# THE OTTOMANS AND THE BALKANS

A Discussion of Historiography

EDITED BY

FIKRET ADANIR and SURAIYA FAROQHI



THE OTTOMANS AND THE BALKANS

# THE OTTOMAN EMPIRE AND ITS HERITAGE

# Politics, Society and Economy

# EDITED BY

SURAIYA FAROQHI AND HALIL INALCIK

Advisory Board

Fikret Adanir · Idris Bostan · Amnon Cohen · Cornell Fleischer Barbara Flemming · Alexander de Groot · Klaus Kreiser Hans Georg Majer · Irène Mélikoff · Ahmet Yaşar Ocak Abdeljelil Temimi · Gilles Veinstein · Elizabeth Zachariadou

**VOLUME 25** 



# THE OTTOMANS AND THE BALKANS

A Discussion of Historiography

EDITED BY

FIKRET ADANIR and SURAIYA FAROQHI



BRILL LEIDEN · BOSTON · KÖLN 2002 This book is printed on acid-free paper.

#### Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

The Ottomans and the Balkans : a discussion of historiography / edited by Fikret Adanir & Suraiya Faroqhi.

p. cm. -- (The Ottoman Empire and its heritage, ISSN 1380-6067 ; v. 25)

Includes bibliographical references and index.

ISBN 9004119027 (hard cover : alk. paper)

1. Balkan Peninsula-Relations-Turkey-Historiography. 2. Turkey-

-Relations-Balkan Peninsula-Historiography. I. Adanir, Fikret. II. Faroqhi, Suraiya, 1941- III. Series.

DR38.3.T9 O88 2002 949.6'02'072—dc21

2001037791 CIP

#### Die Deutsche Bibliothek - CIP-Einheitsaufnahme

The Ottomans and the Balkans : a discussion of historiography / ed. by Fikret Adanir & Suraiya Faroqhi. – Leiden ; Boston ; Köln : Brill, 2002 (The Ottoman Empire and its heritage ; Vol. 25) ISBN 90-04-11902-7

#### ISSN 1380-6076 ISBN 90 04 11902 7

© Copyright 2002 by Koninklijke Brill NV, Leiden, The Netherlands

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, translated, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without prior written permission of the publisher.

> Authorization to photocopy items for internal or personal use is granted by Brill provided that the appropriate fees are paid directly to The Copyright Clearance Center, Rosewood Drive 222, Suite 910 Danvers MA 01923, USA Fees are subject to change.

> > PRINTED IN THE NETHERLANDS

# CONTENTS

Acknowledgements	vii
Introduction Suraiya Faroqhi and Fikret Adanır	1
Chapter One. Bad Times and Better Self: Definitions of Identity and Strategies for Development in Late Ottoman Historiography, 1850–1900 Christoph Neumann	57
Chapter Two. Research Problems concerning the Transition to <i>Tourkokratia</i> : the Byzantinist Standpoint	79
Chapter Three. The Ottoman Empire in the Historiography of the Kemalist Era: a Theory of Fatal Decline Büşra Ersanlı	115
Chapter Four. Non-Muslim Minorities in the Historiography of Republican Turkey: the Greek Case Hercules Millas	155
Chapter Five. Ottoman Rule Experienced and Remembered: Remarks on Some Local Greek Chronicles of the <i>Tourkokratia</i>	193
Chapter Six. Islamization in the Balkans as a Historiographical Problem: the Southeast-European Perspective	223
Chapter Seven. The Formation of a 'Muslim' Nation in Bosnia-Hercegovina: a Historiographic Discussion Fikret Adanur	267

Chapter Eight. Hungarian Studies in Ottoman History Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor	305
Chapter Nine. Coping with the Central State, Coping with Local Power: Ottoman Regions and Notables from the Sixteenth to the Early Nineteenth Century Suraiya Faroqhi	351
Bibliography	383 385 429

vi

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

In the course of putting together this volume, we have accumulated quite a few debts. One of the most important is to Jeanne Adanır, without whose help during the editing process, this volume would still be a sheaf of unedited paper. She also has translated the article by Klaus-Peter Matschke from the original German. On the Bochum end, Christian Mady's help has been much appreciated, especially with the Hungarian material, and Kerstin Engelbrecht and Nicole Opaţchi also have contributed a great deal. As for the Munich part of the operation, Barış Çahşan patiently has dealt with abstruse library requests. Our thanks also go to Halil İnalcık, Gudrun Kraemer, Klaus Kreiser and Christoph K. Neumann, who have provided many valuable suggestions with respect to content. Apart from the material aid given, all these people's friendliness and good humor have been a source of joy and inspiration.

We are grateful to our contributors as well; some of them have waited patiently for many years. We also admire the energy of those who have produced articles at very short notice. All of our fellow workers have put up with our sometimes intrusive editing suggestions, and we can never thank them enough for their spirit of cooperation. This page intentionally left blank

# SURAIYA FAROQHI AND FIKRET ADANIR

In the present volume, the authors hope to contribute to the ongoing discussion of historiography concerning the Ottoman Empire, focusing on issues in one way or another relevant to the history of southeastern Europe. Such an enterprise must be viewed in the context of our discipline's self-examination, which has been going on for more than twenty years, since Edward Said published his scathing critique of 'orientalism'. Admittedly, Said's book but marginally addressed itself to the work of Ottomanists; yet it did not fail to make an impact on many thoughtful representatives of our field.<sup>1</sup>

In a different vein, our questioning also has been directed at the performance of national states in general, with those established in southeastern Europe, present-day Turkey included, as the center of attention. This questioning has gained in urgency due to the conflicts of recent years. Given the political context, present-day rethinking of Ottoman history will often include a re-examination of sultanic policies *vis-à-vis* dissident provincials, with special emphasis on those political measures evaluated negatively in the past.<sup>2</sup> Conflicts encouraging such a re-evaluation of the performance of both multi-ethnic empires and national states include the Cyprus war of 1974, the Lebanon conflagration (1975–1990), repressive measures against the Muslim minority in Bulgaria culminating in the mass expulsion of 1989, serious military confrontations in eastern Anatolia, and especially the horrors of the war in former Yugoslavia, of which the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Edward Said, Orientalism (New York, 1978). For much pertinent criticism of Ottomanists' assumptions, see Rifa'at A. Abou-El-Haj, Formation of the Modern State, The Ottoman Empire, Sixteenth to Eighteenth Centuries (Albany NY, 1991). For a recent evaluation of primary and secondary sources on Ottoman history see Klaus Kreiser, Der osmanische Staat 1300–1922 (Munich, 2001).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Engin Akarlı, *The Long Peace, Ottoman Lebanon 1861–1920* (Berkeley, 1993). For a different perspective, see Ariel Salzmann, "An Ancien Régime Revisited: 'Privatization' and Political Economy in the Eighteenth-century Ottoman Empire," *Politics and Society* 21, 4 (1993), 393–423, and also Karen Barkey, *Bandits and Bureaucrats, the Ottoman Route to State Centralization* (Ithaca, London, 1994).

Muslim Bosnians were among the principal victims. It is difficult to avoid asking oneself how these traumas might have been prevented. Some researchers will also wonder whether integration into a Muslim-based but secularized supranational state might not have opened up the road to a less confrontational future.<sup>3</sup>

But apart from this background more or less specific to our discipline, there also exist trends in other fields of history which encourage historians working in very different specialties to re-examine the value of their work. To begin with, there is the public concern with memory. While memory coincides with the results of historical research in certain areas, it noticeably diverges from scholarly reconstruction in many others.<sup>4</sup> Searching investigations into the memory of witnesses have been going on for the past decades, undertaken by historians, journalists and above all, film makers.<sup>5</sup> But at present this research is if anything intensifying, as the number of people who witnessed World War II and the Nazi mass murders dwindles every year. But by concerning themselves with the memories of eye witnesses, historians have had to confront the challenge that those most immediately involved often do not 'recognize themselves' in the historical reconstructions proposed by members of the discipline. Debating the links and cleavages between history and memory, historians have been obliged to rethink their own procedures. For active fields producing considerable numbers of studies every year, we possess recent book-length summaries which map the state of the field, criticize certain aspects of it and point to the current desiderata.<sup>6</sup>

Within the limits set by our linguistic and other capabilities, the contributors to the present volume attempt something similar. In the body of our text, we will survey the work which has been done by scholars active in the Balkan 'successor states' of the Ottoman Empire, and also in republican Turkey. But before we get to this point, it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In the economic realm, this questioning has been carried furthest by Michael Palairet, who has defended the thesis that the Ottoman Empire of Mahmud II and Abdülmecid I constituted a better framework for economic development in the Balkans than the nineteenth-century national states: Michael Palairet, *The Balkan Economies c. 1800–1914, Evolution without Development* (Cambridge, 1997).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>+</sup> For a monumental collection of studies concerning these issues, compare Pierre Nora (ed.), Les lieux de la mémoire, la République, la Nation, les France, 3 vols. (Paris, 1997).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> For a historian's treatment compare Annette Wieviorka, L'Ère du témoin (Paris, 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Compare Michel Balard *et alii*, "Byzance, l'Orient chrétien et le monde turc", in Michel Balard (ed.), *L'histoire médiévale en France, bilan et perspectives* (Paris, 1991), 331-62.

seems necessary to discuss the links of twentieth-century historiography with the rich historical tradition of the Ottoman Empire itself. In this introduction, we will consequently examine the manner in which certain underlying themes of the great Ottoman chronicles, such as sultanic power, the Ottoman bureaucracy and warfare, have been treated in twentieth-century Ottomanist historiography.

Certainly, the present authors would submit that twentieth-century historiography departs from its Ottoman predecessor in two major ways. On the one hand, the relationships of the Ottoman world to its neighbors have been viewed by modern historians in a new and different perspective. However, the transition from Ottoman to post-Ottoman was gradual. While Ottoman chronicles down to the early nineteenth century regarded relations with the outside world purely as a matter of campaigns and treaties, authors of the following period attempted to explain the reasons for certain major events taking place outside the Ottoman frontiers. Such developments included the French Revolution or, later, even the rise of socialism.<sup>7</sup> Thus the foundations of a more broadly based history of the Ottoman Empire and its relations to various neighboring states were laid in the closing decades of the Ottoman period, even though more scholarly researches took place only during the later, republican epoch.

In the same vein, Byzantine history entered the consciousness of educated Ottomans in the late nineteenth century, when authors such as Ahmed Midhat, following European models, stigmatized the Byzantine Empire as the abode of 'fanaticism, absurdity and immorality'.<sup>8</sup> However, even Ahmed Midhat accepted that close parallels existed between Byzantium and the late Ottoman world, if only because both empires were embattled states under attack from all sides. In a lengthy article first published in 1931 and read by most Ottomanists of our generation, Fuat Köprülü, the founding father of Ottoman cultural history, came to the conclusion that few immediate links between the two socio-political systems can ever have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Christoph Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, Ein Plädoyer für die Tanzīmāt vermittels der Historie. Die geschichtliche Bedeutung von Ahmed Cevdet Paşas Ta'rīh (Münster, Hamburg, 1994); idem, "Mazdak, nicht Marx: Frühe osmanische Wahrnehmungen von Sozialismus und Kommunismus", in Türkische Wirtschafts- und Sozialgeschichte von 1071 bis 1920, ed. by Hans Georg Majer and Raoul Motika (Wiesbaden, 1995), 211-26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Michael Ursinus, "Byzantine History in Late Ottoman Turkish Historiography", in Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies, 10 (1986), 211–22; Christoph Herzog, Geschichte und Ideologie: Mehmed Murad und Celal Nuri über die historischen Ursachen des osmanischen Niedergangs (Berlin, 1996).

existed. After all, Byzantium was long past its prime when the Ottoman Turks appeared on the Anatolian scene.<sup>9</sup> However, while students were for a long time encouraged to think that Köprülü's article was the final word on the question, recent studies have shown that this is very far from being the case. Quite to the contrary, the Byzantine-Ottoman transition, and thus linkages between the two societies, have turned into a fruitful field of study, and the chapter by Klaus Peter Matschke in the present volume contains a comprehensive survey of recent research in this field.

Ottoman historians made frequent references to the embattled border areas, the *serhad*. Yet only in the twentieth century did historians working in Turkey begin to study the functioning of the Empire's sixteenth-century northern, southern and eastern borders in any detail. And even then, this concern was less intensive than one might have expected.<sup>10</sup> On the whole, border relations with the Habsburgs, and with the Russians of the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries, were left to the attentions of non-Turkish researchers.<sup>11</sup> In the same way, Ottoman-French, Ottoman-English and Ottoman-Dutch relations became the province of European and North American scholars, often though not exclusively from the states immediately concerned. In the Habsburg instance, mainly Austrians and Hungarians were intrigued by the complexities of border relations in peace and war.<sup>12</sup>

On the other hand, economic relations with Europe did become

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Köprülüzade M. Fuat, "Bizans müesseselerinin Osmanlı müesseselerine te'siri hakkında bazı mülahazalar", *Türk Hukuk ve İktisat Tarihi Mecmuası* 1 (1931), 165–314. <sup>10</sup> Halil Inalcık, "Osmanlı-Rus rekabetinin menşei ve Don-Volga kanalı teşebbüsü",

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Halil Inalcık, "Osmanlı-Rus rekabetinin menşei ve Don-Volga kanalı teşebbüsü", Belleten 12 (1948), 349-402; Bekir Kütükoğlu, Osmanlı-İran siyâsî münasebetleri, I: 1578-1590 (Istanbul, 1962); Cengiz Orhonlu, Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun güney siyaseti. Habeş Eyaleti (Istanbul, 1974).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Exceptional are two studies by Kemal Beydilli: Die polnischen Königswahlen und Interregnen von 1572 und 1576 im Lichte osmanischer Archivalien. Ein Beitrag zur Geschichte der osmanischen Machtpolitik (Munich, 1976), and Büyük Friedrich ve Osmanlılar, XVIII. yüzyılda Osmanlı-Prusya münasebetleri (Istanbul, 1985).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (eds.), Hungarian-Ottoman Military and Diplomatic Relations in the Age of Süleyman the Magnificent (Budapest, 1994); Markus Köhbach, Die Eroberung von Fülek durch die Osmanen 1554. Eine historisch-quellenkritische Studie zur osmanischen Expansion im östlichen Mitteleuropa (Vienna, 1994); Claudia Roemer, Osmanische Festungsbesatzungen in Ungarn zur Zeit Murads III. Dargestellt an Hand von Petitionen zur Stellenvergabe (Vienna, 1995); Gábor Ágoston, "Habsburgs and Ottomans, Defense, Military Change and Shifts in Power", The Turkish Studies Association Bulletin 22,1 (1998), 126-41. On Hungarians' treatment of the Ottoman-Hungarian border, in its entirety see the contribution by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor in the present volume.

a major field of research in Turkey from the 1970s onwards.<sup>13</sup> Scholarly interest focused on the Ottoman Empire's incorporation into the early modern and, later, into the fully capitalist world economy. Many of the historians concerned worked within the Wallersteinian model and asked themselves how, and at what time, the Ottoman territories became part of a dependent 'periphery'. At a later stage, the question of how Ottoman producers reacted to their 'incorporation', whether they simply went bankrupt or found means of adaptation, equally became a major issue.<sup>14</sup>

Down to the present day, Turkish historians have followed the cues given by their Ottoman predecessors and have shown a strong predilection for the study of the Ottoman center. Yet a second novel aspect of present-day Ottomanist historiography, in which it differs strongly from its Ottoman antecedents, involves the history of individual regions within the Empire. On the whole, these had received short shrift from Ottoman chroniclers, whose lives and careers were so often oriented toward the imperial center. In the present introduction, we will limit ourselves to a cursory glance at the relations between center and provinces, as this theme will dominate many contributions to our volume. Of course, the legitimation of regional studies among historians is inextricably linked with the nationalist movements of the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, even if the more naive attempts at equating eighteenth-century tendencies toward decentralization with proto-nationalist movements now have been overcome. Just a few years ago, an important study has appeared which shows that centralization is not always equivalent to 'modernity'.<sup>15</sup> In this perspective, local elites' greater consciousness of the potentialities of 'their' respective regions can coexist with close and even intensifying ties to the Ottoman center. This observation is especially applicable to the Arab provinces of the Ottoman Empire.

For the sake of completeness, this tension between integration and regional consciousness, which is not treated at any great length by our contributors, will briefly occupy us here.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> For an overview over the relevant work, see Huri İslamoğlu-İnan (ed.), The Ottoman Empire and the World Economy (Cambridge, Paris, 1987).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Donald Quataert, Ottoman Manufacturing in the Age of the Industrial Revolution (Cambridge, 1993).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Salzmann, "An Ancien Régime".

## Ottoman history in the Ottoman period

Every 'modern-style' historian is, in one way or another, dependent on the historiographical tradition of the society which he/she sets out to study. This tradition determines what kind of information the researcher will find in the sources at his/her disposal. If chronological precision and attention to political detail were no priorities for the writers of a given age, modern historians will have a lot of trouble determining the when, how and why even of fairly important events.<sup>16</sup> On a deeper level, there is the problem that researchers often will strongly identify with 'their' sources, on which, after all, they have to spend such a great deal of time. Frequently a linguistic barrier has to be overcome, made more daunting by the fact that in many cultures it was and is customary to employ languages other than the idiom of everyday communication for courtly, diplomatic or scholarly purposes. All this means a considerable investment of time and effort, and once this investment has been made, researchers often will feel that 'their' sources 'must be getting it right'. For if this were not the case, a new investment would need to be made in order to access novel sources, and a human lifetime, alas, is of limited duration.17

Adherence to routine apart, it is this emotional identification with the relevant primary sources which often induces modern historians to accept the views of sixteenth- or nineteenth-century authors without too much criticism. What Ottoman historians regarded as important, will quite 'naturally' appear as such to the novice and even to the experienced Ottomanist. Moreover, this *de facto* dependence soon will be legitimized on a scholarly level as well: We all fear anachronism, that mortal sin of historians, and to accept the perspective of the primary sources at hand seems a sure protection against this danger. An overly close adherence to the statements of chroniclers or memorialists will, however, result in a neglect of every-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Cemal Kafadar, *Between Two Worlds, The Construction of the Ottoman State* (Berkeley, Los Angeles, 1995), p. 116 and elsewhere.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> As an instructive example, we might point out that the changeover from Arabic to Roman characters in Turkey (1928) was received with great reserve by the foreign scholarly community. This new alphabet had been well thought out, and among other positive points, for the first time ever permitted the cursory reading of Turkish texts. Yet it took several decades before this script was accepted by many foreign Ottomanists, who, after all, had spent a long time mastering its predecessor.

body and every issue which these personages considered quantité négligeable, including, in the Ottoman instance, craftsmen, peasants and women. Closeness to the primary sources must thus alternate with a critical contextualization of the relevant authors and the latters' major claims. But all this means that we cannot make sense of Ottomanist historiography without taking the Ottoman historiographical tradition into account.

In their own time, Ottomans close to the court, often active or former officials, wrote numerous histories of the Ottoman dynasty. In the sixteenth century a sehnameci was specifically commissioned to produce an account of the current reign in verses inspired by that master of Iranian epic poetry, Firdawsi.<sup>18</sup> This enterprise was not pursued for long, and in the seventeenth century there were no official historiographers. When the sultans once again began to sponsor the production of chronicles at some point in the eighteenth century, the new accounts were written in more or less sober prose, often by highly qualified authors, such as the Aleppine Mustafa Naima or Mehmed Rasid.<sup>19</sup> Until the end of the Empire, the sultanate repeatedly commissioned official histories until the end of the empire.<sup>20</sup> But the authors of these often multi-volume works never monopolized the field; there were always writers who produced histories without official sponsorship, and in the nineteenth century, many such accounts were to be printed. Most authors of officially sponsored chronicles were expected to cover long spans of time which they themselves had not witnessed; this meant that they needed to rely on the works of their predecessors. In certain cases, especially if the authors were present or former high-level bureaucrats, they also might gain access to a selection of official documents.

Moreover, the writing of historical accounts was by no means a lost art in the Ottoman provinces. Even in the sixteenth century, Istanbul intellectuals were impressed by the history, and historywriting, of Mamluk Egypt; but the events of the subsequent period were also recorded in chronicles. Down to the seventeenth century, Ottomans writing on Egypt normally gathered their information from local, Egyptian sources, while from that time onwards, they

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Christine Woodhead, Ta'līkī-zāde's şehnāme-i hümāyun. A History of the Ottoman Campaign into Hungary 1593–94 (Berlin, 1983).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Lewis Thomas, A Study of Naima, ed. by Norman Itzkowitz (New York, 1972). <sup>20</sup> See Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, for the manner in which a distinguished politician and intellectual undertook this task in the nineteenth century.

increasingly undertook researches of their own.<sup>21</sup> In the large cities of Syria, the eighteenth century was a time in which both Muslims and Christians wrote about local events. Sometimes they limited themselves to what happened in their respective home cities, but some chroniclers took a wider view and, for instance, included information on the pilgrimage routes to Mecca and the deserts they traversed.<sup>22</sup> In Mosul, local *ulema* and even craftsmen wrote about life in their city. Particularly fascinating is the poem in which a master textile artisan of the eighteenth century complained about having sunk so low that he was obliged to deal with beyond-the-pale creatures such as women.<sup>23</sup> At the end of the eighteenth century, a modest inhabitant of Sarajevo by the name of Mustafa Baseskiva produced a town chronicle as well, written in Ottoman with numerous borrowings from Bosnian.<sup>24</sup> Greek provincial chronicles were composed ever since the seventeenth century; some of them will be treated in the present volume by Johann Strauss.

Sometimes, but by no means always, Ottoman dynastic history was placed into a world historical context, which might include pre-Islamic rulers as well as early Islamic history. But the main focus of interest were the deeds of the Ottoman sultans themselves. Accordingly, the reign of an individual ruler was the normal unit of time to be treated in a single section. Warfare and public construction, which functioned as major sources of imperial legitimacy, were accorded special attention. But Ottoman officialdom also used these chronicles as venues to document its own history; thus appointments to the major offices often were treated in separate chapters. Moreover, after the events of a given reign had been covered, many

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Doris Behrens-Abouseif, Egypt's Adjustment to Ottoman Rule, Institutions, Waqf and Architecture in Cairo (16th and 17th Centuries) (Leiden, 1994), pp. 8–13.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Bruce Masters, "The View from the Province: Syrian Chronicles of the Eighteenth Century," *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 114, 3 (1994), 353-362.
 <sup>23</sup> Dina R. Khoury, State and Provincial Society in the Ottoman Empire, Mosul, 1540-1834

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Dina R. Khoury, State and Provincial Society in the Ottoman Empire, Mosul, 1540-1834 (Cambridge, 1997), p. 138.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> On chronicles written by Bosnians compare the introduction to Salih Sidki Hadžihuseinović Muvekkit, *Tarih-i Bosna*, trans. and commented by Abdulah Polimac *et alii* (Sarajevo, 1998), pp. XVII–XXXIII. Salih Sidki (1825–1888) has produced a book midway between a traditional chronicle and a modern study. While he writes in "an epic style" (p. XXX) and is not always concerned about historical accuracy, he has used an impressive array of sources in both Serbian and Ottoman. He thus may be compared to certain Greek authors of the Ottoman period, to whom Johann Strauss will refer in his section of our book. We are grateful to Markus Koller, who has supplied us with this reference.

chronicles included selected biographies of the important figures who had died during the period under consideration. This was another opportunity to supplement the ruler's history by that of the men who had served him. Such a manner of conceiving history made sense from a socio-political viewpoint. After all, from the 1640s on-wards, it was increasingly obvious that grand viziers, chief jurisconsults, dowager sultanas, chief eunuchs and Janissary commanders had a major role to play in Ottoman politics. In the worst case, the Ottoman state could now survive a sultan's long minority, the latter's lack of interest in state business, or even, at least for a while, a ruler who was a madman.<sup>25</sup>

# A challenge to twentieth-century historians

All this means that when nineteenth and twentieth-century scholars began to study the history of the Ottoman Empire, they could base themselves on an ongoing historical tradition. This applies both to subjects and former subjects of the sultan and to those who, like the Austrian scholar-diplomat Joseph von Hammer-Purgstall, wrote about Ottoman history as outsiders.<sup>26</sup> At least where Istanbul-centered histories were concerned, the Ottoman mode of historiography formed part of an imperial tradition; one cannot help remembering that the Chinese court also sponsored official histories of every dynasty. As to the provincial chronicles, their prestige was minimal. Johann Strauss' article shows how long these writings were ignored, even in the places where they had originated and whose history they glorified.

Ottoman imperial history emphasized 'kings and battles' in a fashion quite familiar to European historians working in the aftermath of World War I, and in many instances even much later. Wars, with diplomatic relations a poor second, were considered *the* stuff of history, both by Ottoman chroniclers and by European historians of the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. This remarkable congruence probably was due in part to the monarch-centered style of thinking which characterized the historical professions in the two cultures concerned. Monarchs, along with their ministers and generals, were considered as almost the only legitimate historical 'players'. On

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Abou-El-Haj, Formation of the Modern State, p. 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> However Hammer-Purgstall was a long-term resident of Istanbul.

this issue, comparable styles of thinking prevailed, both in the Ottoman Empire and in nineteenth and twentieth-century central Europe, where interest in things Ottoman was at that time especially strong.<sup>27</sup>

# Sultanic power and magnificence

Given this congruence, it is surprising that only during the last twenty years or so have historians begun to investigate the roots of sultanic power and legitimacy. Up to that time, this legitimacy was taken for granted, at least where the pre-Hamidian period and the Empire's Muslim subjects were concerned. Or conversely, as apparent from Büsra Ersanlı's study, in early republican Turkey the Ottoman ruling group was viewed as corrupt and therefore per se illegitimate.28 However, in reality sultanic legitimacy was not as simple a matter as it might appear at first glance.<sup>29</sup> In the 'classical period' of the sixteenth century, Ottoman sultans do seem to have suffered from a 'legitimacy deficit', in the sense that they did not belong to the Ouraysh clan from which legitimate caliphs were expected to issue. Moreover, unlike other Islamic dynasties in this position, the Ottoman sultans never made any claims to Quraysh descent either. Nor could these rulers claim Genghis Khan as their ancestor, the dominant form of legitimation in the Turco-Mongol context of Central Asia. Rather, Ottoman sultans normally asserted that their rule was justified by the concrete services they rendered to the Islamic community.<sup>30</sup> Victories over the infidels played a major role in this form of legitimation, and even in the later seventeenth century, a sultan who

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Admittedly, by no means all the scholars who after 1945 were to promote a different type of history, strongly socio-economic in orientation, were notable for their democratic convictions. Yet to an observer of twentieth-century events, it became increasingly difficult to ignore the role of 'ordinary' people in contemporary history, however much they might have been manipulated by their 'betters'. This real-life situation must have appreciably contributed toward discrediting the 'king and battle' approach.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> However, this did not mean that Ottomanist historians became interested in the practices which we, and sometimes contemporaries as well, perceived as 'corrupt'. One of the few analyses of this kind which has appeared in print is due to Cornell H. Fleischer, Bureaucrat and Intellectual in the Ottoman Empire, The Historian Mustafā 'Āli (1541-1600) (Princeton, 1986), 85-86, 120-121 and passim. See also Ahmet Mumcu, Osmanh Devletinde rüşvet (Özellikle adlî rüşvet) (Ankara, 1969).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Fleischer, Bureaucrat and Intellectual, 270 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Fleischer, Bureaucrat and Intellectual, 288-89.

suffered defeat against the Habsburgs was liable to lose his throne.<sup>31</sup> But within the Empire's confines, the 'just rule' of the sultan also was a major legitimizing factor. This is apparent from the numerous sultanic commands issued as responses to petitions for the reparation of abuses, which arrived in the capital every year. But Ottoman rulers also demonstrated their right to govern by the care they took to promote the interests of the Empire's subjects'. These activities included the protection of merchants, travelers and especially pil-grims to Mecca. But ensuring the grain supply of the Holy Cities in the Hejaz, or establishing impressive pious foundations in highly visible sites also could augment sultanic legitimacy.

Yet this practical aspect to Ottoman legitimation did not exclude the use of symbols, far from it. Gülru Necipoğlu has studied the commissioning of a helmet rather reminiscent of the papal tiara, which the Grand Vizier Ibrahim Pasha undertook in the 1520s, when the entourage of the young Sultan Süleyman evidently hoped for a speedy conquest of central Europe and perhaps also Italy.<sup>32</sup> When these conquests did not materialize, the tiara was melted down. But in the 1550s, the great mosque complex of the Süleymaniye was decorated with inscriptions celebrating the sultan as the victor over Shi'i heretics, a motif later taken up by Sultan Ahmed I in his 'Blue Mosque' as well.<sup>33</sup> That Ottoman rulers arranged for major public festivals in the capital and also in the larger provincial towns, must have also enhanced their image, at least among a section of their subjects.

Recent research moreover has shown that the funeral ceremonies for a deceased sultan and the inthronization of his successor also involved ceremonies intended to further the legitimacy of the dynasty. This remains true even though funerary ceremonies, especially after the sixteenth century, tended to emphasize the religious truth that the dead ruler shared the fate of all deceased Muslims. By this time, Sunni piety had become a major legitimizing feature in and of itself. Moreover, while at first glance the legitimizing value of the central

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Rifa'at Abou-El-Haj, "Ottoman Methods of Negotiation: The Karlowitz Case", *Der Islam* 51, 1 (1974), 131–37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Gülru Necipoğlu, "Süleyman the Magnificent and the Representation of Power in the Context of Ottoman-Habsburg-Papal Rivalry," *The Art Bulletin* 71, 3 (1989) 401–27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Gülru Necipoğlu-Kafadar, "The Süleymaniye Complex in Istanbul: an Interpretation," *Muqamas* 3 (1986), 92–117; [Ca'fer Efendi], *Risâle-i mi'māriyye, an Early*seventeenth-century Ottoman treatise on architecture, trans. Howard Crane (Leiden, 1987).

enthronement ceremony seems to have been limited, in reality the advent of a new sultan had a wider impact. For in addition to the declaration of loyalty on the part of viziers and high officials, which was concealed from public view by the walls of the Topkapı palace, a novel rite was developed in the seventeenth century. This involved the girding of 'the sword of Osman' in the *extra muros* sanctuary of Eyüp. In the course of this pilgrimage-*cum*-enthronement rite, the ruler was made visible to the people of Istanbul and symbolically took possession of his capital city.<sup>34</sup>

Many of the events discussed in these modern studies of the sultan's power and legitimacy were first recorded by chroniclers active in Istanbul, and thus the Ottoman elite must have considered them important. Therefore it makes sense to claim that modern historians concerned with sultanic power and legitimacy link up with the works of their Ottoman predecessors. However, modern historians do study the relevant phenomena in the broader context provided by comparative history and political anthropology.

# Bureaucrats as historical subjects

The bureaucracy as a historical subject, which figured so prominently in the Ottoman chronicles, also should have made sense to the Ottomanist historian of the early twentieth century. After all, Max Weber recently had suggested that bureaucratic rule was characteristic of 'mature' states. However, before the 1940s, Weber did not as yet excite much interest among Ottoman and Turkish historians.<sup>35</sup> On the other hand, European historians dealing with the Ottoman Empire were busy assembling their primary sources, a difficult task when, due to World War I and then to post-war turmoil, libraries were in disarray and travel budgets non-existent. Broader

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Nicolas Vatin, "Aux origines du pèlerinage à Eyüp des sultans ottomans" *Turcica* 27 (1995), 91–100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> For a convenient summary of Weber's ideas on the issue in English, see Max Weber, *The Theory of Social and Economic Organization*, trans. by A. M. Henderson and Talcott Parsons, ed. with an Introduction by Talcott Parsons (New York, London, 1964), pp. 341–68. The first Turkish historian to use Weberian categories, in an attempt to explain the peculiarities of 'artisan mentality' during the late Ottoman period, was Sabri Ülgener (1911–1983). More recent contributions include the two books by Carter Findley, *Bureaucratic Reform in the Ottoman Empire. The Sublime Porte 1789–1922* (Princeton, 1980) and Ottoman Civil Officialdom, a Social History (Princeton, 1989).

perspectives on the role of the Ottoman bureaucracy in a world historical perspective were thus completely missing. Only after 1945, and perhaps with subterranean links to the neo-Weberian current among contemporary American social scientists, did the Ottoman bureaucracy 'arrive' as a major scholarly topic.

But a considerable challenge to historians concerned with Ottoman state structures also came from a set of lengthy descriptions of the Ottoman military and central administration. These had been published by Ismail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı during and immediately after World War II, with a latecomer volume on the specialists in Islamic law and religion (*ilmiye*) appearing in 1965.<sup>36</sup> These books were something of a novelty in the Turkish context, insofar as Ottoman historiography had but rarely produced such tableaux of administrative structure. However, the format was well known to European historians of the Ottoman Empire, as attempts to describe Ottoman 'institutions' had been made ever since the sixteenth century, with Joseph von Hammer publishing an especially elaborate version in 1815.37 Yet before Uzuncarsılı, such surveys had been based on the information contained in the few Ottoman source texts available. Or for the most part, they relayed material gathered by European travelers to the Ottoman Empire, whose sources of information often left a great deal to be desired.<sup>38</sup> At the very best, occasional documents might have been used by those authors who could gain access to them, such as Mouradjea d'Ohsson in the late eighteenth century and Hammer in the early nineteenth,<sup>39</sup>

Uzunçarşılı, by contrast, set out to document his descriptions from sources much closer to the structures under consideration, namely Ottoman chronicles and, to a large extent, original archival documents. From a present-day perspective, Uzunçarşılı's great weakness is his

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, Osmanlı Devleti teşkilâtına medhal (Istanbul, 1941); idem, Osmanlı Devleti teşkilâtından kapukulu ocakları, 2 vols. (Ankara, 1943-44); idem, Osmanlı Devletinin saray teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1945); idem, Osmanlı Devletinin merkez ve bahriye teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1948); idem, Osmanlı Devletinin ilmiye teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1965).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Joseph von Hammer-[Purgstall], Des Osmanischen Reiches Staatsverfassung und Staatsverwaltung, dargestellt aus den Quellen seiner Grundgesetze (Hildesheim, reprint 1963).
 <sup>38</sup> A fine example of such misinformation concerning the manner in which a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> A fine example of such misinformation concerning the manner in which a *seyhülislam* might be executed has been analyzed by Hans Georg Majer, "Der Tod im Mörser: eine Strafe für osmanische Schejchülislame?" in Von der Pruth-Ebene bis zum Gipfel des Ida. Festschrift zum 70. Geburtstag von Emanuel Turczynski, ed. by Gerhard Grimm (Munich, 1989), 141–52.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Mouradjea d'Ohsson, *Tableau général de'l empire Ottoman*, 2nd ed., 7 vols. (Paris, 1788–1824).

inability, or refusal, to think of the different bureaucracies within the Ottoman administration as subject to change over time. Even though he chronicled major reorganizations, particularly those occurring in the eighteenth century, his institutions appear to exist in a timeless realm. One might say that for Uzunçarşılı there was a static 'classical Ottoman period', which began in the middle of the fifteenth century and ended about four hundred years later. During this period, whatever changes might have happened were no more than the superficial ripples which a deep lake may show on a fine summer's day.

Nor does Uzunçarşılı transmit a real sense of place. This omission is all the more remarkable as the author tends to limit himself to bureaucracies operating in Istanbul. Yet the constantly changing mammoth capital with its diverse inhabitants rarely enters the picture. Throughout his volumes, the author never asks himself how the Ottoman administration reacted to changes within the subject population. Thus the possibility that administrative reorganizations might have social or economic backgrounds does not enter the picture at all. This gives the present-day reader a curious feeling of abstractness, of living in a never-never land. But these are criticisms made from a perspective developed during the 1970s and later, when problems of this type began to enter the field of Ottomanist historical vision. For the 1940s, Uzunçarşılı's volumes constituted a tremendous achievement, and we may even describe scholarly interest in the Ottoman bureaucracy as developing 'when Uzunçarşılı met Weber'.

### Ottoman warfare

Everybody knows that in 'king-and-battle' history, the battles are writ large, and Ottoman history-writing down to the nineteenth century is no exception to this rule. Quite to the contrary, as we have seen, victory in war against the infidels constituted a major legitimizing device. From the sixteenth century onwards, moreover, European authors have tended to regard the Ottoman Empire as a near-perfect military society.

However, in the historiography of the last seventy years, Ottoman warfare has not constituted a favorite field of study. On the Turkish side, this may have something to do with the fact that the successive governments of the Republic of Turkey certainly regarded, and continue to regard, the war against Greece and its British and other allies as *the* founding event of the new state. But once the

Peace of Lausanne had been concluded in 1923, the Republic not only proclaimed its desire for international peace, but also managed to steer clear of external wars to a remarkable degree.<sup>40</sup> This may well explain why, even though *sefer ve zafer* ('campaigns and victories', i.e. of the Ottoman sultans) continue to form part of political rhetoric, Turkish historians are not greatly interested in Ottoman warfare.<sup>41</sup> Moreover, many participants in the Ottomanist field, of whatever nationality, may have developed a visceral reaction against warfare of any kind. With the trauma of war and Nazism but a short span of years away, this is not a topic which can be approached with detachment. On the other hand, it also makes little sense to many non-Turkish historians to project their own concerns about the horrors of war upon a fairly remote past and a foreign civilization. Avoidance of the topic thus seems a logical conclusion.

Be that as it may, this outlook is changing. In the beginning there was a seminal article by the economic historian Mehmed Genç, concerning the manner in which Ottoman wars were financed in the eighteenth century.<sup>42</sup> Genç assumes that the military setbacks, especially after 1750, were caused largely by a failure to adequately supply the Ottoman armies with weapons, uniforms and tents. This weakness of the Ottoman craft economy in turn was caused by the fact that payments for war matériel, if they occurred at all, were way below market value. Moreover, the more efficient producers were asked for larger deliveries than their less successful competitors. Collection from a few major suppliers was of course easier from a bureaucrat's point of view. But we also must keep in mind that the ethic of artisan-guildsmen frowned upon anybody who earned more than his fellows, and Ottoman officials may well have endorsed this judgment. In consequence, a war of any length resulted in the near-collapse of capital-starved craft producers, and the eighteenthcentury Ottoman Empire became a victim of its inade-quate system of war financing.

 $<sup>^{40}</sup>$  The only exceptions constitute the declaration of war against the Axis powers late in 1946, the sending of a contingent to fight in the Korean war, the landing in Cyprus (1974) and a rather limited involvement in the recent Gulf War.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> It is of interest that among the emerging group of specialists in the field of Ottoman warfare, we find English, American and Hungarian scholars, but very few Turkish historians.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Mehmet Genç, "XVIII. Yüzyılda Osmanlı Ekonomisi ve Savaş," *Yapıt. Toplum*sal Araştırmalar Dergisi, 49/4, pp. 51–61; 50/5 (1984), pp. 86–93; French version: "L'Économie ottomane et la guerre au XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle," *Turcica* 27 (1995), 177–96.

Genç approached the issue from the viewpoint of the economic historian; his younger colleague Rhoads Murphey was to adopt the social historian's approach.<sup>43</sup> Murphey sets out to show that the old story, often casually repeated in the secondary literature, of Ottoman soldiers motivated to heroic deeds by religious zeal alone, is no more than a fable. Similarly to other soldiers, Ottoman military men expected tangible rewards in terms of booty, but also in the shape of an albeit rough justice, which awarded merit its due. Here the sultan's prestige, which stood high throughout most crises of Ottoman history and which was based on his reputation for justice, worked as a major stabilizing factor. In Murphey's perspective, Ottoman society until about 1700 was organized in a fashion which enabled it to meet the soldiers' expectations without major stress or strain.

Murphey's research had first focused on Murad IV and his eastern campaigns. But when writing his monograph, he could also base himself on the work of Caroline Finkel, who previously had studied the logistics of Ottoman campaigns during the Long War in Hungary. Finkel also had pointed out that around 1600, Ottoman military organization was more efficient than had been assumed in earlier years. For she was able to show that most supplies, as well as a considerable number of soldiers, did not come from the Ottoman core lands at all, but from Bosnia, which thus justified its reputation as a serhad, or land of border warfare.44 Gábor Ágoston pursued this line of work, asking himself how the Ottomans responded to the major features of what in the European context is known as the 'military revolution' of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries. This spate of innovations included the massive use of firepower and small arms.<sup>45</sup> In Ágoston's view, it was not an attachment to outmoded armament technology, or even a lack of essential supplies such as lead and gunpowder, which caused the defeats of Ottoman armies in the later seventeenth century. Rather, it was a problem of organization, of getting large quantities of supplies to remote fronts, and, in addition, there also was the difficulty of achieving high and relatively uniform technical quality in firearms.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Rhoads Murphey, Ottoman Warfare 1500-1700 (London, 1999).
 <sup>44</sup> Caroline Finkel, The Administration of Warfare: the Ottoman Military Campaigns in Hungary, 1593-1606, 2 vols. (Vienna, 1988).
 <sup>45</sup> Agoston, "Habsburgs and Ottomans".

Virginia Aksan, who has focused on the Ottoman-Russian war of 1768-1774 with its catastrophic outcome for the Ottomans, emphasizes problems of manpower rather than equipment. In Aksan's perspective, Sultans Selim III and Mahmud II, when they attempted to reform the army, not merely were following European models. They also continued the Ottoman tradition, well-established ever since the seventeenth century, of recruiting the 'landless and lawless' into the armed forces. According to Aksan, there were thus Ottoman precedents for the military reforms of the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries, which finally instituted non-janissary military corps. She thus shifts the blame for Selim III's failure against the janissaries away from the 'foreignness' of the military innovations he had attempted to introduce, a feature which had been emphasized by a previous generation of historians. In Aksan's view, the defeat was largely due to the lack of political skill and energy on the Sultan's part, who did not use the forces at his disposal when the janissaries rebelled. Or in the case of Mahmud II, whose well-trained and wellsupplied armies suffered a major defeat against Ibrahim Pasha, the son of Mehmed Ali Pasha, the governor of Egypt, Aksan concludes that it was probably a simple matter of Ibrahim Pasha's superior generalship.

Thus the element of 'good fortune', long since known as a major ingredient of success in war, finds itself rehabilitated.<sup>46</sup> But on the whole, modern treatments of Ottoman warfare have concentrated exactly on those aspects which quite a few Ottoman chroniclers tended to pass over in silence, concentrating instead on those aspects of warfare in which political and social history intersect: behind-thefronts organization, manpower, weaponry and food supplies. Major motifs suggested to historians by the Ottoman historiographical tradition, such as sultanic legitimacy, bureaucratic structures and warfare, thus are being replayed in a new key.

# Toward old-new horizons: Ottomans and Byzantines

Our next step must be to highlight certain themes in which presentday Ottomanist historians depart from Naima's or Raşid's tradition,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Virginia Aksan, "Ottoman Military Recruitment Strategies in the Late Eighteenth Century," in Erik J. Zürcher (ed.), *Arming the State* (London, 1999), 21–33.

namely the treatment of Ottoman relations with the outside world. the history of individual regions and, last but not least, the role of non-Muslim nationalism and Great Power intervention in the breakup of the Ottoman Empire. Among the numerous states which form this 'outside world', the Byzantine Empire occupies a place of choice. Not so much because of its real power; after the 'Latin' conquest of 1204. Byzantium became a minor state, precariously holding on to a few fortress towns in western Anatolia. Moreover, these Anatolian possessions were rapidly lost after Michael Palaiologos had regained the old capital in 1261. What remained of the once mighty Byzantine Empire were a few minuscule territories on the tip of southeastern Europe. However, the ideological status of Constantinople/ Istanbul was quite out of proportion with the real power of the Byzantine emperors. This discrepancy is well known to historians of western Europe, and failed crusades and futile church councils aiming at the incorporation of the Orthodox into the Catholic Church have spawned an extensive historiography.

On the Ottomanist side, the first historian to demonstrate the importance of Istanbul's conquest and resettlement in the political agenda of Mehmed the Conqueror and his successors was Halil İnalcık. After a series of fundamental studies of the political devices by which the early Ottoman sultans transformed conquered territories into permanent provinces, İnalcık tackled the complicated situation with which the Ottoman government was confronted in the former Byzantine capital.<sup>47</sup> İnalcık has stressed the role of the Ayasofya as the city's religious and high-cultural center before the construction of the Fatih complex, but he also has focused on the new commercial buildings, above all the covered market (*bedestan*), which helped promote trade and thus contributed to the revival of the all but deserted city. Many years later, İnalcık has rounded off his series

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Halil İnalcık, "Ottoman Methods of Conquest", Studia Islamica 2 (1954), 103–129; idem, Hicrî 835 Tarihli Sûret-i Defter-i Sancak-i Arvanid (Ankara, 1954); idem, "The Policy of Mehmed II toward the Greek Population of İstanbul", Dumbarton Oaks Papers 23-24 (1969–70), 229–249. Further studies of the political and artistic implications of the reconstruction of Istanbul as the Ottoman capital include Stéphane Yérasimos, La fondation de Constantinople et de Sainte-Sophie dans les traditions turques (Paris, 1990), Gülru Necipoğlu, Architecture, Ceremonial and Power. The Topkapı Palace in the Fifteenth and Sixteenth Centuries (Cambridge MA, 1991) Theocharis Stavrides, The Sultan of Vezirs. The Life and Times of the Ottoman Grand Vezir Mahmud Pasha Angelović (1453–1474) (Leiden, Boston, Cologne, 2001) and the forthcoming study by Çiğdem Kafesçioğlu.

of articles on early Ottoman Istanbul by a study of Galata, in the fifteenth century still largely an Italian-speaking town.<sup>48</sup>

Through these works, it has become clear that the revival of the former Byzantine capital was made possible by extensive commercial activity. As the Black Sea increasingly was transformed into an Ottoman lake, Muslim merchants took over from Venetians and Genoese, and numerous products of the northern steppe lands became available to the consumers of the Ottoman capital. It is largely through Inalcik's works that we have understood that the Ottoman ruling group of the fifteenth century was in no way inimical, or even just indifferent, to long-distance trade. Quite to the contrary, the tendency to leave foreign trade to non-Muslims, so characteristic of nine-teenth-century Ottoman society, evolved rather late. In the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries, the Ottoman Empire emerged as a state closely concerned with the control of long-distance trade routes, and not a few of its Muslim subjects made fortunes by traveling them.<sup>49</sup>

Viewed from a different angle, recent interest in the Byzantino-Ottoman transition certainly represents an attempt by concerned historians both Turkish and Greek to tone down combative nationalist rhetoric and establish a scholarly dialogue.<sup>50</sup> This interest also documents the growing maturity of the two historical fields. On both sides, certain participants now have enough self-confidence to confront the 'other'. After all, it is sometimes possible to make up for the deficiencies of the late Byzantine or early Ottoman source bases respectively by calling on those materials now made available by the efforts of the Ottomanist or Byzantinist 'neighbors'. As Klaus Peter Matschke's article demonstrates, the study of numerous historical questions stands to gain from this kind of scholarly cooperation.

We will evoke but one example taken from the religious sphere: Ottomanist historians have to confront the difficult problems linked

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Halil İnalcık, "The Hub of the City: The Bedestan of Istanbul", International Journal of Turkish Studies I/1 (1979-80), 1-17; idem, "Ottoman Galata, 1453-1553", in Première rencontre internationale sur l'empire Ottoman et la Turquie moderne, ed. by Edhem Eldem (Istanbul, 1991), 17-116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Halil İnalcık and Donald Quataert (eds.), An Economic and Social History of the Ottoman Empire 1300-1914 (Cambridge, 1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> The Byzantinist congress recently convened in Istanbul, at the University of the Bosphorus (1999), should be taken as an indication of these concerns. The Turkish organizers not only expressed their satisfaction at the numerous participants from within Turkey itself, but also at the fact that after several politically motivated false starts, such a congress finally had been held in the former Byzantine and Ottoman capital.

to the heterodoxies which so often flourish in border regions, the fifteenth-century Ottoman serhad not excluded. In this context, the titles of two books by Michel Balivet, both a Byzantinist and an Ottomanist by training, in themselves represent a program: "(une) imbrication gréco-turque" and "Islam mystique et révolution armée dans les Balkans ottomans".<sup>51</sup> One of these books deals with the many instances of peaceful cohabitation on the part of Byzantine Greeks and Ottoman Turks. By contrast, the other is concerned with a specific case of armed rebellion, namely the uprisings of Bedreddin Simavi, Torlak Kemal and Börklüce Mustafa. Basing themselves on the traditions of Islamic mysticism, these early fifteenth-century rebels seem to have aimed at a more egalitarian polity than that which Sultan Mehmed I was busily restoring at the time. Since our information on dissident milieus is very limited indeed, it is necessary to bring together whatever can be collected from both Ottoman and Byzantine sources.

On a more mundane level, an international community of scholars has concerned itself with the potential of the Ottoman tax registers for late Byzantine local history. This proceeding was based upon the recognition that Ottoman administrators were not particularly anxious to change taxation practices in newly conquered territories. Provided that there had been a direct transition from Byzantine to Ottoman rule, early sultanic tax registers, produced within a few years after the Ottoman conquest, were likely to contain numerous traces of late Byzantine revenue arrangements. Models for such transition studies had been developed earlier, namely by Nicoară and Irène Beldiceanu in dealing with the little-documented Muslim principality of Karaman finally conquered by Sultan Mehmed II.<sup>52</sup> In recent decades, Macedonia, Bithynia, certain Aegean islands and Trabzon have emerged as the favorite testing grounds for the study of the Byzantine countryside, as mirrored, apart from Greek or Italian sources, in Ottoman revenue records.53

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Michel Balivet, Romanie byzantine et pays de Rûm turc, histoire d'un espace d'imbrication gréco-turque (Istanbul, 1994) and Islam mystique et révolution armée dans les Balkans ottomans, Vie du Cheikh Bedreddin le "Hallâj des Turcs" (1358/59-1416) (Istanbul, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Nicoară Beldiceanu and Irène Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "Recherche sur la province de Qaraman au XVI siècle," *Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient* 11 (1968), 1–129.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Anthony Bryer and Heath Lowry (eds.), *Continuity and Change in Late Byzantine and Early Ottoman Society*, (Birmingham, Washington, 1986) contains a good bibliography of these studies.

## Incorporation into the European world economy

At the very beginning of Ottoman history stood the conflict with Byzantium. Let us now move six hundred years ahead in time. Towards the end of the Ottoman Empire's existence, this state was weakened not only by nationalist movements among its subjects and the ambitions of the European Great Powers. At least equally serious was its economic dependence, mainly on Britain, but also on other states of an industrializing Europe. This dependence was a fact of everyday life, which members of the nineteenth-century Ottoman elites, but also peasants prosecuted for tobacco-smuggling by officials in the service of the Dette Publique Ottomane, experienced as a galling humiliation.<sup>54</sup>

Yet an intellectual framework permitting scholarly discussion of this dependence emerged relatively late, namely in the 1970s. This is the concept known as 'world systems theory', elaborated by Immanuel Wallerstein and his collaborators, including quite a few Turkish scholars. From the Ottomanist's viewpoint, Wallerstein's approach has contributed substantially towards making Ottoman history a part of world history in its own right, and not merely an 'exotic' field studied by nationalist Turks and a few oddballs. Moreover Wallerstein's approach has a good deal in common with that proposed by Fernand Braudel, whose work has for a long time been known and esteemed among Ottomanists. In his three-volume work on capitalism and material life, Braudel also has constructed a model of international economic relations during the early modern period, in which the Ottoman Empire, regarded as an independent 'world economy', has been accorded considerable importance.<sup>55</sup>

To put it very briefly, 'world systems theory' is based upon the following assumptions: Down to the sixteenth century, a European economic system developed largely in the territories to the west of an imaginary line linking Stockholm to Venice. But from the early 1500s, this system expanded to become the core area of an emerging 'world economy'.<sup>56</sup> Fundamental to 'world systems theory' is the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> As the representation of the Ottoman Empire's creditors, the Dette Publique Ottomane had been assigned some of the best-yielding taxes paid by the sultans' subjects.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Fernand Braudel, Civilisation matérielle, économie et capitalisme, XV<sup>e</sup>-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle, 3 vols. (Paris, 1979), vol. 3, pp. 11-70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> On world economies prior to the European version compare Janet Abu-Lughod, Before European Hegemony, The World System AD 1250–1350 (Oxford, 1989).

contrast between such a core region, in which mercantile and later industrial capitalism predominates, and economically subservient 'peripheries'. Territories forming part of the periphery may be formal colonies or retain a measure of political independence. But in any case, they produce foodstuffs and raw materials, while providing a captive market for the products which the 'core country' dominant in the relevant peripheral region wishes to export. As a transitional area between core and periphery, the system also contains semiperipheries, which may come about when strong states close to the core region effectively resist marginalization. Thus, for example, Spain and Portugal, whose elites had opened up large parts of Asia, Africa and America to European expansion, were unable to maintain themselves as 'core countries'. Yet their monopolistic hold over large overseas territories ensured that these two countries could not be pushed back into the periphery. Of course, relations between core, semi-periphery and periphery are never static. In the early modern period, the principal dynamic factor was the expanding economic power of the European 'core countries', which managed to 'incorporate' ever more previously independent territories into the area under their control.<sup>57</sup>

Given the size and importance of the Ottoman world empire, a major political and military competitor of European states from the fifteenth to the very end of the seventeenth century, its fate was of crucial importance to scholars wishing to gauge the usefulness of the 'world systems' model. To phrase it differently, these researchers needed to determine at what time the Ottoman territories had been incorporated, as a periphery, into the capitalist world economy. From an Ottomanist's viewpoint, a study of the Ottoman economy in the framework of 'world systems theory' involved deciding when the Ottoman Empire ceased to function as an independent economic world and whether there were regional differences in the process of 'incorporation'.<sup>58</sup> Here there was a choice between two radically different options. If one followed the work of Barkan, Braude or Çizakça during his early years, the conclusion was that peripheralization

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Immanuel Wallerstein, *The Modern World-System*, 3 vols. (New York, 1974, 1980, 1989).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Immanuel Wallerstein, Hale Decdeli and Reşat Kasaba, "The Incorporation of the Ottoman Empire into the World Economy," in *The Ottoman Empire and the World Economy*, ed. by Huri Islamoğlu-Inan (Cambridge and Paris, 1987), 88–100.

began at the end of the sixteenth century.<sup>59</sup> As an alternative one might accept Braudel's view, shared by many of today's Ottomanists, namely that European economic domination of the Ottoman Empire was not established until the later eighteenth or even the early nineteenth century.<sup>60</sup> Çizakça was to adopt this position in a later article, while Wallerstein, Decdeli and Kasaba refused to take sides in this dispute.<sup>61</sup> They stressed that 'incorporation' was a complex process, different from one region to the next, and that available research did not yet allow them to give a hard-and-fast set of dates for Ottoman incorporation into the 'world system'.

A very sophisticated discussion of Ottoman history in the Wallersteinian mode has been presented by Huri Islamoğlu.<sup>62</sup> She has taken up the challenge inherent in the 'localist' approach adopted by many historians of the 1980s and 1990s. These scholars have pointed out that the 'world systems' approach negated the importance of the previous history of the 'peripheralized' regions. No matter what kind of social and political relations existed in a given polity, so this objection runs, what determines history once the region in question has been 'incorporated' is merely the dynamic of the core area. Given this set of assumptions, for the social scientist wishing to understand the contemporary situation there is no need to go back beyond 1750, or at most 1590. The social scientist's 'cutoff date' will correspond to the year or years which specialists on the area under study consider the time of the region's 'incorporation'. Islamoğlu points out that this objection should be taken very seriously. It does not imply a reversion to the old historicist claim that every major state has an 'essence' of its own, which world historical developments may destroy but cannot really modify. To take account of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "The Price Revolution of the Sixteenth Century: A Turning Point in the Economic History of the Near East," *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 6 (1975), 3–28; Benjamin Braude, "International Competition and Domestic Cloth in the Ottoman Empire, 1500–1650, A Study in Undevelopment," *Review*, 2, 3 (1979), 437–54; Murat Çizakça, "Price History and the Bursa Silk Industry: a Study in Ottoman Industrial Decline, 1550–1650," *The Journal of Economic History* 40 (1980), 533–50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Braudel, Civilisation matérielle, vol. 3, 406-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Murat Çizakça, "Incorporation of the Middle East into the European World-Economy," *Review* 8, 3 (1985), 353–78. <sup>62</sup> Huri Islamoğlu-Inan, "Oriental Despotism in World System Perspective," in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Huri Islamoğlu-Inan, "Oriental Despotism in World System Perspective," in *The Ottoman Empire and the World Economy*, ed. by Huri İslamoğlu-İnan (Cambridge, Paris, 1987), pp. 1–26.

difficulty, she suggests a double-pronged approach: on the one hand, it is legitimate to study the complex political and economic history of the nineteenth century, when a few European 'core countries' made large areas of the world into their periphery. But this approach needs to be integrated with a close study of local dynamics, and it is necessary to understand how these forces furthered or hindered the relevant regions' integration into the capitalist world system. Phrased in an 'operational' manner, İslamoğlu calls for a close interaction between Europeanist and Ottomanist historians in studying the genesis of the 'world system'. Obviously those who engage in this project will need to cope with the tensions between different historiographical traditions, not always an easy task.

# Appropriating the Ottoman center

'World systems theory', Ottoman style, shows how certain well-established centers, namely Istanbul and the Aegean coastlands, which together formed the Ottoman core provinces, lost their previous positions and became one of several peripheries linked to a Europeandominated world economy.<sup>63</sup> Yet this scenario of center-periphery relations is by no means all that can be said on this issue in the Ottoman context. To the contrary, concentration upon the Ottoman center forms part of a historiographical tendency which was obvious in the 1940s, when 'world systems theory' did not as yet exist and is still very much with us.<sup>64</sup> By dint of this 'centralizing' scholarly tradition, Turkish historians of the republican period, once the initial distaste for Ottoman history had faded away, 'appropriated' the Ottoman center. From the perspective of Turkish scholars, the wish to 'rehabilitate' the Ottoman Empire undoubtedly was strong, especially after Ottoman victories and cultural florescence had come to be regarded as a source of national pride, from the later 1930s on-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> On the centrality of the eastern Balkans and western Anatolia for the functioning of the Ottoman Empire, compare Klaus Kreiser, "Über den Kernraum des Osmanischen Reiches", in *Die Türkei in Europa*, ed. by Klaus-Detlev Grothusen (Göttingen, 1979), 53–63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Turkish scholars have shown interest in Ottoman borderlands mainly where the sixteenth century is concerned. As an exception to this rule, one might however name Akdes Nimet Kurat, with his focus on late seventeenth and early eighteenth-century figures such as Charles XII of Sweden and Peter I of Russia: XII Karl'ın Türkiye'de kalışı ve bu sıralarda Osmanlı İmparatorluğu (Ankara, 1943).

wards. After all, the Ottoman state had been systematically denigrated, both by European authors and by the nationalist discourses current in many of the states formed on previously Ottoman territory.

For the more naive, historians and others, it was the Ottoman Empire's military glory which formed the principal attraction. For the more sophisticated, the interest of Ottoman history lay, and continues to lie, in the possibility of explicating the workings of a major empire, particularly the linkages between state apparatus and a taxpaying society. For until the opening of the Istanbul and Ankara archives, the Ottoman social formation had been very imperfectly known, and misunderstandings abounded. Considerations of ideology apart, one should not neglect the scholarly impetus to discover a world hitherto little known.

# Economies, cultures and local identities in Ottoman provinces

A major break with the historiographical tradition of the Ottoman centuries lay in the attention paid, especially from the 1950s onwards, to individual provinces. Generally, the historians of most states located on previously Ottoman territory tended, and still tend, to concentrate upon the lands situated within the borders of the modern country within which they happen to operate.<sup>65</sup> This makes sense in practical terms, as in any given state, university positions and research money depend on definitions of 'legitimate' academic study. Ministerial bureaucracies, to say nothing of the general public, tend to feel that study of the 'national territory', and perhaps of lands to which the relevant government lays claim, should be accorded priority.<sup>66</sup> Thus the geographical delimitations of the area to be investigated are not as innocuous as might be assumed at first glance.

 $<sup>^{65}</sup>$  This applies also to some foreign scholars: thus one of the present authors would see herself as a historian of Anatolia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Apart from research in Greek, Bulgarian or Rumanian, there exists a very considerable literature on the Balkans in English, French and German, which can barely be touched upon here. In the German-speaking territories, this concern with the Balkans doubtless was motivated first by the Habsburg legacy. At least in their later years a German-speaking dynasty, the Habsburgs had acquired, and stubbornly held on to, considerable Balkan territories. Moreover, in both World Wars, Germany had possessed Balkan allies and made sizeable conquests in the peninsula. This political situation induced the governments of the time to create an infra-structure for Balkan studies, both within and outside the universities. Balkan studies

Sometimes, as in the case of Tunisia, the borders of a certain modern state more or less correspond to the provincial divisions of Ottoman times, but this is by no means the rule. In fact, the disjunction between Ottoman administrative divisions and modern borders is most unfortunate for the historian. It is impossible to think of any particular state without taking into consideration the regions of which it is made up. Yet it is a major anachronism to assume that relations between regions were what they are today, when the territorial units under consideration, along with many others, formed part of a large-scale empire such as the Ottoman.

In addition, administrative divisions could have a considerable impact upon the lives of 'ordinary' Ottoman subjects. It made a difference for a non-Muslim inhabitant of the Empire whether he/she lived in Wallachia, Moldavia or Transylvania, or else in one of the Balkan sub-provinces governed by a beylerbeyi. On the one hand, in the principalities Orthodox hospodars might provide patronage for art and learning of a kind not available to non-Muslims in the 'core territories'. But on the other hand, the taxes needed to finance the appointments of rapidly changing hospodars weighed heavily on the subjects, to say nothing of the fact that a rebelling governor might cause an invasion by Habsburg or Ottoman armies, or even by both of them. As to the Anatolian context, it would be a mistake to assume that conditions in the large border fortresses of Erzurum or Kars, where central control was well established, were necessarily replicated in Bitlis. For in the seventeenth century, this latter town was ruled by a local Kurdish khan, albeit under Ottoman overlordship. Since we expect a good deal of integration within today's national states, these and similar differences between regions are easily obscured when seventeenth- or eighteenth-century history is studied within modern territorial limits.

Given the long history of Balkan conflicts, including their most recent avatars, differences in economic and cultural development, ethnicity and identity formation have been much in the foreground

in Germany were to stress the nineteenth and twentieth centuries; in territories such as Bavaria, this was all the more attractive as a Bavarian prince, admittedly without much political luck or skill, once had occupied the Greek throne. Moreover, this infrastructure survived the Nazi régime quite well. After the end of World War II, the Balkan peninsula was divided, with Greece and Turkey becoming NATO members and all other Balkan countries, apart from Yugoslavia, members of the Warsaw Pact. In the Cold War environment, anti-Communist credentials continued to function for a while; but with the passing of time, a substantive change in personnel and outlook occurred.

of research into the history of the Balkan regions.<sup>67</sup> One focus of research concerns the vexed question whether, and if applicable to what extent, Ottoman policies were responsible for the Balkan lands' late transition to capitalism.<sup>68</sup> Moreover, one may speculate whether Ottoman political and commercial organization inhibited the development of crafts and manufactures, so that when 'incorporation into the world economy' finally arrived, the Balkan territories immediately were earmarked as agricultural peripheries.

However, if we follow Michael Palairet, many parts of the Ottoman Balkans were in fact slow to turn into 'peripheries' of any kind. While many Ottoman urban textile industries declined under the impact of early nineteenth-century European competition, rural industries often expanded, especially in the Rumelian provinces which later were to become Bulgaria. When the Ottoman state had managed to ensure minimal security on the roads after about 1830, these products of a rural 'proto-industry' were able to win a large number of customers. However, the situation changed quite dramatically from 1878 onwards. After independence, Bulgarian peasants paid fewer taxes than had been the case during the Ottoman period. Since land for peasant farming became readily available due to the expulsion or flight of land-holding Muslims, many peasants reverted to a subsistence economy. In consequence, urban marketing largely collapsed, and an almost totally peasant economy established itself. A similar situation had been characteristic of Serbia, with its lack of proto-industrial traditions, at an even earlier date. In Palairet's perspective, it was reversion to a peasant economy with little marketorientation, rather than any outside impact due to peripheralization, which explains the poor performance of Balkan economies during the nineteenth century.69

Linked to this question is the problem why what is known as the 'Balkan Renaissance' is such a 'late' phenomenon, post-1750 for the most part. Peter Sugar has pointed to the lack, in most provinces, of a local aristocracy which could have patronized the arts and learning.<sup>70</sup> In the artistic realm it was assumed for a long time that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Antonina Zhelyazkova and Johann Strauss will discuss these issues *in extenso*, but the topic is well-nigh inexhaustible.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> A similar problématique is favored in Hungary, compare the contribution of Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor to the present volume.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Palairet, The Balkan Economies, pp. 50-57, 359-370.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Peter Sugar, Southeastern Europe under Ottoman Rule, 1354-1804 (Seattle, London, 1977), pp. 274-275.

Ottoman restrictions upon church building were responsible for cultural stagnation, as churches, even in the seventeenth or eighteenth centuries, constituted major venues for architecture and the decorative arts. But the work of Machiel Kiel has made us at least seriously qualify this judgment. Kiel has demonstrated that in certain Ottoman provinces more opportunities for building and painting by the Empire's Orthodox artists existed than had been suspected previously.<sup>71</sup> Recently, more attention has been paid to the extreme competition for positions within the Orthodox church, along with the attendant expenditures. Thus money which could have been made available for schools or libraries reached the coffers of Ottoman dignitaries in the shape of bribes and the state treasury in the form of accession fees.

As to the formation of national identities, debates and disagreements concern not only the relationship between the Ottoman authorities and their Orthodox subjects, but also conflicts within the Orthodox Church itself. Where the Ottoman-Orthodox conflict is concerned, much debate hinges on conversions, and on the relative weight, in the formation of the Balkan Muslim communities, of immigration from Anatolia and the conversion of autochthonous people. Potential for disagreement is exacerbated by the lack of sources. After all, the Ottomans often were not interested in differentiating between Muslims of Turkish and those of Slavic background. Thus in many cases, it is none too clear whether a given person, of whom we may know very little beyond his given name and that of his father, belonged to one or the other category. Likewise, it is often difficult to differentiate between the late medieval abandonment of settlements due to the plague or to warfare between Balkan rulers, which were not at all rare, and the flight of local populations from Ottoman raiders and armies. A special issue is the claim that certain populations were converted by force, which in the case of the Muslims inhabiting the Rhodopes is deconstructed in the present volume by Antonina Zheljazkova. Due to the frequent lack of solid information, the scope for politically inspired rhetoric is greater than in most other historical subfields.

With respect to relations between different Orthodox groups, recent work has emphasized that the *millets* in their centralized form, includ-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Machiel Kiel, Art and Society of Bulgaria in the Turkish Period (Assen, Maastricht, 1985), pp. 143–205.

ing the Orthodox variety, are largely a creation of the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries.<sup>72</sup> In earlier periods, relations between laity and churchmen remained relatively unstructured; they were to become increasingly conflictual with the growth of an educated lay public. By contrast, the church itself was strongly centralized, insisted on a Greek liturgy to the exclusion of Slavic varieties, and de facto, only Greek priests could obtain higher positions in the hierarchy. These privileges of Greek speakers and the Greek language led to considerable tensions at the time of the different national revivals, with the mid-nineteenth century formation of a Bulgarian autocephalous church a particularly dramatic climax.<sup>73</sup> That scholarly controversies concerning the identities of different Balkan communities were often overdetermined by current political rivalries goes without saying. It is also typical of these debates that quite a few groups and individuals who sought accommodation with the Ottoman state and its ruling stratum were conveniently 'forgotten'.74

## Integration and decentralization

Authors, who in the 1950s and 1960s dealt with evidence on provincial magnates, often assumed that the activities of these personages constituted evidence of 'Ottoman decline' and autonomist, if not proto-nationalist, movements in the provinces. On the Turkish side, such magnates were viewed as rebels against the Ottoman center. In the course of a long career, Albert Hourani has contributed to a less simplistic and parochial view by drawing attention to the alliances which particularly in the Arab provinces were formed between well-to-do merchants or religious scholars, on the one hand,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Paraskevas Konortas, "From Tâ'ife to Millet: Ottoman Terms for the Greek Orthodox Community," in Ottoman Greeks in the Age of Nationalism, Politics, Economy and Society in the Nineteenth Century (Princeton, NJ, 1999), 169–80. <sup>73</sup> Barbara Jelavich, History of the Balkans, vol. 1: Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries

<sup>(</sup>Cambridge, 1983), 344-45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> For a perceptive discussion of these issues, to which we are much indebted, see Maria Todorova, "The Ottoman Legacy in the Balkans," in L. Carl Brown (ed.), Imperial Legacy. The Ottoman Imprint on the Balkans and the Middle East (New York, 1996), pp. 45-77. However previous authors also have dwelt on these issues: Karl Barbir, "From Pasha to Efendi: The Assimilation of Ottomans into Damascene Society 1516-1783", International Journal of Turkish Studies 1, 1 (1979-80), 68-83; Linda Schatkowski Schilcher, Families in Politics, Damascene Factions and Estates in the 18th and 19th Centuries (Wiesbaden, Stuttgart, 1985).

and, on the other, administrators and military men. For the latter, often well integrated into Arab society despite their Ottoman origins, Hourani has coined the term 'local Ottomans'; the cultural and social borders which such people crossed in becoming Damascenes have been studied in some detail.<sup>75</sup> In certain places, such as Damascus or Mosul, local dynasties were able to monopolize governorships for several generations. By contrast in Egypt or Iraq, power lay in the hands of grandees who owed their ascent to their membership in a Mamluk political household. Local magnates who actually aimed at political independence were rare; and even when the early nineteenth-century *vali* of Egypt Mehmed Ali Pasha did make a bid for separate statehood, the cultural flavor of his court was Ottoman and not Egyptian.<sup>76</sup> Recent research thus has led us to stress the integrative powers which the Ottoman center retained even when it was politically very weak in the years around 1800.

Ottomanist historians, for the last ten or fifteen years, have been attracted to this remarkable strength-in-weakness which kept the Empire going, more or less, until the end of World War I. As a subtext we can discern the claim that decentralization had its advantages, and this view is probably connected to the work of the New York historical sociologist Charles Tilly. The latter has done much to demystify state formation and centralization by pointing to the heavy costs of these operations.<sup>77</sup> Several other studies concerning the multiple economic crises which plagued most states of seventeenth-century Europe have reached similar conclusions. Niels Steensgaard has linked these recurrent economic and financial difficulties to the tendency of seventeenth-century rulers to spend more on warfare than the fragile economies of their respective territories could afford.<sup>78</sup>

With centralization no longer the *summum bonum* which it had been to Europeanists—or even Indianists—of an earlier generation, Ottomanists have also begun to ask themselves whether increasing the power of the central authorities was necessarily a sign of 'political progress'.<sup>79</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Albert Hourani, A History of the Arab Peoples (New York, 1991), 249-56; Barbir, "From Pasha to Efendi".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Afaf Lutfi al-Sayyid Marsot, Egypt in the Reign of Muhammad Ali (Cambridge, 1984), pp. 32-33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Charles Tilly, "War Making and State Making as Organized Crime," in Peter Evans, Dietrich Rueschemeyer and Theda Skocpol (eds.), *Bringing the State Back In* (Cambridge, 1985), 169–91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Niels Steensgaard, "The Seventeenth-century Crisis" in Geoffrey Parker, Lesley M. Smith, *The General Crisis of the Seventeenth Century* (London, 1978), 26–57.

<sup>79</sup> Salzmann, "Ancien Régime"; Khoury, Mosul.

After all, as Engin Akarlı has pointed out, the recentralization engineered by Mahmud II demanded a stiff price: the Porte was able to prevent Mehmed Ali Pasha from setting up his Egyptian state only by involving England and other European powers in the internal disputes of the Ottoman Empire. As a counterfactual hypothesis, one may venture the suggestion that by accommodating Mehmed Ali Pasha and foregoing certain attempts at imperial centralization, a much modified Ottoman sultanate could have retained more independence from foreign governments than it actually was able to achieve.<sup>80</sup>

In this context, tax farming, much maligned in the past because it cost the taxpayers money and yet failed to fill the coffers of the central state, has experienced a partial rehabilitation. When tax farms were sold on a life-time basis starting in 1695, this arrangement certainly consolidated the formation of an Ottoman 'aristocracy', which Lady Mary Montagu discerned even in the 1720s.<sup>81</sup> From the very beginning, members of the subject population were excluded from the bidding, which had been open to all moneyed persons as long as tax farms had been limited to only a few years' duration. By contrast, privilege was accorded to figures strategically situated within the Ottoman administration. Generally, these men had secured their positions by affiliation with a personage already established in government service, and of course they possessed the necessary financial resources. Such personages could retain the tax farms awarded to them as profitable investments, and, in practice if not in theory, often pass them on to their sons.

But at the same time, life-time tax farming allowed the Ottoman central government to ensure the loyalty of the members of great households, in other words, the Ottoman aristocracy in the process of formation. 'Local Ottomans' attachment to the central state was of major significance, as from the second half of the seventeenth century onwards 'political households' constituted a major avenue of recruitment into the ruling groups of both the capital and the provinces. It was mainly—and in most instances only—through their

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Engin Akarh, "Provincial Power Magnates in Ottoman Bilad Al-Sham and Egypt," in Abdeljelil Temimi (ed.), *La vie sociale dans les provinces arabes à l'époque ottomane* (Zaghouan, 1988), vol 3, pp. 41–56. On related issues compare *New Perspectives on Turkey* 7 (Spring 1992) which is entirely devoted to the British-Ottoman Treaty of 1833.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Mehmet Genç, "Osmanlı maliyesinde malikâne sistemi," in *Türkiye iktisat tarihi semineri, metinler—tartışmalar*, ed. by Osman Okyar and Ünal Nabantoğlu (Ankara, 1975), pp. 231–96; Lady Mary Wortley Montagu, *Turkish Embassy Letters*, ed. by Anita Desai and Małcolm Jack (London, 1993), 88–91 and elsewhere.

legitimation as 'servants of the sultan' that tax farmers were able to collect dues from peasants and guildsmen. While local magnates might supplement their incomes by commerce, the basis of their fortunes was and remained political.<sup>82</sup> Thus by assigning revenues to notables and magnates, the Ottoman government had instituted a kind of power-sharing familiar to historians of the Mongols and their Chinese empire, but until very recently unknown, even as a mental category, to historians of the Ottoman world.<sup>83</sup> In certain instances, such as eighteenth-century Mosul, links to the Ottoman center actually may have been closer in the eighteenth century, when the Jalili magnate family was in power, than they had been two hundred years earlier. While in the seventeenth century the central power theoretically was absolute, its actual control over the border territories of modern Iraq often remained quite limited.<sup>84</sup>

### The center and its subjects: the Tanzimat Years

Up to this point, we have focused on the pre-Tanzimat period. Yet it is especially after the 1839 Gülhane Rescript had assured all Ottoman subjects that their lives, properties and honor were henceforth to be guaranteed, that tensions between the government in Istanbul and its non-Muslim subjects, particularly those living in the Balkans, really erupted.<sup>85</sup> Nationalist ambitions in southeastern Europe already had led to the formation of the Greek state in 1830, that is, in the pre-Tanzimat period. However, the Kingdom of Greece was established after the Greek uprising itself had been defeated by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Halil İnalcık, "Military and Fiscal Transformation in the Ottoman Empire, 1600–1700," Archivum Ottomanicum 6 (1980), 283–337.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Ariel Salzmann, "Measures of Empire: Tax Farmers and the Ottoman Ancien Régime, 1695–1807," unpubl. Ph.D. diss., Columbia University, New York, 1995, is not at present available for consultation. However, an idea concerning this important work, hopefully soon available as a book, can be gained from Salzmann, "An Ancien Régime" and from references in Khoury, *Mosul.* On power-sharing in the Mongol context see Isenbike Togan, "Ottoman History by Inner Asian Norms," in *New Approaches to State and Peasant in Ottoman History*, ed. by Halil Berktay and Suraiya Faroqhi (London, 1992), 185–210.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Khoury, Mosul, p. 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> For interpretations of this documents, see Niyazi Berkes, *The Development of Secularism in Turkey* (Montreal, 1964), 144–147; Halil İnalcık, "Sened-i İttifak ve Gülhane Hatt-ı Hümâyûnu", *Belleten* 28 (1964), 603–622; Butrus Abu-Manneh, "The Islamic Roots of the Gülhane Rescript," *Die Welt des Islams* 34 (1994), 173–203.

the troops of Mehmed Ali Pasha, governor of Egypt, and owed its existence to the military and diplomatic intervention of the Great Powers in favor of a Greek state.<sup>86</sup> Yet even so, the Ottoman Empire retained a sizeable number of Orthodox Christian subjects. It was the ambition of Czar Nicholas I to establish a protectorate over these people as a preliminary to future Russian hegemony in the Balkans the demise of the Ottoman Empire being viewed as imminent in St. Petersburg. These policies formed the major cause of the Crimean War (1853–1856). Evidently in the eyes of French and British politicians, such an expansion of the Russian sphere of influence was regarded as unacceptable, as a significant threat to the Mediterranean interests of the two states involved.<sup>87</sup>

The Crimean War was fought out on the Crimea only in part; there were also Danube and Caucasus fronts. At the very end of the war, the Russian army succeeded in conquering the Ottoman fortress of Kars.<sup>88</sup> Moreover, in the plans of the Czar and his minister Nesselrode, a Russian occupation of the principalities of Moldavia and Walachia, still under Ottoman suzerainty, was to have sparked an overall uprising of the Orthodox throughout southeastern Europe. However, such an uprising never materialized, only a limited number of volunteers serving in the Russian armies.<sup>89</sup> Thus the Crimean War, in the short run, brought the Ottoman central government a certain respite. For even though its military contribution, after the naval disaster of Sinop and the all but total loss of its battleships, had not been very great, at least the government in Istanbul did find itself

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> See Douglas Dakin, The Greek Struggle for Independence 1821–1833 (London, 1973), and the contributions in Richard Clogg (ed.), The Struggle for Greek Independence. Essays to mark the 150th anniversary of the Greek War of Independence (London, 1973).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Ann Pottinger Saab, The Origins of the Crimean Alliance (Charlottesville, 1977); Irma L'vovna Fadeeva, Osmanskaya imperiya i anglo-turetskie otnosheniya v seredine XIX v. (Moscow, 1982); Norman Rich, Why the Crimean War, A Cautionary Tale (Hannover, NH, 1985); Vitaliy Ivanovich Sheremet, Osmanskaya imperiya i Zapadnaya Europa. Vtoraya tret' XIX v. (Moscow, 1986); David M. Goldfrank, The Origins of the Crimean War (London, 1994); Alain Gouttman, La guerre de Crimée 1853–1856 (Paris, 1995); Winfried Baumgart, The Crimean War, 1853–1856 (London, 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> W. E. D. Allen and P. Muratoff, *Caucasian Battlefields. A History of the Wars on the Turco-Caucasian Border, 1828–1921* (Cambridge, 1953), 55–102.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> S. A. Nikitin, Ocherki po istorii yuzhnykh słavyan i russko-bałkanskikh swyazej v 50-70-egody XIX v. (Moscow, 1970), 110–145; Maria N. Todorova, "Die Freiwilligen von der Balkanhalbinsel im Krimkrieg", in Nationalrevolutionäre Bewegungen in Südosteuropa im 19. Jahrhundert, ed. by C. Choliolčev, K. H. Mack and A. Suppan (Vienna and Munich, 1992), 134–151, here 138–140; eadem, "The Greek Volunteers in the Crimean War", Balkan Studies 25 (1984), 539–563.

on the winning side. However, it proved impossible to continue the war without resorting to loans from European bankers. Given high interest rates and commission payments, in addition to a constant need for fresh loans to finance armaments and an albeit limited modernization of the infrastructure, the Ottoman government was bankrupt within less than twenty years after the end of the war (1875).<sup>90</sup>

For the better-off among Ottoman non-Muslims, the years following the Crimean War were a time of ambiguity. On the one hand, nationalist ambitions had spread yet further among the Christian inhabitants of southeastern Europe. Thus, after the Serbs and Greeks, Bulgarians now began to demand greater influence over the institutions which governed them. While in the earlier nineteenth century, considerable mutual sympathy had existed among the different national movements of the Balkans, the Bulgarian drive for autonomy was at first directed largely against the Patriarch of the Greek Orthodox Church and the latter's upper clergy. By contrast, during the first stages of the movement to form an autocephalous Bulgarian Church, Bulgarian political leaders could count on a degree of sympathy from members of the Ottoman ruling group.<sup>91</sup>

Such temporary alliances were promoted by a considerable *de facto* secularization of the Ottoman political elite during the Tanzimat period. Now the latter aimed not so much at the promotion of Islam, as at the focusing of the loyalties of all Ottoman subjects upon the sultan and the state (*ittihad-i anasir*). During this period and well into the 1870s, 'Ottomanism' as an ideology aimed at the formation of a 'political nation'. The reforms of 1839, expanded through a solemn sultanic edict of 1856, promised Ottoman non-Muslims equal rights and, among other things, employment in responsible positions within the developing Ottoman bureaucracy.<sup>92</sup> These advantages explain why the mid-century restructuring of the Ottoman state was supported

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Olive Anderson, "Great Britain and the Beginnings of the Ottoman Public Debt, 1854–55", *Historical Journal* 7 (1964), 47–63; Mihail D. Sturdza, "Haute Banque et Sublime Porte. Préliminaires financiers de la Guerre de Crimée", in *Contributions à l'histoire économique et sociale de l'Empire ottoman*, ed. by J.-L. Bacqué-Grammont and P. Dumont (Louvain, 1983), 451–480.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Halil İnalcık, Tanzimat ve Bulgar meselesi (Ankara, 1943; Repr. 1992); Richard von Mach, The Bulgarian Exarchate: Its History and the Extent of Its Authority in Turkey (London, 1907).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Roderic H. Davison, Reform in the Ottoman Empire, 1856–1876 (Princeton, 1963); Irina Evgen'evna Fadeeva, Official'nye doktriny v ideologii i politike Osmanskoy imperii (Osmanizm-Panislamizm) (Moscow, 1985); Carter V. Findley, Bureaucratic Reform in the Ottoman Empire: the Sublime Porte 1789–1922 (Princeton, 1980); idem, Ottoman Civil Officialdom: A Social History (Princeton, 1989).

by quite a few non-Muslims, while many Muslims felt that they were losing ground and were not slow in expressing their resentment.<sup>93</sup>

On the other hand, from the perspective of Balkan nationalists, this situation involved considerable danger, as it meant that potential supporters of a variety of nationalist projects reaffirmed their ties to the Ottoman state.<sup>94</sup> This view explains the emergence of political terrorism during the last decade of the nineteenth century, the Macedonian variety constituting the best known but by no means the only example.<sup>95</sup> For as the terrorists saw it, their acts would elicit a violent response from the Ottoman administration, and in most cases reprisals would be directed at non-Muslim subjects completely uninvolved in the acts in question. In response, the victims would see little alternative to espousing the cause of this or that emerging Balkan nationality; and, in fact, terrorism contributed substantially to the fears of disloyalty which many Ottoman administrators were more than ready to express *vis-à-vis* their non-Muslim subjects.

In a nineteenth-century context, military service constituted a core feature both of state formation and of nation-building. Thus, for instance in France, performing military service became a *conditio sine qua non* for citizenship, and at the same time, 'peasants' were turned 'into Frenchmen', to quote Eugen Weber's well-known study, not least through the instruction provided in the course of military service.<sup>96</sup> Moreover, mixing men from different regions often resulted in a growing uniformity of customs back home. Spaghetti spread throughout Italy after conscripts had encountered them during their military service, and in Germany after 1870, the Christmas tree ceased to be regarded as a Protestant peculiarity after Catholic exsoldiers had brought the custom back to their villages. This assimilatory effect, which made itself felt all over Europe, was well-known to Ottoman policy makers at various levels, and when a possible

<sup>96</sup> Eugen Weber, Peasants into Frenchmen. The Modernization of Rural France, 1870–1914 (Stanford, 1976), 292–302.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Fatma Müge Göçek, Rise of the Bourgeoisie, Demise of Empire: Ottoman Westernization and Social Change (New York, 1996), 114.
<sup>94</sup> On the strained relationship between Balkan nationalists and Ottoman reform-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> On the strained relationship between Balkan nationalists and Ottoman reformers see Irina E. and Jurij A. Petrosyan, Osmanskaya imperiya. Reformy i reformatory (konets XVIII-nachalo XX v.) (Moscow, 1993), 78-88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Fikret Adanır, Die Makedonische Frage. Ihre Entstehung und Entwicklung bis 1908 (Wiesbaden, 1979); Duncan M. Perry, The Politics of Terror. The Macedonian Liberation Movements 1893–1903 (Durham NC., and London, 1988); Gül Tokay, Makedonya Sorunu ve Jön Türk ihtilalinin kökenleri 1903–1908 (Istanbul, 1996). See also the as yet unpublished dissertation of Mehmet Hacisalihoğlu, Die Jungtürken und die Mazedonische Frage (1890–1918), University of Munich, 2001.

'military adventure' of Ottoman non-Muslims was discussed, the question whether the latter should serve alongside Muslims or in separate units was very much in the foreground of the debate.<sup>97</sup>

Things looked rather different in the perspective of European observers, among whom it was generally assumed that their Muslim beliefs did not permit Ottoman statesmen to place arms in the hands of Christians. Historically speaking, this was an oversimplification: Among border warriors and irregulars on the Habsburg frontier, Christians long had been well represented, to say nothing of the pass-guards (*derbendci, armatoloi*), whose duty it was to protect travelers on the high roads. However, the increasing intensity of nationalist sentiment among Balkan Christians did raise the specter of such troops deserting or even going over to the enemy. But even when cases of this type did occur with some frequency during the Balkan wars of 1912–13, Ottoman generals insisted that these events had not been the cause of the catastrophic defeats suffered by the army they had commanded.<sup>98</sup>

Significant opposition to non-Muslim military service came from leading figures among these communities themselves; here it was exactly the power of assimilation in which shared military service might result which formed the major reason for protests. Representatives of the non-Muslim communities often suggested that paying an extra tax in lieu of military service was preferable, and Sultan Abdülhamid II, who believed that non-Muslim soldiers made no sense in an Islamic caliphate, tended to agree with them.<sup>99</sup> A longterm consequence of this dispute was that in World War I, many Greeks and Armenians were forced to do their military service in labor battalions instead of in the regular army.<sup>100</sup> But that had not been the issue back in 1858.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> This formulation is taken from Ufuk Gülsoy, Osmanlı gayrimüslimlerinin askerlik serüveni (Istanbul, 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Fikret Adanır, "Christliche Rekruten unter dem Halbmond: Zum Problem der Militärdienstpflicht für Nichtmuslime im spätosmanischen Reich", in Von der Pruth-Ebene bis zum Gipfel des Ida. Festschrift zum 70. Geburtstag von Emmanuel Turczynski, ed. by Gerhard Grimm (Munich, 1989), 153–164.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Erik Jan Zürcher, "The Ottoman Conscription System, 1844–1914", International Review of Social History 43 (1998), 437–449; Ufuk Gülsoy, Osmanlı gayrimüslimlerinin askerlik seriiveni (Istanbul, 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Feroz Ahmad, "War and Society Under the Young Turks, 1908–18", *Raview* XI/2 (Spring 1988), 265–286; Erik Jan Zürcher, "Between Death and Desertion. The Experience of the Ottoman Soldier in World War I", *Turcica* 28 (1996), 235–258.

# The central government and its subjects in Southeastern Europe: the Hamidian Years

Abdülhamid II came to power in 1876. He soon suspended the constitution by which Tanzimat statesmen such as Midhat Pasha had hoped to integrate the non-Muslims, and, by the same stroke, make the attacks of European politicians and writers against the sultan's supposed 'Asiatic despotism' appear less convincing.<sup>101</sup> Shortly after Abdülhamid's enthronement, another war was waged with Czarist Russia, which soon turned into a major military disaster (1877).<sup>102</sup> With the Russian army in the suburbs of Istanbul, the Czar concluded the peace treaty of San Stefano (today: Yeşilköy) which established a large Bulgarian state with comfortable access to the Aegean Sea. This once again was regarded by the western European powers as a territorial gain which they were not willing to grant the Russian Empire, as the new Bulgarian principality was widely regarded as a client state of the Czars. In the following year, an international congress held in Berlin permitted only the institution of a much diminished Bulgarian principality, which moreover remained, for the time being, under the sultan's suzerainty.<sup>103</sup>

Due to the war, a large number of Muslim refugees inundated Istanbul, some of them having fled the immediate vicinity of the battlefields, while others had been expelled from what was now Bulgarian territory.<sup>104</sup> On the Bulgarian side as well, the war left a legacy of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> On Midhat Pasha and his policies see Robert Devereux, *The First Ottoman Con*stitutional Period. A Study of the Midhat Constitution and Parliament (Baltimore, 1963); Ezel Kural Shaw, "Midhat Pasha. Reformer or Revolutionary?", Ph.D., Harvard University, 1975; Irina Evgen'evna Fadeeva, Midhat-pasha. Zhizn' i deyatel'nost' (Moscow, 1977); Krumka Sharova, "Midhat Pasha i Bulgarskoto revolyutsionno dvizhenie prez 1872 godina", Istoricheski pregled 1991, No. 6, 3–16, and No. 7, 3–19; Maria Todorova, "Midhat Paşa's Governorship of the Danube Province", in Decision Making in the Ottoman Empire, ed. by Caesar E. Farah (Kirksville MO, 1993), 115–128.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> İ. Halil Sedes, 1875–1878 Osmanlı ordusu savaşları, vol. 1–3 (İstanbul, 1935);
 Yuluğ Tekin Kurat, "1877–78 Osmanlı-Rus harbinin sebepleri", Belleten 26 (1962), 567–592.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> See the contributions in Ralph Melville and Hans-Jürgen Schröder (eds.), Der Berliner Kongreß von 1878. Die Politik der Großmächte und die Probleme der Modernisierung in Südosteuropa in der zweiten Hälfte des 19. Jahrhunderts (Wiesbaden, 1982).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Bilâl N. Şimşir, Rumeli'den Türk göçleri. Belgeler, vol. 1-3 (Ankara, 1968–1989); Nedim İpek, Rumeli'den Anadolu'ya Türk göçleri (1877–1890) (Ankara, 1994); Justin McCarthy, Death and Exile. The Ethnic Cleansing of Ottoman Muslims 1821–1922 (Princeton, 1995), 59–108; Wolfgang Höpken, "Flucht vor dem Kreuz? Muslimische Emigration aus Südosteuropa nach dem Ende der osmanischen Herrschaft (19./20.

lasting bitterness; this was largely due to the depredations of Circassian irregulars, themselves poorly integrated recent refugees from the Czarist empire, who ran out of control and caused much bloodshed.<sup>105</sup>

Given these conditions, Sultan Abdülhamid and his advisers considered that Ottomanism and the integration of non-Muslim subjects should be written off as failures. Instead Islam was now expected to provide the ideological ties which, hopefully, would bind together what remained of the Empire.<sup>106</sup> In consequence, southeastern Europe, where the Ottomans in the meantime held only a limited amount of territory, lost much of its previous importance in the eyes of the Istanbul government. However, Bosnian Muslims arriving on Ottoman territory after the Austrian occupation of 1878 and the refugees from other southeastern European territories were seen as a source of manpower to be settled wherever the government considered it desirable to increase the number of Muslims and to diminish the concentration of the local non-Muslim population.<sup>107</sup>

# Ethnic nationalism in the Ottoman Empire during the last decades of its existence

This changing mood was reflected also in the economic philosophy of the period. The Hamidian regime saw the first instances of an étatistic interpretation of the emerging national economy. In the long run, this policy implied the elimination of the non-Muslim intermediary groups, whose members formed the only commercial bourgeoisie existing in the Ottoman Empire around 1900. Inspired by the ideas of Friedrich List, a popularizing writer such as Ahmed Midhat Efendi frequently discussed the preconditions for the devel-

Jahrhundert)", in Zwangsmigrationen in Mittel- und Südosteuropa, ed. by Wolfgang Höpken (Leipzig, 1996), 1-24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Jono Mitev, Istoriya na Aprilskoto vustanie 1876, vol. 1-3 (Sofia, 1986-1988); Richard Millman, Britain and the Eastern Question 1875-1878 (Oxford, 1979).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Bayram Kodaman, Şark meselesi ışığı altında Sultan II. Abdülhamid'in Doğu Anadolu politikası (Istanbul, 1983); Jacob M. Landau, The Politics of Pan-Islam. Ideology and Organization (Oxford, 1994); Selim Deringil, The Well-Protected Domains: Ideology and the Legitimation of Power in the Ottoman Empire 1876–1909 (London, 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Fikret Adamr and Hilmar Kaiser, "Migration, Deportation, and Nation-Building: The Case of the Ottoman Empire", in *Migrations and Migrants in Historical Perspective. Permanencies and Innovations*, ed. by René Leboutte (Brussels, 2000), 273–292. On Bosnian Muslim immigration into the Ottoman Empire, see also F. Adamr's contribution in this volume.

opment of a Turkish middle class.<sup>108</sup> However, in practice, Abdülhamid II maintained good relations with quite a few non-Muslim businessmen, who were given marks of sultanic favor in the form of decorations and honorific titles. Only after 1908 was the creation of a 'national bourgeoisie' on the part of the state put on the official agenda, and it was only in the 1920s, when war, flight and massacre had decimated the non-Muslims of what had recently become the Republic of Turkey, that this policy was implemented in earnest.<sup>109</sup>

However, major steps on this road were taken after the Ottoman catastrophe of the Balkan War in 1912, when the original liberal project of the Young Turks was abandoned entirely in favor of a petit-bourgeois populism that instrumentalized Muslim grievances at the expense of non-Muslim citizens.<sup>110</sup> Consequently, already in the first half of 1914 about 100,000 Greeks were compelled to leave Aegean Anatolia for the nearby islands. Once the First World War began, the forced transfer of Greek population continued, this time to places in the Anatolian interior.<sup>111</sup> Yet more comprehensive and radical measures were taken against the Armenians living in the eastern provinces. Their indiscriminate deportation after 1915 was a virtual "ethnic cleansing" leading in some places to wholesale extermination.<sup>112</sup>

<sup>109</sup> Zafer Toprak, Türkiye'de "Milli iktisat" (1908–1918) (Ankara, 1982), passim; Çağlar Keyder, State and Class in Turkey. A Study in Capitalist Development (London and New York, 1987), 71–90; Göçek, Rise of the Bourgeoisie, 108–116.

New York, 1987), 71-90; Göçek, Rise of the Bourgeoisie, 108-116.
<sup>110</sup> On populist currents of the period, see Ilhan Tekeli and Gencay Şaylan,
"Türkiye'de halkçılık ideolojisinin evrimi", Toplum ve Bilim 6-7 (Summer-Fall 1978),
44-110; Zafer Toprak, "Osmanlı narodnikleri: 'Halka Doğru' gidenler, Toplum ve Bilim 24 (Winter 1984), 69-81. On Young Turk political ideas in general, see Şerif Mardin, Jön Türklerin siyasi fikirleri 1895-1908 (Ankara 1964); M. Şükrü Hanioğlu, Bir siyasal düşünür olarak Doktor Abdullah Cevdet ve dönemi (Istanbul 1981); idem, The Young Turks, 1902-1908 (London, 2001); Taha Parla, The Social and Political Thought of Ziya Gökalp 1876-1924 (Leiden, 1985); Hasan Kayah, Arabs and Young Turks. Ottomanism, Arabism, and Islamism in the Ottoman Empire, 1908-1918 (Berkeley, 1997); Aykut Kansu, Politics in Post-Revolutionary Turkey, 1908-1913 (Leiden, 2000).

<sup>111</sup> References in Fikret Adanır, "Lo scambio greco-turco di popolazioni nella storiografica turca", in *Esodi Trasferimenti forzati di popolazioni nel Novecento europeo*, ed. by M. Cattaruzza, M. Dogo and R. Pupo (Naples, 2000), 89–101. See also the forthcoming Ph.D. dissertation of Onur Yıldırım, Scholars, Diplomats and Refugees: A Historical Study of the Turco-Greek Population Exchange, 1922–1923.

<sup>112</sup> For a discussion of the relevant literature, see Fikret Adanır, "Die Armenische Frage und der Völkermord an den Armeniern im Osmanischen Reich: Betroffenheit im Reflex nationalistischer Geschichtsschreibung", in *Erlebnis-Gedächtnis-Sinn*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Ahmed Güner Sayar, Osmanlı iktisat düşüncesinin çağdaşlaşması (Istanbul, 1986), 398–417; François Georgeon, "L'économie politique selon Ahmed Midhat", in Première Rencontre Internationale sur l'Empire Ottoman et la Turquie Moderne, ed. by Edhem Eldem (Istanbul, 1991), 461–479.

Thus it can be argued that the response of the Ottoman ruling group to ethnic nationalism was basically a kind of imperial nationalism. A similar ideology was in fact developed by the ruling classes of the Habsburg Empire in its final stages, perhaps with the difference that in the Ottoman instance, this way of thinking articulated itself in more militant terms.<sup>113</sup> In any case, the abandonment of pluralist positions was concomitant with the ascendancy of ethnic exclusiveness, the final implications of which surpassed by far the narrow boundaries of inter-communal rivalries within the *ancien régime*. Significantly enough, neither the Ottoman nor the Habsburg Empire survived the First World War, and the legacy of both has been stained by deportations, massacres and even genocide.

## In conclusion: reflections of nationalism in the historiography

Given this conflict-ridden history, the historical sciences in the Balkans have developed along lines determined by the needs of the emerging nation-states.<sup>114</sup> An adequate understanding of the specificities of nation-state formation is therefore essential in order to explain how historical tradition has evolved in this part of Europe. The liberation struggles in Ottoman Serbia, Greece or Bulgaria originated in rural conflicts in which semi-military elements such as *haiduks*, *martolos*, or *armatoloi* were prominent.<sup>115</sup> What role did urban or 'bour-

Authentische und konstruierte Erinnerung, ed. by H. Loewy and B. Moltmann (Frankfurt am Main and New York, 1996), 237–263; idem, "Le génocide arménien? Une réévaluation", in L'Actualité du génocide des Arméniens, ed. by H. H. Ayvazian et al. (Créteil, France, 1999), 405–418.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Karen Barkey and Mark von Hagen (eds.), After Empire: Multiethnic Societies and Nation-Building: The Soviet Union and the Russian, Ottoman, and Habsburg Empires (Boulder and Oxford, 1997); Fikret Adanır, "Religious Communities and Ethnic Groups under Imperial Sway: Ottoman and Habsburg Lands in Comparison", in The Historical Practice of Diversity: Transcultural Interactions from Early Modern Times to the 20th Century in the Mediterranean, Atlantic, Global Worlds, ed. by Christiane Harzig, Dirk Hoerder and Adrian Shubert (forthcoming).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Fikret Adanır, "Balkan Historiography related to the Ottoman Empire since 1945", in *Ottoman Past and Today's Turke*, ed. by Kemal H. Karpat (Leiden, 2000), 236– 252 (for a more developed version see *idem*, "Ikinci Dünya Savaşı sonrası Balkan tarih yazınında Osmanlı İmparatorluğu", *Toplum ve Bilim* 83, Winter 1999/2000, 224–240). <sup>115</sup> Gale Stokes, "The Absence of Nationalism in Serbian Politics before 1840",

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Gale Stokes, "The Absence of Nationalism in Serbian Politics before 1840", *Canadian Review of Studies in Nationalism* IV/1 (Fall 1976), 77–90; Lawrence P. Meriage, "The First Serbian Uprising (1804–1813): National Revival or a Search for Regional Security", *Ibid.*, IV/2 (Spring 1977), 187–205; Hans-Michael Miedlig, "Patriarchalische Mentalität als Hindernis für die staatliche und gesellschaftliche Modernisierung in Serbien im 19. Jahrhundert", *Südost-Forschungen* 50 (1991), 163–90.

geois' groups play in these processes? Even in the Greek case, where a relatively developed 'national bourgeoisie' stood behind the insurrectionary movement, it was hardly the aim of merchants operating throughout the Mediterranean and Black Sea basins to establish a small Greek state at the southern tip of the Balkan peninsula. To the contrary, urban commercial groups hoped, together with the Phanariote aristocracy, to transform Ottoman rule into a Greekcontrolled multi-ethnic oriental empire. Intellectuals such as Adamantios Korais or Rhigas Velestinlis also seem to have thought in 'imperialist' categories, envisioning a Greek 'republic' which would include the Balkans, the Archipelago and Asia Minor.<sup>116</sup>

It is true that the Bulgarian national movement, which gained momentum after the Crimean War, operated in a different sociopolitical setting. It began, as we have seen, as a struggle against Greek ecclesiastical and cultural dominance, whereby Bulgarians even counted on the support of the Ottoman reform bureaucracy. In addition, it was no longer Russia, the loser of the Crimean War, that extended protection, but rather the liberal West to which one turned for help and guidance. Emerging 'bourgeois' or 'petit-bourgeois' elements within Bulgarian society therefore had a better chance of asserting themselves. But once again, the national question was not resolved by a political compromise articulating the internal dynamics of the local civil society, but by an external factor, namely the victory of the Czarist armies.<sup>117</sup>

Thus it can be argued that nation-state formation in Ottoman Europe was hardly a corollary of bourgeois aspirations for social and political emancipation. Independence, attained in the wake of an Ottoman military defeat, brought the most militant factions of the relevant elites to the forefront. Consequently, nation-states were created before the corresponding national societies had developed, and the new rulers had to embark upon daring projects of nation-building 'from above'. In this context, we have referred to the Ottoman

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> See Notis Botzaris, Visions balkaniques dans la préparation de la révolution grecque (1789–1821) (Geneva and Paris, 1962), 183–209; Apostolos Daskalakis, To politeuma tou Rēga Belestinlē. Prōton suntagma ellinikēs dēmokratias kai eleutheras diabiõse ōs tōn Balkanikōn laōn (Athens, 1976); and the contributions in Richard Clogg (ed.), Balkan Society in the Age of Greek Independence (London, 1981). <sup>117</sup> Cf. Harald Heppner, "Theorie und Realität der 'nationalen Revolution' in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Cf. Harald Heppner, "Theorie und Realität der 'nationalen Revolution' in Bulgarien in den siebziger Jahren des 19. Jahrhunderts", in *Nationalrevolutionäre Bewe*gungen in Südosteuropa im 19. Jahrhundert, ed. by Christo Choliolčev, Karlheinz Mack and Arnold Suppan (Munich, 1992), 60–67.

and later the Turkish case, but there were others as well. As a result, historical scholarship was made to play a predominantly ideological role.<sup>118</sup> Creating historical traditions—and the interpretation which the Ottoman period received in that context—served not only to legitimize the new regimes internally. Equally important was the external justification *vis-á-vis* a European world which cherished its own notions of nationhood and which was eager to dispatch its princes, generals, bankers or missionaries into the region. In this way the romantic concept of the uniqueness of nation, the novel idea of nationhood based on language, the employment of history in support of irredentist projects and similar modern concepts entered the Balkans. No wonder that the Balkan states from their inception were bent on reattaining their medieval or ancient grandeur. Even present-day conflicts are internally vindicated, and acquire significance internationally, with reference to imperial inspirations from the past.<sup>119</sup>

In the light of the above, the nineteenth-century European image of Ottoman rule has had a direct relevance for the emerging Balkan historiographies. Philhellenic sentiments of the post-Napoleonic era fostered in the West a deep interest for the fortunes of Ottoman subject populations in southeastern Europe. Even the positivist school, which is credited with impartiality based on a dispassionate and critical investigation of historical questions, often indulged in sweeping generalizations which confirmed Eurocentric theoretical constructs reflecting political and moral prejudices against an 'external principle' such as 'Islam' or 'Asia'. In the same vein, an observer as sympathetic as Joseph von Hammer could not desist, when judging the Ottomans, from assuming the stance of a morally and intellectually superior European. Upon reaching the period of the first westernizing influences in his multi-volume history, he could not help but exclaim: "Both the author and the reader of Ottoman history can finally breathe more freely... Given the warm winds generated by contact with European politics and culture, at least the edges of the rigid ice crust of the Turk are thawing, and a gentler breeze of humane mildness and civilization blows."120

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Paschalis M. Kitromilides, "'Imagined Communities' and the Origins of the National Question in the Balkans", *European History Quarterly* 19 (1989), 149–194. <sup>119</sup> Stefan Troebst, "Fluchtpunkt San Stefano—Nationalismus in Bulgarien", *Die* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Stefan Troebst, "Fluchtpunkt San Stefano-Nationalismus in Bulgarien", *Die Neue Gesellschaft/Frankfurter Hefte* 37 (1990), 405-14; Wolfgang Höpken, "Geschichte und Gewalt: Geschichtsbewußtsein im jugoslawischen Konflikt", *Internationale Schulbuchforschung* 15 (1993), 55-73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Geschichte des Osmanischen Reiches, vol. 7 (Pest, 1831), 1-2.

Legitimizing one's own state in the eyes of western European scholars and literati thus became a project of some significance for historians of the newly independent Balkan states, and, particularly after the founding of the Republic of Turkey, for Turkish historians as well. Yet the stance taken by Greek, Bulgarian or Serbian historians was the exact opposite of that later adopted by their Turkish colleagues. For nineteenth-century authors of non-Muslim background, it was easy to adopt the image of the 'terrible Turk', which, as we have seen, already had become an established cliché among their western European colleagues. Thus the contemporary misery experienced in every corner of the Peninsula could be conveniently explained as resulting from Ottoman occupation. Jireček's "History of the Bulgarians", published in 1875, a work "written in the best tradition of nineteenth-century European historiography", introduced the notion of the 'Turkish voke' into the Balkan historiographical scene.<sup>121</sup> Ironically, in the very year of the Young Turk Revolution of 1908, it was Nicolae Iorga who claimed that, despite remarkable efforts to reform state and society, the Ottomans were-not least due to the rigidity of Islam-doomed to fail. Iorga thought that, although the Turkish body politic still showed signs of life ("Der türkische Staatskörper lebt noch"), the Turkish soul was long dead ("Aber die türkische Seele ist ... erloschen").<sup>122</sup>

On the Turkish side, by contrast, certain historiographical characteristics of late nineteenth-century western European historiography, such as the widespread denigration of Byzantium, were adopted as a legitimizing device; after all, it was the Ottomans who had defeated the Byzantines.<sup>123</sup> At a later stage, after the Ottoman Empire once again had become a 'fashionable' topic among Turkish scholars and politicians, a new argument emerged. In the late 1930s and throughout the 1940s, it was the 'state' founded by the sultans as a nonfeudal entity, which ended the oppression of Balkan feudal lords and liberated the peasants.<sup>124</sup> Furthermore, attempts in the European secondary literature to deny systematically the originality of Ottoman architecture by viewing it as an inferior copy of the Aya Sofya,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Maria Todorova, "Bulgarian Historical Writing on the Ottoman Empire", New Perspectives on Turkey, no. 12 (Spring 1995) 97-118, here 108-109.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Nicolae Jorga, Geschichte des Ösmanischen Reiches, vol. 1 (Gotha, 1908), viii.

<sup>123</sup> Michael Ursinus, "Byzantine History in Late Ottoman Turkish Historiography", Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies 10 (1986), 211-222. 124 Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "Türkiye'de toprak meselesinin tarihi esasları", Ülkü 11

<sup>(1938),</sup> No. 61, 53.

resulted in an exaggerated emphasis on all architectural features which could conceivably be considered 'central Asian'.<sup>125</sup> To sum up, legitimizing the nation-state doubtlessly has inspired a number of serious studies, but it has also saddled present-day historical scholarship with a problematic legacy of which it is not easy to divest oneself.<sup>126</sup>

### The Contributions

It is in this research context, which highlights centralization and its opposite, as well as legitimacy, power-sharing, identity and nationalism that we must view the studies forming part of the present book. It has been long in the making, much too long for comfort. About nine years ago, a panel at the Congress of German Historians brought together an international group of scholars interested in the manner in which Ottoman history was perceived, mainly but not exclusively in the twentieth century. The participants liked each others' papers well enough to plan for a common volume. However, that was easier said than done. As a single panel does not normally make a book, extra papers were commissioned, promised, and then sometimes delivered and sometimes not. Certain lacunae in the coverage thus are due to the fact that the editors waited very long for the relevant papers to be submitted, and then they realized it was too late to commission new ones. It is this situation that explains the lack of contributions concerning Serbs and Albanians. 'We crave the readers' indulgence'.

Our volume begins with a discussion of how members of the Ottoman elite saw themselves at a particularly critical stage of the Empire's history, namely Christoph Neumann's study "Bad times and better self: definitions of identity and strategies for development in late Ottoman historiography (1850–1900)". This chapter deals with the attempts of authors such as Namık Kemal, Hayrullah, Ahmed Cevdet, Ahmed Vefik and Mustafa Nuri to come to terms with Ottoman history during the troubled years of the later nine-teenth century. Given European encroachments on Ottoman territory and the role of Christianity as a device for legitimizing these

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Cf. Emel Esin, "An Eighteenth-Century 'Yah' Viewed in the Line of Development of Related Form in Turkic Architecture", in Atti del Secondo Congresso Internazionale di Arte Turca (Naples, 1965), 95.
<sup>126</sup> Cf. Suraiya Faroqhi, Approaching Ottoman History: an Introduction to the Sources

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Cf. Suraiya Faroqhi, *Approaching Ottoman History: an Introduction to the Sources* (Cambridge, 1999), 176–220.

encroachments, it is not surprising that late Ottoman authors were on the lookout for a Muslim or, at the very least, non-Christian model of political success against European powers. Legitimizing the Ottoman state and ensuring its survival were given top priority. Even if these writers were less than sympathetic toward the current régime of Sultan Abdülhamid II, they were public employees, and no alternative state model could offer them the opportunities available in the Ottoman Empire as it actually existed.

Japanese successes against Russia in 1905 thus were received with great satisfaction. But an older model also was available, namely Mehmed Ali Pasha's attempt to develop Egyptian industry in tandem with military power. Neumann concentrates on the manner in which late Ottoman authors treated—or, in some instances, failed to treat-the policies of the erstwhile rebellious governor and opponent of Mahmud II. Here was the example of a Muslim ruler who had, for a while, been successful in 'modernizing' his state, even if by the 1880s, the failure of his policies had become obvious. But at the very end of the Empire, Abdürrahman Seref, the last imperial historiographer and first head of the Historical Commission of the Republic of Turkey, wrote approvingly of Mehmed Ali Pasha's autocratic centralism. Maybe this judgment indicated the policies which the Empire's last official chronicler, and with him other members of the former Ottoman elite, considered appropriate for the newly founded Republic of Turkey.

The defense of this new state of Turkey, a novel and rather special case among the Ottoman Empire's successor states, was undertaken by Turkish historians but encouraged by the powerful Kemalist state apparatus. This enterprise constitutes the topic of Büşra Ersanlı's contribution. She is concerned with the precarious coexistence in the authoritarian climate of the 1930s of scholarly research interests, on the one hand, and an identification with the official Turkish 'party line' on the other. Ideological tension stemmed from the fact that in those years the elite of the Republic of Turkey saw itself as the carrier of a 'cultural revolution' against an *ancien régime* described as profoundly corrupt. This was the brief phase which Halil Berktay has called 'Jacobin' and in which a major scholar such as Fuat Köprülü opened up new scholarly horizons.<sup>127</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Halil Berktay, "Der Aufstieg und die gegenwärtige Krise der nationalistischen

In contradistinction to the defunct elite, the supporters of the Republican government regarded themselves as Turkish nationalists, and saw this nationality as reaching back in time far beyond the Ottoman age. Given the racialist undertone of many if not most nationalisms of the 1930s, it is not surprising that race also played a role in the 'ideology of origins' propounded by many Turkish nationalist historians. However, the emphasis was defensive rather than offensive: Turkish nationalists were simply defining themselves as members of the white race, regarded as superior throughout Europe and North America. In consequence emphasizing possible links to the Mongols was considered 'bad form'. Many historians and ideologues also believed that among the peoples of pre- and protohistory, the Turks had played a preponderant role.

But at the same time, it was difficult to deny that the Republic of Turkey had been formed out of quite a few of the defunct Empire's core provinces. If one took a closer look, it also became obvious that there existed no sharp break between the late Ottoman elite and its early Republican successor. Moreover, particularly in the nonelite sectors of society, the prestige of the Ottoman sultans still stood high. Thus it seemed inadvisable to neglect this important source of national pride, which could, after all, be useful in legitimizing even the Republic. Yet when glorifying the 'campaigns and victories' of Ottoman rulers, it was difficult to avoid discussing Islam, as the Ottoman sultans had defined themselves above all as Sunni Muslim rulers. An emphasis on religion, however, conflicted with the militant secularism which characterized the Republican elite down to the election of 1950.

Büşra Ersanlı has shown how these tensions worked themselves out in the committees which planned the school books of the period, but also in the papers read at the different officially sponsored history congresses of the 1930s. In her perspective, the underlying tensions were never resolved. This led to a monotonous repetition of unproven and unprovable claims, and, as an unintended result, the historiography of the early Republic in its dogmatism rather resembled the state-legitimizing Ottoman historiography it had set out to supplant.

Geschichtsschreibung in der Türkei," *Periplus* 1 (1991), 102–125. Berktay's views of the Turkish historiography of the early 1930s are, however, much more optimistic than Ersanh's.

Thus Neumann and Ersanlı critically reflect upon the work of late Ottoman and early Republican authors concerning the Empire's history and structure. Next in line, there are three articles which deal with Byzantines, Ottoman Greeks and the way in which the different groups of people which can be subsumed under these headings are reflected in recent historiography. In "Research problems concerning the transition to Tourkokratia: the Byzantinist standpoint", Klaus-Peter Matschke deals first with the long-term socio-economic aspects of the transition, namely population changes, the situation of peasants, urban history and commercial exchanges at fairs. The following section covers autochthonous populations actively participating in the Ottoman expansion, either as military men or due to their business activities. How the Orthodox Church and the major monasteries coped with Ottoman rule constitutes yet another variant of the Byzantino-Ottoman transition. The last major section concerns the Byzantine aristocracy, or, to put it differently, the way in which members of the old ruling group attempted to survive under the new dispensation.

Among other studies, Matschke draws on the work of the Dumbarton Oaks-Birmingham group, which has done a great deal to elucidate the Byzantino-Ottoman transition on a regional level. But he also highlights the work of Machiel Kiel, who for many years has struggled to free the historiography, especially of Bulgaria, of the nationalist mythologies which have accumulated since the second half of the nineteenth century.<sup>128</sup> In this indirect fashion, Matschke's survey is connected to the study of Antonina Zhelyazkova, also to be found in the present volume, and dedicated to the Ottoman Balkans.

Matschke arrives at a conclusion diametrically opposite to the claims often made by Balkan historians: Ottoman rule did not mean the cessation of commercial activity in favor of a purely landlord-peasant economy, quite to the contrary.<sup>129</sup> In Matschke's perspective, late Byzantine towns were often largely agricultural settlements, while the 'new towns' established in the Balkans by the Ottomans often became the sites of flourishing trade and crafts. Principally, the beneficiaries of this commercial revival were the largely Muslim

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> For a discussion, see Faroqhi's contribution at the end of this volume.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> For a futher recent refutation of such claims, linked to the Veneto-Ottoman transition, see Molly Greene, A Shared World, Christians and Muslims in the Early Modern Mediterranean (Princeton, 2000), 121.

inhabitants of these towns. But indirectly even the rural Christian population might benefit from the new opportunities.

Matschke also stresses an element of continuity between the late Byzantine and the sixteenth-century Ottoman Empire, namely the existence of aristocratic Byzantine families active as entrepreneurs. These people managed the finances of the Patriarchate, thus allowing the Patriarchs to accumulate the important sums of money needed to maintain themselves in office. Moreover, even though Matschke expresses himself with great reserve, he does not deny that there may have been links between these sixteenth-century aristocratic entrepreneurs and the Phanariotes of the following century.

This tale of Greco-Ottoman imbrication is continued in Johann Strauss' contribution "Ottoman rule experienced and remembered, remarks on some local Greek chronicles of the Tourkokratia". Strauss has analyzed three narratives dealing with Greek-speaking territories under Ottoman rule. A seventeenth-century priest from Serres (Serrai) named Papasynadinos has left a chronicle of his town which contains some autobiographical information and plenty of detail on the small-town Orthodox notability of which the author was a member. Strauss shows that quite a bit of information concerning the affairs of the sultanate must have filtered down to the author and his friends. Interestingly enough, the violent and, to the modern observer, often irrational punishments meted out by Sultan Murad IV were received positively by Papasynadinos-he sympathized with a ruler who could strike terror in the hearts of 'the Turks'. Intercommunal tensions thus are highlighted, although the legitimacy of the Ottoman ruler, whom Papasynadinos calls by a title normally used for the Byzantine emperor, is never questioned.

By contrast, Ottoman legitimacy among many inhabitants of present-day Greece had long been a thing of the past when Panayis Skouzes wrote his chronicle of late eighteenth-century Athens. A veteran of the 1821 war, Skouzes wrote about the 'bad old days' when the Haseki Hacı Ali, the financial manager of an Ottoman princess, made life difficult for the local notables. Strauss also highlights the information on social ranking among the Christian inhabitants of eighteenth-century Athens, an intricate structure which is not reflected in Ottoman sources.

While both Papasynadinos and Skouzes were townsmen, the third chronicle is special in having been authored by a villager, who unfortunately remains anonymous. Events of empire-wide importance and even international politics attracted the attention of the author, who covered the last decennia of Ottoman Cyprus. Yet not these events, but rather the state of the harvest determined whether a given year would be classed as good, bad or indifferent. Harvests could be ruined by climatic factors, epidemics and locusts, but also by local rebellions and banditry. In consequence, such events were regarded as much more important than the fall of Selim III or the institution of the Tanzimat.

As a logical counterpart, the topic 'Greeks looking at Ottoman rule' calls for a discussion of Ottomans or Republican Turks and their vision of the Empire's Greeks. Hercules Millas' "Non-Muslim minorities in the historiography of republican Turkey, the Greek case" adopts the second perspective. Millas' article is openly polemical in character and in part reflects debates which have taken place among Turkish intellectuals during the last decade or so. His text attacks all 'essentialist' visions of the Turko-Greek relationship. Millas' polemic is directed at the judgements which are phrased most clearly in Turkish history books aimed at the general reader, but which, in varying degrees, have left traces in academic production as well. While the more scholarly authors often will admit that non-Muslims did not enjoy equal rights in the Ottoman Empire, it is readily assumed that the 'Rum milleti' was 'ungrateful' for those privileges which it did receive. Discontent is regarded as mainly incited by European powers, with no basis in the real lives of the Empire's Orthodox. In consonance with the work of historians such as Cağlar Keyder, Millas demands a more detached discussion of ethnogenesis and the rise of capitalism in the late Ottoman context.<sup>130</sup>

Among historians concerned with Ottoman and post-Ottoman Bulgaria, discussions concerning the implications of nationalist self-definition in opposition to the Ottoman Empire have been going on for over fifteen years. Antonina Zhelyazkova takes up this thread in her study of "Islamization in the Balkans as a historiographic problem". She opposes the 'romantic' visions concerning the Ottoman conquest widespread in Balkan historiography. On the one hand, notions are bandied around of a local, particularly Bulgarian population, swamped

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Çağlar Keyder, State and Class in Turkey, a Study in Capitalist Development (London, New York, 1987).

by immigrants, most of them nomads (*yürük*). On the other hand, Bulgarian nationalist historians tend to make much of the notion that large sectors of the autochthonous population converted to Islam and were 'Ottomanized' (or even 'Turkified'). Among those historians least afraid of anachronism, we even find the notion that the Ottoman state aimed at the 'denationalization' of the Balkan subject population, an interpretation for which there is no basis in the sources.

Against this background, Zhelyazkova tackles a story which has achieved some notoriety, namely the supposed forced conversion of the mountain population of the Rhodopes. She points out that the sources which claim such a forced conversion are in reality nineteenth-century fakes, composed by people (there was a woman among them) who wanted to mobilize their fellow countrymen in favor of the nationalist cause. Such falsifications were quite often perpetrated in the process of nation building. However, it is remarkable that Antonina Zhelyazkova has been obliged to denounce this major 'invention' as late as 1988, while for instance in the Czech context, Thomas Masaryk exploded a similar 'invented source' before World War I.

Among Balkan nationalities, the Muslim Boshnaks of Bosnia-Hercegovina hold a special place. This is due not merely to the recent war or to the fact that, apart from Turks and Albanians, the Boshnaks constitute the only major Muslim group present in southeastern Europe. Ethnogenesis, which has been continuing ever since the 1878 Austrian occupation of Bosnia-Hercegovina, has been particularly complicated due to the special links which the Bosnian upper classes had established with the Ottoman government. For the Bosnian gentry had legitimized its privileged position by its tenacious defense of the frontier of Islam (serhad) and, by extension, of the Ottoman sultanate. However, after 1878, and even more drastically after the Austro-Hungarian annexation of 1908, it became obvious that the sultans were no longer able to defend their Boshnak subjects. Gentry and commoners both were confronted with a difficult situation. For those who wished to remain under Muslim government, emigration was the only viable alternative; and this option was taken by tens of thousands of people.

Further problematic adjustments became necessary after 1918, in the Kingdom of the Serbs, Croats and Slovenes, later to become the Kingdom of Yugoslavia. As the older name indicates, the Boshnaks were not recognized as a separate ethnic group. Only in Tito's Yugoslavia did they finally gain an—albeit grudging—recognition as a separate ethnic entity. And as the breakup of Yugoslavia amply demonstrated, this recognition proved fragile indeed.

All this meant that Boshnak historians, in the modern sense of the term, whose activity began in the interwar period and intensified after World War II, oriented their work in several different directions. One of their concerns was the genesis of Islam in the region, which Fikret Adamr discusses by confronting the tenets of Boshnak historians with those defended by certain of their American and western European colleagues. At issue is the role of the medieval Bosnian Church, which according to Catholic sources was heretic or at least schismatic: to what extent it was Bogumil is a subject for debate. Boshnak historians assume that dissatisfaction with oppression on the part of Catholics and Orthodox alike was a major factor in explaining the rapid Islamization of much of the Boshnak population. By contrast, western European and American specialists tend to assume that the Bosnian Church had become extinct before the Ottomans ever appeared in the region. Adamr has taken up a point originally made by Tayyib Okic, reminding us that the early Ottoman tax registers of Bosnia contain a category known as kristivani; this name does not correspond to the Ottoman terminology for Christians, who are called kâfir or else gebrân. Moreover, these kristiyani progressively disappear as conversions to Islam take place. This would indicate that the theory which assumes that some Muslim Boshnaks originally had been adherents of the Bosnian Church may be valid after all. For in the fifteenth century, the Ottoman conquerors had little interest in the sectarian divisions among non-Muslims and would not have recorded the kristiyani under a distinctive name if the people in question had not described themselves as such. Yet Adamir warns against exaggerated claims, for the number of people involved was quite limited, and endless debate is possible on the reasons for this state of affairs.

Up to this point, our concern has been with Anatolia and especially the Balkans; in dealing with Hungary, the next chapter will transport us to the uttermost limits of the Ottoman Empire, well into central Europe. Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor have discussed the enormous number of studies which during the past century have covered the territories of present-day Hungary and Transylvania, that is Ottoman Erdel, a western province of today's Rumania. Ottomanist history in Hungary has had to struggle in order to avoid being something the German language, with an unkind but telling phrase, calls 'Legitimationswissenschaft', a branch of scholarship designed to legitimize existing power structures.<sup>131</sup> For as Dávid and Fodor put it, Hungarian historians of the period following World War I, when the 'Hungarian' half of the defunct Habsburg empire was cut down to a fraction of its original size, were concerned with the explanation of this unsatisfactory state of affairs. In so doing they often focused on the retreat of the Magyar population, while under Ottoman rule, from many territories of medieval Hungary. After 1526, the largest section of the former kingdom of the Angevins, and later of the conqueror of Vienna Matthias Corvinus (1443-1490), became an Ottoman border province. Certain parts of the country, laid waste by warfare, were repopulated with southern Slavs; historians could thus argue that the Ottoman conquest was responsible for the dismemberment of medieval Hungary, with patriotic rhetoric as a constant temptation.

Such a concern with the increase of the non-Magyar population of the former Hungarian kingdom during the Ottoman period gave rise to a particular interest, on the part of Hungarian Ottomanists, in historical demography. This was quickened once the latter had come into its own as a separate discipline after 1945, first in England and France and then in other European countries as well.<sup>132</sup> When summarizing the results of Ottomanist research in demography undertaken by Hungarians, based on a systematic confrontation of Ottoman and Habsburg records, Dávid and Fodor discount exaggerated notions of early Ottoman Hungary as a 'disturbed beehive', in which the population fled hither and thither due to the Ottoman invasion. They also point out that at least in some parts of the territory administered by the sultans' governors, population turnover was no more intensive than in the western provinces which passed under Habsburg control.

Yet the nationalist project in Hungary has thrown up further questions which Hungarian Ottomanists are expected to answer. One of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Peter Schöttler (ed.), Geschichtsschreibung als Legitimationswissenschaft 1918–1945 (Frankfurt/Main, 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> For the relevant literature compare Pierre Goubert, *The Ancien Régime. French* Society 1600-1750, translated by Steve Cox (New York, San Francisco, London, 1973), 49-50.

them rather resembles a problem frequently discussed in Balkan historiography, namely the question whether Ottoman control prevented Hungary from developing culturally and economically according to the model proposed by Renaissance Europe. This problématique gains scholarly legitimacy if one takes into account the efforts of Matthias Corvinus, highlighted by the recent synthesis of Thomas DaCosta Kaufmann, to acclimatize High Renaissance architectural forms in Hungary.<sup>133</sup> For these efforts predate all other such attempts north of the Alps. Between the World Wars, some Hungarian historians focused on the 'alienness' of the Ottoman conquerors' culture. positing a dichotomy which anticipates present-day ideologies constructed around a supposed 'clash of civilizations'. Recent researchers rather have tended to highlight the fact that throughout the Ottoman period, Hungary was an outlying border province and Buda reduced to the status of a mere garrison town in which cultural investment on the part of the Ottoman elite remained limited. Moreover, some emphasis has been placed on the weaknesses of the Hungarian economy well before the conquest. Recent specialists on Ottoman Hungary judge that even without the battle of Mohács (1526) and its aftermath, there would have been a gap between Hungary and western Europe. But decades of warfare ensured that the lag was greater than it would otherwise have been.

To outsiders such as the present authors, it is of some interest to note the manner in which the 'double taxation', to which a significant part of Ottoman Hungary was subjected, is regarded by present-day Hungarian historians. That nobles residing on Habsburg territory, as well as of course the Ottoman authorities, collected dues from Hungarian peasants is described as a situation which allowed the perpetuation of institutions typical of Christian central Europe. That is as it may be. But surely 'double taxation' also must have affected the welfare of a peasantry already disturbed by frequent warfare.

Moreover, a recurrent theme in Hungarian historiography concerns the question whether after 1526 it would have been possible to construct a kingdom of Hungary under Ottoman suzerainty, thus preventing the 'provincialization' of the country. This matter has been considered important because if such an option had in fact

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Thomas DaCosta Kaufmann, Court, Cloister and City. The Art and Culture of Central Europe 1450–1800 (London, 1995), 39–46.

existed, Hungary might have had a better chance of becoming a medium-sized rather than a small national state in the twentieth century. Accordingly the issue was discussed with some heat in the 1970s and 1980s. But Dávid and Fodor assume that once Süleyman the Magnificent's armies had defeated the king of Hungary, the establishment of direct control was well-nigh inevitable, given the secular conflict between the Ottoman sultans and the Habsburgs. Only the conquest of Vienna might have rescued the Hungarian territories from their unenviable position at the center of a battlefield.

Diverging and often incompatible visions of Ottoman history thus have been produced in the different territories which once formed part of the Ottoman Empire. This situation calls for a study of the manner in which Ottoman provincial diversity, which long preceded all nationalisms, has been treated in the secondary literature. Suraiya Faroghi discusses the paradigms through which Ottomanists have attempted to make sense of this diversity. All the models at issue focus on the relations of the Ottoman center to provincial ruling groups, both those elites which were already present at the time of the Ottoman conquest, and, more importantly, those who owed their positions to the responsibilities they had been given by the sultan's government. Our concluding chapter thus highlights the theories of centrality which in the 1960s and 1970s interested many geographers and regional planners and which were taken up by Ottomanist social historians. It is the purpose of any historiographical project to make the impulses which history receives from more 'practical' pursuits visible and intelligible. Therefore, demonstrating a linkage between the theories of urban and regional planners and the recent concerns of historians seems a fitting way to conclude our enterprise.

## In conclusion

From these summaries a degree of commonality emerges, of which the struggle against anachronisms born from the nationalist paradigm in history is the most important. In the same vein, the contributors have distanced themselves from the nostalgia for 'the past greatness' of certain rulers of yore, a latter-day version of the 'Golden Age' which continues to attract followers the world over. All contributors view twentieth-century nations not as communities formed

at the dawn of history, but as shaped by a variety of political, religious and economic contingencies, many of them of fairly recent date.<sup>134</sup>

Hopefully it will become clear that Ottomanist historiography has made some significant progress in evaluating the vast information available in the Ottoman archives and is now ready to engage in debate with specialists from other historical disciplines. If the present volume has helped to promote that kind of debate, it will have fulfilled its purpose.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Particularly Antonina Zhelyazkova and Klaus-Peter Matschke have stressed the fact that the Byzantino-Ottoman transition was not an undifferentiated process without any internal contradictions. Quite to the contrary, temporary alignments between social groups emerged and then dissolved. Therefore what is valid for the middle of the fifteenth century may be inapplicable thirty to forty years later. These two authors also tend to deemphasize conscious political planning on the part of early Ottoman sultans. Such planning *avant la lettre* at one time was much favored among Ottomanist historians, but Matschke and Zhelyazkova remain sceptical concerning the degree of planning possible to early Ottoman rulers, in the complicated situation of the fifteenth century.

This page intentionally left blank

### CHAPTER ONE

# BAD TIMES AND BETTER SELF. DEFINITIONS OF IDENTITY AND STRATEGIES FOR DEVELOPMENT IN LATE OTTOMAN HISTORIOGRAPHY (1850–1900)\*

## CHRISTOPH K. NEUMANN

Military and economic weakness, territorial losses and the growing influence of the European powers in Ottoman domestic politics have induced many historians of the nineteenth-century Ottoman Empire to describe this phase in the latter's existence as an era of "decline". The main function of this "decline" concept has been to explain the final breakup of the empire. From the middle of the 1970s on, however, another paradigm has been gaining ground: seeing nineteenthcentury Ottoman history as an era of reform has become current among specialists.<sup>1</sup> Today the focus of interest has shifted towards the centralization and rationalization of the state apparatus, the

<sup>\*</sup> This is a revised and enlarged version of a paper entitled "Strategien zur Bewältigung des schlechten Jetzt: Beiträge der Historiographie zur spätosmanischen Identitätsfindung", read at the Thirty-ninth Deutscher Historikertag in Hannover on 23.-26.9.1992. Work on the text was completed in autumn, 1995. The main points of my text were outlined before the current debate on identity began to gather momentum in Turkey. Therefore, this article does not reflect that debate. On this "identity" discussion, see Bozkurt Güvenç, Türk kimliği: Kültür tarihinin kaynakları (Ankara, 1993), and Sabahattin Şen (ed.), Türk aydını ve kimlik sorunu (Istanbul, 1995). A starting point was provided by Nilüfer Göle in her Modern mahrem: Medeniyet ve örtünme (Istanbul, 1991). The fora for this discussion are the intellectual periodicals of Turkey which have now and then published special issues concerned with this theme, e.g. Bilgi ve hikmet 4 (Güz 1993) [İslâm ve modern kimlikler] or Türkiye günlüğü 33 (Mart-Nisan 1995) [Kimlik tartışmaları ve etnik mesele].--İ thank Suraiya Faroqhi, of Munich, and Fariba Zarinebaf-Shahr, of Chicago, who have read this paper, and also the colleagues who participated in the panel in which it was presented at the Thirty-ninth Deutscher Historikertag. I am indebted to Charles Brown, of Istanbul, who helped me to find the right ways to express my thoughts in English.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Characteristically, the chapter on the nineteenth century in the recent handbook An Economic and Social History of the Ottoman Empire, 1300–1914, ed. by Halil Inalcik and Donald Quataert (Cambridge, 1994) is entitled "The Age of Reforms, 1812–1914" (author Donald Quataert). The paradigm is furthermore the central focus of widely read collective works such as Modernization in the Middle East: The Ottoman Empire and its Successors, ed. by Cyril E. Black and L. Carl Brown (Princeton, N.J., 1992).

enlargement of infrastructure, the integration of the empire into the world market, and Ottoman involvement with "western" scientific, literary, and philosophical concepts.

The paradigm of reform, which incidentally was shared by many contemporary European observers, has the merit of correcting the notion of the nineteenth-century Ottoman Empire as little more than an object of scorn for Europe.<sup>2</sup> It also provides a criterion by which one can separate the sheep from the goats, i.e. on the one side are the reformists and modernists who are the "good guys", on the other the reactionaries, traditionalists (and the Islamists of 1990s Turkey), who are seen as the "bad guys". The relevance of the paradigm, however, is seriously limited by the fact that the controversies occuring within the nineteenth-century Ottoman Empire cannot be described as a clear-cut case of reform versus reaction. When these controversies are examined more closely, it becomes rather difficult to categorize a person or stance as being either reformist or reactionary.

The codification of Hanafite law, the main school of Islamic law (mezheb) in the Ottoman Empire, may serve as an example. It was quite late, in the year 1867, that the systematic codification of the stipulations of the shari'a according to the Hanafi school was undertaken.<sup>3</sup> It was, primarily, the compilation along Western lines of a civil law founded on Islamic principles and rules. This constituted, on the one side, an 'act of reform', since it contributed to the centralization of state institutions and the unification of the empire's system of law. On the other hand, it was a 'reactionary' act, since it countered a proposal to adopt a version of the French civil code. The codification of the Hanafite shari'a meant the victory of the holy over the secular law. It must be noted, however, that the greatest opposition to the codification of Hanafite law came from the office of the seyhülislam. In the final analysis, can this codification, the results of which were known as the Mecelle, be termed a progressive enterprise?<sup>4</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> As expressed in the titles of books such as *La Turquie et ses réformes*, by Eugène Morel (Paris, 1866).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ebül'ulâ Mardin, Medenî hukuk cephesinden Ahmet Cevdet Paşa (Istanbul, 1946), p. 66. <sup>4</sup> Mardin, Medenî hukuk cephesinden; Hulûşi Yavuz, "Events Leading to the Compilation of the First Ottoman Civil Code", İslâm tetkikleri dergisi 8, 1-4 (1984) 89-122, "Mecelle'nin tedvîni ve Cevdet Paşa'nın hizmetleri", Ahmed Cevdet Paşa semineri: 27-28 Mayıs 1985. Bildiriler, ed. by Mübahat Kütükoğlu (Istanbul, 1986), 41-102. Further information concerning this debate can be found in my Das indirekte Argument: Ein Plädoyer für die Tanzīmāt vermittels der Historie; die geschichtliche Bedeutung von Ahmed Cevdet Paşas Ta'rīh (Münster, Hamburg 1994), 47-50.

From the above it should not be deduced that I regard the paradigm of reform as devoid of meaning for the nineteenth century Ottoman Empire. What seems necessary, however, is to temper this paradigm by setting it in the context of the controversies during the *Tanzimat* period. Politically these controversies dealt, in Turkish circles especially, with the problem of finding ways to strengthen the empire. Intellectually, they inevitably took the shape of a debate on selfimage. Political and intellectual controversies were closely interwoven.

Two factors informed these controversies. Firstly, from the point of view of its Turcophone inhabitants there existed no alternative to the Ottoman Empire. A Muslim whose main language was Turkish and who hailed from the middle or upper strata of society was better off in the Ottoman Empire than he would have been in a Turkish nation-state or utopian pan-Islamic society, the latter of which would presumably have been dominated by speakers of Arabic.

Secondly, most Turkish intellectuals, even those who opposed the *status quo*, were salaried servants of the state in one capacity or another. There was practically no career other than state service open to an intellectual in Ottoman society. The dervish convents offered a sort of shelter, but the cultural orientation demanded of their habitués was generally not one to which an *intellectuel engagé* would have been attracted. Journalism was a possibility, but periodicals usually earned enough to support only their publishers, not their editors or contributors. The same conditions applied to historiography; it is not by chance that the historians here treated were also civil servants.

In the Turkish context, ideological concepts of Islamism, constitutionalism, or nationalism developed almost exclusively within the conceptual framework of an Ottoman Empire that had been or was to be improved.<sup>5</sup> This applied to the official strategies of legitimization employed by Sultan Abdülhamid II, who made use of pan-Islamic, pan-Turkic, and supra-confessional Ottomanist reasoning as the situation required.<sup>6</sup> But the same approach was also taken by an oppositional writer such as Namık Kemal, who combined, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Dankwart A. Rustow, "The Modernization of Turkey in Historical and Comparative Perspective", in *Social Change and Politics in Turkey: A Structural-Historical Analy*sis, ed. by Kemal Karpat (Leiden, 1973), 93–120, here 101–02. <sup>6</sup> Selim Deringil, "Legitimacy Structures in the Ottoman State: The Reign of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Selim Deringil, "Legitimacy Structures in the Ottoman State: The Reign of Abdülhamid II (1876–1909)", International Journal of Middle Eastern Studies 23, 3 (1991) 345–59; idem, The Well-Protected Domains, Ideology and the Legitimization of Power in the Ottoman Empire 1876–1909 (London, 1998).

least in principle, romantic nationalism with loyalty to the multinational Ottoman state.<sup>7</sup>

The second factor informing these controversies was an intensive feeling of crisis. For example, when in the years 1861 and 1862 an experiment with paper money failed and the state was forced to return to a metal currency, the treasury was at a low ebb. One of the ways in which the government reacted to this situation was to declare a ban on silver and gold vessels and tableware, a prohibition familiar from many earlier crises in Ottoman history. Such objects were to be melted down and fed back into the economy as money. The newly enthroned Sultan Abdülaziz complained about this to his grand vizier Fuad Pasha. In the sultan's opinion the silver bowls used by the imperial ladies during their excursions to places near Istanbul should not be taken from them. The grand-vizier's reply was as follows: "Certainly, Your Majesty, we take them as well. Or are their Highnesses going to drink from them at the Aynlikcesme [the "Fountain of separation" at Haydarpasa] when the Exalted State [i.e. the Ottoman Empire] gets into a bad situation and Your Majesty leaves for Konya with me at the side of your stirrup?"8

This appears to me to be a remarkable answer if one takes into account that Fuad Pasha was the highest minister of an empire which had survived many severe financial crises. It was, however, a fairly typical answer for a high dignitary in the post-1856 era, when, after the treaty of Paris, the imperial reform edict (*Islâhat fermani*) had opened the door to foreign intervention and at least officially terminated the supremacy of the Muslim population in the empire. From the viewpoint of an Ottoman Turk, the second half of the nineteenth century was a bad time indeed. Military weakness, fiscal decline, and economic difficulties, together with political instability and separatism in many of the provinces, made for no bright future for an empire that continued to label itself the *devlet-i ebed-müddet* ("eternally lasting state").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Şerif Mardin, The Genesis of Young Ottoman Thought: A Study in the Modernization of Turkish Political Ideas (Princeton, N.J., 1961), 335–37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Hay hay Efendim. Anları dahi alırız. Devlet-i aliyye fena hâle gelip Efendimiz Konya'ya doğru giderken bizler şahi rikâbınıza düşüp gidecek olduğumuz vakit Sultan Efendi'ler bu taslar ile Ayrılıkçeşmesi'nde su mu içecekler". Cevdet Paşa, *Tezâkir*, ed. by Cavid Baysun, vol. 2, 2nd ed. (Ankara, 1986), p. 227; also in his *Ma'rûzât*, ed. by Yusuf Halaçoğlu (Istanbul, 1980), p. 40.

## Historiography, political discourse, and the search for identity

Various notions first expressed in İbn Haldûn's Mukaddima in the fourteenth century played an important rôle in Ottoman historical thought.9 One of these consisted of the concept that every state passes through a cycle of life resembling that of a man, with old age and death as the ultimate stage. For seventeenth-century authors such as Kâtib Çelebi this was an acceptable model, but by the beginning of the eighteenth century it had become somewhat problematic. We thus see the historian Naima theorizing about ways of impeding the advance of this cycle.<sup>10</sup> In the nineteenth century this model ceased to be acceptable, as demontrated by Ahmed Vefik Pasha's (1813[?]-1891) Fezleke-i Ta'rih-i Osmani ("Summary of Ottoman history"), first published in 1271 (1869-70). This work, widely used as a textbook in elementary schools, views history in periods of the length of roughly a century, each of which can be loaded with meaning at will. History was thus seen by Ahmed Vefik Paşa as an open-ended affair. His Fezleke initiated a real change of paradigm in Ottoman historiography. In another study, I have shown how authors like Ahmed Cevdet Pasha or Mustafa Nuri Pasha tried to reach a synthesis by integrating the 'life cycle' of Ibn Haldun into the recently conceived secular order of history. Thus they provided their educated readers with a frame of reference and could nevertheless-at least in theory-save the Ottoman Empire from final decay. In this new view of history the Ottomans could envision new centuries, each provided with its own cycle of life, on the condition, of course, of taking certain precautions.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Z. Fahri Fındıkoğlu, "Türkiye'de İbn Haldunism", in 60. Doğum Yılı Münasebetiyle Fuad Köprülü Armağanı = Mélanges Fuad Köprülü (Istanbul, 1953), 153-63; Metin Kunt, "Ottoman Names and Ottoman Ages", in Raiyyet Rüsumu: Essays Presented to Halil İnalcık on his Seventieth Birthday by his Colleagues and Students (Vol. X of Journal of Turkish Studies), ed. by Bernard Lewis et al., vol. 1 (Harvard, 1986), 227-34; Tadaşi Suzuki, "Osmanlılarda organik bir yapı olarak toplum görüşünün gelişmesi: Osmanlı sosyal düşünce tarihinin bir yönü", ODTÜ Gelişme dergisi 14, 4 (1987), 373-96. In some cases the Mukaddima apparently was known by heart: see Ahmed Cevdet, Ta'rih-i Cevdet, tertib-i cedid, 2nd ed. (Der Seadet, 1309), vol. 2, p. 296 (on the reis ül-küttab Ömer Vahid Efendi).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Lewis V. Thomas, A Study of Naima, ed. by Norman Itzkowitz (New York, 1972), 78–79; Tilman Nagel, Staat und Ordnungsgemeinschaft im Islam: Geschichte der politischen Ordnungsvorstellungen der Muslime (Munich, 1981), vol. 2, 163–72.
 <sup>11</sup> Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, 224–33. Other authors of the age rejected

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Neumann, *Das indirekte Argument*, 224–33. Other authors of the age rejected outright the notion of a natural lifetime of states. See Namık Kemal, *Osmanlı Ta'rihi*, vol. 1 (Istanbul, 1326), p. 22: "Mukaddime'de mesela devletlerin 'ömr-i tabiisi' olmak

It here becomes obvious why historiography was so important in the search for Ottoman identity. Any state (or society) that cannot claim actual superiority over its rivals, either perceived or real, and that cannot establish its legitimacy using concepts derived from metaphysics or natural law, has to define and legitimate itself historically. As members of the Ottoman elite in the second half of the nineteenth century saw their state as weaker than the European powers, they therefore had to reshape their legitimizing ideology.

The reading public in the Ottoman Empire played an important rôle in this reshaping. Although it was still small, it had grown and continued to grow in size. The improvements in the educational system and the growing output of the Turkish press made the reading of historiographical works a relatively widespread occupation.<sup>12</sup> It was in this period that the work of the major chroniclers of the Ottoman past was issued in printed form (for many chroniclers, the Ottoman historian of today still has to rely on these uncritical editions). Translations of works by European historians, often accompanied by commentaries made by the translators, were published as well.<sup>13</sup> Although these activities had taken place in both the eighteenth and the early nineteenth century as well, the scale of the earlier efforts was quite small when compared to that of the Tanzimat period.<sup>14</sup> The *Üss-i zafer*, written by the official historiographer Mehmed Es'ad Efendi, was one of the first of these histories. Probably written for a wide readership and published in 1827 by the state printing house (Dar üt-Tibaat il-Amire), it described the annihilation of the Janissary corps in 1826.15 The Uss-i zafer constituted historiography put to the service of the state. It could even be called governmental propaganda for the general public, something which was new in the Ottoman Empire. Takvim-i vekayi', the official gazette of the gov-

gibi bir takım yanlış fikirler de görülür." ("One encounters a number of mistaken concepts such as 'the natural lifetime' of states in the Mukaddima.")

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The last summary study is by İlhan Tekeli and Selim İlkin, Osmanlı İmparatorluğu'nda eğitim ve bilgi üretim sisteminin oluşumu ve dönüşümü (Ankara, 1993). This work is exclusively based on secondary sources. <sup>13</sup> Johann Strauss, "Türkische Übersetzungen zweier europäischer Geschichtswerke

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Johann Strauss, "Türkische Übersetzungen zweier europäischer Geschichtswerke aus Muhammad 'Alīs Ägypten: Botta's 'Storia d'Italia' und Castéras 'Histoire de Catherine'", in *Dreiundzwanzigster Deutscher Orientalistentag, Würzburg, 16.–20.IX.1985: Ausgewählte Vorträge*, ed. by Einar von Schuler (Stuttgart, 1989), 244–58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Franz Babinger, Stambuler Buchwesen im 18. Jahrhundert (Leipzig, 1919).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Bekir Kütükoğlu, Art. "Vekayinüvis", in *Islâm Ansiklopedisi*, vol. 13 (Istanbul, 1986), 282–83.

ernment first published in 1831, represented a similar effort at propaganda.<sup>16</sup> It was also the first Turkish periodical to be published in İstanbul.

The publication of books dealing with history soon, however, spread to the private sector. During the reign of Sultan Abdülhamid II a remarkable number of historical works were published. In this era journalists, high-ranking bureaucrats, and politicians began to write historical works. At the same time the rôle of the state chronicler came to be marginal.<sup>17</sup>

What caused the writing and reading of historiography to be so popular? One reason must have been historiography's deep roots in Ottoman culture. The writing of novels, on the other hand, only began in the 1870s.<sup>18</sup> Historiography was practically unrivaled as a prose genre. Moreover, there was no tradition of public political discussion or of public political discourse through the written word. The establishment of state censorship in 1864 and the attempt by Abdülhamid II after 1878 to establish a system of absolute rule quite effectively prevented or at least delayed the development of other prose genres.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Thomas Scheben, Verwaltungsreformen der frühen Tanzimatzeit: Gesetze, Maßnahmen, Auswirkungen (Bern et al., 1991), 30–32. On the official gazette see also: Orhan Koloğlu, Takvim-i vekayi: Türk basınında 150 yıl, 1831–1981 (Ankara, [1981]); Nesimi Yazıcı, Takvim-i vekayi: Belgeler (Ankara, 1983). At first, authors of works not sponsored by state institutions found it almost impossible to get their books printed, as was the case with the Mür'i 't-tevarih. This chronicle, written by Şem'danizade Fındıkhlı Süleyman Efendi in the 1770s, is probably the first Ottoman history written for the press. It was published only in 1976–1981 by the University of Istanbul in a critical edition by Münir Aktepe (on Süleyman Efendi's intention to print the book see p. XXIII in the introduction to vol. 1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The conservative alim Ahmed Lutfi Efendi (1817–1907) held the post from 1866 to his death. On him see M. Münir Aktepe, "Vak'a-nüvis Ahmed Lütfî ve Tarihi hakkında bâzı bilgiler", *Tarih Enstitüsü dergisi* 10–11 (1981), 121–52. The famous *Ta'rih-i Cevdet*, however, is not really the work of a vak'aniivis. Although Cevdet was the official chronicler between 1855 and 1866, the order for him to compile the *Ta'rih* came, in 1851, from the *Encümen-i daniş*, the modest Ottoman version of an academy of sciences. Cevdet completed the work only in 1884, long after he had ceased to be vak'aniivis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> It is still an open question as to which book should be regarded as the "first" Ottoman-Turkish novel. See: Ahmet Ö. Evin, Origins and Development of the Turkish Novel (Minneapolis, 1983), 41–78; Berna Moran, Türk Romanuna eleştirel bir bakış, vol. 1, 2nd ed. (Istanbul, 1987), 25–41. If one does not regard it as a necessity that the Turkish text be printed in Arabic characters, the first Turkish novel is Vartan Paşa's Akabi Hikyayesi, which was printed in Armenian characters in 1851 and transliterated into Latin characters by Andreas Tietze in 1991 (both editions appeared in Istanbul).

As already mentioned, the authors to be investigated in this article did not aim at a fundamental criticism of the Ottoman Empire in the sense of a plea for the abolition of the sultanate or a radical secularization of the state. This is as true for the opposition as it was for the supporters of the regime. It is a general characteristic of the Turkish-speaking opposition in the Ottoman Empire that it aimed at the preservation of the empire, not at its destruction, a reaction to separatist tendencies among the minorities constituting a significant motif in this type of thinking. These authors preferred to discuss the true character of the empire and the reasons for its past success and, in so doing, they had the present in mind. History thus became—very much in conformity with Ottoman tradition—<sup>19</sup> the model for the solution of present problems. Time and again, political statement and historical judgement were identical.

The perspectives from which these authors looked at history were quite varied. Ahmed Cevdet Pasha, one of the leading politicians of his time, almost always wrote from the perspective of a high official when judging historical events. By contrast, the famous poet and writer Namik Kemal was careful to adjust his perspective to fit the subject discussed.

# The foundation of the Ottoman state as a historiographic topic

The story of the foundation of the Ottoman state furnishes an interesting example of how historiography can be used in the search for identity. The prominence of this topic in the historiography of the early Republic of Turkey is well known, and in this context it will suffice to mention the name of Mehmet Fuat Köprülü. Owing to the work of Halil Berktay and Cemal Kafadar, the ideological and intellectual background of the interest in Ottoman state formation is now well known.<sup>20</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Political theory made to masquerade as history (or rather as an integral topic of historiography) can be found in the works of much earlier Ottoman historians such as Taşköprizade (1495–1561) and Mustafa Âli (1541–1600). Cf. Zeki Ankan, "Osmanlı tarih anlayışının evrimi", in *Tarih ve sosyoloji semineri, 28–29 Mayıs 1990: Bildiriler* (Istanbul, 1991), 77–91, here 81–83; Cornell H. Fleischer, *Bureaucrat and Intellectual in the Ottoman Empire: The Historian Mustafa* 'Ālī (1541–1600) (Princeton, N.J., 1986), e.g. 243–44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Halil Berktay, Cumhuriyet ideolojisi ve Fuat Köprülü (Istanbul, 1983), especially 47-80; The "Other" Feudalism: a Critique of 20th Century Turkish Historiography and its

The first stages of Ottoman history are easily imbued with political meaning because the origins of the Ottoman Empire are, in Colin Imber's phrase, "totally obscure".<sup>21</sup> As early as the fifteenth century the Ottoman chronicles were producing myths to legitimize the rule of the by then well-established Ottoman dynasty.<sup>22</sup> Turkish sources contemporary with Osman Gazi are either lacking or do not mention him at all.

The credit for the (re-)discovery of this topic among the Ottoman historians of the nineteenth century goes to Hayrullah Efendi (1817-1866), an alim and physician belonging to a family that produced a number of Ottoman intellectuals, the Hekîmbaşızadeler.<sup>23</sup> He was vice-president of the Encümen-i danis, the Tanzimat's equivalent of an academy of sciences. It is possible that Hayrullah composed his history of the Ottoman Empire, the Ta'rih-i Devlet-i Alive ve Saltanat-i Seniye-i Osmaniye, in response to the encouragement of this academy. One of the pecularities of this history was its organization: the reign of every sultan was treated in a separate volume, the last volume dealing with the reign of Ahmed I at the beginning of the seventeenth century (Havrullah's death prevented the completion of the work). An important innovation was the incorporation of chapters on European history. Hayrullah made extensive use of historical works in French, among them the translation of Hammer-Purgstall's Geschichte des Osmanischen Reiches.

Particularisation of Ottoman Society, unpubl. Ph.D. thesis (Birmingham, 1990), especially pp. 131-70. I am grateful to Halil Berktay for the opportunity to use his thesis. See also, Cemal Kafadar, Between Two Worlds: The Construction of the Ottoman State (Berkeley, Los Angeles, London, 1995), passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> The Ottoman Empire 1300-1481 (Istanbul, 1990), p. 15; cf. also Imber's articles, e.g. "The Ottoman Dynastic Myth", *Turcica* 19 (1987), 7-27, and "Canon and Apocrypha in Early Ottoman History", in *Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V.L. Ménage*, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 118-37, especially 133-37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> The Ménage *festschrift* contains a number of studies which elucidate this very point in different ways. Apart from Imber's article one should also mention: Halil Inalcık, "How to Read 'Āshık Pasha-zāde's History", pp. 139–156; Cemal Kafadar, "'Osmān Beg and his Uncle: Murder in the Family?", pp. 157–163; and Rudi Paul Lindner, "Beginning Ottoman History", pp. 199–208. <sup>23</sup> On Hayrullah cf. Franz Babinger, *Die Geschichtsschreiber der Osmanen und ihre Werke* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> On Hayrullah cf. Franz Babinger, *Die Geschichtsschreiber der Osmanen und ihre Werke* (Leipzig, 1927); Nuran Yıldırım, "Hayrullah Efendi", in *Dünden Bugüne İstanbul Ansiklopedisi*, vol. 4 (Istanbul, 1994), 33–34; on his family Necdet Sakaoğlu, "Hekimbaşızadeler", *ibid.*, vol. 4, 42–43 (with bibliographies). The famous Hekîmbaşı (chief court physician) Mustafa Behcet Efendi was an uncle of Hayrullah and the even more famous poet Abdülhak Hamid Tarhan one of his sons.

The subject of the first volume of Havrullah's history, which is more than one hundred pages long and one of the larger ones in the series, is not, as could have been expected, Osman himself, but his father Ertuğrul and the latter's ancestors. This contrasts with the traditional historiography on the dynasty, in which Osman Gazi is seen as its founder and almost no importance is given to his forefathers. The monumental early sixteenth-century chronicle Tevarih-i Al-i Osman, composed at the sultan's request by the alim Kemalpasazade Sems üd-Din Ahmed, presents an excellent example of this approach: the first of the ten defters of the work is devoted to Osman Gazi, and Ertuğrul and his lineage are treated only in the introductory chapters of this first portion of the dynastic history.<sup>24</sup> What Havrullah does, is to put back the beginning of the Ottoman dynasty from 1299 (the accepted date of Osman's accession to rule/independence) to Ertuğrul Gazi's settling in Anatolia, which supposedly took place in the 1230s.

What does Hayrullah say about Ottoman prehistory? He claims to have collected the documented traditions concerning Ertuğrul which later on served as examples for his descendants, to have removed the panegyric, and to have made what was left into a new and comprehensive picture. Furthermore, he eliminated passages that were included for convention's sake, intended to comply with the elaborate rules that governed the writing of Ottoman historical works. Finally, he excluded descriptions of wonders and supernatural occurrences. Writing about his historiographical method, Hayrullah says: "... even if [the events] are here described in the new way so that they relate to general matters and are at the same time useful and short, it was preferred to append some anecdotes that do not conform with this narrative as they were encountered during the reading of other books."<sup>25</sup>

This is not, of course, European historical method. What Hayrullah called the "new way" (*usul-i cedid*) was rather a style of historiography that embraced stylistic lucidity and simplicity, the omission

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Text edited as İbn-i Kemal, *Tevârih-i Âl-i Osman: 1. Defter*, ed. by Şerafettin Turan (Ankara, 1970).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "... [vak'alar] usul-i cedide üzere hem mevadd-1 umumiyeyi muhit ve şamil ve hem müfid ve muhtasar olarak bu mahallde beyan olunmuş ise de kütüb-i saire mütalaası esnasında rivayet-i mezkurenin haricinde ba'z-1 fikralar dahi tesadüf olundığından burada zeyl olarak yazılması tensib olundı": Hayrullâh, *Ta'nh-i Devlet-i Aliye ve Saltanat-1 Seniye-i Osmaniye*, vol. 1 (Istanbul, 1271), 115.

of commonplace or "purely ceremonial" events, and the principle of impartiality. This last principle was to be understood as the rejection of any historiography in the service of direct political or personal profit. *Usul-i cedid* was a doctrine that had become widely accepted by the middle of the century. Ahmed Cevdet can be regarded as one of its representatives.<sup>26</sup>

Hayrullah's method of presenting historical evidence is basically one of collating various sources without critically analyzing or comparing them. As a result, one finds among the historical facts that Hayrullah regarded as documented two instances of visions that occurred in dreams.

Hayrullah presents all or nearly all of the statements about the beginnings of the Ottoman dynasty made by those chroniclers of the fifteenth century who were known to him. These are principally descriptions of the route followed by the Oghuz tribe, from which the Ottomans sprang before the tribesmen settled down in Anatolia, together with genealogies of the house of Osman. One of these genealogies traces the family back to Noah.

There is a certain inconsistency between the scrupulous care with which Hayrullah reproduces all these traditions and his consciousness of the fact that they were traditions meant to enhance the dynasty's stature. He even states that it is impossible to use genealogy as a basis for demonstrating the superiority of the Ottomans to all other dynasties, since, in the final analysis, all people are relatives. Instead he sets forth three factors that attest to the superiority of the Ottomans with regard to all other dynasties and to their unique place in history. The first of these is that the Ottomans did not acquire their state by rebelling against an Islamic overlord. Hayrullah takes great pains to demonstrate the Ottomans' loyalty to the Seljuks as long as the latter existed. Only when the Seljuks ceased to be, the sultanate naturally devolved upon the Ottomans:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, 198–203. A good formulation of this usul-i cedid was given by Cevdet in the same year that Hayrullah Efendi's first volume was published. See: Vekayi-i Devlet-i Aliye, vol. 1 [Istanbul, 1271], 84–85 (which bears the heading "İşbu Ta'rihin keyfiyet-i cem' ve te'lffi beyanındadır"). The same chapter is also in the second edition of the Ta'rih-i Cevdet; this time it goes under the heading "Muhura". It is placed in a prominent place just after the introduction: Ta'rih-i Cevdet: tertib-i cedid, vol. 1, 2nd edition (Der Seadet, 1309), 14–15. Namık Kemal believed that history should be written in a simple style: "Müverrihlik vazifesinin mukteziyatına riayeten kitabı mümkin oldığı kadar sade yazmağa çalışdım" ("I have tried to write the book as simply as possible as it is one of the obligations of a historian"): Osmanlı Ta'rihi, vol. 1 (Istanbul, 1326), 32.

"the reins of the sultanate have passed in a natural way to them from the Seljuks".<sup>27</sup> The second factor concerns the fact that the Ottoman sultans have always ruled personally and absolutely and have never been dominated or overthrown by their own advisors, much less an outside power. The third factor involves the events of 1517, when the Ottomans became spiritual as well as temporal rulers and never surrendered either their spiritual or their temporal authority, as did the Umayyads and 'Abbasids. In fact, there had never been any spiritual ruler over the Ottomans even before Selîm I invested himself with the caliphate in 1517.

Although these three claims of Hayrullah's are relatively trivial (and already at the time quite questionable) in themselves, they are important for understanding his concept of political legitimacy. By emphasizing these particular claims, Hayrullah seems to be telling us that the power of the ruler should be unrestricted. The sultan remains justified as long as his conduct is in conformity to the political theory and moral code of Islam. What matters in Hayrullah's eyes is the organic combination of Ottoman dynastic rule with Islamic sovereignity, which is seen in terms of Sunnite orthodoxy. For this reason Hayrullah ascribes to Ertuğrul a major rôle in the suppression of the Babai rebellion.<sup>28</sup>

History here means the history of the dynasty, and thus the legitimation of the dynasty equals the legitimation of the state. Hayrullah also explicitly legitimizes the Ottoman Empire by arguing that there was no other dynasty available to assume the rôle that the Ottomans played. Hayrullah's book in effect urges its readers to make the Ottoman dynasty the basis of their own political identity. This idea was something with which Hayrullah's readers would have been familiar. Hayrullah had merely put it into a new guise.

A second historical work of that time deals at length with the emergence of the Ottoman Empire, namely Namik Kemal's Osmanla Ta'rihi. The author, perhaps the most celebrated Ottoman poet, journalist, and political intellectual of his age (1840–1888), wrote this book during his last years, which he spent as the *mutasarrif* (governor) of various islands in the Aegean.<sup>29</sup> His appointment to these places constituted a kind of exile, designed to remove a defender of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> "... ve man-ı saltanat al-i Selçukun ellerinden tabii olarak intikal eylemişdir": Hayrullah, *Ta'rih-i Devlet-i Aliye*, vol. 1, p. 13 (for the whole argument pp. 11-14).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> This is reflected in the numerous secondary studies on Kemal. Apart from his

constitutional government from the political center.<sup>30</sup> When he wrote his history, Kemal was seriously ill and far away from the Istanbul libraries in which the sources necessary for his work were to be found. As he died while working on the chapter concerning Selîm I, his *Osmanlı ta'rihi* was never completed. In its incomplete state it was not published until after 1908, since the first fascicule had been confiscated immediately after its publication in 1888.<sup>31</sup>

Kemal's text has not been well received as a work of history. Its writer's lack of access to the necessary source material quickly becomes evident. For a long time no one was even prepared to take seriously its author's claim that it constituted an explanation of Ottoman history.<sup>32</sup>

The first sentence of the chapter entitled "The Emergence of the Ottomans" ("Osmanlıların zuhuru") establishes the tone that dominates the narrative: "The seventh century of the hijra had begun as the bloodiest, the most terrible period of calamity for the Muslim world."<sup>33</sup> In Kemal's view, it was the Ottomans who brought this world out of its calamitous age. He emphasizes that they saved the Islamic world, not only from Western crusades, but also from the Mongols, who, in Kemal's view, were the greatest disaster the Islamic world ever experienced.

In contrast to Hayrullah, Namık Kemal appears interested in accurately determining both the lineage of the Ottoman dynasty (though not to the time of Noah) and the events that led to the arrival of the Ottomans in Anatolia. On this latter topic, Kemal does not hesitate to engage in reckless conjecture when he accepts or rejects information from his sources in the light of what he must have

letters, critical editions of his works are still lacking. See Namik Kemal'in hususi mektuplan, ed. by Fevziye Abdullah Tansel, 4 vols. (Ankara, 1967–1986)—The last volume encompasses the letters written during his time in Rhodes. These are important for Namik Kemal's views on history and historiography.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> On some of the political and administrative difficulties Namik Kemal encountered in Lesbos, Rhodes, and Chios, see Martin Strohmeier, "Nāmik Kemāl und die Schwammtaucher in der Ägäis", in *Das Osmanische Reich in seinen Archivalien und Chroniken: Nejat Göyünç zu Ehren*, ed. by Klaus Kreiser and Christoph K. Neumann (Istanbul, 1997), 241–59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> It was first published by the *Matbaa-ı Ebu 'z-Ziya* with the permission of the ministry of education. Cf. M. Seyfettin Özege, *Eski harflerle basılmış Türkçe eserler kata-loğu*, vol. 3 (Istanbul, 1975), p. 1377, n. 15994. On the prohibition, see the note on the page opposite the title page of the first volume, 1326.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Namik Kemal, Osmanlı ta rihi, vol. 1, (Istanbul, 1326), 30-32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "Hicretin karn-ı sabii islâmiyet içün en kanlı, en müdhiş bir devr-i nuhuset olarak ibtida etmişdir." *Ibid.*, p. 35.

regarded as an event's inner plausibility.<sup>34</sup> For example, he goes so far as to accept as authentic a passage in a letter sent by the Seljuk Sultan of Rum, Alâüddin Keykubad III, to Osman Gazi because it 'proves' that Seljuks and Oghuzes had migrated from Central Asia to Iran together. On the other hand, he rejects half of a sentence that speaks of the Seljuks and the Ottomans fighting together against the Byzantines, because he feels that it was inserted merely to round out a line of shaped prose.<sup>35</sup>

Kemal's historical method is one of accepting anything that shows the Ottomans to be heroic Muslims fighting against Mongol aggression and rejecting anything that contradicts this image. This method enables him to demonstrate that the immediate ancestors of the Ottomans participated in the liberation of Jerusalem from the rule of the crusaders.<sup>36</sup> It also enables him to show that the Ottomans belonged to the troops of the Khvārezm-shāh Jalāl al-Dīn, famous for his long resistance to the assaults of the Mongols. In Kemal's view it was under the leadership of this Jalāl al-Dīn, whom he had idealized in a play some years earlier,<sup>37</sup> that the Ottomans found the opportunity to develop their exceptional bravery and heroism.<sup>38</sup>

Kemal's history thus becomes a kind of epic about the heroism, military bravery, and Islamic virtue of the early Ottomans. Unlike Hayrullah, Namık Kemal does not have recourse to dreams and visions, divine intervention and miracles.<sup>39</sup> In Kemal's presentation, the Ottomans' successes stemmed from the freedom and justice that Islam nurtures in its adherents. Their history becomes part of the mission Islam has to the world. If a group of four or five hundred horsemen was able to found the Ottoman Empire, this was possible, not because of some miraculous intervention on the part of God, but because of the Ottomans' bravery and virtue, both of which were instilled in them by their cultural background.

<sup>39</sup> He developed, however, a different and complex reasoning about the meaning of some traditions concerning dreams seen by Osman Gazi, *ibid.*, pp. 66–68.

 $<sup>^{34}</sup>$  Some of his judgements take on the following form: "is apparently one of the facts which has to be accepted according to reason." ("akla göre teslîmi zaruri olan hakikatlardan görünür.")

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Celaleddin Hoarezmşah, s. l. 1292. The play was not originally intended for the stage, although it was performed in the era of the Young Turks. Today its introduction, the "Mukaddime-i Celâl", a central text of Ottoman literary criticism, is more renowned than the drama itself.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Osmanh Ta'rihi, vol. 1, p. 49.

What made Kemal's *Osmanlı ta'rihi* unpalatable to the censors of 1888 was most probably the thought that the regime of Abdülhamid II could not possibly have attained the epic virtue of Kemal's early Ottomans. Kemal, however, was criticizing not just the Ottoman government of his own age, but the West: "Indeed, when this century [again the 7th century of the hijra] of calamities approached the occident of disaster leaving behind a picture of decay which drowned one fifth of the world in blood and fire, the moon and star of the High Sultanate began to rise felicitously in Western Asia to submerge the world of Islam and even the whole mankind in an abundance of light."<sup>40</sup>

By rehearsing the earliest phases of Ottoman history in this way, Kemal formulated an Ottoman moral superiority itself related to religion. Whereas Hayrullah compared the Ottoman state to other Islamic states in order to prove its special historical place, Kemal stressed its difference from non-Islamic states. But neither Hayrullah nor Kemal employed early Ottoman history as a vehicle for promoting nationalism, as did some of their successors in the twentieth century.

# Muhammad Ali of Egypt as an alternative model for political development

By the 1880s, the assumption of early Ottoman reformers that the importation of certain European techniques would suffice to solve their own problems was long obsolete. The serious repercussions of the nineteenth-century technological, administrative and economic transformations in Ottoman society had become undeniable. The notion that the Ottomans were essentially different from Westerners was perhaps more sharply felt than before, even if the world views of Ottoman-Turkish intellectuals had become an eclectic combination of Islamic and European (mostly French) features.<sup>41</sup> This perception

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> "İşte bu asr-1 masaib, arkasından dünyanın bir humsı vüs'atında kanlara, ateşlere müstegark bir gurub levhası bırakarak magreb-i fenaya takarrub etmekde iken, (saltanat-1 seniye)nin, yüzlerce seneler alem-i islâmiyet ve belki bitün cihan-1 insaniyeti şa'şaa-1 füyyuzatına gark eden necm u hilâl-1 ikbalı Asyanın garbından pertev efşani'ttilâ olmaga başladı." Osmanlı Ta'rihi, vol. 1, p. 37. The play upon the words "garb" and "gark" should be noted because of its relevance to the topic of "the West" (garb).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> İlber Órtaylı and T. Akıllıoğlu, "Le Tanzimat et le modèle français: mimétisme ou adaptation?", in İlber Ortaylı, *Studies in Ottoman Transformation* (İstanbul, 1994), 99–108, here 107–8 (first published in Varia Turcica III, Istanbul 1985).

of a great difference between themselves and Westerners impeded the process of change within the empire.

As the intellectuals felt their difference from Westerners so keenly, they began to look for political models that were not Western; hence their lively interest in the reforms that came about in Petrine Russia<sup>42</sup> and their delight at the victory of the Japanese in the Russian-Japanese war of 1905, which they saw as the triumph of an Asian power over a European one.<sup>43</sup>

The Ottomans had, however, a non-Western model at their own doorstep (or, rather, in their own entrance hall), namely Muhammad Ali, the first khedive of Egypt. This potentate, who started his career as a commander of some Ottoman troops in Cairo, both repelled and fascinated the Ottomans. He repelled them by assuming the governorship of Egypt against the will of the Istanbul administration and by effecting the notorious massacre of the Mamluks (1811), the class which had controlled Egypt for centuries. As a result of this massacre, he was able to set himself up as a ruler practically independent from the sultan. This situation was finally accepted by the Porte after it had been heavily defeated in two wars, and after European powers had exerted pressure on both sides to make peace. On the other hand, Muhammad Ali fascinated the Ottomans because he had effectively organized his military force on European lines. He also had brought about a thorough financial and fiscal reform and the organization of a state-run industry long before the government in İstanbul could boast of such achievements. The second half of the nineteenth century, however, saw the failure of the course taken by Muhammad Ali and his successors. In that period, Egypt fell under the financial control of its creditors and was occupied by English forces in 1882. At the same time a modus vivendi between Cairo and İstanbul had been reached, by which the sultan's government allowed the khedive's administration a free hand in Egypt-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> İlber Ortayh, "Reforms in Petrine Russia and the Ottoman Mind", in *Studies in Ottoman Transformation* (Istanbul, 1994), 209-14 (first published in *Raiyyet Rüsumu*, vol. 2 (Harvard, 1987), 45-48 [= *Journal of Turkish Studies* XI]—cf. n. 8); and my "The Images of Europe and the Europeans in Ottoman School-Books of the Nine-teenth and Twentieth Centuries", presented to the 2. *International History Congress* of the History Foundation (Istanbul, 1995) (forthcoming).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> That the Ottomans sometimes regarded Russia as Asian, and sometimes as European, is an phenomenon requiring closer attention. On the reaction to the Japanese victory cf. Klaus Kreiser, "Der japanische Sieg über Rußland (1905) und sein Echo unter den Muslimen", *Welt des Islams* 21 (1982), 209–39.

ian affairs, in return for the khedive's acknowledging the Ottoman sultan to be his suzerain.

This might have been one of the reasons why Ahmed Vefik avoided mentioning Muhammad Ali in his Fezleke. He treated the delicate period of 1789-1869 in thirteen pages and interpreted it, somewhat arbitrarily, as an age of transition to a better state. The lack of discipline among the janissaries, which Ahmed Vefik regarded as the main cause of Ottoman difficulties, had been terminated with the bloodshed of 1826. In his view the reform edict of Gülhane (1839) was the fruit of this "Fortunate Event" (vak'a-1 hayriye), the term used by the Ottomans to designate this massacre of their own army.<sup>44</sup> In the eighth edition of the Fezleke (1877/78) one encounters a revision of this history. The volume had originally ended with a bright picture of the reign of Sultan Abdülaziz. But as the years passed by and Abdülhamid II ascended to the throne, the situation changed (the Ottomans had just lost another war against Russia). Speaking about the present, Ahmed Vefik states in just six and a half lines that the mistakes of avaricious ministers had led to disorder in the administration, emptied the treasury and caused the present grievances. He concludes by imploring God to grant success and victory to Sultan Abdülhamid.

The rôle of Muhammad Ali is barely touched upon in the *Fezleke*; his name does not even occur. The reader is only informed that after the Russian advance to Edirne in 1829, "instigated by other enemies the governor of Egypt openly began a rebellion, sending troops as far as Adana. Many wealthy provinces were destroyed at the hands of the barbarians."<sup>45</sup> This is certainly not a presentation of an alternative model of development. Ahmed Vefik does not delve into the reasons for the military success of the Egyptians against the troops of the sultan. He simply notes that "in a short time the governor of Egypt was confined to his province [Egypt] owing to the [Ottomans'] good administration of the affairs of state."<sup>46</sup> The author takes no note of foreign pressure or of concessions made to the rebellious governor-turned-khedive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Ahmed Vefik, *Fezleke-i ta'rih-i osmani*, 8th ed. (Istanbul, 1294), p. 291: "... and the fruit of the Fortunate Event became apparent that day" ("... ve vak'a-1 hayriyenin semeresi ol gün zahir oldı").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Ibid., p. 290: "... diger düşmanların tahrikiyle Mısır valîsi alenen asi olub Adana'ya varınca asker yüriderek niçe [!] eyalât-ı vasia vahşiler elinde harab olub...".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 291: "... ümur-1 devletin hüsn-i idaresiyle az zaman içinde Mısır valîsi dahil-i eyaletine sürilüb...".

Around the year 1883, however, there appeared a number of historical works that dealt more profoundly with the issues raised by Muhammad Ali. All of them are part of larger chronicles: Volume IV and V of Ahmed Lutfi Efendi's *Ta'rih*,<sup>47</sup> volumes X to XII of the aforementioned *Ta'rih-i Cevdet*,<sup>48</sup> and the fourth (and last) volume of Mustafa Nuri Pasha's history, the *Netayic ül-vukuat*.<sup>49</sup> This last volume, however, could only be published after the Young Turk Revolution in 1909, when its author was already dead. This part of the *Netayic ül-Vukuat*, owing to its author's frankness, did not meet the approval of Abdülhamid's censors: Mustafa Nuri, albeit a loyal Ottoman, for example, did not gloss over the fact that Mahmud II had died from the consequences of alcoholism.<sup>50</sup>

In his treatment of Muhammad Ali, Ahmed Lutfi Efendi merely repeats the information given by his sources. Most prominent among these are the *Takvim-i vekayi*' and the chronicle of the official historiographer Es'ad Efendi, although Ahmed Lutfi also relies on some governmental documents and oral reports. As Ahmed Lutfi is less an analytical historian than an uncritical collector of secondary sources, his work falls short of the historiography of his aforementioned contemporaries. It is also regarded as inferior to that of Hayrullah Efendi or the encyclopaedic writer and journalist, Ahmed Midhat Efendi, both of whom have tried to give a more complete picture of history.<sup>51</sup> His more or less unconnected rendering of information which was, however, arranged by topic, was typical of the *vak'anüvis* tradition, to the maintainance of which Ahmed Lutfi seems to have dedicated himself.

Lutfi makes few outspoken judgements and is always chary of recording unpleasant occurrences.<sup>52</sup> When describing the events of 1833, he writes that an order of Mahmud II to Muhammad Ali,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Vol. 4 bears no date; vol. 5 was published in Istanbul in 1302.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Vols. 10 and 11 without place and date [Istanbul, 1300/1301], vol. 12 (Der-i Seadet, 1301). Cf. Neumann, *Das indirekte Argument*, 63-67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Vol. 4, ed. by Mehmed Galib ([Istanbul] 1327), p. 112, gives the date 1301 as the year of its writing, p. 116 gives 1300. It is equally unclear whether Mustafa Nuri had planned a continuation that would have covered the period up to his own time: cf. p. 115 with p. 121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 93.

 $<sup>^{51}</sup>$  Cf. the evaluation of Abdürrahman Şeref, the last official historiographer of the Empire, in his introduction to the eighth volume of the Ahmed Lutfi Efendi ta'rihi (Istanbul, 1328), pp. 2–3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> E.g. some cutting remarks against Europe see Ahmed Lutfi, *Ta'rih-i Devlet-i* Aliye-i Osmaniye, vol. 4, p. 35.

which the latter had not obeyed, was repeated out of "respect to his past services, old age and venerability".<sup>53</sup> What this line conceals is that the sultan had no choice but to repeat his commands, since he had no viable sanctions to employ against his rebellious governor.

Nevertheless, it becomes sufficiently clear that in Ahmed Lutfi's eyes, Muhammad Ali was nothing but a rebellious governor, who could be mentioned in the same breath with Albanian insurgents.<sup>54</sup> For this reason he does not criticize the rebel, who is not to be taken seriously in any case, but the policy of the Ottoman administration. Any policy predicated upon the *de facto* independence of Egypt becomes the object of criticism.<sup>55</sup> As a result, Ahmed Lutfi is unable to pinpoint the causes of Egyptian superiority over the Ottomans during the 1820's and 1830's.<sup>56</sup>

Quite different was the approach taken by Mustafa Nuri, author of the strongly analytical history *Netayic ül-vukuat*. In short, clear paragraphs the author describes the policies of Muhammad Ali and gives reasons for their success.<sup>57</sup> He treats the khedive's fiscal and financial measures in some detail, partly, no doubt, because Mustafa Nuri was himself a high official in the empire's financial departments. He sees Muhammad Ali's success as based more on his financial and fiscal reforms than on the strategic mistakes of the Ottoman military.<sup>58</sup> On the other hand, the defeat of Muhammad Ali's son and army commander Ibrahim Pasha in 1840, is in Mustafa Nuri's eyes, due to the injustice of the Egyptians' rule in Syria. They had not fulfilled the hopes for more justice (*adalet*) which had been placed in them.<sup>59</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> "[H]idemat-1 sabıka ve sinn ve şeyhuhetine hürmeten", *ibid.*, vol. 4, p. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 47. Against both of them he proposes the same policy: "It is no use to try to do away with a rebellion only with the help of despotic actions and measures, without finding a way to win the hearts of the populace" ("Ehalînin celb-i kulûb esbabına bakılmayubda harekât ve muamelât-ı istibdadiye ile def'-i ihtilâla kalkışmak abesle iştigaldır").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> *Ibid.*, 39, 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> The only exceptions are remarks to the effect that the Egyptian soldiers, trained in a modern way, ("nizam askeri", *ibid.*, vol. 4, p. 41) were naturally more effective than the Ottoman irregulars. Opinions like this were obviously not the result of deep thought. For the contemporary reader they merely constituted received wisdom.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Netayic ül-vukuat, vol. 4, pp. 86-87, 118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Mustafa Nuri is very critical of Mahmud's II decision to seek battle at Nizip against von Moltke's suggestions, *ibid.*, vol. 4, p. 92.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> *Ibid.*, pp. 95–96.

At this point it becomes clear why Muhammad Ali's policy could not serve as a model for development in Mustafa Nuri's eyes, for this historian sees Muhammad Ali's rule as one based on injustice: he had come to power by massacring the Mamluks and by giving bribes. Mustafa Nuri seems to be more troubled by the bribery than by the massacre.<sup>60</sup>

Ahmed Cevdet's treatment of Muhammad Ali was partly shaped by the fact that his history only covered the period 1774-1826. Before 1826, relations between the Sultan and Muhammad Ali had not vet become rancorous, and open war was vet far away. For this reason Cevdet was able to appreciate the successes of the Egyptian governor without seeming disloyal to the Ottoman rulers.<sup>61</sup> Cevdet described in detail and with sympathy, the steps by which Muhammad Ali secured an unrivalled position of power in Cairo.<sup>62</sup> He was fascinated with Muhammad Ali's creation of a modern army and with his systematic attempts to improve the infrastructure and the economic situation.<sup>63</sup> Notwithstanding his loyalty to the empire, Cevdet's attitude sometimes bordered on admiration. It is probably for this reason that he sometimes tried (certainly despite his better knowledge) to reconcile the aims of Muhammad Ali with those of the sultan.64

Cevdet's sympathy for Muhammad Ali is informed by two ideas: The first is that only a strong ruler can be a good ruler, because only he is able to protect the weak. This idea, deeply rooted in the Ottoman tradition of political thought,<sup>65</sup> tends to legitimize every

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Ibid., vol. 1, pp. 85,87-88. Referring to Namık Paşa, a special envoy sent to Europe by the Porte to work against Muhammad Ali, Mustafa Nuri accuses the khedive of scheming to accede to the Ottoman throne (pp. 90-91). In another case, he suspects Muhammad Ali of plotting to depose Mahmud II in order to wage war against Russia together with Sultan Abdülmecid (p. 120).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> On the question (and meaning) of impartiality as a requirement for the historian cf. Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, pp. 201-203.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Ta'rih-i Cevdet, vol. 10, pp. 95–96, 101–102, 153–155, 207; vol. 11, pp. 191–192. The following paragraphs partly have been derived from Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, pp. 163-165. <sup>63</sup> Ta'rih-i Cevdet, vol. 10, pp. 95, 208-209; vol. 11, pp. 16, 40-41; vol. 12, pp.

<sup>97-98, 146-47.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Especially in connection to the Greek war of independence, *ibid.*, vol. 11, pp. 183-188; vol. 12, pp. 93, 96-97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Fleischer, Bureaucrat and Intellectual, 289-91, on Mustafa Âlî and the heritage of the Turco-Mongol political tradition. Fleischer is concerned with the ottomanization of this tradition, with special regard to the position of the ruler in and versus society.

ruler who is able to enforce his orders.<sup>66</sup> The second idea is that a ruler should take any step which will serve to better secure the control of the state over society. This pragmatic approach the author had imbibed from his mentor, Mustafa Resid Pasha.<sup>67</sup> In a letter written to Sa'dullâh Pasha, then the ambassador of the Porte at Vienna,68 Cevdet compares Muhammad Ali with Mahmud II and Peter the Great of Russia. Cevdet states that Muhammad Ali had succeeded in forming a vigorous government. He also had built a strong army and a productive economy, all without imitating the West. Cevdet finds these achievements are comparable to those of Peter, who, as stated earlier, was a model for Ottoman reformers, because Muhammad Ali's reforms, like those of Peter, furthered terakki ("progress").69 Of Mahmud II, however, Cevdet says that, although he was possessed of the will (irade) and ability (kudret), he lacked the knowledge (ilm) he needed to realize his political projects. Muhammad Ali, on the other hand, is seen as being in possession of the necessary will, ability, and knowledge and as having employed them all to good purpose.

Cevdet regards Muhammad Ali as a discerning, cautious, highly intelligent, self-controlled, and pious ruler,<sup>70</sup> but not as the great moral hero portrayed by Muhammad Ali's own historiographer and propagandist, Rifā'a at-Tahtāwī.<sup>71</sup> In Cevdet's pragmatic view, a lack of peculiar moral excellence does not necessarily prevent a person from being an able ruler.

There is no doubt that, in Cevdet's eyes, the policies pursued by Muhammad Ali provided a model for imitation even in 1884, when Egypt was already controlled by Western powers. But which opinion was to dominate later Ottoman historiography: Was the khedive to be regarded as an oppressor or as a reformer?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, 159-60.

<sup>67</sup> Cf. Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, 236-45, 253-65, 275-83.

<sup>68</sup> Text: Cevdet Paşa, Tezâkir, vol. 4, pp. 218-22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> On the meaning of this idea in Cevdet's work, cf. Neumann, *Das indirekte Argument*, 183–90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Tarih-i Cevdet, vol. 7, p. 216; vol. 11, pp. 43-44; cf. Tezâkir, vol. 3, p. 128, and Ma'rûzât, p. 127.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Gilbert Delanoue, Moralistes et politiques musulmans dans l'Égypte du XIX<sup>e</sup> siècle (1798–1882) (Cairo, 1982), vol. 1, pp. 56–58; Youssef M. Choueiri, Arab History and the Nation-State: A Study in Modern Arab Historiography, 1820–1980 (London, New York, 1989), 15–18.

During the last few decades, Turkish historiography has treated Muhammad Ali in a rather sympathetic fashion.<sup>72</sup> The 'missing link' between Cevdet's treatment and the account given by today's Turkish historians is apparently the *Ta'rih-i Devlet-i Osmaniye* ("History of the Ottoman State"), a textbook for secondary schools written by the last official historiographer Abdürrahman Şeref Efendi (1853–1925).<sup>73</sup> The relevant second volume of his book was published for the first time in 1896.<sup>74</sup>

When writing his textbook, Abdürrahman Şeref was supervised by a commission, with Ahmed Cevdet Pasha being one of its three members.<sup>75</sup> The passages on Muhammad Ali Pasha in this book rely heavily on the information contained in the then unpublished *Netayic ül-vukuat*, but negative judgements are either altered or suppressed to present a positive overall picture. According to Abdürrahman Şeref, Muhammad Ali was "born for leadership and government".<sup>76</sup>

Thus, belatedly, Ottoman historiography had found a non-Western model for development, one which had the additional advantage of being both Islamic and nearly-Ottoman. To judge whether the autocratic centralism of Muhammad Ali was a fortunate or a necessary model, however, is beyond the scope of this article.

<sup>72</sup> Cf. the following Turkish handbooks of Ottoman history: Enver Ziya Karal, Osmanlı Tarihi, V: Nizam-ı Cedid ve Tanzimat Devirleri (1789–1856) (Ankara, 1947), 125–31; Şinâsî Altundağ, Art. "Mehmed Ali Paşa", İslâm Ansiklopedisi, vol. 7, pp. 566–579 [somewhat uneasy about his own judgement]; Kemal Beydilli, "Küçük Kaynarca'dan Yıkılışa", in Osmanlı Devleti ve Medeniyeti Tarihi, ed. by Ekmeleddin İhsanoğlu, vol. 1 (İstanbul, 1994), pp. 88–89. An exception is Sina Akşin, "Siyasal Tarih", in Türkiye Tarihi, 3: Osmanlı Devleti 1600–1908 ed. by Sina Akşin (İstanbul, 1988), cf. index.

<sup>73</sup> There exists a little-known, short biography of this author by one of his students: Efdal üd-Din, *Abdürrahman Şeref Efendi: Tercüme-i hali, hayat-ı resmiye ve hususiye* (Istanbul, 1927).

<sup>74</sup> Mekâtib-i âlîyede tedris olunmak üzere iki cild olarak tertib olunmuşdur, vol. 2 (Istanbul, 1315). I use the second edition of 1318.

<sup>75</sup> On this commission cf. Neumann, Das indirekte Argument, 231.

<sup>76</sup> "[R]iyaset ve hükûmet içün yaradılmiş", Abdürrahman Şeref, op. cit., vol. 2, 264.

### CHAPTER TWO

# RESEARCH PROBLEMS CONCERNING THE TRANSITION TO TOURKOKRATIA: THE BYZANTINIST STANDPOINT

## KLAUS-PETER MATSCHKE

That Byzantinists, Slavists and Ottomanists have something to say to each other is not new, nor is it a novelty that they have frequently talked at cross-purposes. It is all the more encouraging that for some time now, they no longer have been speaking mostly about and against one another, but increasingly have come to address one another. In this process they have even developed entirely new forms of cooperation. This applies especially to a pilot project initiated in 1978 by the Centre for Byzantine Studies at the University of Birmingham and at Harvard University in Dumbarton Oaks. By comparatively evaluating the accounts of late Byzantine documents from Mount Athos and early Ottoman tax registers, in conjunction with other documentary evidence of the transitional period, this project aimed at determining more precisely to what extent these different accounts are compatible. In this manner a better understanding of several problems of the transitional period was to be achieved. Presented at the spring symposium in 1982 in Dumbarton Oaks, case studies focused on Chalcidice and the Strymon area in Central Macedonia, the Matzuka valley in the hinterland of Trabzon and the island of Lemnos/Limnos in the northeastern Aegean, supplemented by two cities, namely Trapezunt/Trabzon and Thessalonike/Selânik.<sup>1</sup> No other comparative project of this magnitude has yet been attempted. However, recently there have been signs of similar forms of cooperation for the central area of Byzantine-Turkish confrontation, namely western Asia Minor and the Marmara region. This latter venture has reached its climax in a symposium on the Ottoman Emirate between 1300 and 1389, organized by the Institute for Mediterranean

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Continuity and Change in Late Byzantine and Early Ottoman Society, ed. by Anthony Bryer and Heath Lowry (Birmingham – Washington, 1986).

Studies in Crete.<sup>2</sup> Apart from regional monographs, more and more topics equally seem to demand cooperation between different historical specialists. This applies, for instance, to trade and the behavior of merchants around 1453, which during the last months of 1994 formed the subject of a conference at Princeton University.<sup>3</sup> Moreover, the role of the Athos monasteries and their monks in the transitional period between the fourteenth and sixteenth centuries has been discussed in the fall of 1995, at a conference in Athens.<sup>4</sup> These and other comparable "transition problems" also have engaged scholars at various other national and international conferences. Not only Byzantinists and Ottomanists participate in these discussions. Scholars of modern Greek language and history and of Balkan history as well as representatives of other disciplines likewise take part, thereby demonstrating the complexity of the field.<sup>5</sup> Convincing answers now can be found only in the larger framework of a history of the Mediterranean world in its entirety.<sup>6</sup> The future will show whether a qualified team of Ottomanists, Slavists and Byzantinists can be assembled to screen and evaluate the voluminous Turkish archival material.<sup>7</sup>

A systematic registration of the antiquities still buried in the ground and the architectural remains usable for an analysis of the transition to Ottoman rule is being undertaken to my knowledge only by a research team of the Austrian Academy of Sciences. The scholars in-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Ottoman Emirate (1300-1389), ed. by Elisabeth Zachariadou (Rethymnon, 1993).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "The Business of Change: Merchants and the Fall of Constantinople", Princeton, November 11-12, 1994.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Το "Αγιον ὄρος ἀπό τή βυσαντινή στήν ὀθωμανική πραγματικότητα (14°5/16°5 ἰι.), Athens, 17 October 1995.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> I would like to refer to the section "Byzantium and the Muslim World" at the 18th International Byzantinist Congress in Moscow in August, 1991, with many contributions on the problem of transition, for example, the paper of the young Turkish Byzantinist Nevra Necipoğlu, "Ottoman Merchants in Constantinople During the First Half of the Fifteenth Century", which has since been published in *Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies* 16 (1992), 158–69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Günter Weiß, who died much too young, reached this conclusion with respect to Byzantine Studies in the summary of his report on current research (*Historische Zeitschrift*, Sonderheft 14, 1986, 305). As for Turkology, the Institute for Mediterranean Studies in Crete has taken very interesting initiatives. It has established a post-graduate course of study of Turkish History, Language and Paleography and in 1991 organized the conference on the Ottoman emirate. Cf. *The Ottoman Empire*, ed. Zachariadou, Foreword, IX.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Among others, Machiel Kiel refers to this necessity in his study "Urban Development in Bulgaria in the Turkish Period: the Place of Turkish Architecture in the Process", in *The Turks of Bulgaria: The History, Culture and Political Fate of a Minority*, ed. by K. H. Karpat (Istanbul, 1990), 129, and on other occasions.

volved in this project are in the course of preparing a Tabula Imperii Byzantini.<sup>8</sup> In many articles Machiel Kiel has demonstrated convincingly that much can be gained, even in a one-man effort, by bringing together the relevant sources from art and economic history and by undertaking a comparative analysis.<sup>9</sup> Both Ottoman studies in Greece and Byzantine studies in Turkey, currently in the process of development, promise important impulses for research on the transitional period linking the Byzantine millenium to the Tourkokratia.

In articles on the themes of downfall, transition and new beginning, scholars more and more acknowledge consultations with colleagues from different subfields and the important impulses they have derived from these contacts.<sup>10</sup> This should be a normal way of proceeding, but unfortunately it is not; all too often it is held up by material and political adversities. But even though we still have a long way to go, it has already become apparent how important interdisciplinary border crossings are for genuine progress in research.<sup>11</sup>

## 1. Population Development between Byzantine Rule and Tourkokratia

Byzantine was replaced by Turkish rule on both sides of the Dardanelles and the Bosphorus between the early fourteenth and the late fifteenth centuries primarily by means of war, entailing the destruction

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> On this project, of which ten volumes and various supporting articles have appeared, cf. Johannes Koder, "Überlegungen zu Konzept und Methode der 'Tabula Imperii Byzantini'", Österreichische Osthefte 20 (1978), 254–262. But see also M. Weithmann, "Osmanisch-türkische Bodendenkmäler auf der Halbinsel Morea. Beiträge zur Inventarisierung und Bibliographie", Part I, Münchner Zeitschrift für Balkanologie 7–8 (1991), 219–75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Cf. Machiel Kiel, Art and Society of Bulgaria in the Turkish Period (Assen – Maastricht, 1985), and many of his fundamental articles, partly collected in Studies on the Ottoman Architecture of the Balkans (London, 1990).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> For a few examples compare: Nicoară Beldiceanu, "L'Empire de Trébizonde à travers un registre ottoman de 1487", *Archeion Pontou* 35 (1979), 70, Footnote 2; Jacques Lefort, "Tableau de la Bithynie au XIII<sup>e</sup> siècle", in *The Ottoman Emirate*, ed. Zachariadou, 106, Footnote 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> For example, several articles reflect the importance of *defter* research for Byzantine Studies: Nicoară Beldiceanu, "Les sources ottomanes au service des études byzantines", in *Studien zur Geschichte und Kultur des Vorderen Orients*. Festschrift für Bertold Spuler zum 70. Geburtstag (Leiden, 1981), 1–11; Heath Lowry, "The Ottoman Tahrir Defters as a Source for Fifteenth-century Byzantine History", in *VIIIth Annual Byzantine Studies Conference. Abstracts of Papers* (Chicago, 1982), 21; Ernst Werner, "Neue Methoden der Osmanistik in ihrer Relevanz für die Byzantinistik: Die Defterforschung", *Zeitschrift für Geschichtswissenschaft* 37/3 (1985), 231–37.

of the material and human resources of the peoples and states involved. Nearly continuous warfare on land and on sea constitutes the main focus of our sources, and in the cities, villages and regions on both sides of the Straits, the cries of war drown out all expressions both of peaceful work and social tensions. Continuous destruction, expulsion and enslavement made broad sections of the population long for a reliable peace under any ruler, a very strong longing which led to contradictory reactions. This longing for peace constitutes the explanation for certain individual and group behavior which otherwise would appear inexplicable.

Various contributions which have appeared in the last two decades indicate, however, that military conflict, aiming at domination in the region, was not the only reason for a dramatic population decline. Demographic development in the transitional period also was significantly influenced by supraregional, trans-European events and developments. Thus, Jacques Lefort, in his contribution to the Dumbarton Oaks Symposium of 1982, showed that the decline in population of the village of Radolibos near Serres, from its highest level around 1340 to its lowest level in the middle of the fifteenth century, was largely due to the Black Death. By the fifteenth century the population had fallen back to the twelfth-century level. Furthermore, the reduction in cultivated and agriculturally used land within the village boundaries, and the disappearance of various hamlets belonging to Radolibos and also to neighboring villages-a development which may have begun before the middle of the fourteenth centurypartly can be traced back to previous excessive demands on the soil. The cultivation of poorer lands and the reduction of forested area within the village boundaries contributed to the agricultural crisis.<sup>12</sup> Machiel Kiel reaches similar conclusions in his broad study on Turkish Thessaly. Here urban and rural settlements are subjected to a close analysis, in which the plague and village desertion play a dominant role.<sup>13</sup> Thus it appears that the depopulation of late Byzantine towns and the desertion of many rural settlements were not merely and perhaps not even primarily a result of war. Advancing Turkish

 $<sup>^{12}</sup>$  J. Lefort, "Population and Landscape in Eastern Macedonia during the Middle Ages: The Example of Radolibos", in *Continuity and Change*, ed. by Bryer/Lowry, 11 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Machiel Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien: Etabliertes Geschichtsbild versus osmanische Quellen. Ein Beitrag zur Entmythologisierung der Geschichte Griechenlands", in *Die Kultur Griechenlands in Mittelalter und Neuzeit*, ed. by R. Lauer and P. Schreiner (Göttingen, 1996), 119 f.

soldiers and infiltrating settlers could not have expelled autochthonous populations, because they hardly encountered any such populations.<sup>14</sup> Moreover, population growth since the late fifteenth century was not due to the *pax Ottomanica* and the purposeful population and colonization policies of the Ottoman state and its ruling classes. Rather population expansion corresponded to the general trend of the times, taking place independently of any given regime. Likewise, the tendency toward 'proto-industrialization' and the development of rural trade resulted not only from the Ottoman promotion of commerce, but also from a growing population pressure on available natural resources, which forced the peasants to find new, non-agrarian sources of income.<sup>15</sup>

The migrations of Turkic tribes to the west and later, the foundation of the Ottoman state, encountered a Byzantine society torn apart by internal contradictions and impaired in its development by external invasions. In addition, this society also suffered from a serious demographic crisis. All problems, whether of local or foreign origin, were intensified in consequence. This explains why even localities and regions which for a time had served as places of refuge for threatened populations and in which exodus was at least compensated by afflux, were hardly less affected by the decline in population than easily accessible territorities where the fighting was often especially intense.<sup>16</sup> Dramatic losses of population sometimes can even be traced back to individual families.<sup>17</sup> From the Ottoman viewpoint, conquest therefore proved far easier than the consolidation of power; if conquest implied "lesser wars", then consolidation could be regarded as "the mightiest war".<sup>18</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ibid., 162. A systematic registration of deserted villages in the Byzantine-Greek region has, to my knowledge, not been attempted since H. Antoniadis-Bibicou, "Villages désertés en Grèce. Un bilan provisoire", in Villages désertés et histoire économique, XI<sup>C</sup>-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècles (Paris, 1965), 343-417, despite a notable increase in insights and source material. Compare eadem, "Mouvement de la population et villages désertés: quelques remarques de méthode", in Actes du XV<sup>e</sup> Congrès International d'Etudes Byzantines, Athènes, Sept. 1976, vol. 4 (Athens, 1980), 19-27. Antoniadis-Bibicou has calculated a particularly high number of deserted villages for the fourteenth century. These calculations are not unproblematic as noted by A. Každan in his review, Vizantijskij Vremennik 29 (1968), 309 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien", 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> This would seem to apply particularly to the capital, Constantinople, as I have attempted to show in an unpublished study about immigration and emigration in the last hundred years of Byzantine existence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Compare Klaus-Peter Matschke, "Byzantinische Politiker und byzantinische Kaufleute im Ringen um die Beteiligung am Schwarzmeerhandel in der Mitte des 14. Jahrhunderts", *Mitteilungen des Bulgarischen Forschungsinstitutes in Österreich* VI/2 (1984), 78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Compare Heath Lowry, "From Lesser Wars to the Mightiest War: The Ottoman

#### KLAUS-PETER MATSCHKE

## 2. Villages and rural regions in the period of transition

In only a few instances is it possible to follow the development of villages from Byzantine, respectively Slavic times, to the Tourkokratia. One of these fortunate cases is the village of Radolibos already mentioned. According to various *praktika* dating from the early fourteenth century, the titles to arable, pastures, gardens and vineyards, as well as the rights to peasant services were split between the two Athos monasteries of Lavra and Iberon. In the fifteenth century, the settlement appears under the name of Radilofo in two *tahrir defteri*, paying its taxes to an Ottoman timariot (1465, 1478). This illustrates that in the second half of the fifteenth century the village recovered gradually from the demographic blows which wars and epidemics had inflicted. Step by step the inhabitants of Radilofo passed from a subsistence to a market type economy, as apparent from the increasing cultivation of products such as wine and saffron and in the establishment of a rural market at which these products were probably sold.<sup>19</sup>

Settlement processes in the rural areas of Thessaly are also very interesting. Of the twenty-three villages, which M. Kiel identified in the *tahrir defteri* of 1455 for the nahive of Kastritza, apparently only four Christian villages with Greek names, located on the periphery of the plain, survived the storms of the fourteenth century. By contrast, five or six new settlements, some of which already were located in the mountainous part of the district, probably arose where earlier on, in the fourteenth century, villages had been deserted because of their poor soil or location. The names of thirteen Turkish villages, mainly in the lowlands, reveal a great deal about the origin of the new settlers, who came from various emirates in Asia Minor, but nothing about possible predecessor settlements and their fates in the period of transition. Some of the new settlers continued their semi-nomadic way of life-according to M. Kiel, this was one of the reasons why Christian peasants at first avoided the plains.<sup>20</sup> Increases in the Christian population resulted not only in the cultivation of specialty crops such as cotton and rice, but also in the development of textile production. And in the unique case of the Christian set-

Conquest and Transformation of Byzantine Urban Centers in the Fifteenth Century", in Continuity and Change, ed. Bryer/Lowry, 323 ff. <sup>19</sup> Idem, "Changes in Fifteenth Century Ottoman Peasant Taxation: the Case

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Idem, "Changes in Fifteenth Century Ottoman Peasant Taxation: the Case Study of Radolibos)", in *Continuity and Change*, ed. Bryer/Lowry, 32 ff.

<sup>20</sup> Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien", 159 ff.

tlement of Tyrnabos, reestablished after a period of desertion, a rural trade center developed at virtually "American speed", surpassing at times all other Thessalian towns with respect to size and prosperity.<sup>21</sup>

As for the Marmara region and the neighboring areas in Asia Minor, very interesting results have become available through the coordinated work of Byzantinists and Ottomanists. Analyzing fortythree settlements on the coast and in the Bithynian hinterland, I. Beldiceanu-Steinherr concludes that by the late fourteenth and in the fifteenth century, the non-Muslim population in this area was no longer very large and in the course of the sixteenth century diminished even more. One must assume that these Christians probably constituted prisoners of war forcibly settled in the locality, and not truly autochthonous elements.<sup>22</sup> J. Lefort comes to basically the same conclusion after a comparative evaluation of Byzantine and Ottoman data. In addition, Lefort emphasizes that, unlike Thessaly, the mountainous regions of Bithynia assumed a Turkish character at a very early stage.23 Both authors present findings concerning pre-Turkish settlement patterns and the shifts which occurred during the transition to Tourkokratia. Lefort concludes that until the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries non-Turkish, and that means most probably Byzantine, toponyms continued to exist in various mountainous regions and in the hills of Bithynia. At least at times the soil in these regions must have been cultivated intensively, and possibly these high-altitude villages, or at least their names, date back to the thirteenth century.<sup>24</sup> The dense settlement and the satisfactory military protection of Bithynia on the eve of the Turkish conquest, according to Lefort, are confirmed by the contemporary Byzantine and Turkish chronicles.<sup>25</sup> This could mean that those areas of Asia Minor situated near the capital followed the general demographic and settlement trend, even if some isolated sources name uninhabited old settlements in the vicinity of Nicaea and Nicomedia.<sup>26</sup> I. Beldiceanu-Steinherr considers the dominance of vakif and miri over timar in early Ottoman Bithynia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ibid., 126 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Irène Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "La population non-musulmane de Bithynie (deuxième moitié du XIV<sup>e</sup> s.—première moitié du XV<sup>e</sup> s.), in *The Ottoman Emirate*, ed. Zachariadou, 7–22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Lefort, "Tableau de la Bithynie", 108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> *Ibid.*, 109.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ibid., 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Cf. I. Sakkelion, "Μιχαήλ Παλαιολόγου ἀνέκδοτον χρυσόβουλλον περὶ τῶν παρ' αὐτοῦ τῆ Μ. Ἐκκλησία δωρηθέντων κτημάτων", Πανδώρα 15 (1864), 28 f. There

as evidence for the fact that in pre Ottoman times, these lands must have belonged to the emperor, to the grandees of his entourage and to Constantinople monasteries under imperial protection.<sup>27</sup> Moreover she assumes that villages with many vintners and individual cattle breeders are rooted in Byzantine tradition, and that in these instances there was a certain amount of settlement continuity.28 This is confirmed, more or less, by various observations of Halil İnalcık, who points out that the coastal towns of Mudanya, Kurşunlu and Gemlik remained under Byzantine rule until 1370 and then came directly under Ottoman control as has and vakif. Long after the Turkish conquest, many Greeks lived in these settlements as vintners, and in the early sixteenth century some of them even became typical "village capitalists", their economic base being the possession of vineyards and private houses or shops. On occasion they were engaged in weaving, but primarily they acted as moneylenders to the peasants of their own or neighbouring villages.29

In the middle of the fifteenth century, there were also places in the Marmara region which like Tyrnabos in Thessaly concentrated on trade, Madytos/Mayton constituting a case in point.<sup>30</sup> Byzantinists are concerned with the following question: To what extent did such developments, caused by the growth in population and the cultivation of inferior land, occur already in Byzantine times? Specialization in winegrowing for the supply of the Byzantine capital and for export existed in the Asiatic coastal region of the Sea of Marmara already before 1350.<sup>31</sup> Village crafts which did not merely satisfy the needs of fellow villagers are also recorded here and

are interesting comments about individual settlements, such as the *chora* (not a fortress as in the text of Anna Komnene) of Kyr Georgios ("as the inhabitants call it") with *proasteia agridia, choria palaiochoria* and an olive plantation. The latter is divided into ten shares, three of which support the Great Church. Five shares stay with the state treasury, the emperor's *bestiarion*, while a single share has been granted to a *stratiotes* from Nicaea.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "La population", 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Ibid., 8 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Halil Inalcık, "A Case Study of the Village Microeconomy: Villages in the Bursa Sancak, 1520–1593", in *The Middle East and the Balkans under the Ottoman Empire*. *Essays on Economy and Society* (Bloomington, 1993), 172 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Reise des K. französischen Gesandtschafts-Secretärs und Geographen Nikolaus von Nikolai von Marseille nach Konstantinopel 1551. Taschenbibliothek der wichtigsten und interessantesten Reisen in die Türkey, ed. by J. H. Jäck, 1. Theil, 2nd vol. (Graz, 1831), 75 f. Inalcık also refers to "a very fine cotton yarn... made in Maydos" in his "A Case Study of the Village Microeconomy", 295, but without any bibliographic reference.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> A compilation of sources and literature is available in the pertinent chapters of A. E. Laiou's *The Economic History of Byzantium* (forthcoming).

there.<sup>32</sup> But this apparently exhausts the scope of economic activity in the Byzantine Empire, perhaps because of minimal population pressure. Or alternatively economic competition from the outside may have been too great, or perhaps both these factors operated, of course at different times or in different locations.

However, it cannot be excluded that other factors altogether were responsible for the limited development of rural crafts. We also need to ask whether some large villages had not already grown into towns. As far as Radolibos is concerned, with 226 hearths and 868 persons in the year 1316 Angeliki E. Laiou answers this question in the affirmative.<sup>33</sup> According to I. Beldiceanu-Steinherr, an Ottoman settlement, to be counted as a town, apart from a market must also possess a minimum of craft activity, such as soap manufactories, dye works, candlemakers and a brewhouse for millet beer.<sup>34</sup> Size is not the determining factor. Similarly, the fortified locality Sakkos near Selymbria, which around 1320 was inhabited by at least five hundred peasants, is referred to in the sources as chorion, respectively frurion, but not once as polichnion.<sup>35</sup> The borderline between town and country seems to have been more fluid in the late Byzantine period than under the early Ottomans, although even in the later case, it is not easy to ascertain how sharply the distinction between town and village was drawn in every-day life.<sup>36</sup>

<sup>36</sup> On the relationship between town and country in the Ottoman Empire, see

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Compare, for instance, the twenty-three shoemakers living in Radolibos. According to a protocol prepared by members of the "Séminaire de J. Lefort, E. H. E. (IV<sup>e</sup> Section), Anthroponymie et société villageoise (X<sup>e</sup>–XIV<sup>e</sup> siècle), Hommes et richesses dans l'Empire byzantin, VIII<sup>e</sup>–XV<sup>e</sup> siècle," Paris 1991, 237, this is rather a large figure even for a village of the size of Radolibos, and indicates "une véritable industrie de la chaussure". Based on certain evidence, which cannot be discussed here, I am convinced that villages existed in the late Byzantine period which manufactured textiles, canvas, wool fabric and rugs beyond their own needs, but which did not however lose their agrarian character. Clearly this applies to village iron production traded interregionally, which is mentioned in early Ottoman sources in connection with various taxes-resm-i samagov and resm-i hadit. The term samakov/samagov is clearly of Slavic origin and refers to pre-Turkish conditions: Nicoară Beldiceanu, "Margarid: un timar monastique", Revue des Etudes Byzantines 33 (1975), 243 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Angeliki E. Laiou-Thomadakis, Peasant Society in the Late Byzantine Empire (Prince-

ton, NJ, 1977), 13. <sup>34</sup> Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "La population", 10. The observations of Lefort and his seminar show, however, that this village was the site of some manufacturing, so that Laiou can support her assessment with more data than the mere size of the village.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Ioannis Cantacuzeni Historiarum libri IV, ed. L. Schopen, vols. 1–3, Bonn 1828–1832, I, 28, 30: I, 136 and 144 f. The population is specifically described as consisting only of peasants working the fields (Johannes Kantakuzenos, Geschichte I, translated by G. Fatouros and T. Krischer, Stuttgart 1982, 104). However, this does not mean that no trade was carried out on the side.

## 3. Towns and urban regions during the period of transition

Doubtless a specifically urban realm existed in the Byzantine Empire and the medieval Slavic Balkan states, and also in the succeeding empire of the Ottomans. Yet on urban sites, continuity of settlement did not always prevail. Some towns were economically drained by long years of siege and blockade. At least for a time, the conquest in such localities put an end to urban life. In his paper, read at the 1982 spring symposium at Dumbarton Oaks, Speros Vryonis has convincingly demonstrated this fact even for a large and important city such as Thessaloniki.<sup>37</sup> Other towns, such as Larissa in Thessaly, had apparently been abandoned entirely by their inhabitants before the Turkish conquest, and only some ruins remained. According to Machiel Kiel, the successor settlement of Yenisehir was really a new entity.<sup>38</sup> In the Thracian town of Arkadiupolis, which the Emperor Andronikos III wished to renovate in the 1330s, a similar situation seems to have prevailed; when the Turks temporarily occupied it, Arkadiupolis consisted only of empty ruins. Apparently, as Bergos, it later made a remarkable comeback and still later, under the name of Lüle Burgazı, it came to be home to a partly Christian population.<sup>39</sup> Some towns were destroyed and depopulated only to be revived much later, as happened to the coastal town of Kavala on the Via Egnatia which became an urban center of significance.<sup>40</sup>

Balkan or Bithynian towns in transition thus present a most diverse and contradictory picture, which defies clear-cut classification.<sup>41</sup> Discussions of historic urban development involve the delineation of urban structure and emphasize continuity or urban change in the

Suraiya Faroqhi, Kultur und Alltag in Osmanischen Reich (Munich, 1995), 71 f. In Byzantine times the distinction between 'urban' and 'rural', on the cultural level, did not concide with the limits established on the socio-economic plane. Where Byzantine culture and education were concerned, the dividing line ran between the capital Constantinople (and a few larger cities) on the one hand and the remaining towns and villages on the other. In the Ottoman world, however, the distinction between 'urban' and 'rural' may have been more clear-cut.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Speros Vryonis Jr., "The Ottoman Conquest of Thessaloniki in 1430", in *Continuity and Change*, ed. Bryer/Lowry, 281 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien", 114 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Cf. H. Kantakuzenos, Geschichte II (Stuttgart, 1986), 150 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Cf. Machiel Kiel, "Ottoman Building Activity Along the Via Egnatia: The Cases of Pazargah, Kavala and Firecik", in *The Via Egnatia under Ottoman Rule*, 1380-1699, ed. by E. Zachariadou (Rethymnon, 1996), 149 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> A discussion of various concepts in Kiel, "Urban Development", 81 ff.

transition to Tourkokratia. Machiel Kiel summarizes the opinion of many Middle Eastern specialists and Turkologists when he writes: "Die spätbyzantinische Stadt war ja größtenteils agrarisch ausgerichtet, die orientalische Stadt hingegen, die durch die Osmanen auf den Balkan verpflanzt wurde, war viel stärker auf Handwerk und Gewerbe orientiert".<sup>42</sup> A great deal can be said in favor of this distinction between the (late) Byzantine "garden city"<sup>43</sup>/agropolis and the (early) Ottoman commercial town, between Byzantine town-dwelling peasants and Ottoman town-dwelling craftsmen. By the middle of the fifteenth century, Yenişehir/Larissa, the new town described by Kiel, was a "real" town, despite its small population of only 2,000. Not merely an administrative center, Yenisehir was at the same time a focus for crafts and trade, where 75 percent of all taxes stemmed from market fees. Commerce in this town was developed primarily by the Muslim inhabitants, who made up 83 percent of the population; not a single head of a Christian household is assigned a professional specialization in the register, which means that practically all of them must have been peasants. Per household the Christians produced six times more grain than their Muslim fellow townsmen.<sup>44</sup> It seems that Thessaloniki experienced a similar development. Only fifty years after the Ottoman conquest-that is, before the immigration of numerous economically active Jews-a high percentage of the population was involved in textile and leather processing. These activities were mainly carried out, albeit not as exclusively as in the case of Yenişehir/Larissa, by immigrant Muslims.45 Even the fact that distinct Christian-Greek and/or Christian-Slav trade centers developed side-by-side with their Muslim-Ottoman counterparts is not a valid argument against this assumed Muslim preponderance in crafts and trade,<sup>46</sup> for there is no reason why the Christian population should not have shared in the commerce generated by the new Ottoman, Middle Eastern style towns.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien", 154.
 <sup>43</sup> Cf. Anthony Bryer, "The Structure of the Late Byzantine Town: Dioikismos and the Mesoi", in Continuity and Change, ed. Bryer/Lowry, 272; Antonios Rizos, Wirtschaft, Siedlung und Gesellschaft in Thessalien im Übergang von der byzantinisch-fränkischen zur osmanischen Epoche (Amsterdam, 1996), 2.2.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien", 154. <sup>45</sup> Heath W. Lowry, "Portrait of a City: the Population and Topography of Ottoman Selanik (Thessaloniki) in the Year 1478", *Diptycha* 2 (1980/81), 289 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> As was the case in Tyrnabos in Thessaly and Mayton in the area of the Straits, both of which were populated almost exclusively by Christians.

By contrast Byzantinists still have great difficulty in finding evidence for a stable commercial sphere in late Byzantine cities. A. E. Laiou recently located town-dwelling craftsmen in Thessaloniki and Serres.<sup>47</sup> But she states quite clearly that urban crafts did not keep pace with trade and strongly opposes my suggestion that textile production, at least in Thessaloniki, may have been of supraregional importance.<sup>48</sup> In my recent study of late Byzantine urban activities, I also have described commercially-oriented production as the sore point of this economy. In this context, I have attempted a taxonomy of late Byzantine urban economic activities, introducing the category of the 'landworkers', who formed the largest group of urban dwellers next to construction workers and, on occasion, seamen. Obviously in the late Byzantine context the term 'landworkers' can stand for urban peasants, but its meaning is broader and it perhaps corresponds better to the prevailing conditions, at least in the larger towns.49

Moreover, numerous questions arise when we attempt to understand the point of view of our sources, and gauge the depth of field typical of the picture which they present. The "surviving late Byzantine charters give an impression of a clerical and monastic economy and society of almost Tibetan proportions".<sup>50</sup> However, for the sake of argument, let us assume that we are obliged to analyze Italian economic history basing our work on sources of the type available for the late Byzantine Empire. We would be hard put to discover the widespread and highly specialized textile production and the other late medieval crafts so prevalent in Italian cities. Economic activity other than agriculture also is very difficult to discern on the basis of Ottoman tax registers, since crafts were not (directly) taxed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Angeliki E. Laiou, "Ή Θεσσαλονίκη, ή ἐνδοχώρα της καί ὁ οἰκονομικός της χῶρας στήν ἐποχή τῶν Παλαιολόγων", in Διεθνές συμπόσιο Βυζαντινή Μακεδονία 324-1430 μ. Χ., Θεσσαλονίκη 29-31 Οκτωβρίου 1992 (Thessaloniki, 1995), 183-194; eadem, "Κοινωνικες δυναμεις στις Σερρες στο 14ο αιωνα", an unpublished manuscript which the author kindly put at my disposal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Laiou, "Ή Θεσσαλονίκη", 191, with reference to Klaus-Peter Matschke, "Tuchproduktion und Tuchproduzenten in Thessalonike und in anderen Städten und Regionen des späten Byzanz", Bυζαντιακά 9, 1989, 49–87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> See the chapters "The late Byzantine Urban Economy" and "Exchange, Commercial Activities and Market Relations in Late Byzantium" by Klaus-Peter Matschke, in *The Economic History of Byzantium*, ed. by A. E. Laiou (forthcoming).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Anthony Bryer and Heath Lowry, "Introduction", in *Continuity and Change*, ed. Bryer/Lowry, 3.

and thus hardly any data is given.<sup>51</sup> Nevertheless, there are some indications of commercial activity, since the Ottomans, unlike the Byzantines who taxed the land itself, taxed the products of the land. Thus changes in the tax payments demanded permit some insights into the production structures of Ottoman cities, as evident in the case of Yenisehir/Larissa.

Indubitably, Ottoman sources yield more information on crafts and trade than their Byzantine counterparts. But even so, some data can be culled from Byzantine or else from "Frankish" sources. Yet, in the late Byzantine Empire there were not only monastic praktika, but also confirmations of possession and tax exemptions granted to people of secular status, both individually and in groups. Such documents dealt not only with fields and vineyards, but also with urban workshops and stores, in addition to the rents which could be demanded for these buildings. On urban development in general, however, only the epilogue to a Latin document (prostagma) concerning the town of Lampsakos on the Sea of Marmara is relevant.<sup>52</sup> Dating from the period of Crusader rule, this 1219 survey recorded sources of income other than agricultural taxes, such as *schale* or ship landing fees, commercial or craft-based taxes, redditus or services rendered in accordance with customary law, operating fees and others. Kommerkion, skaliatikon and dues levied on the sale of meat made up about 10 percent of the total tax revenue. In addition, mills, saltworks and fishing rights also gave rise to revenues, while references to other craft activities are missing.<sup>53</sup> This picture is surprisingly similar to the tax structure of Peloponnese towns shortly after their takeover by the Turks. In Corinth the market and transit taxes made up about 11 percent of the total, in Chlumutzi barely 7.5 percent. On the peninsula we find the taxes on saltworks, grain mills, oil presses and fishponds familiar from the Lampsakos document. However, we also encounter dues payable from silk reels, mulberry trees and linen, totally absent in the Lampsakos area, which speak for rural textile

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Machiel Kiel, "Central Greece in the Suleymanic Age. Preliminary Notes on Population, Growth, Economic Expansion and its Influence on the Spread of Greek Christian Culture", in *Süleyman* le Magnifique et son temps, ed. by Veinstein (Paris, 1992), 408; *idem*, "Das türkische Thessalien", 134. <sup>52</sup> New edition by David Jacoby, "The Venetian Presence in the Latin Empire of Constantinople (1204–1261): the Challenge of Feudalism and the Byzantine Inher-

itance", Jahrbuch der Österreichischen Byzantinistik 43 (1993), 199-201.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Jacoby, "The Venetian Presence", 178.

production at least as a supplementary source of income.<sup>54</sup> With 113 households and an additional 60 single men, according to the calculations of D. Jacoby, the thirteenth-century Lampsakos had a population of between 500 and 600 persons.<sup>55</sup> For the sake of comparison, here are the figures on record for two Peloponnese towns toward the end of the fifteenth century: 106 houses for Kalavryta and 437 for Corinth.<sup>56</sup> There was no significant economic difference between larger and smaller towns of the Peloponnese shortly after the Turkish conquest, and their economic structures certainly resembled those prevailing in Lampsakos shortly after the Latin takeover. But in his 1993 article Jacoby points out that in the first half of the thirteenth century, there were towns under Venetian rule on the coast of the Propontis, whose tax income from schale, commercia and redditus must have been much higher. Here commercial dues most probably constituted the main sources of tax revenue.<sup>57</sup> Something rather similar can be claimed for Yenişehir around 1450. In all these cases we are dealing with settlements which the Byzantines no longer controlled.

Both in the case of the Venetian towns and in Ottoman Yenisehir we are concerned with settlements experiencing demographic upswing. Or at least they were not suffering from demographic depression or acute population loss due to the plague and soil exhaustion. Possibly the economic weakness of Byzantine towns between 1350 and 1450, especially in the commercial sector, can be explained not just by a structural deficit and the coincidental burden of the conquest itself. During the main period of Ottoman invasion and occupation, these towns were affected by a long-term demographic decline, which hit them in a particularly critical phase of their existence and which paralyzed their power of resistance by weakening the non-agrarian tendencies and strengthening the agrarianization of the towns.

This rather complicated explanation has just one purpose: To show how problematic our information on late Byzantine cities is and how much care is necessary when we generalize about them. A comparative analysis of the transitional process shows the dilemma even more relentlessly, but perhaps this procedure will open the way to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Nicoară Beldiceanu and Irène Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "Recherches sur la Morée", Südost-Forschungen 39 (1980), 42.
 <sup>55</sup> Jacoby, "The Venetian Presence", 175, Footnote 112.
 <sup>56</sup> Beldiceanu/Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "Recherches", 41.
 <sup>57</sup> Jacoby, "The Venetian Presence", 181 f.

a more precise evaluation of the urban situation in the late Byzantine Empire by including the Ottoman sources. However, the results obtained to date are not very promising.58 But where the institutional realm is involved, at least we may shed light on the structure of the late Byzantine tax farm (topike) by presenting evidence for its closeness to the Ottoman mukata'a and by a typological comparison of these two major modes of tax collection.<sup>59</sup> One can also profit from a comparative study of the silver refineries and mints of the late Byzantine period and their early Ottoman counterparts.<sup>60</sup> We know very little concerning possible continuities in craft skills during the Byzantine-Ottoman transition; silk production may have survived in Philadelphia/Alaşehir.<sup>61</sup> Such continuity is less probable, however, for the ceramics production of Belokoma/Bilecik and Nicaea/ Iznik.<sup>62</sup> Already in the 1980's G. G. Litavrin suggested possible congruences between Byzantine and Ottoman forms of organizing the urban economy, and he was by no means the first to do so.63 Perhaps these congruences can be found more on the level of mentalities or administrative attitudes, as Cemal Kafadar once has suggested.<sup>64</sup> But such matters are very hard to grasp and have not left any concrete traces in the sources of the transitional period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> The most significant result, which however still awaits final proof, concerns the emergence of urban wards. Anthony Bryer has observed that already in late Byzantine cities, socio-environmental units were in the making, which the Ottomans inherited as *mahalles*, that is, as neighborhoods with a tendency to close in on themselves. Bryer, "The Structure", 264; cf. the review of the collective volume *Continuity and Change*, ed. Bryer/Lowry, by Klaus-Peter Matschke in *Deutsche Literaturzeitung* 4 (1989), 298 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Jean Darrouzès, "Lettres de 1453", *Revue des Ètudes Byzantines* 22 (1964), 116; Klaus-Peter Matschke, "Bemerkungen zum spätbyzantinischen Salzmonopol", in *Studia Byzantina*, II, ed. by J. Irmscher/P. Nagel (Berlin, 1973), 45 f.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Cf. Klaus-Peter Matsche, "Münzstätten, Münzen und Münzprägung im späten Byzanz," *Revue Numismatique* 152 (1997), 191–210.
 <sup>61</sup> Cf. Peter Schreiner, "Zur Geschichte Philadelphias im 14. Jahrhundert (1293–

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Cf. Peter Schreiner, "Zur Geschichte Philadelphias im 14. Jahrhundert (1293– 1390)", Orientalia Christiana Periodica 35, 1969, 411 f.; Irène Beldiceanu-Steinherr and Petre Năsturel, "Notes pour l'histoire d'Alaşehir (Philadelphie) au XIV<sup>e</sup> siècle", Byzantina-Sorbonnensia 4 (Paris, 1984), 29 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Cf. Robert B. Mason/Marlia Mundell Mango, "Glazed 'Tiles of Nicomedia' in Bithynia, Constantinople and elsewhere", in *Constantinople and its Hinterland*, ed. by C. Mango/G. Dagron (Aldershot, 1995), 321 ff.

 $<sup>^{63}</sup>$  Gennadiy G. Litavrin, "O sootvetstvijach meždu vizantijskimi i osmanskimi formami organizacii ëkonomiki goroda v XV–XVI vv.", in *Balkanskie isledovanija* 8 (1982), 30–39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Oral communication (Princeton, 1994).

#### KLAUS-PETER MATSCHKE

## 4. Fairs in the period of transition

A very special problem of the economic transition to Tourkokratia concerns the history of fairs, mostly held in the Balkan countryside, and particularly their continuity between Byzantine and Ottoman times. With reference to Thessalv, A. Rizos writes that here as everywhere else in pre-Ottoman times, fairs existed. Yet under the Ottomans these fairs handled much more turnover than had previously been the case. Moreover, fairs were no longer connected to religious festivals.<sup>65</sup> Suraiya Faroqhi and Speros Vryonis, in particular, have dealt with the development of the Balkan fairs in early Ottoman times.<sup>66</sup> They can identify several instances of continuity, mostly located in rural areas. In no case, however, were they able to identify Byzantine or other Balkan predecessors of well-known Ottoman fairs. Nor does the fair which developed in the second half of the fifteenth century in post-conquest Radilofo, seem to have had any counterpart in the Byzantine village of Radolibos.<sup>67</sup> Yet the term panegyris/panayır, employed in addition to the generic Turkish term pazar, remained in use for many Ottoman fairs, and this usage speaks at least for a conceptual continuity.<sup>68</sup> It is also interesting that some of the more important Ottoman fairs did possess close ties to religious and public foundations, their earnings financing the upkeep of mosques and the maintenance of public kitchens.<sup>69</sup> The fair of Seyyid Gazi in Anatolia was combined with religious ceremonies, performed by heterodox dervishes, which made the place famous.<sup>70</sup> A Rumelian counterpart may have been the panayur in the Thracian town of Bergos, probably Lüle Burgaz/Arkadiupolis, where, in 1572, a fair reportedly was connected to a church ceremony. During this event both Christians and Muslims accompanied a "board" decorated with silk and silver through the town-according to Faroghi, probably a Chris-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Rizos, Wirtschaft, 2.5.1.

<sup>66</sup> Suraiya Faroqhi, "The Early History of the Balkan Fairs", Südost-Forschungen 37 (1978), 50-68; Speros Vryonis Jr., "The Panegyris of the Byzantine Saint: a Study in the Nature of a Medieval Institution, its Origins and Fate", in *The Byzan*tine Saint, ed. by S. Hackel (London, 1981), 196-226.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Lowry, "Changes", 33 f.
<sup>68</sup> Faroqhi, "The Early History", 52, 54.

<sup>69</sup> Ibid., 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> *Ibid.* 

tian icon.<sup>71</sup> She interprets this description in an Ottoman document as referring to a procession linked to the local church, which at the same time served as a fertility rite for the benefit of animals and fields—an aspect which made it attractive to the local Muslims as well. And in my opinion, this shows how close Christianity and Islam were on the level of folk religion.<sup>72</sup> As to the Ottoman authorities, they instructed the local Christians to confine their religious services to the church, and their Muslim neighbors were warned under threat of punishment not to participate in Christian festivals.

We may wonder whether the local church was responsible for the fair and whether it received any income from booths or stands. At the turn of the sixteenth century, the Orthodox Church and its organizations often were guaranteed income not only from their own vineyards, gardens and mills, but also from fairs/panegyria. Protection against Muslim encroachments was provided by various sultanic commands.<sup>73</sup> We may gather that this income most probably stemmed not only from collections in the churches during the festivals of their respective patron saints, but also from the dues paid by fair participants. The case of the monks of St. Sava/Sabas in the Herzegovinian village of Mileševa/Milaseva near Pripolje, mentioned by Faroghi, points in the same direction. In this particular instance, the monks requested that the local fair be abolished, because they did not want to be responsible for the disorders which often occurred at such events. Their wish was fulfilled, but only after they agreed to compensate the local military men for the income lost. Apparently

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Faroqhi, *Kultur und Alltag*, 205 f. Ms. Faroqhi kindly furnished me with the pertinent text from the *mühimme defterleri* and helped with the interpretation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> The problems of religious brotherhoods, religious syncretism and the rapprochement between various groups in Byzantino-Ottoman society have been treated in detail by Michel Balivet, *Romanie byzantine et pays de Rum turc* (Istanbul, 1994). In this study Balivet describes the replacement or modification of the Demetrios cult, which formed the religious basis for the famous Byzantine fair of Thessaloniki. In Ottoman Selânik it was replaced by the Muslim cult of Kasım Baba.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Elisabeth A. Zachariadou, Δέκα τουρκικά έγγραφα για την Μεγάλη Εκκλησία (1483–1567) (Athens, 1995), 158, 175, 180, 184, and the commentary of the editor, 105, with bibliography. For the towns of Zichna and Drama there is concrete evidence concerning the income various Christian churches and monasteries gained from *panagurs* see Petre S. Năsturel and Nicoară Beldiceanu, "Les églises byzantines et la situation économique de Drama, Serrès et Zichna aux XIV<sup>e</sup> et XV<sup>e</sup> siècles", *Jahrbuch der Österreichischen Byzantinistik* 27 (1978), 282 ff. The authors point out that the *resm-i panagur* was also awarded to timariots, *ibid.*, 282, footnote 72. Likewise, the fair dues (*hisse-i panagur*) of Radilofo were part of a timariot's income.

in the past these men had been responsible for maintaining public peace and order at the fair and had been paid for this service.<sup>74</sup>

These cases point to a continuity of ideas concerning fairs, rather than to historical continuity in the narrow sense of the word; after all, Lüle Burgazı itself, as we have seen, had at one time been deserted, so that the Byzantine and Ottoman periods were separated by a clear break. More important than these conceptual and religiouscultural continuities are, however, the possible economic parallels which persisted beyond political cataclysms and administrative changes. According to Faroghi, Kiel and other specialists on this subject, the fairs in the early phase of the Ottoman Empire served to develop the domestic market and to permit the peasants a share in the exchange of goods.<sup>75</sup> In a similar fashion we can explain the increase in fairs on Byzantine and Latin territory during the early fourteenth century. Byzantine, Slavic and Ottoman fairs indicate that a similar economic situation prevailed before and after the long time of troubles beginning in the middle of the fourteenth and lasting until the end of the fifteenth centuries. Furthermore, we may regard the fairs as evidence of a similar organization of town-countryside relationships in pre-Ottoman and in Ottoman times.

# 5. The Share of the Autochthonous Population in the Military Expansion and Defense of the Ottoman State

Scholars have known for quite a long time that successful state formation and a systematic expansion of borders, which ultimately led to the formation of the Ottoman Empire, were the work of very heterogeneous groups. Among them were booty makers of mixed origin, dervishes with very unorthodox beliefs, leaders and members of different nomadic and semi-nomadic tribes and, last but not least, many members of the autochthonous population from various social strata who put their faith in the new rulers and converted to the latters' religion. The more or less legendary adventures of the late thirteenth-century Turkish border chieftain Osman and his contemporary the Byzantine archon Köse Mihal in western Asia Minor

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Faroqhi, "The Early History", 53, and Footnote 19. Is there a connection between the unrest feared by the monks and the developing Serbian movement of resistance, which soon after led to the removal and destruction of the bones of Saint Sava by the Ottomans?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Faroqhi, "The Early History", 55; Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien", 142, 179.

became symbolic of Ottoman methods of conquest. Halil Inalcik has illustrated this process many years ago, and Cemal Kafadar recently has confirmed his analysis.<sup>76</sup>

The whole extension of military collaboration on the part of Byzantine Christians with the emergent Ottoman power has become visible only now that a systematic evaluation of the Ottoman tax registers is being undertaken. Not only the conquest of foreign lands, but also and in particular the protection of conquered territories was made possible by alliances between Turkish conquerors and local people. Conversion to the religion of the conqueror was not necessary for those who hoped to enjoy Ottoman favor, although the logic of cooperation suggested and even encouraged such a conversion. For a long time after 1461 the territory of the former empire of Trapezunt was militarily protected in part by Christian timariots, Christian müsellems and Christian bastina-holders.<sup>77</sup> And the waters of the Pontus were guarded by armed Christian seamen from various portsour sources speak of ships based in Kerasus/Giresun, Koralla/Görele and Tripolis/Tirebolu.<sup>78</sup> Western fleets and vessels entered the Dardanelles after being announced to Ottoman headquarters by the monks of a small monastery on the Rabbit Island near Tenedos, who in turn were confirmed in their property rights and accorded favorable tax rates.<sup>79</sup> After the conquest of Lemnos/Limnos by the Ottomans, the military protection of the island rested largely in the hands of a cema'at of garrison troops (asesan), a regiment of guard troops (pasban) and a further military unit (müsellem). All three units were under the command of men with obvious Christian names. who came from well-known Christian families or had military titles dating back to Byzantine times.<sup>80</sup> Certain defensive tasks also were assigned to a small military unit serving on a vessel (kestiban), presumably

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Halil Inalcik, "Ottoman Methods of Conquest", Studia Islamica 2 (1954), 104–129; Cemal Kafadar, Between Two Worlds. The Construction of the Ottoman State (Berkeley – Los Angeles – London, 1995), 144 f. On the development of the Ottoman doctrine of conquest see the interesting article by Krasimira Moutafova, "On the Problem of the Ottoman Methods of Conquest (According to Neşri and Sultan Murad's Gazavatname)", Études Balkaniques 31/2 (1995), 64–81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> N. Beldiceanu, "L'Empire de Trébizonde", 54–73; Heath W. Lowry, "Privilege and Property in Ottoman Maçuka in the Opening Decades of the Turkokratia: 1461–1553", in *Continuity and Change*, ed. Bryer/Lowry, 106 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Beldiceanu, "L'Empire de Trébizonde", 69 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Irène Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "Un acte concernant la surveillance des Dardanelles", Institut Français de Damas, Bulletin d'Etudes Orientales 24 (1977), 17-24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Heath W. Lowry, "The Island of Limnos. A Case Study on the Continuity of Byzantine Forms under Ottoman Rule", in *Continuity and Change*, ed. Bryer/Lowry, 245.

not oarsmen but seamen of all kinds.<sup>81</sup> These four Christian *cema'at* were not granted a part of the island's tax revenue, but, similar to the few Turkish timariots stationed on the island, they made a living from properties they owned. Furthermore they were not exempted from the personal taxes *ciyze* and *ispence*, to which all non-Muslims were subject, but were granted a reduced rate.<sup>82</sup> In addition, the entire male population of the villages had the duty of guarding the island's coasts and of manning the guard towers. In return they were exempted from the special taxes known as *avanz-i divaniye* and various customary duties (*tekalif-i örfiyye*).<sup>83</sup> In Rumelia, too, quite a number of fortified towns in the fifteenth and even the sixteenth century were inhabited by Christians who were responsible for the protection of fortifications and strategic roads in return for generous tax reductions—Platamona in Thessaly, Korinth/Qoritos and Arachova/Rahova on the Peloponnese constitute well-known examples.<sup>84</sup>

Of particular interest and importance to Byzantinists are several terms used in the Ottoman tax registers, which indicate a pre-Turkish origin of the institutions referred to, and various passages in these same registers which directly prove such an origin. The term *baştina*, used in various Ottoman tax registers (*tahrir*) since 1486, is very puzzling. As is well known, this Slavic word denotes a form of freehold property; the owner is obliged to perform military service. The Ottomans encountered this institution in the Balkans and used it to integrate Christian *vojnuci* into their military organization.<sup>85</sup> At first historians attempted to explain the appearance of the *baştina* in Ottoman sources concerning the Pontic region with the forced resettlement of Albanian timariots in Asia Minor.<sup>86</sup> Contemporary research tends to see the appearance of the Slavic term in Anatolian tax registers as an indication that institutions and practices existed in the pre-Ottoman Balkans which resembled those of the Trapezunt empire;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Ibid. At the same time in the nearby military port of Gallipoli, there was a *cema'at* of *kürekciyan* or oarsmen. See Halil Inalcık, "Gelibolu", EI<sup>2</sup>, 985.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Lowry, "The Island of Limnos", 244 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Ibid., 246; cf. Marie-Magdeleine Lefebvre, "Actes ottomans concernant Gallipoli, la Mer Egée et la Grèce au XVI<sup>c</sup> siècle", *Südost-Forschungen* 17 (1983), no. II, 129 f. and the Texts no. IV and V which seem to indicate that on the islands of Imbros and Thasos, these arrangements did not exist.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien", 117 f.; Beldiceanu/Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "Recherches", 41 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Cf. Ernst Werner, Die Geburt einer Großmacht—Die Osmanen, 4th edition (Weimar, 1985), 215 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Among others Beldiceanu, "L'Empire de Trébizonde", 61 ff.

and in their temporary holders we see Christian müsellem and other groups of indigenous inhabitants performing military services.87 In his search for the Greek-Trapezuntian prototypes, A. Bryer has suggested the property category known as gonikon and the military unit termed allagion, but the link has not so far been proven.<sup>88</sup>

Just as interesting is the term *droman*, which appears in the tax register of 1487 in a list concerning the fortress of Kerasus/Giresun. This tax corresponded to a right conceded by the sultan. Nicoară Beldiceanu, on the basis of previous work by Hélène Ahrweiler, interprets this right as the permission to build (war)ships, as before the collapse of the Trapezunt empire, the port had contained a naval arsenal.<sup>89</sup> In consequence, Beldiceanu expressed the opinion, wellfounded in my view, that the naval service of the inhabitants of Kerasus and their regular patrols could have been a Byzantine/ Trapezuntian heritage.<sup>90</sup> Similarly the service on ships performed by a group of Christians from Limnos can most likely be traced back to Byzantine obligations and habits, which were taken over by the new rulers without much modification.91

Moreover, we also must take into consideration the general obligation of the population of Limnos to perform guard duties, which according to John Haldon must have been common in Byzantine times.<sup>92</sup> All these observations indicate that contrary to older ideas and convictions, an important part of the population of the late Byzantine and Trapezunt empires were included in the military defence of both states.93 More recent studies on the military services and obligations of town dwellers and countrymen, who were of course not part of the central military organization, arrive at similar results. Guard duty in late Byzantine towns was sometimes performed by all inhabitants. But at times, it was also delegated to special guard troops, who were paid for their services either by taxes set aside for this purpose (vigliatikon) or were furnished with special land allotments

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Lowry, "Privilege and Property", 113 ff.
 <sup>88</sup> Anthony Bryer, "Rural Society in Matzouka", in *Continuity and Change*, ed.
 Bryer/Lowry, 72 ff. Similar ideas also in Evgeniy P. Naumov, *Gospodsturyushchiy klass* i gosudarstvennaya vlast' v Serbii XIII-XV vv. (Moscow, 1975), 126 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> With reference to Hélène Ahrweiler, Byzance et la mer (Paris, 1966), 438.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Beldiceanu, "L'Empire de Trébizonde", 70.
 <sup>91</sup> Lowry, "The Island of Limnos", 244 f.
 <sup>92</sup> Haldon, "Limnos", 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> See Klaus-Peter Matschke, "Der Untergang einer Großmacht", Zeitschrift für Geschichtswissenschaft 41/10 (1989), 896 f.

(so-called *tzakonikai hypostaseis*). And Mark Bartusis, upon whose research this discussion is based, also draws a parallel between *tzakonikon* or *tzakonike phylaxis* and the *prosalentikon*, that is to say, the smallholdings, which in his opinion were at the disposal of oarsmen from coastal settlements.<sup>94</sup> In addition, further groups of smallholding soldiers are mentioned, who in the opinion of the author were involved in defense, although they were not highly respected in late Byzantine society and eked out a rather marginal existence.<sup>95</sup>

If that was the case, then perhaps these formerly despised soldiers even experienced a bit of an upgrading due to the pragmatic approach characteristic of Ottoman rule. Moreover, the picture given by Bartusis on the basis of Byzantine sources can be extended still further by taking into account the findings and ideas of certain Ottomanists. Let us consider for a moment a source on the Athos monastery of Zographou dating from the early Palaiologi period. This text concerns a certain Michael, son of Daniel, who in the text is called dependent peasant (paroikos) and perhaps also soldier (stratiotes) and who is supposed to serve and pay dues to the aforementioned monastery upon order of the emperor. He has since been released from this duty.96 In Angeliki E. Laiou's opinion, this Michael is a non-aristocratic late Byzantine soldier, who, in this particular case, lost his military status and became a dependent peasant.<sup>97</sup> Bartusis disagrees and considers him a paroikos assigned to the monastery, whose taxes have been transferred temporarily to a military man holding a tax grant (pronoia).98 A good deal can be said in favor of his argumentation, but against it speaks the circumstance, stressed already by Laiou, that Michael was served by one or perhaps several paroikoi. In fact this case could have come close to the late Trapezuntian and early Ottoman bastina/gonika described in the Pontic tahrir registers already discussed. For all holdings of this type an owner is named, and generally we also find the name of the usufruc-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Mark C. Bartusis, "Urban Guard Service in Late Byzantium: The Terminology and the Institution", *Makedonian Studies* V/2 (1988), 52–77; *idem*, "On the Problem of Smallholding Soldiers in Late Byzantium", *Dumbarton Oaks Papers* 44 (1990), 1–26: 17 ff.

<sup>95</sup> Ibid., 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> "Actes de Zographou", ed. W. Regel/E. Kurtz/B. Korablev, Vizantijskij Vremennik 13 (1907), Prilozhenie 1, no. 16, 37 f.

<sup>97</sup> Laiou, Peasant Society, 143 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Bartusis, "On the Problem", 4 ff.

tuary peasant, whose labor enables the owner to perform military service in the first place.<sup>99</sup> The obscure and perhaps even falsified text of this Athos document could, contrary to Bartusis' opinion, form a "hot lead" to a category of soldiers intermediate between the aristocratic *pronoia* holders and the dependent peasants. Such a category already can be identified in the Slavic Balkans and in Pontic Trapezunt thanks to Ottoman source material. But something similar also must have existed in the Byzantine Empire of the Palaiologii, and the institution may well have been adopted for a time by the Turkish conquerors. In my opinion the sources dealing with the character and extent of the late Byzantine *gonika* must be reexamined systematically in the light of recent research concerning the relevant Ottoman documents. Hopefully this will allow us to attain a clearer picture of the relationship between smallholding soldiers and landed property, while we also may refine Bartusis' definition of smallholding in the late Byzantine Empire.

When discussing the important role of authochthonous elements in the early Ottoman military establishment, we should not ignore the fact that the central military organization of the former Balkan states, and their most important military command structures were destroyed systematically and without hesitation by the Ottomans. In other words, only those-admittedly quite sizeable-sectors of the old system survived which the Ottomans needed for the preservation of their own power. And as Ottomanist research shows more and more clearly, this survival was only temporary, for as long as the Ottoman rulers deemed it necessary and useful. Heath Lowry has proven this for the Pontic area. Immediately after the conquest of Trapezunt, the new rulers used a large number of Christian timariots from the local aristocracy to install and stabilize their own power. Toward the end of the century, some of the latter were forcibly exchanged against Christian timariots from Albania in order to eliminate possible sources of political instability. Moreover, since many Christian timariots of the first generation converted to Islam, by 1515 all timars of the area were in the hands of Muslims. The Christian müsellems also gradually lost their military status and their tax exemptions and became, if they continued to hold fast to their religion, peasant bastina holders. As such they probably could or had to perform certain services as military auxiliaries, but they no longer played

<sup>99</sup> Compare Beldiceanu, "Les sources ottomanes", 6.

a real role in the Ottoman military organization.<sup>100</sup> And what is valid for the Pontic area can be applied to practically the entire expanding Ottoman state. To a varying extent the newly conquered areas were at first protected militarily by elements stemming from the local aristocracy, because the Ottoman troops were virtually fighting a permanent war on many fronts. At the turn to the sixteenth century, however, when Bayezid II temporarily slowed down the pace of Ottoman expansion, the participation of Christian subjects in the military protection of the state lost its previous importance, and increasingly these auxiliaries were replaced by janissary garrisons and *sipahi* forces.<sup>101</sup>

# 6. Byzantine-Greek entrepreneurship and its role in the economic development of the early Ottoman state

While the military class of the Byzantine state and also of the Slavic Balkan countries was decimated and neutralized—and more or less eliminated if they did not completely assimilate—the aristocratic entrepreneurs of Byzantine origin managed to avoid such a fate.

Entrepreneurship on the part of Byzantine grandees had existed even before the fall of Constantinople. But immediately after 1453 these aristocratic figures extended their activities into the field of Ottoman tax and revenue farming. This tendency was known long before systematic research on the basis of Ottoman registers began. Traces of the activities of former Byzantine grandees can be found not so much in the tax registers, but primarily in the sultanic commands issued by the first Ottoman rulers to organize economic life in their empire. Already Franz Babinger lists in detail the names of various persons belonging to the former imperial families of the Palaiologi and Kantakuzenos. He has highlighted the role of men such as Andreas Chalkokondyles, presumably from a provincial aristocratic family, who participated in extensive tax-, customs- and general revenue farming in the 1460's and 1470's, both in the new Ottoman capital and in the mining regions of the Balkans.<sup>102</sup> And

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Lowry, "Privilege and Property", 106 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> *Ibid.*, 112.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Franz Babinger, Mehmed der Eroberer und seine Zeit. Weltenstürmer einer Zeitenwende (Munich, 1953), 483 f.

then there is the remarkable career of Michael Kantakuzenos nicknamed Şeytanoğlu (son of the Devil), aided by his whole clan. At one time or another, Michael Kantakuzenos was the highest Ottoman customs official, revenue-farmer, saline master, fish tax collector, protégé of many sultans, friend of the famous Grand Vizier Mehmed Sokollu—after all, the latter protected the Christians and the serbian Orthodox patriarchate. Ever since Ch. Du Cange, this meteoric career and its abrupt end in 1579/80 have been the object of continuous historical interest.<sup>103</sup>

At first these revenue-farmers and monied men, despite their famous Byzantine names, aroused the interest only of Ottomanist historians. By contrast Byzantinists felt uneasy—they could not and did not want to explain how the crème of Byzantine society could debase itself by taking on tax farming. Ultimately, however, scientific curiosity won out, and Byzantinists began a purposeful search for personal links and concrete interlinks in order to understand this phenomenon. Present-day results, though provisional, are quite surprising: These Greek entrepreneurs with Byzantine roots not only found very fertile fields for activity in early Ottoman society, in a way they owed their very existence to the rise of the Ottomans. If the hypotheses and lines of argumentation suggested so far are correct, Ottoman expansion induced a section of the late Byzantine ruling class to turn their attention to finance and trade. Byzantine aristocrats lost their traditional sources of income in the form of large landed property and state bestowals and were on the lookout for a profitable alternative.

Aristocratic entrepreneurship, moreover, was linked to the powerful Latin presence in the eastern Mediterranean, often taking the shape of a junior partnership with 'Frankish' businessmen. In the face of a mounting Ottoman threat to their own property, Italian entrepreneurs and colonizers relaxed the restrictions and barriers they originally had imposed and enforced against Byzantine competition, at least to an extent which permitted a small group of late Byzantine aristocrats to establish new forms of cooperation and economic contacts. Noble Byzantine en-trepreneurs set out to follow in the steps of the successful Latins, studying modern forms of business activity and copying them as far as possible. This permitted Greek aristocrats to conclude mutually lucrative transactions with Venetians and Genoese

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Ch. Dufresne Du Cange, Historia Byzantina duplici commentario illustrata (Paris, 1680), 263 f.

in the capital of Constantinople and elsewhere, and to participate in other joint efforts with Latin traders as well. At the same time another group of these aristocrats used the islands of Chios and Crete, the cities of the Crimea and other colonized territories in the Romania as fields of experiment and transformation. Step-by-step these Byzantine noblemen changed their profiles and finally acquired such a weight and scope of their own that they coalesced with entrepreneurs in the remaining Byzantine territories into a more or less homogenous group acting jointly in many economic fields.<sup>104</sup>

That these entrepreneurs owed their rise in the first place to their cooperation with the Ottomans against the Latins, as Halil Inalcik notes in his survey of Ottoman economic and social history, is certainly not correct.<sup>105</sup> Recent studies, however, have demonstrated that very early on there were contacts to Ottoman business circles.<sup>106</sup> Quite often the same persons who pioneered economic ties to the West also extended their feelers to the Ottomans. It was thus not so much a matter of alternatives, but rather the use of a strategic position which permitted contacts in both directions.

This general picture has been confirmed and diversified in various recent studies. İnalcık himself, for example, not long ago proved that the suburb Pera/Galata developed into a center of Greek entrepreneurs while still under Genoese rule and that this preferential position was even strengthened after the fall of the Byzantine capital to the Ottomans in 1453. Many rich Genoese families left the former center of Genoa's rule in the Romania during and after the Ottoman conquest. The vacuum they left behind was filled by their former Greek partners.<sup>107</sup> By referring to the studies of Angeliki E. Laiou, İnalcık has, moreover, modified and corrected his previous assumptions concerning the rise of Greek entrepreneurship against the Italians and with the Ottomans. In İnalcık's most recent work,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Compare Klaus-Peter Matschke, "Griechische Kaufleute im Übergang von der byzantinischen Epoche zur Türkenzeit", *Die Kultur Griechenlands*, ed. Lauer/Schreiner, 73–88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Halil Inalcik, An Economic and Social History of the Ottoman Empire, vol. 1: 1300-1600 (Cambridge, 1994), 209 ff. Compare Kate Fleet, Europeans and Islamic Trade in the Early Ottoman State, The Merchants of Genoa and Turkey (Cambridge, 1999). <sup>106</sup> Compare Necipoğlu, "Ottoman Merchants", 158 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Halil Inalcık, "Ottoman Galata, 1453–1553", in Première rencontre internationale sur l'empire Ottoman et la Turquie moderne, ed. E. Eldem (Istanbul, 1991), 44-57. Also see Laura Balletto/Geo Pistarino, "De Péra gréco-genoise à Galata turque", in Kulturni istoricheski i etnopoliticheski otnoshenija mezhdu christianstvoto i isljama na Balkanite XIV-XV vek (Sofia, 1995), 153-163.

he considers it probable that relationships of Greek entrepreneurs to the Ottomans date back to the middle of the fourteenth century and that after 1453 the Greeks extended their trade activity even further, both within the new empire and beyond its borders. In this fashion Greek aristocratic families came to play a key role in Ottoman state finances and moneyed circles during the period following the conquest of Constantinople.<sup>108</sup>

Our sources permit us to propose a series of "snapshots" which more or less accurately reflect events typical of the Byzantino-Ottoman transition period. These show a leading role of Greek entrepreneurs in economic transactions of differing size and range. However, it is very difficult to link up these isolated scenes into actual biographies of aristocratic Greek entrepreneurs spanning the break of 1453. We cannot as yet answer Cemal Kafadar's question concerning the fate of the Choza Ise family in the decades after 1440, when this businessman appeared, along with his son Jakobos Palaiologos, in the accounts of Giacomo Badoer, a Venetian active for a time on the Golden Horn.<sup>109</sup> Here is a conspectus of our knowledge about this unusual familiy: Apparently of Byzantine origin Choza Ise's ancestors formed part of the early Palaiologean aristocracy. For unknown reasons a member of this familiy went to Kaffa and Sugdaia on the Crimea around 1320, where he or his descendants adopted the title choza, often given to rich merchants, although they probably were not islamized. As wealthy people the members of this family returned via Pera, to the economic center of the remaining Byzantine Empire, in the early fifteenth century to reestablish social ties previously broken.<sup>110</sup> This family's history certainly predestined it for a career under Ottoman rule, but unfortunately we do not yet know whether such prominence ever really materialized. Entrepreneurs, entrepreneurial families and family clans of Greek origin with ambitions to succeed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Halil Inalcık, "Greeks in the Ottoman Economy and Finances 1453–1500", *Tò Έλληνικόν. Studies in Honor of Speros Vryonis, Jr.* (New Rochelle/New York, 1993), vol. 2, 307–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Cemal Kafadar, "A Death in Venice: Anatolian Muslim Merchants in the Serenissima", *Journal of Turkish Studies* 10 (1986), 193, Footnote 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Cf. Klaus-Peter Matschke, "Some Merchant Families in Constantinople before, during and after the Fall of the City", *Balkan Studies* 38/2 (1997), 219–238. Additional information and considerations: *Idem*, "Die Bedeutung des Schwarzmeerraumes für Stadtwirtschaft und Stadtgesellschaft von Konstantinopel in spätbyzantinischer Zeit: Das Chogia-Ise-Puzzle", unpublished contribution to the conference on *Bulgaria Medii Aevi VI*, Nessebar, May 1995.

in the Tourkokratia have already been studied in considerable detail.<sup>111</sup> Such studies, in my perspective, have the great merit of highlighting both objective necessities and personal decisions. This in turn permits the identification of continuities and changes, both in terms of personal strategies and in their effects over and beyond the individual.

Historically speaking, the aristocratic entrepreneurs of Byzantine origin, who in the fifteenth century had to cope with the final collapse of the Byzantine Empire, were certainly a more recent phenomenon than the aristocratic military class, which was confronted with a similar situation. The military class, despite its long tradition, was quite quickly islamized and even turkified in the course of the fifteenth and early sixteenth centuries; in any case, Christian *sipahis* and *müsellems* practically disappeared. By contrast, the more recently established Byzantine-Greek entrepreneurs retained their Christian faith and their aristocratic positions and apparently were able to protect their economic fortunes for the first hundred years of the Ottoman Empire. In this way, they created a very special kind of historical continuity in a period of enormous change.

# 7. The Orthodox Patriarchate and the major christian monasteries in a period of social change

Greek aristocratic entrepreneurship survived into the period of Tourkokratia not least by leaning closely on the Orthodox Patriarchate of Constantinople. For a long time we have known that adhering to their religion did not spare the Greeks and other Balkan peoples the Tourkokratia, but it did protect them from entirely losing their identity under Muslim rule. Ultimately this steadfast adherence to Orthodoxy even permitted them to develop national identities in the nineteenth century. Only recently, however, has it become visible that the use of church institutions and the instrumentalization of church structures also facilitated adaptation to the social order of the conquerors, for sections of the old society had been crushed by the Ottoman conquest. By making skillful use of church institutions, certain former subjects of the Byzantine ruler, along with their Slavic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Elisabeth A. Zachariadou, "Wealthy Greeks and the Patriarchate of Constantinople ca. 1453", contribution to the conference mentioned in Footnote 3; Matschke, "Griechische Kaufleute", 73 ff.

confrères, not only retained their social positions, but even strengthened and developed them.

The Patriarchate could acquire such a key role because the religion of the conquerors did not demand the elimination of Orthodoxy, only its subordination. Moreover it was politically wise for the conquerors not only to tolerate this religion, but to use it in order to assign the new subjects their places in the Ottoman-Islamic order. On the basis of source material edited and evaluated for the first time, Elisabeth A. Zachariadou has proven convincingly that the Orthodox Church leadership began to reorient itself toward the Turkish conquerors as early as the fourteenth century. Accommodation to the new order of things is especially visible in the efforts of the Patriarchate to maintain its grip on the taxes normally paid by Orthodox believers under Turkish rule. Quite frequently these dues were farmed out to private persons who were compensated by an appropriate share of the collected sum.<sup>112</sup>

The history of the Patriarchate during the years immediately preceding the fall of Constantinople cannot as yet be traced in detail. But immediately after the Ottoman victory of 1453, certain wealthy Greeks came to control the destiny of the Patriarchate and the Patriarch. Two rich Greek archons, who had great influence at the sultan's court in Adrianople, bought the release from prison of the spokesman of the Orthodox Church, Gregorios Scholarios, and thereby smoothed the way for his appointment as the first Orthodox patriarch under Ottoman rule. Representatives of this Greek moneyed aristocracy gathered around the new Patriarchate, assumed important administrative offices in the church, gained influence on the appointment of the patriarch, and even launched themselves into this leading church position. From this circle, credits were made available in order to fulfill the financial obligations of the Patriarchate toward the Ottoman rulers. From the ranks of this wealthy aristocracy came the experts who organized and managed the collection of patriarchal taxes. In this way the church became the extended arm of special economic interests and simultaneously was a reliable protector of its supporters. This dual role enabled the Orthodox Church to make profitable transactions with the new Muslim rulers and, at the same time, cling to its traditional beliefs and the inherited aristocratic position of its chief adherents.<sup>113</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Zachariadou, Δεκα τουρκικα εγγραφα, 63 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Ibid., 73 f. among others.

Various aristocratic entrepreneurial families seem to disappear from the patriarchal milieu in the course of and toward the end of the sixteenth century, thus noticeably weakening the genealogical links to the late Byzantine world. Yet the emerging Phanariote oligarchy of the seventeenth century did not entirely lack Byzantine traditions either. Without doubt the Phanariots were at home in the entrepreneurial circles of late Byzantine origin we have just described, and they not only retained their Orthodox faith but also their orientation toward Byzantine-Greek culture.<sup>114</sup> However, the links between the older "Byzantine-style" and the newer Phanariot entrepreneurs remain obscure. Elisabeth A. Zachariadou, who with her numerous publications has helped us understand the structures and orientations of Greek entrepreneurship, almost totally avoids, presumably with good reason, any reference to the Phanariots.<sup>115</sup> Yet to describe fifteenth and sixteenth-century Greek entrepreneurs connected to the Patriarchate as pre- or proto-Phanariots, as D. M. Pippidi and E. Stanescu have done, is not very helpful either.<sup>116</sup> However, some of their observations and assumptions are interesting and worth discussing; particularly they have shown how Greek enterprise moved from Pera to Phanar.<sup>117</sup>

Moreover the major late Byzantine monasteries in the provinces very early on formed links to the Ottoman conquerors. As some of these monasteries received concessions from the sultans in the form of properties and tax privileges, they became interesting in a new way to those threatened by the conquest, especially to members of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Cf. Cyril Mango, "The Phanariots and the Byzantine Tradition", in *The Strug*gle for Greek Independence. Essays to mark the 150th anniversary of the Greek War of Independence, ed. by R. Clogg, London 1973, 41–66, who comes to the conclusion "that the Phanariots, not by virtue of their descent, but by virtue of their position in the Ottoman Empire, the sources of their wealth, and their close identification with the Church, represented a Byzantine tradition . . ." (58 f.). Stephen Runciman, *Das Patriarchat von Konstantinopel. Vom Vorabend der türkischen Eroberung bis zum griechischen Unabhängigkeitskrieg*, München 1970, Chapter 10: Die Fanarioten, 348 ff. is less categorical on the question of origins. Runciman, however, does endorse the traditional opinion that the "Greek merchant dynasties" appeared only after (for him: soon after) the conquest of Constantinople.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> I have located only one very general reference to the early Ottoman Phanar, namely in Elisabeth A. Zachariadou, "'A Safe and Holy Mountain': Early Ottoman Athos", in *Mount Athos and Byzantine Monasticism*, ed. by A. Bryer/M. Cunningham (Aldershot, 1996), 129.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Eugen Stanescu, "Préphanariotes et Phanariotes dans la vision de la société roumaine des XVII<sup>e</sup>-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècles", in *Actes du symposium gréco-roumain sur "l'Epoque des Phanariotes*" (Thessalonike, 1974), 347-378; Andrei Pippidi, "Phanar, Phanariotes, Phanariotisme", *Revue des Etudes Sud-Est Européennes* 13/2 (1975), 231-239; here 232.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Pippidi, "Phanar, Phanariotes, Phanariotisme", 232 f.

the propertied classes. Nicolas Oikonomides some time ago has demonstrated how a monastery might acquire properties which their owners no longer could maintain. He has studied a family of landed aristocrats from the city of Thessaloniki and its surroundings performing military service, documented between the middle of the fourteenth and the beginning of the fifteenth century. In addition to other landed property, the Deblitzenoi owned a demesne in the village of Hermileia on the Chalcidice, whose taxes had been transferred in 1349 by way of imperial grant (prostagma) to Demetrios Deblitzenos. Yet the family lost the power of disposition over this property due to the advance of the Serbs and was unable to retrieve it after the Serbian withdrawal. Furthermore, the Ottomans appeared near Thessaloniki posing a new and acute danger, and as a result the son of the original grantee, Manuel Deblitzenos, decided to transfer the family estate to the monastery Docheiariou in return for three adelphates, that is, rights to reside on monastic territory and receive subsidies from monastic resources. Apparently the monks made use of their good connections to the Ottomans and took advantage of the giver's predicament by fixing payment far below the value of the property. When Demetrios soon afterward fell in battle against the Ottomans, the monks tried under various pretenses to evade their responsibilities toward the widow.<sup>118</sup>

For the subsequent period we have the case described by Elisabeth A. Zachariadou concerning the better known Čelnik Radić, a military chief in the service of the Serbian despots Stefan Lazarević and Georg Branković, who in 1433 withdrew as a monk to the monastery Kastamonitou on Mount Athos. He became the monastery's major benefactor (ktitor), because after a great fire he restored it and made generous donations, among others by transferring the revenue he received from a Serbian silver mine. When the mountain town of Novo Brdo was occupied by the Ottomans five years later, this distinguished monk used his old connections to obtain from the new rulers the confirmation of his possession of an urban house, and he was promised the continuing usufruct of shares in the local silver mine. Moreover, he was involved in a legal case in an Ottoman court disputing money and valuables to which two brothers, apparently also of Slavic origin, asserted vague claims.<sup>119</sup> It seems that even

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Nicolas Oikonomidès, "The Properties of the Deblitzenoi in the Fourteenth and Fifteenth Centuries", *Charanis Studies* (New Brunswick, N.J., 1980), 176–98.
 <sup>119</sup> Elisabeth A. Zachariadou, "The Worrisome Wealth of the Čelnik Radić, in

from the monastery, Čelnik Radić displayed intense economic activity.

Disputes of a similar nature are recorded far beyond the middle of the fifteenth century.<sup>120</sup> Financial and entrepreneurial circles primarily of Greek origin gathered around the Patriarchate of Constantinople and blocked off any non-Greek influences.<sup>121</sup> By contrast Mount Athos was open to the propertied classes of both the Greek and the Slavic worlds. Greek and Serbian aristocrats accommodated themselves and their property in the monasteries, tolerated and protected by the Ottomans. Monastery adelphates acquired the character of securities and thus became the objects of purchase and sale, permitting the owners an existence appropriate to their station both inside and outside the monastery walls.<sup>122</sup> As apparent from the Radić case, individual representatives of the old elite were apparently quite successful in transforming their monastic cells into "headquarters" for private business. Behind the monastery walls they thus not only lived as before, but were engaged in "business as usual".

However, when propertied figures formed links to the Athos monasteries, annuities were the primary concern, not profits. While profitable transactions became the rule for the Patriarchate in the capital, they remained an exception in the Athos monasteries. A long-term community of interest between Orthodox Church institutions and personages linked to the old elites was apparently more difficult to organize in the monasteries, because the latter were weaker vis-à-vis the new rulers than was the Orthodox Patriarchate. Later some of these monasteries had to accept considerable losses of landed property and tax privileges.<sup>123</sup> In any case, the monasteries played a very special role in this period of transition, and Byzantinists, Slavists and Ottomanists can only gain by together studying this role.

110

Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V. L. Ménage, ed. by C. Heywood and C. Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 383-97, compare eadem, "A Safe and Holy Mountain", 129 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Compare Vassilis Demetriades and Elisabeth A. Zachariadou, "Serbian Ladies and Athonite Monks", Wiener Zeitschrift für die Kunde des Morgenlandes 84 (1994), 35-55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Cf. Zachariadou, Δέκα τουρκικά έγγραφα, 74 f.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Cf. Nicolas Oikonomidès, "Monastères et moines lors de la conquête ottomane", Südost-Forschungen 35 (1976), 6 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Some time ago Anthony Bryer referred to the varying fates of rural and urban monasteries: "The Late Byzantine Monastery in Town and Countryside", in The Church in Town and Countryside, ed. by D. Baker (Oxford, 1979), 233 ff. More recent and more concrete is Nevra Necipoğlu, "Byzantine Monasteries and Monastic Property in Thessalonike and Constantinople during the Period of Ottoman Conquest", The Journal of Ottoman Studies 15 (1995), 123-35. Necipoğlu also has shown that the Ottomans treated urban monasteries differently from those located in the country-

#### TRANSITION TO TOURKOKRATIA: THE BYZANTINIST STANDPOINT 111

#### 8. "Between Two Worlds"

Now we finally turn our attention to the political dimension, in a narrower sense, of the transition from the Byzantine millenium to the Tourkokratia. In his original and brilliant analysis of the structure of the Ottoman state. Cemal Kafadar recently has demonstrated that the creation of the Ottoman Empire on the border between Asia and Europe was carried through by forces difficult to withstand, because for a long time they resisted detection by their enemies. Kafadar also has pointed out that these forces did not proceed in accordance with concerted or coordinated plans. In fact they hardly acted together and quite often against one another. Thus the Ottoman Empire was by no means an inevitable result of the actions of these forces. However, from hindsight, the history of Ottoman state formation was constructed to prove just this inevitability. Yet Ottoman structures themselves show numerous traces of the vicissitudes which shaped them, if only we examine them closely and analyze them without prejudice.124

The approach presented by Kafadar and substantiated by valid arguments permits a synthesis and evaluation of past research, and, in my opinion, his approach is most promising for the future. As he shows the manifold alternatives to the notion of a monolithic and, *sit venia verbo*, intellectually 'tedious' transition, the contradictory behaviour of the historical actors appears in a new light. Our understanding of the Byzantine-Ottoman transition thus is freed from the often one-sided and simplistic judgements which used to bedevil it. Did the counter-emperor Johannes Kantakuzenos commit treason

side. Moreover, contrary to the general trend, some of the monasteries' property found its way, during periods of crisis and upheaval, into the hands of representatives of the old elite who had come to terms with the new rulers. Even a metropolitan of Thessaloniki took part in this struggle for land.

On the development of the Athos monasteries after 1453 see Heath W. Lowry, "A Note on the Population and Status of the Athonite Monasteries under Ottoman Rule (ca. 1520)", Wiener Zeitschrift für die Kunde des Morgenlandes 73 (1981), 114–134; idem, "The Fate of Byzantine Monastic Properties under the Ottomans: Examples from Mount Athos, Limnos and Trabzon", Byzantinische Forschungen 16 (1990), 275–311. According to Lowry, the Athos monasteries kept a good part of their property during the first two centuries of the Tourkokratia, though by no means all of it. Moreover, the Johannes Prodromos monastery near Serres presumably lost the dominium plenum to its landed property and had to be content with the usufruct, cf. Elisabeth A. Zachariadou, "Early Ottoman Documents of the Prodromos Monastery (Serres)", Südost-Forschungen 29 (1969), 1–12; Beldiceanu, "Margarid", 234. <sup>124</sup> Kafadar, Between Two Worlds.

against the Byzantine cause already in the 1340's, when in accordance with good Byzantine tradition he used "barbarian" auxiliary soldiers from Turkish Asia Minor in order to overwhelm his enemy in the civil war?<sup>125</sup> Are the discussions on religion, which the captured archbishop of Thessaloniki, Gregorios Palamas, conducted a little later with influential Muslim partners in various Ottoman towns, already the first sign of a reorientation of the Orthodox church toward the new political power in the region along the Straits?<sup>126</sup> Did Sevh Bedr ed-Din's concept of tolerance really have no chance whatsoever in the fifteenth-century world, and was his revolt against Bavezid's successful son, Mehmed, therefore a betraval of the Ottoman cause?<sup>127</sup> And what about the forces which gathered around the Byzantine dignitary Lukas Notaras, the entrepreneur Francesco Draperio from Pera, and the Ottoman Grand Vizier Halil Pasha, forces which aimed at maintaining the status quo in the Romania, considered by all three as endangered by Western crusade plans and crusades? Do these plans have a historical legitimacy, were their authors in some way pragmatists or just simply dreamers?<sup>128</sup> Did Lukas Notaras become a 'martyr' to the Orthodox cause because Mehmed the Conqueror executed him shortly after taking Constantinople? Would Notaras have been a traitor to the same cause, if the sultan had offered him the governorship of the conquered Byzantine capital, and if he had accepted?<sup>129</sup> Were the personages close to, or else spatially and intellectually distant from, the ever victorious Khan, people who criticized the shift of the capital from Adrianople/Edirne to Constantinople and who perhaps even resisted it, just a bunch of poor madmen? Or did their stand, as late as the second half of the fifteenth century, reveal something like a fundamental opposition to a victorious Ottoman centralism and despotism?<sup>130</sup>

<sup>125</sup> On this problem cf. Eva de Vries-Van der Velden, L'élite byzantine devant l'avance turque à l'époque de la guerre civile de 1341 à 1354 (Amsterdam, 1989), Part 2, Ch. 1, 81 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Cf. *ibid.*, Part 2, Ch. 3, 149 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> In Werner's opinion Sultan Murad abandoned utopian plans and practices: Die Geburt einer Großmacht, 230.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Cf. Klaus-Peter Matschke, "Italiener, Griechen und Türken im Umfeld des Kreuzzuges von 1444", *Il Mar Nero* III (1997/98), 159–177. <sup>129</sup> Cf. *idem*, "Familiengeschichten und Lebensschicksale am Bosporus um 1453",

<sup>(</sup>forthcoming)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Cf. Stéphane Yérasimos, La fondation de Constantinople et de Sainte-Sophie dans les traditions turques (Paris, 1990); also Faroghi, Kultur und Alltag, 44.

From the vantage point of "history as it happened", these and other questions are merely irritating. But should a scientific, interdisciplinary analysis succeed in synthesizing individual opinions and suppositions of this kind, thus determining the role of political activities and mentalities in an extremely complex process, a great deal could be gained. For the scholarly disciplines involved this would mean a great step forward. But more importantly, such a synthetic image of varying political intentions and changing political mentalities will further our understanding of historical linkages in general. This page intentionally left blank

#### CHAPTER THREE

## THE OTTOMAN EMPIRE IN THE HISTORIOGRAPHY OF THE KEMALIST ERA: A THEORY OF FATAL DECLINE

#### Büşra Ersanlı

Historians of the Kemalist era had mixed feelings about Ottoman history.<sup>1</sup> Was the Ottoman Empire really a political predecessor of Republican Turkey? What were the ethnic origins of the Ottoman rulers? To what extent, if at all, did late Ottoman patriotic intellectuals have an impact on Republican nationalists? How could one manage to inherit the heroic and victorious Ottoman past without inheriting the political traditions—and defects—of the régime? These and similar questions necessitated a new, original historical vision, and this perspective the historians of the early Republic set out to devise. But before discussing the various answers given to such questions, we will briefly summarize the main tenets of Kemalist historiography with respect to the history of the Turkic peoples in general.<sup>2</sup> These were officially formulated between the late 1920s and late 1930s, but with intellectual roots extending far back into the nineteenth century.

Stated very briefly, the official line in historiography was based on the following assumptions: 1. Ottoman history is insufficient to explain the origins of the people of the new Republic; for while modern Turkey is a national state, Ottoman society consisted of a wide variety of ethnic groups. 2. Turkic history goes back to pre-Ottoman

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The author thanks Suraiya Faroqhi for her suggestions and editing, and Mehmet Genç for his valuable comments on an earlier version of this text. Barış Çalışan's help in tracking down references also has been much appreciated.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> By the term 'Turkic' we will denote all peoples speaking a Turkic language, in Central Asia and elsewhere, while the term 'Turkish' will be restricted to the Turks inhabiting the Ottoman Empire and later the Republic of Turkey. 'Turkish nationalism' thus refers to an intra-Ottoman movement, later of importance in the Republic of Turkey as well. By contrast, 'Turkic nationalism' in the long run at least, hopes for a state encompassing Turks resident in Central Asia, the Caucasus, Iran or Afghanistan. We must however keep in mind that for authors of the 1930s, these distinctions were often irrelevant.

and pre-Islamic times; Central Asian Turks migrated to Anatolia and the Middle East in general, thus establishing links between their old and new homes. 3. Turkic peoples have created the most ancient civilization of the world, which has influenced all other notable cultures. 4. The Turks have no connection with the 'yellow race' or with the Mongols; quite to the contrary, as Aryans, they belong to the white race. 5. Except during the period of expansion between 1450 and 1600, Ottoman political life showed grave defects; in the later stages, and especially during the last two centuries of the Empire's existence, 'corruption' was rife. 6. A revolutionary break therefore became necessary, politically as well as culturally.

Although these assumptions appear clear and neat, and seem to follow a logical sequence, the 'official history thesis' matured painfully over a timespan of three decades. Moreover, the 'official history thesis' never gained universal adherence among Republican intellectuals, and many of its points continued to be controversial. Yet the Kemalist government and the historians allied with it remained firmly committed to these tenets, deemed indispensible to the consolidation of the Turkish 'cultural revolution' and the liquidation of all manner of opposition.

In the early Republican period, Turkish historians had attempted a number of different approaches to the Ottoman world, and within the span of a very few years, these people could hardly be persuaded to adopt a single, uniform approach. Thus convincing historians active in the recently established Republic of the merits of the 'official line' took a certain amount of time and persuasion. Controversies involved variant interpretations of Turkish nationalism. Moreover, certain historians went through several phases in their intellectual development and, in the course of time, expressed different or even contradictory opinions. However, with the consolidation of the Republican régime in the second half of the 1930s, most historians who wished to pursue an academic career in Turkey toed the official line. The others were marginalized, some losing their positions in the university in the course of the reforms which this institution underwent in the 1930s, and their studies only appeared in publications lacking official support. In certain instances, scholars left Turkey to pursue their academic careers abroad.

In the present paper, we will analyze the processes by which the 'official line' dominating early Republican historiography affected Ottoman history. A brief prelude will introduce the different approaches to nationalism and Turkic identity which were developed by writers and ideologues of the late Ottoman period.<sup>3</sup> Subsequently, we will discuss the manner in which the Ottoman past was treated by the small group of historians then active in Turkey, identifying the problématiques which characterized their writings. A significant focus of interest was the foundation of the Ottoman Empire and the origins of the first Ottomans, a problem we will analyze in a separate section. Secondly, some of these authors reflected on the idea of historical change in the Ottoman context, with special emphasis on the notions of 'corruption' and 'reform'.<sup>4</sup> Thirdly, the role of religion in the Ottoman polity was brought into focus, including, as a secondary topic, the foundations of law. As a fourth point, certain Turkish historians viewed the Ottoman past as an entity to be approached through the documentation which it had left behind. Soon it was

All notions of 'corruption' involve the existence of a realm of 'purity', which may be located in metaphysical space or time, or else, more frequently among presentday historians, in some, at least in principle, historical 'Golden Age'. In the Ottoman instance, this was often the formative period of the Empire, including the earlier years of Süleyman the Magnificent. For earlier authors, the Golden Age obviously would be pushed back in time. Thus Halil İnalcık has pointed out that references to the earliest Ottoman ruler were used in order to criticize the 'abuses' of Bayezid I (1389–1402): Halil İnalcık, "The Rise of Ottoman Historiography", in *Historians* of the Middle East, ed. by Bernard Lewis and Peter M. Holt (London, 1962), 159–60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> İhsan Sungu, "Tanzimat ve Yeni Osmanlılar," in *Tanzimatın yüzüncü yıldönümü münasebetiyle* (Istanbul, 1940). For a comparative analysis of the intellectual continuity between the late Ottoman and early Republican eras, see Selim Deringil, "The Ottoman Origins of Turkish Nationalism, Namık Kemal to Mustafa Kemal," *European History Quarterly* 5, 23 (1993), 165–91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> In the context of historiography relating to the Ottoman Empire, the meaning of the term 'reform' is relatively clear. It denotes the attempts of Selim III to establish a state-of-the-art, non-janissary army, Mahmud II's elimination of 'rebellious' notables and janissaries, the Tanzimat rescripts of 1839 and 1856, the constitution of 1876 and its reestablishment in 1908, and, last but not least, the foundation of the Republic and the 'cultural revolution' which followed it.

Much less clear is the meaning of the different terms which in Turkish denote 'corruption', such as *rüşvet* or the more general *bozulma*. The only relevant monograph, to my knowledge, has been produced by the legal historian Ahmet Mumcu, *Tarih içindeki gelişimiyle birlikte Osmanlı Devletinde rüşvet (Özellikle adlî rüşvet)* (Ankara, reprint 1985). While the 'venality of offices' and related phenomena in early modern Europe have formed the subject of numerous studies, very little of the kind is as yet available for the Ottoman Empire. In consequence, an imprecise use of the term 'corruption' was and is widespread, and the same applies to 'decay', into which 'corruption' often will shade off. Apart from the more conventional use in the sense of financial malfeasance, 'corruption' in the minds of early Republican authors may be used for whatever the author in question happens to disapprove of. Generally speaking, 'corruption' and loss of territory are perceived as concomitant. There was not much 'corruption' when the Ottomans were victorious.

recognized that especially the archival sources were rich enough to make political, social and economic developments amenable to study by professional historians. In our conclusion, we will dwell on the contradictions within early Republican historiography, which resulted from the split between political ideology and a concern for documentbased study.

## Ottoman political power as viewed from 'within' and 'without'

The difficulty was that the ethnic nationalism implicit in the works of many European authors writing on nationality issues, and which often was readily taken up by Ottoman and Tatar or Bashkir intellectuals, was incompatible with an empire such as the Ottoman, which was still multi-ethnic. Moreover, with the loss of most territories inhabited by Christians, the Ottoman ruling group of the late nineteenth century came to rely heavily upon Islam as an ideology to hold together Turkish, Kurdish, Albanian and Arabic speakers in loyalty to the Sultan-Caliph. Ottoman cohesion thus depended upon continued acceptance of the Sultan-Caliph and Sunni Islam. Under these conditions, ethnic nationalism espoused by Turks easily could be regarded as a destabilizing ideology, linked to western European tendencies regarded as hostile to the government of Sultan Abdülhamid II. Before 1908, this ideology did not in fact gain many adherents outside of the anti-Hamidian opposition.

Some of the major tenets of early Republican historiography evolved in the later Ottoman Empire. An important 'ancestor' was the poet and journalist Namik Kemal (1840–1888), who, without having trained as a historian, did write quite extensively on Ottoman history. For Namik Kemal, who at times served the state as a provincial administrator, a major concern was Ottoman patriotism, and his play on the rescue of the threatened border town of Silistria, in which a heroic young girl plays a major role, is still one of his best-known works.<sup>5</sup> But for Namik Kemal himself, adherence to Islam, reforms in language and culture as well as the rejection of arbitrary power also formed central issues. In this author's perspective, Tanzimat officials might be guilty of political arbitrariness, but the same thing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Serif Mardin, The Genesis of Young Ottoman Thought, A Study in the Modernization of Turkish Political Ideas (Princeton, 1962), 331.

applied to a sultan not restrained by a well-established system of popular checks and balances.<sup>6</sup>

To later generations, Namık Kemal's late Ottoman patriotism, designed as a means of 'saving the state', constituted the starting point for their own concept of ethnic nationalism. In this mutation, the contributions of emigrés from the empire of the czars were of major significance. In his work Üç Tarz-ı Siyaset (Three types of politics) published in 1904, Yusuf Akcura, originally from Kazan, promoted ethnic identity as opposed to an Ottomanism now rendered obsolete by events.7 But Akçura also set the new ethnic nationalism against the Islamism espoused by Namık Kemal, and by the Hamidian regime as well. In Akcura's understanding, nationalism went far beyond language reforms and westernization. He believed that nationalism would make it possible for Turks to gain political power, and on the cultural plane, the products of a new 'scientific' history would help secure them a place on the world map. Other emigré intellectuals came to the Ottoman Empire from nearby Azerbaijan, with the liberal Ahmet Ağaoğlu being one of the most influential.<sup>8</sup> Ağaoğlu placed a greater emphasis than Akçura on Islam as a culturally defining criterion of Turkic nationality. He also pointed out that the political identity of the Turks as a whole was difficult to define, and given this deficit, Ottomanist loyalties also played a more important role in his thinking.

Turkists from outside the Ottoman Empire, such as Ağaoğlu, had a special reason to respect sultanic power, since they had lived under Russian rule themselves. In the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, the empire of the czars was undergoing rapid 'modernization' in the institutional and economic spheres. But these processes also involved a centralization of power, which threatened the elites

Yusuf Akçura's text was first published in the periodical Türk, which came out in Cairo, where the writ of Sultan Abdülhamid's censors did not run. See Étienne Copeaux, Espaces et temps de la nation turque, Analyse d'une historiographie nationaliste 1931-1993 (Paris, 1993), 44. For a monograph compare François Georgeon, Aux origines du nationalisme turc, Yusuf Akçura 1876-1935 (Paris, 1980), Turkish translation by Alev Er, Türk milliyetçiliğinin kökenleri, Yusuf Akçura 1876-1935 (Ankara, 1986). <sup>8</sup> Other Azeri Turkists included M. E. Resulzade and Hüsevinzade Ali.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> On Namık Kemal's political thinking, see Mardin, The Genesis, 283-336.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> As family names became obligatory only in 1934, figures of the period are mentioned with their last name in square brackets whenever we are concerned with pre-1934 events. As exceptional cases, people such as Ahmet Ağaoğlu, Yusuf Akçura or Fuat Köprülü, who even in the late Ottoman period used a variant of their later surnames, have been referred to by this family name without further qualification.

of the non-Russian provinces. In consequence Tatar, Bashkir or Azeri opposition figures hoped for political support from Istanbul, and especially after Sultan Abdülhamid had lost power in 1908, some of them even chose to continue their struggle in the Ottoman capital. However, attempting to enlist the sultans' support did not necessarily mean that these oppositionists wished to exchange the domination of one empire for that of another. Emphasizing ethnic nationalism thus might involve the demand for a totally new political identity, different from both the Ottoman and the Czarist varieties. Moreover, after 1908, it became possible to be both a loyal Ottoman and an adherent of a Turkic (or at least Turkish) nationalism. For to the discontent of certain educated Arabs, the new régime set out to promote 'Turkishness' in the late Ottoman administration.

### Ottoman history as an ideological problem

This was also the time in which certain nationalist historians, who were to be active during the early Republican period, first developed their ideas concerning Ottoman identity. Given the close connections between many practising historians and the ruling elite of the time, it is not surprising that the latter's contribution to the empire's survival was given special prominence. The elite's Turkish identity was stressed, while the cultural and linguistic implications of being a Turk were discussed as well.9 Yusuf Akcura laid the foundations for his later historical work during the early 1900s. These were also the formative years of Ahmed Refik [Altinay] (1880-1937), one of the few professional historians of his generation. Specialized history journals, such as the Milli tetebbüler mecmuası (Journal of National Studies) and the Tarih-i Osmani Encümeni mecmuası (Journal of the society for Ottoman History), came into being. A multi-volume Ottoman history was also planned, but only one volume, written by Necip Asım, actually appeared.<sup>10</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For the cultural associations and their journals for the period between 1908 and 1930 see Masami Arai, Turkish Nationalism in the Young Turk Era (Leiden, 1992); Füsun Üstel, Türk Ocakları (1912-1931) (Istanbul, 1997) and François Georgeon, "Les foyers turcs à l'époque kémaliste", *Turcica* 14 (1982), 168–215. <sup>10</sup> This was not well received by Fuat Köprülü, (1890–1966), the major historian

of the early Republic: "Bizde tarih ve müverrihler," *Bilgi mecnuasi* 5 (1913), 187–90.

At this early stage of their careers, none of the personalities introduced above had yet adopted a revolutionary or republican interpretation of the Ottoman past. Yet with the establishment of the Republic, the views of these intellectuals were to change. During the later 1920s and particularly the 1930s, the 'official line' proclaimed that the Ottoman Empire should not be regarded as a legitimate predecessor of the newly founded Republic. In a sense this 'distancing' from the Ottoman past can be regarded as analogous to what happened in newly independent Balkan countries, whose elites set out to eliminate Ottoman features from the yet-to-be-formed 'national culture' as rapidly as possible.<sup>11</sup>

But there was an important difference, as the Republic of Turkey only in a very secondary sense could be regarded as the product of a confrontation between a group of Ottoman subjects and the state apparatus of the late Ottoman Empire. Rather the Republic had been formed after the Turkish-speaking population of Anatolia and eastern Thrace had successfully resisted incorporation into Greece or reduction to colonial status. Thus the Republic of Turkey resulted not from a secession from the Ottoman Empire, as did all other Balkan states, but rather its territory and population constituted the remnants of a defunct empire. Dissociating the new state from this past, which was viewed as a source of trouble above all in the international arena, may be seen as part of a process of legitimization. On the external level, the Republican elite seriously wished to gain acceptance for their state among members of the League of Nations, including the erstwhile opponent Great Britain.

On the domestic level, proclaiming the Republic a novel departure, radically opposed to the Ottoman past, also presented certain advantages. As long as only a restricted bureaucratic elite was taken into consideration as addressees of the legitimizing discourse, the 'discontinuity thesis' probably had some merit. This thesis must have been considered attractive by those members of the elite who had made major sacrifices during the War of Independence (1919–1923). By distancing 'their' state from the Ottoman past, these people could reassure themselves that their own and and their relatives' sacrifices had not been in vain.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> On the Bulgarian case, see Bernard Lory, Le sort de l'héritage ottoman en Bulgarie, l'exemple des villes bulgares 1878–1900 (Istanbul, 1985).

Yet this anti-Ottoman stance of the early Republican elites did not mean that history-writing was neglected. Quite to the contrary, publications with a historical content multiplied. For the authoritarian government of the Kemalist period, school textbooks, whose content could be directly controlled from above, became a major arena for the inculcation of the régime's policies, decisions and ideals. Here was an opportunity for the régime to legitimize itself in the eyes of future generations. But seizing this chance meant that the recent past had to be confronted; it was impossible to let the 'history' taught in schools end at a 'safe distance' from current political conflicts, as was customary in quite a few countries at the time.

Moreover, a major problem was inherent in the 'discontinuity thesis'. If claims for 'discontinuity' between the Ottoman and the Republican régimes were carried to extremes, what would be left of the Turks as historical subjects? Yet if the undoubted continuities between the two régimes were to be emphasized, a cautious approach was necessary as well. Did it make sense to stress the victories of the Ottoman forefathers, if these victories merely had served the expansion of the domains of a dynasty just deposed, whose members had been driven out of the country? Moreover, how was one to evaluate the undoubted continuities in the governing apparatuses, if the Ottoman state had been a multi-national empire, and the Republic a national state with a few residual minorities? Or did the promotion of westernizing and modernizing ideals by Tanzimat intellectuals make them into worthy 'ancestors' of the Republic, even if a Namık Kemal had views on religion completely at variance with those of another Kemal, soon to be Atatürk?

If the beginnings of Ottoman history in the fourteenth century were not a suitable starting point for Republican textbooks, then where was this historical narrative supposed to begin? Here the ideas of Ziya Gökalp concerning the national mode of history-writing provided plausible answers. "For Ziya Gökalp, objective-neutral history was the memory of humanity whereas national history was the consciousness of the nation".<sup>12</sup> For Gökalp, pedagogical, value-oriented history in the Ottoman and later Turkish context involved promoting the ideal of a broadly defined Turkic community, for which Gökalp used the term 'Turan'. An orientation toward Turan could

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Enver Behnan Şapolyo, "Ziya Gökalp tarihçi," in *Ziya Gökalp*, İttihad ve Terakki ve Meşrutiyet tarihi (Istanbul, 1943), 213.

boost national self-esteem, and thus in Gökalp's perspective, Turan was "the reality of the past, the educator of the present and the creator of the future".<sup>13</sup> This meant that history textbooks were to begin with a section on various Turkic states in Central Asia, including pre-Islamic polities. Although Kemalist and post-Kemalist foreign policy involved a clear rejection of all irredentisms, on a cultural plane the new generation was to develop a certain perspective on the Turkic world in its entirety.

## From ideology to historiographical practice

But given the present volume's orientation toward Ottoman history, the treatment of Central Asian Turks will not concern us here. As to Ottoman history, we already have had occasion to note that the foundation of the Ottoman Empire and the ethnic origins of the first Ottomans contributed a major focus of interest. When treating this subject, the historian needed to situate the early sultans and their followers, both within the migrants from Central Asia who entered Anatolia from the eleventh century onwards, and with respect to the Byzantine population of Asia Minor. Secondly there was the problem of change in the Ottoman state administration. In the tradition of many nineteenth-century historians, this was viewed largely in moralistic terms, namely as a matter of 'corruption' and subsequent attempts at 'reform'. Moreover, we will need to discuss whether Republican historians really believed the Ottoman polity capable of change, or whether this state was regarded as more or less unchangeable. A third major issue was the role of religion in Ottoman society. This included problems related to education, which before the late eighteenth century always took place in a religious context, and, most seriously, the dominant role of a supposedly immutable religious law (seriat). Last but not least, there was the question of how Ziya Gökalp's 'neutral-objective', that is source-oriented, research work might be promoted and the results of such work incorporated into the more pedagogical writings typically produced during the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Taha Parla, *Ziya Gökalp*, 108. For a discerning comparison of Ziya Gökalp and his fellow ideologue Yusuf Akçura as historians, see Ercüment Kuran, "Yusuf Akçura'nın tarihçiliği", in Ercüment Kuran, *Türkiye'nin batılılaşması ve milli meseleler* (Ankara, 1994), 209–14.

early Republic. For while library holdings were only very partially accessible and the archives still mostly closed, scholars and journalists such as Ahmed Refik never tired of pointing out the unexploited riches available in Istanbul and elsewhere. In the present paper, these four problem complexes will be discussed in sequence. But before embarking on such an analysis, it is necessary to briefly introduce the historical publications, both scholarly and directed at a broader public, on which our conclusions will be based.

Textbooks from the Kemalist era and the drafts preceding the published versions constitute our first source of information. Immediately after the proclamation of the Republic, in 1924, and still prior to the 1928 changeover to Roman characters, there appeared the *Türkiye tarihi* (History of Turkey) by Hamid and Muhsin.<sup>14</sup> This was essentially a textbook on Ottoman history, which, at the end, included a few pages on the newly formed Republic. The authors adopted the periodization current in European works on Ottoman history, in which the rise and expansion of the Empire were followed by a period of stagnation and then of decline.<sup>15</sup> They roundly criticized the old-style chronicle writing with its emphasis on heroes and their victories, a remark indicating some formal historical training.

Yet a much more ambitious project already was underway. This was called the *Türk Tarihinin anahatları* (Outlines of Turkish history), initiated in 1929. This was to provide a model for history textbooks intended for both primary and secondary schools. The 'Outlines' constituted a multi-author volume, published in a limited edition of less than 200 copies. A broad array of political figures, of whom only a few had some claim to historical professionalism, participated in the project.<sup>16</sup> These included Atatürk's adopted daughter Afet [İnan], his General Secretary Mehmet Tevfik [Biyikoğlu], Yusuf Akçura, MP for Istanbul and professor at Ankara's newly founded

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ten thousand copies of this book were republished in Istanbul in 1930, this time in Latin characters, with minor additions and supplementary illustrations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> However, as similar views were not unfamiliar to Ottoman observers either, this periodization has enjoyed a double legitimation and, in variants, is still employed in many modern works.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Türk tarihinin anahatlan (Istanbul, 1930). Other contributors include Samih Rifat MP for Çanakkale, Hasan Cemil [Çambel], MP for Bolu and father to the noted archeologist Halet Çambel, Sadri Maksudi [Arsal], and Yusuf Ziya, professor at Istanbul University's Faculty of Law. For an overview of the development of history teaching in this period, see Fikret Adanır, "Turkey", in *Historical Culture—Historical Communication. International Bibliography*, ed. by Karl Pellens, Siegfried Quandt and Hans Süssmuth (Frankfurt/Main 1994), 367–93.

Faculty of Law, Dr. Reşit Galip, MP and General Secretary to the Society for Turkish Historical Research, in addition to Şemsettin Günaltay, MP for Sivas, who also pursued an academic career.<sup>17</sup> Furthermore, over the following years, no less than 168 drafts were produced by these and other personages. Only some of these latter texts were published, while others remained in manuscript form. From both the *Türk Tarihinin Anahatlan* and subsequent books and papers, we gain extensive information on the debates pursued within the Republican political class of the time. We can discern currents of opinion and sometimes follow the different positions taken by one and the same individual in the course of these debates.

Because of its numerous errors and other imperfections, Atatürk, and also some historians of the period, strongly criticized this collection of drafts. However, it was decided that the framework of the 'Outlines' was basically acceptable. Yet the text seemed to need a fuller debate before it could be used as a guide to textbook writing. Therefore in 1931, the Ministry of Education published a condensed version in pamphlet form, of which 30,000 copies were circulated.<sup>18</sup> Abridgement obviously implied overall simplification; in addition, certain sections were totally eliminated. These lacunae included preand proto-history and, surprisingly, the entire Ottoman period as well. By contrast, a strong emphasis was placed on the ancient Turks of Central Asia, their origins, homeland and migrations. Both the 'Outlines' and the 'Introduction' formed the basis for the well-known *lycée* history text *Tarih.*<sup>19</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Afet İnan (1908–1985) had begun to intervene in debates on Ottoman and Turkish history as a very young woman under the direct guidance of Kemal Atatürk. In her memoirs she highlights Atatürk's mentorship, which, as she puts it, helped her overcome her diffidence vis à vis more established politicians and scholars: Afet İnan, *Atatürk'ten mektuplar* (Ankara, 1981). When attending the Congress of 1932, Afet Inan had not yet completed her academic training, which she was to do only later, earning a doctorate at the university of Geneva. She played an important role in the formulation and implantation of the Republican Turkish 'official line' in history. But although she gained a professorship, she never worked much with primary sources, nor did she become an academic historian of the Ottoman world.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Türk tarihinin anahatlarına medhal (Istanbul, 1930).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Only the first volume, written by Şemsettin Günaltay, was delayed until 1939: Şemsettin Günaltay, *Tarih* I (Istanbul, 1939) (History). The other volumes, namely *Tarih* II: Ortazamanlar, III: Yeni ve yakın zamanlarda Osmanlı-Türk tarihi, IV: Türkiye Cumhuriyeti were all published in Istanbul in 1931. While most of the contributors also had worked on the 'Outlines', for vols II and III, they were joined by two authors of army background, namely Baki Bey and Şemsi Bey. Both of them wrote on military history.

As a second source of information, I have used the journals of the 1920s, 1930s and 1940s. My selection includes periodicals addressed to a scholarly audience such as *Belleten*, and others directed at the general reader. Some of the authors who collaborated on the textbook project also have written for the more popular journals, both those published privately and those issued by the provincial adult education organizations known as the Halkevleri (People's houses).<sup>20</sup> Yet in the journals, personages who disagreed with the official view on Ottoman history have found a forum, so that the periodical press presents more variety than the textbook drafts.

As a third source of information, I have analyzed the writings of the major nationalist historians of the period. Apart from Yusuf Akçura, these include Fuat Köprülü, İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı (1888–1977) and Ömer Lütfi Barkan (1905–1979). In some instances, the works published by the historians in question during the period under study actually constitute extended versions of the drafts originally prepared for the *Türk tarihinin anahatları*. This fact once more demonstrates that the need for school texts was at the root of the historical enterprise during the early years of the Republic. By studying the manner in which these publications treated the origins of the Ottoman Empire, later changes in this polity's governing and educational apparatus, and last but not least the role of religion, we will show how the Republic was legitimized by its official historiography. Yet within this framework, tension was by no means absent. This will become clear when we discuss the attempts of some his-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> The journals investigated often indicate their program so clearly by their very titles that I have decided to include an English translation: Belleten (Bulletin), published by the Turkish Society for Historical Research (1937-1945); Fikir hareketleri (Intellectual movements), edited by Hüseyin Cahit Yalçın (1933–1935); Türkiyat mecmuası (Journal of Turkic Studies), edited by Fuat Köprülü (1925-1936); Hukuk ve iktisat tarihi mecmuası (Journal for the history of law and economics), edited by Fuat Köprülü (1925-1939); Yeni adam (New Man), edited by İsmail Hakkı Baltacıoğlu (1935-1937); Fikirler (Ideas), edited by Haydar Candanlar (1940-1944); Hayat (Life), edited by Köprülüzade Mehmed Fuad = Fuat Köprülü (1928-29); Tarih vesikaları (Historical Documents), published by the Ministry of Education (1939-1949); Samsun Kültür Dergisi (Samsun cultural journal), published by Samsun Halkevi (1943-1948); Servet-i fünun (The Wealth of Arts and Sciences), edited by Ahmet Ihsan Tokgöz (only the 1933 issue has been consulted here); Ülkü (The Ideal) published by the Republican People's Party (1929-1932); Politika gazetesi (The Paper for Politics) (1935-1938); Kaynak (The Source), published by the Bahkesir Halkevi (1933-1939); La Turquie kémaliste (government publication) (1934-1935); Uludağ, published by the Bursa Halkevleri; Türktik (The Turkic World), edited by Hüseyin Saadettin Arel and İsmail Hami Danişmend (1939-1940); Un (Fame), published by the Isparta Halkevi (1934-35). The dates indicate the issues analyzed in preparation of the present study.

torians to produce 'objective-neutral' studies in the sense advocated by Emile Durkheim and Ziya Gökalp, basing themselves on the Ottoman source materials whose importance, from the later 1930s onwards, was coming to be better understood.

# The foundation and origins of the Ottoman Empire

In the formative years of the Republic, historians were profoundly interested in the foundation of the Ottoman Empire, as indeed they continue to be down to the present day.<sup>21</sup> This problématique, which can be broken down into a number of separate questions, presented a formidable historiographical challenge. Who were the Ottomans, and did they start out as a loose tribal organization? How did they manage the transition to statehood, and when did they develop a central organization?

Scholarly concerns apart, even authors who stressed the discontinuities between the Ottoman Empire and the new Republic considered this a matter of national pride. Such a view may have been partly due to personal reasons. As we have noted, at least some members of the late Ottoman elite had participated in the Turkish War of Independence. And while these personages valued their wartime experience highly enough to at least acquiesce in some version of the 'discontinuity thesis', they were not willing to deny the earlier stages of their political biographies altogether.<sup>22</sup> But a question of identity was also involved: For when discussing the early Ottomans, one could draw attention to the latters' Turkish lineage as well as to the ethnicity of the peoples of Anatolia.

At the very origins of Republican historiography, Hamid and Muhsin explained the foundation of the Empire in the following terms:

The Ottoman state, founded by the initiative of a tribe, during the early years of the Empire did not establish contacts with foreign cultures. Occupation of the Balkan peninsula, however, paved the way for a closer relationship with other elements, principally the Byzantines. Istanbul became the capital. Although it was Turkish inspiration and dynamism which made the formation of a state possible, since the mid-fifteenth century, Byzantine culture was more and more influential...

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> For an interpretation of this debate compare Cernal Kafadar, *Between Two* Worlds, the Construction of the Ottoman State (Berkeley, Los Angeles, London, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> This continuity between the 'young Turks' of the late Empire and the early Republic forms a major focus of Erik J. Zürcher, *Turkey, A Modern History* (London, 1993), cf. 4.

[Furthermore] beginning with the sixteenth century, conquests in southern and eastern lands were carried out, and of course permitted a renewed Iranian and Arab impact on the Anatolian Turks, who had already undergone this impact once before, through the mediation of the Seljuks (pp. 468–469)... [In tribal life], the crucial element of solidarity was that based on common descent, that is on blood ties... [W]ith the impact of the Muslim and Christian faiths, the Turks entered a period in which racial features ceased to be the determining element in bringing about solidarity, namely the middle ages (p. 470).

While the authors emphasized the point that certain Turkic communities retaining their tribal structure founded the Ottoman Empire, they also strongly believed that such a great state could not have originated in a tribe consisting of just a few tents.

A few years later, when the collection of drafts known as the Türk tarihinin anahatları was being prepared, the historian, writer and journalist Ahmed Refik [Altinay] contributed a paper under the title "Osman Oğulları".23 Here Ahmed Refik discussed the end of the Seljukid and Byzantine states, and the inception of Ottoman rule in Anatolia. Ahmed Refik highlighted the victories of the Ottoman dynasty and drew attention to some of their members' close relations with the Byzantines, which included several family alliances. At the present stage of historiography, these features are once again regarded as being of some importance.<sup>24</sup> But at the time, Ahmed Refik's presumed sympathies with the Ottomans made him appear to be politically unreliable. In 1927 he was induced to resign from the chairmanship of the Society for Turkish Historical Research, while at the First Turkish History Congress of 1932, he was forced into a humiliating 'self criticism'. Even this did not allow him to retain his position at Istanbul University; during the reorganization of this institution in 1933, his teaching position (müderrislik) was terminated. This elimination of the old-style historians probably also was intended to intimidate those who questioned the 'official history thesis'.25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ahmed Refik, "Osman Oğulları", in *Türk tarihinin anahatları*, 2nd series, draft No. 1.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Nicolas Oikonomidès, "From Soldiers of Fortune to Gazi Warriors: The Tzympe Affair", in Studies in Ottoman history in Honour of Professor V. L. Mènage, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 239-248.
 <sup>25</sup> Büşra Ersanlı Behar, İktidar ve tarih. Türkiye'de resmi tarih tezinin oluşumu (1929-1937)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Büşra Ersanlı Behar, *Iktidar ve tarih. Türkiye'de resmi tarih tezinin oluşumu (1929–1937)* (Istanbul, expanded 2nd ed., 1996), 153–154. A lecture by Klaus Kreiser, "The First Congress of Turkish History (Ankara, July 2–11, 1932)" given at SOAS, London, in March 1987, was unfortunately never published.

Yusuf Akçura's contribution to the same 'Outlines' project underlines the lack of reliable sources on the formative years of the Ottoman Empire, especially the time of Osman I (1299-1326). This was a novel statement, as questioning the sources was not a frequent practice in 'old-style' Ottoman historiography. Moreover, Akcura referred to quite a few sources both primary and secondary, including some which were relatively new at the time, such as certain articles by Franz Babinger.<sup>26</sup> Akcura's study had made him conscious of the strong legendary element inherent in all stories concerning the beginnings of the Ottoman dynasty. In his opinion, reliable historical accounts began late, only with the reign of Bayezid I (1389-1402). Akcura's account thus differed substantially from that of Ahmed Refik, who accepted as historical the stories found in the fifteenthcentury Ottoman chronicles concerning the rise of Osman and his descendants. As to the Turkic origins of the Ottomans, Akçura avoided clear-cut statements.

While the *Türk tarihinin anahatlari* were being prepared, in 1929, Mehmet Ali Şevki published a critical review of Herbert Gibbons' 1916 book on the origins of the Ottoman Empire.<sup>27</sup> Mehmet Ali

For a collection of reminiscences on the part of people who knew Ahmed Refik, and a carefully organized bibliography not only of his own writings, but also of those about him, compare Muzaffer Gökman, *Tarihi sevdiren adam: Ahmed Refik Altunay* (Istanbul, 1978). While Ahmed Refik's biography can be found in several of the encyclopedias published in Turkey during recent years, none of the relevant articles contains a detailed discussion of the author's problems with the 'party line'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Yusuf Akçura, "Osmanlı devletinin kuruluşu," in Türk tarihinin anahatları, draft No. 52, 3–14. Franz Babinger, "Der Islam in Kleinasien," Zeitschrift der Deutschen Morgenländischen Gesellschaft, 76 (1922), 126–52, was also discussed by Fuat Köprülü in his Paris lectures of 1934, published by the Istanbul French Institute as Les origines de l'Empire ottoman (Istanbul, 1935); this discussion likewise appears in the expanded Turkish version Osmanlı devletinin kuruluşu (Ankara, 1959), 6.

Other secondary sources referred to by Akçura include Joseph von Hammer-Purgstall, Geschichte des osmanischen Reiches, vol. 1 (Budapest, 1827); Hammer's work was available not only in a revised French translation, but also in an Ottoman version by Ata. Herbert Gibbons, The Foundation of the Ottoman Empire (Oxford, 1916) was also cited, in addition to unspecified works by the late Ottoman author Necip Asım. Among the primary sources on early Ottoman history known to Akçura we find the Düsturname-i Enveri, which under the title Le destan d'Umur Pacha today is available in a French translation by Irène Mélikoff-Sayar (Paris, 1954). Şükrullâh, Behçetü-t-tevârîh, which also occurs in Akçura's draft, is available in a modern Turkish translation by Nihal Atsız (XV. asır tarihçisi Şükrullah. Dokuz Boy Türkler ve Osmanlı Sultanları tarihleri, ed. by N. Atsız, Istanbul, 1939 and in Osmanlı tarihleri, Istanbul 1947).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Mehmet Ali Şevki, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun kuruluşu bahsı," *Türk Tarih Encümeni mecmuası*, New Series, V, I/1 (June-August 1929), 30-51. Four years earlier, another critical review of Gibbons' book already had been translated into Turkish: Fredrik Geze [Friedrich Giese], "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun teşekkülü meselesi,"

Şevki compared Gibbons' work with that of Vasiliy V. Barthold, while praising the latter for his more profound sociological and anthropological analysis. As support for his criticism, the author cited Ziya Gökalp's claim that the Turks had existed even before historical ages and that thus there could be no discussion of their origins. This criticism was aimed at Gibbons' assumption that the Ottomans formed a special race—a new race, in fact, whose origins would have to be investigated. Mehmet Ali Şevki equally referred to a remark of Fuat Köprülü's, namely that it was crucial to understand whether the integration (today we would say the ethnogenesis) of the Turks was a political or an ethnological phenomenon. This remark shows that an understanding of the different methodologies of the various social sciences had become accepted in the Ottoman scholarly milieu.

For the purposes of the present study, the importance of Mehmed Ali Şevki's article is due to two rival and incompatible claims which it brought up and which were to play an important role in subsequent discussions. One of these tenets can be summarized in the statement that 'the Ottoman Empire was alien and non-Turkish'. This was the expression, in a nationalist idiom, of the 'discontinuity thesis' we have already encountered. While statements of this kind were to go out of fashion after the late 1930s, the opposite claim, namely that 'the Ottoman state is the penultimate of a long line of Turkic states and as such worthy of special attention', was to have a long sequel. It still occurs quite often whenever Turkic history is recounted in a propagandistic mode.

In spite of all this discussion on the origins of the Ottoman Empire, in the final version of the *Türk tarihinin anahatlan*, published in 1930, the Ottomans did not receive much credit. The authors quite simply agreed that what made the Empire great was its 'Turkishness', while the Ottomans came to carry the blame for the disintegration of the Empire. As to the subject population, its members supposedly "stayed on their feet due to the strong racial solidarity of the Turks".<sup>28</sup>

Similar observations apply to volume IV of the textbook *Tarih*, intended for *lycée* students, and which we have briefly encountered in a different context. Again, the Ottoman Empire, and *a fortiori* its

Türkiyat Mecmuası, 1 (1925), 151–73. Giese's article drew attention to the successes of the Ottoman, rather than the Christian forces during the campaigns of the four-teenth and fifteenth centuries.

<sup>28</sup> Türk tarihinin anahatları, 604.

origins, received short shrift. However, the authors were less inclined than the contributors to the 'Outlines' to attribute the strength of the Ottoman Empire to the extraordinary racial capacities of the Turks. They were quite prepared to admit that the origins of the Ottoman Empire were as yet little known:

The origin and the timing of the arrival to Anatolia of those Turks who founded the Ottoman Empire and later took on the name of 'Ottomans', have not been scientifically documented. It is said that these Turkic [or Turkish] tribes, like all the others, started moving westward from Central Asia, passed through Persia and settled in Anatolia under the orders and guidance of their chief Ertoğrul Gazi. The genealogical tree of the Ottoman sultans, taking their ancestors as far back as Oğuz Han, was invented much later.<sup>29</sup>

A more scholarly treatment of Ottoman origins was given in a book by Fuat Köprülü, the product of a 1934 lecture series at the Sorbonne's Institute for Turkish Studies. Even though Köprülü had made his reputation as a specialist on popular religion and religious poetry, his study emphasizes political history, including ethno-history, rather than religious developments.<sup>30</sup> In a recent article on the occasion of the translation into English of Köprülü's major works, Denis Sinor explains Köprülü's emphasis on the advent of the Kayı tribe in Anatolia, from which the Ottoman dynasty was supposedly descended, as "serving his purpose to show that the Turkish advance in Anatolia had no religious motivations".<sup>31</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Tarih III, 150 ch.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Fuat Köprülü, *Türk edebiyatında ilk mutasavvıflar* (Istanbul, 1918, 2nd ed. with a preface by Fevziye Abdullah Tansel, Ankara, 1966). For an analysis of Köprülü's work, from a perspective rather different from the present one, see Halil Berktay, *Cumhuriyet ideolojisi ve Fuat Köprülü* (Istanbul, 1983).

Berktay's book has the merit of showing the towering importance of Fuat Köprülü in the intellectual history of the early Republic. However I do not believe that Köprülü's scholarly strengths directly were linked to his involvement with the new state. Rather Köprülü developed his ideas on critical historiography to a significant extent during his youth in the late Ottoman Empire. If anything, his political importance in the new state made it more difficult for him to carry on his critical investigations. Compare Ersanlı Behar, *İktidar ve tarih*, 136–37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Denis Sinor, review of M. Fuad Köprülü, *The Origins of the Ottoman Empire; The Seljuks in Anatolia: Their History and Culture According to Local Muslim Sources; Islam in Anatolia after the Turkish Invasion (Prolegomena)*, all translated and annotated by Gary Leiser, *Journal of Asian History* 30 (1996), 82–84. By contrast, Köprülü's contemporary Paul Wittek, in his book *The Rise of the Ottoman Empire* (London, 1938) did place considerable emphasis on religious factors. Kafadar, *Between Two Worlds*, provides an discerning discussion of this debate.

Of most significance for Köprülü at this stage of his scholarly work is the Turkic background of the Ottoman dynasty. He defends the Kayı and thereby Oğuz descent of the early Ottoman sultans, who thus belonged to the Turkic populations which had appeared in Anatolia long before the foundation of the Ottoman Empire. But Köprülü avoids any claims that this Turkic descent gave the Ottomans particular virtues. By contrast, he stresses political factors, especially the availability of human and material resources to the early sultans, due to the latters' role in border warfare.

Köprülü returned to this question of ethnicity in a long article published in 1943, in one of the very few scholarly historical journals then existing in Turkey.<sup>32</sup> This was an extensive polemic with colleagues both Turkish and foreign, in which Köprülü once again defended the notion that the Kayi had arrived in Anatolia with the earliest Central Asian conquerors. He thus wished to stress the homogeneous ethnic origins of the Ottomans, who were considered to have come, by a relatively direct route, from western Central Asia. Given this timing, the Kayı according to Köprülü could not have fled to Asia Minor from the invading Mongols in the early thirteenth century, as some Ottoman chronicles proclaimed. Moreover the Ottomans did not originate in Khurasan, as Köprülü's rival Zeki Velidi Togan had suggested. While some small splinters of this large tribal confederation did find their ways both to Khurasan and the Caucasus, the bulk of the group passed into Anatolia early enough to participate in the foundation of the Artuk-oğulları principality, one of the earliest Turkish states on Anatolian soil. In support of his claim, Köprülü adduced both numismatic evidence and different Anatolian place names, which correspond to tribes belonging to the Oğuz branch of the Turks.<sup>33</sup>

Moreover, Köprülü rejected all links between the eastern Turkic group known as Kay, believed to be turkified Mongols, and the Oğuz tribe of Kayı. This connection once again was one of the tenets of Zeki Velidi Togan, one of the very few specialists on Turkic Central Asia then active in Turkey.<sup>34</sup> Köprülü's denial of all links

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> M. Fuad Köprülü, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun etnik menşei mes'eleleri," *Belleten* 7/2, no. 28 (1943), 219–303.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Köprülü, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun etnik menşei," 249.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Zeki Velidi Togan (1890–1970), after a political career in his Bashkir homeland was invited to teach at the Istanbul Darülfünun in 1924–5, but left after the First Turkish History Congress to continue his career in Vienna. He returned to Turkey in 1939.

to the Mongols and his insistence on a lineage specific to Anatolia may be regarded as a concession to the 'official history thesis', which the author indirectly had questioned at the First Turkish History Congress of 1932.<sup>35</sup> His assumption of a 'simple' ethnic identity for the Ottoman rulers was supposed to eliminate potentially trouble-some connections to Iran or Mongolia. However, on the difficult question of the role of semi-nomadic and urban elements in early Ottoman society, Köprülü made some pertinent remarks, which may command assent even today.<sup>36</sup>

Apart from Köprülü, few scholars during the 1930s devoted themselves to the early years of the Ottoman Empire.<sup>37</sup> As an exception

<sup>35</sup> For a critical analysis of the first two official Turkish History Congresses see Ersanlı Behar, *İktidar ve tarih*, 119–94.

<sup>36</sup> In Köprülü's perspective, during the early fourteenth century, the Ottomans were semi-nomads. However, they soon came to operate in a much wider context, in which this "small ethnic core" (p. 303) was swamped by other players in the political game. Thus the organization of the Ottoman state never showed any tribal characteristics.

<sup>37</sup> The papers presented at the First, Second and Third Turkish History Congresses (1932, 1937, 1943) may be relegated to a footnote, as they contained very little reference to early Ottoman history. At the First History Congress, Yusuf Akçura's concluding paper only dwelt on the discontinuities between Ottoman and Republican history, while, as we have seen, Ahmed Refik was obliged to dissociate himself from his previous historical work. As to the Second History Congress, only two papers out of ninety were directly related to Ottoman history, one of them representing the 'official line'. More remarkable was the second paper, which was not read during the Congress but published later on. Its author was Ömer Lütfi Barkan, soon to become one of the 'founding fathers' of Ottoman social and economic history, but then still at the beginning of his career. Otherwise, the bulk of the papers presented was devoted to prehistorical and archeological research.

At the Third History Congress, held in 1943, the general trend had not significantly changed. As President of the Turkish Historical Society, Şemsettin Günaltay in his opening speech argued that, until recently, the Turks had not paid much attention to their own past. But even Günaltay was not prepared to accord Ottoman history any special significance. Quite to the contrary, he stressed that Ottoman history was only a limited phase in the long history of the Anatolian Turks, which was full of victories and heroic incidents: Şemsettin Günaltay, "III. Türk Tarih Kongresi açış nutku", *Belleten* 8, 29 (1944), 6.

Similar tendencies are apparent in the activity reports presented by the Turkish Historical Society. Archeological excavations were given pride of place, and the prehistoric and pre-Islamic periods had priority. In one of the reports read at the opening session of the Third History Congress, Muzaffer Göker, General Secretary to the Turkish Historical Society, mentioned a variety of important primary sources, with the Ottoman archival documents only occurring at the very end. However,

In his historical work, Togan was well aware that the official tenet, which would have it that both Central Asian and Anatolian Turks were Aryans—whatever that might mean—sat ill with the attempts to construct a special Anatolian identity. Neither was Togan anxious to insist on the 'European' character of the new Republic, nor did he assume that such an identity somehow conferred a 'scientific' character on Turkish nationalism.

#### BÜŞRA ERSANLI

to this general lack of interest, Nihal Atsız (1905–1975) worked on the fifteenth-century historian Şükrullah, producing a book called Dokuz Boy Türkler ve Osmanlı sultanları (The Turks of the Nine Tribes and the Ottoman Sultans). As the title indicates, this publication certainly was intended to draw attention to the Turkic background of the early Ottoman Sultans. Atsız was regarded as an ardent advocate of Turanism and for this reason marginalized ever since the early 1930s. Albeit to a less extreme degree, this also applied to Akdes Nimet Kurat (1903-1971), another Tatar who played a role on the Turkish historical scene of the 1930s. Kurat is mainly known for his work on the Swedish king Charles XII and his connections with the Ottoman Empire, which he studied on the basis of documents in the Swedish archives. He never adopted the 'official line' on Ottoman and Turkish history and later in life was associated with the Pan-Turkists. In consequence, at certain times of his life he had to leave the university and teach in secondary schools. For our purposes, one of Kurat's rare comparative articles is relevant, in which he discusses late Byzantine and early Ottoman historians in order to determine their reliability with respect to a specific fifteenth-century event. In this and other works, a concern with academic neutrality is evident.38

## Change and 'decay' in the Ottoman Empire

As we have had occasion to note in our discussion of Hamid's and Muhsin's textbook, it has become conventional to divide Ottoman history into three or, more commonly, four stages. The period of foundation and the rise and expansion of the Empire are seen as either a single unit or, more frequently, as two separate units. On the whole these early periods are viewed in a positive light both in school textbooks and in historical accounts. By contrast the two later

among the books published by the Turkish Historical Society, Ottoman history did play a more important role. Of the 23 books already published or in publication in 1943, 14 items dealt with Ottoman topics. These were mostly due to the prodigious activity of İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşıh. See Muzaffer Göker, "Türk Tarih Kurumu çalışmaları hakkında III. Türk Tarih Kongresine sunulan rapor", *Belleten* 8, 29 (1944) 28–29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Akdes [Nimet] Kurat, "Bizans'ın son, Osmanlıların ilk tarihçileri," Türkiyat Mecmuası 3 (1935), 185–206; idem, İsveç kıralı XII Karl'ın Türkiye'de kalışı ve bu sıralarda Osmanlı İmparatorluğu, 2 vols. (Ankara, 1943).

phases supposedly are characterized by processes leading to stagnation and decline. Among the latter, 'corruption' of the ruling elites played a major role. Here twentieth-century historians followed in the footsteps of their sixteenth-century Ottoman predecessor Mustafa Âli, who had identified this failing as an evil innovation of his own time.<sup>39</sup> However, early Republican historians, in both their narrative and their analytical works, did not discuss 'Ottoman corruption' as something inherent in the governmental system itself. Rather, 'corruption' was viewed as something that concerned individual sultans, viziers or sultanas. Thus historical change was defined very narrowly: once the Ottoman governmental system was in place, it could only change due to the moral failings of members of the elite; in an ideal world, it would have remained static. As to the 'corruption' of the system, it was only in the second half of the nineteenth century that a 'reform elite', in a way the 'ancestors' of the first Republican generation, attempted to reverse the trend. In the long run, their efforts were to result in the foundation of the Republic of Turkey.

In a very long article, İhsan Sungu reported the criticism levelled by Namık Kemal, Ziya Pasha and Şinasi against the governing elite of the Tanzimat period, which also implied a kind of self-criticism on the part of these Young Ottoman intellectuals themselves.<sup>40</sup> Sungu's attitude is ambiguous: on the one hand, he wishes to pay homage to the most prominent figures of the period of Ottoman constitutional reform. But at the same time, Sungu uses the works of some of the period's most prominent writers to criticize the entire reform elite 'from within'. In Namık Kemal's own words, the purpose of constitutional reform was not to guarantee individual freedoms, a classic liberal goal, but to ensure the survival of the Ottoman state.<sup>41</sup> Thus the constitution of 1876 was principally instituted to save the Ottoman state from complete destruction. In Sungu's perspective, even the reform movement of the later nineteenth century hoped to preserve the old order and régime, while at the same time, criticizing it as 'corrupt'. Presumably Sungu's article was meant to show the contradictions in the thinking of the nineteenth-century Ottoman reform elite and thus implied that these politicians could not have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Cornell H. Fleischer, Bureaucrat and Intellectual in the Ottoman Empire, The Historian Muşlafā 'Ālī (1541–1600) (Princeton, 1986), passim. <sup>40</sup> Ihsan Sungu, "Tanzimat ve Yeni Osmanlılar" in Tanzimat. Yüzüncü yıldönümü

münasebetiyle (Istanbul, 1940), 777-857.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> On Namik Kemal's idea that political and educational reforms could ensure the survival of the Ottoman Empire, see Mardin, The Genesis, 329-30.

brought about the secular state established after 1923. But at the same time, Sungu's article also can be read as a text pointing to tensions within the Kemalist elite, where radical secularism may not have been completely accepted either.

Yusuf Akcura's book Osmanlı devletinin dağılma devri (The Ottoman state's period of disintegration) was initially a long article written for the Türk tarihinin anahatları. İn 1934, Akçura began to rewrite this text for publication as a book, but due to the author's death the following year, the new version remained incomplete. Covering mainly the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries, it was finally published in 1940.42 Akcura portrays Ottoman rule as a permanently escalating 'corruption' in the political, economic and military spheres.<sup>43</sup> Yet when discussing Ottoman history in detail, Akcura did go beyond these simplistic notions, linking Ottoman decline with the absence of anything resembling a reformation or renaissance. In the author's mind, this failure was linked to the supposed immutability of Muslim religious law, the seriat. Another deficit of Ottoman history, in Akcura's mind, was the absence of overseas colonies, with all the benefits these could have brought to the Ottoman economy. Rather, economic growth remained dependent on territorial expansion, largely through continental wars, and ran into difficulties when this expansion ceased. Another set of problems could be derived from the fact that a unification of the Empire's various provinces never took place. Given the latter's heterogeneous composition, the ultimate struggle of various nations for secession was difficult to avoid.

Although the work remained unfinished, Akçura does indicate what his conclusions would have been. On the one hand, a sultan such as Selim III was willing to import western innovations in the military and administrative spheres. Yet at the same time and in accordance with the interests of the ruling elite, many of the Empire's 'eastern' features were also retained. Thus Akçura had come to outline a historiographical problem, namely how to explain the heterogeneous nature of the thinking of late eighteenth and nineteenthcentury educated Ottomans: "thus Ottoman society in its majority continues to be strongly attached to eastern civilization through both material and non-material forces".<sup>44</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Yusuf Akçura, Osmanlı devletinin dağılma devri (XVIII. ve XIX. asırlarda) (Ankara, reprint 1985).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Akçura, Dağılma devri, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Akçura, Dağılma devri, 163. On a much more sophisticated level, this problématique has been tackled by Şerif Mardin in many of his works, including *The Genesis*.

In 1937, Atatürk's adopted daughter Afet İnan wrote an article concerning the reasons for the failure of the Ottoman Empire. Focusing on the nineteenth century, she criticized the Young Ottomans for having underrated the importance of national ideals. At the same time, she viewed the various national movements among the subject peoples of the Empire as the principal cause for the latter's dissolution, and regretfully noted that nationalism was so very rapid in spreading. Thus to express it clearly, in Inan's view, the Young Ottomans should have been more and the subject peoples less nationalist. In this article as well as in her contribution to the Second History Congress the following year, Inan concludes that overall the Ottoman Turks had made many positive contributions, but that at later stages, some individuals had misused their powers. Terminology used for the Ottomans in European diplomatic and historical texts, such as 'the sick man of Europe' or 'the Empire's fatal decline', are taken over without much further questioning or contextualization.<sup>45</sup> This rather simplistic approach to historical change in the Ottoman world was very common in the 1930s, and was still to be reiterated in schoolbooks for many decades after professional historians had begun to explore other avenues.

The notion that, in the Ottoman context, change necessarily signified 'corruption', was elaborated in a chapter of a school textbook of history published during the early forties.<sup>46</sup> According to Samih Nafiz Tansu, 'corruption' had existed ever since the fifteenth century. Accordingly his text implied that the Ottoman Empire had decayed ever since the time of its major expansion, or even from the very period of foundation. But Tansu made no attempt to support his claim by what was then known about the comparative development of empires, nor did he attempt an analysis of the Ottoman Empire itself.

Instead, visions of 'national purity' are given pride of place. Accordingly the physical relationships between male members of the Ottoman dynasty and women of non-Muslim background were sharply criticized. This was common in nationalist discourse throughout the 1930s

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Afet İnan, "Osmanlı tarihine bir bakış ve Türk İnkilabı," Ülkü 5 (October 1937), 99. Another version of this article was presented as a paper at the Second History Congress as "Türk-Osmanlı tarihinin karakteristik noktalarına bir bakış," in İkinci Türk Tarih Kongresi, İstanbul 20–25 Eylül 1937. Kongrenin çalışmaları, kongreye sunulan tebliğler (Istanbul, 1943), 756–69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Samih Nafiz Tansu, "Yayılış devri" in Osmanlı tarihi özü, Orta ve Liseler için (Istanbul, 2nd printing 1943).

and 1940s. Extreme nationalists, such as Ismail Hami Danişmend, even in the 1950s were to proclaim that the Ottoman dignitaries recruited through the 'levy of boys' were, as potential traitors and sources of 'impurity', a major danger to the Ottoman state.<sup>47</sup>

At the same time, Tansu stressed Ottoman territorial expansion and military valor, even though the absolutism, 'reactionary politics' and pan-Islamist leanings of certain rulers were sharply commented upon—in all likelihood, these were mainly directed at Abdülhamid II. But due to this ahistorical conception of change in the Ottoman world, Tansu was quite unable to explain the political background of the actions of different sultans. Neither could he make it clear why secularism and 'westernization' could have been regarded as means of saving the empire by sections of the late Ottoman elite. Tansu thus was confronted with a historiographical puzzle of his own making: how could the victories and territorial expansion, which this author and doubtless many others continued to see as a source of national pride, come about in a polity 'corrupt' almost from its very inception?

Tansu's obsession with 'national purity' also leads him into contradictions when he discusses the rise of the Ottoman state and the struggle against the various Turkish principalities of Anatolia which this ascent involved. Here the opponents of the Ottomans, Timurids or others, are defined as 'enemies' in the most Manichean sense of the term. Yet this contradicts earlier chapters in which the Central Asian Turks of early historical ages are highlighted. For, after all, many of the fourteenth and early fifteenth-century dynasties were themselves of Oğuz background and thus should have formed part of an 'in-group' including the Ottomans as well. All this indicates fuzzy thinking, in which emotions have been allowed to overcome considerations of logic and common sense. Even if one choses to write nationalist history with an emphasis on 'imagined communities', this obviously necessitates a carefully constructed method and the appropriate research.<sup>48</sup>

During the 1940s, many articles in newspapers and the more popular journals continued to carry stories of 'corruption' and 'degeneration'. Both in the moral and the financial realm, 'corruption' was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> İsmail Hami Danişmend, İzahlı Osmanlı tarihi kronolojisi, 5 vols. (Istanbul, 1971), passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> The term 'imagined communities' has been introduced by Benedict Anderson, *Imagined Communities, Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism* (revised ed.: London, 1991).

viewed as a typical feature of palace life under the Tanzimat ruler Abdülmecid, but also, and more surprisingly, under Selim III, who was otherwise praised for his reform-mindedness as well as his love for the arts and music.<sup>49</sup>

# Concepts of change and continuity

As we have had occasion to note, debates on significant historical and political concepts were more likely to be carried on in publications directed at the general reader than in specialist journals. After all, the latter could not finance themselves without official sponsorship. However in such 'popular' journals and newspapers, the educational level of the audience precluded all too theoretical disquisitions. Yet the significance of the terms 'old' and 'new' did constitute a subject for reflection. In the journal *Yeni adam*, officially promoted notions concerning the value of 'radical breaks' was questioned, and an alternative definition of 'new' proposed: "Whatever is new is a different form of appearance of the old".<sup>50</sup> Thus A. Seni attempted to differentiate between 'reforms' and 'radical change'; the latter was viewed negatively, as creating a *tabula rasa*.

As an example, A. Seni discusses language change. This process, officially encouraged, involved the elimination of words of foreign origin, Arabic, Persian and, to a lesser degree, French. They were to be replaced by words found either in source texts from the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries or by words derived from existing Turkish roots. This process was not only meant to affect ordinary educated speech, but also permit the creation of specialized terminologies. Not unexpectedly, our author advocates a cautious approach. Whatever is 'necessary and helpful' to the Turks is to be retained, especially since there are still many people alive for whom Ottoman constitutes a living language. But with the inconsistency typical for the Republican elites of the time, the author himself uses some of the newly created words in his text.<sup>51</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Niyazi Ahmed, "Devlet bütçesini sarsan Şerefnaz'ın rezaletleri," Yeni Mecmua (February 1940), 8-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> A. Šeni, "Eskilik yenilik, varlıkları ve anlayışları," *Servetifünun* (February 1934), 165–66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> The notion that the 'old' was liable to reappear in a 'new' guise, also is expressed by Nefi Duman in the periodical *Yeni adam*, which, as we have seen, was edited by Ismail Hakki Baltacioğlu, an intellectual marginalized for his views. Duman

Radical reform of both the alphabet and the language as a whole was implied in the sixth point of the official history thesis, which demanded a complete break with Ottoman traditions on both the political and cultural planes. Among the late Ottoman and early Republican elites, these were highly contentious issues. Attempts to adapt the Arabic alphabet to the requirements of Turkish phonology had been advocated even in Ottoman times. In the early 1860s, the Azeri intellectual Fethali Ahundzade had aroused considerable opposition by proposing just such an approach. In the years preceding World War I, there were serious attempts to simplify spelling. Debate on this issue continued well into the 1940s, that is, for about twenty years after the introduction of the Roman alphabet. In response to conservative criticism, some mainstream intellectuals adopted an extremist approach, condemning the Ottoman language and script as one of the major causes of the Empire's decay and as a serious barrier hampering the progress of Kemalist revolutionary youth.

At this juncture, neither reform nor historical change in general were regarded as socio-political phenomena to be analyzed systematically. Often enough, change was viewed as a kind of accident, for instance due to the activity of a successful leader, which, as we have seen, could occur in a socio-political system viewed in principle as unchanging. Comparative perspectives were generally lacking. There was no systematic confrontation of Ottoman historical processes either with contemporary European developments, or else with changes occurring in contemporary Iran or India. In consequence, among Turkish intellectuals there was little interest in European, Iranian or Indian history *per se.*<sup>52</sup> The Ottoman and later the Turkish reforms were viewed as unique cases, by which the relevant elites asserted the role of their states, both in Europe and in the world in general. Due to the narrow perspective of most writers on Ottoman 'change and decline', simplistic and arbitrary explanations abounded.

takes issue with the view of the conservative novelist Peyami Safa, who in an article in the daily *Cumhuriyet* had claimed that after the university reform of 1933, Istanbul University had radically changed. To the contrary, in Duman's perspective, the negative features of the old institution survived, albeit in a different guise: Nefi Duman, "Darülfünun hortuluyor mu?," *Yeni adam* (October 1937), 8–10. <sup>52</sup> Suraiya Faroqhi assumes that Republican historians on the whole did not much

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Suraiya Faroqhi assumes that Republican historians on the whole did not much encourage comparative approaches in history. Many, she asserts, believed from the beginning in the *sui generis* character of the Ottoman itinerary: Suraiya Faroqhi, "In Search of Ottoman history," in *Journal of Peasant Studies*, 10, 3-4 (1991), also published as *New Approaches to State and Peasant in Ottoman History* (London, 1992), 211-41.

Quite often, the Kemalist elite took pride in its 'uniqueness' and radicalism; in consequence, many nineteenth-century political figures were criticized for their pragmatic, piecemeal approach to political and social change.<sup>53</sup> In this context, certain Republican authors were able to identify the link which existed between reform-oriented Tanzimat bureaucratic intellectuals, on the one hand, and the Ottoman Palace, generally described as nefarious, on the other.

Albeit very much a minority phenomenon, proto-socialist interpretations of the changeover from Ottoman to Turkish historiography also emerged during the 1930s. Hüsevin Avni Sanda, a publicist much read during the 1960s and even later, viewed historiographical change as part of the anti-imperialist struggle. The development of Republican historiography was interpreted as a victory over Europeans, particularly Germans, whose ally the late Ottoman political elite had been during World War I. According to Sanda, the role of history in the Ottoman Empire was to recite the victories of heroic rulers. However the Turkish Republic "had abolished this idea of history and begun an anti-imperialist struggle against the expansionist and conservative trend of Europe".54

This 'reappropriation', in an anti-imperialist context, of history in general, and Ottoman history in particular, may be viewed as a reformulation of Mustafa Kemal's claim from his famous Nutuk (Speech), many years before the official view of Turkish history was ever expressed:

the Ottomans had usurped the sovereignty of the Turkish nation. And they continued this usurpation for six hundred years. Now the Turkish nation has put an end to this and taken back its sovereignty. This is a revolution.55

## Ottoman politics, the legal framework and Islam

When cultural Turkism was first developed as an educational and historiographical enterprise during the first two decades of the twentieth century, Islam formed an integral part of this new nationalism. For immigrants arriving in the Ottoman Empire from Kazan, Ufa,

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Hamit Altay, "Bizde islahat ve Halil Hamit Paşa," Kaynak, 7-8, 87 (1940), 88-89.
 <sup>54</sup> Hüseyin Avni, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda tarih telakkisi," 196 (October 1937).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Atatürk, Söylev (Nutuk), (Ankara, 1964), vol. 2, 475, 483.

the Crimea or Azerbaijan, being 'Turkic' necessarily involved being a Muslim, and the same thing applied to Ziya Gökalp, a native of the Anatolian city of Diyarbakır. In the latter's perspective, 'becoming a Turk, becoming a Muslim, becoming a modern human being' were inseparable.<sup>56</sup> Yet after the establishment of the Republic, there was a shift in emphasis. Islam was still of great significance in defining nationality. Thus the Karamanhs of central Anatolia were categorized as 'Greeks' and had to leave Turkey after 1923, even though their native language was Turkish, for they were Orthodox Christians.<sup>57</sup> Yet increasingly, Islam came to be viewed by the ruling elites mainly as a force for mobilizing the population and less as a system of beliefs shared by themselves.<sup>58</sup> In the course of this shift, Ottoman failure came to be viewed largely as a consequence of the conservative inclinations of the sultans and their appointees, the members of the Islamic religious establishment.<sup>59</sup>

We will begin our discussion of the rather meagre historiography related to religious issues with academic journals such as *Tarih vesikalan* and *Türkiyat mecmuası*. Here the Ottoman past was documented and discussed, but religious factors were downplayed as much as possible. *Tarih vesikalan* published diaries, diplomatic correspondence of Ottoman ambassadors, and also archival sources relevant to social and economic history, such as lists of administratively imposed prices or documents

In a later edition, published in 1958, the author himself acknowledged that he had been forced to express himself 'diplomatically', due to the atmosphere of the 1930s. My references are to an even later edition: *Türk inkilabına bakışlar* (Ankara, 1988), 3–4, 13–16, 61–63, 125–128.

<sup>59</sup> As an attempt to provide a non-religious origin for a major human phenomenon such as language, the myth of the Sun Language Theory was devised. As this myth is not directly relevant to Ottoman history, it will not concern us here. However, it is worth noting that Şemsettin Günaltay and H. Reşit Tankut once commented that "with the Sun Language Theory, the Turkish language was freed from the Islamic yoke": *Dil ve Tarih Tezleri üzerine gerekli bazı izahlar* (Istanbul, 1938), 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> This is indicated by the title of his book *Türkleşmek*, *islamlaşmak*, *muasırlaşmak* (reprint, Istanbul, 1960).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Michael Llewellyn Smith, Ionian Vision, Greece in Asia Minor 1919-1922 (London, 1998), 27, 336.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> In the 1930s even conservative intellectuals tended to tread cautiously when discussing religion. Thus Peyami Safa in his book *Türk İnkilabına bakışlar*, first published in 1938, spoke of the cultural impact of Islam and Turkish culture, only implicitly favoring the former. According to this writer, both in the Christian West and the Islamic East, religion had always formed the basis of political and military organization. At the end of his book Peyami Safa expresses his unconditional adherence to the reforms decreed by the political leaders of the time, including those in the realm of historiography.

regulating the operation of Anatolian mines.<sup>60</sup> However, documents concerning religion were all but absent. In the *Türkiyat mecmuası* between 1934 and 1939, the religious aspect was represented largely by Abdülbaki Gölpinarlı, former Mevlevi dervish and Fuat Köprülü's student. Gölpinarlı's interests focused on dervishes and the intellectual and artistic milieu in which the latter moved and which they had partially created.<sup>61</sup> To the *Türkiyat mecmuası* he contributed, among other studies, an article on the mystical poetry of the early Ottoman author Aşık Paşa.<sup>62</sup> In addition, the journal published a number of articles highlighting religious tolerance among the Turks of Central Asia and their indifference to Islamic philosophy. These included a study by V. V. Barthold on Central Asian Christianity and a piece on religious doctrines in Seljukid times by Şerafettin [Yaltkaya].<sup>63</sup>

In a review article already discussed in a different context, Mehmet Ali Şevki saw a major disagreement between V. Barthold and Herbert Gibbons concerning the motivations of the Turks in their movement westwards, and definitely sympathized with Barthold.<sup>64</sup> For according to Mehmed Ali Şevki's interpretation of the latter's work, the Russian scholar saw the Turks motivated by a 'natural' urge to conquer. Religion played no role in this movement, which was dictated by material interests; and once a region had been conquered, Muslims and Christians received more or less equal treatment. Gibbons, by contrast, had emphasized a strong connection between religion and ethnic identity in the Turkic world, a view Mehmet Ali Şevki regarded with disfavor. All in all, the contributors to academic journals certainly did not see religion as one of their major interests, even though the history of Islam in the Seljukid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Among the authors writing for this journal, we find well-known names such as Ömer Lütfi Barkan, Aziz Berker, Neşet Çağatay, Halil İnalcık, Enver Ziya Karal, M. Çağatay Uluçay and Faik Reşat Unat.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Abdülbaki Gölpınarlı (1900–1982) was an enormously productive scholar of excentric personality, whose importance is still underestimated. For the period under study, his works include *Melâmîlik ve Melâmîler* (Istanbul, 1931) and *Yunus Enre, hayatu* (Istanbul, 1936), as well as numerous journal articles concerning the 'interface' between religion and literature. For a full biblio-biography, compare the relevant article in the *Türkiye Diyanet Vakfi İslam ansiklopedisi*, vol. 14 (Istanbul, 1996), by Ömer Faruk Akün.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Abdülbaki Gölpınarlı, "Aşık Paşa'nın şiirleri," *Türkiyat Mecmuası* 5 (1936), 87–100.
 <sup>63</sup> V. Barthold, "Orta Asya'da Moğol fütuhatına kadar Hıristiyanlık", *Türkiyat mecmuası* 1 (1925), 47–100; M. Şerefeddin (sic), "Selçukiler devrinde mezahib," *ibid.*, 101–118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Mehmet Ali Şevki, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun kuruluşu".

and Ottoman states was studied from time to time. Anti-religious polemics, though not totally absent, were generally muted. However, even a major historian such as Fuat Köprülü occasionally indulged in a bit of nationalist polemics against religion. When discussing a passage in the seventeenth-century travelogue of Evliya Çelebi, one of the major sources for the social history and geography of this period, Köprülü faults the author for not having recognized that certain Anatolian Muslims, newly converted at the time of Evliya's visit, were in fact ethnic Turks; "that a scholarly traveller such as Evliya Çelebi has not understood that these [people] are really Turks, demonstrates well how religious fanaticism hinders free observation".<sup>65</sup>

Non-academic publications were less reticent in their polemics. The *bycée* textbook *Tarih*, volume III, which, as we have seen, contains a summary treatment of Ottoman history, is full of negative stereotypes concerning the impact of Islam on Ottoman political, social and artistic life. We are told that the Ottoman rulers derived no benefit at all from their adoption of the title 'caliph'; at any rate, Selim I assumed the title when it already had become meaningless. Wherever possible, political problems encountered by the Ottoman sultans are linked to the latters' religious roles. The authors even fantasize that Islamic mysticism (*tasavvuf*) was responsible for what they view as a degradation of Ottoman literature in the eight-

But the most overt anti-religious polemics can be found in the journals published for non-specialist audiences. This is probably linked to the fact that the legitimization of the Ottoman dynasty, which had been deposed less than twenty years previously, had employed religious motifs to a considerable extent.<sup>67</sup> Secularists writing for such journals thus were trying to dislodge the image of the Sultan-Caliph, protector of Islam, from the minds of their readers. In an article

<sup>65</sup> Köprülüzade Mehmed Fuad, "Din tarihimize ait notlar," Hayat, VI, 133, p. 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Tarih, III (Istanbul, 1931), 38 and 78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> In addition to the Ottoman dynasty itself, religious dignitaries were often faulted for their conservatism and supposedly excessive concern for their own material interests. Thus in an article on Selim III's Chief Mufti Mustafa Efendi, himself an adherent of the Sultan's reforms, Neşet Köseoğlu cited the distinguished nineteenth-century historian and Grand Vizier Ahmed Cevdet Pasha, himself originally a religious scholar and high dignitary. At issue was a remark by Ahmed Cevdet concerning the intractability of the members of the religious establishment, once their opinions and material concerns were at stake. Compare Neşet Köseoğlu, "Üçüncü Selim devrinin islahatçısı Şeyhülislam Mustafa," Ün, V, 2, No. 21 (January 1935).

published in the Kemalist party's official journal Ülkü, the caliphate is described as a black bird, probably a crow, which as an evil omen has hovered over the Turks for centuries. Resit Galip [Atabinen] also regards the caliphate as an alien institution. But no less dubious in this author's eyes was the sultanate, which allegedly had arrived in the Ottoman lands as a result of Selim I's victory at Caldiran. As this ruler also brought back the caliphate from his campaign to Egypt, Selim I, in spite of his status as a conquering hero, is made responsible for much that is 'evil' about the Ottoman polity.68

All this belongs to the realm of-rather uninformed-political polemics rather than to historiography proper. The problem was that with such assumptions, Ottoman state and society became completely unintelligible to both authors and readers. A quotation will show how alien the Ottoman system had become to a first-generation Republican: "the Ottoman state is a very strange thing. It is hard to understand how it survived for six hundred years".<sup>69</sup>

In an article published by a provincial association for adult education, the Ottoman system once again is decried, in a now familiar fashion, as being 'corrupt' and decadent ever since the sixteenth century. According to the author, this is due to the impact of a legal system dating from the seventh century, which, in particular, resulted in the degradation of women.<sup>70</sup>

Adherence to the Islamic legal system (seriat) also constituted the major fault which early Republican writers saw in their 'predecessors in spirit', the Young Ottomans. After all, Namık Kemal, in an often quoted remark, had insisted that Ottoman laws were, and should remain, based on the seriat: "why should we base our laws on human actions, necessarily variable, if in the seriat we already possess a foundation which is exempt from corruption?".<sup>71</sup>

To İhsan Sungu, this attitude was highly regrettable, as both Namık Kemal and his fellow constitutionalist Ziya Pasha were otherwise 'progressive'. That these nineteenth-century authors moreover advocated religious education was another 'point' against them. Due to their religious commitments, Namık Kemal's or Ziva Pasha's stand

<sup>68</sup> Reşit Galip [Atabinen], "Türk Tarih inkilabı ve yabancı tezler," Ülkü (October 1933), 164-77.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Kâzım Nami, "Cumhuriyet terbiyesi," *Ülkü* 2 (1938), 421.
 <sup>70</sup> Nazım, "Türk inkilabının anahatları", *Kaynak* 2, 13–15 (1934), 357.
 <sup>71</sup> Here quoted after Sungu, "Tanzimat", 30.

against bureaucratic and sultanic absolutism was judged weak and vacillating.

Adopting a different and less critical approach, Nihal Atsız, when discussing the contemporary poet Mehmet Akif, due to the latter's religious convictions linked this important literary figure and author of the Turkish national anthem to his Young Ottoman predecessors: "Religion has been the major element in the great socio-political system created by the Ottomans, therefore Ottoman nationalists appeared mostly as religious figures".<sup>72</sup>

All this indicates that among publicists of the early Republic, religion was regarded as a major factor making for the decay of the Ottoman polity. Republican leaders espoused secularism, and this belief formed the background to the 'official line' in Turkish history. This situation explains why Ottoman conquests were viewed in a tradition derived from the pre-Islamic Turks of Central Asia. By contrast motivations linked to Islamic traditions of *gaza*, war against the infidels, often were downplayed—even though one of Atatürk's most often used titles was exactly that of *gazi*, 'warrior for the faith'.<sup>73</sup> Yet the Ottomans' possible links with Central Asian Turkic traditions were never investigated with the necessary thoroughness, and serious scholarship on Central Asia remained confined to a very limited number of people. Most historians contented themselves with the simple claim of having effected a historiographical revolution. But only the shadow was conjured up, the substance was missing.

# Discovering the documents: the administrative, social and economic history of the Ottoman Empire

Ottoman history in a scholarly mode so far has been given relatively short shrift; yet especially from the later 1930s onwards, there were new developments in this sector. Two 'branches' of academic historiography first emerged during this period. One of them concerned itself with the preparation of sometimes rather descriptive and pedestrian, or in the case of Ahmed Refik, romantically 'colored' narrative accounts of Ottoman political and administrative history. More

<sup>72</sup> Yeni Adam, 172 (1935), 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> However in the 1959 version of Köprülü, Osmanlı Devletinin kuruluşu, the 'islamization' of the Turkic warriors known as alp into Muslim gazis is discussed in extenso: 84-89.

novel was the concern with economic and social developments, which was emerging in France at that time, and which, simultaneously, Köprülü pioneered in the Turkish context.

But these two branches of historiography, so to say, grew from a common trunk; and this common basis was the need to locate and analyze hitherto unknown primary sources, without which neither traditional narrative, nor the new economic and social history could progress. With some qualifications, we may regard Ismail Hakku Uzunçarşılı and Ahmed Refik as representatives of 'traditional' narrative history. On the other hand, Ömer Lütfi Barkan, who published his first important articles at the very end of the 1930s, along with Köprülü constituted for about a decade, almost the only representative of the 'new style' on the Turkish academic scene. Yet the concern with unearthing, publishing and commenting on archival, and, more rarely, literary sources was common to all these very different historians.

Ismail Hakkı Uzuncarsılı has been much criticized, and not without some justification, for his lack of analysis and limited historical sophistication. Yet his unrivalled knowledge of the Ottoman and pre-Ottoman primary sources has ensured his works a lasting popularity. Especially his series of studies on the Ottoman administration in its different branches even today constitutes a mine of information, consulted by every scholar.74 Uzunçarşılı had studied at the Darülfünun, that is Istanbul University in its pre-1933 form, and then taught in the western Anatolian town of Kütahya for nine years. Still before the Greek occupation of Kütahya in 1921, he had written a book about the history of this town. However, his study was published only in 1932, after the author had joined the Kemalist party and become a member of parliament for Balıkesir.<sup>75</sup> In this book, Uzuncarşılı focused on inscriptions, quite a few of which he documented with good quality photographs. Since some of these priceless historical sources presumably disappeared during the War of Independence, but also as a result of much more recent land speculation,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, Osmanlı Devleti teşkilâtına medhal (Istanbul, 1941); idem, Osmanlı Devleti teşkilâtından kapukulu ocakları, 2 vols. (Ankara, 1943, 1944); idem, Osmanlı Devletinin saray teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1945); idem, Osmanlı Devletinin merkez ve bahriye teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1948); idem, Osmanlı Devletinin ilmiye teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1965).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, *Bizans ve Selçukiylerle Germiyan ve Osman Oğulları zamanında Kütahya şehri* (Istanbul, 1932). The order of the Ministry of Education for the printing of this volume already dates from 1930.

Uzunçarşılı's volume today constitutes a significant primary source. But the author also discusses the mosques, theological schools, and other public buildings to which most inscriptions once were attached. Moreover, he adds information on the biographies of important people linked to the town, as had been customary in Ottoman times as well. More importantly, he also makes use of the registers kept by the local kadis and thus must be viewed as one of the very first historians to recognize the importance of these documents, today very much in the foreground of Ottomanist research. Uzunçarşılı, whose energy seems to have been inexhaustible, also toured Anatolia in search of further inscriptions. A study of the region of Tokat was published even before the volume on Kütahya finally appeared.<sup>76</sup>

Although he became a member of the Turkish Historical Society in 1931, Uzunçarşılı intervened only briefly in the debates of the First Turkish History Congress, where he merely pointed out some obvious factual errors. At the Second Turkish History Congress, he presented a paper focusing on the administration of land and people in the post-Seljuk Anatolian principalities, on which in that very same year he also published a book.<sup>77</sup>

When dealing with the pre-Ottoman history of Anatolia, Uzunçarşılı apparently was engaged in a debate with Fuat Köprülü. In spite of their pertinence in terms of historical accuracy, it is thus also as indicators of scholarly rivalry that we must evaluate his claims. Uzunçarşılı stated that the Anatolian administrative and political systems of the fourteenth and fifteenth centuries had little or no connection with those of the Byzantines. Rather, in Uzunçarşılı's perspective, the models for Anatolian political organization should be sought among the Seljukids and Ilkhanids, where, the author believed, the means of enforcing justice had been more highly developed. Here the author took up a motif which he had introduced back in 1929–30, contributing a long article to the *Türk tarihinin anahatları*. In this piece, Uzunçarşılı had faulted Köprülü for having overemphasized the impact of the Byzantine state system on Ottoman administrative development.<sup>78</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, Anadolu Türk tarihi vesikalarından Tokad, Niksar, Zile, Turhal, Pazar, Amasya, vilayet, kaza ve nahiye merkezlerinde kitabeler (Istanbul, 1345/1927).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Ismail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, Anadolu Beylikleri ve Akkoyunlu, Karakoyunlu devletleri (Ankara, 1937).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Uzunçarşılıoğlu İsmail Hakkı, "Kuruluşundan onbeşinci asrın ilk yarısına kadar Osmanlı İmparatorluğu teşkilatı", in *Türk tarihinin anahatları*, seri II, no. 3, 4–5.

The latter responded by an article which has remained famous to the present day, in which he argued that Byzantine institutions had had little direct impact upon the Ottomans. But an indirect impact they surely did possess. For it was in the early middle ages that Byzantine institutions had impressed the Umayyads and thus had been copied in the early Islamic empires. In Köprülü's view, it was from this source, and not from Byzantium directly, that the Ottomans had absorbed some Byzantine traditions.<sup>79</sup> Once again Köprülü's argumentation was remarkable for his broadness of view.

In most contexts, Uzunçarşılı's concerns were those of the professional historian, as he emphasized factual accuracy and the critical use of sources. Thus Uzunçarşılı pointed out errors in the chronology of certain western authors, but also waspishly remarked that Yusuf Akçura had reproduced certain errors of Abdürrahman Şeref, the last Ottoman court historian. Nor is this concern with professionalism merely the impression of readers who look back at Uzunçarşılı's work from the perspective of the year 2000. In an article published in 1939, this historian himself wrote that in the preparatory meetings in which the 'Outlines' first were planned, he had warned against assuming that such a book could be written in a very short time.<sup>80</sup> But his colleagues did not listen to him, and as we have seen, the 'Outlines' were not a success.

Ahmed Refik's contribution to the 'Outlines' was published posthumously, as the author already had died in 1937. His article dealt with the 'levy of boys', the drafting and Islamization of young Christian peasants to serve in the Janissary corps, or, if they showed great promise, to be educated in the palace school for pages. Following the extreme nationalist temper of the times, Ahmed Refik tried to show that these boys were of Turkish origin, a propagandistic claim which, at the very most, makes sense only in a small minority of cases. But it would be unfair to judge Ahmed Refik by this piece alone. In the long run, what has remained of his work are mainly the numerous sixteenth and seventeenth-century sultanic rescripts which he published in the course of several decades of intense activity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, "On dört ve on beşinci asırlarda Anadolu Beyliklerinde toprak ve halk idaresi", in *İkinci Türk Tarih Kongresi, Kongreye sunulan çalışmalar* (Ankara, 1943), 499–506. Köprülü's study originally had appeared as an article in 1934: *Bizans* müesseselerini Osmanlı müesseselerine tesiri (repr. as a separate volume İstanbul, 1981).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, "Türk tarihi yazılırken", Belleten 3 (1939), 349.

He was the first scholar to make copious use of the 'Registers of Important Affairs' and to point out their importance to both Ottomanists and the general reader. Most historians trained between the 1940s and the 1990s have encountered his collection of rescripts on the urban affairs of Istanbul at an early stage of their education. Only during the last decades new source publications have begun to replace this series.<sup>81</sup>

Fuat Köprülü and his work have occupied us in several different contexts already. Yet now that we are concerned with the emergence of historical professionalism, Köprülü's critical and analytic approach at the Second Turkish History Congress once again needs to be stressed. During those years, Köprülü was concerned with the emergence of legal institutions during the pre- and proto-Ottoman period. Unlike what we have observed in other instances, Köprülü knew well that a knowledge of the application of Islamic religious law was by no means sufficient to understand Ottoman institutional history. Moreover, Köprülü showed that whoever wished to understand Ottoman legal institutions would have to take the major characteristics of Ottoman society as a totality into account. In Köprülü's perspective, Ottoman society formed but one instance of a type which had occurred more than once in human history. Legal sociology and the ethnology of law in general thus had a contribution to make to Ottoman legal history.82

Ömer Lütfi Barkan, who also participated in this congress, began his career with a strong interest in legal history as well. He was probably more conscious than anyone else among his contemporaries of the importance of peasants for the Ottoman system. As a result, he insisted that a clear understanding of the taxes and labor services which the Ottoman elite extracted from 'its' peasantry, constituted the basis for any analysis of the Ottoman system of state and society.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Ahmed Refik's edition of rescripts on Istanbul were reissued in the late 1980s: Onuncu asr-1 hicrî'de İstanbul hayatı (1495–1591), Onbirinci asr-1 hicrî'de İstanbul hayatı (1592–1688), Onikinci asr-1 hicrî'de İstanbul hayatı (1689–1785), Onüçüncü asr-1 hicrî'de İstanbul hayatı (1786–1882) (all of them Istanbul, 1988).

As recent publications of entire 'Registers of Important Affairs', compare İsmet Binark et alii (eds.) 3 Numaralı Mühimme Defteri (966–968/1558–1560), 2 vols. (Ankara, 1993); idem, 5 Numaralı Mühimme Defteri (973/1565–66) (Ankara, 1994); idem, 6 Numaralı Mühimme Defteri 972/1564–65, 3 vols. (Ankara, 1995). The series is being continued.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> M. Fuat Köprülü, "Ortazaman Türk hukuki müesseseleri", in *Ikinci Türk Tarih Kongresi, İstanbul 20–25 Eylül 1937, Kongrenin çalışmaları, kongreye sunulan tebliğler* (Istanbul, 1943), 399–400.

Barkan strongly identified with 'the state' as an abstract entity; this included both the Ottoman version, into which he had been born, and the Turkish Republic, of which he was a citizen. By contrast, he was deeply distrustful of all 'intermediaries' who placed themselves between 'state' and 'peasant', and obviously profited from their mediating roles. Barkan's mistrust of all intermediaries between state and peasant also included the pre-Ottoman Turkish aristocracies of Anatolia, who as Muslims with a local power base could not immediately be dislodged once the Ottomans had taken over the regions in which these local lords were established. In an early and often cited article. Barkan was able to show that post-Seljuk local Anatolian elites were rewarded for their submission to the Ottomans with a share of peasant taxes known as *malikâne*.<sup>83</sup> But these rights to tax collection, as private property, were inherited according to Islamic religious law. Thus they were split up into numerous shares and lost all importance within a generation or two. At least this was the way things developed if the owners did not take the precaution of transforming their shares in peasant taxes into pious foundations. By contrast, Barkan regarded the holders of tax assignments (timar) as officials in the service of the state. These men made up the cavalry army which assumed a pivotal role in the earlier Ottoman conquests. Timar-holders could be moved at will from one part of the Empire to another and thus formed part of the state apparatus itself, rather than acting as in some way aristocratic 'intermediaries'. As Barkan summarized in his communication submitted to the Second Turkish History Congress:

We shall try in this essay to emphasize how the laws and organization of the Empire opposed landed and hereditary aristocracies. We shall also try to determine the effects of this struggle on the agrarian question, and as a result, establish the different phases of the transition from the *malikâne* system to [that based on the employment of] *timarli sipahis*... The statistical registers, as set down at the beginning of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> This kind of *malikâne* must not be confused with the lifetime tax farm, for which the same term was used. However, the *malikânes* of the post-conquest period largely had become obsolete when life-time tax farms were introduced in 1695. See Mehmet Genç, "Osmanlı maliyesinde malikâne sistemi," in *Türkiye iktisat tarihi semineri. Metinler—tartışmalar*, ed. by Osman Okyar and Unal Nabantoğlu (Ankara, 1975), 231–96.

Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "Türk-İslam toprak hukuku tatbikatının Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda aldığı şekiller: Malikâne-divani sistemi," *Türk hukuk ve iktisat tarihi mecmuası* 2 (1939), 119–84.

sixteenth century, will show us the geographical distribution and relative proportions of the different types of landholding. The statistical tables which we have derived from these registers will help us gain a clear idea of this issue, based on definite, quantitative data.<sup>84</sup>

Thus, one or two Ottomanist historians had expressed their commitment to the search for novel sources and to more sophisticated methodologies at the very Turkish History Congress, which ironically had been heralded as a celebration of the victory of the 'official history thesis'. Quite soon, professional historians also directed their attention to the history textbooks; but on the whole, the latter turned out to be quite resistant to scholarly criticism.<sup>85</sup> In the following years, the study of Ottoman history in a professional mode was to gain new adherents; thus in 1942 Halil İnalcık published his doctoral thesis. From the 1970s onwards, he was to become the dominant figure of Ottoman history.<sup>86</sup> With the opening of the Prime Minister's and Topkapi archives, and even later, with the growing accessibility of the kadi registers, a more careful and critical treatment of Ottoman history emerged, even though the process was a slow and painful one.

#### Concluding remarks

As we have seen, Ottoman history did not fit well into the 'official history thesis' of the Kemalist era. There were two major reasons for this: first, it was impossible to make sense of Ottoman state and society without emphasizing the role of religion. This, however, was exactly what the secular nationalists who had founded the Republic of Turkey were unwilling to do. At the very most, they were pre-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda kuruluş devrinin toprak meseleleri", in *İkinci Türk Tarih Kongresi, İstanbul 20–25 Eylül 1937. Kongrenin çalışmaları, kongreye sunulan tebliğler* (İstanbul, 1943), 1003 and 1007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> At the second Congress of Education *İkinci Maarif Şurası* (Ankara, 1943), 241–263, Ömer Lütfi Barkan freely expressed his criticisms; others were soon to follow. A long-lasting debate ensued between Akdes Nimet Kurat and Enver Ziya Karal concerning the deficiencies of the textbooks, see Ersanlı, *İktidar ve tarih*, 194, note 51. Among other points, Kurat criticized that some Asian countries such as Iran had not been treated extensively enough, and the same thing applied to major tendencies in European thought, such as the Renaissance, the Reformation, and the intellectual currents of the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. Furthermore, the numerous mistakes in the textbooks made it difficult for the students to develop confidence in their knowledge, and thereby impeded the formation of confident personalities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Halil İnalcık, Tanzimat ve Bulgar meselesi (reprint Istanbul, 1992).

pared to employ religion in order to explain certain features of Ottoman social or political organization.

As the second reason why the first generation of Republican powerholders felt uncomfortable with their own background, we may identify the ethnic heterogeneity of the—but recently defunct— Ottoman state apparatus and society. Early Republican ideologues were as obsessed with 'national purity' as were most other representatives of ethnic secular nationalism. Given these conditions, two contradictory reactions to the Ottoman past were possible, and both were in fact attempted. As one possibility, the Turkic or at least Turkish origins of the Ottomans could be stressed to the exclusion of anything else, Köprülü's disquisitions on the Kayı origins of the Ottoman dynasty forming a case in point. In the writings of less scholarly authors, we might even find the more extreme claim that the Ottomans' successes as conquerors were to be attributed uniquely to the Turkic traditions they had inherited.

As an alternative, the Ottomans were defined as an alien group, which, being 'un-Turkish', had no place in the history of the 'new' national state that was the Republic. In this context it was common enough to evoke the faults of the ruling elite, cosmopolitan in its makeup, which by its defects and 'corruption' had caused the 'decline' of the Ottoman state. Of course, none of these claims was amenable to proof; and ironically enough, it was the later centuries of the Empire, with their more abundant documentation, which offered the greatest opportunities to Ottomanist historians.<sup>87</sup>

Things were made even more troublesome by the fact that the Turkic peoples of Central Asia, whom the Turkish nationalists claimed as their 'ancestors', were no more homogeneous than the Ottomans had been. It was common enough for nomad groupings to change their affiliation to a more encompassing entity, 'tribe' or 'state' according to the circumstances. This happened whenever a leader was victorious in battle, for then his 'tribe' came to absorb many newcomers, while the reverse often occurred in case of military defeat. Such changes of allegiance even might result in the members of a weaker group changing their religion and, in the long run, sometimes their language as well. In consequence, to make the ancient Turks of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> This does not however mean that these opportunities were always taken: apart from a number of articles written during his early years as a legal historian, Ömer Lütfi Barkan concentrated on the pre-1650 period.

Central Asia usable 'ancestors' for modern Turks, it was necessary to endow them with a homogeneous identity they never in fact had possessed. Thus, for instance, the Mongol connections of certain Turkic tribes had to be downplayed as much as possible.

Yet the long history of the Turkic peoples, of which the Ottoman Empire constituted merely an episode, was a legitimizing feature which representatives of the Kemalist 'party line', with their strong emphasis on ethnic nationalism, were unwilling to give up. Accordingly, archeology and physical anthropology were pressed into service. But here the difficulty was that the Turkish government could sponsor excavations only on its own territory, and certainly not in Soviet Central Asia. Given this lack of solid information on the different Turkic peoples, much of the writing on Central Asian topics produced in the 1930s was of doubtful scholarly value. It therefore comes as no surprise that real experts on Central Asia, particularly Zeki Velidi Togan, were highly critical of the superficial and unscholarly use of inadequate sources which characterized so much writing on Turkic history during that period.

On the other hand, Ottoman history remained close to the minds, if not the hearts, of Republican historians. Figures such as Fuat Köprülü and İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı were able to establish themselves as influential personages, whose prestige was mainly scholarly, but to a certain extent, political as well. Moreover, modern methods of writing history, in so far as they found adherents in the 1930s in Turkey at all, found them among Ottomanist historians and nowhere else: Fuat Köprülü and Ömer Lütfi Barkan come to mind most readily. Thus, whether its representatives liked it or not, whatever scholarly historiography existed in Turkey during the 1930s that was also capable of making an international impact was basically concerned with the Ottoman world—theories of 'fatal decline' notwithstanding.

#### CHAPTER FOUR

# NON-MUSLIM MINORITIES IN THE HISTORIOGRAPHY OF REPUBLICAN TURKEY: THE GREEK CASE

#### HERCULES MILLAS

Among the different ethnic groups resident in the Ottoman Empire, the Turks were one of the last to develop a 'national consciousness'. Yet with the breakaway of more and more provinces in the last decades of the Ottoman Empire, an emerging nationalist intelligentsia developed a project of asserting the Turkish presence within what was still a multi-ethnic empire.<sup>1</sup> After 1908, measures were taken to promote the use of Turkish even in the local administration of areas inhabited by non-Turks. This gave rise to some dissatisfaction, particularly among the Albanians, and non-Muslims resident in the Empire frequently reacted by refusing to learn Turkish at all.<sup>2</sup> On the economic level, representatives of the Committee for Union and Progress also adumbrated projects to create a Turkish bourgeoisie.<sup>3</sup>

All these plans really came to fruition after the Ottoman defeat in World War I, when the Empire finally collapsed. After a major war, in which Greece and the Turkish nationalist forces centered in Ankara were the principal opponents, the Republic of Turkey was established in 1923. During the following years, the formative stage of the Republic, establishing a unitary national state on the territories still in Ottoman hands at the time of the Mudros armistice (1918) came to be the avowed aim of the new state's government. Quite a few of the nation-building projects which originally had been developed during the last years of the Empire were taken up once

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Taha Parla, The Social and Political Thought of Ziya Gökalp 1876-1924 (Leiden, 1985), 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> A. L. Macfie, *The End of the Ottoman Empire* (Harlow/Essex, 1998), 61. <sup>3</sup> Gündüz Ökçün, "1909–1930 yılları arasında anonim şirket olarak kurulan bankalar" in *Türkiye iktisat tarihi Semineri, Metinler—tartışmalar*, ed. by Osman Okyar and Ünal Nalbantoğlu (Ankara, 1975), 409-84. For the larger context, see Çağlar Keyder, State and Class in Turkey. A Study in Capitalist Development (London, New York, 1987), 60 ff.

again at this time, including a reform of the alphabet and the written language.<sup>4</sup>

All manner of nation-building projects were facilitated by the exchange of populations decided in Lausanne (1923), by which, with certain exceptions, the Greek—Orthodox population of Turkey and the Muslim population of Greece were forced to leave their respective homelands. These population movements further reinforced the 'national' character of the new Turkish state. After 1923, only the Greeks of the former Ottoman capital were allowed to remain in Turkey.<sup>5</sup> As for the Armenians, many had been victims of fighting and state repression during World War I; those who survived generally emigrated after the war.<sup>6</sup>

In the Republic of Turkey, the non-Muslim presence largely was limited to Istanbul. Salonica with its sizeable Jewish and Christian populations had been lost to the Empire already in 1912 and thus remained outside the borders of the Republic. The former Ottoman capital constituted a possible place of emigration for those Jews who did not wish to become Greek subjects. In addition, the Armenians resident in Istanbul largely had escaped deportation. Moreover, while the Catholic Assyro-Chaldean and the Orthodox Assyrian communities were originally resident in eastern Anatolia, many of their members migrated to Istanbul in the course of time.<sup>7</sup> In consequence, during the 1920s and 1930s, Pera/Beyoğlu retained some of its cosmopolitan atmosphere.

Yet the capital levy of 1942–1943, known as the Varlık Vergisi (Tax on Wealth), caused great losses to many non-Muslim businessmen, and this fact contributed to the 'Turkification' of Istanbul's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>+</sup> For the reforms of the Kemalists and their antecedents under the Committee of Union and Progress, see Erik Jan Zürcher, *Turkey, A Modern History* (London, 1994), 181 and elsewhere.

 $<sup>^5</sup>$  The same thing applied to Greece, where only the Muslims of western Thrace were permitted to remain.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> According to the Lausanne treaty of 1923, the existence of the non-Muslim minorities inhabiting Turkey at that time was acknowledged. The Turkish government accepted the obligation to protect all its citizens regardless of creed, but no special rights or foreign interference were recognized in the case of Greeks, Armenians and Jews. See Zürcher, *Turkey*, 170.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Today, the Suryanis have largely disappeared from Turkey. See H. Poulton, Top Hat, Gray Wolf and Crescent. Turkish Nationalism and the Turkish Republic (London, 1997), 114–29 and 272–84. On the Greek community compare Alexis Alexandris, The Greek Minority of Istanbul and Greek-Turkish Relations 1918–1976 (Athens, 1983).

business life.<sup>8</sup> Moreover, in 1965 a series of measures against Greeks who lived in Turkey without possessing Turkish passports obliged a large number of Greek families to leave the country. This included numerous citizens of Turkey married or otherwise related to the expellees. As a result, after the mid-1960s the number of Greek speakers in Istanbul dwindled to almost nil.<sup>9</sup>

'Turkification' also meant that the overwhelming majority of the inhabitants of the new national state were Muslims. Even though the constitution and the laws of the Republic do not permit discrimination against any citizen on the basis of his/her religion, the belief that Islam is a prerequisite of 'Turkishness' was and is widespread. This applied even in the late 1950s, when Istanbul still housed a compact group of Greek speakers. Moreover, with the virtual disappearance of Christians and Jews, this identification of 'being Turkish' and 'being Muslim' became even more convincing on an empirical level. Forty years ago, Bernard Lewis put this situation in a nutshell when he wrote that "a non-Muslim in Turkey may be called a Turkish citizen, but never a Turk".<sup>10</sup>

#### Nation-building, historiography and non-Muslims

Historiography had a significant role to play in the Turkish nationbuilding project, as was true in almost every national state forged during the nineteenth and twentieth centuries. Turkish historiography of the republican period recognized a special link to the Ottoman past. Thus, the Turkish-speaking Muslims of the defunct polity were cast as the 'imagined community', which after the establishment of the Republic continued to live on as the 'Turkish nation'.<sup>11</sup>

Furthermore, historians who supported the early Republic were placed in the uncomfortable position of having to explain why the new state had limited the role of Islam in public life by defining itself as

munities. Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism (London, New York, 1983).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> For an eyewitness report by a finance director involved in this affair, see Faik Ökte, *The Tragedy of the Turkish Capital Tax*, transl. by Geoffrey Cox (London, 1987). On the capital levy as a means of eliminating minority businesses, see p. XII; compare also Rudvan Akar, *Varluk Vergisi. Tek parti rejiminde azınlık karşatı politika örneği* (Istanbul, 1992).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Hülya Demir and Rıdvan Akar, İstanbul'un son sürgünleri (Istanbul, 1994).
 <sup>10</sup> Bernard Lewis, The Emergence of Modern Turkey (Oxford, London, 1961), 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The term 'imagined communities' is owed to Benedict Anderson, Imagined Com-

'secular'. After all, for the mass of the citizenry, Islam continued to determine the parameters of their world. In addition, the new régime needed to alleviate the odium of having deposed not merely an individual sultan-caliph—that had happened many times previously—but the dynasty as a whole. After all, for over five hundred years, the loyalties of Ottoman subjects had focused on the house of Osman.<sup>12</sup> This meant that historians had to confront the recent past, including the end of the sultanate and the establishment of the Republic. They could not possibly avoid such a discussion as a methodologically unwholesome mixture of 'scientific' history and 'politicized' current affairs.

Now in the 1930s and even 1940s, the very recent past did hold a major war between Greece and Turkey. The Turkish national state had been forged in the course of this extremely bitter and destructive sequence of campaigns. In consequence, the events of the period between 1919 and 1923 were crucial in defining the identity not only of the new state itself, but also the identities of many individual people inhabiting this polity. As a result, the relationship between 'the' Greeks, on the one hand, and the Ottoman (and later Turkish republican) state, on the other, was drawn into the vortex of nationalist polemics. The *millets* of the Ottoman Empire, as well as the non-Muslims of republican times, were and often still are viewed as 'parts' of some foreign nation.13 That Ottoman millets were defined on the basis of religion and not of ethnicity was conveniently forgotten. Similarly, the fact that the Greeks under discussion might be subjects of Greece, the Ottoman Empire or later the Republic of Turkey, and that these different 'passports' might condition their attitudes, was not given due consideration by many such polemicists. However, even in these writings, there did appear some gradations of 'foreignness'. For instance, the situation of the Jews was somewhat special;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> As the work by Johann Strauss in the present volume shows, in the seventeenth century, this also applied to many provincial Greeks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> By the term *millet* we mean the officially recognized organizations of the different non-Muslim religious groups, which mediated the relations of their members with the Ottoman state. To what extent these organizations formed part of the 'classical' Ottoman state system, and to what extent they were a nineteenthcentury innovation, still is a contentious matter among Ottomanists. For some pertinent studies see Bernard Lewis and Benjamin Braude eds., *Christians and Jews in the Ottoman Empire*, 2 vols. (New York, London, 1982).

In the present paper, we will use the term *millet* when dealing with the non-Muslim groups of the Ottoman period. The term 'minority' will be reserved for the republican years.

even though Jewish immigration into Palestine had constituted a bone of contention in the late Ottoman period, the loss of Syria in 1917 made this a non-issue as far as the Republic of Turkey was concerned.

With no possible or actual territorial conflict involved in the Jewish case, Turkish nationalist authors generally are inclined to reserve most of their polemics for Greeks and Armenians. This development also is linked to the fiercely contentious Greek and Armenian national historiographies, which have no parallel among Jewish historians in Israel or elsewhere.<sup>14</sup> Quite a few Greek and Armenian authors base their entire view of history on the notion that 'their' community in the course of its existence has been confronted with a 'national enemy'. This enemy is identified first with a 'Turkish' Ottoman Empire and later with its 'continuation', the Republic of Turkey. Greek historians, for instance, often will depict the Ottoman history of this or that province of modern Greece as a constant retrogression of trade and crafts to 'primitive' levels.<sup>15</sup> Therefore, the very few 'bright spots' in an otherwise bleak picture will be those activities which Greeks were able to establish or maintain without major involvement on the part of the Ottoman state. As examples, one might mention the maritime trade of eighteenth-century Hydra and Psara, or the relatively autonomous community organization set up especially on the Greek islands.<sup>16</sup>

On a different level, the accusatory stance typical of these historiographies has impelled the Turkish side to devise a propagandistic counteroffensive. Thus in his recent book *Minorities and the Destruction* of the Ottoman Empire, Salahi Sonyel does not deal with Serbs, Bulgarians, Rumanians or Christian Arabs. Yet it is undeniable that all these groups, alone or, in the Arab case, together with their Muslim neighbors, at one time or another broke away from the Ottoman Empire.<sup>17</sup> One might assume that Sonyel selected the Greeks and Armenians because they waged war against the Turkish nationalist forces in 1919–1923. Moreover, political rivalries and, due to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> On the Jews of the Ottoman Empire, compare Stanford J. Shaw, *The Jews of the Ottoman Empire and the Turkish Republic* (London, 1991).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Molly Greene, A Shared World, Christians and Muslims in the Early Modern Mediterranean (Princeton, 2000), 153–54, 167.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> On this debate compare Éleni Gara, "In Search of Communities in Seventeenth-century Ottoman Sources: the Case of the Kara Ferye District", *Turcica* 30 (1998), 135–162.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Salahi Sonyel, Minorities and the Destruction of the Ottoman Empire (Ankara, 1993).

Cyprus conflict, even military confrontation occasionally occurred in the post-1923 period as well. Presumably Sonyel has included the Jews, normally of less importance in the context of Turkish nationalist polemics, because the post-World War II Arab-Israeli conflict had conferred a retrospective importance on the political aims of Ottoman Jewry.<sup>18</sup>

#### Defining the aims of our study

To keep the present paper within manageable limits, I have selected only one case, namely the Greeks, from among the Ottoman millets and republican minorities. Since the Greek minority, or *millet* as the case may be, typically is accorded more space than other non-Muslim ethnic and/or religious groups in Turkish historiography, this seems a rational choice. The following factors could account for the special attention Turkish authors pay to the Greeks: To begin with, in the Ottoman realm certain members of the Rum milleti were permitted access to positions of power. Not only the official translators of the Sultan's council, the tercumans or dragomans, but also the hospodars of Wallachia and Moldavia occupied places in the state hierarchy which were not normally accessible to other non-Muslims. Secondly, apart from the Serbs, the Greeks were the first ethnic group to mutate into a nation and stage an uprising with the aim of setting up a sovereign state (1821). Although the revolt was defeated, the Greeks, with the help of European states, ultimately were able to secede from the Ottoman Empire. Turkish historians therefore have tended to regard the Greeks as responsible for starting the ethnic turmoil in the Balkans, which within less than a century resulted in the breakup of the Ottoman Empire. As a third point, the Greek state formed in 1830 repeatedly extended its frontiers by waging war against the Ottoman Empire (1881, 1908, 1912-1913). In addition, there were numerous attacks by irredentist bands on Ottoman territory which occurred frequently throughout the nineteenth century, even in times of peace.<sup>19</sup> In the perspective of Turkish scholars, these

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Yet this explanation does not account for the fact that the Bulgarians are omitted from Sonyel's account. After all, Bulgarian activity in Macedonia, to say nothing of the early twentieth-century Balkan wars and the post-World War II mistreatment of the Turkish minority in Bulgaria, combine to make for rather a conflictual history.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> John S. Koliopoulos, Brigands with a Cause. Brigandage and Irredentism in Modern Greece, 1821–1912 (Oxford, 1987).

attacks appear as directed against 'Turkish lands', to cite a frequently used phrase. A fourth reason for viewing the Greeks with special, suspicious attention is doubtless the memory of the bitter war years (1919-1923) which we already have referred to. A fifth point is linked to the fact that Greece and Turkey even today have not resolved their political differences, which include a dispute related to sovereign rights in the Aegean shelf and, more acutely, the Cyprus affair. Last but not least, to pass from the realm of events remembered to that of more explicit ideology, certain Turkish scholars passionately negate the view, espoused with equal passion by Greek national historiography, that the Greeks as the former inhabitants of much of Anatolia constitute the autochthonous inhabitants of the region. For within the nationalist paradigm, such 'anteriority' somehow conveys special 'rights'. All these considerations have colored much of what is being written on Greeks and Greek history in the Republic of Turkey.

The sources for my study consist of primary and secondary school textbooks, in addition to historical accounts directed at the nonspecialist reader which, for the sake of brevity, sometimes will be referred to as 'popular' literature. Furthermore, I will focus on academic works of history in which Greeks occur, often merely as one issue among others. According to the styles of argument and writing which, in my perspective, characterize these different publications, I have grouped them into four categories, one of which has been further divided into three sub-categories. First there are the textbooks written for the purpose of imparting an account of Ottoman and Turkish history to schoolchildren. In recent years, various competing versions have come into existence. Yet given the fact that these textbooks, mostly on history and civics must be accepted by the Ministry of Education, I assume that they reflect the official view of the government under which they were admitted for use in schools.<sup>20</sup> Secondly, there are books written for the general reader with little historical background beyond what he/she may remember of his/her school textbooks, and maybe from movies and comics dealing with more or less historical topics. As these books are produced for sale, they reflect what their authors assume to be the predilections of the 'ordinary' literate man/woman.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> For a list of the textbooks examined see Herkül Millas, "Türk ders kitaplarında 'Yunanlılar': Bütünleştirici bir yaklaşım", in *Tarih eğitim ve tarihte "öteki Sorunu*" (Istanbul, 1998), 262-63.

In the third category, I place those studies which I would view as reflecting a 'traditional' academic outlook. Given the very small number of Turkish academics with a knowledge of Greek, the books in this category usually are written on the basis of Turkish sources, with or without an interlacing of source texts in English and French. According to the style of argument involved, I distinguish between three sub-categories, which I call 'confrontationist', 'moderate' and 'liberal'. As we will see, these categories, based on the style of debate, have very little connection to the place which the relevant author may occupy in the political spectrum. Authors in the first sub-category tend to not only emphasize the conflicts between 'Greeks' and 'Turks' to the exclusion of anything else, they also will assume some kind of 'hereditary enmity' of the type we have already encountered among Greek nationalist historians. As to the 'moderates', they also will side with the Ottoman or republican Turkish state through thick and thin, but they normally have a broader worldview than their 'confrontationist' colleagues, and are less inclined to see the world in terms of 'black and white'. Thus their arguments will normally be more finely crafted and less emotional. To an even greater extent this applies to the 'liberals', whose inclination to 'defend the state' is less marked as well and who in addition pay greater attention to historical change. Last but not least, there is a category which I have named 'critical'. Again these people may profoundly disagree among themselves on many questions of political import, but many of these historians and social scientists do share the assumption that nations are not eternal, that they have come into being, often in the fairly recent past, and that having emerged, presumably they also can disappear. Moreover, these people also will assume that encouraging hatreds of people of differing religions, nationalities or ethnicities is profoundly dangerous politically, for such feelings easily can be mobilized by would-be dictators, as the example of Nazi Germany, among others, has clearly demonstrated.<sup>21</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ian Kershaw, The 'Hitler Myth': Image and Reality in the Third Reich (Oxford, 1987), 229-40.

'Tit for tat': refuting Greek claims in Turkish textbooks

In the Turkish context, the teaching of history recently has been subjected to a considerable amount of criticism. Thus Salih Özbaran, who practices history apart from reflecting on the methodology of teaching this discipline, has asked himself:

Is history a means of inciting to bitter rivalries, by foregrounding Reagan's wish that the XXI. century should be an American century, or, as Turkish nationalists rather would have it, the 'century of the Turks'? [Is history] a means of producing enemies where none existed before, of using the tensions inherent in racism and religious fanaticism in order to prepare for future wars?<sup>22</sup>

A critical view of the role of history teaching, of course, involves criticism of the existing textbooks. Or maybe it would be better to say that once the principle was accepted that more than one set of history textbooks might be available for school directors, teachers and possibly even parents to chose from, the criticism of history textbooks, which long had remained private, became part of public discussion. In another work, originally published as a separate essay, Özbaran pointed out the weaknesses of history teaching which ensured that children and young people, mildly speaking, generally disliked history classes.<sup>23</sup> Two congresses totally dedicated to the teaching of history and the role of schoolbooks followed. In both instances, the proceedings were published soon after. In these two volumes, history teachers on the secondary level as well as academics expressed their frustration with the current teaching of history.<sup>24</sup> In addition, the social scientist and regional planner İlhan Tekeli published an empirical study, in which the historical consciousness of European and Turkish students was investigated in a comparative perspective.<sup>25</sup> At a congress dedicated to the image of 'the other' in Turkish schoolbooks, and in a separate volume as well, the present author, moreover, has tackled the thorny question of how the non-Muslim

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Salih Özbaran, Tarih, tarihçi ve toplum (Istanbul, 1996), 9.
 <sup>23</sup> Salih Özbaran, "Öğrenci Değerlendirmesiyle tarih öğretimi," in idem, Tarih ve öğretimi (İstanbul, 1992), 205-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Salih Özbaran (ed.), Tarih öğretimi ve ders kitapları. Buca Sempozyumu 29 Eylül-1 Ekim 1994 (Istanbul, 1995); Editor anonymous, tarih eğitimi ve tarihte "öteki" sorunu. 2. Uluslararası Tarih Kongresi, 8–10 Haziran 1995, İstanbul (İstanbul, 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> İlhan Tekeli, Tarih bilinci ve gençlik (Istanbul, 1998).

inhabitants of the Ottoman Empire and the Republic of Turkey have fared in modern Turkish schoolbooks.<sup>26</sup>

Among the criticisms directed at these textbooks, accusations of 'conservative nationalism' are quite widespread. Throughout, the textbook accounts given of Greeks and Greek affairs reflect the tense relations between Greece and Turkey. Often the claims concerning the Greeks which are made in Turkish schoolbooks seem to have been conceived as responses to the claims which originate, or are thought by the textbook authors to have originated, in Greek nationalist historiography. This implicit attempt at refutation is one possible reason why children or juveniles, normally unfamiliar with the preceding polemics, often find their textbooks quite simply difficult to believe. Thus as we have seen, there exist Greek claims to historical priority on Anatolian soil and therefore to a 'right' to these lands. In Turkish schoolbooks, this claim will be countered by a variety of argumentative devices. At least until 1993, many textbook authors still liked to state that all creators of the great civilizations of antiquity were of Turkish stock.<sup>27</sup> Or the Achaeans, Dorians and Ionians were all subsumed under a single catchall phrase, namely the 'Ionians'. The latter, as the creators of the western Anatolian towns and pre-Socratic philosophy, were positively evaluated by Turkish textbook authors. But supposedly these people had nothing in common with the Greeks. As one primary school textbook put it:

the name 'Ionians' belonged to the grandfathers of the native people who lived for a long time on the western coast of Anatolia. This name had no connection whatsoever with the 'Greek' tribes.<sup>28</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Herkül Millas, Yunan ulusunun doğuşu (Istanbul, 1994) and idem, "Türk ders kitaplarında 'Yunanlılar'".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> The new textbooks published after 1993 no longer contain many of the negative stereotypes previously attributed to the Greeks. On these improvements compare Millas, "Türk Ders Kitaplarında 'Yunanlılar'" and *idem, Türk-Yunan ilişkilerine bir önsöz* (Istanbul, 1995).

Since however there seems to be no silver lining without a cloud, these new textbooks all but exclude the ancient civilizations of Anatolia: Recep Yıldırım, "Tarih ders kitaplarında Anadolu uygarlıkları", in Özbaran ed., *Tarih öğretimi ve ders kitapları*, 161–66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Ferruh Sanır, Tarık Asal, Niyazi Akşit, *İlkokul Sosyal Bilgiler*—4, p. 192 (Istanbul, 1986). For details see Millas, "Türk Ders Kitaplarında 'Yunanlılar'". Amusingly enough, from an etymological point of view the word 'Yunan', an ancient term which in modern Turkish denotes the Greek citizens of Greece, is actually derived from the term 'Ionian' (Ottoman subjects and citizens of the Republic of Turkey with a Greek ethnic affiliation are known as 'Rum').

Ignoring 'uncomfortable' periods also forms a common response; thus, for example, Turkish schoolbooks reserve at most a few sentences for the entire Byzantine period. Yet the latter lasted for almost a thousand years and at the time of its apogee, the Byzantine Empire controlled most of the territories forming the present-day Turkish Republic. Nor does the student receive much of an introduction to the major buildings of the Byzantine period, such as Aya Sofya, Aya Irini or the city walls of Istanbul, to say nothing of provincial structures such as the churches of St John in Selçuk or St Nicholas in Kale (Demre) near Finike.

When history textbooks 'reach' the nineteenth century, we witness a more obvious attempt to counter the claims of Greek national historiography. Here the Greek interpretation states that the uprising of 1821 and the events which followed it down to the foundation of an independent state in 1830 constituted an authentic revolution and a war of national liberation. In the Turkish schoolbooks I have analyzed, this subject is approached in an oblique fashion. As we have seen, the Greeks are passed over in silence throughout almost the entire account of Ottoman history, only surfacing in 1821, when they were in armed confrontation with the Ottoman government. However, there is no attempt to explain the conditions which had led up to the events of 1821. According to the textbook authors, the Greeks of the Ottoman Empire, a 'happy millet', had no reason whatsoever for discontent. Not only were the Ottoman authorities tolerant, permitting the Orthodox Christians freedom of religion, the latter even enjoyed a kind of self-government under the Istanbul Patriarchs. By contrast, the students learn nothing about the century-long conflicts in the eighteenth-century Peloponnese or the expansion of the Greek trading diaspora of that period, which in its wake brought about the prosperity of merchants and ship captains, as well as a broadening of political and intellectual horizons. As to the impact of the French Revolution, it is viewed in entirely negative terms, and the students are given no information at all about Romantic nationalism and its vogue in Napoleonic and post-Napoleonic Europe.

As no internal reasons are acknowledged which explain the Greek revolt, the entire blame comes to rest upon the foreign powers and their Philhellenism. As a result of the latter movement, so the version relayed to Turkish students runs, foreigners encouraged the Ottoman 'Rum' to believe that they were descendents of the ancient

#### HERCULES MILLAS

Greeks.<sup>29</sup> Thus it was the foreigners who originally conceived the idea of a Greek state. Admittedly such statements, while hyperbolic in form, do have some basis in the scholarly literature. Thus the account given of the Greek uprising and the subsequent war by the American historian Barbara Jelavich also stresses the role of the Great Powers of Europe, especially England, in securing statehood for Greece after the uprising itself had been put down by Muhammad Ali Pasha's troops.<sup>30</sup> In the same context we must view the destruction of the Ottoman-Egyptian fleet at Navarino (1827) by a detachment of ships belonging to countries with whose government Sultan Mahmud II was not even at war.<sup>31</sup> Thus in terms of historical accuracy, it is only fair to admit that Greece came into being in 1830 as a result of Great Power intervention. Yet neither from a scholarly nor from a pedagogical viewpoint does it make sense to leave the students with the impression that the Greeks of the Peloponnese and elsewhere had no grievances and did not fight for their statehood. Nor is it a good idea to leave the readers ignorant of the reasons which prompted many but by no means all Greeks to struggle for an independent state. The textbooks generally will limit themselves to the assertion that the Greeks attempted to reestablish the Byzantine Empire under the banner of an expansionist policy called the 'Megali Idea'.<sup>32</sup>

166

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Here we can discern an echo of the claims of the German-language scholar Jacob Philipp Fallmerayer (1790-1861), author of a history of the 'empire' of Trapezunt. Fallmerayer, who had travelled extensively in the Ottoman lands, defended the thesis that Slav and later Albanian immigration virtually had swamped the Greek population of medieval Greece. It was therefore meaningless to claim that the Greeks of his own time were descended from the Greeks of antiquity.

Of course Fallmerayer's claims, whatever their historical accuracy, are important only if national or racial 'purity' are important considerations. This seems to apply to certain authors of Turkish textbooks, who, in a derogatory sense, call the Greeks 'half-cast' (melez).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Barbara Jelavich, History of the Balkans, vol. 1: Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries (Cambridge, 1983), 220-29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Jelavich, *History of the Balkans*, 226. <sup>32</sup> The 'Great Idea' as proclaimed by expansionist circles in the Greek state apparatus did in fact involve the conquest of an empire encompassing both the western and the eastern coastlands of the Aegean and of course Istanbul itself. For details see Michael Llewelyn Smith, Ionian Vision. Greece in Asia Minor 1919-1922 (London, 2nd ed., 1998), 3-7.

## The intellectual background of textbook writers: a few notes

One major avenue toward the refutation of the Greek claims, which occurs quite readily to the 'post-nationalist' political intellectual, remains closed to the authors of Turkish history textbooks. For regardless of the ethnicity of the Ionians, Dorians and Achaeans, and admitting without hesitation the long Byzantine implantation in much of Asia Minor, it is in no way necessary to assume that these facts delegitimize the present-day Turkish position. After all, it is perfectly possible to view nations in the modern sense as emerging in a process which began in the late eighteenth century. It is likewise an obvious fact that, the 1921-1922 episode apart, the Greek nation state never controlled any part of Anatolia. But this argument is convincing only if we assume that most nations have had a short history, and that is exactly the opposite of what Turkish textbook authors claim for their own nation. When, however, a perennial Turkish nation is assumed, then it makes sense that its 'ungrateful' opponent, the Greek nation, also has had a long existence. When and how the latter came into being the Turkish textbooks do not tell us, they only insinuate that the origins of the Greeks were rather less than glorious.

This rather simplistic discourse has, however, fairly complicated antecedents. One is the 'official thesis' concerning Turkish history, which assumes a perennial Turkish nation, part of the 'white race', some of whose members migrated from Central Asia to Anatolia and later to the Balkans as well. Wherever they went, the Turks acted as bringers of civilization, and most of the peoples who founded the ancient civilizations of Anatolia were assumed to have been Turks.<sup>33</sup> This thesis was soon abandoned in scholarly discourse, but traces survived in school textbooks down to 1993.

More long-lived was a second factor, which for the sake of convenience we may call 'Anatolianism'. One version stems from the novelist Kemal Tahir (1910–1973) who in 1967 published a novel named *Devlet Ana.*<sup>34</sup> Its story is set in fourteenth-century Bithynia, at a time

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> For further details, see the article by Büşra Ersanlı in the present volume. For the racialist implications of this theory, compare Afet Inan, *L'Anatolie, le pays de la 'race' turque* (Geneva, 1941). Publication was sponsored by the Republic of Turkey.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> For information on the writers and works mentioned in this section, compare Atilla Özkırımlı, *Türk edebiyatı ansiklopedisi* (Istanbul, 1982). Herkül Millas, *Türk romanı* ve "öteki" — Ulusal kimlikte Yunan imajı (Istanbul, 2000). On Azra Erhat, see also the relevant entry in the Büyük Larousse sözlük ve ansiklopedisi (Istanbul, 1986).

when the Ottomans had just formed a minor principality, and conveys the author's conviction that in the Ottoman state, justice and tolerance reigned. The Ottomans had no truck with the violence and injustice of European feudalism. To the contrary, their state and society formed a prime example of the Asiatic 'mode of production', where land was not private property, but lay in the hands of the state. While much less satisfying from a literary viewpoint than many of the author's other works, Devlet Ana highlights the integration (and ultimate islamization) of a local Greek warrior into the emerging Ottoman state.<sup>35</sup> This figure, perhaps loosely patterned on the semimythical ancestors of the Evrenos- or Mihal-oğulları, is depicted in a very positive light, and so are the early Ottomans. On the other hand, those considered 'outsiders' to Anatolia, Mongols and Crusaders alike, are cast as the villains of the story.

Widely read during the 1970s, Kemal Tahir is not, however, the inventor of 'Anatolianism'. This notion previously had been promoted by the novelist Cevat Sakir Kabaağaçlı (1886-1973), who from his exile in Bodrum, first imposed and later voluntary, wrote books which celebrate the beauties of the Aegean coast. Cevat Şakir gained literary fame under the pen name of Halikarnas Balikçısı (the fisherman of Halikarnassos). Along with his younger associates the critic, essayist and one-time official Sabahettin Eyüboğlu (1908-1973) and the classical scholar Azra Erhat (1915-1982), Halikarnas Bailikçisi popularized the notion that the Turks were heirs to the peoples and civilizations which had flourished in Anatolia before the great migrations of the eleventh century and after. With their emphasis on the multi-cultural history of Anatolia, the members of this group for a long time were highly suspect in official circles, and both Eyüboğlu and Erhat lost their university and other official positions.<sup>36</sup> Moreover, with their emphasis on the peaceful joys of exploring the beauties of landscape and experiencing the magic of extinct civilizations, these writers appealed to a left-wing, pacifist segment of the Turkish readership.

But even so, there were significant omissions. In her travel guide to southwestern Anatolia, for instance, Erhat gives prominence to the Greeks of the classical period, even acquainting the reader with

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Kemal Tahir, *Devlet Ana* (Ankara, 1971) (first edition 1967).
 <sup>36</sup> In 1971 Eyüboğlu was imprisoned under the accusation of having formed a secret organization. The charges were finally dropped.

Homeric verses in her own translation. Yet the Byzantine remains of the area are mentioned very briefly, if at all. It is worth noting that after the authors in question were safely dead, their views were appropriated by the Turkish prime minister and later president Turgut Özal, who in 1988 defended the 'European' character of Turkey because it had inherited the 'Ionian' civilization.<sup>37</sup>

# Change-resistant textbooks

On a more mundane plane, however, the considerations of writers, historians and social scientists are only of very minor importance in determining the contents of textbooks. As is well known, the Turkish political scene is characterized by serious dissensions. The best known of these conflicts is the split between secularists and those who feel that a greater role should be given to organized Islam in public life. On the foreign policy level, we observe a serious division between those who think that Turkey should make great efforts to join the European Union, and those who assume that Turkey's 'natural' allies are to be found in other Islamic states. Lately, the majority of the Islamists is in favor of joining the European Union, because they believe they will be better protected within this community. The contenders in these two disputes do not necessarily coincide; thus among secularists, there exists a current of opinion whose adherents opt not for integration into Europe, but view themselves as representatives of an 'anti-imperialist' tradition. On the foreign policy level, these people would appear to favor strict neutrality. In addition, the Kurdish rebellions also have given rise to a split between those who opt for a 'political' settlement and those who rely mainly on military repression. To further complicate the situation, the recent elections have shown that a party of extreme rightist leanings has captured significant sections of the electorate. In consequence of these deep divisions, the political equilibrium is quite unstable, and anything increasing stability and consensus will be welcomed by the political class.

History textbooks provide just such a possibility. Of particular relevance to our study, the tendency to denigrate the Greeks, even if the most obvious instances now have been removed from the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Turgut Özal, La Turquie en Europe (Paris, 1988), 21.

textbooks, will satisfy nationalists with a strong anti-western slant. 'Anatolianism', on the other hand, will appeal to people whose sympathies are, to a degree, with Europe, and, in the present-day context. Kemalist intellectuals and left-wingers also will assent, albeit with qualifications. A strong anti-western stance, as we have seen, can make both nationalists with Islamicist leanings and militant secularists happy, and the same thing applies to the neglect of the Byzantines, who have found few defenders.

All these views compete and conflict within a tension-ridden search for national identity; every group will oppose all suggestions which it interprets as running counter to its own aims and ideologies. By objections and delaying tactics, [each group] tries to ensure the victory of its own ideas.<sup>38</sup>

# 'Popular' historiography

Given the rarity of scholarly works on Greece and the Greeks in Turkey, the public must gain information almost exclusively from books and articles of no particular academic standing. For such publications, we have decided to use the expression 'popular'. They strike the eye for their crude and sometimes even vulgar language, and at first glance, one is tempted to ignore these writings as unworthy of serious academic consideration. This, however, would be a mistake. Firstly, at some stage of their careers, some of these authors do gain academic positions. Moreover, quite a few intellectuals and public figures seem to gain their notions about Greece and the Greeks from literature of this type. And because the public is used to reading the epitheta 'ungrateful' or even 'our ex-slaves', some politicians will adopt them in their public speeches, especially at election time. The same thing applies to journalists, who, when in need of 'background information' in a hurry, also will turn to sources of this type.

As an example, let us take a brief look at an older work concerning Greco-Turkish relations.<sup>39</sup> Here we find quite a florilegium of derogatory expressions to designate Greeks, which even includes 'plunderers and murderers'.<sup>40</sup> Racially speaking, the modern Greeks

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Millas, "Türk ders kitaplarında 'Yunanlılar'", 261.
 <sup>39</sup> S. Salışık, *Türk-Yunan ilişkileri tarihi ve Etniki Eterya* (Istanbul, 1968).

<sup>40</sup> Salışık, Türk-Yunan ilişkileri, 77.

are depicted as being of Slavic origin; as to the ancient Greeks, from Homer to Heraclitos, they are all supposed to be Turks.<sup>41</sup> Unsurprisingly, the Greek *millet* has owed its survival to Turkish tolerance.<sup>42</sup> Yet the most remarkable feature about this work is probably the fact that in 1967 it was recommended by the Ministry of Education to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and to the Ministry of Defense as constituting a 'serious study'.<sup>43</sup>

Quite a few of the 'popular' writings have been produced by military and secret service personnel, both on active duty and retired. Thus, General Faruk Güventürk published a book on the political aims of the Greek government, insofar as they were directed against the state of Turkey.<sup>44</sup> In a seminar on Greco-Turkish relations, whose proceedings later were published, many of the views characteristic of the 'popular' literature were voiced, even though academic participation was substantial. This volume has since become an important work of reference for students writing papers on Greco-Turkish relations.<sup>45</sup>

To summarize, the statements found most often in the 'popular' literature, when combined, form a reasonably coherent account. Among the supposedly immutable characteristics of the Greek *millet* or minority, the following are given special prominence: the Rum *milleti*, that is, Ottoman subjects or republican Turkish citizens of Greek ethnicitly, all form part of the 'Greek nation'. The tolerant Ottoman State had granted this *millet* all kinds of liberties. Thus the Greeks were able to practice their religion, build their own educational institutions, and enrich themselves through commerce.

In consequence, this *millet* has lived a richer and more agreeable life than the average member of the 'in-group', that is, the Muslim Turks. These advantages, however, have been gained by 'unfair' means, that is, the Greeks have joined the foreign powers in exploiting the Muslim Turks. While the attitude of the Ottoman government to its Greek subjects never wavered, the latter did change their earlier and presumably more loyal attitudes. At one point in time,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Salışık, Türk-Yunan ilişkileri, 300.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> *Ibid.*, 139.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> *Ibid.*, 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Faruk Güventürk, *Türklere karşı Yunan milli hedefleri ve genel politika, stratejileri nedir?* (Ankara, 1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Genelkurmay Askeri Tarih ve Stratejik Etüt Başkanlığı, *Türk-Yunan ilişkileri ve Megalo (sic) Idea* (Ankara, 1985).

they revolted and tried to appropriate lands which by right belonged to the Ottoman state, that is, the Muslim-Turkish 'in-group'. As 'the West' supported this policy, 'our' Ottoman Empire collapsed. Even today, the modern Greek nation continues the same irredentist policies against 'us', keeping alive the expansionist *Megali Idea*.

Given this scenario, there are certain permanent—and negative characteristics which, according to the authors of 'popular' writings, may be attributed to the Greek nation. Throughout, these authors seem to take the following approach: the Greeks are ungrateful, traitors to and aggressors of the Ottoman Empire and, at least potentially, the Republic of Turkey as well. Moreover, they are slavish, having willingly played the role of puppets to the western powers. To put it in a nutshell, 'they' are on a lower moral level than 'us'.

# 'Confrontationists', 'moderates' and 'liberals': 'traditional' academic views

A systematic discussion of the views of Turkish academics concerning the Greek uprising of 1821 has been undertaken in a previous study.<sup>46</sup> In the present paper, I hope to present rather broader, more encompassing observations in a much more succinct form. Unfortunately, the requirements of brevity frequently do not permit me to present the finer nuances and subtle differences of opinion which exist especially among those scholars who have worked extensively on topics related to Ottoman Greeks or the Greeks of independent Greece. All cases presented here are only intended as examples, and I do not claim to have identified the 'principal' representatives of any given trend.

As stated already in the introductory paragraphs of this paper, I have divided the 'traditional' historians into three sub-categories, namely the 'confrontationists', the 'moderates' and the 'liberals'. Of course these categories are in no way absolutes, but denote positions on a continuous spectrum of attitudes. Thus certain authors of a 'confrontationist' bent have a good deal in common with the 'popular' historiography, while the opinions of some of the authors classed here as 'liberal' shade off into the 'critical' section of our attitudinal spectrum. Between 'moderates' and 'liberals', there are also no hard

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Millas, Yunan ulusunun doğuşu, 201–243.

and fast limits. Yet to a greater or lesser extent, 'confrontationists', 'moderates' and 'liberals' all aim at defending the Ottoman state and/or the Turkish Republic. However, it is noteworthy that the degree often differs according to the audience envisaged. When texts are published in Turkish, the apologetics are more obvious, while in many instances, they are considerably toned down when the author addresses an international audience.

This combination of scholarly and apologetic concerns is typical for nationalist historiography in general, and our observations with respect to the Turkish case thus form part of a much larger pattern. As we have already noted in the case of the textbooks, some of the apologetics in the scholarly realm should equally be regarded as 'reactive'. In European historiography, there exists a long tradition of denigrating the Ottoman Empire as an outmoded organization dominated by religion, as a land whose socio-political system impeded economic growth and political centralization.<sup>47</sup> In a sense of course, the anti-Ottoman criticism of early republican intellectuals took up some of these motifs. But at the same time, Turkish republican authors viewed the Ottoman Empire's conquests and 'just' administration as a major source of legitimation of the Republic, or, as they often put it, 'the state' tout court. As a result, they were much inclined toward defending the Ottoman achievement against all comers, and for many of them, this meant a denigration of the non-Muslim millets.48

Moreover Barkan was not unique. Thus for example the influential nationalist historian and publicist Yusuf Akçura, and also the historian Ismail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Ariel Salzmann has critiqued this attitude: "An Ancien Régime Revisited: 'Privatization' and Political Economy in the Eighteenth-century Ottoman Empire," *Politics and Society* 21, 4 (1993), 393–423.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> As an example of this tendency one might mention an article by Ömer Lütfi Barkan, which was published as the author's contribution to a *Festschrift* celebrating the one hundredth anniversary of the Tanzimat. Here Barkan discusses the land law of 1858, which, under certain conditions, sanctioned private property in land. Barkan was profoundly sceptical of the commercial sector of the economy in general, which he tended to regard as a potential enemy of the peasant and, more importantly still, of 'the state'. Barkan thus viewed the right to purchase land, which the 1858 law granted to anybody with the requisite means, "Greek and Armenian money changers" included, as "one of our unpardonable errors of neglect and one of the sad necessities to which we have bowed": Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "Türk toprak hukuku tarihinde Tanzimat ve 1274 (1858) tarihli Arazi Kanunnamesi", reprinted in *Türkye'de toprak meselesi*, Istanbul, 1980, 349. For a criticism of Barkan's 'statism' see Halil Berktay, "Der Aufstieg und die gegenwärtige Krise der nationalistischen Geschichtsschreibung in der Türkei", *Periplus*, 1 (1991), 102–125.

Almost none of the historians under discussion here reads Greek; therefore they are able to study only that part of the Greek secondary literature which has been published in French or English.<sup>49</sup> Moreover quite a few scholars limit themselves even further and use only Ottoman or Turkish primary sources. However, researchers such as Salahi Sonyel, Gülnihal Bozkurt and Ali İhsan Bağış have worked extensively in the Public Record Office in London. This limitation in the use of sources makes it difficult to enter into a dialogue with scholars working outside of Turkey, in Greece or elsewhere.

#### The 'confrontationists'

Many of the 'confrontationist' authors will adopt an extremely emotional tone when discussing the 'Greek issue'. A good example is a work by Niyazi Berkes, a distinguished historian and social scientist, who for a long time, taught at McGill University in Montréal, Canada.<sup>50</sup> Among the myths Berkes propagated, in a book first published in the year of the 1974 Cyprus crisis, we find the claim that the patriarchate in Istanbul had fomented the Greek rebellion. Amusingly enough, Berkes shares this error with some of the most conservative Greek historians. In fact, as can be seen from Barbara Jelavich's account, certain high church dignitaries did join the uprising in Moldavia and Wallachia, as did some of their colleagues offici-

blamed the oppressive and dishonest Ottomano-Phanariot rule in Wallachia and Moldavia solely on the Phanariots, and not at all on the Ottoman administration which had appointed these governors. Compare Yusuf Akçura, Osmanlı Devletinin dağılma devri, (reprint of 1940 ed., Ankara, 1988), p. 13 and İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, Osmanlı tarihi (reprint Ankara, 1988), vol. IV, 2, p. 108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Among the rare Turkish historians reading modern Greek, the Byzantinist Melek Delibaşi is a pioneer. Modern Greek was first taught at a Turkish university in 1990, when a program in Modern Greek language and literature was instituted at Ankara University's Faculty of Languages, History and Geography. Among the younger generation a knowledge of Modern Greek is becoming more frequent; in this context one might mention Nevra Necipoğlu, Engin Berber, Levent Kayapınar, Melek Fırat, Şükrü Ilıcak and Elçin Macar.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Along with his colleagues the sociologist Behice Boran and the folklorist Pertev Naili Boratav, Berkes had lost his teaching position at Ankara University in 1948 due to conservative opposition to his views. See Mete Çelik ed., *Universitede cadi* kazam 1948 DTCF tasfiyesi ve Pertev Naili Boratav'ın müdafaası (Istanbul, 1998).

The volume at issue here is Niyazi Berkes, *Teokrasi ve laiklik* (Istanbul, 1974); however the book to which the author principally owes his reputation is *The Development of Secularism in Turkey* (Montréal, 1964).

ating in the Peloponnese. Yet the Patriarch and his entourage are conspicuous by their absence from all preparations for the uprising. Only when military action just was about to begin did the head of the Orthodox Church intervene, declaring that all rebels were to be anathema.<sup>51</sup>

But Berkes obviously did not much trouble himself with thealready quite substantial-secondary literature available at the time of writing. For Berkes it is the Orthodox Church which constitutes the source of all evil by introducing bribery into the Ottoman state. However, in this endeavor the church was not without competition: in the second half of the sixteenth century, this dubious distinction already had been attributed to Semsi Pasha, who supposedly wanted to avenge the fall of the İsfendiyar-oğlu dynasty, from which he himself had issued.<sup>52</sup> Be that as it may, ecclesiastical bribery resulted in an ungovernable Ottoman Empire, and throughout, the Orthodox Church proved its visceral ingratitude: For all these misdeeds were perpetrated even though "the Church was saved from the danger of Catholicism because of Turkish power".53 In addition, both the Greeks and the Orthodox Church are described as 'megalomaniacs', and in the Greek context, politics is supposed to mean "robbery, political murder or conspiracy".<sup>54</sup>

In *The Development of Secularism in Turkey*, destined for an international audience, Berkes uses a more restrained language. Even so, he claims that throughout Ottoman history, the Greek *millet* was antagonistic to the 'Turkish' side, both economically and politically. As the main reason for Turkish nationalism, Berkes views the *Megali Idea* and its avowed intention of resuscitating the Byzantine Empire.<sup>55</sup> It seems that Berkes was mainly concerned by the fact that the Greek presence in the Ottoman Empire impeded the emergence of a Turkish

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Barbara Jelavich, *History of the Balkans*, 204–17. In a frequently used French work of reference (Georges Castellan, *Histoire des Balkans, XIV<sup>e</sup>-XIX<sup>e</sup> siècle*, Paris, 1991, 260–70), the bishop Germanos of Patras is given a prominent role, but once again the Patriarch himself appears only at the moment of his execution. For a Turkish translation of the 'Paternal Admonition' issued by the Patriarch of Jerusalem Anthimos in 1798, according to which those who 'dreamt of liberty' had been seduced by the Devil, see Millas, *Yunan Ulusunun Doğuşu*, 133–134. According to Castellan (p. 261) this text had been issued by Patriarch Gregorios himself.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Cornell H. Fleischer, Bureaucrat and Intellectual in the Ottoman Empire, The Historian Muștafă Alt (1541-1600) (Princeton, 1986), 259.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Berkes, *Teokrasi ve laiklik*, 119.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> For a lengthy selection of Berkes' phraseology, see my Yunan ulusunun doğuşu, 213.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Berkes, Secularism, 432.

bourgeoisie; this worry probably was what caused him to quote at length a comment by the nationalist writer Yusuf Akçura from 1914:

 $\ldots$  it was the native Jews, Greeks and Armenians who were the agents and middlemen of European capitalism  $\ldots$  If the Turks fail to produce among themselves a bourgeois class  $\ldots$  the chances of survival of a Turkish society composed only of peasants and officials will be very slim.<sup>56</sup>

Berkes' tendency to equate the Ottomans and the Turks also can be found in Salahi Sonyel's book *Minorities and the Destruction of the Ottoman Empire*, which we already have encountered in a different context.<sup>57</sup> According to the author, the very existence of the non-Muslim minorities accounts to a large extent for the 'destruction' of the Ottoman state. By contrast, the Ottoman government's attitude with respect to the non-Muslim population was "socially egalitarian" and the sultan aimed at an "impartial dispensation of law between Muslims and non-Muslims".<sup>58</sup> The Greeks had no reason for complaint against the Ottoman administration, as the freedom of the Christians was secured.<sup>59</sup> In fact, the minorities

benefited enormously from the Ottoman leniency, magnanimity and tolerance, and from all the other benefits provided by a strong, just and benevolent Muslim state.<sup>60</sup>

In actuality, Sonyel finds that the non-Muslims lived better than the Muslims, and even at the expense of the latter. For the power of the European states, and sometimes also the Greeks' trading partners from among the western merchants, protected non-Muslim Ottoman subjects from the tax demands of the Ottoman state. Yet the members of Greek families who in the eighteenth century were sent to govern Moldavia and Wallachia, the so-called Phanariots, fomented Greek nationalism, in close conjunction with the Orthodox Church. Once again, 'ingratitude' appears as the archetypical sin of 'the Greeks'.

- <sup>58</sup> Sonyel, *Minorities*, 7 and 17.
- <sup>59</sup> Sonyel, Minorities, 98 and 102.
- <sup>60</sup> Sonyel, Minorities, 445.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Berkes, *Secularism*, 426. On Akçura as an historian compare the study by Ersanh in the present volume, while a more ample treatment can be found in François Georgeon, *Türk milliyetçiliğinin kökenleri—Yusuf Akçura (1876–1935)*, transl. by Alev Er (Ankara, 1986).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> This work was published, in English, by the Turkish Historical Society, known for its close relations to the Turkish government. For the sake of fairness, it should be noted that throughout the nineteenth century and even earlier, the confusion between 'Ottomans' and 'Turks' was very common in the secondary literature written by Europeans.

### The 'moderates'

If Berkes and Sonyel thus employ a terminology closely akin to that of the 'popular' literature, there are other studies in which the apologetic intention coexists with a will to produce a fair and realistic work. In this 'moderate' category I would place three studies, which have been authored by Gülnihal Bozkurt, Bilal Eryılmaz and Ali İhsan Bağış. Gülnihal Bozkurt's work constitutes a study in legal history, encompassing the period from the promulgation of the Tanzimat rescript in 1839 to World War I. Although in principle the study ends in 1914, the closing chapter does touch upon the Ottoman family law, which was only promulgated during World War I.<sup>61</sup> The author has consulted German and British diplomatic correspondence of the period; as to French source materials, she has studied selected materials in translation.

At the beginning of her study, which has resulted from post-doctoral work in (West) Germany and Great Britain, the author explains that in the last decades of its existence, the Ottoman government legislated on all problems related to its non-Muslim subjects with a constant attention to the international implications. Bozkurt's work therefore contains a detailed discussion of the political contexts in which individual laws were decided upon, and herein lies the value of her work. On the basis largely of consular reports, she attempts a close analysis of the reasons which caused Ottoman non-Muslims to be dissatisfied with the reform edicts of the Tanzimat. She thus concludes that given non-Muslim nationalism and Great Power pressures, the Ottoman government's attempts to gain the hearts and minds of its non-Muslim subjects by the Tanzimat and reform edicts of 1839 and 1856 resulted only in a fatal weakening of state structures.

While Bozkurt has done a considerable amount of work in the archives, the study of Bilal Eryilmaz, which covers more or less the same topics, is based on published sources, such as the writings of Ahmed Cevdet Pasha and Abdürrahman Şeref.<sup>62</sup> Similarly to Bozkurt, Eryilmaz opens his study with a chapter on the regulations concerning non-Muslims decreed at the time of Mehmed the Conqueror, which in their basic features constituted the legal framework for the status of non-Muslims down to the Tanzimat. Here Eryilmaz quite realistically recognizes that the political organization of the Ottoman

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Gülnihal Bozkurt, Gayrimüslim Osmanlı vatandaşlarının hukukî durumu (Ankara, 1989).

<sup>62</sup> Bilal Eryılmaz, Ösmanlı devletinde gayrımüslim teb'anın yönetimi (Istanbul, 1990).

Empire was based on a differentiation according to religious criteria, and that the Muslims held the dominant positions. Non-Muslims were supposed to 'avoid getting involved in politics', but were also subject to various disabilities in social life. These included not only the prohibition to ride horses (according to the author, horseback riding was a privilege which, at least in Istanbul, was not extended to many Muslims either), but also the obligation to wear special clothes, avoid walking on the sidewalks or use the public baths without protecting the feet by wooden pattens.63 Moreover, Christians were not allowed to build new churches. Ervilmaz readily admits that some of these discriminatory measures, such as the prohibition to ride horses or use the sidewalks, were "wrong and unnecessary", their chief disadvantage being that they alienated the non-Muslims both from the state and their Muslim neighbors. In Eryılmaz's perspective, nationalist movements thus can partly be explained on the background of such disabilities. Yet at the same time, Eryılmaz places a high degree of confidence in the ability of wronged non-Muslims to obtain justice through the intervention of the sultans. Even so, he himself admits that "financial corruption, confiscations and favoritism" played a role in augmenting the difficulties of the state and also of its subjects, both Muslim and non-Muslim.64 Whether under these circumstances, the author's confidence in sultanic intervention is justified remains another matter entirely.

Ali İhsan Bağış's short book on the capitulations and their effects upon the status of late eighteenth and early nineteenth-century non-Muslim Ottomans is based on his London dissertation for which he has consulted documents both in the Public Record Office and the Prime Minister's archives in Istanbul.<sup>65</sup> While today a number of studies exist concerning the problems of non-Muslim Ottomans and their links to the foreign communities resident in the Empire, this was much less true at the time of writing, and thus Bağış genuinely broke some new ground.<sup>66</sup> It is probably fair to say that the author

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Eryılmaz, Gayrimüslimler, 48-49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Eryılmaz, Gayrimüslimler, 216-18.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Ali İhsan Bağış, Osmanlı ticaretinde gayri müslimler (Ankara, 1983).
 <sup>66</sup> Kemal Beydilli, "Ignatius Mouradgea D'Ohsson (Muradcan Tosuniyan)," İstanbul Üniversitesi Edebiyat Fakültesi tarih dergisi, 34 (1984), 247-314; Elena Frangakis-Syrett, The Commerce of Smyrna in the Eighteenth Century (1700-1820) (Athens, 1992); Marie-Carmèn Smyrnelis, "Les Arméniens catholiques de Smyrne aux XVIII<sup>e</sup> et XIX<sup>e</sup> siècles", Revue du monde arménien moderne et contemporain, 2 (1995-1996), 25-44; Bruce Masters, "The Evolution of an Imagined Community: Aleppo's Catholics in

administration; and from that perspective, obtaining spurious appointments as 'translators' and other consular employees doubtless constituted a major abuse. But on the other hand, Bağış himself admits that the non-Muslims who sought foreign protection did this in order to shield themselves from "confiscation, which was much feared by the [non-Muslim] Ottoman subjects" (and, although this is outside of Bağış's topic, by the Muslims as well).<sup>67</sup> Moreover, Mahmud II's attempt to create two special categories of privileged traders (*Avrupa tüccarlari* for the non-Muslims, *Hayriye tüccarlari* for the Muslims) in itself implies the admission that to compete successfully with European merchants, Ottoman subjects needed special protection from the state. In the light of all this, it does not seem quite fair to place the major onus of responsibility for eighteenth-century abuses on the shoulders of the non-Muslims alone.<sup>68</sup>

### The 'liberals'

In this group I would place some of the most distinguished figures in present-day Ottoman studies. Among these scholars, the tendency to defend the Ottoman Empire against all possible criticism is much less obvious than among the 'moderates', to say nothing of the 'confrontationists'. Praise for Ottoman statesmanship, as evidenced by the treatment of the Empire's Greek subjects, only is expressed in a muted fashion, often by pointing out the real advantages which the Greek Orthodox might expect from the Ottoman state. By contrast, the difficulties with which non-Muslims had to contend are rarely discussed.

Thus when analyzing the resettlement of Istanbul after the Ottoman conquest, Halil İnalcık dwells on the 'equality' granted to Christian

the 18th and 19th Centuries," (forthcoming). Marie-Carmèn Smyrnelis' book on the eighteenth and nineteenth-century French community of Izmir, whose members often entertained close links to local Greeks and Armenians, is soon to be published.

<sup>67</sup> Bağış, Gayri müslimler, 103.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Thus the legal historian Ahmet Mumcu in *Tarih içindeki gelişimiyle birlikte Osmanlı devletinde rüşvet* (Istanbul, reprint 1985), p. 108, holds the "ambitious and moneyloving" character of the Greeks responsible for the spread of bribery in the Ottoman Empire.

subjects of the Empire after they had paid the special capitation tax, to which Muslims were not liable.<sup>69</sup> This author stresses that after the conquest of the Byzantine capital, Mehmed II went out of his way to mitigate the consequences which, according to Islamic religious law, should have befallen the inhabitants of the conquered city. The slaves who had fallen to the Sultan as his one-fifth share of the war booty gained in Constantinople, were not sent off to distant provinces, but settled in the city proper. Moreover, many of the former Byzantine churches were, at least for the time being, left to the Orthodox.<sup>70</sup> In another work Inalcik points to the tax exemptions which readily were accorded to Christian subjects of the Ottoman Empire who did service in the sultans' armies, stressing that in the fifteenth century it was possible to enter the Ottoman military class without previously having accepted Islam.<sup>71</sup> Likewise, scions of certain great Byzantine families in the late fifteenth and sixteenth centuries were successful as Ottoman tax farmers on a grand scale:<sup>72</sup> "For the interests of their empire the Ottomans applied the Islamic prescriptions in a particularly liberal way in favor of their *dhimmi* subjects".<sup>73</sup>

In İnalcık's perspective, what counts is the raison d'état of the Ottoman state, whose policy, differently from the way in which Barkan usually perceived it, included a full-scale involvement in international trade and the money economy. In an Ottoman state for which control of trade routes constituted a major issue, Muslims and in a less prominent role, the Greek Orthodox subjects of the Empire found their respective places. What the latter may have thought of their station in life is of much less import.

While Inalcik has authored a major and extremely influential article on the 'capitulations' granted to the subjects of foreign rulers residing on Ottoman territory, he has been less interested in the internal organization of non-Muslim Ottoman subjects, the so-called

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Halil İnalcık, "The Policy of Mehmed II toward the Greek Population of Istanbul and the Byzantine Buildings of the City," Dumbarton Oaks Papers, 23-24 (1969-70), 231–249, see particularly p. 234. <sup>70</sup> Inalcik, "The Policy", 235.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Halil Inalcik, The Ottoman Empire, the Classical Age 1300–1600 (reprint London, 1994). 114.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Halil Inalcik, "Greeks in Ottoman Economy and Finances, 1453-1500", reprinted in idem, Essays in Ottoman History (Istanbul, 1998), 379-89. For more recent work on these ex-Byzantine businessmen, compare the study by Klaus-Peter Matschke in the present volume.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Inalcık, "Greeks", 380.

*millet* system.<sup>74</sup> Nor has he been greatly concerned by the role which these organizations played in the perpetuation of the Ottoman state. On this matter, however, we possess an important study by Kemal Karpat.<sup>75</sup> The author attempts to construct a model of the eighteenth and nineteenth-century changes in the Ottoman *millet* system, which is intended to explain why in the former Ottoman lands, national identity did not become divorced from religion as was the case in western Europe. It is Karpat's thesis that

nation . . . formation was conditioned to an important extent by the socio-ethnic structure and the religious identity engendered by the *millet* system.<sup>76</sup>

In Karpat's perspective, Ottoman non-Muslims divided their loyalties, of course under the Sultan who alone could command undivided allegiance. One claimant to non-Muslim loyalty was their *millet*, that is the officially recognized religion/denomination, to which the person in question happened to belong. Another such focus of loyalty was the ethnic and cultural group of which every Ottoman subject constituted a member—there might be many such communities within one and the same *millet*. Finally, not the least among the claimants to the loyalty of any Ottoman subject was his family, the setting where religious and cultural values were inculcated in each new generation. Linguistic differences were of limited political significance until the eighteenth century, when the leaders of the Greek Orthodox church attempted to 'byzantinize' and thereby 'grecicize' the multi-cultural organization under their control.<sup>77</sup>

In the nineteenth century, non-Muslim nationalisms were strongly colored by the experience of religious community which Greeks, Serbs, Bulgarians or Armenians had gone through within their respective *millets*. On the one hand, the *millets* lost much of their previous importance, as the central state of the Tanzimat now claimed to be the fountainhead of people's civic rights. On the other hand, the 'small groups' which had existed within the *millets*, with predominantly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Compare the article "Imtiyāzāt" in The Encyclopedia of Islam, 2nd edition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Kemal Karpat, "*Millets* and Nationality: The Roots of the Incongruity of Nation and State in the Post-Ottoman Era," in Benjamin Braude and Bernard Lewis (eds.), *Christians and Jews in the Ottoman Empire* (London, New York, 1982), vol. 1, 141–70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Karpat, "Millets", 141.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> In a recently published work: *Christianity under Islam in Jerusalem* (Leiden, 2001), Oded Peri has shown that this process actually began in the seventeenth century.

familial and parochial values, now 'de-universalized' religion. In the form of a particular denomination, 'parochialized' religion came to be seen as the apanage of one or the other ethnic group. In Karpat's view, the Ottoman elite committed a serious policy error when, instead of legitimizing the mosaic of different religious and cultural entities which had emerged after the decline of the *millet*s, it attempted to impose a unitary Ottoman nationhood, of the kind which at the time had become popular in western Europe.

According to Karpat's model, Ottoman *millets* were transformed during the eighteenth century, not only because of the policies of the Greek Orthodox hierarchy, but also due to the rise of local notables, both Muslim and Christian. The conflicts between these latter two competing elites encouraged disaffection among the non-Muslims, who, on the whole, could count on less support from the central state. Economic factors, such as the enrichment of many Balkan merchants, also had a role to play, as wealthy traders reacted against an underdeveloped school system shaped by clerical priorities and demanded a say in the business of the *millet*. And last but not least, it was the centralizing Tanzimat bureaucracy which, by its attempts to direct and control, succeeded in transforming and, in the end, fatally weakening the *millet* as an institution.

All this explains only the genesis of nationalism in a non-Muslim context, for instance the Serbian, Greek, or Bulgarian cases. In Karpat's view, Muslim nationalisms were, at least to a great extent, mere responses to developments within the non-Muslim *millets*. Muslims reacted to the loss of religiously motivated privilege which had been theirs during the Ottoman heyday and to the foreign protection upon which so many non-Muslims now could rely. Thus, as in a game of dominoes, changes in one section of the gameboard ultimately led to changes in the total configuration. However, this model does not help us to account for the fact that the Muslims also adopted a division into different nations according to linguistic allegiance. Within the framework of Karpat's model, asserting a unified Muslim identity probably would have made more sense.

Karpat makes another important point when he states that the position of a given person vis-à-vis the Ottoman state was more important in determining his tax status than even his religious affiliation. He thus demonstrates that the *millets* were part of an interlocking political system, and not an absolute and isolated 'given'. In the picture drawn by this author, the internal balance within a *millet* might be disturbed if the representatives of a millet attempted to tailor religion according to the political aspirations of an ethnic group.

In such cases, certain members of a *millet* might sever their ties to the organization to which they had originally belonged.<sup>78</sup> However, given Ottoman political organization, for the individual person who did not leave the sultan's domains abandoning one such group always meant that he or she came to join another.

### The 'critical' historians

These ideas have been carried further by a number of historians, sociologists and political scientists who, from the 1960s onward, have begun to pioneer a different understanding of both the Ottoman state and its non-Muslim subjects. These academics constitute a minority within the Turkish intellectual community, but their professional standing is often high. For the scholars sharing this outlook, the practices and policies of the Ottoman Empire have lost much of their relevance for the present. Often they see themselves as part of an international community of scholars, which makes them less inclined to defend the Ottoman elite as their own 'ancestry'. As will have become clear in the course of this chapter, these are the people who view nations as comparatively recent creations, so that the history of the present is not too closely connected to what happened in the fifteenth or even the nineteenth century. Unfortunately however, none of these 'critical' scholars has written a major study of the Greek Orthodox or any other millet. Therefore, their critical comments mostly are made 'in passing' and very few of them have actually tackled the complex of 'traditional' attitudes which have been discussed in the present study.

However, in spite of these limitations, the critical stance adopted is worth noting.<sup>79</sup> Thus for example, the highly respected archeologist

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Karpat, "Millets and Nationality", 148-49.
 <sup>79</sup> Critics of the apologetic stance of Turkish historians dealing with Greek affairs can look back upon a distinguished 'ancestor' in the person of Osman Nuri Ergin (1883-1961), whose knowledge of Istanbul's urban administration remains unrivalled even today. In his Türkiye Maarif Tarihi (repr. Istanbul, 1977, 740) the author draws a realistic picture of the "educational system of the minorities". He also criticizes implicitly various state policies with respect to the *millets*, and explicitly the execution of many official translators, who in the eighteenth century, were usually Greeks.

Another critical voice comes from the analysts of Turkish schoolbooks, whom we already have encountered in a different context. Apart from the previously cited

Ekrem Akurgal, who has taught an entire generation of Turkish archeologists and ancient historians, at the very General Staff conference already referred to, warned against naive and chauvinistic attitudes toward the Greeks. As Akurgal put it, Greeks had intermingled considerably with Turks, even if this fact did not please many of his compatriots.<sup>80</sup>

The economic historians Zafer Toprak and Çağlar Keyder, who focus on Turkish-republican history while taking late Ottoman developments into account, both have pointed the way to a more balanced evaluation of the Greek role. The same can be said of the economic and monetary historian Şevket Pamuk, whose publications span the entire Ottoman period; and the political scientist Taner Timur forcefully has expressed his impatience with the 'apologetic' historiography which has occupied us here.

As we have seen, most Turkish historians view Turkish nationalism during the late Ottoman period as a reaction against minority nationalisms. While this is certainly justified, there is another side to the coin: Zafer Toprak points out that during the last years of the Empire, and especially during the war years, eliminating the non-Muslims from economic life became an avowed government policy.<sup>81</sup> By implication, this cannot have had a favorable impact on the loyalty of non-Muslim businessmen still active in the Empire, of which, at least in principle, they were considered subjects.

In his influential introduction to Ottoman economic history, Şevket Pamuk is critical of eighteenth and nineteenth-century official policies, which did not aim at protecting local merchants and producers against competition on the part of European traders. Here the effects were felt by Muslims and non-Muslims alike; and Pamuk strongly qualifies the 'traditional' notion of non-Muslim merchants as the 'collaborationist' associates of European traders. The author points out that from the eighteenth century onwards, non-Muslim merchants played an important role also as the associates of the Ottoman administration, whose activities they helped to finance. As to the relations of non-Muslim merchants with their European coun-

works by Salih Özbaran, see Mete Tunçay, "İlk ve orta öğretimde tarih," in Felsefe Kurumu seminerleri (Ankara, 1977), 276–285. Türker Alkan, The Political Integration of Europe (Ankara, 1982), 68–69, also contains some pertinent remarks. <sup>80</sup> Ekrem Akurgal, "Eski Anadolu'da Yunanlılar", in Tarih boyunca Türk-Yunan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Ekrem Akurgal, "Eski Anadolu'da Yunanlılar", in *Tarih boyunca Türk-Yunan ilişkileri, III. Askeri tarih semineri* (Ankara, 1986), 61.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Zafer Toprak, Türkiye'de "Milli İktisat" (1908–1918) (Ankara, 1982), 19.

terparts, they were based on competition, particularly in regional trade, more than on subservient association. By this differentiated explanation, Pamuk has thus proposed a rational analysis of the role of Ottoman non-Muslims, instead of the emotional moralism so frequent in 'traditional' historiography.<sup>82</sup>

Cağlar Keyder first made a name for himself by 'situating' Ottoman and Turkish history within the 'world systems' framework of Immanuel Wallerstein. In 1987 he brought out a synthetic work on this topic, which focused on the relationship between 'the state' and 'social class(es)', a problématique very much favored by historians of a Marxian background.<sup>83</sup> In Keyder's perspective, 'incorporation' of the Ottoman territories into the European world economy permitted the emergence of a bourgeoisie, which in Keyder's perspective had been absent from the Ottoman Empire during its 'classical' period. However, this bourgeoisie was mainly non-Muslim; it was unable to secure state support, and subsequently was eliminated during the upheavals of World War I and its aftermath. This disappearance of the bourgeoisie allowed the state bureaucracy, which had been the dominant class during earlier centuries, to gain a new lease on life. Only after World War II had 'bourgeoisie formation with state aid', whose beginnings Toprak had noted for the late Ottoman Empire, proceeded far enough that the bureaucracy was obliged to renounce its exclusive control of the state. In this context, it is worth noting that Keyder views the Greek, Armenian and Jewish merchants, compradors though they may have been, as an integral part of a 'peripheralized' Ottoman society, and not as some 'foreign' element which ultimately 'had to' be excluded.

When merchants and manufacturers, in their overwhelming majority Greeks and Armenians, became politically committed, the inter-state system had already condemned the Empire to dissolution. Under different conditions, with higher odds in favour of the survival of the Empire, they might have taken a different tack. As it was, their politics gambled on the breakup of the Ottoman realm.<sup>84</sup>

The political scientist Taner Timur has analyzed Ottoman history as a process leading from 'primitive' (or 'early') feudalism to a 'semicolonial economy'. In this context he emphasizes that down to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Şevket Pamuk, Osmanlı-Türkiye iktisadî tarihi 1500-1914 (Istanbul, 1988), 179-81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Çağlar Keyder, State and Class in Turkey (London, 1987), published in Turkey as Türkiye'de devlet ve sınıflar (Istanbul, 1989).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Keyder, State and Class, 47.

middle of the nineteenth century, and in some instances even beyond, the Ottoman state structure involved a 'caste-like' separation between rulers and ruled. Moreover, the ruled themselves were further divided into the Muslim 'first class' subjects, and the 'second-class' non-Muslims. Even after all subjects had been rendered legally equal by the Tanzimat and reform rescripts of 1839 and 1856, the integration of the non-Muslim subjects was a problematic process. Timur also stresses that Ottoman liberals evinced scant sympathies for the non-Muslims. Even the oppositionist poet Namık Kemal (1840–1888) did not demand a political order in which Muslims and non-Muslims would be legal equals; if anything, he criticized the Tanzimat bureaucracy because the latter did not take Islamic religious law seriously enough. Timur concludes that

A [political] movement occurring a hundred years after the French Revolution and not aiming at the removal of legal privileges cannot be regarded as a 'struggle for freedom', and [this deficiency] cannot be excused by the 'conditions of the times'.<sup>85</sup>

Presumably a notable improvement of the quality of historical studies, at least at the elite universities, constitutes a major precondition for the emergence of the 'critical' historiography. Toprak, Pamuk, Keyder and Timur all work at such elite universities, or, as in Keyder's case, principally abroad. Their discourse thus is directed at 'educated readers' familiar with the major debates going on in the social sciences on an international level. Among these readers, students and fellow professionals probably make up a fairly high percentage. But given the number of university students and graduates, this is already a reading public of appreciable size. At the Foundation for Turkish Social and Economic History, with its headquarters in Istanbul and branches in Ankara and the major provincial cities, the 'critical' scholars have found a forum where their ideas can be discussed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Taner Timur, Osmanlı çalışmaları. İlkel feodalismden yarı sömürge ekonomisine (Ankara, 1989), 299.

An even sharper formulation of similar views is found in Taner Akçam, *Türk* ulusal kimliği ve Ermeni sorunu (Istanbul, 1993), 66. Akçam's criticism apparently is directed at the Turkish political left, namely when he remarks that the non-Muslims have been equated with the capitalist class, "nourished by the capitulations". In the struggle against this class, every means seems to become legitimate, and even "the principle of general equality becomes suspect as if it were an imperialist trick".

In addition, one should not underestimate the importance of the fact that the Republic of Turkey is now over seventy-five years old, and the tense period of nation formation is largely over. With telecommunications widespread and relatively cheap and access to the internet increasing, certain sections of the academic milieu and big city readership in general are also more attuned to intellectual trends outside of Turkey. In the long run, some of the young people who have attended school abroad as the children of Turkish workers and who now have entered into the Istanbul or Ankara milieu presumably also will also increase the readership of the 'critical' historians.

Some indications of this trend well may be visible even today. In a few cases, the views of the 'critical' academics have been taken up by authors whose style is more journalistic; it remains to be seen whether this trend will continue.<sup>86</sup> Books on the cosmopolitan culture of the nineteenth-century Ottoman capital, as well as photographs which allow us to visualize the same milieu, enjoy a fairly wide appeal in present-day Istanbul. Beyoğlu, the former Pera, where many Greeks used to live, has become a major focus of the 'nostalgia culture' of the last twenty years or so. It also is notable that many Istanbul cultural institutions currently are establishing themselves in this same area. A cynic might add that the absence of reallife non-Muslims probably has added to the appeal of this old town quarter and its 'intercultural' history.<sup>87</sup> Whatever the causes, a new interest in 'minority culture' is perceivable.

#### A provisional conclusion

Intersecting with scholarly concerns, the desire to 'defend' the Ottoman Empire thus plays a significant role in all writings concerning Ottoman non-Muslim *millets* and Turkish-republican minorities, at least if we disregard the small number of scholars belonging to the 'critical'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Yelda (Yeldağ Özcan), İstanbul'da, Diyarbakır'da azalırken (Istanbul, 1996). Leyla Neyzi, Istanbul'da hatırlamak ve unutmak—Birey, bllek ve aidiyet (İstanbul, 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> In this context, it is worth noting that a few Greeks resident in Istanbul, or formerly resident in this city, also have become interested in the affairs of the Rum *milleti*. The present author apart, one might point to Y. Benlisoy and E. Macar, *Fener Patrikhanesi* (Ankara, 1996) and Stéphane Yérasimos, *Azgelişmişlik sürecinde Türkiye*. *Bizans'tan 1971'e*, 3 vols. in one (Istanbul, 3rd printing 1980).

group. This apologetic tendency, by the way, is by no means limited to Turkish scholars. To many American, Dutch, French or German Ottomanists, refuting various and sundry accusations directed against the Empire also constitutes a significant reason for their scholarly endeavors. This 'slant' goes far to explain certain lacunnae in Turkish Ottomanist historiography. To begin with, the early Ottoman period until 1453 receives very little scholarly attention as far as the Greek subjects of the Empire and their Byzantine opponents are concerned.<sup>88</sup> Such a neglect doubtless is due in part to the lack of sources. But more must be involved; for in the 'transition studies' which deal with the end of Byzantine and 'Latin' ascendancy in the Mediterranean and the concomitant rise of the Ottomans, the participation of Turkish Ottomanist historians is limited indeed.<sup>89</sup> Barring oversight, only İnalcık, Necipoğlu, Delilbası and Kafadar have made major contributions to this noteworthy sub-field of late medieval studies. Linguistic problems apart, presumably the fact that the early Ottomans were imbricated to such a degree with their non-Muslim neighbors has contributed toward making this field less than attractive to historians of lingering nationalist inclinations.

As a second 'gap' in Turkish Ottomanist studies relevant to Greeks. one might point to the extreme rarity with which documents emanating from Ottoman Greeks themselves are taken into account. Again, there is a trivial reason, namely, that so few historians active in Turkey know modern Greek. But beyond this simple fact, one could point to more profound motives. Identifying the 'voices', that is, the self-interpretation of Ottoman subjects, of the non-members of the ruling elite, is still very much a minor concern among Turkish historians. And when attempts of this kind are undertaken, they are usually limited to the early twentieth, or at most, the late nineteenth century.<sup>90</sup> It is to be hoped that recent efforts, still rather isolated, to 'place' the non-Muslims of the late Ottoman period in their Istanbul context will inspire the specialists on earlier periods as well.<sup>91</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> As a major exception, however, there is Cemal Kafadar's sophisticated book Between Two Worlds. The Construction of the Ottoman State (Berkeley, Los Angeles, 1995). <sup>89</sup> For the new directions taken in 'transition studies', compare the article by

Klaus Peter Matschke in the present volume.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> As document publications in this vein, one might mention Ertugrul suvarisi Ali Bey'den Ayse Hanim'a mektuplar, ed. by Canan Eronat (Istanbul, 1995) and Ahmet Nedim Servet Tör, Nevhîz'in günlüğü, Defter-i hatirat, ed. by Kaya Şahin (Istanbul, 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> On the employees of the Osmanlı Bankası around 1900, where many non-

As a third 'blank spot' in the history of Ottoman Greeks, and of non-Muslims in general, the slave status of many members of this group rarely is taken into consideration. Yet this situation also is beginning to change. In a recent book, Hakan Erdem has developed the hypothesis that at least during the fifteenth to seventeenth centuries, most Ottoman zimmis were not 'really' zimmis at all, but, at least in principle, slaves of the state by law of conquest. Their original status was, so to say, reactivated when their sons were recruited into the levy of boys (devsirme)-by this hypothesis, Erdem resolves the contradiction that *cizye*-paying subjects legally could not be enslaved, while *devsirme* recruits definitely bore certain marks of slavery.<sup>92</sup> It is still too early to say whether this hypothesis will gain general acceptance, but it does have the merit of highlighting the significance of slavery for many Ottoman non-Muslims in the early centuries of the Empire. On a more empirical level, the existence of agricultural slaves in the vicinity of fifteenth-century Istanbul, some of whom tried to pass themselves off as free non-Muslim subjects, recently has been emphasized by the historian Stéphane Yérasimos.93 But these few swallows do not necessarily make a summer.

Another problem, the fourth, is linked to what might be called a tendency toward excessive simplification, which means that regional and local specificities are lost from view. Thus we may note the absence from the Turkish historiography on Ottoman Greeks of those people who were not under the jurisdiction of the Orthodox patriarch. Albeit grecophone, these men and women were Roman Catholics. Yet particularly on the Mediterranean islands, Greek-speaking Catholics formed a small but by no means insignificant group. Presumably a simplistic understanding of late medieval history lies at the root of the problem. As we have seen, 'popular' Turkish historiography makes much of the claim that the Ottomans 'saved' the Greek-Orthodox from being overwhelmed by the Catholic church; the existence of grecophone Catholics disturbs this tidy picture. Another example

Muslims were employed, see Edhem Eldem, 135 Yillik bir hazine, Osmanlı Bankası arsivinde tarihten izler (Istanbul, 1997), 261-94. On the Armenian artistic milieu of Istanbul in the late nineteenth century, there is much information in Engin Özendes, Abdullah Frères, Osmanlı sarayının fotoğrafçıları (Istanbul, 1998). <sup>92</sup> Hakan Erdem, Slavery in the Ottoman Empire and its Demise, 1800–1909 (London,

<sup>1996), 2-17.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Stéphane Yérasimos, "15. Yüzyılın sonunda Haslar Kazası", in 18. Yüzyıl kadı sicilleri ışığında Eyüp'te sosyal yaşam, ed. by Tülay Artan (Istanbul, 1998), 82-102.

of such excessive simplification can be discerned when Greeks are viewed as constantly forming a 'minority' within the Ottoman Empire. Of course, this is accurate if the Empire is being considered as a totality. But on the regional or sub-regional plane, the Peloponnese or the Aegean islands constituting prime examples, Greeks in fact might form a majority. Yet as Karpat has pointed out, local dynamics played a significant role in the emergence of non-Muslim nationalisms, so that it is not a good idea to limit one's study to the empirewide perspective alone.<sup>94</sup>

A fifth and final point concerns the tendency of many Turkish scholars to place a possibly excessive confidence in the good-neighborly relations between Muslims and their Greek fellow townsmen or villagers. Doubtless numerous cases of this sort existed, and if only because Greek nationalist historians have so often claimed the contrary, such cases deserve close analysis. Yet especially at times of external tension, such as the Russo-Ottoman conflict of 1768-1774, pogroms did occur. Moreover, similarly to other non-Muslims, the Orthodox could get chased out of their homes and churches. Sometimes the houses were deemed too close to a mosque, or churches were converted into mosques because a ruler or vizier sought to gain support by a show of piety. Such events did not happen every day, but a working historian should not try to persuade him/herself that they did not happen at all.

Despite these deficiencies, especially the 'liberal' historians dealing with the Greeks in Ottoman history also have some solid achievements to their credit. To begin with, these historians have substituted historical analysis for mere assertions of moral superiority. In addition, the work of İnalcık and Karpat has made it clear that Ottoman *millets* were not immutable institutions within an unchanging Ottoman state. Quite to the contrary, the status of every millet, including of course the Greek-Orthodox, changed according to political conjunctures. Thus even though certain ground rules were laid in the time of Mehmed the Conqueror, the Greek millet of the sixteenth century differed substantially from that of the post-Tanzimat period.95 Thus a concern with social and political dynamics in Ottoman

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Karpat, "*Millets* and Nationality", 153–54. <sup>95</sup> In the volume in which Karpat's article on *millets* appeared, we also find a study by Benjamin Braude which casts doubt on the entire history of the millets as

history in general has revitalized the study of the Greek Orthodox millet. Moreover in the last two decades, 'critical' historians, with little stake in the 'defence of the state', are attempting to take the Greek perspective into account when working towards an historical synthesis. Much remains to be done, but at least a beginning has been made.

commonly accepted in the secondary literature: "Foundation Myths of the *Millet* System", in *Christians and Jews in the Ottoman Empire*, ed. by Braude and Lewis, vol. 1, 69–88. On pp. 77–81, Braude concludes that the Greeks of Mehmed II's time possessed an institution of their own, namely the Orthodox Church, and a communal leader, namely Patriarch Gennadios, but that the grant of formal privileges to the latter is not well attested. It is therefore doubtful whether the institution of the Greek *millet* really goes back to the Conqueror's time. However, we find little reference to Braude's work in the studies of Turkish historians dealing with Ottoman Greeks.

This page intentionally left blank

#### CHAPTER FIVE

# OTTOMAN RULE EXPERIENCED AND REMEMBERED: REMARKS ON SOME LOCAL GREEK CHRONICLES OF THE TOURKOKRATIA

## JOHANN STRAUSS

It seems inevitable that after the collapse of multiethnic empires (and even during the periods preceding their disintegration) a variety of national historiographies should develop, based on the determination of the individual ethnic groups getting ready to reconstruct their own history out of a multiethnic past. Whatever the results, we should not be surprised to find ourselves confronted with a fundamental divergence in the perception of the past. For various reasons-not all of them due to nationalism-the perspectives of the former rulers and the formerly ruled hardly ever coincide. Ottomanist scholarsboth Turkish and Western-have been accustomed to writing Ottoman history basically from the perspective of the Ottoman chroniclers, thanks to their familiarity with the Ottoman-Turkish language that has given them access to narrative sources considered to be of primary importance. Even more recent research, focusing on social and economic history, still tends to adopt a somewhat similar view, "the bureaucrats' perspective", i.e., that of the Ottoman administration. No doubt this is due to the almost inexhaustible mass of material preserved in the Turkish archives. Impatient with the national stereotypes propagated by Balkan historiography in particular, Ottomanists have paid little attention to certain aspects of the internal life of the various ethnic communities, subsumed under the convenient, but excessively vague term *millet*.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See Gunnar Hering, "Die Osmanenzeit im Selbstverständnis der Völker Südosteuropas", in Hans Georg Majer ed., *Die Staaten Südosteuropas und die Osmanen* (Munich, 1989), 355-80, especially chapter 2, 361-70: "Die Osmanenzeit in der Historiographie: Topoi und Ideologeme". On the development of Balkan historiography in general, see Karl Kaser, *Südosteuropäische Geschichte und Geschichtswissenschaft. Eine Einführung* (Vienna, Cologne, 1990), especially Chapter 3, 173-213: "Die Geschichtsschreibung (bis ins 19. Jahrhundert)".

This tendency toward exclusion is regrettable from several points of view. First of all, the image of a society, which in many respects was remarkably differentiated, remains incomplete. Moreover, non-Muslims can provide the Ottomanist with a certain type of narrative source which is extremely rare in Ottoman-Turkish: the local chronicle, sometimes of an autobiographical character.<sup>2</sup> After the rapid decline of Byzantine historiography in the wake of the fall of Constantinople, it took a long time for a universal historiography to develop among the subject population.<sup>3</sup> This was due to the absence of patrons, but also to ignorance of the Ottoman language and the historical works written in Ottoman. Those non-Muslims who sought to produce chronicles, sometimes with pedagogical intentions, quite naturally emphasized their immediate environment, and even their own person. As far as the Muslim population was concerned, we hardly have any personal testimonies of the way the lower social classes experienced history. Of course, research in this field has only just begun, and many personal testimonies have been irretrievably lost.<sup>4</sup> Yet it seems that Ottoman subjects for the most part remained historiographically silent; it is only in folksongs that we can detect traces of the impact of even the most momentous events on the collective mind.

In this contribution, we take as our point of departure the premise that when studying multiethnic and multireligious societies inhabiting the Ottoman territories, we must avoid the rigid selectivity com-

The term *millet* only really gained popularity in the nineteenth century; see Benjamin Braude and Bernard Lewis (eds.), *Christians and Jews in the Ottoman Empire. The Functioning of a Plural Society*, vols. 1-2 (London, 1982); on *millet* see also the article "Millet" by Michael O. H. Ursinus in the *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, new edition, vol. 7, 61-64. It should be noted that the term *millet* never occurs in the works dealt with here.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> On those extant (most of them unpublished), see Cengiz Orhonlu, "Bir Türk kadısının yazdığı Atina Tarihi (Târih-i Medinetü l-hükema)", *Güney-Doğu Avrupa Araştırmalan Dergisi* 2–3 (1973–74), 118–36, here 118–20. Not all of the works listed by Orhonlu, (e.g., the treatises describing a conquest (*feth-nâme*) belong to the category of local chronicles in the proper sense.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Significantly enough, this situation only changed in the eighteenth century, when more suitable conditions had been created by the Phanariot rulers in the Danubian principalities. On historiographical works concerning the Ottoman Empire, see Ion Matei, "Contributions aux début des études de turcologie en Roumanie, XV<sup>e</sup>– XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècles", *Revue des Études sud-est européenes* 26, 2 (1988), 99–111, esp. 109 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Cemal Kafadar, "Self and Others: the Diary of a Dervish in Seventeenth Century Istanbul and First-person Narratives in Ottoman Literature", *Studia Islamica* 69 (1989), 121–50.

monly practised by national historiographies. We are also convinced that despite the fundamental antagonism between Christians and Muslims, which pervades all writings by non-Muslims, at least in certain periods testimonies such as local chronicles and first-person narratives can shed considerable light on Ottoman society as a whole. Moreover, these texts offer important insights into the history of mentalities, and, in particular, they represent a unique source for what may be termed the subjects' (*reaya*) perspective.

The three testimonies chosen for this paper were all written in Greek. For the purposes of our study, this seems a particularly apt choice, since, apart from Ottoman-Turkish and Arabic, Greek was the most important written language of the Ottoman Empire. All three texts were written in, or at least refer to, the period which is known in Greek national historiography as Tourkokratia.<sup>5</sup> It should be noted that in the Greek domain, too, this kind of historical narrative is very rare, especially when written by authors living within the boundaries of the Ottoman state.<sup>6</sup> Unlike the works of more prestigious historians, both official and otherwise, they were accessible only in manuscript form to an extremely restricted readership. Some of them even needed to be rediscovered long after they had been written. Thus, the first chronicle to be dealt with here, that of the priest Synadinos ("Papasynadinos", 1600-?) from the Macedonian town of Serres, was found at the end of the nineteenth century in the Kutlumush Monastery of Mount Athos. It was partially published in 1938.7 The third text to be discussed, an anonymous local chronicle

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> In other areas, notably the Arab provinces, studies on the local historiography of the Ottoman period have shown a remarkable upsurge in recent times. Cf., for example, Jane Hathaway, "Sultans, pashas, *taqueims*, and *mühimmes*: a Reconsideration of Chronicle-writing in Eighteenth Century Ottoman Egypt", in Daniel Crecelius (ed.), *Eighteenth Century Egypt. The Arabic Manuscript Sources* (Claremont, 1990), 51–78, and Bruce Masters, "The View from the Province: Syrian Chronicles of the Eighteenth Century", *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 114, 3 (1994), 353–62. <sup>6</sup> The situation is entirely different as far as historiographical works written by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The situation is entirely different as far as historiographical works written by emigrants trained in western Europe are concerned. Some of these were also printed, such as the outstanding "History of Cyprus" (Ιστορία χρονολογική τῆς Νήσου Κύπρου) by the Archimandrite Kyprianos, Venice, 1788 (reprinted Nicosia, 1971). Despite its undeniable importance for intellectual history, this type of "westernized" historiography, very much like Ottoman historiography in the post-*Tanzimat* period, is in some respects less interesting to the Ottomanist scholar.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> See Petros Pennas, "Τὸ Χρονικὸν τῶν Σερρῶν τοῦ Παπασυναδινοῦ μετ' εἰσαγωγικῆς μελέτης", Serraika Chronika 1 (1938), 7–72. In this paper the annotated edition by Giorgos Kaftantzis, 'Η Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία τοῦ Παπασυναδινοῦ (Salonica, 1989), is used. [Also see postscriptum].

from Cyprus, comprising an account of the years 1800–1878, was included in a simple notebook, together with poems and hymns, which a local historian came across in the 1920s.<sup>8</sup> Even the memoirs of Panayis Skouzes (1777–1847), written in 1841, remained unpublished for a remarkably long period, although the author belonged to a prominent Athenian family. The manuscript passed from hand to hand until it was published for the first time in 1902 as part of a comprehensive history of the city of Athens under Ottoman rule.<sup>9</sup>

Due to the social and intellectual background of these authors, their works cannot be classified as products of a genuine historiographical tradition. They do not use Byzantine or other chronicles as models, by which the authors' expect their performance to be judged. The language is mainly colloquial, and the editors sometimes found it difficult to decipher the handwriting of scribes or authors. But as the latter were neither learned nor literary-minded, these works are all the more attractive for the modern historian looking for the writing of people outside the traditional intellectual élites.

### The Chronicle of Serres by Papasynadinos

The first chronicle dealt with here, known as the "Chronicle of Serres", dates from the first half of the seventeenth century.<sup>10</sup> As regards the biography of the author, the priest Synadinos, we have to rely on the data given by the author himself. He was born in 1600, the son of a clergyman, in the village of Melenikitsi near Serres. Apart from a pilgrimage in 1629/30 to Mount Athos, of which he pro-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> N. Kyriazis, "Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα", *Kypriaka Chronika* 8, 2 (1931), 81-105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Th. N. Philadelpheus, <sup>1</sup>Ιστορία τών Άθήνων ἐπὶ Τουρκοκρατίας (1400–1800), vol. 2 (Athens, 1902), 328–62; this volume also contains a chronicle of Athens by another, more learned contemporary, the "Teacher of Athens", John Benizelos (263–313).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> This work, although rightfully considered a unique source, cannot be said to figure prominently in major works on modern Greek history or literature, where very few references to the "Chronicle of Serres" can be found. See, for example, Apostolos E. Vacalopoulos, *The Greek Nation*, 1453–1669. *The Cultural and Economic Background of Modern Greek Society*, translated by Ian and Phania Moles (New Brunswick, 1976) [original Greek version: 'Ιστορία τοῦ νέου Έλληνισμοῦ, vol. 2nd edition (Salonica, 1976)], p. 303, fn. 39; p. 356, fn. 262. As far as works on modern Greek literature are concerned, Börje Knös' L'Histoire de la littérature néo-greeque. La période jusqu'en 1821 (Stockholm et al., 1962), seems to be the notable exception (cf. op. cit., p. 449).

vides us with a very interesting description, he never seems to have left his native district. $^{11}$ 

The Macedonian town of Serres (Greek  $\Sigma \acute{e}pp \alpha i$ , Ott. Siroz, Serez), some forty miles northeast of Salonica and the residence of a Greek Orthodox Metropolitan, was one of the earliest Ottoman conquests in the Balkans.<sup>12</sup> In 1667–1668 it was visited by the Ottoman traveller Evliya Çelebi on his way to Crete.<sup>13</sup> Evliya describes Serres as a flourishing town, with thirty town quarters (mahalles) inhabited by Muslims and ten by Christians and Jews.<sup>14</sup> According to Evliya the reaya mainly consisted of Greeks (*Rum*), Bulgars, Rumelian Turks (*Çıtak*) and Yürüks.<sup>15</sup> Papasynadinos, who uses somewhat different categories, mainly refers to "Christians", Jews, gypsies and the so-called Koïnari.<sup>16</sup>

<sup>13</sup> See Seyahatnâme, vol. 8 (Istanbul, 1928), 128-140.

<sup>14</sup> Seyahainâme, vol. 8, 129 ff.—A thorough comparison of the images of Serres conveyed by the visitor Evliya and the local resident Papasynadinos would be a very rewarding task.

<sup>15</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 133.

<sup>16</sup> Different etymological explanations of this terms (usually spelled Koniari) persist: The derivation from 'Konya', where the Koniari are said to have originated from, seems to be the most popular one. The term Koniari also gained popularity among the Ottomans during the nineteenth century. Kaftantzis ( $\Sigma$ eppaïcń Xpovoγpaφia, p. 65, fn. 367) explains its meaning as "beggar", "Turkish gypsy", and derives it from Greek διακονιάρης "beggar". Another etymological explanation involves the Turkish term koyun eri, "sheep people", which is also closer to the form Koinari that occurs in Papasynadinos' chronicle. Cf. Machiel Kiel, "Das türkische Thessalien", in B. Lauer and P. Schreiner (eds.), Die Kultur Griechenlands in Mittelalter und Neuzeit, (Göttingen, 1996), 109–96, here 163–64. A derivation from Slavonic konjari, "horse breeder", has also been suggested. Most of the Koinari or Koniari used to live in Thessaly until 1881 and were then resettled by the Ottoman authorities in Macedonia. It seems as if the Koinari mentioned in the Chronicle are in fact the Yüriks of Evliya, Celebi (a term which is not used by Papasynadinos). At the turn of the century

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The different monasteries are described in  $\Sigma$ ερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 36v-38r.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> On Ottoman sources concerning Serres, see art. "Serez", in Islâm Ansiklopedisi, by Besim Darkot; Evangelia Balta, Les Vakifs de Serrès et de sa région (XV<sup>e</sup> et XVI<sup>e</sup> s.) (Athens, 1995); also see the article "Siroz" by Alexandra Yerolympos in Encyclopaedia of Islam, new ed., and Socrate Petmézas, "Serrès et sa région sous les Ottomans", in Conseils et mémoires de Synadinos prêtre de Serrès en Macédoine (XVII<sup>e</sup> siècle), ed. by Paolo Odorico (Paris, 1996), 430-485. It should be noted that, apart from Evliva Celebi's account, the picture remains remarkably bleak for the seventeenth century. At the turn of the twentieth century the German Balkanologist Gustav Weigand described the town as follows: "Serres has played for Hellenism a similar role as Okhrid for the Bulgarians, from the political point of view as well as from the ecclesiastical, being the residence of an archbishop. Hellenism has maintained its position quite well there, although the surrounding areas have a more Bulgarian population. The bulk of the population, however, is-or rather was-Turkish. Among its 20,000 inhabitants, 10,000 are Turks, 6,000 Greeks and hellenized Bulgars, 2,500 Aromunians (whose younger generation has also become hellenized), 3,000 Bulgarians and 1,500 Spanish-speaking Jews." See his Ethnographie von Makedonien (Leipzig, 1924), p. 97.

The chronicle covers the years 1598-1642. Since it begins two years before the birth of the author, it does not reproduce his own experiences as far as the first years are concerned. In the following sections of the chronicle, however, autobiographical data have been incorporated to an extent that is unusual in traditional Ottoman historiography (with notable exceptions such as Papasynadinos' contemporary, Evliya Celebi).<sup>17</sup> These data concern not only Papasynadinos' career in the service of the Orthodox church, but also more personal experiences such as the death of his parents, children and relatives. His life was in fact full of vicissitudes. In the atmosphere of all-pervasive venality that characterized the Orthodox clergy of the time, the author seems to have suffered in particular from the persecution of personal enemies. Given the role of the "innocent victim" that the author likes to adopt, the chronicle at times resembles another famous autobiography, The Life and Sufferings of the Sinful Sophronius (1805), by the Bulgarian bishop Sophronius of Vratsa ("Sofroniy Vrachanski", 1739–1813).<sup>18</sup>

The Serres chronicle is apparently based on notes by the author written down in Melenikitsi where he had sought refuge from the plague ( $\Theta \alpha \nu \dot{\alpha} \tau \kappa \sigma$ ) in 1642. He later added various events and exhortations; these are, however, undated. Some entries are based on second hand information.<sup>19</sup> The author deliberately wrote in colloquial language ( $\rho \omega \mu \alpha \ddot{\kappa} \alpha$ ), so his work naturally includes many Turkish terms.<sup>20</sup> Typologically, the chronicle stands in the tradition of the

the Ottoman governor Tahsin Bey [Uzer] mentions the village of Yörükler (later renamed "Mikrolophos") between Drama and Serres, whose inhabitants had, according to local tradition, emigrated there "during the reign of Murad II" (1421-1451). See Tahsin Uzer, Makedonya eşkıyalık tarihi ve son Osmanlı yönetimi (Ankara, 1979), pp. 275 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> On the peculiarities of Evliya's narrative, see *The Intimate Life of an Ottoman Statesman, Melek Ahmed Pasha (1588–1662) as portrayed in Evliya Celebi's Book of Travels (Seyahat-name)*, translation and commentary by Robert Dankoff, with a historical introduction by Rhoads Murphey (New York, 1991), esp. 15–17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Zhitie i stradaniya greshnago Sofroniya, first published in Belgrade in 1861. There are also German and French translations of this work. The author was born as Stoyko Vladislavov in Kotel. Later ordained Bishop of Vratsa, he took the monastic name of Sophronius.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Such as the story of the horrible end of the Patriarch Cyril of Verroia (1639) which ends with the remark: "This is what has been heard" ( $\xi \tau \zeta \iota \dot{\alpha} \kappa o \dot{\upsilon} \sigma \tau \upsilon$ ). See Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 71r.

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$  In order to justify this style to his readers, the author explains: "[You may say] that he [i.e., the writer of this chronicle] truly uses too many Turkish words. Well, I will tell you, just as all people in this place, great and small, are accustomed to converse in this way, I also write for you according to their language, their custom and their habit so that even a small child can understand." See Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 194r.

Byzantine *Chronographia* with its characteristic features.<sup>21</sup> The chronology used is also Byzantine.<sup>22</sup> Events are recorded in chronological order and no attempts made at causal explanations. This account is interspersed with exhortations whose number and length increase steadily towards the end of the chronicle and which aim at his (young) readers. These exhortations and admonitions alone would deserve a more comprehensive treatment, as they provide us with invaluable details not only on mentalities, but also about the most intimate aspects of social and economic life.<sup>23</sup> But here we shall focus on other aspects which are of particular interest to Ottomanist scholars, such as the micro- and macrocosm of a *homo ottomanicus*, his attitudes towards the Ottoman sovereign, and problems related to *devsirme* and conversion to Islam.

#### Micro- and Macrocosm

Papasynadinos' account clearly demonstrates that for the homo ottomanicus of the seventeenth century, firmly rooted in the Ottoman universe, the 'world' seems to be largely confined to, or even identical with, the Ottoman Empire.<sup>24</sup> Remembering the Great Plague of 1641, the author enumerates the places—in decreasing order of significance which to him make up the 'whole world' (ὅλος ὁ κόσμος): "Egypt (Μεσίρι) and Anatolia, Bursa, Istanbul, the Islands, Rumelia, Thessaly, Serbia, Bulgaria, Philippopolis, Melnik, Siderokastro, Drama, the villages around Zichne, and Serres."<sup>25</sup> In ethnico-sociological terms, it means that the plague had caused the death of numerous "Turks and Christians, Jews and gypsies, Κοϊπατί (i.e., Υürüks), peasants, Armenians and Karamanlis, Arabs (᾿Αράπηδες) and Anatolians (ὀτεακαλίδες), Franks and Islanders, Serbs and Bulgars, Vlachs and Albanians."<sup>26</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See Kaser, Südosteuropäische Geschichte, 182 ff.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 22}$  That is, it begins in the year 5508, counted from the assumed date of the creation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> They may be compared, in some respects, to the Ottoman "Books of Counsel" (*nasihat-nâme*) which were, however, destined for a different readership.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> In Syrian chronicles of the eighteenth century, this was typical only for Muslim chroniclers. Cf. Masters, "The View from the Provinces", 358 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Philippopolis is an old name of present-day Plovdiv (Bulgaria). Siderokastro is sometimes encountered under the name of Demirhisar in Greek sources as well.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> As in Turkish, the term 'Arab' is used in modern Greek to designate both "Arabs" and "blacks". Turkish: *öteyakalı*, "those from the opposite shore", was used in particular by the inhabitants of Istanbul to designate the Anatolians. There was, however, also a *vilayet* near Serres called *Öteyaka*. See Nikolay Todorov and Asparuh

Although Papasynadinos deals mainly with local affairs, important events that occurred in the wider Ottoman world, in Istanbul or elsewhere, occasionally intrude. This is not surprising since the first half of the seventeenth century abounds in dramatic events: For the first time a sultan, namely Osman II ('Genç' Osman, 1618-1622), falls victim to a rebellion; Sultan Murad IV (1623-1640) undertakes a drastic program of reform and, after several campaigns, definitely asserts his superiority over the Iranians. His successor, Ibrahim I (1640-1648), is the first reigning sultan to be described as 'mad' (deli); under the grand vezirate of 'Kemankeş' (or 'Kara'), Mustafa Pasha (1638-1644), a monetary reform was attempted whose effects were felt everywhere. As far as the history of the Greek-Orthodox Church is concerned, the attempt of Patriarch Cyril Lucaris (1572-1638) to establish a union with the Protestants-which ended with the execution of this prelate—is particularly significant.<sup>27</sup> At times 'supernatural' features intrude into the narrative. Thus during the battle of Hotin (1620) against the Poles, which went badly for the Ottomans, seven flaming pillars appeared in the sky as a bad omen.<sup>28</sup> But on the whole, Papasynadinos' account is characterized by sobriety and common sense.

### Ottoman subjects (reaya) and the ruler

It is the author's attitude towards the Ottoman sultan, often referred to as the *basileus* in the Byzantine fashion, which may surprise those accustomed to the stereotypes of nationalist historiography.<sup>29</sup> There are no indications that the legitimacy of the sultan's rule was ever called into question. To the contrary, Papasynadinos shows himself deeply depressed by the fate of the "young and handsome" Sultan

Velkov, Situation démographique de la péninsule balkanique (fin du  $XV^{\epsilon}$  s.-début du  $XVI^{\epsilon}$  siècle) (Sofia, 1988), p. 294. For the source of our quote, see  $\Sigma \epsilon \rho \rho \alpha$ ïkń  $X \rho o v o \gamma \rho \alpha \phi$ ía, fol. 82r-82v.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See George A. Hadjiantoniou, Protestant Patriarch. The Life of Cyril Lucaris (1572– 1638). Patriarch of Constantinople (Richmond, Virginia, 1961). Papasynadinos does not seem to have been aware of the Patriarch's religious inclinations. Papasynadinos describes Lucaris as "a learned man, much wiser than all the scholars" ("ἄνθρωπος διδάσκαλος, σοφός ἀπό ὅλους τούς μαθηματικούς"). See Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 55r. <sup>28</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 23r.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> This term is still used in the local chronicle from Cyprus, which, however, dates from a period when  $\beta \alpha \sigma \imath \lambda \epsilon \hat{\nu} \varsigma$  had already been abandoned by Ottoman Greeks in favor of αὐτοκράτωρ, or σουλτάνος.

Osman, to whom the janissaries and other rebels did an unprecedented injustice: "they had never done [anything like this] to their people ( $\gamma \acute{e} v o \varsigma$ ) before."<sup>30</sup> Addressing his readers, the author stresses that "it behaves all of us to deplore his fate."<sup>31</sup>

Papasynadinos' attitude towards Murad IV, generally known as a ruthless despot, is particularly interesting.<sup>32</sup> It truly verges on admiration.<sup>33</sup> Whereas under his predecessors "injustice and polyarchia" had reigned "all over the world", Murad took draconian measures not only against tobacco smokers, but against all tyrants "even if they were vezirs or pashas, muftis or chief military judges (κατιλεσκέριδες), cadis or *beys*, aghas or aghas of the janissaries, *odabashis* or zorbabashis."34 The author seems particularly pleased to note that "the Turks almost died of fear every day."35 Examples of punitive measures in Papasynadinos' own immediate environment are also recorded in the chronicle. When the vezir Kenan Pasha arrives in Serres in 1625 on a tour of inspection, he metes out terrible punishment to some of the wrongdoers and oppressors. Two of them named Kouloghlis from the town of Demirhisar and Toupalis from Salonica are strangled after a banquet and thrown out into the street. Reactions to these events are described in a stereotyped fashion:

the Turks and the traitors ( $\dot{\alpha}\beta\dot{\alpha}\nu_1\delta\epsilon\varsigma^{36}$ ) were frightened, whereas all the Christians admired the unexpected, praised the Lord and wished Sultan Murad a long life.<sup>37</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "... καί ἕκαμαν αὐτήν τήν μεγάλην παρανομίαν ὑπου ποτέ τους εἰς τό γένος τους δέν το ἕκαμαν". Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 24r.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> "Κρίμα εἰς αὐτούς καί κρίμα εἰς τόν βασιλέα τόν νεούτζικον καί ὅμορφον, πρεπόν εἶναι ὅλη μας νά τόν λυπηθοῦμεν." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 24r-24ν.
<sup>32</sup> On Murad, see article "Murad IV" by M. Cavid Baysun in *İslâm Ansiklopedisi*,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> On Murad, see article "Murad IV" by M. Cavid Baysun in *Islâm Ansiklopedisi*, vol. 8 (Istanbul, 1960), 625–47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> This sentiment seems to have been shared by many non-Muslims. It should be noted that Murad also has become a legendary figure among certain bedouin tribes of Arabia; see Richard Hartmann, "Murad IV. und das arabische Beduinentum", *Festschrift Friedrich Giese* (Leipzig, 1941), 84–97 (= Welt des Islams, Sonderband).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 20°; this stereotyped formula recurs several times in the chronicle. The Ottoman term *odabaşı* denotes the officer in command of an *oda* of janissaries, whereas a *zorbabaşı* is a chief of rebels or rioters (Ott. *zorba*; Greek  $\zeta op(\mu)\pi \dot{\alpha} \zeta$ ).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> "Καί έτζι τόν ἐτρόμαζαν ὅλοι οἱ Τούρκοι καί ἦτον πῶσα ἡμέρα ἀποθαμένοι ἀπό τόν φόβον τους." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 30ν.
 <sup>36</sup> The term is said to be derived from havvân (or huvvân; Arabic plural of hâin)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> The term is said to be derived from *havvân* (or *huvvân*; Arabic plural of *hâin*) "faithless, disloyal, false, treacherous, perfidious".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> "... καί ἐτρώμαξαν ὅλοι οἱ Τούρκοι καί ὅλοι οἱ ἀβάνιδες καί ὅλοι οἱ χριστιανοί ἐΘαύμαζαν εἰς τό ἀνέλπιστον καί ἐδόξασαν τόν θεόν καί ἐποληχρονοῦσαν τόν Σουλτάν Μουράτη." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 33r-33v.

After the execution of another wrongdoer, Dramalı Yusuf Agha, "all the Turks mended their ways, were afraid of Sultan Murad, and stopped their misdeeds."<sup>38</sup>

Murad IV's policy also had other repercussions in Serres itself. One of them was the obligatory public celebration of military victories or other joyful events known as *donanma* (ντουνανμάς). Apparently these festivities, sometimes quite elaborate, were ordered not only for the capital, but also for the Ottoman provinces.<sup>39</sup> Contributing considerably to the cohesion of the population, they created a sort of community spirit. After the capture of Erivan (Ott. *Revan*) in August, 1634, as well as after the return of the sultan to the capital, three days of *donanma* took place in which everybody participated since "the people rejoiced over the victory of the Emperor."<sup>40</sup> Moreover, the tax registration (ταχρίρι; Ott. *tahrir*) of the year 1640, conducted by Haci Ahmed in Macedonia, Thessaly and Bulgaria, also seems to have been welcomed. Its purpose was, as the author states, to diminish the poll tax (χαράτζι)<sup>41</sup> of villages with high taxation and to increase it elsewhere.<sup>42</sup>

<sup>41</sup> On this poll tax, assessed on non-Muslim households in the Ottoman Empire, see the article "Djizya", by Halil İnalcık *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, new edition, vol. 3, pp. 562–66. In Greek, as in other Balkan languages, the term *haraj* ( $\chi \alpha \rho \dot{\alpha} \tau \zeta_1$ ; Ott. *harac* from Arabic *kharāj*, originally a land tax) was used instead of *cizye*, a term that seems to have been more or less unknown to the non-Muslim population.

<sup>42</sup> "... and so he registered everybody in every town and in every village wherever he stayed. Once again, everyone only was to give his present (κανίσκιν) to his *sipahi*, and whatever he did, good and bad, everything was confirmed and they registered it in the register of the Empire [i.e., the *Defter-i hakanî*] where it is still found today." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 76v-77r. It is quite probable that this last observation is true. Unfortunately, however, none of the Ottoman *cizye* registers of the seventeenth century from this area, preserved at the Prime Minister's Archives in Istanbul, seems to have been studied as yet. See Bruce McGowan, *Economic Life in Ottoman Europe. Taxation, Trade and the Struggle for Land 1600–1800* (Cambridge/Paris, 1981), 81, 201; on tax registers (Ott. *tahrir defterleri*) of earlier periods, see *Historische Bücherkunde Südosteuropa*, vol. II/1, *Osmanisches Reich, Makedonien, Albanien* (Munich, 1988), p. 313.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> "Καί ἀπό τότες ὅλοι οἱ Τούρκοι ἐσοφρονηστικαν καί ἐτρόμαζαν τόν σουλτάν Μουράτη καί ἐπαυσαν ἀπό τές ἀδικίες." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 33ν.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> There seem to have been different regulations for towns and villages. According to Papasynadinos, after the capture of Baghdad, twenty days of *donanma* were ordered for towns, but only three days for villages or the nomadic *Koinari (Yürüks)*. Cf.  $\Sigma$ ερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 60r.

<sup>40 &</sup>quot;... ἔστειλεν εἰς τόν κόσμον του ὅλον νά καμούν ντουνανμάν καί νά χαροῦν οἰ νάντες εἰς τῆν νίκην τοῦ βασιλέα." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 60r.

#### Devşirme

Another measure of the central government which directly affected the subject population was the levy of boys (Turkish *devsirme*; Papasynadinos uses the term  $\gamma_{1}\alpha\nu_{1}\tau\zeta\alpha\rho_{0}\mu\dot{\alpha}^{43}$  "janissary recruitment") which was still periodically carried out under Murad IV.<sup>44</sup> Papasynadinos mentions such an event on two occasions: one in March, 1623, the other in December, 1637.<sup>45</sup> It is worth taking a closer look at these two cases, since fanciful views concerning this levy of boys are still frequently expressed.

In the first case—which occurred under Mustafa I—"the slave Bariam Pasha [Bayram Pasha]" levied six children in the town.<sup>46</sup> In the second case, it was "the slave Dervish Agha" who levied five.<sup>47</sup> This seems to be a relatively small number for a town with ten *mahalles* inhabited by Christians. But one has to bear in mind that, in principle, the *devşirme* should not have been applied to children of townsfolk at all.<sup>48</sup> What is striking, however, is that both events are recorded by Papasynadinos without any comment. As far as Bayram Pasha (who later became Grand Vezir) is concerned, on other pages of his chronicle the author is even full of praise for this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> According to Vacalopoulos, the term *paidomazoma* dates from 1675. Vacalopoulos, *The Greek Nation*, p. 303, fn. 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> We still lack precise information on this period when the *devsime* was already falling in disuse or had been completely abandoned. Vacalopoulos (*The Greek Nation*, p. 303, fn. 39) says that in 1622 and 1636 "the first recruitment of children took place in Serrai". Papasynadinos' account does not give the impression that the levy of boys constituted a novelty. See also article "Dev<u>shirme</u>" by V. L. Ménage, *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, new edition, vol. 2, pp. 210–13, and article "Devsirme" by I. H. Uzunçarşıh, *İslâm Ansiklopedisi*, vol. 3, pp 563–65. Basilike D. Papoulia (see her *Ursprung und Wesen der "Knabenlese" im Osmanischen Reich*, Munich, 1963), though generously quoting from Western sources (which have to be treated with caution, as Ménage rightly states), does not refer to the testimony of Papasynadinos.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> According to Joseph von Hammer, this was the last *devsime* known to have occurred in Ottoman history: *Geschichte des Osmanischen Reiches*, vol. 5 (Pest, 1829), p. 244.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Apparently following the murder of Osman II, mentioned in *The Negotiations of* Sir Thomas Roe [c. 1581–1644], in his Embassy to the Ottoman Porte (see article 'Devshirme' in *The Encyclopedia of Islam*, 2nd ed., vol. 2, p. 212.). Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 27v. <sup>47</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 53v.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> In 1582 the agha of the janissaries, Ferhad Ağa, later Grand Vezir, considered it contrary to the regulations (*kanuna muhalif*) to admit Christian children from Istanbul, Edirne and Bursa, because they had become townspeople (*sehir oğlanı*). See İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, *Osmanlı devleti teşkilâtından Kapukulu Ocakları*, vol. 1, 2nd edition (Ankara, 1984), p. 39.

dignitary.<sup>49</sup> Dervish Agha, on the other hand, was beheaded for embezzlement.<sup>50</sup>

Papasynadinos' sincere though somewhat melodramatic lament of the death of Murad IV should not therefore surprise us: "It is also incumbent on us, brother, to mourn the loss of such an Emperor, to mourn his passing and to regret it, saying: Woe is us miserable, destitute, wicked and orphaned! Since never again in our whole lives will we find such an Emperor!"<sup>51</sup>

The loyalty demonstrated in this way to the person recognized as the legitimate heir of the Byzantine *basileus* should not mislead us into thinking that Papasynadinos was an uncritical panegyrist. He did not greet every measure taken by the central government in this way. Thus, for example, the reform of the coinage pushed through by the Grand Vezir Mustafa Pasha (Kemankeş, Kara) aroused his exasperation: "No mint ( $\tau \alpha \rho \alpha \pi \chi \alpha \nu \dot{\alpha} \zeta$ ; Ott. *darphane*) was working any

<sup>50</sup> "... he took five children from the town and there were 220 aspers (Ott. akee) of expenses. Thereupon Sultan Murad learned that he had taken additional aspers and had him beheaded. When he had sent him to the people, he had ordered him: 'Beware of ever taking aspers'. And he was disobedient and was beheaded." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 53v. The Ottoman historian Naima describes the events as follows: "Dervis Ağa had been assigned for the boys' levy in the sağ kol, i.e. the shores of the Danube until Belgrade and Buda, Mustafa Ağa in the orta kol, i.e. from Albania to Sarajevo up to the areas at its extremity. Afraid of the Sultan, they acted with perfect uprightness. Especially Mustafa Ağa took from every cadi arzes and mahzars showing his upright conduct [...] When Dervis Ağa, who had been assigned to the campaign, arrived at the Imperial camp in Mosul, the sultan heard through the grand-vezir and the silihdar pasa about his misconduct, some aghas of the ocak having said: 'he has taken money and committed unjust acts' (akce aldı zulm eyledi)." Thereupon the sultan had him arrested and beheaded in front of his tent. Cf. Na'ima, Tarih, vol. 3 (Istanbul, 1281 [1864]), p. 339: "Tafsil-i ahval-i Derviş Ağa ve Mustafa Ağa", and Uzunçarşılı, Kapukulu Ocakları, I, p. 30; on the turnacıbaşı Derviş Ağa, see also Mehmed Süreyya, Sicill-i osmanî, vol. 2, p. 330. It is not clear what the abuse in question consisted of. Recruiting officers occasionally levied more children than their warrants permitted, selling the surplus for their private profit, or they accepted bribes both from Christians who bought their children off and from non-Christians who smuggled their children in (article "dewshirme" Encyclopaedia of Islam, 2nd ed.). <sup>51</sup> ". . . Πρεπόν εἶαι καί ἡμάς ὦ ἀδελφέ, νά τόν κλαύσωμεν τό πῶς τόν ἐχάσαμεν τιούτον βασιλέα καί νά τόν Θρηνήσωμεν καί νά τόν λυπηθοῦμεν καί νά ὑπούμεν: "Ω άλή εἰς ἡμᾶς τούς ἀΘλίους, τούς ἐπτωχούς, τούς κακοείςικους, τούς παντόςφανους Διότι

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> See the obituary, Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 55ν: "In the same year [i.e. 1637], in the month of August, Bayram Pasha died during the Baghdad campaign (σεφέρt), a very wise and capable man who ruled the Empire very well. Sultan Murad mourned his passing very much. His dead body was sent to Constantinople and buried in the *imareti* [Ott. *imaret*] which he had built there during his life-time." Bayram Pasha died in August, 1638. Cf. Mehmed Süreyya, *Sicill-i osmanî*, vol. 2, p. 36. On the *külliye* in the Fatih neighbourhood, built 1044/1634–35, see the article "Bayram Paşa Külliyesi" by M. Baha Tanman, *Dünden Bugüne İstanbul Ansiklopedisi* (Istanbul, 1994), p. 101.

longer except the one in Constantinople. And he set a fixed price  $(v \dot{\alpha} \rho \kappa \iota < narh)$  on all things in the world, which were sold, large and small, with a lot of compulsion  $(\zeta \dot{\alpha} \pi \tau \iota < zabt)$ .<sup>52</sup> The judges recorded everything in the *sicill* ( $\sigma \epsilon \nu \tau \zeta (\lambda \eta)$ , and it was not accepted that anybody should transgress it. And thus a great depression ( $\kappa \epsilon \sigma \dot{\alpha} \tau \iota < kes \hat{a} d$ ) reigned in all things all over the world. Everybody suffered great misery and hardship and everybody, great and small, suffered injury. And the people became destitute and everybody cursed the *vezir*.<sup>53</sup>

### Intercommunal relations and conversion to Islam

As far as intercommunal relations are concerned, the basic antagonism between "Christians", on the one hand, and "Turks", on the other, runs through the whole chronicle. As a member of the clergy, Papasynadinos is naturally particularly concerned about the fidelity of the Orthodox believers towards their Church, so steadfastness is the prime virtue of his moral universe.

This brings us to a second controversial topic: conversion to Islam.<sup>54</sup> This subject plays an important role in Greek chronicles of the *Tourkokratia*.<sup>55</sup> It should be stressed, however, that in these texts

πλέον τέτιον βασιλέα δέν Θέλωμεν ε<br/>ύρη εἰς τήν ζωήν μας." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία fol. $30\mathrm{v}{-}31\mathrm{r}.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Cf. Hammer, Geschichte des Osmanischen Reiches, vol. 5, p. 308. Şee also the article "Mustafa Paşa, Kemankeş, Kara" by M. Münir Aktepe in İslâm Ansiklopedisi, vol. 8, pp. 730–32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 73r-73v; Ottoman (and modern) historians have been full of praise for Mustafa Pasha's reform. Only Naima also refers to criticism. Cf. Naima, *Tarih*, vol. 3, 434-435, "*Tecdid-i sikke*": "Although this reform of the coinage was praised by everybody, strangely enough, a chronicler has written disapprovingly that whereas eleven *okka* of meat previously had cost one *guruş*, [after the reform one *guruş*] [only] bought eight *okka*. Furthermore, it resulted in losses of goods and property for everybody and prices decreased [only] a little."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> For a relatively moderate assessment of this problem by a Greek historian, see Vacalopoulos, *The Greek Nation*, chapter II (31-44): "Conversion to Islam". Publications including Ottoman documentary evidence are scarce. A large number of petitions (arz) can be found in Osmanski izvori za islyamizatsionnite protsesi na Balkanite (XVI-XIX v.) French title: Sources ottomanes sur les processus d'islamisation aux Balkans (XVe-XIX<sup>e</sup> s.) (Sofia, 1990). Due to their highly formulaic character, these documents can give but very limited information on the motives of the converts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> This also applies to the opposite case (i.e., conversion from Islam to Christianity). In the "History of the Reign of Mehmed IV" by Kaisarios Dapontes (1712-1784), for example, several cases of conversion to Christianity by Muslims are recorded. See Ίστορία τῶν συμβάντων ἐπί τῆς βασιλείας τοῦ σουλτάν Μεχμέτι..., ed. by K. N. Sathas (Venice, 1872) (Mesaioniki Vwliothiki III), 3-70, here p. 26: Patburun Mehmed Efendi (conversion to Orthodoxy); p. 42: Kâtib Mustafa Efendi

#### JOHANN STRAUSS

conversion is seen mainly as a problem of faith, of apostasy, and not as a method of denationalization; in contemporary western Europe the issue was regarded in the same light. Furthermore, conversion to Islam was by no means the only kind of conversion known to the author, as Papasynadinos himself had been trained in the art of weaving by a convert. The latter was, however, a baptized Jew named Christodoulos ("the servant of Christ") who seems to have suffered a great deal from the harassment of his former coreligionists.<sup>56</sup>

In Papasynadinos' chronicle several cases are recorded of Christians "becoming Turks". The first case (1617) is unequivocally a forced conversion. The incident is reported as follows: The *skevophylax* Amarianos Temeroutoghli had offered to pay a Turkish market trader ten aspers per *okka* of cuttlefish ( $\sigma o \nu \pi \iota \varsigma_{\zeta}$ ) instead of the twelve the seller was asking, saying: "Don't sell these, you won't have any benefit from them, and cuttlefish is a Christian dish." Whereupon the Turks, offended by this remark, took him to the kadi, who however released him after having him chastized and flogged.<sup>57</sup> The Turks were not satisfied with this decision. They took Amarianos to the central mosque at the market square and were about to kill him whereupon the cry was heard: "He has become a Turk, let him go!" Since he did not contradict this statement, he was circumcized ( $\dot{\epsilon}\sigma o \nu \dot{\epsilon} \tau_{\zeta} \alpha \nu$ ). His wife and sons were equally forcibly converted, except his eldest son who was already seventeen years old.<sup>58</sup>

In the remaining two cases, the conversion took place voluntarily ( $\alpha \dot{\upsilon} \tau \sigma \theta \epsilon \lambda \dot{\eta} \tau \omega \varsigma \kappa \alpha \dot{\iota} \alpha \dot{\upsilon} \tau \sigma \rho \sigma \epsilon \rho \epsilon \tau \omega \varsigma$ ) as is stated unequivocally by Papasynadinos.<sup>59</sup> What is still more interesting, in both cases the converts were clerics. Forty-eight year old Papaskarlatos from Prosyniki gave up his office in order to marry, as did the abbot of the famous Prodromos Monastery, Papagavriil. Although he was not without merits, the latter is described as a drunkard (μπεκρής; Ott. *bekri*) who

<sup>(</sup>conversion to Catholicism). Both had been employed in the office of the *reisülküttab*. Whereas the former was stoned at the Atmeydam after his conversion, the latter sought refuge in Venice and became a Franciscan monk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Cf. the obituary, Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 23v.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> "... τόν ἕκαμεν ταζήρι καί τόν ἕδηρεν", Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 19ν. Ott. tâzir < Arabic "deterrence". In Ottoman, tâzir means corporal chastisement and the term generally implies the bastinado. See Uriel Heyd, *Studies in Old Ottoman Crimi*nal Law, edited by V. L. Ménage (Oxford, 1973), 271–75, 340.

<sup>58</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 20r. The conversion was followed, as the author observes with bitterness, by a *donanma* of the local Turks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Cf. Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 26v, fol. 28v. The same terms are used, *ibid.*, fol. 175r. Here the author assures that he wrote his chronicle himself "on his own accord and voluntarily."

got excited whenever he saw a female.<sup>60</sup> In a stereotypical way, these conversions are condemned and commented with the saying: "It would have been better had he never been born."

Relations between the two major communities, the Turks and the Christians, are mostly described as strained. As the examples above show, they were in fact characterized by mutual suspicion and aggressive outbursts. Yet temporary alliances did occur. The houses of the powerful local notable Mehmed Yazatzis (*Yazuci*), who had refused to sell flour to the bakeries despite the famine, were plundered by an exasperated mob consisting of Christians and Muslims alike.<sup>61</sup> In other cases reported by Papasynadinos, Christians even connived with Turks to the detriment of their own coreligionists.<sup>62</sup>

In the obituaries commemorating a number of prominent Muslim notables from Serres, who died during the great plague, Papasynadinos appreciates their positive aspects: Hüseyin Ağa, the *baltacı*, for example, was "brave, strong, of imposing appearance, healthy, with a mustache"; Derviş Efendi was "of imposing appearance, pious, kind, modest"; the powerful and immensely wealthy Kara Ahmed, who died at the age of seventy, is described as a "handsome, elegant, pious and respected man", though he was at the same time greedy and rapacious.<sup>63</sup> Interestingly enough, he is also blamed by Papasynadinos for not having done anything for his spiritual welfare ( $\psi v \chi \iota \kappa \acute{o}v$ ), having built neither a bridge nor an aqueduct.<sup>64</sup>

On the other hand, the self-confidence of certain members of the Greek community is apparent from the long obituary the author wrote for his father, who died in July, 1635, at the age of sixty-three.<sup>65</sup> Papasynadinos reports that the deceased in his lifetime had gone four or six times to Istanbul in order to obtain a reduction of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "... ἐκεῦ οποῦ ἐκείταζεν γυναίκα ἐδαιμονίζουνταν." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 28ν.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 24v-25v.

 $<sup>^{62}</sup>$  Cf. the example of the unruly Alexandris Tatarchanis who was eventually hanged by the Turks according to evidence given by the *protogeros* Vassilis. Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 38v-39r.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> The custom of attaching obituaries to historical narrative was also well established in Ottoman historiography (usually under the rubric vefeyat; see also the remarks on the tarājām of eighteenth-century Egyptian chronicles in Hathaway, "Sultans, Pashas, Taqwims", p. 42). In fact obituaries contained in the "Chronicle of Serres" show some striking similarities, in terms of structure and phraseology, to their Ottoman counterparts. Kara Ahmed was said to have owned some 3,000 loads ( $\varphi \omega \rho \tau i \alpha$ ; one load, Ott. yük: 100,000 gurush).

<sup>64</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 88r.

<sup>65</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 48v-52v.

#### JOHANN STRAUSS

the haraç, the "khanedes"<sup>66</sup> and the sheep-tax (Ott. âdet-i ağnam). Surprisingly enough, and although this was contrary to Islamic law, he was also able to build a new church without hindrance, because the old one was too far away from the village.<sup>67</sup> In Sklaïtza, he laid the foundation stone for the local monastery. His son particularly praised the hospitality which the deceased had granted daily to "Christians and Turks, *Koinari* and gypsies". He was on good terms with everybody—"with the kadis and aghas, with zorbabashis and beys." Newly arrived sipahis treated him with great respect since they were unable to do anything without his consent. He supported the locals against the substitute judges ( $\pi\alpha\rho\kappa\alpha\tau\eta\varsigma$ ) and the cadis used to say: "Whatever the priest says, we accept it as reasonable ( $\mu\alpha\kappaoῦλ\iota$ )". Thus when he died, he was mourned, as Papasynadinos assures us, by Christians and Turks alike.<sup>68</sup>

### The memoirs of Panayis Skouzes

The second local chronicle to be treated here was written almost two hundred years later. It deals with the events in Athens during the last third of the eighteenth century. In this case, it is "Tourkokratia Remembered", since the chronicle of Panayis Skouzes (1777–1847) was composed in 1841 in an independent Greece, a few years before the death of its author.

The memoirs of the veterans of 1821 occupy a special place in the history of modern Greek literature.<sup>69</sup> They are so numerous that a collection of these works runs to twenty-two volumes. Most of them deal with the experiences of the protagonists during and after the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Khanedes < Ott. avarız-hane. The avarız-ı divaniye, constituted a tax collected by the central government, originally to meet emergencies. In the seventeenth century, the avarız-ı divaniye were increasingly converted into annual cash taxes imposed on the entire population. See Halil İnalcık, "Military and Fiscal Transformation in the Ottoman Empire, 1600–1700", Archivum Ottomanicum 6 (1980), 283–337, especially 313 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> "... ἐφτίασεν ἐκκλησίαν νέαν μέσα εἰς τήν χώραν, ὁποῦ δέν ἦτον ποΘές οὐτε Θεμέλιον." Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 50 r. According to the *seriat*, churches could be repaired or rebuilt, but only on the same sites as before and provided the 'original plans' (*hey'et-i asliyye*) were followed. Even the *Islahât fermanı* of 1856 was still somewhat evasive in this respect: explicit permission was only given for the repair of churches.

<sup>68</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 52v.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> See C. Th. Dimaras, *Histoire de la littérature néo-hellénique* (Athens, 1965), ch. 17: "Mémoires", 274–293; on Skouzes, *ibid.*, 276–277.

War of Independence. Only a few of them focus on the events of a previous period. One of these exceptions is the work usually referred to as the "Chronicle of Athens Enslaved" by Panayis Skouzes, a member of an old Athenian family.<sup>70</sup> Though relatively well-known in Greece, it is overshadowed by the memoirs of the very popular national hero, General Makriyannis (1797–1864), which display quite a few similarities with Skouzes' work.<sup>71</sup> Together with other memoirs, we owe these to George Tertsetis (1800–1874), the librarian of the Greek Parliament, who indefatigably collected the testimonies of the veterans and, where necessary, even wrote them down himself from dictation.<sup>72</sup> Two versions of Skouzes' memoirs exist.<sup>73</sup> He apparently wrote the second version because he thought the first had been lost. As has been stated above, they were published only at a very late date.

It is the personality of the author which makes for the interest and even fascination of this work. He was however barely literate. Whereas Papasynadinos was taught "grammar and writing, of the poets Cato, Pythagoras, Aristophanes, and the canon of Christmas and Epiphany" during his training at the metropolis of Serres,<sup>74</sup> Skouzes attended school for only three years (1783–1786). He gives us a vivid description of the brutal teaching methods used at the time, notably the bastinado ( $\varphi \alpha \lambda \alpha \gamma \gamma \alpha \varsigma$ ).<sup>75</sup> The style and rhythm of his language are colloquial, including occasional hyperurbanisms and numerous words borrowed from Turkish (Skouzes himself remarks, not without pride, that he knew Turkish). We therefore find hardly any of the levelling influences of a formal education, but instead directness, realism and an eye for detail which testify to a remarkable

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> According to the title of the edition by G. Valetas, Τὸ χρονικὸ τῆς Σκλαβωμένης 'Αθήνας γραμμένο ἀπὸ τὸν Παναγῆ Σκουζέ (Athens, 1948); a new edition was published by Thanasis Ch. Papadopoulos: Παναγή Σκουζέ. 'Απομνημονεύματα. 'Η τυραννία τοῦ Χατζῆ-Αλῆ Χασεκῆ στήν τουρκοκρατούμενη 'Αθήνα (1772–1796) (Athens, 1975). For this paper, Valetas' edition has been used. For the Skouzes family, see Demetrios Sicilianos, *Old and New Athens*, translated by Robert Liddell (London, 1960), 214–217.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> These memoirs also were only published a half a century after the death of their author. See the abridged English translation by H. A. Lidderdale, *Makriyannis*. *The Memoirs of General Makriyannis (1797–1864)* (London, 1966).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> This occurred in the case of the illiterate revolutionary leader, Th. Kolokotronis, whom Tertsetis had rescued from execution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i3</sup> The second part of Panayis Skouzes' autobiography has been lost. On his chequered career—allegedly he had even been on Nelson's flagship at Trafalgar—see Sicilianos, *Old and New Athens*, p. 216.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία, fol. 21r.

<sup>75</sup> Χρονικό τῆς Σκλαβωμένης Ἀθήνας, 80-81.

memory. The chronicle starts with the following words: "Eighteen hundred and forty-one. In the name of the Lord. I would like to tell the story of my life, I, myself. But I would like to begin with the cause of the misfortune of the Athenians, and of my father, how it happened that Athens was devastated and three-fifths of the Athenians fled to Anatolia, to the Islands and other adjacent areas due to the great tyranny of Haji Ali, called the Khasseki."<sup>76</sup>

The subject of the first part of the chronicle is in fact the tyrannical rule of the *hasseki*, Hacı Ali, who had been *voyvoda* of Athens several times between 1774 and 1795.<sup>77</sup> As in the case of many other ill-famed local tyrants, we do not find any references in Ottoman chronicles to this person, who left such a lasting impression on the inhabitants of Athens. According to popular belief, he had been the lover of Esma Sultan (1726–1788).<sup>78</sup> In 1772, the *hasseki* purchased Athens at an auction as *malikâne* for the sum of 750,000 guruş, thanks to the support of his lover.<sup>79</sup> After his arrival, he also assumed the function of *zabit*, responsible for the maintenance of law and order.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Χρονικό τῆς Σκλαβωμένης 'Αθήνας, p. 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> On the different meanings of the tile hasseki (perhaps derived from hass-eski), see Midhat Sertoğlu, Resimli Osmanlı tarihi ansiklopedisi, 2nd ed. (Istanbul, 1986), p. 141. The Ottoman term voyvoda applies here to a class of officials who performed administrative functions such as tax collection on certain lands, in particular hass lands. They might also be responsible for certain kinds of tax-farm revenues derived from large hass holdings, such as those assigned to provincial governors or to the sultans' mothers. On the voyvodas of Athens in the eighteenth century, see in particular Benizelos' chronicle, in Th. N. Philadelpheus, 'Ιστορία τῶν 'Αθήνων ἐπὶ Τουρκοκρατίας (1400–1800), vol. 2 (Athens, 1902), 277–313, and Sicilianos, Old and New Athens, 104–134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> This princess was not, as Skouzes asserts (p. 46), the "daughter of Sultan Hamit [i.e. Abdülhamid I (1774–1789)] and sister of Sultan Selim [i.e., Selim II (1789–1807)]. Selim's father was in fact Mustafa III (1757–1774), whereas Esma Sultan, the hasseki's alleged lover, was one of the numerous daughters of Ahmed III (1703–1730). She had, according to Mehmed Süreyya, the reputation of having a firm grip on her worldly affairs (*ümur-i dünyalarında mutasarırfe ve mümsike*). She was also said to have accumulated a huge fortune. These rumors were, however, unfounded, insofar as no cash at all came to light after her death. See Mehmed Süreyya, *Sicill-i* Osmanî, vol. 1, 18–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Skouzes (p. 21) uses the curious expression "malikâne as mülk" (μαλιτζιανές ὡς μούλκιον). On malikâne, a holding leased for life, or a tax farm given out for the lifetime of the contractor, see Avdo Sućeska, "Die Mâlikâne (lebenslängliche Pacht der Staatsgüter im Osmanischen Reich)", in Ord. Prof. Ömer Lüff Barkan'a Armağan (İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat fakültesi mecmuası, 41/1-4 (1985), 261-271; Mehmet Genç, "A Study of the Feasibility of Using Eighteenth-century Ottoman Financial Records as an Indication of Economic Activity" in Huri Islamoğlu-Inan ed., The Ottoman Empire and the World Economy (Paris, Cambridge, 1987), 345-373; cf. also Sicilianos, Old and New Athens, pp. 124 f.

Initially, the *hasseki* Hacı Ali made a positive impression, in particular during the defence of Athens against an invasion of rebellious Albanians led by a former head of the frontier guards ( $\mu\epsilon$ iντά- $\mu\pi\alpha\sigma\eta\varsigma$ ) of Attica.<sup>80</sup> In 1778, he had city walls built, for which the people of Athens, however, had to pay the substantial contribution of 42,500 guruş.<sup>81</sup> When his tyranny increased, hundreds of Athenians secretly left the city for Istanbul, where they submitted their complaints to the Sublime Porte (Πασὰ-Καπισί). Thereupon the order came to exile Hacı Ali, who presumably had been recalled to the capital, to Cyprus. However, the *kapıcıbaşı* was bribed and first took him to Athens where he made preparations for his later return. In particular, he managed to obtain false testimonies from the *koçabaşı*s and sentences (*i*λάμı; Ott. *i'lâm*) from the local kadi.<sup>82</sup>

After the death, in 1787, of the *kapudan paşa* who had been well disposed towards the Athenians, the *hasseki* managed to get back to Athens to take his revenge.<sup>83</sup> A number of people were tortured and executed. Twenty-four burgesses (voikokupaíoi) were imprisoned and blackmailed. The Athenians were required to pay the extraordinary sum of 400,000 guruş. It should be noted that Turks also fell victim to the *hasseki*. These were not only outsiders, such as Osman Bey Makfi (Mahfi ?), an admiral whom Skouzes calls a '*kerhaneci*' (kipxa-vtζής), but also two Turks, Palitzikos and Bekir, who were, as Skouzes says, "on the side of the people and of justice".<sup>84</sup>

This is not the place to enumerate all the further misdeeds of Hacı Ali which almost caused the complete ruin of the city and its inhabitants.<sup>85</sup> After the death of his protectress Esma Sultan, the situation eventually changed and after a new complaint, the *hasseki* was exiled to Kos where he was executed. His head was displayed for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Хроvikó, p. 29. According to Mehmed Zeki Pakalın, Osmanlı tarih deyimleri ve terimleri sözlüğü vol. 2 (Istanbul, 1983), p. 526, the meydanbaşı (or meydan kethüdası) was an officer of the acemi ocağı whose duty it was to inflict punishments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Χρονικό, p. 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Χρονικό, p. 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> "Hasan Pasha Moustaka", apparently Cezayirli Hasan Pasha whose second term of office was 1774–1789. In August, 1789, the Ottomans had declared war on Russia and Cezayirli Hasan Paşa was compelled to join the Ottoman armies in the Balkans. He died in March, 1790. These events seem to have passed by Skouzes, who does not mention any of them in his chronicle. <sup>84</sup> Χρονικό, p. 49; Ott. *kârhaneci* (pron. *kerhaneci*), 'a keeper of a manufactory'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Χρονικό, p. 49; Ott. *kârhaneci* (pron. *kerhaneci*), 'a keeper of a manufactory' (vulg. 'brothel-keeper'; this latter meaning does not seem to have been intended by the author): "... μὲ τὸ μέρος τοῦ λαοῦ καὶ τῆς δικαιοσύνης." *Ibid.*, p. 51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Cf. Sicilianos, Old and New Athens, 140-146.

three days at the Imperial Gate (M $\pi\alpha\pi$ í-Xouµáï; Ott. Bab-ı hümayun) of the Topkapı Sarayı (1795). At intervals his estates in Athens were sold by auction.<sup>86</sup>

#### The Athenian system of classes

Athens was at that period, according to Skouzes' very detailed description, a town consisting of 36 neighborhoods ( $\mu\alpha\chi\alpha\lambda\dot{\alpha}\delta\epsilon\varsigma$ ), inhabited by 1,500 Christian and 350 "Ottoman" families. Furthermore, there were 25 families of Muslim gypsies (Τουρκόγυφτοι) and also about 330 families of Muslim blacks (Aiθιώπες).<sup>87</sup> Half of the Turkish houses were segregated from those of the Christians, the other half were in a mixed area.<sup>88</sup> The Turks, according to Skouzes, used to live peacefully together with the Christians.<sup>89</sup>

A particularly interesting aspect of Skouzes' chronicle is his description of Athenian society as being divided into different classes ( $\tau \alpha \xi \epsilon \iota \varsigma$ ). Such a division is all the more remarkable since it is never referred to in Ottoman sources. Taxpayers were ranked by wealth in Ottoman registers, but otherwise, the only social division known to the Ottomans themselves was that between the *havâss* and the *avâmm.*<sup>90</sup> Skouzes

<sup>87</sup> Χρονικό, p. 32: "... the Ethiopians were Turks, too."

88 **Χρονικό**, p. 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> In principle, malikâne holdings could not be inherited. However, male descendants had priority, provided during the auction (Ott. müzayede) they offered the same amount as the other candidates. Cf. Sućeska, "Mâlikâne", p. 269. The saray of the hasseki was bought by the community of Athens for 35 purses ( $\pi ouy\gamma f\alpha$ ; Ott. kese; one kese: ca. 500 gurus) to be used for the voyvoda, government agents ( $\mu \pi oup \pi \alpha \sigma i \eta \sigma$ ; Ott. mübaşir) or for other purposes. His gardens and other estates were purchased by the state treasury ( $\dot{e}\mu\mu\dot{p}$ ; Ott.  $m\hat{r}\hat{r}$ ) and became crown lands ("...  $\check{e}\mu\nu\alpha \beta\alpha\sigma\iota \lambda \kappa\dot{\alpha}$ "). The auction was then interrupted due to a rebellion of the local Turks against the new zabut. When law and order had been reinstated (thanks to the intervention of two beys from Zituni [Lamia] with their troops), the auction was eventually completed: two thirds of Hacı Ali's remaining property were purchased by the vizier of the treasury, and one third by the mother of the sultan ( $B\alpha\lambda\iota\nu\tau\dot{e}$ ; Välide). The money went into the treasury. Cf. Xρονικό, pp. 67 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Skouzes' chronicle contains abundant statistical material which shall not be dealt with here.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> The poll-tax (*cizye*) was divided into three grades, according to the wealth of the payers, called *edna* ("lowest"), *evsat* ("middle") and *a'lâ* ("highest"). See article "Djizya; ii-Ottoman", in *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, 2nd ed. by Halil Inalcik; cf. also Skouzes, p. 24: "The *harajes* were not very significant, the one called *toneli* amounted to five *gurus*; the second, called *efsati* [*evsat*], to three *gurus*; and the third to 60 *paras*".

himself, however, was very conscious of the local pecking order. In his introduction, he remarks explicitly that his parents, Dimitrios and Samaltana, both belonged to the second class which consisted of 24 families. The first class, the notables (κοτζιαμπάσιδες), feared the latter since, albeit inferior in rank, they were well-off and had some formal education.<sup>91</sup> Members of the first class, the kocabasis, consisted of about a dozen families, who mainly lived off the income from their estates, which they partly rented out or left to the lower classes for exploitation. They distinguished themselves from the rest of the population not only by their traditions, but also by their dress.

During the eighteenth century the originally four-tier class system in Athens underwent certain changes.92 In particular, the kocabaşıs found it increasingly difficult to maintain their position and political predominance against the second class, the noikokyraioi, which was in ascendancy.<sup>93</sup> The advent of Hacı Ali, therefore, provided the kocabaşıs with a welcome opportunity to strengthen their position. Repeatedly, Skouzes observes with bitterness that the kocabasis had allied themselves with the tyrannical voyvoda and had been preparing his return to Athens from the beginning.94 This support for Hacı Ali by the kocabasis eventually led, after his first banishment to Cyprus, to a minor "revolution" in Athens. A temporary modification of the system may be described as a constitutional change: The rank of kocabasi could no longer be passed on to descendants, but the holders of this title were to be freely chosen in annual elections.95

Present-day historians will wonder what place the Muslim population of Athens occupied in this system. It turns out that the latter did not form part of it at all. Skouzes classifies more than one third of the Turkish population as poor: They were shoemakers ( $\pi\alpha\pi\sigma\sigma\tau\zeta(\delta\epsilon\varsigma)$ ), tobacco-sellers, barbers (μπαρπέριδες) and tailors or else had no trade at all. The rich lived by the revenue of their landed properties.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> On this term see Vacalopoulos, The Greek Nation, p. 193. Skouzes also uses archontes and aristokrates synonymously.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> In order of decreasing importance: 1-Notables (ἀρχόντες, kojabashis), 2landowners and burgesses (νοικοκυραίοι), 3-market sellers (παζαρίτες) who were organised in guilds (ἐσνάφια, ρουφέτια < Ott. *hirfet*), and 4—immigrants (ξωτάριδες) who used to live in the peripheral neighborhoods. The system is described in some detail in Th. Ch. Papadopoulos,  $\Pi \alpha \nu \alpha \gamma \eta \Sigma \kappa \sigma \nu \zeta \epsilon$ , 20-21.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Originally, "landlord, proprietor, manager, ruler".
 <sup>94</sup> Cf. Χρονικό, p. 52.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Хрочіко́, р. 46.

#### JOHANN STRAUSS

Wealthy landholders used to sell their produce to Christian merchants, mostly "before the [goods] became cheap", and they handed them over without difficulties and without asking for documents.<sup>96</sup> These Muslim landholders resembled the Christian *kocabaşıs* in many respects, and it is not surprising that the two groups were inclined to enter into alliances. Christian *kocabaşıs* and Muslim notables (ἀγιάνιδες; Ott. *âyan*) are also sometimes mentioned in the same breath.<sup>97</sup>

These relationships need further study in the light of as yet under exploited sources.<sup>98</sup> It is remarkable that Skouzes also observes a certain decline of the Turkish upper classes. Due to their indolence, or so he sees it, the *âyan* increasingly sold their property to Christians, so that these notables would have become destitute if the Revolution had not broken out.<sup>99</sup> And this occurred, as Skouzes critically remarks, even though they did not have to pay the tax of the Christians, but only the established tithe.<sup>100</sup>

# A local chronicle from Cyprus and the reforms of the Tanzimat

Cyprus is the origin of the last chronicle to concern us here. It was discovered in a notebook containing miscellaneous texts in the style of an Ottoman *mecmua* and published in 1931 by N. Kyriazis in the journal *Kypriaka Chronika*. The published section covers the years 1800–1878, i.e., the period ending with the occupation of the island by the British. As far as the origin of the chronicle is concerned, only conjectures are possible. It is presumably the copy and contin-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Хрочько́, р. 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> On the âyan and their role in the eighteenth century, especially in the Peloponnese, see Yuzo Nagata, Muhsin-zâde Mehmed Paşa ve âyânlık müessesesi (Tokyo, 1982). On Muslim and Christian notables, see Χρονικό, p. 50: "οἱ ἄρχοντες καὶ ἀγιάνιδες" and p. 62: "ἀγιάνιδες καὶ κοτζαπάσιδες".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> The social history of Greece during the last decades of Ottoman rule has not yet been studied on the basis of Ottoman sources. A fairly original Marxist interpretation of the Greek Revolution can be found in Kerim Sadi [i.e. Ahmet Nevzat Cerrahoğlu], Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun dağılma devri ve tarihî maddecilik (Istanbul, 1941), 3-51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Skouzes himself had made his fortune from the properties he had bought from Muslims who emigrated after 1821.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Χρονικό, p. 42; Ott. *öşür* tithe; tax collected, in kind, in a given proportion from agricultural produce. The rate demanded generally lay between 10 and 20 percent, but higher rates were by no means unknown.

uation of a chronicle originally made by a peasant from the village of Lysi near Larnaca.<sup>101</sup> It is uncertain whether we are dealing with notes made at the end of every year.

Up to the year 1868 the style of the entries is fairly homogeneous and is characterized by a large number of Greek Cypriot dialect words including numerous Turkish elements. Later, we can detect the hand of a different writer. Unfortunately, the later sections of this chronicle have been omitted by the editor on the grounds that the events treated were sufficiently well-known. It should be noted that the value of this chronicle as a source for nineteenth-century Cypriot history is considerable, and it was used by George Hill in his history of the island.<sup>102</sup>

Yet for our purposes, even the published text as it stands is most instructive. Once again, the unknown author(s) witnessed an epoch of great revolutions. On the international stage, this chronicle is contemporary to the Napoleonic Wars, the revolutions in western and central Europe, the Greek Revolution and military conflicts such as the Crimean War (1853-56) and the Franco-German War of 1870-71, to name but a few. As far as the Ottoman Empire was concerned. this period was accompanied by changes scarcely less significant. It was the era of reforms, both abortive and successful. Conflicts between the central government and local rulers abounded, among which developments in Egypt were particularly ominous to members of the Ottoman ruling group. The Russo-Turkish war of 1877-78 heralded the end of Turkish rule in Europe and the inception of an increasingly authoritarian régime in what remained of the Ottoman Empire. As far as Cyprus itself is concerned, the period included several civil warlike conflicts, the loss of power of the locally influential dragomans after 1821, and the gradual introduction of the Tanzimat reforms.

However, it was not the histoire événementielle which lay at the heart of this chronicle. What concerned the author (or authors) were more immediate interests, i.e., in the first place, the biological and climatic conditions which in any given year determined the harvest. The basic structure of the chronicle revolves around a classification of years as "very good", "good", "average", "bad" and "very bad".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> This may be concluded from the notice on the construction of the church of Lysi in 1851. Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα, p. 90. <sup>102</sup> See Sir George Hill, A History of Cyprus, vol. 4 (Cambridge, 1952), passim.

Occasionally more or less extensive digressions on political events of local or international significance are added to these basic entries.

Of the seventy-eight years covered by the published text, two are specifically described as "very good" (χρόνος πολλά καλός), thirty-three as "good" (καλός χρόνος), twelve as "average" (χρόνος μεσαῖος), two as "bad" ( $\dot{\alpha}\sigma\tau\sigma\gamma\dot{\alpha}$ )<sup>103</sup> and nine as "very bad" ( $\mu\epsilon\gamma\dot{\alpha}\lambda\eta$   $\dot{\alpha}\sigma\tau\sigma\gamma\dot{\alpha}$ ).<sup>104</sup> What is actually meant by a "good year"? To the author(s) of the chronicle, 1807, the year of the fall of the reform-minded sultan Selim III, was, for example, "a good year. Peace in the country." Their classification depended, in the first place, on climatic conditions: in particular, sufficient rainfall to secure a good harvest, which meant low prices for the agricultural products of the island-wheat, barley, olive oil and cotton.<sup>105</sup> Despite a steady increase in prices, the price for one kafiz ( $\kappa \alpha \phi i \zeta w$ ) of wheat fluctuated enormously, in good years between one gurus and thirty gurus.<sup>106</sup> Prices were also influenced by political events; during the Crimean War, for instance, in 1856 prices rose to 35 gurus for wheat and 22 gurus for barley, whereas in the following year, with the end of hostilities, they fell to 18 and 6 gurus, respectively. Famine ( $\pi \epsilon i \nu \alpha$ ) is mentioned regularly (e.g., 1802, 1826, 1838, 1841). Just before the arrival of the British the locust plague, a perennial problem throughout the history of the island, was finally eradicated.<sup>107</sup>

But it was not only natural disasters which disrupted the lives of the country people. Serious disturbances were also brought about by the endemic rebellions, in which people referred to as *zorbadhes* played an important role. From the dry remarks of the chronicle, it is possible to reconstruct the course of events, but hardly the underlying reasons. Our author(s) convey the impression of a partly latent and partly overt civil war, which increased in intensity after the uprising in Greece and which the central government only managed to sup-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> In the Greek Cypriot dialect, the word (pronounced *astošjā*) means "drought", "bad harvest", "failure in a commercial enterprise". Cf. K. G. Giankoullis, Επίτομο ετυμολογικό και ερμηνευτικό λεξικό της κυπριακής διαλέκτου (Nicosia, 1992), p. 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> As for those years which are not explicitly classified, the context indicates that they were "bad years".

 $<sup>^{105}</sup>$  The text then reads "the earth was saturated" (  $\dot{\epsilon}\chi \acute{o}\rho\tau\alpha\sigma\epsilon\nu$   $\dot{\eta}$   $\gamma \widehat{\eta}).$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> One kafizin = 22 okka.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Cf. Ahmet C. Gazioğlu, *The Turks in Cyprus. A Province of the Ottoman Empire* (1571–1878) (London, 1990), 133–137. The chronicle merely says (1868): "The vali pasha arrived and appointed kaymakams in every town and they killed many locusts". Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα, p. 93.

press by calling in troops (ἀσκέρια) from Anatolia or Egypt (Μισίρι). Peace was, therefore, highly valued. 1812, for example, was an ideal year for which we find the laconic entry: "Good weather and peace in the country" (Χρόνος καλός καί ησυχία εἰς τόν τόπον). By a sort of macabre irony, 1821, the year of the Greek Revolution, is classed as one of the two "very good" years our author(s) witnessed, although it resulted in ultimate catastrophe for the Christian Cypriots. As the chronicle also reports, several bishops and *kocabaşıs* fell victim to the massacres, which led to a mass emigration from the island.

Faced with a capricious climate, in particular the threat of drought, the peasants felt helpless. Their only solace was the icon of the Virgin Mary of the Kykko Monastery, which was considered particularly venerable and believed to be a bringer of rain.<sup>108</sup> It was carried in a procession to another location, where it sometimes remained for years.<sup>109</sup> Such events are regularly recorded in the chronicle.

# Ottoman administration

The author(s) of the chronicle were not overly interested in the everchanging higher authorities of the island. To him or them, the country seemed to be governed by anonymous pashas, although there were some outstanding figures deserving special mention, such as Kâmil Pasha (1832–1912) or Ziya Pasha (1825–1880). Events in the metropolis appear beyond the scope of the chronicle. Neither the destruction of the janissaries (1826), nor the reform decrees of 1839 (*Hatt-i şerif* of Gülhane) and 1856 (*Islâhât fermani*) rate even a brief note. This becomes understandable if we take a closer look: In 1826 a great famine ravaged the island and, in the following year, the population survived on millet (τάρι) and *kutzúdhkia* (some sort of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> The Monastery of Kykko is the largest and most famous monastery in Cyprus (also see P. Chidiroglou, Όθωμανικά ἐγγραφα τῆς ἐν Κύπρω Μονῆς Κύκκου (Nicosia, 1973). It is built on a mountain 3,800 feet above sea level, 56 miles due southwest of Nicosia. It was founded in about 1100 A.D. in the reign of the Byzantine Emperor, Alexios Komnenos, who gave it an icon of the Virgin Mary and Child (Παναγία τοῦ Κύκκου) allegedly painted by St. Luke.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> In days of drought, people used to go to the monastery and together with the monks and the monastery's icon, they climbed the hill for special prayers beseeching the Virgin Mary to send them rain for their crops. During the Ottoman period, the sultan used to issue orders to the kadi of Lefka, in whose *kaduluk* the monastery was situated, not to interfere with such processions. See Hill, *History*, vol. 4, p. 68.

maize?), which had to be imported from Egypt. In 1839, the harvest was destroyed by locusts. For 1856-57, the chronicle only records "average weather" and earthquakes in Crete and Europe.

Nevertheless, certain innovations introduced by the Tanzimat reforms affected the population directly, and these are therefore recorded in the chronicle.<sup>110</sup> In 1832, the author(s) tell(s) us, population registration (νοφούς δευτέρι; Ott. nüfus defteri) was introduced, which was to be repeated regularly.<sup>111</sup> In 1840, the chronicle mentions a regulation that everybody must register his property ( $\mu \alpha \lambda \iota$ ); in 1842, taxes (μιριά) are increased under a new pasha.<sup>112</sup> Moreover, in 1845 the local people obtained passports for six gurus a piece and special documents linked to taxes (χαρατζιχάρτια).<sup>113</sup> In 1855, the chronicle reports, the tax paid for exemption from military service (agreenvec [i.e. bedel-i askerivye]) was levied from the Christians.<sup>114</sup> Conscription of the Muslim Cypriots (κουρρά) is mentioned in 1863.<sup>115</sup> In 1869, again according to the chronicle, the fields of the peasants were measured with a cord, and the value of houses and estates assessed.<sup>116</sup>

Other administrative changes were not considered worth mentioning. This applies in particular to the Ottoman governors or, in the terms of the chronicle, "the pashas". Their comings and goings are recorded only occasionally, which is not surprising, since they changed almost annually.<sup>117</sup> The allegiance of the Christian popula-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> See Halil İnalcık, "Tanzimat'ın uygulanması ve sosyal tepkiler", Belleten 28 (1964), 623-690, esp. 672-678, where two Ottoman documents concerning the implementation of the reforms in Cyprus are reproduced.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> On the Ottoman censuses see Kemal H. Karpat, Ottoman Population 1830-1914, Demographic and Social Characteristics (Madison, 1985). According to the nüfus defteri of 1247/1831 the figures for Cyprus were 14,983 Muslims, 29,190 reaya and 43 gypsies. (p. 114). <sup>112</sup> Aziz Pasha (1842–43); see Hill, *History*, vol. 4, p. 237.

<sup>113</sup> Ott. civze tezkeresi (or senedi); on this document see Asparukh Velkov, Vidove osmanoturski dokumenti. Prinos kum osmanoturskata diplomatika (Sofia, 1986), 206-208 (a copy of a *cizye senedi*, dating from 1265 [1848], p. 415). <sup>114</sup> "Έλαβον ἀπό τοὺς χριστιανοὺς ἀσκεριέν". Χρουογραφικόν Σημείωμα, p. 91.

The bedel-i askeriyye had supplanted the cizye after the Crimean War. It was taken only from the male population.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> "Έπιασαν καὶ τοὺς τούρκους εἰς τὸν κουρρᾶν". Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα, p. 92. On the Ottoman conscription method, by casting or drawing lots (kur'a-i ser'iyye), see Pakalın, Osmanlı Tarih deyimleri, vol. 2, 323-324.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> "... έμετρήσαν μας καὶ τα χωράφια μὲ τὸ σχοινίν ὁλα καὶ ἐξετιμήσαν μας καὶ τὰ χωράφια καὶ τὰ ἱσπίτια". Χρουογραφικόν Σημείωμα, p. 93. On the official regulations concerning this registry (Ott. tahrir-i emlâk), see Reşat Kaynar, Resid Paşa ve Tanzimat, 2nd ed. (Ankara, 1985), 241 ff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Cf. Hill, *History*, vol. 4, p. 184.

tion towards their religious leadership, on the other hand, is demonstrated by the fact that the appointment of a new archbishop is regularly recorded, including his name.

This restricted perspective should not, however, induce us to believe that events occurring outside of a Cypriot peasant's immediate range of vision remained totally unnoticed. In the notes concerning 1813, we find, after entries on epidemics and the procession of the Holy Icon of Kykko Monastery, the surprising sentence: "The Muscovite made war with Bonaparte".<sup>118</sup> In 1831, the chronicle says, cholera broke out not only in Egypt, but also in France. Events in the Middle East are also recorded, for example, the siege of Beirut by the British and the retreat of Ibrahim Pasha (1843). In 1849—a "good year"—"a rebellion broke out in France"; in 1870, "the Prussian made war with the French and took him prisoner."<sup>119</sup>

However, this interest in, and knowledge of, events occurring in a wider world, which may have been conveyed through the foreign consulates at Larnaca cannot disguise the fact that we are still dealing with a mentality confined to an Ottoman context.<sup>120</sup> This is apparent from the curious description of the Crimean War, whose repercussions were also felt in Cyprus: "The Muscovite Nicholas rose and requested the Christians from the Emperor and [demanded] that he also give him the churches. But the pope in Rome did not agree ( $\delta \acute{\epsilon} \kappa \acute{\alpha} i \lambda \iota \sigma \epsilon v$ ) he stirred up the *rayadhes* and induced them not to give their consent.<sup>121</sup> So they levied their troops ( $\acute{\alpha} \sigma \kappa \acute{\epsilon} \rho \iota \alpha$ ) and sent them to help the Turk and they began to fight at Sevastopol. This led to a great war, to a great catastrophe in the whole world, to great starvation, to cholera and to plague."<sup>122</sup>

Nothing is more characteristic of the *reaya* perspective than this apocalyptic vision.

<sup>118 &</sup>quot;Έπολέμησεν ὁ Μόσκοβος τὸν Μποναπάρτην." Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα, p. 84.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> "Έγινεν είς την Φραντζιάν άποστασία". Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα, p. 90; "Ό προυσσιανός ἐπολέμησεν μὲ τὸν φραντζέζον καὶ τὸν ἑπιασεν αἰχμάλωτον." Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα, p. 93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> It should be noted that no local press, either Turkish or Greek, existed in Cyprus at that time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> From Ott. kail olmak "to consent, to agree to".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> "Εσηκώθαν ό Νικόλας Μόσκοβος και ἐζήτησεν τοὺς χριστιανοὺς ἀπὸ τὸν βασιλέα νὰ τοὺ τους χαρίση και τὲς ἐκκλησίες και δὲν ἐκαίλισεν ὁ πάπας τῆς Ρώμης, και ἐσήκωσεν τοὺς ραγιάδες και ἐπαρακίνησεν νὰ μὴ εξχαριστηΘοῦν, και εσήκωσαν τὰ ἀσκέρια τους και ἐστείλαν τὰ εἰς βοήθειαν τῶν τούρκων και ἀρχίνησαν νὰ πολεμοῦν εἰς τὴν Σεβαστούπολιν, και ἔγινεν μέγας πόλεμας και πεῖνα πολλὴ και χολέρια και θάνατος πολύς". Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα, 90–91.

# In conclusion

In their different ways, all three sources discussed here provide us with a view of Greek-speaking subjects, or former subjects, of the Ottoman sultans. The authors vary widely in educational background. Thus, in spite of the limited opportunities for training open to most provincial priests, apparently Papasynadinos had received a reasonably advanced education, a privilege not enjoyed by either Skouzes or the anonymous Cypriote villagers. Skouzes' rapid passage through the schools of Athens raises some intriguing questions. Was the author simply uninterested in formal schooling, or was his education typical even of relatively well-to-do boys in the later eighteenth century? As to the Cypriote writers of our village chronicle, as they remain anonymous, it is impossible to say much about their training. But since many Cypriote peasants of the later nineteenth century must have been illiterate, the sheer fact of these men's being able to write at all puts them in a privileged position. We may guess, though we do not know for certain, that they formed part of the village elite.

Our texts cover a lengthy timespan, from the early seventeenth to the later nineteenth century. At the beginning of this period, the Ottoman Empire, in spite of serious crises in the late sixteenth and early seventeenth centuries, as yet had to reach its most remote frontiers, in Crete and Kamenietsk-Podolsk. By the end of the period covered, Ottoman power was in full retreat, and the occupation of Cyprus by the British was only a few weeks or months away.

Thus while Papasynadinos wrote at a time when the legitimacy of the Ottoman ruler remained unchallenged, Skouzes had been involved in the Greek war of independence. Doubtless he would have provided the precious testimony of an eye witness concerning those dramatic events, had not the later section of his work been lost. Where the Cypriote villagers were concerned, the Ottoman administration of the island seems to have remained marginal to their joys and worries. Pashas came and went, for the most part the chroniclers did not even consider them important enough to record their names. What counted were events which the government, any government, had limited power to influence, namely the presence or absence of epidemics, and above all, the blessing of bountiful harvests.

Last but not least, Papasynadinos and Skouzes were both townsmen. They wrote about the social networks of the urban Christian notables to whom they themselves belonged, and equally about the tensions between these personages and local Ottoman powerholders. Skouzes, with his perceptions sharpened by the conflicts of the 1820s and 1830s, has written an especially detailed account of the attempts by lower-ranking Athenian notables to deal with the oppressive Hasseki Ali, protégé of an Ottoman princess. Our anonymous Cypriotes have provided the only testimony from the rural world, which makes their work particularly valuable in spite of its relative brevity and late date. Thus, the three texts, in their very diversity, provide a sampling—sampling of the differing conditions in which Greek subjects of the Ottoman Empire might find themselves.

#### Postscriptum

This paper was written nine years ago. Except for a few additions in the footnotes, the text has remained basically unchanged. In the case of Papasynadinos' chronicle, the new (bilingual) edition by Paolo Odorico, Conseils et mémoires de Synadinos prêtre de Serrès en Macédoine (XVII<sup>e</sup> siècle), (Paris 1996) is indispensable. The reader will find in this excellent work not only a more reliable version of the text, but also copious notes and commentaries by Greek specialists in the field, as well as a comprehensive bibliography. Therefore, the system of quotation in this article has been changed: References to the chronicle indicate the folio number of the manuscript, so that both editions may be used. I should also mention a paper on the same subject which I presented in 1994 at the "IX<sup>e</sup> réunion des chercheurs sur le monde arabe et musulman" (Strasbourg, 1994) under the title "Papasynadinos de Serres ou l'homo ottomanicus du XVIIe siècle". It has now been published in a volume edited by Meropi Anastassiadou and Bernard Heyberger, Figures anonymes, figures d'élite: pour une anatomie de l'Homo ottomanicus (Istanbul, 1999), pp. 35-61.

This page intentionally left blank

### CHAPTER SIX

# ISLAMIZATION IN THE BALKANS AS AN HISTORIOGRAPHICAL PROBLEM: THE SOUTHEAST-EUROPEAN PERSPECTIVE

# ANTONINA ZHELYAZKOVA

Islamization processes in the Balkans differ strongly from one region to the next, and so do the corresponding historiographies. However, paradoxically, the volume of writings and the intensity of controversy within the different national historiographies bear no necessary relationship to the number of Muslims resident, or formerly resident, in the states concerned. Thus the causes, consequences and dimensions of Islamization have not aroused a great deal of interest in Albania, although in this country, seventy percent of the population are Muslim. At the same time, Islamization has constituted a favorite topic for Bosnian historians, who ever since the 1950s, have published primary sources and also produced some solid secondary works. They have focused on Balkan history since the Ottoman conquest and, especially, on the ensuing demographic changes. In the course of their researches, they have developed a number of hypotheses concerning the timing of Bosnian Islamization and the number of people involved; much thought has been expended on the possible role of the dualist Bogomils in sparking off the movement of conversion.

Although the percentage of the Muslim population within Bulgaria is much lower than in Bosnia, Bulgarian authors have tended to approach this issue not in a spirit of scholarly detachment, but in a romantic-sentimental fashion. To a certain extent, this has been the outcome of Bulgarian state policy. Especially in recent decades, but not only then, official bodies have encouraged both professional historians and literary people to write on Balkan Islam and Bulgarian ethnogenesis in the sense of what happens to be the current government's attitude. By contrast, quite a few Macedonian historians working in Skopje have approached this problématique in a more detached fashion, concentrating on local history. In the course of their research, they have exploited Ottoman sources, particularly taxation surveys (*tahrir defterleri*), which allow a glimpse of the social structure of Macedonian villages.<sup>1</sup>

However, some Macedonian and Albanian historians, to say nothing of their Serbian colleagues, have become entangled in the disputes between certain national states and ethnic groups, involving territories currently contested, such as the Kosovo. This has led to debates which, occasionally and to some extent, are relevant to our problématique of Balkan Islamization. Discussions concerning Albanian migrations, the ethno-religious composition of the Kosovo or Tetovsko populations, or the history of certain other regions shared by Albanians and Slavs, at times turn out to be relevant to the study of Balkan Islamization.

A similar focus on ethnicity is also typical of much of Greek historiography. There are some excellent studies concerning the last centuries of the Byzantine Empire, and now almost thirty years ago, the Greek-American historian Speros Vryonis published his still standard work on the Turkification and Islamization of vast territories of Asia Minor.<sup>2</sup> But otherwise, Islamization as a research topic has not greatly interested Greek scholars. More often they have sought to provide arguments for the autochthonous character of grecophone populations living in presently disputed territories, or to prove that in conformity with the ideology of Panhellenism, these territories always have been controlled by Greeks.

Turkish historiography includes numerous studies on the methods by which the Ottoman rulers consolidated their power over the Balkans, while demographic and ethnic changes resulting from the conquest have been highlighted as well. However, the dissemination of Islam throughout the Balkans, which implied both immigration and the conversion of large numbers of local people, as well as the adaptation of the Muslim religion to local beliefs, have interested

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See, for example, M. Sokoloski (ed.), Turski dokumenti za istoriyata na makedonskiot narod, vol. 1–7 (Skopje, 1963–1997). On tahrir defterleri in general see Bistra Cvetkova, "Les tahrir defterleri comme sources pour l'histoire de la Bulgarie et des pays balkaniques", Revue des Études Sud-Est Européennes 16 (1978), No. 1, 91–104, and Heath W. Lowry, "The Ottoman Tahrir Defterleri as a Source for Social and Economic History: Pitfalls and Limitations", in idem, Studies in Defterology. Ottoman Society in the Fifteenth and Sixteenth Centuries (Istanbul, 1992), 3–18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Speros Vryonis Jr., The Decline of Medieval Hellenism in Asia Minor and the Process of Islamization from the Eleventh through the Fifteenth Century (Berkeley, Los Angeles, London, 1971).

only a few Turkish scholars. Moreover, when these topics are studied, it is often not because of their intrinsic interest, but because of their connection to socio-economic processes and political events. Religious history definitely is not the strongest point of Turkish historiography, especially not where the Balkans are concerned.

A study of the historiography concerning the process of Islamization throughout the Balkans cannot but reflect this diversity among national historiographies. In the present paper, the space devoted to individual Balkan countries varies according to the intensity with which Islamization has been treated by the historians of the state in question. Two specific problems have been accorded priority: On the one hand, I have highlighted the formation of Islamic communities, an issue which cannot be separated from the question of Ottoman colonization and intra-imperial migrations. Secondly, I have emphasized the reactions of the conquered populations: How did the presence of larger or smaller Islamic communities, whose link with the central Ottoman state might be more or less obvious, affect the self-image and identity of a given Balkan population?

# The Ottoman presence in the Balkans: cultural and political implications

A product of conquest, the Ottoman Empire was governed by a group of people who by our modern standards contented themselves with a low level of empire-wide inter-regional integration. Formed within a relatively short period of time, the Empire incorporated dozens of ethnic groups and denominations within its borders. Even though for many centuries they cohabited within the boundaries of a Muslim state, at least in the Balkan provinces, they often retained many of their distinctive features. Frequently individual ethnic groups and denominations possessed specific moral value systems and other cultural traits, which they preserved throughout the period of Ottoman rule. It is possible, and indeed probable, that if the Ottoman conquest had not intervened, many of these ethnic groups and denominations would have taken socio-cultural paths quite different from those which they eventually adopted. But the historian limits him/herself to what took place in actuality.

From the cultural historian's viewpoint, the most significant consequence of the Ottoman conquest possibly was not the disappearance of the various independent Balkan kingdoms and principalities, but rather the transformation of the civilizational structure of the Balkans. Christian courtly cultures survived, after a fashion, only in the Ottoman vassal principalities of Moldavia, Wallachia and Transylvania. Otherwise, courtly culture now was identical with Islamic palace culture, which flourished in Edirne and Istanbul. In terms of religious culture, mosques and theological schools (*medreses*) were sponsored by the Ottoman state apparatus for use by the Muslim population. As to the Orthodox and Catholics, they could repair their churches, but only under exceptional conditions were they permitted to build new ones. Ecclesiastical culture was reduced to a few centers, especially on the Athos or in the patriarchal academy in Istanbul. Otherwise, Christian villagers and townsmen were reduced to what their local priests could provide, and these had not often enjoyed much formal education.

All this rather resembles the situation in Asia Minor after the Byzantine Empire had been destroyed and the Seljuk sultanate and the post-Seljuk emirates had implanted their own brand of Islamic culture. However, unlike Anatolia, where Christian cultures soon survived only in a few outlying regions and the inhabitants largely converted to Islam, most of the different ethnic groups and denominations inhabiting the Balkans did not change their faith. Yet in the course of time, however, there were quite a few who did, and this explains why the formation of Muslim communities in the Balkans has come to form a major topic for some of the historiographies of this area.

During the first centuries of their existence, the Ottoman ruling group and Ottoman society in general were open to foreign cultural influences and characterized by a broad religous tolerance. Similarly to what has been observed with respect to other medieval Muslim societies, including the Anatolian Seljuks and the post-Seljuk emirates, the Ottoman ruling groups included members of varying ethnicity. Adopting Islam and culturally affiliating with the Islamic community, the *umma*, often sufficed to open up appreciable chances to the new Muslims. From the late fourteenth to the mid-seventeenth century, the Ottoman ruling group and military establishment absorbed a variety of 'outsiders'.

A few examples will make this clearer. Among the irregulars fighting at the Balkan frontiers of the Empire, *akincis*, *delis* and the like, men of Balkan origins were so common that in certain units one heard predominantly Bulgarian, Serbian or Greek. In the navy, many seamen were Islamized Greeks or Lazis. Of course, the most famous instance of recruiting and successfully assimilating 'outsiders' into the Ottoman ruling group is the 'levy of boys', the devsirme. Young Christian villagers were recruited by force to serve the sultan, usually as janissaries, but occasionally and if they were lucky as pages in the palace school and later as high-level administrators.<sup>3</sup> But in addition, the fifteenth-century Ottoman ruling group also absorbed individual representatives of the previous Balkan aristocracies, among whom Mehmed the Conqueror's Grand Vizier Mahmud Pasha, considered a saintly figure by many, constitutes but one very prominent case. Moreover, individual inhabitants of different Balkan territories. to say nothing of Italian corsairs or fishermen, might adopt Islam in order to begin a career in the sultans' service. Varying - and at times quite exotic - ethnic origins in no way constituted an impediment to success in this sphere. On a less elevated level, conversion to Islam equally made sense to urban merchants and craftsmen; they were thus relieved of discriminative taxes and formed new networks which might be useful in the pursuit of their business activities.

All this explains why so many individuals and groups from among the autochthonous Balkan populations first adopted Islam and later, to varying extents, changed their ethnic identities. Islam, which had come to the Balkans as an alien and largely unknown religion, as a novel system of civilization, performed the function of levelling ethnic identities. To what extent the pre-nineteenth century Ottoman ruling group consciously was concerned with such a breaking-up of ethnic identities is a matter for dispute. But certainly the formation of a ruling class of varying ethnic backgrounds, unified by its Islamic religion, contributed to the stability of Ottoman rule.

Moreover, regardless of their ethnic backgrounds, most servitors of the Ottoman state learned to function in Turkish, or if they reached more elevated positions, in the heavily Arabicized and Persianized version of Turkish known as Ottoman. This change of language further intensified the separation of Balkan Muslims from their previous milieu, where they were now regarded as 'infidels', and, as time passed, as 'Osmanlıs' and even 'Turks'.

The formation of a Muslim-Ottoman ethnicity, which by 1900 easily redefined itself as 'Turkish', did not happen in the same fashion

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Basilike Papoulia, Ursprung und Wesen der "Knabenlese" im Osmanischen Reich (Munich, 1963).

everywhere; thus the Bosnians form a special case, as they retained their Slavic language even though their 'high-cultural' activities typically were conducted in Ottoman Turkish. Given this diversity, different Balkan historical schools have discussed the appearance of Islam and Muslim culture in very different ways. Between extreme aggressiveness *vis-à-vis* an 'alien' culture, on the one hand, and a tranquil acceptance of historical realities, on the other, a large number of options have been tried.<sup>4</sup>

Both historians and politicians are familiar with the complicated reality of multi-ethnic and multi-confessional empires and their populations, of which the Ottomans are but one example. To use modern terminology, from the late eighteenth century onwards, certain ethnic and religious groups joined hands in order to form 'political nations' of an ethnically and religiously composite character. In the framework of large polities, such a formation of 'political nations' has not been at all unusual, for these states allow groups of varying ethnicities, religions and ways of making a living to form economic and sometimes even cultural ties to one another. The development of 'political nations' does not depend on the prevalence of kin languages among the component groups, as the well-known example of Switzerland demonstrates. Nor is it necessary for all the members of a 'political nation' to belong to the same religious denomination. It would seem that the degree of integration prevailing in modern 'political nations' is much higher than that which was found in the great imperial polities of the past, including, to name but two recent examples, the British and the Soviet empires. Yet these older polities frequently provided the settings in which the more closely integrated 'political nations' of today were able to develop.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>+</sup> In the Arab provinces of the Ottoman Empire, some Ottomanization also occurred, yet it did not result in ethnicity changes on a grand scale. Many Arabs considered themselves truer Muslims than their Ottoman overlords, who carried with them so many syncretistic practices from their recently Islamized homelands. Thus it is notable that dervish orders such as the Mevlevis and the Bektashis, when they established lodges in Cairo or Baghdad, catered for the needs of Turkish-speaking soldiers and officials, not for the local population. On the other hand, certain upper-class Ottomans felt that Arabs (and Iranians) constituted the 'real' repositories of Islamic culture, to which they themselves were but latecomers: Cornell H. Fleischer, *Bureaucrat and Intellectual in the Ottoman Empire. The Historian Mustafa* '*Alt* (1541–1600), (Princeton, 1986), 253–57.

# Ottoman colonization and Bulgarian mythologies

As for Bulgarian authors concerned with the problématique of Balkan Islamization, they have come up with a number of rather inconsistent theses. Given their political inspiration, it is not surprising that these sets of claims keep on recurring in spite of obvious internal contradictions. On the one hand, we find references to a supposed Ottoman genocide of Bulgarians immediately after the conquest, followed by an intensive colonization from Anatolia. On the other hand, we encounter an emotional and absolute rejection of any possible colonization from Anatolia; everybody is supposed to have been of local origin, and even the terms 'colonization' and 'colonists' disappear from the texts when this latter assumption is really en vogue. In such a context, the existing Muslim community is described as resulting entirely from violent mass campaigns for the Islamization of the native population. This latter assumption has proven more popular than the 'genocidal' thesis, and it lies behind the vuzroditelen protses ('revival process') of the period between 1985 and 1989, when there was an attempt to assimilate the Turkish minority by means of a forcible change of names and subsequent mass expulsions.<sup>5</sup>

Both the assumption of genocide committed against the Bulgarians and its counterpart, a massive colonization from Anatolia, obviously are difficult to prove on the basis of either domestic and Byzantine sources or of Ottoman chroniclers. Dubious attempts have been made, particularly by Christo Gandev, to prove the mass slaughter of Bulgarians on the basis of surviving demographic data. Without discussing in detail the complex comparisons and computations made on the basis of Byzantine documents and Ottoman tax registers, we shall only quote this author's conclusions:

The ratio of the population present as of 1490 (890,000 people) and the population lost in the period between the 1460s and 1493 (680,000 people) is approximately 100:75... the Bulgarian nation suffered a demographic catastrophe... a biological shrinking of the nation which had a momentous effect on its development.<sup>6</sup>

Gandev's claims are not an isolated case. Quite to the contrary, they fit in perfectly with the romantic-sentimental attitudes to the history

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See the contributions in *Stranitsi ot bulgarskata istoriya*. Ocherk za islyamiziranite Bulgari i natsionalno-vuzroditelniya protses, ed. by Christo Christov (Sofia, 1989).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Christo Gandev, Bulgarskata narodnost prez 15-i vek (Sofia, 1972), 129-131.

of the 'homeland' which have prevailed in Bulgaria ever since the achievement of independent statehood in 1878 (in Bulgarian terminology: the Liberation). Already K. Jireček had claimed that the magnitude of the Turkish colonization had eliminated Bulgarians from certain districts, and M. Drinov agreed with him.<sup>7</sup> In their wake, quite a few Bulgarian historians have claimed that Ottoman power had delivered a massive ethno-demographic blow to the Bulgarians and other Balkan peoples by killing off or ousting the native population in favor of the newly arriving Anatolian immigrants.

Ironically, these assumptions fit in very nicely with the claims of certain Turkish historians, who, as we will see, also tend to assume a massive state-directed immigration from Anatolia. Yet they are groundless, as apparent from the work of the Turkish scholar M. Tayyib Gökbilgin, firmly based on Ottoman sources.8 In Gökbilgin's work, one can discern a certain tendency to represent this colonization as larger than it actually was. Yet even so, his detailed study of the yürüks (Turkish-speaking nomads) and Tatars in the Balkans arrives at much more moderate figures than Gandev and other Bulgarian historians.9

However, not all Bulgarian scholars assume a massive immigration from Anatolia. Quite to the contrary, some of them prefer to think that one of the principal difficulties confronting the Ottoman state in the Balkans was the limited number of conquerors involved, compared to the much more massive conquered population. This demographic difficulty supposedly was present from the start, but it became more serious with the expansion of the Empire, and continued down to the latter's eventual demise.<sup>10</sup> Furthermore, this assumption of the conquerors' "demographic deficiency" is by no means limited to Bulgarian scholars; the Greek historian Th. Papadopoullos has also adopted an argument of this kind.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Konstantin Jireček, Putuvaniya po Bulgariya (Sofia, 1974), 463-73; M. Drinov, Izbrani suchineniya, Vol. 2 (Sofia, 1971); Gandev, Bulgarskata narodnost.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> M. Tayyib Gökbilgin, Rumeli'de Yürükler, Tatarlar ve Evlâd-ı Fâtihân (Istanbul, 1957).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Gökbilgin, Rumeli'de Yürükler, and Gandev, Bulgarskata narodnost, 100–110.
 <sup>10</sup> Antonina Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama v zapadnobalkanskite zemi pod Osmanska vlast, XV-XVIII vek (Sofia, 1990), 55-67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Th. Papadopoullos, "Le modèle ethnohistorique de l'Empire ottoman", in XV Congrès international des sciences historiques. Rapports, Vol. 2 (Bucarest, 1980), 259.

In this context, some nineteenth-century figures may help us establish the proper proportions. The Macedonian historian Nivazi Limanoski is the author of a pioneering attempt to distinguish the colonization of the Balkans by Anatolian immigrants from Islamization per se. As far as possible, this undertaking involves a differentiation between Anatolian Turks, Tatars and Circassians. Moreover, all these Muslim immigrants are computed separately from the converts to Islam from among the 'autochthonous' Balkan inhabitants. Of course, this categorization begs a vexing question: For how many centuries must a given group of people live in a certain locality before they cease to be 'immigrants'? Be that as it may, according to Limanoski's estimate, just before Bulgarian statehood, there were 1,774,884 Muslims in European Turkey, that is, in the Bulgarian, Thracian and Macedonian provinces. Of these 975,584 were ethnic Turks, the others Islamized 'natives' of the Balkans. In the three regions under discussion, one third of the total population was Muslim.<sup>12</sup>

### An all-powerful state - and recalcitrant realities 'on the ground'

On the Turkish side, the establishment of Ottoman domination in the Balkans also has been enveloped by nationalistic myths. Critics of Turkish nationalist historiography concerning the Ottoman Empire have dwelt on the extreme emphasis placed on 'the state' as an institution to which an almost religious value is sometimes ascribed.<sup>13</sup> Yet the attempts to prove a large-scale Turkish colonization from Anatolia, organized by a purposeful and successful Ottoman central power, have not been empirically convincing. Often uncritically, it has been assumed that the ambitions of the Ottoman state to control population movements necessarily corresponded to reality. This is especially obvious in Ömer Lütfi Barkan's article on 'forced settlement' (*sürgün*).<sup>14</sup> While Halil İnalcık has also been inclined at times

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Niyazi Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni vo Makedoniya (Skopje, 1993), 182.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Halil Berktay, "The Search for the Peasant in Western and Turkish History/ Historiography", in *New Approaches to State and Peasant in Ottoman History* (= *The Journal of Peasant Studies*, April/July 1991), ed. by Halil Berktay and Suraiya Faroqhi (London, 1992), 109–184.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda bir iskân ve kolonizasyon metodu olarak sürgünler," İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat Fakültesi mecmuası 11 (1949–50), 524–69; 13 (1951–52), 56–78; 15 (1953–54), 209–37.

to this view, his detailed study of the settlement process of postconquest Istanbul has demonstrated that even the powerful Sultan Mehmed II had a great deal of trouble inducing or obliging people to settle in his new capital.<sup>15</sup> Since Ottoman historians of the early periods so often have to work from normative texts—tax regulations and the like—the sources themselves have a built-in tendency to confirm the 'statist' point of view.

Yet even if one assumes, as the present author does, that the migration of Turkish nomads and semi-nomads into the Balkan peninsula resulted from the complex political and social situation in Anatolia, and thus was largely spontaneous and not state-controlled, the Turkish primary sources and historiography have much to offer.<sup>16</sup> On the basis of Gökbilgin's remarkable study it is possible to calculate that in 1543, when nomad immigration presumably was at its highest point, there were 1305 *ocaks* (non-tribal, military units into which these people were organized) present on the Balkan peninsula.<sup>17</sup> This amounted to an estimated population of approximately 160,000 persons. For the seventeenth century, the Macedonian historian Niyazi Limanoski has suggested a somewhat higher figure. Relying on the Ottoman authors Ayni Ali and Ali Çavuş, who claim that there were 1264 or 1464 *ocaks* of *yürüks*, Limanoski estimates a population amounting to between 190,000 and 220,000 persons.<sup>18</sup>

The numerous *ocaks* of the *yürüks* were organized into six corps, known as the Tanrıdağ, Vize, Selanik, Ovče pole, Kocacık and Naldöken. Some of these names were derived from tribal groupings into which the nomads originally had been organized. But for the most part, and this reflects the rapid dissolution of tribal bonds in the new environment, they were simply the names of the regions in which the nomads in question had established themselves. These places were mostly located in the Aegean coastlands, eastern Thrace and Macedonia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Halil İnalcık, "The Policy of Mehmed II toward the Greek Population of Istanbul and the Byzantine Buildings of the City," *Dumbarton Oaks Papers*, 23–24 (1969–70), 231–49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 55–75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Gökbilgin, *Rumeli'de Yürükler*, 13–18. See further Strashimir Dimitrov, "Za yurushkata kolonizatsiya i rolyata i v etnoasimilatsionnite protsesi", *Vekove*, 1982, No. 1–2, 36, and Antonina Zhelyazkova, "Yurutsite v rodopovedskata literatura", *Rodopi*, 1977, No. 10, 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 178.

As to the ethnic composition of the *yürük ocaks*, it would seem that they included a number of Tatars. The Tatar presence in the Balkan peninsula in some cases antedated the Ottoman conquest, and we know of Tatars from the Kipchak steppe who established themselves in the Edirne and Plovdiv regions during the reign of Timur Lenk (1370–1405). Not infrequently, Tatars entered the *yürük* organizations, and we find their names on the lists, compiled for militaryadministrative purposes, which document the existence of the *yürük*. But in addition, the *yürüks* also included Islamized native inhabitants of the Balkans, as well as manumitted former prisoners of war. In the regulations pertaining to the *yürüks* promulgated in the time of Süleyman the Magnificent, we find the following statement:

and the freed slaves of the aforementioned people [i.e. the yürüks], those persons who have arrived from other provinces and from Anatolia and have taken wives from among them [i.e. the yürüks] while not recorded in anybody's register and not disputed by anybody [i.e. not belonging to military tax assignments—timar—, crown lands or pious foundations], [in addition to] those who are not recorded in anybody's registers and have taken wives in their households, and [also] those sons of Abdullah [i.e. converts] who while serving there have adopted Islam, [thus] establishing themselves, [all these] will be deemed to be yürüks.<sup>19</sup>

Furthermore, some of the *ocaks* of Muslim gypsies had also obtained registration as *yürük*.<sup>20</sup> Thus in terms of ethnic background, the *yürüks* represented a rather motley crowd. However, it must be stressed that the newcomers were rapidly Turkified and assimilated.

# Piecemeal Islamization: non-yürük migrations

Yet as we have seen, *yürük* colonization, in the widest sense of the term, was not large enough to change the ethnic balance of the Balkan peninsula as a whole. A glance at the map appended to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Ömer Lütfi Barkan, XV ve XVI asırlarda Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda ziraî ekonominin hukukî ve malî esasları, I: Kanunlar (Istanbul, 1943), 263.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> This is apparent from an order dated 1566 and addressed to the *subaşıs* (commanders) assigned to the Kocacık, Tekirdağ, Vidin, Debar, Vize, Kırkkilise, Selanik and Ovče pole *yürüks*. This text has been published by Aleksandar Matkovski, "Yurutsite od Makedoniya vo nekoi turski dokumenti", in *Etnogeneza na yurutsite i nivnoto naseluvanye na Balkanot* (Skopje, 1986), 40.

Barkan's article on 'deportation as a means of colonization' shows that around 1520 many Balkan regions almost exclusively were inhabited by Christians.<sup>21</sup> However, in the course of the later sixteenth, seventeenth, eighteenth and even nineteenth centuries, the number of Balkan Muslims increased considerably, both by migration and by conversion of the local inhabitants.

We will begin with a brief glance at non-yürük immigration. Some of the earliest migrants consisted of prominent Muslim families from Anatolia, whom the central government had displaced from the areas in which they wielded local influence. Not infrequently, these families had been granted quite extensive landholdings in the Ottomanheld Balkans (Rumeli); presumably they did not arrive alone, but brought along their servitors. In addition, there was an immigration of administrative personnel and military men. The latter might be granted rights of taxation (timar) in exchange for joining the sultans' campaigns and taking charge of local administration. As officials and even timar-holders could be readily transferred from one area to the next, not all such immigrants necessarily stayed in the Balkans, but many doubtless did so. In addition, Muslim immigrants staffed the garrisons which secured numerous larger and smaller fortresses, thus providing the behind-the-front organization indispensable for further conquests. Moreover, we must not forget the numerous slaves, usually prisoners of war, who were sold by their captors on the slave markets of Istanbul or some Balkan town and who often became Muslims. If ultimately liberated and able to form families, these freedmen equally contributed to the Islamization of the Balkans. All these 'official' migrants certainly served the political and military-strategic plans of the Ottoman central power. It is, however, quite anachronistic to assume that the Ottoman state aimed at the 'denationalization' of the Balkan peninsula through a wholesale replacement of the autochthonous population with colonists from Asia Minor.

In addition to these migrants in the service of the Ottoman administration, there were also people who came on their own initiative. Migratory mobility from Anatolia involved socially heterogeneous elements. Our quote from the *yürük* regulations already has introduced an important type of immigrant, namely those who were con-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "XVI. asrın başında Rumelide nüfusun yayılış tarzını gösterir harita", İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat Fakültesi mecmuası 11 (1949–1950), at the end of the volume.

sidered 'free' because they had not been assigned to any *timar*, crown domain or pious foundation. Dervishes, who were often in this relatively privileged position, established at least partially Muslim villages during their lifetimes. After their deaths, their graves might be turned into shrines, attributed miraculous powers and therefore visited by the local population. More often than not, such visits might convince some of the local non-Muslims of the superior power of Islam.<sup>22</sup>

# From immigration to emigration

These processes were characteristic of the Empire's expansion period, that is the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries. However, once the Ottoman Empire had begun to contract, the Muslim population of those Southeastern European regions which remained with the Empire longest also was increased by the immigration of Muslims, this time roughly from northwest to southeast. Both the present author and the Macedonian historian N. Limanoski have dwelt on this particular issue.<sup>23</sup> Migrations to the Ottoman heartland began to occur at the end of the seventeenth century, when Ottoman Muslims for the most part abandoned Hungary, which had been conquered by the Habsburgs. In 1718, after the peace of Pojarevac/Pasarofça, there was another spate of emigration, when Muslims left the Serbian territories now acquired by Austria. These movements gathered further momentum with the Russo-Ottoman-Austrian war of 1788-1791, followed by the Serbian uprising of 1804-1813; the emigration of Muslims was especially massive after Serbian autonomy had been declared in 1830. Muslim Turks, Slavs and Albanians, all retreated to 'Old Serbia', i.e. the Kosovo, and also to Macedonia, in search of a new home in places where Islam and the Ottoman Empire were still dominant.<sup>24</sup>

Neither did emigration from Balkan regions end there, nor did immigration into the easternmost parts of Rumeli, such as Macedonia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda bir iskân ve kolonizasyon metodu olarak vakıflar ve temlikler," *Vakıflar dergisi* 2 (1942), 279–386; Ahmet Yaşar Ocak, "Bazı menakıbnamelere göre XIII.–XV. yüzyıllardaki ihtidalarda heterodoks şeyh ve dervişlerin rolü", *Osmanlı araştırmaları* 2 (1981), 31–41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 112–20, 133.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 68–140, and Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 182–83.

or Thrace cease. During the Russo-Ottoman wars of the later nineteenth century, all Circassians, who but a few decades earlier had arrived in present-day Bulgaria from imperial Russia, left Bulgarian territory.<sup>25</sup> The same applied to a large number of Turks and Tatars, and also some Pomaks, Muslims of Slavic speech. Particularly intensive were the various emigrations from northeastern Bulgaria, the lowlands of Upper Thrace and the sub-Balkan plains. In these regions, there often had been serious fighting, or the local Muslim population previously had compromised itself in the eves of their Bulgarian neighbors by taking part in the suppression of anti-Ottoman revolts. Basing himself on both literary and statistical sources, the Bulgarian scholar At. Totev has estimated that between 1880 and 1945, Bulgaria received 808,000 immigrants, while 954,000 people left the country. Among the immigrants, the vast majority, nearly 700,000 people, were Bulgarians, the remainder consisting, among others, of 30,000 Russians and 20,000 Armenians. As to the emigrants, Turks formed the majority, 574,000 persons leaving Bulgaria for eastern Thrace, Anatolia, and, to a lesser extent, Macedonia.<sup>26</sup> In addition, there was a sizeable emigration from Bosnia to Istanbul and further east, encompassing both Turks and Slavic speakers, once Austria-Hungary had occupied the territory after the Berlin Congress and especially, after the annexation of 1908.

Apart from migrations, military service and epidemics had an often noticeable impact on the size of the Balkan Muslim population. The empire's campaigns demanded numerous recruits, most of them Muslims, and losses, due to battles and epidemics, were heavy. According to Avdo Sućeska, in the twenty-year period between 1711 and 1739, over 20,000 Muslim Bosnians, or Boshnaks, perished while in the field. In the second half of the eighteenth century, a five-year war period in this region took another 20,000 lives.<sup>27</sup> Moreover, in the last century of the Ottoman Empire, Muslim peasants and craftsmen often joined the Ottoman armies in their retreats, and these flights took the lives of many non-combattants. In addition, plague

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> N. Michev, Naselenieto na Bulgariya 1880-1980 (Sofia, 1978), 63.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> At. Totev, "Naselenieto na Bulgariya 1000 1300 (John, 1070), 03.
 <sup>26</sup> At. Totev, "Naselenieto na Bulgariya 1880–1980. Demografsko-istoricheski ocherk", Godishnik na Sofiyskiya Universitet. Iuridicheski Fakultet 59 (1968), 24.
 <sup>27</sup> Avdo Sućeska, "Bune seljaka muslimana u Bosni u XVV I XVIII stoljeću",

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Avdo Sućeska, "Bune seljaka muslimana u Bosni u XVV I XVIII stoljeću", in Oslobodilački pokreti Jugoslovenskich naroda ot XII do početka Prvog svetskog rata, Vol. 1 (Belgrade, 1976), 74–75.

continued to be a menace in the Balkans down to the early nineteenth century.<sup>28</sup> Muslims often were more threatened than their Christian neighbors because they rarely fled an affected area. Stefan Verković reported that a whole street in the town of Serres (Serrai), originally inhabited by Muslims, was laid waste by the plague and later repopulated by Christians. Plague epidemics destroyed a numerous *yürük* colony near Demirhisar, while for the same reasons, the number of Muslims living in the town of Kesriye (Kastoria) was reduced by 50 percent.<sup>29</sup>

# Albanian migrations as a bone of nationalist contention

For decades Albanian colonization of various Balkan territories, more or less remote from the Adriatic coastlands where the members of this ethnic group predominantly live, has engaged the attention of Macedonian, Serbian and Albanian historians. Special importance has been attached to the colonization of the Kosovo, also known as Old Serbia. In the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries, this region was but slightly affected by Ottoman-Turkish colonization from Anatolia. Here Muslims constituted the garrison soldiers and holders of tax assignments (*timar*), as well as town-based administrative officials and a share of the townspeople. Moreover, in the late fifteenth and early sixteenth centuries, a significant number of Albanian Catholic families, immigrants from the turbulent regions of northern Albania, were already registered in the Kosovo.

But a major Albanian influx into the region occurred only after 1690–91, when the Habsburg troops, which recently had conquered Belgrade and entered the Kosovo, were obliged to withdraw in the face of a renewed Ottoman advance. As there had been considerable support for the Habsburgs from among the local Christian population, the Ottomans undertook severe punitive measures for purposes of reprisal and pacification. In order to avoid the atrocities, many Christian households in northern Macedonia, Kosovo and Metohia, nearly 37,000 people in all, headed by the Patriarch of Peć, Arsenije

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> For details compare Daniel Panzac, La peste dans l'Empire ottoman, 1700-1850 (Louvain, 1985).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> St. Verkovich, Topografichesko-etnograficheskiy ocherk Makedoniy (St. Petersburg, 1889), V. Kunchov, Izbrani proizvedenija, Vol. 2 (Sofia, 1970), 350.

III Crnojević, left their homes, following the retreating Habsburg armies. Settled in what was then southern Hungary, they constitute the ancestors of the present-day Serbs of the Vojvodina. Further emigrations of Christians to Hungary followed in the first half of the eighteenth century, this time under the leadership of Patriarch Arsenije IV; this movement included numerous Christians from Novipazar, Niš and Užice. As to the now deserted Kosovo, it was appropriated by Albanian stockbreeders, who made the region their permanent home. In subsequent years the Albanians of the Kosovo, similarly to those who had remained behind in Albania, adopted Islam in large numbers. Thus the Kosovo mutated from a predominantly Serb and Orthodox to a largely Albanian and Muslim region.

Moreover, the Albanization of the Kosovo was furthered by the fact that not only the preexisting Christian population, but also the resident Muslims, significantly decreased in number as a result of the war of the Holy League against the Ottomans (1683–1699). Ottoman sources show that as a result of military operations only one third of the previously established urban Muslims remained in the towns of the region. A chronicle describing the 1689 seizure of Prizren by Austrian and Serbian volunteers states that the Muslim inhabitants of the town and its environs were put to the sword by the local Christians, and only 16 households survived the massacre.<sup>30</sup> In the opinion of the Macedonian historian N. Limanoski, the previously stable ethnic boundary between the Serbs and the Albanians first was disturbed toward the end of the fifteenth century, but only in a sporadic fashion. However, significant violations of this borderline occurred in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, and

unfortunately, the greatest and most fatal of them have happened in this century and in our days.  $^{31}\,$ 

### Ottoman state power and Albanian colonization

In the historiography, the role of the Ottoman state in directing the Albanian colonization of the Kosovo, Metohia and Macedonia has been considerably exaggerated. Both Hasan Kaleshi and N. Limanoski have argued that the Ottoman state, in order to strengthen its con-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 112–20; Kosova pod turskom vlašću (Belgrade, 1973), 143; Vasil Kunchov, Izbrani proizvedeniya, Vol. 2 (Sofia, 1970), 442.
<sup>31</sup> Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 189.

<sup>238</sup> 

trol, assisted Albanian territorial expansion. In the perspective of these two authors, Albanian immigration was often associated with Islamization and a dramatic increase of Ottoman control.<sup>32</sup> Supposedly, the Ottoman power wished to set the Albanian Muslims against the rebellious Christians of Old Serbia or Macedonia and

regarded the Albanian population as its main force in the struggle against the disobedient Serbs and the other Balkan Christians.<sup>33</sup>

That these theses are, however, rather far-fetched becomes clear when we consult Aleksandar Stojanovski's study of pass-guards (*derbendcis*) in Macedonia and the enlistment of Albanians in this and other Ottoman guard services. Basing himself on an abundant documentation, Stojanovski has developed the thesis that in the late seventeenth and early eighteenth centuries, the Sublime Porte was quite mistrustful of the Albanians it employed in Macedonia to guard passes, bridges, roads and sometimes even whole districts. In an order dated 7 September 1704 by the governor of the great Balkans province of Rumeli to the kadis of Ber, Doiran and other places, it was announced that

some Albanian *haramis* [rebels, robbers, haiduks] have managed to obtain *martolos başı* positions [commanders of irregular troups]. They have each gathered 200–300 Albanian *haramis* around themselves and have committed murders, robberies and [other] outrages against the sultan's subjects and against [other] travellers.<sup>34</sup>

It was therefore commanded to dismiss all Albanian irregulars and replace them with local people. Later texts also indicate that the Ottoman administration placed no particular confidence in its Albanian mercenaries and irregulars, tried to limit the latters' outrages against the local people, and was anxious to entrust resident Muslims with the protection of the population.

As we have seen, A. Stojanovski in no way denies the violence perpetrated by Albanian irregulars against the indigenous inhabitants, but simply questions the claim that these outrages were intended by the Ottoman administration. Yet his thesis has not been well received by Macedonian historians. According to N. Limanoski, Muslim Albanians were rather encouraged to settle in Christian Macedonian villages with the purpose of breaking up areas of compact Christian

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 191.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 204.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Aleksandar Stojanovski, Dervendzhistvoto vo Makedoniya (Skopje, 1974), 125-26.

settlement.<sup>35</sup> This author is also unwilling to believe the assertions of later Albanian inhabitants of the plain between Bitola and Prilep to the effect that their ancestors emigrated because of favorable conditions for animal breeding in their new area of settlement and to escape the blood feuds in which northern Albanian clans so frequently were involved.<sup>36</sup>

### Ottoman residents in the Albanian provinces

As to the colonization of Albania by Muslims from Anatolia or Istanbul, the numbers involved were insignificant compared to the population movements occurring in Thrace, Macedonia and Bulgaria. An Ottoman tax register from the year 1432, one of the oldest of its kind to survive, contains data about the settlement of people from Anatolia in the newly conquered Ottoman province of Arranid, in modern Albania,<sup>37</sup> Some of these were military men from the Anatolian sub-provinces of Saruhan (modern Manisa), Konya and Canik (modern Samsun), appointed to administer timars. Others were officers of fortress garrisons (müstahfiz); thus the müstahfiz of Iskarpara (today's Skrapari) came from Saruhan. Given the dangerously unstable situation in Albania at the time, these appointments probably constituted exile more than rewards for military merit or lovalty to the sultan. In all likelihood, we are not wrong in suspecting that some of these people were appointed to Albanian timars in order to remove them from the province in which they had a local following or from the Ottoman capital. Even so, these men were expected to found the first Muslim centers in Albania, which later would represent the sultan's power and defend the interests of the Ottoman state. Anatolian peasants as well as dervish missionaries sporadically established themselves as well, for instance in the sub-province of Dukagin.<sup>38</sup> Albanian historiography has made public some documents concerning Ottoman colonization in this region, but rarely has dealt with the quantitative dimensions involved.<sup>39</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 206.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 205.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Halil Inalcık, Hicrî 835 tarihli sûret-i defter-i sancak-i Arvanid (Ankara, 1954).
 <sup>38</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 88–90; Selami Pulaha, "Të dhëna ekonomike dhe demografike për krahinën e Poljës në gjysmën e dytëtë shek. XVI", Studime historike 1975/3, 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> K. Frasheri, Istoriya Albanii (Tirana, 1964); S. Pollo and A. Puto, Histoire de l'Al-

Governing Albanian districts on behalf of the sultan must have been a daunting task. Certain Catholic clans of northern Albania sometimes refused to admit the officials who were to compile the tax registers, that mainstay of Ottoman provincial administration. It also was not unknown for certain clans to declare themselves Muslims while continuing to observe Catholic rituals. This inclination must have wreaked havoc with the registration process, which, after all, was based on the differentiation between Muslims and non-Muslims. Even in the Shkoder district, of special importance to the central administration on account of its strategic location on the Adriatic coast, Ottoman control of the mountain villages was shaky at best.

Given these difficulties, the Ottoman government attempted to institute a minimal control over, and communication with, the population of mountain settlements by integrating their leaders into its own administrative hierarchy. An Albanian elder when thus coopted, was entered into the tax registers as a *timar*-holder, and *de jure* shared the rights and responsibilities of these warrior-administrators. In practice, however, he often must have defended the interests of the closed peasant or herding community from which he came, while seeing to the timely payment of taxes and the recruitment of soldiers for the Ottoman armies. In this fashion, imperial power could be exercised in a mode acceptable in terms of the local laws and established social organization. However, it goes without saying that no senior government official would have assumed that seventeenth- or even eighteenth-century Albanians could really form the backbone of Ottoman rule in the Balkans.

#### Albanian Islamization

As might have become apparent by now, it is quite difficult to find in the Macedonian and Serbian historiographies a non-emotional and scientific assessment of the dimensions and timing of the Albanian migrations and Albanian relations with the central Ottoman state.

banie des origines à nos jours (Roan, 1974); S. Islami and K. Frasheri, Historia e Shqipërisë, Vol. 1 (Tirana, 1959); I. Zamputi, Përpjekjet e Shqiptarëvë për biri në dy shekijt e parë rë sundimit otoman (Tirana, 1961); Selami Pulaha, Le cadastre de l'an 1485 du sandjak de Shkoder (Tirana, 1974); Selami Pulaha, Aspects de démographie historique des contrées albanaises pendant les XV<sup>e</sup>-XVI<sup>e</sup> siècles (Tirana, 1984).

Studies concerning Albanian Islamization are beset with similar problems; thus, even Albanian historians to date have made but few contributions to our understanding of the specific features, magnitude and chronology of the Islamization process. Presumably, the dogmatic atheism of the Albanian ruling group until the end of the 1980s has induced professional historians and experts in Ottoman studies, such as K. Frasheri, S. Pulaha, S. Islami or I. Zamputi, to concentrate on socio-economic relationships, as well as on late medieval Albanian resistance against the Ottomans. *Mutatis mutandis*, similar considerations have probably also applied to other Balkan historiographies.

Where there is little empirical research, preconceived notions happily will thrive. Such prejudices have, among other things, led to the misinterpretation of primary source data concerning the Christian and Slav populations on the territory of modern Albania itself. For example, Macedonian and Serbian scholars have assumed that large numbers of Albanians converted to Islam already in the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries, which constitutes an egregious distortion of the most elementary chronology of events. Data from both Ottoman and western sources show that Islamization was a much later process.<sup>40</sup> In 1610, the Catholic bishop of Antivari (Bar), Mario Bizzi, reported that merely ten percent of the Albanian North was Muslim. Only in the second half of the seventeenth century and during the hundred years which followed did Islam began to spread on a larger scale. Especially affected were villagers and stockbreeders, who also constituted the most likely emigrants and colonizers of neighboring territories. Northern Albania, inhabited by the previously Catholic Gegues, adopted Islam most rapidly.<sup>41</sup> As a result of these misconceptions, which telescope the Islamization process in an anachronistic fashion, the Albanian newcomers to the Serbian and Macedonian territories, even in quite early years are regarded as Muslims. To top it all off, it is assumed that from an equally early date, the Slavic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> For a summary of Ottoman-Albanian history and Ottoman sources concerning the Albanian territories, see Machiel Kiel, *Ottoman Architecture in Albania*, 1385–1912 (Istanbul, 1410/1990).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Speros Vryonis Jr., "Religious Changes and Patterns in the Balkans, 14th to 16th Centuries," in Aspects of the Balkans: Continuity and Change. Contributions to the International Conference held at UCLA, October 23rd-28th 1969, ed. by Henrik Birnbaum and Speros Vryonis Jr. (The Hague, 1972), 117.

inhabitants of present-day Albania were Islamized, which in turn constituted a step toward their later Albanization.

Toward the end of the seventeenth century, a change in the Ottoman administration's fiscal policies encouraged the rapid and massive Islamization of the Gegues of northern Albania. While until the war years of 1693-1699 the capitation tax due from non-Muslims had stood at a moderate level, and often had been levied from whole communities as a lump sum, now it was to be assessed on an individual basis.<sup>42</sup> Moreover, the exemptions hitherto accorded to priests and monks were abolished. If one takes into account the effects of abusive registration, certainly not uncommon particularly in outlying areas, quite a few villagers found themselves assessed sums of money they could or would not pay. For certain categories of the population, in the eighteenth century the tax increased tenfold. In addition, even though assessment now was on an individual basis, the collectors might continue to hold entire communities responsible for the full and timely payment of this tax. These practices resulted in a mass adoption of Islam in the rural areas of modern Albania. As a Catholic missionary put it,

such wretched fellows ... were abundant in number in the Ottoman provinces and most of all in Albania, where whole villages abandoned their faith in order to avoid the paying of taxes.<sup>43</sup>

In the case of northern Albania political considerations may have led to a particularly brutal collection of the capitation tax. After all, where the Ottoman central power was concerned, there existed numerous factors of uncertainty with reference to the Albanian provinces. These included the insignificant number of Muslim-Anatolian colonists established in the area, the isolation of vast stretches of mountainland, and the existence of peasant communities with vigorous traditions, especially in the realm of customary law. In certain areas, Ottoman power on the local level must have been more or less a formality. Moreover, numerous emigrants from the Albanian provinces sought a living as mercenaries, and during

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Bruce McGowan, Economic Life in Ottoman Europe, Taxation, Trade and the Struggle for Land, 1600–1800 (Cambridge, Paris, 1981), 95–104.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Zhelyazkova, *Razprostranenie na islyama*, 193–94. Elena Grozdanova, "Pogolovniyat danuk i razvitieto na stokovo-parichnite otnosheniya v bulgarskite zemi prez XV–XIX vek", in *Iz istoriyata na turgoviyata v bulgarskite zemi prez XV–XIX v.* (Sofia, 1978), 166–175; Narodna biblioteka Kiril i Metodiy (NBKM), Orientalski otdel. OAK 200/20.

the Veneto-Ottoman war for Crete (1644–1669) not only the Catholic northerners, but also some of the Orthodox inhabitants of the South, supported the Republic of Venice. Therefore the Ottoman administration presumably was not at all unhappy if the novel and heavy tax load induced many Albanians to adopt Islam.

## Crypto-Christianity, in Albania and elsewhere

One of the more intriguing phenomena revealed by the study of Islamization is that of crypto-Christianity, among other peoples also practiced by certain Albanians.44 The earliest examples of crypto-Christianity have been observed among the Greeks of Asia Minor. In the rural areas, Byzantine Christianity had by no means entirely eradicated the remnants of the different heresies which had emerged during the early centuries of Christianity. At the same time the immigrant Turkic nomads, but superficially Islamized, still practiced some of their pagan rituals. For a long time, the world view of many illiterate peasants doubtless represented an unsystematic mixture of Islamic and Christian elements, and this allowed the two sides to come closer to one another. As the border between Christianity and Islam became indistinct, in V. Gordlevskii's expression "in Asia Minor a bridge was thrown over the chasm dividing Islam and Christianity".<sup>45</sup> In the fifteenth century, after the conquest of Trabzon by Sultan Mehmed II, large numbers of Greeks adopted Islam to protect themselves from reprisals. Some of these people, known as Stavriots, fled from Trabzon to the mountainous district of Gümüshane, where they outwardly acted as Muslims but continued to practice Christianity in the privacy of their homes. This double identity was maintained until the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. when most Stavriots overtly returned to Christianity.

A similar practice has been observed with respect to northern Albania. Former Catholics who had adopted Islam claimed to have

244

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> For a study, undertaken for the most part before World War I, see F. W. Hasluck, *Christianity and Islam under the Sultans*, ed. by Margaret Hasluck (Oxford, 1929), Vol. 2, 469–474. See also Peter Bartl, "Krypto-Christentum und Formen des religiösen Synkretismus in Albanien", in *Grazer und Münchener Balkanologische Studien* (Munich, 1967), 117–27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> V. Gordlevskiy, *Izbrannye sochineniya* (Moscow, 1960), Vol. 1, p. 210; Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 47–53.

done so but outwardly, in order to escape the capitation tax. They secretly continued to observe their old customs and, especially in outlying areas, were allowed by local parish priests to take part in religious services. These men took communion in secret and married Christian girls, declaring that they did not wish the name of Christ to leave their homes for good. With the support of their priests, these Crypto-Christians refused to observe the bull of Pope Benedict XIV of 1744, who insisted that the Crypto-Christians should return to the Catholic faith in public. In the districts of Ispat, Berat, Skopje and Montenegro, similar practices were also current among the formerly Orthodox.<sup>46</sup>

## The formation of the Bosnian Muslim community

As for the beginnings of Islam in Bosnia, they once again must be sought in colonization and intra-imperial migrations. Due to its geographical location and its place in the Empire's military and political strategy, Bosnia was organized as a border province, or *serhad* in Ottoman parlance. Garrison towns with their merchants and artisans servicing soldiers and officers were numerous; often medieval fortresses conquered from the Bosnian rulers simply had been rebuilt and provided with new garrisons. Border conflicts were so frequent that small-scale fighting became a way of life, even at times when the sultans were not at war with the Hungarian kings or later with the Habsburgs. Life in this border region thus was very different from that experienced in the interior of the sultan's *memalik-i mahruse*, his 'well-protected domains'.<sup>47</sup>

The earliest Muslim presence in Bosnia was military. Miloko M. Filipović has recorded a folk tale from the neighborhood of Visoko, according to which Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror left 12,000 soldiers in Bosnia.<sup>48</sup> I. Zviijh is of the opinion that the Ottoman soldiers, officials and tradesmen who settled in Bosnia were quite

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Bartl, "Krypto-Christentum"; Stavro Skendi, *Balkan Cultural Studies* (New York, 1980); Papadopoulos, "Le modèle ethnohistorique"; Zhelyazkova, *Razprostranenie na istyama*, 196–99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Špiro Kulišić, *Razmatranja o porijeklo muslimana u Bosni i Hercegovini* (Sarajevo, 1953), 145; Milenko M. Filipović, "Volksglauben auf dem Balkan", *Südost-Forschungen* 19 (1960), 239-62.

numerous.<sup>49</sup> According to Ottoman sources and modern ethnological research, in the areas of Fojnica and Visoko, to the west and northwest of Sarajevo, retired soldiers established themselves, whose descendants long retained memories of their—often remote—regions of origin. About 71 clans living in the neighborhood of Visoko probably came from Rumeli and Asia Minor, but also from territories further afield such as the Arab provinces.<sup>50</sup> In addition, a certain number of religious scholars and functionaries from Anatolia migrated to Bosnia, and after the conquest of Egypt and Syria by Selim I, these latter regions also provided a contingent of scholarly immigrants. These religious specialists taught Islamic theology and law, preached in mosques and administered pious foundations.

However, by the late fifteenth and early sixteenth centuries, nonofficial Anatolian emigration to the newly gained border provinces had been reduced to no more than a trickle. In consequence, few peasants and nomads of the kind we have encountered in Thrace or Macedonia arrived in Bosnia. Most Muslim Ottoman settlers came from closer by, namely from the regions which today form Serbia, Macedonia, Albania and Bulgaria. This has been confirmed by Ottoman sources concerning the sub-provinces of Hercegovina (1477) and Zvornik (1519) published by Nedim Filipović.<sup>51</sup> Among the Muslim *timar*-holders in these two areas, there were people from Kiustendil, Nikopol, Vidin, Plovdiv, Shoumen, Niš and from different towns and villages in modern Albania.<sup>52</sup> Islamized Croats and Slovenians also settled in Bosnia.<sup>53</sup> Yet altogether, historians agree that Muslim colonizers of non-Slavic origin did not exceed 2 to 5 per cent of the total Bosnian Muslim community.

Up to this point we have discussed migrants who came to Bosnia more or less voluntarily. Yet servile immigrants also were numerous.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> As cited in S. Kulešić, Razmatranja o porijeklu muslimana u Bosni i Hercegovini (Sarajevo, 1953), 145-148.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> See Kulešić, *Razmatranja o porijeklu muslimana*, 146, and N. Filipović, "Neki podaći iz ranije istorije Sarajeva pod Turcima", *Pregled*, 1953, No. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Nedim Filipović, "A Contribution to the Problem of Islamization in the Balkans under the Ottoman Rule", in Ottoman Rule in Middle Europe and Balkan in the 16th and 17th Centuries (Prague, 1978), 305–58; Hazim Šabanović, Bosanski pašalik. Postanak i upravna podjela (Sarajevo, 1959); idem, Krajište Isa-bega Ishakovića. Zbirni katastarski popis iz 1455. godine (Sarajevo, 1964).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Ahmed S. Aličić, Poimenicni popis Sadžaka Vilajeta Hercegovina (Sarajevo, 1985); Adem Handžić, Dva prva popisa Zvorničkog sandžaka iz 1519. i 1533. godine (Sarajevo, 1986).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> I. F. Jukić, Putopisi i istorisko-etnografski radovi (Sarajevo, 1953), 294.

Given the region's military role, prisoners of war of various backgrounds, more or less profoundly islamized, provided a non-negligible share of the local inhabitants. In the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries, prisoners of war reduced to slavery could be found all over the Empire. As to the western Anatolian city of Bursa around 1500, in a single year over 500 slaves in one context or another left traces in the kadi's records.<sup>54</sup> According to the fortunes of war, Greeks, Bulgarians, Lazis, Albanians, Saxons, Georgians, Russians and Ukrainians, Magyars and others were captured and enslaved. Even in peacetime, soldiers in pursuit of illegitimate gains often enough raided and plundered neighboring territories, and their booty supplied the slave markets.

Those slaves whose owners were established in Bosnia obviously settled this frontier province; among them we find people from Dalmatia, Croatia, Slavonia, Slovenia and Hungary. In the sixteenth century, slaves and—by then Islamized—freedmen made up a significant share of the Bosnian urban population. Thus, in 1528, 42 out of 616 Muslim households in Novipazar belonged to freedmen. By 1570 130 households, or 4 per cent of the Muslim population of Sarajevo, had been established by former slaves. Even more than the free migrants, the slaves constituted a motley crew; yet both these groups were easily absorbed by the local population, whose members, by the sixteenth century increasingly adopted Islam.

However, Bosnian Islamization is even more complex than a mere discussion of the factors deriving from the region's status as an Ottoman frontier province would lead one to believe. For before the Ottomans arrived, a state had existed in Bosnia, with a king and an ecclesiastical organization. This encourages the historian to ask him/herself questions concerning possible continuities and discontinuities between pre-Ottoman and Ottoman Bosnia. One question concerns the role of the political class: Did the groups of people who dominated the Bosnian medieval state, i.e. the local aristocracy, disappear from the political stage entirely? Or did at least some elements of the Bosnian ruling group 'recycle' themselves as members of the provincial elite of Ottoman times? This question requires further study. As problematic is the situation of the Bosnian church; historians have asked themselves whether the latter's organization

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Halil Sahillioğlu, "Slaves in the Social and Economic Life of Bursa in the Late 15th and Early 16th Century," *Turcica* 17 (1985), 43–112.

was dominated by the Bogumils, adherents of a dualist creed considered heretic both by both Orthodox and Catholics.

Particularly the role of the Bogumils in the Islamization of Bosnia has formed, and still forms, a subject of sometimes acrimonious debate.55 Given the deficiency of the available primary documentation, which is limited in quantity and also extremely partisan, much is left to the modern historian's interpretation. Particularly Serbian and Croatian scholars, but by no means they alone, have engaged in this debate, which revolves around the interpretation of a few key sources. To date, there is no consensus concerning the time at which the Bogumils became extinct. Did they exist long enough for their teachings and the history of their repression to have an impact on the decisions of Bosnians converting to Islam? Claims emanating from either Catholic or Orthodox churchmen concerning the disappearance of the 'heretics' must be taken with a grain of salt. For such writers had an interest in showing their own church as successful, sometimes rather more so than it was in actuality.<sup>56</sup> Moreover, it is not impossible that even people who had not themselves had any direct contact with the Bogumils had heard from their elders about the campaigns against these people, sometimes probably the narrators' grandparents or great-grandparents. And this information, even if distorted by multiple retellings, may well have engendered enough hostility for people to prefer a non-Christian alternative.

What is remarkable about the Bosnian case is the fact that, while normally conservative peasant communities were little inclined to change their religious allegiance, in Bosnia the peasantry accepted Islam as early as the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries. There is debate about the rapidity of the process, but the ultimate results are not in doubt. It is likely that in addition to the—mostly unwelcome—mis-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Compare the contribution by Fikret Adamir to the present volume.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprozstranenie na isljama, 120–139; Sn. Rakova, A. Zhelyazkova and M. Yovevska, Bosna i Herzegovina (Sofia, 1994); M. Yovevska, Bosna i Hertsegovina prez 19–20 vek. Natsii i natsionalni vzaimootnosheniya (Veliko Turnovo, 1995); Srećko Džaja, Konfessionalität und Nationalität Bosniens und der Herzegowina. Voremanzipatorische Phase 1463 bis 1804 (Munich, 1984); Aleksandar Solovjev, "Nestanak bogomilstva i islamizacija Bosne", Godišnjak Istoriskog Društva Bosne i Hercegovine 1 (1949), 42–79; Vladislav Skarić, "Porijeklo pravoslavnog naroda u sjeverozapadnoj Bosni", Glasnik Zemaljsko Muzeja u Sarajevu 30 (1918), 219–65; Milan Vasić, "Etnička kretanja u Bosankskoj Krajini u XVI vijeku", Godišnjak Društva Istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 13 (1962), 233–50; Hazim Šabanović, "Pitanje turske vlasti u Bosni do pohoda Mehmeda II 1463 g.", Godišnjak Društva Istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 7 (1955).

sionary efforts of the Franciscans, the climate of total insecurity which prevailed in the fifteenth century had a significant role to play. After all, the Bosnian rulers were unable to defend their subjects against the invading Ottomans, and this may well have caused the peasantry to become estranged from these rulers, who strongly identified with Christianity. As King Stjepan Tomašević declared in a letter to Pope Pius II, the Ottomans had built several fortresses in his kingdom and treated the peasants very well, promising freedom to whoever would join them. Deserted by their peasants, the magnates were not able to hold out for long in their castles.<sup>57</sup> In this climate of disillusion with Christianity, mystical brotherhoods such as the Nakşbendis, Halvetis and Mevlevis, who began their activities shortly after the Ottoman conquest, soon gained numerous adherents.

In no other Balkan country did the spread of Islam lead to such profound changes in the cultural makeup of a major section of the population. This, rather than the actual numbers involved, constitutes the particular characteristic of Bosnian Islam.<sup>58</sup> For Bosnian Muslims are often identified as a forepost at the border between the Muslim and the Catholic worlds. This applied especially between the sixteenth and eighteenth century, when Bosnian participation in the sultans' campaigns was very high—many of the soldiers who garrisoned Hungary on behalf of the Ottoman Empire were themselves native Bosnians. Some of the more highly placed among the Bosnian military men succeeded in making impressive careers in the sultan's service. However, this process resulted in the isolation of the Muslim Bosnians from their Christian neighbors, who tended to view the Muslims as religious fanatics.<sup>59</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Ernst Werner, Die Geburt einer Grossmacht 1300-1481. Ein Beitrag zur Genesis des türkischen Feudalismus, 3rd expanded ed., (East Berlin, 1979), 256.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> At the end of the eighteenth century, Muslims numbered 265,000 people and thus formed a plurality of the local population, with members of the Orthodox church totalling 253,000 and Catholics, 80,000 men and women. Zhelyazkova, *Razprozstranenie na isljama*, 139.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Antonina Zhelyazkova, "The Penetration and Adaptation of Islam in Bosnia from the Fifteenth to the Nineteenth Centuries", *Journal of Islamic Studies* 5 (1994), no. 2, 187–208.

#### Islam in Montenegro

Contrary to what happened in neighboring Bosnia, Islamization in Montenegro, which the Ottomans called Karadağ, was of limited effectiveness. The *zhupa* of Zeta constituted a specific kind of tribal alliance in which the local Orthodox church played an extremely important role. Relations with the outside world consisted essentially of fighting both the Ottomans and the Venetians and negotiating with them when fighting became inexpedient. Throughout the fifteenth century, the rivalry between these two states helped the Montenegrins to retain their independence. In order to protect its territory, the locally dominant Crnojević family acknowledged its vassalage to both Venice and the Ottoman rulers. But by the end of the fifteenth century, the latter conquered the fertile lowland parts of the Montenegrin polity and annexed them to the Empire as the sub-province of Skutari.<sup>60</sup> The Montenegrins retired to the more inaccessible mountain regions, where they remained largely undisturbed. Now a kind of theocratic polity was formed, with an Orthodox metropolitan holding supreme political authority in addition to his religious role. The Orthodox church became the largest landholder, and the fusion of clerical and secular authority, far from engendering disaffection, helped the highlanders maintain their tribal-patriarchal traditions and encouraged their self-image as irreconciliable opponents of the Ottomans and Islam.

Even so, however, Islam won adherents among Montenegrins as well: usually landlords who adopted Islam in order to consolidate their positions under Ottoman overlordship. Conversion of the lords often was followed by that of their peasants. Throughout the eighteenth century, Orthodox Montenegrins, for a while commanded by their metropolitan Danilo Petrović, conducted a series of raids against their Muslim neighbors, in which a sizeable number of the latter either were killed or driven away from their lands and homes. Orthodoxy thus remained supreme in Montenegro.<sup>61</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Branislav Djurdjev, Turska vlast u Crnoj Gori u XVI i XVII veku. Prilog jednog nerešenot pitanju iz naše istorije (Sarajevo, 1953).

<sup>61</sup> Istorija Crne gore, Vol. 1 (Titograd, 1967).

#### Islam in the Ottoman provinces forming present-day Greece

Islamization in continental Greece was especially intensive in western Thrace, where similarly to the Macedonian and Bulgarian territories, there was a massive immigration of Turkish speakers. This latter process occurred well before 1470, when the southern parts of modern Greece fell under Ottoman rule and the territory was organized in six sub-provinces, subordinate to the provincial governors of Rumeli and Cezayir. On the local level, the Ottomans frequently relied on Greek dignitaries, known as *archon*s, who were responsible for taxation, good order in their respective communities, and public functions in general.<sup>62</sup>

It is noteworthy that the Ottoman ruling group accorded its Greek subjects a comparatively privileged position. Greeks were not only granted considerable autonomy in the territories they themselves inhabited, but also were employed in administrative functions in other parts of the sultans' extensive Balkan provinces. Thus, in the eighteenth century, Ottoman Greeks were appointed as governors of Moldavia and Wallachia, and the chief translator to the Sultan's Council, who had considerable responsibilities in foreign affairs until the Greek uprising of 1821, was also chosen from among this group. As we have seen, Greeks were affected by the 'levy of boys' and, after Islamization, some of them entered the Ottoman military and administrative services. Islamized Greeks frequently served in the navy, known as *deniz levendleri*. From the second half of the eight-eenth century onwards, there also existed Greek Orthodox naval recruits who wore a special eye-catching uniform.<sup>63</sup>

In this process of incorporating selected Greeks into the Ottoman administration, the Orthodox hierarchy had a key role to play. By empowering the Greek patriarchs and supporting their hold over the Orthodox on Ottoman territories, the sultans secured their rear in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> See S. Sophocles, A History of Greece (Thessaloniki, 1961); A. E. Vacalopoulos, The Greek Nation, 1453–1669. The Cultural and Economic Background of Modern Greek Society (New Brunswick, N.J., 1976).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Antonina Zhelyazkova, "Balkanski etnicheski element v osmanskite vuoruzheni sili prez 15–16 v.", Voenno-istoricheski sbornik 6 (1983), 75–89; Türk Silahlı Kuvvetleri tarihi. Osmanlı devri, Vol. 3 (Ankara, 1978–1979). Mustafa Cezar, Osmanlı tarihinde leventler (Istanbul, 1965), 187, having found no reference to Christian levend before the mid-eighteenth century, assumes that they only were recruited from that time onwards.

times of war against Catholic princes.<sup>64</sup> For under the circumstances, the Orthodox hierarchy had no interest in pursuing otherwise possible alliances with the Catholic Church of the Counter Reformation. For the Orthodox hierarchy, this arrangement with the Ottoman administration implied a confirmation of its material possessions, while the Sublime Porte quite successfully used the Orthodox ecclesiastical organization for the consolidation of the Ottoman order. Of course, this claim, namely that in the Ottoman realm as in many other polities, state and church worked out a mutually beneficial agreement, sounds quite heretical to most Balkan historians. Apart from a few rather cryptic allusions, we do not find much reference to this arrangement in the historiographies of Greece, Bulgaria, Serbia and Macedonia.<sup>65</sup>

In the Greek historiography, there have been few serious attempts to analyze colonization and Islamization; most researchers have concentrated on demographic and territorial losses occasioned by the long process of Ottoman conquest. Indirectly, these losses include an appreciable amount of emigration, at first to Venice and other Italian principalities where Greek mercenaries were in demand. Quite a few families from Epirus came to settle on the Calabrian coast. Later, in the second half of the eighteenth century, Greek marineers and merchants also moved to southern Russia. Outside of Thrace and Greek Macedonia, Muslim colonization on present-day Greek territory was undertaken less by Turkish speakers than by Muslim Albanians, although the former frequently filled administrative and military positions.

Simultaneously, local people living in Greek-speaking territories accepted Islam. This process is reflected in the Ottoman tax registers, which give us some idea of the composition of the tax-paying population. It is only quite recently that Greek Ottomanists have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> However, the recent studies of Paraskevas Konotas have pointed out that the Istanbul patriarch became head of the entire Orthodox church only in the second half of the eighteenth century, when previously autocephalous sees had been eliminated or else subordinated to his authority: "From Ta'ife to Millet: Ottoman Terms for the Ottoman Greek Orthodox Community" in *Ottoman Greeks in the Age of Nationalism*, ed. by Dimitri Gondicas and Charles Issawi (Princeton, 1999), 169–79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> No rule without an exception however: compare Elisabeth A. Zachariadou, "Ottoman Documents from the Archives of Dionysiou (Mount Athos) 1495–1520", *Südost-Forschungen*, XXX (1971), 1–35 and, more recently, "Les notables laics et le patriarchat oecuménique après la chute de Constantinople", *Turcica* 30 (1998), 119–134.

begun to analyze the data from Ottoman registers, not only from the viewpoint of the socio-economic historian, but also from that of the specialist on religious change. A brilliant example is the study by Evangelia Balta of the sub-province of Egriboz (Euboea), in which she particularly focuses on the island's heterogeneous ethnic and confessional structure.<sup>66</sup> For the first time a Greek historian working on the Ottoman period has used the personal names recorded in the Ottoman registers to trace the process of Islamization. Furthermore, consecutive registers have been compared in order to establish the growth or decrease of the Muslim, Orthodox and Jewish populations.

Social scientists have, moreover, studied the Muslim—and Slav minorities resident in present-day Greece. However, these studies have been hampered by the fact that officially the Turkish speaking minority in western Thrace is accepted solely as a religious minority not as a linguistic or ethnic one. Absurdities abound: A doctoral dissertation defended at the University of Thessaloniki claims to have 'proven' the Thraco-Greek origin of the Pomaks, Muslims of Slavic speech. What the author has in fact demonstrated is much more mundane. In the villages of Ehinos, Satrai, Oreon, Milivia and Kotili, blood tests have shown that in 50-70 percent of all cases, blood relationships must have existed between Greeks and Pomaks. This could have come about for a variety of reasons; yet the author blithely concludes that "archeological, historical, cultural, linguistic and hematological data prove that the *pomaks* are autochthonous Thracians, that is, ancient inhabitants of a wider Hellenic area".<sup>67</sup>

But it must not be assumed that Greek authors are the sole producers of such mythologies. The Turkish writer N. Memişoğlu has imagined a Turko-Kumanian origin for the Pomaks, who are supposed to have settled in western Thrace after a rather mysterious 'Turkish-Kumanian-Pecheneg union', which supposedly had dominated the western Balkans, had disintegrated in the eleventh century.<sup>68</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Evangelia Balta, L'Eubée à la fin du XV<sup>\*</sup> siècle. Economie et population. Les registres de l'année 1474 (Athens, 1989) and eadem, Urban and Rural Populations in the Sancak of Euripos in the Early 16th Century (Athens, 1992).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> P. Hidiroglou, Οι Ελληνες Πομακοι και η σχεση τους με την Τουρκια (Athens, 1984), p. 4; N. Y. Xirotiris, *Nablyudeniya varhu razpredelenielo chestotata na kravnile grupi sred pomatsile*, doctoral dissertation, Thessaloniki, 1971 (I have used the manuscript of the Bulgarian translation of this dissertation.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> N. Memişoğlu, Pages from the History of Pomak Turks (Ankara, 1991); Pomaklara dair. Rumeli'nde birakılanlar (İstanbul, 1975).

This sounds as absurd as the attempts by Bulgarian authors between 1985 and 1989 to find 'historical' arguments for the government's *vuzroditelen protses* ('revival process') by 'proving' the Old Bulgarian origin of all Turkish settlers from Anatolia. To make it clear how myths can be dressed up in scientific garb, it is worth quoting a sample:

The Bulgarian origin and identification of the Islamized population in our lands has been confirmed by data from historical science, archeology, linguistics, ethnography, folklore and anthropology, i.e. data from sciences using comparative analysis which bases the study of the ethnogenesis of nations on strictly scientific data.<sup>69</sup>

Such myth-making unfortunately tends to submerge the few serious studies of Balkan Islamization, including both the adaptation of Islam to the local context and the emergence of Muslim communities in individual Balkan countries. As our colleague Milan Vasić rightly puts it, these processes are much more complex than usually has been implied in the term 'turning Turk', so often used in the Serbian sources.<sup>70</sup> These problems also have been discussed by a few Greek scholars, such as Theodore Papadoupoullos and Y. Theoharidis; among the Bulgarians Petar Petrov's contribution has been noteworthy.<sup>71</sup>

## Conversion to Islam from among Balkan Jews

The history of Balkan Jewish communities differs significantly from that of the Christians. There do not seem to have been many Romaniote, i.e. Grecophone Jewish communities, present in the Balkan territories conquered by the Ottomans, although there were a few in early Ottoman Istanbul.<sup>72</sup> Most Ottoman Jews were immigrants from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> G. Yankov, "Formiraneto i razvitieto na bulgarskata natsija i vuzroditelniya protses", in *Problemi na razvitieto na bulgarskata narodnost i natsiya* (Sofia, 1988), 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Milan Vasić, "The Process of Islamization of the Balkan Peninsula". Paper to the celebration of the 15th anniversary of the foundation of the Department of the History of South-Eastern Europe at the Institute of History, University of Graz, 1985, 1.
<sup>71</sup> Th. Papadopoullos and Y. Theoharidis, "Cases of Islamization—Turning

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Th. Papadopoullos and Y. Theoharidis, "Cases of Islamization—Turning Mohammedan or Turning Turk". (I have used their unpublished manuscript.) Petur Petrov, *Sudbonosni vekove za bulgarskata narodnost* (Sofia, 1975); *idem*, Po sledite na nasilieto (Sofia, 1987).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Stephane Yérasimos, "La communaute juive d'Istanbul à la fin du XVI<sup>e</sup> siècle," *Turcica* 27 (1995), 101–34.

Spain, Portugal and Italy. They were well received by the Ottoman administration and permitted to settle in many important Balkan cities and towns, including Istanbul, Edirne, Salonica, Skopje, Bitola, Sofia, Sarajevo and others. Some of these communities led an active life, both in commerce and in the cultural realm. In the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries, certain Ottoman Jews, thanks to their culture and experience, obtained high positions at the Ottoman court as physicians, financiers and commercial advisors.

Jewish communities were rather effective in counteracting proselytism by keeping a vigilant eye on their members' conformity to communal norms. The sanction for non-observance was ostracism, a severe punishment in a setting where people's place in society was determined by their religious adherence. However, even these Jewish communities were not monolithic. Especially in the sixteenth century, when the immigrants were still finding their places in Ottoman society, there were considerable disagreements between Jewish communities of different origins and variant traditions, at least in the larger centers such as Istanbul and Salonica.<sup>73</sup> But in spite of such conflicts, the pressure to conform to the norms of the local community was effective. Ottoman documents do record former Jews who had converted to Islam, but such cases were quite exceptional. Most Jewish communities in the Balkans tended to isolate themselves from their environment and thus safeguarded their particular culture.<sup>74</sup>

Islamization of Ottoman Jews on a larger scale was linked to the movement of Sabbatianism, named after Sabatai Zevi (1626–1676). Claiming to be the Messiah, he attracted thousands of Jewish followers, even though many rabbis adamantly were opposed to his teaching. Considered dangerous by the Ottoman administration as well, he was presented with the alternative of execution or conversion to Islam, and chose the latter (1666). Many of his adherents followed him into Islam, creating a self-contained sect of *dönme* (converts) who justified their conversion as part of the chain of events destined ultimately to lead to religious salvation. According to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> See the forthcoming study by Minna Rozen on the Jews of sixteenth-century Istanbul. In a recent article this author also has pointed to the tendency of at least certain communities to split along the dividing line between "comfortably off" and "poor": "Public Space and Private Space among the Jews of Istanbul in the Sixteenth-Seventeenth Centuries", *Turcica* 30 (1998), 331–346, here 340.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Aleksandar Matkovski, Otporot vo Makedoniya vo vremeto na turskoto vladeenye, Vol. 2: Duhovniot otpor (Skopje, 1983), 381-467.

Greek historian Apostolos Vacalopoulos, the *dönme* of Salonika only outwardly practiced Islam, in secret they were adepts of Jewish mysticism.<sup>75</sup> Throughout its history, the Jewish milieu proved extremely difficult to control from the outside, and this tendency has motivated the Macedonian historian A. Matkovski to devote several chapters of his five-volume work on the resistance against Ottoman domination in Macedonia to the Balkan Jews.<sup>76</sup>

# Searching for the 'origins' of Islam among Balkan populations: religious syncretism

Up to this point, we have discussed the historiography of 'conversion to Islam' among several ethnic and religious communities of the Balkans. Now the time has come to study the historiographical treatment accorded to certain social and political dynamics which operated in more than one ethnic or cultural context, or perhaps even in several environments which might differ considerably from one another. In the present section, we will focus on the historiography of religious syncretism, which we already have encountered in the Pontic-Greek and Albanian instances. Of course, religious syncretism did not begin with the interaction of Christianity and Islam in the minds of Balkan peasants and herdsmen. Quite to the contrary, the Christianization of many Balkan peoples had already led to an appreciable degree of interaction between pagan beliefs and Christian dogmas, ideas and cults. On the other hand, in areas where Turkishspeaking nomads had immigrated in large numbers, one had to reckon with notions derived from nature cults or shamanism, and the prowesses attributed to holy men in this particular context later might be transferred to certain dervish saints. Thus, in such rural areas, we are confronted with a degree of syncretism between shamanism or nature cults, on the one hand, and Islam, on the other. The situation was further complicated by the fact that in certain areas of the Balkans, beliefs marginal to Christianity have survived in people's minds, beliefs considered heretical by the dominant churches.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Apostolos A. Vacalopoulos, A History of Thessaloniki (Thessaloniki, 1963), 90; Matkovski, Otporot vo Makedoniya, Vol. 2, 447–50; Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 98–99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Matkovski, Otporot vo Makedoniya.

These had been repressed with considerable brutality by rulers adhering to both the Catholic and Orthodox creeds, yet had not been totally eradicated. Such more or less conscious adherents of persecuted 'heresies' were at least profoundly opposed to the official teachings of whatever church was established in their locality. In this way they contributed their share to the prevailing inclination toward religious syncretism.<sup>77</sup>

In the Balkans, Sunnism was represented largely by administrative officials and religious personnel and gained currency mainly in towns. More important for the spread of Islam, especially among the rural majority, were certain dervish orders, particularly the Bektashis.<sup>78</sup> In Albania alone, at one time more than forty lodges of this order existed, which was also quite widespread in present-day northeastern Bulgaria and in Macedonia. By contrast, the Bosnians seem to have preferred the Mevlevis, dervishes who extensively employed music and dance in their rituals.<sup>79</sup> Many dervishes placed special emphasis on the veneration of saints, and this linked them to the indigenous Christian population, for whom the cult of saints also was central.<sup>80</sup> St George's day, celebrated on May 6th, might function as a spring festival; St Dimitri's day, on the other hand, was regarded as the onset of winter. In some places, both dates were observed by certain Muslims by the sacrifice of an animal, usually a sheep (kurban).<sup>81</sup> Pomaks and Turks in Bulgaria honored the Blessed Virgin. Moreover, the Forty Martyrs venerated by Christians found their place in esoteric Islamic teachings, where they could be identified with the holy figures known as the kirklar. Given this devotion to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Compare the Bosnian instance discussed above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> However, we also find dervishes whose practices were perfectly consonant with strict Sunni Islam, and who were regarded as representatives of the Ottoman régime. On the role of one such dervish order, namely the Halvetis, in the struggle against "heretic" Muslims, see Nathalie Clayer, *Mystiques, état et société. Les Halvetis dans l'aire balkanique de la fin du XV<sup>\*</sup> siècle à nos jours* (Leiden, 1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprozstranenie na isljama, 145.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 141-50; eadem, "Nekotorye aspekty rasprostraneniya islama na Balkanskom poluostrove v 15-18 vv.", in Osmanskaya imperiya: sistema gossudarstvennogo upravleniya, sotsial'nye i etnoreligioznye problemy (Moscow, 1986), 103-04; Y. Peev, Islyamat: doktrinalno edinstvo i raznolikost (Sofia, 1982), 181; Filipović, "Volksglauben", 259; A. Yaşar Ocak, "Quelques remarques sur le rôle des derviches Kalenderis dans les mouvements populaires et les activités anarchiques aux XV<sup>c</sup> et XVI<sup>c</sup> siècles dans l'Empire ottoman", Osmanlı araştırmaları 3 (1982), 69-80. <sup>81</sup> Compare Ahmet Yaşar Ocak, İslam-Türk inançlarında Hızır yahut Hızır-Ilyas kültü

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ol</sup> Compare Ahmet Yaşar Ocak, *Islam-Türk inançlarında Hizir yahut Hizir-İlyas kültü* (Ankara, 1985), 136–153.

saints honored in common, many dervish lodges (tekke) formed centers of cultural contact between Christians and Muslims, and in the tekke milieu many Balkan Christians found it easy to convert to Islam.

There even existed cult sites which originally had been dedicated to some Christian saint and later were recuperated by dervishes as memorials to one of their own holy men. Here both Muslims and Christians offered sacrifices and oblations to the saint, and as we have seen, these practices brought the believers of the two hostile religions more closely together. In some places, the use of certain cult sites by both Muslims and Christians persists to the present day and has engaged the attentions of both Bulgarian and Greek anthropologists and ethnologists. Thus the Greek scholar Eustratios Zenginis has described cases of this kind in western Thrace, where in Ottoman times certain Christian chapels and other sanctuaries were taken over by dervishes, those dedicated to St George apparently exercising a special attraction. We also encounter the Islamization of sanctuaries dedicated to the Prophet Elias/Ilyas. Or in other cases, the ruins of even older religious buildings, such as temples, still considered sacred by the local population, were 'recycled' in this manner.<sup>82</sup>

# The impact of the central government: ethnic divisions among Muslims

Quite a few debates in the Balkan historiographies concern the aims pursued, and the methods adopted, by the Ottoman central government with respect to the Islamization of its Balkan subjects. In principle, the Ottoman authorities did not regard the ethnic background of their Muslim subjects as a matter of major concern; religion, not ethnicity, was the major criterion for the classification of Ottoman subjects. All Muslims were, after all, members of the *ümmet-i Muhammed*, the Islamic community overarching all earthly divisions. Thus, Ottoman tax registers, when recording the population of a village or town, typically listed Muslims first.

However, administrative practice often made it expedient to differentiate between Muslims of varying ethnic backgrounds. Thus, Muslim gypsies—Kıbtiyan or Çingene—were not, as were other

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Eustratious Zenginis, Ο Μπεκτασισμος στη Δ. Θρακη. Συηβολη στην ιστορια της διαδοσεως του μουσουλμανισμου στον Ελλαδικο χορο (Thessaloniki, 1988).

Muslims, exonerated from the capitation tax; therefore the tax registers will inform us of the Kıbtiyan background of certain Muslim subjects. In the same fashion, the Islamization of many Albanians in Ottoman eyes never quite obliterated the ethnic identity of these people. Muslims or Christians, to the educated Istanbullu they were known as the Arnavut, who so often arrived in the capital as migrant workmen, guards and mercenaries. In records pertaining to the Ottoman army, information about the ethnic origin of certain soldiers is not uncommon either, as members of the Ottoman ruling class appreciated certain qualities which they ascribed to the different ethnic groups among their fighting men. Moreover, some people, such as the yürük, were assigned specific responsibilities, such as serving as auxiliaries or transporting war material.<sup>83</sup> Last but not least, as early as the sixteenth century, there existed among the sultans' servitors, their kul, factions based upon the regional or ethnic origins of the people concerned.<sup>84</sup> It is therefore an error to assume that in Ottoman governmental practice, ethnic divisions among Muslims were irrelevant under any and all circumstances.

# The impact of the central government: conversion to Islam

More contentious among Balkan historians is the question whether there was at any time an official policy aiming at the forced Islamization of Christian and Jewish Ottoman subjects. In the course of our study, we already have encountered certain categories of people who assumed Islam without having much of a choice in the matter. This applied particularly to slaves, who might be prisoners of war, but also to the victims of soldiers who illegally, on the borders but sometimes even in the Empire's heartlands, kidnapped people for sale in the slave markets. In addition, there were the boys drafted for service to the sultans, who also were expected to convert to Islam as a matter of course.

Yet even within these categories, brute force was only sometimes, not always, the decisive factor. Slaves might adopt Islam because

<sup>83</sup> Gökbilgin, Rumeli'de Yürükler, 52.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> I. Metin Kunt, "Ethnic-Regional (*Cins*) Solidarity in the Seventeenth-Century Ottoman Establishment," *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 5 (1974), 233–39.

their owner would then be more inclined to manumit them after a period of faithful service, and even might remember them in his/her will. In a register of Istanbul's pious foundations, dating from 1546, we find quite a few cases of well-to-do people who left their freedmen/women an income by making the latter administrators of a pious foundation. Or else a former owner might make a house of his/hers into a foundation, so that an elderly ex-slave would have a place to stay.<sup>85</sup> In the seventeenth century particularly, Balkan Muslim communities grew appreciably due to an influx of freedmen.<sup>86</sup> In the same vein, by the late sixteenth century, the status of a Janissary might be an enviable one, and a devsirme recruit, however involuntary, in the course of life might encounter numerous people who solicited entry into the Janissary corps as a privilege. Nor was, by this later period, entry into the Janissary corps reserved for new converts from among the Albanians, Armenians, Bosnians, Bulgarians and Greeks. Albanians and Bosnians who were Muslims by birth also solicited entry into the corps for their sons.<sup>87</sup> Thus, depending upon circumstances, certain devsirme recruits and their families even might view the drafting of their offspring into the sultan's service as a chance to rise on the social ladder.

More controversial even than these social processes is the question whether entire Balkan regions ever were subjected to campaigns of forced Islamization. This is an issue of debate mainly among Bulgarian historians. However, the primary sources which make such claims are of dubious authenticity, dating only from the nineteenth century. Certain Bulgarian historians and linguists have criticized the use of these sources when constructing a narrative of Islamization in the Bulgarian lands, but their objections have been violently rejected by most of their colleagues, and also by the general public.<sup>88</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Ömer Lutfi Barkan and Ekrem Hakkı Ayverdi (eds.), İstanbul vakıfları tahrîr defteri, 953 (1546) târîhli (Istanbul, 1970), XXVI-XXVII.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Zhelyazkova, Razprostranenie na islyama, 153.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> In a regulation from 1666, it is specified that Bosnian and Albanian Muslims recruited through the *devsirme* were to be between fifteen and twenty years of age, and should not be drafted without their consent. These *sünnetli oğlan* (circumcised boys) or *potur oğulları* were to be sent to Istanbul separately from the boys of Christian background. See Aleksandar Matkovski, "Prilog pitanju devširme", *Prilozi za Orijentalnu Filologiju* 14–15 (1969), 276–77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Zhelyazkova, *Razprostranenie na islyama*, 159; Vera Mutafchieva, "Kum vuprosa za statuta na bulgarskoto naselenie v Chepinsko pod osmanska vlast", in *Rodopski Sbornik* 1 (Sofia, 1965), 115–126; II. Todorov, "Letopisniyat razkaz na pop Metodi Draginov", *Starobulgarska Literatura* 16 (1984); A. Zhelyazkova, "The Problem of the

During the years of Ottoman expansion, the sultans' administration did not make any efforts to Islamize and acculturate its 'ordinary' subjects, that is, non-slave peasants and townsmen who had not been drafted through the *devsirme*. Quite to the contrary, as we have seen, the Orthodox church, including the Athos monasteries, received grants of privileges from Sultans Bayezid I (1389–1402), Mehmed I (1413–1421) and Murad II (1421–1444, 1446–1451). In this atmosphere, some Balkan lords did not hesitate to join the Ottomans, and non-Islamized Balkan Christians even served in the army. When Selim I conquered Syria and Egypt, some of the local people supposedly blamed him for leading, against a Muslim country, an army in which there were numerous Christian soldiers; these critics also found fault with the fact that the most widely used language in Selim I's army was Slavonic.<sup>89</sup>

In the fourteenth and fifteenth centuries, only a few Balkan campaigns are known to have resulted in forced conversions. Thus the notables of Tirnovo, who refused to adopt Islam after their town had been conquered in 1394, were massacred, and others changed their religion to avoid such a fate. The bishop of Vidin Joasaph, who visited the town that same year, mentioned that apart from fear, some of these conversions also were motivated by flattery (presumably on the part of the conquerors) and hope of gain.<sup>90</sup> Similar events occurred in Bosnia in 1463, when many feudal lords were slaughtered and those who survived accepted Islam.

But these were events which took place in the weeks and months following the Ottoman conquest. As the reader of the present study already will have concluded, once the sultans' rule had been firmly established, it was easier, by and large, to live as an 'infidel' in the Ottoman Empire than as a Protestant in a Catholic country of the Counter Reformation, or even as a Catholic under a Protestant king. To be a Jew, Muslim or even a New Christian in Catholic Spain during the early modern period obviously was yet a worse hardship. However, this relative tranquillity did not exclude some rather upsetting interludes. In the early sixteenth century, Selim I, the nemesis

Authenticity of Some Domestic Sources on the Islamization of the Rhodopes, Deeply Rooted in Bulgarian Historiography", *Études Balkaniques* 1990/4, 105-11. <sup>89</sup> Strashimir Dimitrov, "Demografski otnosheniya i pronikvane na Islyama v

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Strashimir Dimitrov, "Demografski otnosheniya i pronikvane na Islyama v Zapadnite Rodopi", in *Rodopski Sbornik* 1 (Sofia, 1965), 81; V. Bartold, *Sochineniya*, Vol. 6 (Moscow, 1966), 427.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Khristomatiya po istoriya na Bulgariya, Vol. 1 (Sofia, 1965), 368.

of Shi'i Iranians now conceptualized as 'heretics', planned to convert all Christians of his Empire by force. Protests came, unsurprisingly, from the Orthodox patriarch of Constantinople/Istanbul, but negative reactions from both the *ulema* and the janissaries must have been even more effective in dissuading the sultan. Neither Ottoman nor Italian sources do in fact record such a campaign of forced Islamization, and Steven Runciman, in his authoritative history of the Orthodox church, refers merely to an abortive attempt.<sup>91</sup> Yet Balkan historiography, with its tendency to overrely on local sources of questionable authenticity, continues to claim that some of the most extensive campaigns of Islamization in the Balkans were undertaken in the time of Selim I.<sup>92</sup> Another project of Balkan Islamization on a large scale apparently was conceived by Sultan Murad IV. After having conquered Erivan, Tabriz and Baghdad, this ruler threatened to force Islam on all Christians in his Empire. But once again he was dissuaded by the ulema. Quite apart from the fact that such a move ran counter to Islamic religious law (seriat), the large foundation of Mehmed the Conqueror in Istanbul, with its numerous ulema employees, had been assigned the capitation tax of Istanbul and Galata non-Muslims. Material interests thus were involved as well.<sup>93</sup>

In the seventeenth century, a series of long campaigns, in addition to economic difficulties, encouraged the holders of state power to seek alliances with 'revivalist' low-level *ulema*, particularly mosque preachers, and thus consolidate their hold over the Muslim urban population. This is what Halil İnalcık, in a very influential volume, has termed "the triumph of fanaticism".<sup>94</sup> Reports of the largescale, forced Islamization of the Rhodopes area have been assigned to the same period and would seem to fit into some such context. Three sources report the story, namely the chronicle of the priest Metodi Draginov, an anonymous chronicle linked to the village of Golyamo Belovo and the so-called Batkunino account. All three nar-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Steven Runciman, The Great Church in Captivity. A Study of the Patriarchate of Con-stantinople from the Eve of the Turkish Conquest to the Greek War of Independence (Cambridge, 1968), 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Limanoski, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni, 85; Petrov, Sudbonosni vekove; idem, Po sledite na nasilieto.

<sup>93</sup> Runciman, The Great Church, does not refer to this story at all. For the assignment of the capitation tax to Mehmed II's foundation, see the article "Istanbul" in The Encyclopedia of Islam, 2nd ed., Vol. 4, p. 229, by Halil Inalcik. 94 Halil Inalcik, The Ottoman Empire, The Classical Age, 1300-1600 (London, 1973)

and numerous reprints), 179-185.

rate the same events and obviously are based upon a common source text.

These chronicles of Rhodopes Islamization have been used by several historians, mainly of Bulgarian background, ever since they were made known to the scholarly world over a century ago. St. Zahariev, Hr. Popkonstantinov, G. Dimitrov, St. Shishkov and most recently P. Petrov have all accepted the information provided by these three chronicles as a basis for their accounts of 'the ruin of the Rhodopes'; the events in question supposedly took place in 1666– 1669, during the last phase of the Veneto-Ottoman war for Crete.<sup>95</sup>

Yet in a comprehensive study published in 1984, the Bulgarian linguist I. Todorov has demolished the credibility of this material. Todorov argues that Metodi Draginov's account is nothing but a literary fiction, concocted by St. Zahariev on the basis of the Belovo chronicle, itself written not earlier than the nineteenth century.<sup>96</sup> I. Todorov assumes that this is but one of several mystifications which St. Zahariev, driven by patriotic impulses and romantic 'national revival' ideals, concocted in the course of his life. Another such 'mythohistory' incidentally was produced by Rada Kazalieva and her son Hristak Pop Pandeliev, both active in the Bulgarian national revival movement. In their "Historical Notebook" these two authors claimed to have reconstructed an original and recently lost chronicle, all from memory.

Why were such mystifications considered necessary by Bulgarian intellectuals of the late nineteenth century? To begin with, as the collection edited by E. J. Hobsbawm and Terence Ranger has demonstrated, inventions of texts and rituals for 'patriotic' purposes were common enough in this period.<sup>97</sup> In addition, the Bulgarian intelligentsia, in its struggle first for a church independent of the patriarch in Istanbul, and soon for independent statehood, was confronted with a number of questions concerning the near and more remote

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> S. Zakhariev, Geografiko-istoriko-statistichesko opisanie na Tatarpazardzhishkata kaaza (Sofia, 1973); Chr. Popkonstantinov, "Chepino. Edno bulgarsko kraishte v severozapadnite razkloneniya na rodopskite planini", Sbornik narodni umotvoreniya 15 (1898); G. Dimitrov, Knyazhestvo Bulgariya v istorichesko, geografichesko i etnografichesko otnoshenie (Plovdiv, 1894); P. Cholakov, "Pop Metodieviy letopisen razkaz za poturchvaneto na chepinski bulgari", Dukhovna kultura 24–25 (1925); Petrov, Po sledite na nasilieto, and idem, Sadbonosni vekove.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Todorov, "Letopisniyat razkaz", 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> E. J. Hobsbawm and Terence Ranger (eds.), *The Invention of Tradition* (Cambridge, 1983).

past, which in the view of nationalist intellectuals demanded immediate responses. Why did Islam spread in the Bulgarian lands? Were the Muslims living in the provinces soon to become Bulgaria to be considered renegades, traitors and apostates, or were they rather victims of religious fanaticism, and maybe even martyrs? Who bore the immediate responsibility for what was seen as the sufferings of the Bulgarians? Was it only the Ottoman sultans, or were high-ranking Greek ecclesiastics just as guilty? By proposing answers to these questions on the basis of 'ancient' texts, the nationalist intelligentsia planned to mobilize Bulgarian speakers and weld them into a nation. Such a body of people, it was hoped, would resist an 'infidel' ruler, demanding autonomy and ultimately statehood. Given this commitment, the 'inventors' of pseudo-ancient chronicles assumed they were fulfilling a patriotic duty.

However, all these matters are by now a century old, and the time has come for dispassionate historical criticism. In 1988 the present author, addressing an audience of young historians in Primorsko, has presented a detailed analysis of the historical mystifications which cloud our understanding of the events in the Rhodopes.98 If 'mythohistory' is discounted, one arrives at the following chronology: Some isolated cases of conversion to Islam already are on record for the sixteenth century. The process of Rhodopes Islamization gathered momentum during the seventeenth century, especially after 1650, when the number of Muslim households increased significantly. Conversion continued during the eighteenth century as well. Throughout, the process was gradual and, above all, voluntary, an aggregate of decisions made by individuals, families or whole villages. The latter case particularly involved settlements on lands belonging to pious foundations, whose inhabitants solicited the permission and imperial grace of the sultan in this matter.

## In conclusion

The present paper has focused on the debates and unresolved issues encountered among Balkan historians. I have refrained from dis-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Zhelyazkova, "The Problem of the Authenticity".

cussing the historiographic achievements of different schools of national history writing, which, while often important, would have rendered the present article unduly long and difficult to read. For the same reason, I have for the most part avoided comparisons with the work of western/central European and American historians. Of course, it would be interesting to see how the studies of such 'outsiders' were received in the Greek, Bulgarian or Bosnian context, how certain sections of works by non-Balkan scholars, beginning with Konstantin Jireček, became part and parcel of a given 'national' historiography. But that is for a different occasion, hopefully.

Most Balkan historians have been unable to accept calmly and analyze objectively the spread of Islam in the Balkans, both by immigration and by the conversion of a segment of the local population. With regard to Balkan Muslim communities, negative stereotypes have been formed, and through textbooks but also through scholarly works, these simplistic notions have been passed on from generation to generation. Furthermore, as these stereotypes are so widespread, they have facilitated the mobilization of wide sectors of the Christian or post-Christian Balkan populations for actions against their Muslim neighbors. In the Bulgarian context, the infamous 'revival process' of 1985 to 1989 first comes to mind, and, more recently, there were the horrors of the war in Bosnia.

Muslim communities were formed in each Balkan country in the course of many centuries and under the influence of specific local factors. Muslims thus have every reason to consider themselves as native to the regions they have inhabited for generations. It is useless and dangerous to 'otherize' Muslims living in Albania, Bosnia, Bulgaria, Greece, Macedonia and, last but not least, the Kosovo. Historically these lands belong to the civilization of Christian Europe, and either they continue to do so, or at least they retain strong ties with Christian-and post-Christian-European civilization. But Balkan environments were never monolithic; quite to the contrary, Orthodox and Catholics continue to live in predominantly Muslim Albania, while Catholic congregations exist in Bulgaria, to say nothing of a Turkish-speaking Muslim minority. Examples could be multiplied. While preserving their original features and traditions, the different ethnic and cultural/religious communities inhabiting the Balkans for a long time have established and entertained numerous contacts, both in the economic and cultural spheres. In spite of historical and

political vicissitudes, many of these contacts continue down to the present day. If we wish to enable a new generation to live without prejudice and hatred, this human experience should occupy the foreground of present-day Balkan historiographies.

#### CHAPTER SEVEN

# THE FORMATION OF A 'MUSLIM' NATION IN BOSNIA-HERCEGOVINA: A HISTORIOGRAPHIC DISCUSSION

Fikret Adanir

### Introduction: Bosnian Muslims and South Slav nationalism

The presence of Muslim populations in the Balkans is a salient aspect of the Ottoman legacy. That some of the indigenous Christians had embraced the belief of the conquerors has often enough aroused scholarly curiosity. But particularly intriguing has been the question of how it was possible that these converts clung to their new creed even after the national emancipations of the nineteenth century. Should not the "descendants of those who did not convert" rightly "regard those who did, and their descendants, as opportunistic traitors to their nation or race"?<sup>1</sup> In a time in which important segments of public opinion even in the West view Islam as an obstruction to democracy and prosperity, it is understandable that many people in the Balkans deem the Ottoman-Islamic domination of the past as the principal cause of their countries' present plight.<sup>2</sup> Dealing with Islam in a Balkan context implies, therefore, dealing with an explosive matter—an issue that has plunged southeastern Europe into violent conflicts at the end of the twentieth century.

This chapter is devoted to Bosnia-Hercegovina. It aims at tracing the multilayered historical process through which the question of a Bosnian Muslim identity has attained political significance; as a primary source, I will use the historiography concerning the region's Ottoman and pre-Ottoman past. Especially the official recognition

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Dennison Rusinow, "The Ottoman Legacy in Yugoslavia's Disintegration and Civil War", in Imperial Legacy. The Ottoman Imprint on the Balkans and the Middle East, ed. by L. Carl Brown (New York, 1995), 78–99, here 88. <sup>2</sup> See Maria Todorova, "The Ottoman Legacy in the Balkans", in Imperial Legacy,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See Maria Todorova, "The Ottoman Legacy in the Balkans", in *Imperial Legacy*, 45–77, especially 70 f.

of a Bosnian Muslim nation (narod) as a constituent element of the Yugoslav Federation in 1968 has generated much controversy in historiography, bringing into focus various periods of the Ottoman past. Not least this is linked to the fact that the general pattern of nationstate formation in this part of Europe has traditionally been perceived as a process appropriate only to autochthonous ethnic groups whose members achieved their goals by prolonged liberation movements against Ottoman imperial rule. But the conditions under which a new type of historiography focusing on nations came into being also contributed to the triumph of the ethnocentric approach: Inspired by the romanticism of the nineteenth century, historians showed a pronounced inclination to conceive of nations in terms of ethnicity, whereby ethnicity itself was understood as an organic community of common descent and shared destiny. Such a group (ethnos, nation) articulated itself through the medium of its own language. This might explain the remarkable interest in philological research in southeastern Europe since the early nineteenth century, as well as the preoccupation with historical linguistics, in other words, with phenomena connected with ethnogenesis.<sup>3</sup> Thus the Illyrian movement launched by Ljudevit Gaj in the early nineteenth century aimed at incorporating all Slavic peoples of southeastern Europe, by reason of their common ethnic roots and similar languages, in an autonomous state preferably under the aegis of the Habsburgs, an idea that anticipated the more recent Yugoslavism.<sup>4</sup> Equally comprehensive was the concept of Vuk Stefanović Karadžić who succeeded in having a Herzegovinian dialect accepted as the basis for a future standard

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Joshua A. Fishman, Language and Nationalism (Rowley, MA, 1972); Norbert Reiter, "Sprache in nationaler Funktion", in Ethnogenese und Staatsbildung in Südosteuropa, ed. by Klaus-Detlev Grothusen (Göttingen, 1974), 104–115; Maria Todorova, "Language as Cultural Unifier in a Multilingual Setting: The Bulgarian Case During the Nineteenth Century", East European Politics and Societies 4 (1990), 439–450; Holm Sundhaussen, "Nationsbildung und Nationalismus im Donau-Balkan-Raum", Forschungen zur osteuropäischen Geschichte 48 (1993), 234–258. For an overview of trends in Balkan historiography in the second half of the twentieth century, see also Fikret Adanr, "Balkan Historiography related to the Ottoman Empire since 1945", in Ottoman Past and Today's Turkey, ed. by Kemal H. Karpat (Leiden, 2000), 236–252. <sup>4</sup> Elinor M. Despalatović, Ljudevit Gaj and the Illyrian Movement (New York, 1975).

See also Jaroslav Šidak, "Jugoslovenska ideja u ilirskom pokretu", Jugoslovenski istoriski časopis 2, no. 3 (1963), 31–42; James Bukowski, "Yugoslavism and the Croatian National Party in 1867", Canadian Review of Studies in Nationalism 3 (Fall 1975), 70–88; Charles Jelavich, South Slav Nationalisms: Textbooks and Yugoslav Union before 1914 (Columbus, Ohio, 1990).

Serbo-Croatian.<sup>5</sup> In a pamphlet entitled "Serbs All and Everywhere" (*Srbi svi i svuda*), Karadžić reclaimed Slavic populations of Croatia, Montenegro and Bosnia-Hercegovina expressly for the Serbian nationality.<sup>6</sup> His cultural notion of Serbianism was soon echoed in Ilija Garašanin's nationalist program, the so-called *Načertanie* (1844), which pinpointed Bosnia-Hercegovina as one of the territories to be redeemed by, and annexed to, the future Greater Serbia.<sup>7</sup>

Neither the Illyrian movement of Ljudevit Gaj and his followers nor Vuk Karadžić's all-embracing Serbianism left room for a Bosnian Muslim identity. The consequences were felt in the aftermath of the Congress of Berlin (1878) which had deemed it necessary to put Bosnia-Hercegovina under Austro-Hungarian administration. That decision was a profound shock to the self-perception of the Bosnian Muslim elites. Their protests in Istanbul and Berlin having proved ineffectual, the Bosnians put up a dogged resistance to the Austrian army of occupation, although in military terms the chances of success were nil.<sup>8</sup> Nonetheless, it was this defiant spirit which compelled Austria-Hungary to make concessions to Muslim opinion: the Novi Pazar Convention of 1879 recognized the sultan's suzerainty over the province and granted the Muslims the right to maintain contact

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Duncan Wilson, The Life and Times of Vuk Stefanović Karadžić 1787–1864 (Oxford, 1970); Vuk Stefanović Karadžić: 1787–1987. Festschrift zu seinem 200. Geburtstag, ed. by Walter Lukan (Vienna, 1987); Vuk Stefanović Karadžić (1787–1987). Beiträge zur Feier seines 200. Geburtstages, ed. by Südostdeutsches Kulturwerk (Munich, 1989).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See Pedro Ramet, "Primordial Ethnicity or Modern Nationalism: The Case of Yugoslavia's Muslims", *Nationalities Papers* 13, no. 2 (1985), 165–87, here 170.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> See David Mackenzie, "Serbian Nationalist and Military Organizations and the Piedmont Idea, 1844–1914", *East European Quarterly* 16 (1982), 323–344; *idem, Ilija Garašanin—Balkan Bismarck* (Boulder, 1985), 42–61 and 240–253. Cf. also Charles Jelavich, "Garašanins Načertanije und das großserbische Programm", *Südost-Forschungen* 27 (1968), 131–147; Paul Hehn, "The Origins of Modern Pan-Serbism: The 1844 Načertanije", *East European Quarterly* 9, no. 2 (1975), 153–171. For an excellent analysis of Serb and Croat nationalisms, see Wolf Dietrich Behschnitt, *Nationalismus bei Serben und Kroaten 1830–1914. Analyse und Typologie der nationalen Ideologie* (Munich, 1980).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Śee Robert Donia, "The Battle for Bosnia: Habsburg Military Strategy in 1878", and Kemal H. Karpat, "The Ottoman Attitude Towards the Resistance of Bosnia and Herzegovina to the Austrian Occupation in 1878", both in Otpor austrougarskoj okupaciji 1878. godine u Bosni i Hercegovini, ed. by Milorad Ekmečić (Sarajevo, 1979), 109-121 and 147-172. Cf. also Mihodil Mandić, Povijest okupacije Bosne i Hercegovine 1878 (Zagreb, 1910); Rade Petrović, Pokret otpora protiv austrougarske okupacije 1878. godine u Bosni i Hercegovini (Sarajevo, 1979); Martha M. Čupić-Amrein, Die Opposition gegen die österreichisch-ungarische Herschaft in Bosnien-Hercegovina (1878-1914) (Bern, Frankfurt am Main, New York, 1987).

with religious authorities of the Ottoman Empire. Furthermore, it allowed them to display the Ottoman flag on special occasions and to recite the reigning sultan's name in the *hutbe*, the sermon delivered after the Friday prayer in the mosque.<sup>9</sup> Despite this arrangement, however, the wind continued to blow in their faces.

The problems confronting them were basically twofold. First, they were deeply concerned about their status as a religious community, for the Muslim community's integrity was impaired, on the one hand, by proselvtizing efforts of rival religious communities, now that the Ottoman protection for Islam had waned.<sup>10</sup> On the other hand, barely disguised attempts at appropriation in the name of Croatian or Serbian ethnicity, neither of which was able to achieve a dominant influence over the province without securing the compliance of the Muslims, represented a serious threat.<sup>11</sup> Austrian policies, geared since 1881 toward loosening Bosnia's ties with the Ottoman Empire in total disregard of the rights of the sultan, were equally disquieting. Thus Benjámin Kállay, the Joint Imperial Minister of Finance charged with the administration of the new crown possession, pushed ahead the establishment of a Muslim religious authority comprising a head of the hierarchy (reisülulema) and a committee of four religious scholars (meclis-i ulema), both being solely responsible to Vienna and no longer to the *seyhülislam* in Istanbul.<sup>12</sup> Especially the introduction of general conscription in 1881/82 aroused stiff Muslim opposition,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For a Turkish translation of the Convention of 21 April 1879 see Bosna-Hersek ile ilgili arşiv belgeleri (1516–1919), ed. by Başbakanlıklık Devlet Arşivleri Genel Müdürlüğü (Ankara, 1992), 79–82. Cf. also Mark Pinson, "The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina under Austro-Hungarian Rule, 1878–1918", in The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina. Their Historic Development from the Middle Ages to the Dissolution of Yugoslavia, ed. by Mark Pinson (Cambridge, MA, 1993), 84–128, here 100, and Francine Friedman, The Bosnian Muslims. Denial of a Nation (Boulder, 1996), 59–61.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> For various petitions by Muslim leaders regarding the danger to Bosnian Islam under Austrian rule, see *Bosna-Hersek ile ilgili arşiv belgeleri*, 138–47, 171–75 and 176– 82. However, these fears particularly with respect to conversion appear rather exaggerated, if one considers the very low number of such incidents taking place in Bosnia-Hercegovina between 1878 and 1915. See Cupić-Amrein, *Die Opposition*, 97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ivo Banac, The National Question in Yugoslavia. Origins, History, Politics (Ithaca and London, 1984), 361.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> See Alexandre Popovic, L'Islam balkanique. Les musulmans du sud-est européen dans la période post-ottomane (Berlin/Wiesbaden, 1986), 273; Čupić-Amrein, Die Opposition, 88; Pinson, "The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina", 95. According to Aydin Babuna, Die nationale Entwicklung der bosnischen Muslime (Frankfurt am Main, 1996), 93, it was the Muslim leadership which demanded a stronger orientation towards Vienna.

even driving them into joining Serbian rebels during the 1882 uprising against the Austrian authorities.<sup>13</sup>

Secondly, various initiatives by the Austro-Hungarian administration with a view towards solving the chronic agrarian question in Bosnia-Hercegovina and persistent demands for reform in this field, especially by Serbian organizations, bode ill for the interests of Muslim landowners. The Ottoman Land Code of 1858 had given the latter the chance of registering some of their holdings originally on state land (miri) as private property (chiftlik). In addition, the Decree of 12 September 1859 had codified the most salient stipulations of common law regarding land tenure, improving thereby the legal position of the peasant tenants (kmets). The resulting agrarian regime protected the peasantry inasmuch as it was not possible to expropriate the tenants. At the same time, however, it secured for Bosnian aghas the status of a privileged gentry. They had the right to demand under the title of hak about a third (tretina), sometimes a fourth (četvrtina), but in exceptional cases even one half (polovina) of the gross produce.<sup>14</sup> The Austro-Hungarian administration adopted this system practically unchanged. Kállay was careful not to alienate Muslim landowning interests lest emigration increase, but also because landowning classes especially in Hungary would oppose any radical change in Bosnia-Hercegovina.<sup>15</sup> Still, the new administration was also eager to improve productivity, introducing to that end settlers from other provinces of the Austro-Hungarian Empire; this move was bound to affect the interests of Bosnian landowners.<sup>16</sup> Another

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Hamdija Kapidžić, Hercegovački ustanak 1882 godine (Sarajevo, 1958); Milorad Ekmečić, "Ustanak u Hercegovini 1882", in 100 godina ustanka u Hercegovini 1882. godine, ed. by Hamdija Ćemerlić (Sarajevo, 1983), 9-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Milivoje Erić, *Ágrarna reforma u Jugoslaviji 1918–1941 god.* (Sarajevo, 1958), 67. See also Mehmed Spaho, *Die Agrarfrage in Bosnien und in der Herzegowina* (Vienna, 1912); Babuna, *Die nationale Entwicklung*, 64–74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Cupić-Amrein, Die Opposition, 207–09. Some Serbian historians believe that the Austrian occupation of Bosnia-Hercegovina was in fact a counterrevolutionary development because it halted the process of emancipation in the countryside. See Milorad Ekmečić, "Die serbische Politik in Bosnien und der Herzegowina und die Agrarrevolutionen 1848–1878", in Ralph Melville and Hans-Jürgen Schröder, eds., Der Berliner Kongreβ von 1878. Die Politik der Großmächte und die Probleme der Modernisierung in Südosteuropa in der zweiten Hälfte des 19. Jahrhunderts (Wiesbaden, 1982), 427–44, here 440.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Ferdinand Hauptmann, "Reguliranje zemlišnjog posjeda u Bosni i Hercegovini počeci naseljavanja stranih seljaka u doba austrougarske vladvine", *Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine* 16 (1965), 151–71.

issue equally perturbing to these landowners was the intention of the government to replace the proportional rent-in-kind such as *hak* preferably by a lump sum, but at least by a fixed amount of produce. Finally, cautious attempts at establishing an agrarian credit system, which would permit tenants to redeem the lands they cultivated, deserve to be mentioned in this context.<sup>17</sup> Under these conditions, the Muslim gentry seemed to be losing ground, also because it was apparently unable to espouse modern bourgeois values.<sup>18</sup> Statistical data stemming from 1910 indicate that the number of non-Muslim *chiftlik* owners was on the rise, even though about 90 percent of those owners were still Muslims.<sup>19</sup> One author has pointed out that "most Bosnian landlords (61.38 percent) owned less than 125.55 acres of land" each and that "only seventeen landlords (not necessarily, though probably, Muslims), or 0.18 percent of all Bosnian landlords, had more than 2,473 acres of land" each.<sup>20</sup>

It was thus a feeling of insecurity regarding both their community's religious concerns and their own socioeconomic interests that induced more and more Muslim leaders to adopt an oppositional posture vis-à-vis the Austrian administration. At first, some conservative *ulema* even went so far as to advocate outright emigration, since it was, so they argued, incompatible with Islamic tenets to live under non-Muslim rule.<sup>21</sup> However, emigration to the Ottoman Empire was mostly seen as a form of political protest, intended to attract the attention of both Europe and the Porte to the untenable situation of the Muslims in the occupied province. The introduction of general conscription in 1881/82 set off the first rash of emigration. Another upsurge was observed at the turn of the century when the Muslim movement for autonomy gathered momentum, about 13,000 people emigrating in 1900/01 alone. A third wave came in the wake

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> For an overview of Austrian reform initiatives, see Babuna, *Die nationale Entwicklung*, 74–83.
 <sup>18</sup> For an interpretation that emphasizes the rentier mentality of the Bosnian

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> For an interpretation that emphasizes the rentier mentality of the Bosnian landowning class as an obstacle to modernity, see Ferdinand Hauptmann, "Bosan-skohercegovački aga u procijepu između privredne aktivnosti i rentijerstva na početku XX. stoljeća", *Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine* 17 (1969), 23–40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Babuna, Die nationale Entwicklung, 84.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Banac, The National Question in Yugoslavia, 367.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See Hans-Jürgen Kornrumpf, "Scheriat und christlicher Staat: Die Muslime in Bosnien und in den europäischen Nachfolgestaaten des Osmanischen Reiches", *Saeculum* 35 (1984), 17–30.

of the Austrian annexation of Bosnia-Hercegovina in 1908.<sup>22</sup> It has been variously calculated that about 150,000 Muslims left Bosnia-Hercegovina for the Ottoman realm between 1878 and 1918.<sup>23</sup>

Abdülhamid II's attitude towards this influx of new Muslim subjects was ambivalent. On the one hand, he and his government actively encouraged Muslim immigration from Bosnia-Hercegovina because it contributed to the Islamization of Asia Minor.<sup>24</sup> On the other hand, the Ottoman government already in 1879 drew attention to the detrimental effects a mass emigration of Muslims from Bosnia would have on Ottoman imperial interests, a most obvious one being that it would be increasingly difficult to uphold Ottoman sovereign rights with respect to Bosnia-Hercegovina.<sup>25</sup> A quarter of a century later, the Porte still pleaded for discouraging immigration from Bosnia, among others with the argument that as long as there was a large Muslim population under Austrian rule, that power's attitude towards the sultan's government would continue to be friendly. However, once the Baghdad Railway project was completed, the Porte might reconsider and perhaps revise its policies in this regard, particularly if the need to settle Muslim populations along that line should emerge.26

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Čupić-Amrein, Die Opposition, 89-90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Vojislav Bogićević, "Emigracije muslimana Bosne i Hercegovine u Tursku u doba austro-ugarske vladavine 1878–1918 god.", *Historijski zbornik* 3 (1950), 175–88; Mustafa Imamović, *Pravni položaj i unutrašnji politički razvitak Bosne i Hercegovine od 1878. do 1914* (Sarajevo, 1976), 108–33; Milorad Ekmečić, "Internacionalni i interkontinentalni migracioni pokreti iz jugoslovenskih zemlja od kraja XVIII vijeka do 1941", *Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine* 20 (1972–73), 101–36; Sulejman Smlatić, "Iseljavanje jugoslavenskih Muslimana u Tursku i njihivi prilagodjavanje novoj sredini", in *Iseljeništvo naroda i narodnosti Jugoslavije i njegove uzajamne veze s domovinom* (Zagreb, 1978), 249-56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Selim Deringil, "19. yüzyılda Osmanlı İmparatorluğu'na göç olgusu üzerine bazı düşünceler", in *Prof. Dr. Bekir Kütükoğlu'na Armağan* (Istanbul, 1991), 435–42, here 441; Nedim İpek, *Rumeli'den Anadolu'ya Türk göçleri (1877–1890)* (Ankara, 1994), 236–42; Fikret Adanır and Hilmar Kaiser, "Migration, Deportation, and Nation-Building: The Case of the Ottoman Empire", in *Migrations et migrants dans une perspective historique. Permanences et innovations*, ed. by René Leboutte (Brussels, 2000), 273–92, here 279. See also Kemal H. Karpat, "The *hijra* from Russia and the Balkans: the process of self-definition in the late Ottoman state", in *Muslim Travellers. Pilgrimage, Migration, and the Religious Imagination*, ed. by Dale F. Eickelman and James Piscatori (London, 1990), 131–152.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> See the Council of Minister's memorandum of 27 April 1879, in Bosna-Hersek ile ilgili arşiv belgeleri, 82-85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Protocol of a special session of the Council of Ministers of 14 August 1902, in *Bosna-Hersek ile ilgili arşiv belgeleri*, 205–08.

Bosnian Muslim opinion, too, was divided over the issue. Some *ulema* publicly declared themselves against emigration. For example, Muhamed Hadžijahić published a series of articles urging the readers not to forsake the common Bosnian homeland, and the Mufti Mehmed Tevfik Azab Agazade-Azapagić, who supported the Austrian policy of weakening the links between the Bosnian Muslim community and Istanbul, published a formal treatise against emigration.<sup>27</sup> Nonetheless, the Muslims' share in the general population of Bosnia-Hercegovina under Austrian administration fell continuously, while especially the Roman Catholics experienced a perceptible growth.<sup>28</sup>

By the turn of the century, this development began to alarm the Austro-Hungarian administration as well. Serbian claims to Bosnia-Hercegovina became increasingly vociferous, while the typically loval Catholics were attracted to Croat nationalism. To Benjámin Kállav, himself of Magyar descent and an adherent of Habsburg dualism, neither the Serb nor the Croat element appeared reliable enough. His ingenious solution for this situation was the idea of promoting bošnjaštvo (Bosnianhood) as a new political concept conducive to generating loyalty towards the Dual Monarchy. Already in 1883, the expression "Bosnian nation" was being utilized as a neutral term that would not offend Serbian or Croat susceptibilities.<sup>29</sup> By the beginning of the next century, bošnjaštvo had become the official ideology competing with Croat and Serb nationalisms. In practice, however, the chief addressees in this campaign were Muslim landowning groups who stood to lose most should the Croatian and/or Serbian aspir-ations ever come true. Therefore, Kállay expected them to respond positively to his Bosnianism. Indeed, the Bošnjak (Bosnian), the main organ of the movement, was founded and edited by Mehmed-

<sup>27</sup> Muhamed Mufaku al-Arnaut, "Islam and Muslims in Bosnia 1878–1918: Two
Hijras and Two Fatwâs", Journal of Islamic Studies 5 (1994), 242-53, here 248-51.
<sup>28</sup> Population in Bosnia-Hercegovina according to confessional affiliation, 1879–1910

	1879	1885	1895	1910
Orthodox Muslim Catholic	448,613 (38,72%)	492,710 (36,88%)	673,246 (42,94%) 548,632 (34,99%) 334,142 (21,31%)	612,137 (32,25%)

Source: A. Popovic, Les musulmans du sud-est européen dans la période post-ottomane (Berlin/Wiesbaden, 1986), 271.

<sup>29</sup> See Babuna, *Die nationale Entwicklung*, 207. Cf. also Pinson, "The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina", 103; Friedman, *The Bosnian Muslims*, 64.

beg Kapetanović-Ljubušak, a member of the Muslim landowning elite.<sup>30</sup>

The idea of Bosnianhood did not, however, catch on the Muslim imagination: the uneducated masses continued to view themselves as members of the Islamic umma. Only the emerging Muslim intelligentsia, most of whom were employed by the Austro-Hungarian administration, showed some inclination to support the official line in the national question, namely, Bosnianism.<sup>31</sup> Some educated people also opted for Serbian or Croat national identity. Thus the organization Gajret (Effort), founded in 1903 by an educated urban Muslim group as a cultural society, espoused a pro-Serbian stance.<sup>32</sup> A parallel movement that had its beginnings in Zagreb of 1902 viewed Islam as a hindrance to modern civilization.<sup>33</sup> Designating themselves as "progressive" Muslims, this group warned against the "reactionary" Muslim autonomy movement, accusing it of preparing the ground for a future Serbian take-over in Bosnia-Hercegovina. They themselves appeared convinced that the Bosnian Muslim community were descendants of the Bogomil Croats of the medieval period and consequently agitated in favor of inculcating a Croat national consciousness in the Muslims.<sup>34</sup>

Given these circumstances, the most significant Muslim oppositional platform against the Austro-Hungarian regime was formulated by traditional religious leaders. It crystallized around the issues of religious foundations (*vakuf* from Turkish *vakuf*) and Islamic education.<sup>35</sup> Muslim political activism was unleashed at the turn of the century on account of a conversion episode—a young Muslim woman near Mostar had embraced Catholicism in 1899—, growing soon

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> See Banac, *The National Question in Yugoslavia*, 360–62. According to Smail Balić, Kállay also pursued the goal of converting Bosnian Muslims to Catholicism, see *Das unbekannte Bosnien. Europas Brücke zur islamischen Welt* (Cologne – Weimar – Vienna, 1992), 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Čupić-Amrein, *Die Opposition*, 229-38.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Ibrahim Kemura, Uloga "Gajreta" u društvenom životu Muslimana Bosne i Hercegovine (1903–1941) (Sarajevo, 1986), 13–140. On pro-Serbian Muslim intellectuals see also Babuna, Die nationale Entwicklung, 238–45.
 <sup>33</sup> [Osman Nuri Hadžić], Muslimansko pitanje u Bosni i Hercegovini (Zagreb, 1902).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> [Osman Nuri Hadžić], *Muslimansko pitanje u Bosni i Hercegovini* (Zagreb, 1902). See also Babuna, *Die nationale Entwicklung*, 245–50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Nusret Šehić, Autonomni pokret Muslimana za vrijeme austrougarske uprave u Bosni i Hercegovini (Sarajevo, 1980), 233-48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> On the institution of Islamic charitable foundation (vakyf), see Ömer L. Barkan, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun toprak vakıflarının idarî malî muhtariyeti meselesi", Türk Hukuk Tarihi Dergisi 1 (1941–42), 11–25; M. Fuad Köprülü, İslâm ve Türk hukuk tarihi araştırmaları ve vakıf müessesesi (Istanbul, 1983); Vera Mutafchieva, Le vakıf—un

into a country-wide protest movement. Led by the mufti of Mostar, Ali Fehmi Džabić, and Mujaga Komadina, the founder of the Kıraathane, a kind of reading society in the same city, the protesters demanded from the authorities not only prompt reparation of the wrong done in that individual conversion case, but also a closer and more sympathetic attention to the social and cultural needs of the Muslim community at large. Subsequently, matters of financing and administering Muslim confessional schools and particularly the clarification of complicated legal procedures related to vakuf property, rents and salaries became hotly debated issues.<sup>36</sup> When Džabić went to Istanbul to secure support in 1902, the Austrian government reacted by banning his re-entry into Bosnia-Hercegovina. This deprived the Muslim movement of its leadership for several years, until an agricultural reform bill affecting the interests of the gentry stimulated a new oppositional spirit, thereby bringing Alibeg Firdus, a large landowner, to the forefront.<sup>37</sup> The process of reorganization culminated in 1906 in the foundation of the first political party in Bosnia-Hercegovina, the Muslim National Organization (Muslimanska narodna organizacija).38 Henceforth, the movement articulated in the name of the Muslim community demands more economic than religious in character.<sup>39</sup> Alibeg Firdus was successful in persuading the Austro-Hungarian authorities to renew the negotiations with the Muslim political leadership, now conducted in a more conciliatory spirit. Also under the impression of the Young Turk revolution of 1908, which seemed to open new perspectives of closer links with the emerging Ottoman constitutional monarchy, the Austrian regime felt obliged to work for a compromise. Thus, just before the final annexation of Bosnia-Hercegovina by the Dual Monarchy on 5 October

aspect de la structure socio-économique de l'Empire ottoman (XV-XVII<sup>e</sup> s.) (Sofia, 1981); Ahmed Akgündüz, İslâm hukukunda ve Osmanlı tatbikatında vakıf müessesesi (Ankara, 1988).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Robert Donia, Islam under the Double Eagle: the Muslims of Bosnia and Herzegovina 1878–1914 (New York, 1986), 124–66

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Hamdija Ćemerlić, "Alibeg Firdus. Borba muslimana za vjersko-prosvjetnu autonomiju", in *Jugoslvenski narodi pred Prvi svetski rat* (Belgrade, 1967), 877-85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Aydin Babuna, "The Emergence of the First Muslim Party in Bosnia-Hercegovina", *East European Quarterly* 30, no. 2 (1996), 131–51. See also Čupić-Amrein, *Die Opposition*, 110–12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> See the text of the memorandum presented to the Austro-Hungarian parliament in 1906: *Memorandum bosansko-hercegovačkog muslimanskog naroda upučen državnim* odborima ugarskog i austrijskog sabora u Budimpesti godine 1906 (Zagreb, 1906).

1908, practically all gravamina of the Muslim community were satisfied.  $^{\rm 40}$ 

The diplomatic crisis that followed the Austrian annexation of Bosnia-Hercegovina reflected also upon the internal situation in the province. For decades exposed to intense nationalist agitation, the Serbian Orthodox population perceived the change in the international status of Bosnia-Hercegovina as a setback for Serbian national aspirations. The years after 1908 saw the gradual radicalization of the Serbian youth movement, culminating in the spectacular assassination of 28 June 1914.<sup>41</sup> In such a heated atmosphere, Bosnian Muslim opinion sought a reorientation. Once the Porte struck a bargain with Vienna, agreeing in 1909-over the heads of the Bosnian Muslim leaders—to recognize the Austrian *fait accompli* in return for material compensation, a turning point in the process of Bosnian Muslim national assertion was reached.<sup>42</sup> Henceforth, Muslim parties moved closer towards a pro-Austrian position or sought a coalition with the Croats. The provincial constitution granted by the Emperor in early 1910 alleviated the former harsh conditions of political life for the Muslims, who were now allowed the second largest representation (after the Serbs) in the Landtag.43

During World War I, the Serbian Orthodox population in Bosnia-Hercegovina was subjected to very oppressive measures by the military regime under General Sarković, a Croat notorious for his anti-Serb feelings. Against Serb guerillas operating in border areas the regime

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Čupić-Amrein, Die Opposition, 108–10. See also Eugen Sladović, Islamsko pravo u Bosni i Hercegovini (Belgrade, 1926), 137–51; Osman Nuri-Hadžić, Borba Muslimana za versku i vakufsko-mearifsku autonomiju, in V. Skarić, O. Nuri Hadžić, N. Stanojević, Bosna i Hercegovina pod austrougarskom upravom, (Belgrade, 1938), 56–101; Šehić, Autonomni pokret Muslimana, 187–206.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> On the South Slav student movement and the appearance of secret societies after 1908 see Čupić-Amrein, *Die Opposition*, 368–406. See also Jovan Cvijić, *L'Annexion de la Bosnie et la Question serbe* (Paris, 1909); K. V. Vinogradov, *Bosniyskiy krizis* 1908–1909 gg. Prolog Pervoy mirovoy voyny (Leningrad, 1964); Karl Kaser, "Die Annexion Bosniens und der Hercegovina im Jahre 1908 und ihre Auswirkungen auf die Politik der bosnisch-hercegowinischen Serben", Glasnik arhiva i društva arhivskih radnika Bosne i Hercegovine 22 (1982), 195–208; idem, "Die serbische bürgerliche Politik in Bosnien und der Hercegovina vom Ende der Annexionskrise bis zum Ende der ersten Saborsession (1909–1911)", Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju 22 (1986), 63–90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> The text of the Austro-Ottoman protocol of 26 Februar 1909, documenting formal recognition of the Austrian annexation of Bosnia-Hercegovina, in *Bosna-Hersek ile ilgili arşiv belgeleri*, 287–91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Čupić-Amrein, Die Opposition, 47-59.

employed a defense force that was recruited from Croats as well as Muslims. Many Serb peasants were thus forced from their homes, while intellectual cadres were interned.<sup>44</sup> But after 1918, it was the Croats and Bosnian Muslims' turn to suffer. Especially the latter found themselves under great economic and political pressures. Agrarian reform was something that Serbian politicians had repeatedly promised since decades. Therefore, the sharecropping system in Bosnia-Hercegovina was abrogated by the interim decree of February 1919, which transformed more than 93,000 *kmet* families, without any compensation to the (mostly) Muslim landowners, into free proprietors of the land which they had cultivated previously.<sup>45</sup> Meanwhile, Muslims were being attacked as parasitic elements in society, fit to be expelled. Under these conditions, a new wave of emigration to the Ottoman Empire set in; still worse, about 2000 Muslims fell victim to Serb retaliatory actions between 1918 and 1920.<sup>46</sup>

Hardships of this sort heightened the feelings of solidarity between various segments of Muslim society. Former cleavages between rich and poor, traditionalist and progressive, urban and rural began to lose their significance. Under a new leadership of bourgeois background a more complex and sophisticated struggle against oppression began when the Yugoslav Muslim Organization (JMO, Jugoslavenska muslimanska organizacija) was founded in early 1919.<sup>47</sup> The Austrian-sponsored concept of *bošnjaštvo* was naturally frowned upon in the Kingdom of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes. The JMO therefore avoided using the term "Bosniak". It stressed instead Yugoslavism, or declared the Muslims to be a synthesis of the Serbs and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> See Richard B. Spence, "General Stephan Freiherr Sarkotić von Lovčen and Croatian Nationalism", *Canadian Review of Studies in Nationalism* 17, no. 1–2 (1990), 147–155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Milan Ivšić, Les problèmes agraires en Yougoslavie (Paris, 1926), 243–263; Jozo Tomasevich, Peasants, Politics, and Economic Change in Yugoslavia (Stanford, CA, 1955), 353–382; John R. Lampe, Yugoslavia as History. Twice There Was a Country (Cambridge, 1996), 146–148.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Salim Čerić, Muslimani srpskohrvatskog jezika (Sarajevo, 1968), 184–192; Atif Purivatra, Jugoslavenska Muslimansko Organizacija u političkom životu kraljevine Srba, Hrvata i Slovenaca, 2nd ed. (Sarajevo, 1977), 34–47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> The most detailed study of this institution is by A. Purivatra, Jugoslavenska Muslimansko Organizacija. Cf. also Banac, The National Question in Yugoslavia, 372–373; idem, "Bosnian Muslims: From Religious Community to Socialist Nationhood and Post-Communist Statehood, 1918–1992", in The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina, ed. by Mark Pinson (Cambridge, MA, 1993), 129–153, especially 135–141.

Croats, and adamantly refused to identify with one or the other side.<sup>48</sup> Ably led by Mehmed Spaho, a lawyer of urban background with an academic degree obtained in Vienna, the JMO participated in coalition governments of this period. Due to the party's initiative, it was widely, albeit grudgingly, recognized that the population of Bosnia-Hercegovina comprised three different groups of people with different traditions, cultures and world views.49 At the same time, the IMO sponsored an ideological campaign with a view towards instilling in its members a sense of pride in belonging to the Bosnian Muslim community. In many essays with a polemical undertone, it was stressed that Muslims alone "were autochthonous to Bosnia-Hercegovina. They were pure descendants of Bosnian 'Patarins' and King Tvrtko, the purest part of [the] Croat and Serb people".50 Nonetheless, the IMO was obliged to behave as the organization of a religious community, even though in reality it represented a secular bourgeois movement, at a time when Croats and Serbs in Bosnia-Hercegovina were fully organized along national lines.<sup>51</sup>

The Southern Slav state of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes was renamed in 1929 to become the Yugoslav Kingdom. This entailed the loss of administrative unity for Bosnia-Hercegovina, as the country now was divided into several provinces with such topographic designations as Vrbaska (around Banja Luka), Drinska (around Sarajevo), Primorska (parts of Hercegovina with the center in Split), and Zetska (parts of Hercegovina and Montenegro).<sup>52</sup> However, the worst was yet to come: the Serbian-Croat Agreement (*sporazum*) of February 1939 constituted a territorial division of Yugoslavia which totally disregarded Bosnian Muslims' interests: the western districts of Bosnia-Hercegovina, including the city of Mostar, became integral parts of the autonomous *banovina* Croatia; the Serbs considered the rest as their portion. Muslim hopes for having Bosnia-Hercegovina recognized as the "fourth unit" of Yugoslavia along with Serbia, Croatia and Slovenia were finally shattered.<sup>53</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> For the line of argumentation the JMO followed in the early 1920s and its program, see Purivatra, *Jugoslavenska Muslimansko Organizacija*, 391–393 and 418–420.
 <sup>49</sup> Purivatra, *Jugoslavenska Muslimansko Organizacija*, 395.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Sakip Korkut, "Stanovište bosanskih muslimana", *Hrvat* (5 November 1919), 4, quoted in Banac, *The National Question in Yugoslavia*, 372. Cf. also Babuna, *Die nationale Entwicklung*, 287–291.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Purivatra, Jugoslavenska Muslimansko Organizacija, 408–410.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Lampe, Yugoslavia as History, 164 and 167-168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Banac, "Bosnian Muslims", 140-141.

During World War II, all districts of Bosnia-Hercegovina were annexed by the Independent State of Croatia. The Ustaša ideology held the Bosnian Muslims to be Croats of Islamic religious affiliation. Ante Pavelić, the leader of the Ustaša movement and head of the new state, asserted that "Croat national consciousness never was extinguished in the Muslim element of Bosnia, and after the departure of the Turks[,] has resurfaced."54 Pavelić seems also to have avoided hurting Muslim susceptibilities, yet only a few Muslim political leaders were ready to declare themselves as Croats; the majority simply temporized, while an oppositional fraction of the IMO leadership tried to secure German protection over Bosnia-Hercegovina as a guarantee against Croat aspirations.<sup>55</sup> For example, in November 1942, the Muslim National Committee (Narodni Odbor) of Mostar sent a memorandum to Adolf Hitler complaining about the Ustaša regime and offering at the same time collaboration in return for German support for Bosnian autonomy.<sup>56</sup> Authors closer to a Serbian standpoint interpret these events to mean that

most Moslems became loyal citizens of the puppet Croat state and accepted the government's anti-Serb policy. The fact that the Moslems identified themselves with the Ustaši and became active participants in the slaughter of the Serbs provoked a bloody revenge on the part of the Četnici.57

Indeed, irrespective of whether they sympathized with the Ustaša regime or actively opposed it, Bosnian Muslims became a target of Serbian *chetnik* attacks in these years, with the result that by the end of the war the number of their dead reached 86,000, about 6.8 percent of the Muslim population. According to some authors the death rate even climbed to 8.1 percent, and thus constituted "a higher

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Ante Pavelić, "Pojam Bosne kroz stoljeća", Sprennost (Zagreb, 1 March 1942),
 2, as quoted in Banac, "Bosnian Muslims", 141.
 <sup>55</sup> See Banac, "Bosnian Muslims", 142 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Enver Redžić, Muslimansko autonomaštvo i 13. SS Divizija. Autonomija Bosne i Hercegovine i Hitlerov Treći Rajh (Sarajevo, 1987), 71-79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Wayne S. Vucinich, "Yugoslavs of the Moslem Faith", in *Yugoslavia*, ed. by Robert J. Kerner (Berkeley and Los Angeles, 1949), 261–275, here 272. This view was widely shared also within the Communist Party of Yugoslavia (CPY) during the early post-war period, cf. Wolfgang Höpken, "Die jugoslawischen Kommunisten und die bosnischen Muslime", in Andreas Kappeler, Gerhard Simon and Georg Brunner, eds., Die Muslime in der Sowjetunion und in Jugoslawien. Identität, Politik, Widerstand (Cologne, 1989), 181-210, here 189.

proportion than that suffered by the Serbs (7.3 per cent), or by any other people except the Jews and the Gypsies."<sup>58</sup>

Tito's partisans were ready to recognize at least the territorial unity of Bosnia-Hercegovina, although in terms of ethnicity they, too, considered the Muslims primarily as a confessional and not a national group. Until the Fifth Regional Conference of the CPY in Zagreb in October 1940 the national question had not been dealt with at any length. However, at this meeting, when Milovan Djilas argued that in Bosnia-Hercegovina there were only two ethnic groups, the Serbs and the Croats, a Bosnian delegate contradicted him sharply by pointing out that only the Muslim upper classes had the chance of opting either for the Serb or the Croat identity, whereas the mass of the people referred to themselves simply as Bosanac (Bosnian). This delegate admitted that Bosnian Muslims had not as yet reached the level of a proper nation, nevertheless, they were already an ethnic group.<sup>59</sup> At the same meeting Tito clarified this question further by pointing out that "Bosnia is one, because of centuries-old common life, irrespective of confession."60 Thereupon it was decided that the Party should pursue the goal of reestablishing the territorial unity of Bosnia-Hercegovina, with Serbs and Croats each representing a nationality, whereas the Muslims were viewed as a special group beyond the concept of ethnicity. By 1942/43, the situation had evolved still further. In an article on the national question Tito enumerated problems that awaited their solution within the framework of the future Yugoslav federation, among them the question of Bosnia-Hercegovina.61

Thus after the Second World War Bosnia-Hercegovina re-emerged as a member republic of the socialist Yugoslav Federation. However, the Constitution of 1946 recognized only five nationalities: Serbs, Croats, Slovenes, Macedonians, and Montenegrins. There was to be no Bosnian nationality, the official party line still holding that the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Noel Malcolm, *Bosnia. A Short History* (London, 1994), 192. Malcolm is relying on Balić, *Das unbekannte Bosnien*, 7. The lower percentage is given by Bogoljub Kočović, Žrtve Drugog svetskog rata u Jugoslaviji (London, 1985), 124, as cited in Banac, "Bosnian Muslims", 143.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Kasim Suljević, Nacionalnost Muslimana izmedju teorije i politike (Rijeka, 1981), 182 and 202–203.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "Bosna je jedno, zbog vekovnog zajedničkog života, bez obzira na veru". See Suljević, *Nacionalnost Muslimana*, 204.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> "Nacionalno pitanje u Jugoslaviji u svjetlosti narodnooslobodilačke borbe", *Proleter*, no. 16 (September 1942), 4, as cited in Suljević, *Nacionalnost Muslimana*, 206.

population of Bosnia-Herzegovina was composed only of Serbs and Croats. Bosnian Muslims were individually free to decide which of the two nationalities they would opt for. Consequently, in the first post-war census in 1948 they were allowed to declare themselves as Serbs, as Croats, or as "Muslims nationally undetermined" (*muslimani nacionalno neopredeljeni*). The results were sobering for the CPY: Only 72,000 declared themselves as Serbs and 25,000 as Croats, but 778,000 as "undetermined".<sup>62</sup> In the census of 1953, they had the option of declaring themselves as "Yugoslavs undetermined" (*Jugosloveni neopredeljeni*). In 1961, they were offered yet another category by the regime: "Muslims (ethnic adherence)" (*Muslimani [etnička pripadnost]*). Finally, in the census of 1971, the Muslims were entitled to call themselves "Muslims in the sense of nationality" (*Muslimani u smislu narodnosti*).<sup>63</sup>

By establishing a new nationality, the Yugoslav communists were actually recognizing a de facto situation, for Bosnian Muslims had asserted their separate identity already during the Austrian administration. Nonetheless, in the 1960s and 70s anti-Muslim feelings were running high, especially among Serbs but also among Croats, as Tito increasingly used the Muslim element in order to balance the two rival national entities. Moreover, during those decades, the Muslims for the first time since the end of Ottoman rule emerged as the dominant ethnic community in Bosnia-Hercegovina, both numerically and by socio-political influence.<sup>64</sup> This development coincided with the resurgence of resentful national feeling between Serbs and Croats also on the federal level. Finally, the 1980s saw a revival of Serbian Orthodoxy, fanned by ethnic tension in Kosovo and the Voivodina. This led to the 1986 "Memorandum" of the Serbian Academy of Sciences which complained that Serb people within the Yugoslav Federation were being assimilated in a sinister fashion by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Höpken, "Die jugoslawischen Kommunisten und die bosnischen Muslime", 195.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Robert Donia and William G. Lockwood, "The Bosnian Muslims: Class, Ethnicity, and Political Behavior in a European State", in Suad Joseph and Barbara L. K. Pillsbury, eds., *Muslim-Christian Conflicts: Economic, Political, and Social Origins* (Boulder, 1978), 185–207, here 197 ff.; Zachary T. Irwin, "The Islamic Revival and the Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina", *East European Quarterly* 17, no. 4 (1984), 437–458, especially 442–446; Höpken, "Die jugoslawischen Kommunisten und die bosnischen Muslime", 196–203.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Banac, "Bosnian Muslims", 145; Lampe, Yugoslavia as History, 330.

non-Serb nationalities.<sup>65</sup> Inspired by the Iranian revolution of 1979, Muslim intellectuals, too, began to seek new channels of articulation. But the regime, growing daily weaker and weaker, resorted to harsh methods in 1983, when a number of Muslim activists, among them Dr. Alija Izetbegović, were sentenced to ten and more years' imprisonment for having propagated the establishment of a Bosnian Muslim state.66

The 1990s ushered in not only the dissolution of Yugoslavia but also an effervescence of ethnic nationalism that was especially acute in Bosnia-Hercegovina. Public discussion focused on the issue of Bosnian national identity in general and Bosnian Muslim identity in particular. Faced with the threat of national separatism. Muslim intellectuals brought up the old concept of bošnjaštvo in a last attempt to preserve the territorial unity of the republic. Since Serbs and Croats refused to be called Bošnjak, the term came to be associated with Muslim Bosnians exclusively.<sup>67</sup> After all, they had since decades yearned to call themselves "Bosniak".68 They always had believed that the bizarre invention according to which Muslims with a capital 'M' were ethnic Muslims and those with a small 'm' belonged to a religious community,

was owing to the fear of a reaction from the Croats and Serbs. It was out of fear of them, and particularly the Serb nationalists, that the Party passed an unprincipled and inadequate resolution, needlessly complicating matters by inventing a national name for the Bosniaks,

as a Bosnian Muslim intellectual-politician, Adil Zulfikarpašić, has put it.<sup>69</sup> Even Serbs such as the historian Branislav Djurdjev, who had been invited to speak on this issue at a Communist Party conference, had

said that the Muslims should not have another name forced upon them since they had their own name that dated from the Middle Agesthey had always been called Bosniaks.<sup>70</sup>

<sup>69</sup> Zulfikarpašić, The Bosniak, 96.

<sup>65</sup> Malcolm, Bosnia, 203-207.

<sup>66</sup> Malcolm, Bosnia, 208.

<sup>67</sup> Tone Bringa, Being Muslim the Bosnian Way: Identity and Community in a Central Bosnian Village (Princeton, 1995), 33–36. <sup>68</sup> See Adil Zulfikarpašić, The Bosniak (Adil Zulfikarpašić in Dialogue with Milo-

van Djilas and Nadežda Gaće) (London, 1998), 95.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Zulfikarpašić, The Bosniak, 97.

#### Bosnia under Ottoman rule: history-writing and nation-formation

Against this background of Muslim national affirmation in the post-World War II era and the opposition it aroused in various quarters, the fundamental issue the Bosnian Muslim historiography has to tackle with remains the question of historical continuity from the medieval period to modern nationhood. Muslim historians seem to be well aware that religion alone

was of little use in the formation of national consciousness without a sense of a national past. Most nations which demanded recognition of their existence had some past state which, to them, legitimized their claim to a separate identity.<sup>71</sup>

Nevertheless, it was religion more than anything else that had helped preserve a Bosnian Muslim distinctiveness in the face of the rival Serbian Orthodox and Croatian Catholic identities in a linguistically Slavic province, and it is in this connection that the centuries of Ottoman rule gain special significance. For through Islamization, Ottoman rule allowed the Bosniaks to develop a cultural individuality, apart from serving as a historical link between the era of nation states and the medieval Bosnian statehood.<sup>72</sup>

However, not all Muslims of Bosnia stem from the autochthonous population, some of them may well be the offspring of immigrants who entered the province during the period of Ottoman rule. Clearly the share of immigrants is not totally irrelevant to the question whether the existence of Islam in Bosnia can serve as an argument in favor of continuity or discontinuity. Serb and Croat historians have maintained that Islam stands for discontinuity, while claiming at the same time that their own communities represent the true medieval tradition. Thus historiographic attention focuses on three fundamental questions. Historians have attempted to elucidate the motivation behind Bosnian mass conversions to Islam, and especially the role the "Bosnian Church" may have played therein. In addi-

 $<sup>^{71}</sup>$  Richard J. Crampton, *Eastern Europe in the Twentieth Century* (London and New York, 1994), 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Compare a similar interpretation which stresses the role of the Ottomans as "preservers" of Albanian ethnicity by Hasan Kaleshi, "Das türkische Vordringen auf dem Balkan und die Islamisierung. Faktoren für die Erhaltung der ethnischen und nationalen Existenz des albanischen Volkes", in Südosteuropa unter dem Halbmond. Untersuchungen über Geschichte und Kultur der südosteuropäischen Völker während der Türkenzeit. Prof. Georg Stadtmüller zum 65. Geburtstag gewidmet, ed. by Peter Bartl and H. Glassl (Munich, 1975), 125–138.

tion they have tried to clarify the ethnic origins of the Muslims of Bosnia-Hercegovina. Lastly, inquiry has focused on the social and political conditions which allowed the Bosnian Muslims to preserve their cultural specificity during the Ottoman centuries.

## Bosniaks—why did they embrace Islam?

The early post-war period witnessed an increase in scholarly concern with socio-religious movements in history. A number of remarkable monographs appeared, which tried to establish the origins and geographic diffusion of the dualist heresy from its roots in the Gnosis of late antiquity through various Neo-Manichaean heterodoxies between the seventh and tenth centuries, up to the medieval movements of Balkan Bogomilism and the Catharism of western and southern Europe.73 Since the second half of the nineteenth century it was believed that the Bosnian Patarin Church had been dualist in its doctrines and as such had served "as a connecting link between the Bogomils and the Cathars".<sup>74</sup> And as Ivo Andrić emphasized in his doctoral dissertation of 1924, the Patarin movement had struck deep roots in Bosnia, leaving its mark upon the land and the people.75 Along with historians of religion, who not only edited the central texts of Bogomilism but also offered conflicting interpretations, it was the Marxist tendency to see in heresy an expression of antifeudal struggle that further stimulated scholarly debates.<sup>76</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Steven Runciman, *The Medieval Manichee. A Study of the Christian Dualist Heresy* (Cambridge, 1947); Dmitri Obolensky, *The Bogomils. A Study in Balkan Neo-Manichaeism* (Cambridge 1948); Arno Borst, *Die Katharer* (Stuttgart, 1953). For an early evaluation see Alois Schmaus, "Der Neumanichäismus auf dem Balkan", *Saeculum* 2 (1951), 271–299.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Obolensky, *The Bogomils*, 244. Obolensky, as many other adherents of the "Bogomil thesis", relied heavily on Franjo Rački's pioneering study, "Bogomili i Patareni", *Rad Jugoslovenske akademije znanosti i umjetnosti* 7 (1869), 126–179; 8 (1870), 121–175, usually quoted from his collected works: *Borba Južnih slovena za neodvisnot* (Belgrade, 1931), 335–599.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Ivo Andrić, Die Entwicklung des geistigen Lebens in Bosnien unter der Einwirkung der türkischen Herrschaft, Doctoral Dissertation, University of Graz, 1924. See the English version, idem, The Development of Spiritual Life in Bosnia under the Influence of Turkish Rule, transl. and ed. by Zelimir B. Juričić and John F. Loud (Durham and London, 1990), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Of crucial importance was the publication by Henri-Charles Puech and André Vaillant, *Le traité contre les bogomiles de Cosmas le Prêtre. Traduction et étude* (Paris, 1945). For a Marxist conception of Bogomilism as a social movement rather than a religious phenomenon, see Dimitar Angelov, *Bogomilstvoto v Bulgariya* (Sofia, 1947). On research in Yugoslavia see Wayne S. Vucinich, "The Yugoslav Lands in the Ottoman

In the late 1940s the publications of Aleksandar Solovjev provided significant support for the Bosnian Muslim cause. Analyzing the available primary sources in the tradition of Franjo Rački, Solovjev could prove that the Bosnian Church of the thirteenth to fifteenth centuries was Bogomil in character and therefore heretical as far as both Catholic and Orthodox theology was concerned.<sup>77</sup> Particularly welcome was the explanation Solovjev offered for the disappearance of Bogomilism, which he believed had resulted from the mass Islamization of the members of the Bosnian Church.<sup>78</sup> Conversion, setting in immediately after the Ottoman conquest of 1463, was voluntary, and the chief motive behind it the affinity between Bogomilism and Islam. Consequently, already by the early seventeenth century the Muslims made up three quarters of the Bosnian population.<sup>79</sup>

On the one hand Solevjev tried to substantiate his reading of Bosnian history by an exhaustive examination of the domestic— Byzantine and Slavic—sources pertaining to Bogomilism.<sup>80</sup> On the other hand, he attempted to decode the religious symbolism of the mysterious tombstones (*stećci*) of medieval Bosnia. That these spectacular monuments, which are still seen as "the most striking legacy of a mythical past", should be viewed in connection with Bogomilism had already been pointed out in 1876.<sup>81</sup> However, archeolo-

Period: Postwar Marxist Interpretations of Indigenous and Ottoman Institutions", *Journal of Modern History* 27 (1955), 287–305. Cf. also the review articles by Ernst Werner, "Die Bogomilen in Bulgarien: Forschungen und Fortschritte", *Studi medievali* 3 (1962), 249–278.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Aleksandar Solovjev, Vjersko učenje bosanske crkve (Zagreb, 1948). Cf. idem, "La doctrine de l'Église de Bosnic", Bulletin de l'Académie royale de Belgique, Classe de lettres 34 (1948), 481–534.

<sup>34 (1948), 481–534.</sup> <sup>78</sup> Aleksandar Solovjev, "Nestanak bogomilstva i islamizacija Bosne", *Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine* 1 (1949), 42–79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> See Alexander V. Soloviev, "Bogomilentum und Bogomilengräber in den südslawischen Ländern", in *Völker und Kulturen Südosteuropas. Kulturhistorische Beiträge*, ed. by Wilhelm Gülich (Munich, 1959), 173–198, here 181.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Aleksandar Solovjev, "Fundajatiti, patarini i kudugeri u vizantiskim izvorima", Zbornik radova Vizantološkog instituta Srpske akademije nauka 1 (1952), 121-147; iden, "Svedočanstva pravoslavnih izvora o Bogomilstvu na Balkanu", Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine 5 (1953), 1-103. For a study of Latin sources that comes to an analogous conclusion as to the heretical nature of the Bosnian Church, see Dragutin Kniewald, "Vjerodostojnost latinskih izvora o bosanskim krstjanima", Rad Jugoslovenske akademije znanosti i umjetnosti 270 (1949), 115-276.
 <sup>81</sup> Bringa, Being Muslim the Bosnian Way, 17. For an early description of the tomb-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Bringa, Being Muslim the Bosnian Way, 17. For an early description of the tombstones of medieval Bosnia see Arthur J. Evans, Through Bosnia and Herzegovina on Foot during the Insurrection, August and September 1875. With an Historical Review of Bosnia and a Glimpse at the Croats, Slavonians, and the Ancient Republic of Ragusa (London, 1876).

gists and art historians tended to interpret various figures on the decorated sarcophagi, such as the moon, stars or certain flowers such as the lily, in terms of heraldic symbolism. It was Georg Wilke who already in 1924 associated especially the lunar imagery with death and resurrection.<sup>82</sup> Following a similar line of argument, Solovjev investigated the Bosnian *stećci* against the background of Neo-Manichaeist heterodoxy. His conclusions seemed to be the final corroboration of the Bogomil character of the *Crkva Bosne* (Bosnian Church) and underlined the cultural uniqueness of Bosnia within the medieval Balkan setting.<sup>83</sup>

Present-day Muslims are very much aware of the heterodoxy of medieval Bosnians, and this feature evidently forms an important aspect of contemporary Muslim identity.<sup>84</sup> Similarly, Muslims take pride in the monumental tombstones apparently unique to their country.85 Particularly since the mid-twentieth century, however, historians are no longer so sure of the Bogomil character of these stećci.86 Thus Maja Miletić, approaching the question from an archeological angle, has argued against Solovjev by pointing out that the ornaments she has investigated on the Bosnian stelae can hardly be interpreted in terms of Neo-Manichaean symbolism. Instead, she has suggested that Crkva Bosne was a monastic institution which had come under the influence of the Gnostic tradition.<sup>87</sup> Marian Wenzel has been more categorical in his dismissal of the 'Bogomil thesis'. Conceding that "stećci began to be erected just after the arrival of Bogomils in Bosnia and Hercegovina, and ceased to be erected with the arrival of the Turks", he nevertheless associates them with those

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Georg Wilke, "Über die Bedeutung einiger Symbole an den Bogomilendenkmälern", Glasnik Zemaljsko muzeja u Sarajevu 36 (1924), 27-37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Aleksandar Solovjev, "Le symbolisme des monuments funéraires bogomiles", *Cahiers d'Études Cathares* 18 (1954), 92–114; *idem*, "Simbolika srednjevjekovnih grobnih spomenika u Bosni i Hercegovini", *Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine* 8 (1956), 5–67; *idem*, "Bogomilentum und Bogomilengräber", 182–198.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Cf. Bringa, Being Muslim the Bosnian Way, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> See Zulfikarpašić, The Bosniak, 51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> A series of systematic descriptions of the more important necropoles has been published under the title: *Srednjevjekovni nadgrobni spomenici Bosne i Hercegovine*, vol. 1–9 (Sarajevo, 1950–1967). The most authoritative manual on the topic is by Marian Wenzel, *Ukrasni motivi na stećcima. Ornamental Motifs on Tombstones from Medieval Bosnia and Surrounding Regions* (Sarajevo, 1965).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Maja Miletić, I "Krstjani" di Bosnia alla luce di loro monumenti di pietra (Rome, 1957). For a review of this work, see Ernst Werner, Byzantinoslavica 21, no. 1 (Prague, 1960), 119–124.

"horsebreeding inhabitants known as Vlachs" who had immigrated into the mountainous hinterland of Dubrovnik, soon getting engaged in the caravan trade and thus attaining relative prosperity.<sup>88</sup> In another article. Wenzel has expressed his conviction that "the Bosnian Churchwhatever its nature-had nothing to do with the evolution or style of these chest-shaped tombstones".<sup>89</sup> Equally Milan Loos, while agreeing that there was in medieval Bosnia a dualist state church supported by the nobility, has rejected the idea that stećci ever had anything to do with that church.<sup>90</sup> Finally, after a meticulous analysis of all available sources, John V. A. Fine, Jr., has concluded that "only by a stretch of the imagination and insistence on symbolic interpretations" could some motifs on Bosnian gravestones be associated with dualist beliefs. Moreover, most steici were erected "in regions beyond the borders of Bosnia" and most of them seemed "to fall into the period from the mid to second half of the fourteenth century".<sup>91</sup> Fine, Jr., therefore, has suggested that "the stecci were set up by everyone rich enough to afford them" and that it would be wrong to tie them to any specific religion.<sup>92</sup> Yet this does not mean that there were no gravestone inscriptions containing information about the Bosnian Church-such inscriptions existed, dated mostly to the fifteenth century, and they have strengthened the general impression that between the 1440s and 1460s, dualist influence in Bosnia was in ascendancy.93

The position outlined may be taken as representing the current basis of scholarly consensus. Though more radical interpretations continue to persist, the general tendency is clearly towards moderation. A good example for convergence in this regard is the dimin-

<sup>88</sup> Marian Wenzel "Bosnian and Herzegovinian Tombstones-who made them

and why", Südost-Forschungen 21 (1962), 102–143, here 108, 114. <sup>89</sup> Marian Wenzel, "Four Decorated Steles: the Influence of Islam on Bosnian Funerary Monuments", *Journal of Islamic Studies* 5 (1994), 221–241, here 223. <sup>90</sup> Milan Loos, *Dualist Heresy in the Middle Ages* (Prague, 1974), 309. For a review

article on the occasion of this publication, see Ernst Werner, "Geschichte des mittelalterlichen Dualismus: neue Fakten und alte Konzepte", Zeitschrift für Geschichtswissenschaft 23 (1975), 538-551.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> John V. A. Fine Jr., The Bosnian Church: A New Interpretation. A Study of the Bosnian Church and Its Place in State and Society from the 13th to the 15th Centuries (New York and London, 1975), 89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Fine, The Bosnian Church, 90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> For an analysis of tombstone inscriptions with reference to dualism, see Fine, The Bosnian Church, 260-264. For an overview of developments in Bosnia from 1443 to 1463, see ibid., 295-354.

ishing importance of the so-called "Orthodox" theory. Already in 1867 an author of Serbian origin had maintained that the medieval Bosnian Church had always been Serbian Orthodox and the Bogomils an outgrowth of Serbian Orthodoxy.<sup>94</sup> In a book entitled "The Truth about the Bogomils", another Serbian author went so far as to deny the historicity of the Bogomil heresy in the Balkans altogether.<sup>95</sup> Furthermore, Jaroslav Šidak, a historian of Croatian origin, argued in a similar vein, asserting that the Bosnian Church was not heretical when viewed from a Christian perspective. He reasoned at the same time, however, that it could not have been Orthodox either, since Serbian Orthodox sources themselves denounced the Bosnian Church as heretical. Thus Šidak suggested that the medieval Bosnian Church, even though conforming to established Christian doctrines, was independent of both Rome and Constantinople, which explains why it had been defamed by both sides.<sup>96</sup> Yet after World War II, Šidak reconsidered his position, accepting finally that the Bosnian Church had been basically Bogomil.97

With respect to Islamization, a similar convergence can be observed. For a long time it was believed that the Ottoman occupation of Bosnia was facilitated by Bogomil cooperation with the enemy, because the former had suffered persecution and hence preferred Muslim domination to Roman Catholic oppression. After the conquest, the majority of these Bogomils converted to Islam and constituted henceforth the gentry of the province. A revision of this view was largely made possible thanks to an upswing in Ottoman studies after 1945, when the utilization of new types of source materials such as polltax registers, cadastral surveys or court records began. Especially an article by Tayyib Okiç dealing with the question of Islamization attracted great attention.<sup>98</sup> The author studied the Ottoman registers

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> The first proponent of this view was Božidar Petranović, Bogomili. Crkva bosanska i krstjani (Zadar, 1867); Vaso Glušac succeeded in popularizing it. See idem, "Srednjevekovna 'crkva bosanska'", Prilozi za književnost, jezik, istoriju i folklor 4 (Belgrade, 1924), 1-55; idem, "Problem bogomilstva", Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine 5 (1953), 105-138.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Vaso Glušac, Istina o bogomilima (Beograd, 1945).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Jaroslav Šidak, "Problem 'bosanske crkve' u našoj historiografiji od Petranovića do Glušca", Rad Jugoslovenske akademije znanosti i umjetnosti 259 (1937), 37–182.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> See numerous articles published between 1950 and 1969 and collected in Jaroslav Šidak, *Studije o 'Crkvi bosanskoj' i bogumilstvu* (Zagreb, 1975).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Tayyib Okiç, "Les Kristians (Bogomiles Parfaits) de Bosnie d'après des documents turcs inédits", *Südost-Forschungen* 19 (1960), 108–133.

related to Bosnia, especially the first one dated 1469, that is to say, only a few years after the incorporation of the new province into the Empire. Okiç came upon the term *Kristiyan*, apparently a new population category for the Ottomans, apart from the terms *Gebr* and *Kâfir* which they traditionally reserved for the Christians. Consequently, it was established beyond any doubt that a part of the population of Bosnia belonged to a specific church, sect or 'heretical' order outside of both Catholicism and Orthodoxy.

On the other hand this investigation of Ottoman sources also has had a sobering effect upon the proponents of a major role of dualism in the Islamization of Bosnia. The number of registered Kristivan was after all not very high; actually, it was far lower than might have been expected. Evidently, King Tomas' harsh measures against the dualists (1459) had weakened the Bosnian Church considerably. Here was a warning against sweeping judgments. Islamization was after all a long and complex process, more or less intensive according to region, demanding a much more sophisticated approach. Therefore, authors such as John Fine, Srečko Džaja or Noel Malcolm, who express doubts about the continuity thesis, believe they have found substantial support in the Ottoman sources which "show that conversions to Islam occurred but that the rate of conversion varied from place to place and that in many places the rate of accepting Islam was slow."99 Moreover, it was mainly former Catholics and Orthodox who converted, the motivation being material and social advantages rather than theological affinity with, or psychological sympathy for, the new creed.<sup>100</sup> Research conducted by Muslim historians themselves reveals that peasants who showed some inclination towards Islam did so chiefly because they suffered under outrageously heavy labor services owed to their Christian lords; religious motivation seldom played a decisive role in this process.<sup>101</sup>

# Questions of ethnic origin—Muslim Slavs or 'Turks'?

Evidence gained from Ottoman sources led some authors to question whether any of the great Muslim families really descended from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Fine, The Bosnian Church, 384.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Malcolm, Bosnia, 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> See Nedim Filipović, "Osvrt na položaj bosansko seljaštva u prvoj deceniji

a pre-Ottoman nobility.<sup>102</sup> Indeed, on the basis of a recent genealogical study one might argue that only a small percentage could boast of such venerable lineage.<sup>103</sup> Relying on these genealogical data, Noel Malcolm concludes that there "was no pact between 'great lords' and Turks to exchange Christianity for a life of easeful 'evil dealing'."104 In a similar vein, Srećko Džaja chose the Ottoman roll call of the Bosnian military men who participated in the battle of Mohács in 1526 as his point of departure.<sup>105</sup> He argued that since even in the third generation following the Ottoman conquest about 30 percent of the registered men were still non-Bosnians, the share of the Bosnian element must have been even lower during the first and second generations. Consequently, it would be hardly warranted to presume that the medieval Bosnian nobility had somehow been transformed into an Ottoman-Bosnian military elite.<sup>106</sup>

Some historians have serious reservations about such a reasoning and continue to suppose that "after 1463, when the Ottomans gained political and military control of Bosnia, the nobility started to convert to Islam, followed by their kinsmen and dependent peasantry."107 Thus Muhamed Hadžijahić lays great emphasis on the fact that a high percentage of the Bosnian noble families of Ottoman times stemmed from the old-established population of the country.<sup>108</sup> There are, however, also scholars who avoid associating themselves with either one of these extreme positions. Antonina Zhelvazkova, for example, pleads for a multi-perspectival approach which allows a more

uspostavljanja osmanske vlasti u Bosni", Radovi Filosofskog fakulteta u Sarajevu 3 (1965), 63-75; idem, "Napomene o islamizaciji u Bosni i Hercegovini u XV vjeku", in: Godišnijak Akademije nauka i umjetnosti Bosne i Hercegovine 7, Čentar na balkanološka ispitivanja 5 (1970), 141-167; idem, "A Contribution to the Problem of Islamization in the Balkan under the Ottoman Rule", in Ottoman Rule in Middle Europe and Balkan in the 16th and 17th Centuries (Prague, 1978), 305-358.

<sup>102</sup> Vasa Čubrilović, "Poreklo muslimanskog plemstva u Bosni i Hercegovini", Jugoslenski istoriski časopis 1 (1935), 368–403.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Behija Zlatar, "O nekim muslimanskim feudalnim porodicama u Bosni", *Prilozi* Instituta za istoriju 14-15 (1978), 81-139.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Malcolm, Bosnia, 64.

<sup>105</sup> The source material has been published by Ahmed S. Aličić, "Popis bosanske vojske pred bitku na Mohaču 1526. godine", Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju 25 (1975), 171 - 202.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Srećko M. Džaja, Die "Bosnische Kirche" und das Islamisierungsproblem Bosniens und

der Herzegowina in den Forschungen nach dem Zweiten Weltkrieg (Munich, 1978), 31–35. <sup>107</sup> Alexander Lopasic, "Islamization of the Balkans with Special Reference to Bosnia", *Journal of Islamic Studies* 5 (1994), 163–186, here 164.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Muhamed Hadžijahić, Porijeklo bosanskih Muslimana (Sarajevo, 1990), 19-36.

balanced assessment.<sup>109</sup> Especially studies with a regional focus seem, indeed, more conducive to an understanding of the complexities involved. The Islamization of autochthonous elements already differed according to regions and social groups, but in addition, there were newcomers who introduced further complications. For example, Milan Vasić, in a study of the "Bosnian Frontier" (Bosanska krajina), has come to the conclusion that in districts such as Uskoplje, Jajce, Glamoč and Livno it was mostly the old-established population who converted to Islam, a process which was very intense already during the first decades of Ottoman rule. But in this region the Ottomans had encountered a rather mixed population. Apart from Croats and Serbs, Catholics and Orthodox, there were also adherents of the "Bosnian Church". The sixteenth century saw a profound change in the structure of this population, and in consequence Islamization took place within different parameters. While the Catholic element diminished noticeably, Orthodoxy profited due to the immigration of Vlachs. Not least due to Muslim soldiers and administrators arriving from outside the province, the number of Muslims increased.<sup>110</sup> In another study with a regional focus, it is stated that in the early Ottoman period religious differences did not count for much. Embracing Islam had only a declaratory character, exhausting itself in adopting Muslim names. Converts were mostly younger people who continued to live with their parents, whereas the wives of some new Muslims kept their Christian faith. Only in the course of rapid urbanization during the sixteenth century did ethno-confessional divides begin to take shape.<sup>111</sup>

Moreover, when we study religious syncretism as it prevailed during this early period, references to a pre-Ottoman phase of Bosnian acquaintance with Islam should not be discounted.<sup>112</sup> Some Bosnian

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> See Antonina Zhelyazkova, "The Penetration and Adaptation of Islam in Bosnia from the Fifteenth to the Nineteenth Centuries", *Journal of Islamic Studies* 5 (1994), 187–208, especially 188–189 (with critical comments on Džaja). Apart from her chapter in the present volume, cf. also eadem, Razprostranenie na islyama v zapadnobalkanskite zemi pod osmanska vlast, XV-XVIII vek (Sofia, 1990), 120-140, and "Bosniya pod osmanskov vlasť vu v XV-XVII vv., in Osmanskava imperiva. Gosudarstvennava vlasť *i sotsial'no-policheskaya struktura* (Moscow, 1990), 167–184. <sup>110</sup> Milan Vasić, "Etnička kretanja u Bosanskoj krajini u XVI vijeku", *Godišnjak* 

Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 13 (1962), 233-250.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Adem Handžić, "O islamizaciji u sjeveroistočnoj Bosni u XV i XVI vijeku", Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju 16-17 (1966-67), 5-48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> On syncretistic elements in Islam in Bosnia and Hercegovina see Muhamed

authors point out that, whereas the Ottomans entered the Balkan scene in the mid-fourteenth century, Islam had been present already for half a millennium. Certainly, nowhere in the Balkans was the Muslim faith formally recognized, but at the time the Ottomans established their "Bosnian March" (the mid-fifteenth century) it was no longer an alien element to the Balkan cultural mélange either.<sup>113</sup> Relations with Muslim Spain can be traced back to the eighth century, and, later on, there were contacts with the Arabs in southern Italy as well as with the Levantine world.<sup>114</sup> Within the medieval kingdom of Hungary, which exercised overlordship over Bosnia, Muslims were present both in economic and military life, until in 1341 a royal decree confronted them with the alternative of conversion or emigration.<sup>115</sup> Apparently these Muslims were mostly followers of Shia Islam, probably of its Ismaelian branch. Thus their creed may have contained elements borrowed from old Oriental Gnostic traditions such as Manichaeism. If this assumption is at all realistic, there should have existed a line of tradition linking the Bogomils to Middle Eastern dualistic beliefs by way of an acquaintance with a branch of Islam considered 'heretical' by all Sunnis and by many Shiis as well.

Although such assumptions mostly remain on the level of speculation, more substantial evidence is available as regards the role of the dervish orders in the process of Islamization. Nedim Filipović, commenting on the humanism of Sheikh Bedreddin, argues that Islamic mysticism challenged the established demarcation lines between

Hadžijahić, "Sinkretistički elementi u islamu u Bosni i Hercegovini", Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju 28-29 (1978/79 [1980]), 301-329.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> On the establishment of the Bosnian March, see Hazim Šabanović, Krajište Isa-bega Ishakovića. Zbirni katastarski popis iz 1455. godine (Sarajevo, 1964), 60-66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Balić, Das unbekannte Bosnien, 83-85; Besim Korkut, Arapski dokumenti u državnom arhivu u Dubrovniku, vol. 1, parts 1-2 (Sarajevo, 1960); Bariša Krekić, Dubrovnik i Levant (1280-1460) (Belgrade, 1956); idem, Dubrovnik et le Levant au Moyen-Age (Paris – The Hague, 1961).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> On Muslims in medieval Hungary, see Tadeusz Lewicki, "Węgry i muzulmanie węgierscy w swietle relacji podróynika arabskiego z XII w. Abū Hāmid al-Andalusī al-Garnātī'ego", *Rocznik orientalistyczny* 12 (1937), 106–122; Ivan Hrbek, "Abū Hāmid al-Andalusī und sein Werk 'Mu'rib'", *Archiv orientálni* 23 (1955), 109–35, especially 121–22; Smail Balić, "Der Islam im mittelalterlichen Ungarn", *Südost-Forschungen* 23 (1964), 19-35; Jovanka Kalić, "Podaci Abū Hāmida o prilikama u Južnoj Ugarskoj sredinom 12. veka", *Matica Srpska. Zbornik za istoriju* 4 (Novi Sad, 1971) 25–37; Hansgerd Göckenjan, *Hilfsvölker und Grenzwächter im mittelalterlichen Ungarn* (Wiesbaden, 1972), 44–89; Muhamed Hadžijahić, Mahmud Traljić and Nijaz Šükrić, *Islam i Muslimani u Bosni i Hercegovini* (Sarajevo, 1977), 19–28.

various creeds and churches, propagating the equality of all religions.<sup>116</sup> The proselytizing successes of mystic brotherhoods already had been emphasized by F. W. Hasluck.<sup>117</sup> That dervishes played an important role in the process of internal colonization during the Ottoman period has also been verified.<sup>118</sup> In early Ottoman Bosnia it was the heterodoxy of the brotherhoods that appealed to popular imagination, and in this context the Bektashis seem to have outranked their rivals, especially the Hurufis and the Hamzavis.<sup>119</sup> The latter are known publicly to have "venerated Jesus Christ".<sup>120</sup> Slobodan Ilić has stressed that at the end of the sixteenth century Bosnia had become the center of the Hamavwi and the Hurufi heresies, the members of which were persecuted by the Ottoman government, since they were considered to represent a danger for public order.<sup>121</sup>

Such developments in the socio-religious sphere supposedly contributed to the emergence of a Bosnian distinctiveness under Ottoman rule. But even stronger arguments in this line have come from historians who have focused on socio-economic structures. Their analyses have delivered the model of a very specific Bosnian society, setting this province clearly apart from any other region in the Ottoman

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Nedim Filipović, Princ Musa i Šejh Bedreddin (Sarajevo, 1971), 730-732.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> F. W. Hasluck, Christianity and Islam under the Sultans, ed. by Margaret M. Hasluck (Oxford, 1929).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Ömer Lûtfi Barkan, "Osmanly İmparatorluğu'nda bir iskân ve kolonizasyon metodu olarak vakıflar ve temlikler. I. İstilâ devirlerinin kolonizatör Türk dervişleri ve zâviyeler, II. Vakıfların bir iskân ve kolonizasyon metodu olarak kullamlmasının diğer şekilleri", Vakıflar Dergisi 2 (1942), 279–386. Cf. also Nathalie Clayer, "Des agents du pouvoir ottoman dans les Balkans—les Halvetis", in Les Balkans à l'époque ottomane, ed. by Daniel Panzac (= Revue du Monde Musulman et de la Méditerranée, no. 66, 1992/4), 21–29; eadem, Mystiques, état et société: les Halvetis dans l'aire balkanique de la fin du XV<sup>\*</sup> siècle à nos jours (Leiden, 1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Balić, Das unbekannte Bosnien, 92–94. Cf. also Suraiya Faroqhi, Der Bektaschi-Orden in Anatolien (vom späten fünfzehnten Jahrhundert bis 1826) (Vienna, 1981); Bektachiyya. Études sur l'ordre mystique des Bektachis et les groupes relevant de Hadji Bektach, ed. by Alexandre Popovic and Gilles Veinstein (Istanbul, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Lopasic, "Islamization of the Balkans", 169. Cf. also Colin Imber, "A Note on 'Christian' Preachers in the Ottoman Empire", *Osmanlı araştırmaları* 10 (1990), 59–67, and Ahmed Refik [Altınay], XVI. asırda Rafizîlik ve Bektaşilık (Istanbul, 1932), passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Slobodan Ilić, "Hamzawi and Hurufi Heresy in Bosnia as Reaction to the Political Crisis of the Ottoman Empire in the Second Half of the 16th Century", *Bulgarian Historical Review* 28 (2000), 34-40; also *idem*, "Hurufijski pjesnik Vahdeti Bosnevi i njegov divan", *Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju* 38 (1988), 63-95, and "Mulhid Wahdati, ein bosnischer Ketzer des 16. Jahrhunderts", *Zeitschrift der Deutschen Morgenländischen Gessellschaft* (forthcoming).

Balkans. As Avdo Sućeska emphasized, it was the Muslim society's class structure which justified the Bosnian claim to being considered a nation. The Bosnian Muslims represented a specific ethnic community which had developed into a nation (*narod*) with specific interests and aspirations. In contrast to the non-Muslim populations Bosnian Muslim society was complete, that is, it possessed all social classes and groups: the *sipahis* as the feudal elite, a clergy, an urban layer, a free peasantry, and serfs.<sup>122</sup>

According to this concept, Bosnian specificities were to a large extent due to the privileged position Bosnia had acquired already in the sixteenth century as the crucial frontier province of Ottoman Europe. The Ottoman *timar* system was guickly transformed into a system of feudal estates held by local landowners. One reason for this development was that "the timars and ziamets granted to a great many of the Bosnian feudal families were formed of land that had originally been part of their old tribal heritages."123 Halil İnalcık had touched upon this same aspect of the question when discussing the Christian sipahis and their origins in the Ottoman Balkans. Inalcik thought that the Slavic term bastina, that is, a hereditary title to land granted in compensation for an important service, would be best translated by the Ottoman term temlik, namely, a transfer of property enacted by a sultan in favor of his relatives, friends or slaves. Considering that *temliks* were rarely granted by Ottoman rulers, the existence of a large number of bastinas in Bosnia should be interpreted as a sign of special Ottoman appreciation for the existing institutions of the province.<sup>124</sup> Moreover, Ottoman registers clearly indicate that the baštinas of the Christian sipahis were the strips of land these men had held in the pre-Ottoman period. Once such

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Avdo Sućeska, "Istorijske osnove nacionalne posebnosti bosansko-hercegovačkih Muslimane", *Jugoslovenski istoriski časopis* 1969, no. 4, 47–54, here 50. Cf. also *idem*, "Specifičnosti državno-pravnog položaja Bosne pod Turcima (skiza)", *Godišnjak Pravnog fakulteta u Sarajevu* 9 (1961), 269-292; 10 (1962), 317–361; 12 (1964), 100–114; *idem*, "Neke specifičnosti Bosne pod Turcima", *Prilozi Instituta za istoriju u Sarajevu* 4 (1968), 43–57; *idem*, "Elementi koji su uticali na posebnost Bosne u doba osmanlijsko-turske vladavine", *Godišnjak Pravnog fakulteta u Sarajevu* 24 (1976), 301–315.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Avdo Sućeska, "The Position of the Bosnian Moslems in the Ottoman State", International Journal of Turkish Studies, vol. 1, no. 2 (Autumn 1980), 1–24, here 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Halil Inalcık, "Stefan Dušan'dan Osmanlı İmparatorluğuna. XV. asırda Rumeli'de hıristiyan sipahiler ve menşeleri", in *idem, Osmanlı İmparatorluğu. Toplum ve Ekonomi* (Istanbul, 1993), 67–108, here 96–97. (The article first appeared in *Fuad Köprülü Armağanı*, Istanbul 1953; later reprinted in Halil İnalcık, *Fatih devri üzerinde tetkikler ve* vesikalar, Ankara 1954, 137–184).

*sipahis* converted to Islam, their *baštinas* became *çiftliks*. Thus İnalcık seemed to be supporting the Bosnian Muslim thesis of continuity. He did however also point out that the Ottomans had recognized similar inherited rights in the case of Anatolian landlords in previously independent Muslim principalities.<sup>125</sup> Even so, the situation in Bosnia differed significantly, for example, from that in pre-Ottoman Serbia. In Serbia, the lords used to control the land usually in form of *pronoia*, and this was a conditional ownership of land, similar to an Ottoman *timar* holding, and therefore not to be compared with a *baština*.<sup>126</sup>

Equally important from a Bosnian Muslim standpoint appears the practice, established in the early sixteenth century, of awarding *timars* and *ziamets* to local landowners only.<sup>127</sup> But the introduction of *ocaklık timar*, namely the conversion of feudal fiefs into hereditary holdings, and the establishment of the *kapudanlık* institution (*kapetanija*, captancy) are generally seen as the ultimate steps towards a *de facto* autonomous Bosnia under Ottoman domination.<sup>128</sup> These developments opened the way for the emergence of a new landed aristocracy. Especially the "*kapetanija* formed a unique feudal institution only known in Bosnia because of its position as a frontier province of the empire".<sup>129</sup>

On the other hand, in recent research some doubt is expressed as to whether the Ottoman term *ocaklik* has been understood and utilized correctly in Bosnian historiography. Thus Michael Robert Hickok has pointed out that Ottoman registers pertaining to Bosnia, even from a period as late as the eighteenth century, do not men-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> İnalcık, "Stefan Dušan'dan Osmanlı İmparatorluğuna", 97. Compare also the malikane-divani system of landholding described by Huri İslamoğlu-İnan, State and Peasant in the Ottoman Empire. Agrarian Power and Regional Economic Development in Ottoman Anatolia during the Sixteenth Century (Leiden, 1994), 32 f., 43–47, 62, 68 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> İnalcık, "Stefan Dušan'dan Osmanlı İmparatorluğuna", 97–98.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> See Sućeska, "The Position of the Bosnian Moslems", 2, citing Kanuni i kanunname za bosanski, hercegovački, zvornički, kliški, crnogorski i skadarski sandžak, ed. by Branislav Djurdjev et al. (Sarajevo, 1957), 21–22, 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Nedim Filipović, "Odžakluk timari u Bosni i Hercegovini", Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju 5 (1955), 251–274; idem, "Ocakluk timars in Bosnia and Hercegovina", Prilozi ua orientalnu filologiju 30 (1986), 149–180; Avdo Sućeska, "Evolucija u nasljedjivanju odžakluk-timara u Bosanskom pašaluku", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 19 (1970–71), 31–43; Hamdija Kreševljaković, "Kapetanije u Bosni i Hercegovini" (Sarajevo, 1954); Hazim Šabanović, "Vojno uredjenje Bosne 1463. do kraja XVI stoljeća", Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine 11 (1960), 173–224.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Lopasic, "Islamization of the Balkans", 174. Cf. also Džaja, Konfessionalität und Nationalität Bosniens, 36–40; Malcolm, Bosnia, 90.

tion the names of the owners of sipahi holdings; neither do they indicate any modus of transferring land between different owners.<sup>130</sup> It seems that so far "no examples of documents related to land holdings in Bosnia that specifically used the term *ocaklik timar* have appeared for the eight-eenth century."<sup>131</sup> Hickok also has shown that in the frontier zones of Anatolia and the Pontic steppes, ocaklik was "a cash fund for wages and provisions for Ottoman garrison troops".<sup>132</sup> It related to state pol-icy "designed to create and finance border fortresses and stockades, using both the local personnel and the regional tax base."133 The facts of the case were similar in Bosnia, as Hickok demonstrates on the basis of an ocakluk register of 1773. This document not only enumerates all such units in the province but also supplies an exact definition of the term as it was understood in contemporary Bosnia: ocakluk was the "year's salary, made annually, of the local troops in fortresses and other defensive works ... [taken] from the revenues of tax-farming, levies, and head taxes".<sup>134</sup> Consequently, Hickok has come to the conclusion that "Yugoslav historiography which sees *ocakliks* as hereditary land holdings is no longer tenable.<sup>135</sup>

Another institution of the Ottoman landholding system which has received considerable attention in Bosnian historiography is the *ciftlik*.<sup>136</sup> In the general Ottoman context, *ciftliks* of the eighteenth

<sup>133</sup> Hickok, Ottoman Military Administration, 49, citing Victor Ostapchuk, "The Ottoman Black Sea Frontier and the Relations of the Porte with the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth and Muscovy, 1622–1628", Ph.D. thesis: Harvard University, 1989, 194–222. Cf. also Nejat Göyünç, "Yurtluk-Ocaklık deyimleri hakkında", in *Prof. Dr. Bekir Kütükoğlu'na Armağan* (Istanbul, 1991), 269-277.

<sup>134</sup> Document in Başbakanlık Osmanlı Arşivi, Kamil Kepeci Tasnifi, 6722, 1, as quoted in Hickok, Ottoman Military Administration, 50.

<sup>135</sup> Hickok, Ottoman Military Administration, 53. As for Bosnian captains, who were according to some authors quasi autonomous "princes", Donia and Fine point out that "throughout the eighteenth century, records show the vizier appointing and removing kapetans, and sometimes transferring them from one fortress to another. In some cases their tenure at a particular post was quite short." Robert Donia and John V.A. Fine Jr., Bosnia and Hercegovina: A Tradition Betrayed (New York, 1994), 54.

<sup>136</sup> For literature related to the *cifflik* question in general, see Gilles Veinstein, "On the *Cifflik* Debate", in *Landholding and Commercial Agriculture in the Middle East*, ed. by Çağlar Keyder and Faruk Tabak (Albany, 1991), 35–53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Michael Robert Hickok, Ottoman Military Administration in Eighteenth-Century Bosnia (Leiden, 1997), 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Hickok, Ottoman Military Administration, 46–47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Rhoads Murphey, Regional Structure in the Ottoman Economy: A Sultanic Memorandum of 1636 A.D. Concerning the Sources and Uses of the Tax-Farm Revenues of Anatolia and the Coastal and Northern Portions of Syria (Wiesbaden, 1987), 252, quoted in Hickok, Ottoman Military Administration, 48.

#### FIKRET ADANIR

century are supposed to have been sizeable farms devoted to production for distant markets. The peasants who cultivated the land, usually in a sharecropping arrangement, could not claim any rights over the arable, nor was the sipahi who formerly had controlled the land in a position to do so. The *de facto* owner of the land was a new type of entrepreneur, generally referred to as *ciftlik sahibi*.<sup>137</sup> It seems that *ciftlik* formation in Bosnia took place along rather different lines. The process was triggered by the profound financial crisis during the Cretan War (1645-1666), when peasants began to lose their traditional holdings due to indebtedness caused by soaring extraordinary taxation. Uncultivated lands were practically expropriated by members of the Muslim feudal elite-sipahis, ulema, janissaries, and perhaps some merchants-, whose economic as well as sociopolitical position was hence further consolidated.<sup>138</sup> In short, the majority of Bosnian *ciftliks* resulted from the conversion of former timar fiefs into private property.<sup>139</sup> The economic dimensions of this transformation remain, however, rather underexposed. Thus Yuzo Nagata has suggested that due to the geographical and ecological conditions of the region, an average Bosnian *ciftlik* was rather too small to be viable as a commercial enterprise, a view which also has been corroborated by Bruce McGowan.<sup>140</sup> Yet in addition, the process had far-reaching implications for the relations between the administrative center of the Empire and a peripheral region such as Bosnia. The ascent of local notables (avan) to political prominence in the course of the eighteenth century was intimately connected with these

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Fikret Adamr, "The Ottoman Peasantries, c. 1360-c. 1860", in *The Peasantries of Europe from the Fourteenth to the Eighteenth Centuries*, ed. by Tom Scott (London and New York, 1998), 269-310, here 298-303. Cf. also *idem*, "Tradition and Rural Change in Southeastern Europe During Ottoman Rule", in *The Origins of Backwardness in Eastern Europe*, ed. by Daniel Chirot (Berkeley and Los Angeles, 1989), 131-176.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Avdo Sućeska, "Promjene u sistemu izvanrednog oporezivanju u Turskoj u XVII vijeku i pojava nameta tekâlif-i şâkka", Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju 10-11 (1960-61), 75-112; idem, "O nastanku čiflika u našim zemljama", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 16 (1965), 37-57, here 39-41; idem, "Die Entwicklung der Besteuerung durch 'Avâriz-i dîvânîye und die Tekâlîf-i 'örfiye im Osmanischen Reich während des 17. und 18. Jahrhunderts", Südost-Forschungen 27 (1968), 89-130.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Avdo Sućeska, "Popis čifluka u Rogatičkom kadiluku iz 1835. godine", Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju 14-15 (1964-65 [1969]), 189-271.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Yuzo Nagata, Materials on the Bosnian Notables (Tokyo, 1979), 1-2; Bruce McGowan, Economic Life in Ottoman Europe. Taxation, Trade and the Struggle for Land, 1600–1800 (Cambridge and Paris, 1981), 170–172.

changes.<sup>141</sup> This brings us back to Bosnian distinctiveness within the Ottoman context, as "local Bosnian notables (*ayans*) came to play a greater role in local administration than did the indigenous population in areas where conversions were rarer."<sup>142</sup>

Urban unrest and even revolts against the representatives of the Ottoman government during the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries lend themselves equally well as arguments for the thesis that Bosnian Muslim society, while remaining basically loval to the Ottoman state, nevertheless was bent on achieving and/or preserving a certain degree of autonomy. Thus Muhamed Hadžijahić has suggested that Mostar should be considered, on account of the inveterate opposition of its burghers to the central government during the eighteenth-century, as a via facti privileged city.<sup>143</sup> Much attention has been devoted to a non-extant "charter" of Sarajevo, actually a letter of Mehmed II dated 1464, declaring the city exempt from extraordinary taxation. It has been interpreted in terms of a major immunity that served later on as a basis for the articulation of autonomy claims by the notables, so much so that the governing vizier felt obliged to move his residence to Travnik in 1698.144 But this "triumph of the local Bosnian Muslims (particularly those of Sarajevo) over the vizier and central administration" had followed a major Austrian raid in 1697 that burned down much of Sarajevo", as Robert Donia and John Fine Jr. have pointed out. These two authors also have suggested that it would be more "appropriate to regard cooperation between the vizier and the Sarajevo avans, rather than rivalry and conflict, as the norm for the eighteenth century."<sup>145</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Avdo Sućeska, "Vilajetski ajani (prilog izučavanju organizacije turske vlasti u našim zemljama)", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 13 (1962), 167–198; idem, Ajani. Prilog izučavanju lokalne vlasti u našim zemljama za vrijeme Turaka (Sarajevo, 1965), passim; idem, "Bedeutung und Entwicklung des Begriffes A'yân im Osmanischen Reich", Südost-Forschungen 25 (1966), 3–26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Donia and Fine, Bosnia and Hercegovina, 55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Muhamed Hadžijahić, "Die privilegierten Städte zur Zeit des osmanischen Feudalismus", *Südost-Forschungen* 20 (1961), 130–158, here 156–158.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Muhamed Hadžijahić, "Sarajevska muafname – Povodom 500. godišnjice", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 14 (1963), 67–119; Avdo Sućeska, "Die Rechtsstellung der Bevölkerung in den Städten Bosniens und der Herzegowina unter den Osmanen (1463–1878)", in Die Stadt in Südosteuropa. Struktur und Geschichte (Munich, 1968), 84–99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Donia and Fine, *Bosnia and Hercegovina*, 57–58, 59. On state-sponsored urbanization in Ottoman Bosnia, see Adem Handžić, "O formiranju nekih gradskih naselja u Bosni u XVI stoljeću", *Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju* 25 (1975), 133–169. The role

Given the significant role the written word plays in most cases of nation formation, Bosnian historians have examined the contribution of authors with a Bosnian background to the corpus of imperial Ottoman literature, on both the qualitative and quantitative levels. Apparently the culture of the Muslim Slavs of Bosnia had asserted itself already in the sixteenth century, when, for the first time, we hear of a specific Bosnian alphabet called *bosančica*.<sup>146</sup> In addition, Bosnian members of the Ottoman elite produced a respectable amount of work—poetry as well as prose—in Ottoman-Turkish, Arabic and Persian. More interestingly, there was also a Bosnian *aljamiado* literature—works in the Bosniak language but in the Arabic script—consisting mainly of poetry.<sup>147</sup> Already Safvetbeg Bašagić thought that Ottoman classical poetry was influenced by Bosnian *sevdalinka* songs; and Džemal Ćehajić ascribed a similar role to the mystical thinking inherent in the works of Bosnian dervishes.<sup>148</sup>

This rather romantic concept of literary Bosnian-hood was subjected to a thorough criticism especially by those Ottomanists who were of Yugoslav but non-Muslim origin. Vančo Boškov and Alexandre Popovic disparage the assumption that the term *bosnevi* denoted ethnic descent. In their view this sobriquet signifies merely a regional identity. They point out that literary personages with a "Bosnevi" attached to their names easily might have been Turks, particularly since they mostly wrote in Turkish. The literature produced by Bos-

of the guilds (esnaf) in the urban economy has been treated by Hamdija Kreševljaković, "Gradska privreda i esnafi u Bosni i Hercegovini (od 1463 do 1851)", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 1 (1949), 168–209.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Muhamed Hadžijahić, "Die Anfänge der nationalen Entwicklung in Bosnien und in der Herzegowina", *Südost-Forschungen* 21 (1962), 168–193, here 177.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Muhamed Hadžijahić, "Neposredni zadaci u izučavanju naših alhamijado tekstova", in *Kniževnost Bosne i Hercegovine u svjetlu dosadašnjih istraživanja. Naučni skup. Sarajevo, 26. i 27. maja 1976* (Sarajevo, 1977), 41–51. Cf. also *idem*, "Muslimanska književna tradicija", in *Bosansko-hercegovačka književna hrestomatija. Starija književnost* (Sarajevo, 1974), 221–232.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Safvetbeg Bašagić, Bošnjaci i Hercegovci u islamskoj kniževnosti (Sarajevo, 1912), and Džemal Čehajić, "Vidovi stvaranja muslimanskih mistika porijeklom iz Bosne i drugih krajeva Jugoslavije od XV-XIX vijeka", Godišnjak Instituta za jezik i književnost 3-4 (1975), both quoted in Vančo Boškov, "Neka razmišljanja o književnosti na turskom jeziku u Bosni i Hercegovini", in Kniževnost Bosne i Hercegovine u svjetlu dosadašnjih istraživanja. Naučni skup. Sarajevo, 26. i 27. maja 1976 (Sarajevo, 1977), 53-63. On literature produced by Bosnians in Near Eastern languages, see also Alexandre Popovic, "La litérature ottomane des muslumans yougoslaves. Essai de bibliographie raisonnée", Journal Asiatique 259 (1971), 309-327, and Hazim Šabanović, Književnost Muslimana Bosne i Hercegovine na orijentalnim jezicima (Sarajevo, 1973).

nians during the Ottoman period should properly be considered as an organic and integral part of Ottoman literature, as "Ottoman literature written in Bosnia-Hercegovina" and not as Bosnian literature.<sup>149</sup> The Bosnian position on this issue typically can be summarized as follows: (i) Turkish colonization in Bosnia did not take place. Bosnian Muslims are not Turks, but islamized Slavs. (ii) Bosnia and Hercegovina enjoyed a high degree of autonomy. (iii) Islamic-Middle Eastern culture is of a synthetic nature. Bosnians had their part in it. (iv) Bosnian poets wrote in Middle Eastern languages, but what they expressed had to do with Bosnia, with the spirit of the Bosnian people. (v) Ottoman-Turkish literature was not the work of Turks exclusively. Therefore, it should be allowed to speak of "Muslim literature of Bosnia-Hercegovina in oriental languages".<sup>150</sup>

Bosnian historiography on the Ottoman period stresses also the importance of various forms of armed resistance against Ottoman rule during the eighteenth and especially in the nineteenth century. According to Avdo Sućeska, rural uprisings of the eighteenth century reflected only the discontent of the Muslim peasantry which felt threatened by an imminent social leveling.<sup>151</sup> In the nineteenth century, the situation changed rather radically. On the Muslim side, it was the opposition of an elite to the egalitarian as well as centralist policies of the Tanzimat bureaucracy. The Ottoman government could master the situation only by way of full-fledged military campaigns during the 1830s, and then again just on the eve of the Crimean War.<sup>152</sup> During these decades, the typically Bosnian agrarian question likewise entered the agenda, involving now primarily the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Boškov, "Neka razmišljanja o književnosti", 57–60; Alexandre Popovic, "Représentation du passé et transmission de l'identité chez les Musulmans des Balkans. Mythes et réalités", in *Les Balkans à l'époque ottomane*, ed. by Daniel Panzac (*Revue du Monde Musulman et de la Méditerranée*, no. 66, 1992/4), 139–144.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> This is, more or less, the answer Džemal Ćehajić formulated against the criticism expressed by Vančo Boškov, in *Kniževnost Bosne i Hercegovine u svjetlu dosadašnjih istraživanja*, 227–229.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Avdo Sućeska, "Seljačke bune u Bosni u XVII i XVIII stoljeću", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 17 (1966–67), 163–207; idem, "Bune seljaka muslimana u Bosni u XVII i XVIII stoljeću", in Oslobodilački pokreti Jugoslovenskih naroda od XVI veka do početka Prvog svetskog rata, (Belgrade, 1976), 69–100.

od XVI veka do početka Prvog svetskog rata, (Belgrade, 1976), 69-100. <sup>152</sup> Dragutin Pavlović, Pokret u Bosni i Albaniji protiv reforama Mahmuda II (Belgrade, 1923); Ahmet Cevat Eren, Mahmud II. zamanında Bosna-Hersek (Istanbul, 1965); Vladimir Stojančević, Južnoslovenski narodi u Osmanskom carstvu od Jedrenskog mira 1829. do Pariskog kongresa 1856. godine (Belgrade, 1971), 179-228 and 257-284; Galib Šiljivo, Omer-Paša Latas u Bosni i Hercegovini 1850-1852 (Sarajevo, 1977).

non-Muslim peasantry.<sup>153</sup> Tanzimat reformism had gone a long way toward solving the agrarian question in the interest of non-Muslim peasants. But as Milorad Ekmečić pointed out, the Treaty of Berlin (1878) undid those achievements and therefore possessed a counterrevolutionary character with respect to the future development of Bosnia-Hercegovina.<sup>154</sup>

#### Conclusion: historiography and national politics

By furnishing themselves with a "national history" of these dimensions, the Bosnian Muslims obviously aimed at presenting themselves "as descendants of the membership of an authentically and peculiarly Bosnian Church; and their turning to Islam could be described not as an act of weakness, but as a final gesture of defiance against their Christian persecutors". These persecutors were, for the most part, Croats and Serbs, who depicted the Muslim Bosnians often "as mere renegades from Catholicism and Orthodoxy" hinting at the same time that they should return to their original beliefs.<sup>155</sup> Here Noel Malcolm is voicing the opinion of modern Western scholarship. The general tenor is that the Bogomil theory is since long obsolete, corresponding in no way to historical reality. Another author in a similar vein warns that "scholars of the medieval Balkans and the Ottoman period are likely to be frustrated by many of the dated assertions concerning the Bogomil church and the Ottomans' conquest and subsequent rule in Bosnia."156 But almost condescendingly it is added that this literature "should not be dismissed as a Bosnian apologetic. It should instead be cherished as a window into a historiographical tradition largely unknown outside the former Yugoslavia."157

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Vasilj Popović, Agrarno pitanje u Bosni i turski neredi za vreme reformnog režima Abdul Medžida (1839–1861) (Belgrade, 1949).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Milorad Ekmečić, "Die serbische Politik in Bosnien und der Herzegowina und die Agrarrevolutionen 1848–1878", in *Der Berliner Kongreß von 1878. Die Politik der Großmächte und die Probleme der Modernisierung in Südosteuropa in der zweiten Hälfte des 19. Jahrhunderts*, ed. by Ralph Melville and Hans-Jürgen Schröder (Wiesbaden, 1982), 427–444, here 440.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> Noel Malcolm, Bosnia. A Short History (London, 1994), 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> See Michael Robert Hickok's review of Adem Handžić, Population of Bosnia in the Ottoman Period (Istanbul, 1994), Turkish Studies Association Bulletin 21, no. 1 (Spring 1997), 44 f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Ibid.

The nation-state is a secular idea, and the nation, as we have learned from Benedict Anderson, is an "imagined community". Why then bother about medieval myths regarding ethnic descent, linguistic affiliation, and geographic autochthonism? The reason should be sought in the history of Balkan nationalism. It is true that the risorgimento type of national awakening in the Balkans was based on the European romantic idea that viewed people as an organic community of shared destiny, assuming that the collective soul of this community articulated itself through the medium of language. However, the dominance of ethnic nationalism should not lead us to underrate the importance of religion. More often than not, religion dominated all other elements within Balkan nationalism. The wars of liberation during the nineteenth century were at the same time wars of religion. Consequently, the establishment of the Balkan national states was in each case accompanied by a mass exodus of parts of the autochthonous Muslim populations.<sup>158</sup> And it is obvious by now that the current projects of 'ethnic cleansing' in the Balkans seek legitimation in an argument of the following type: We have been living here since a millennium but the Muslims only for five hundred years. But "how many years of residence does one need to be considered indigenous?"159

It is against this setting that Ottomanists should view the history of the Balkans since the medieval period. We are aware that the conquering Ottomans did not invent new ethnonyms but simply adopted the existing ones, and that they were conscious of ethnic descent. Although they reestablished the Greek Orthodox Patriarchate of Constantinople, they had a sense that some Orthodox were ethnically Greeks and others were not. For example, the Greek Orthodox Albanians were named "Arvanid" and not Greek. Similarly, the Ottomans normally differentiated between a Bulgar, a Serb, and a Croat. It is remarkable, therefore, that from the beginning they utilized the term "Boşnak" for the inhabitants of that country. No doubt, considerable mixing—through intermarriage etc.—must have taken place between Muslim Slavs and ethnic Turks under Ottoman rule.<sup>160</sup> But as William G. Lockwood has rightly stressed,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> Justin McCarthy, Death and Exile. The Ethnic Cleansing of Ottoman Muslims 1821–1922 (Princeton NJ, 1996), passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> Mark Pinson, "Introduction", *The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina*, ed. by. Mark Pinson (Cambridge, MA, 1993), x.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Muhamed Hadžijahić, "Turska komponenta u etnogenezi bosanskih muslimana", *Pregled* 18 (1966), 485–502, cited in David A. Dyker, "The Ethnic Muslims

the social organization of the Bosnian Moslems—and by extension, Bosnian Moslem society and culture as a whole—is not Turkish, nor South Slav Christian, not even some intermediate form. Elements from both contributing sources were integrated, in line with the unique history of the Moslems in Bosnia-Hercegovina, to create something new and distinctive.<sup>161</sup>

Thus, it is understandable that Alija Izetbegović, who even today is being attacked as a "Turk", felt obliged in 1990 to declare publicly that Bosnian Muslims were not Turks.<sup>162</sup> For by this time, it was generally

acknowledged that if Bosnia-Hercegovina was to survive as a state its subjects had to be identified as a nation directly associated with its territory.<sup>163</sup>

Students of Ottoman history are perhaps obliged to observe articulations of ethnic, religious or regional awareness more carefully.

of Bosnia—Some Basic Socio-Economic Data", Slavonic and East European Review 50 (1972), 238-257, here 239.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> William G. Lockwood, "Living Legacy of the Ottoman Empire: The Serbo-Croatian Speaking Moslems of Bosnia-Hercegovina", in *The Mutual Effects of the Islamic and Judeo-Christian Worlds*, ed. by. Abraham Ascher *et al.* (New York, 1979), 209–225, here 222. For a similar conclusion see also Ludwig Steindorff, "Von der Konfession zur Nation: Die Muslime in Bosnien-Herzegowina", *Südosteuropa Mitteilungen* 1997, no. 4, 277–290.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Alija Lzetbegović, "Mi nismo Turci", *Start*, no. 560 (1990), cited in Bringa, *Being Muslim the Bosnian Way*, 34 f. About Izetbegović's being a Turk, see http://www.igc.org/balkans/paul.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> Bringa, Being Muslim the Bosnian Way, 35.

#### CHAPTER EIGHT

## HUNGARIAN STUDIES IN OTTOMAN HISTORY

#### Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor

Introduction: Why analyze Ottomanist studies on Hungary?

To discuss Hungarian studies which deal with the Ottoman period in the country's history is doubtless of interest for those wishing to analyze perceptions of past empires in the national states of the present day. Such a concern has become popular during the last few years, now that, at least within the European context, supra-national organizations are gaining in importance. In that sense, studying Hungarian historiography parallels the analysis of Turkish, Bosnian or Bulgarian historiographical production on the Ottoman Empire.

However, for the specialist in Ottoman history Hungarian historical research, too often neglected because of the language barrier, has features of particular interest to offer. For at the time of the Ottoman conquest in the mid-sixteenth century, the kingdom of Hungary constituted an early modern state with its own system of recordkeeping. Moreover, from the time of Matthias Corvinus (1458-1490) onwards, the kings of Hungary maintained close links to Italy, with quite a few humanists producing works in the new, post-medieval mode. Unlike the Bulgarian or Serbian territories, where in the years immediately preceding the Ottoman conquest centralized bureaucratic government was less in evidence, in the Hungarian case we can check Ottoman accounts against an appreciable number of locally produced sources. Furthermore, this situation did not change even after the integration of central Hungary into the Ottoman Empire. A princely court and schools teaching Latin remained active in Transylvania, while the Habsburg-controlled section of Hungary equally possessed its share of officials and chronicle writers. In consequence, a study of Ottoman Hungary involves the constant juxtaposition of sources written in the Ottoman, German, Hungarian and Latin languages. The details of border warfare are reflected not only in Ottoman chronicles or in lists of soldiers entitled to receive their pay in

money or tax assignments (*timar*), but also in letters to the Habsburg king of Hungary and his responsible commanders-in-chief.<sup>1</sup>

In addition, the social and economic historian of the Ottoman Empire will welcome the opportunity to confront tax lists prepared under Habsburg auspices with the Ottoman registers known as 'detailed' (*mufassal*). For such a comparison can shed some light on the day-to-day routine of preparing these crucial documents, fundamental for our notions of Ottoman demography and agricultural production. Yet for many Ottoman provinces we have only a rather sketchy notion concerning the production of bureaucratically relevant knowledge, and thus information gained from Hungarian evidence may prove of value to historians dealing with other Ottoman provinces as well.<sup>2</sup>

### 'Ideological' preliminaries

Scholarly studies of the Hungarian past first appeared in the second half of the eighteenth century, building on the work of sixteenth and seventeenth-century humanists, and more remotely, on medieval ecclesiastical annals.<sup>3</sup> Until the first half of the nineteenth century, scholars to a large extent were concerned with the publication of primary sources. Most of the authors in question were either clergymen or members of the nobility, both Catholic and Calvinist, who wrote in Latin.<sup>4</sup> While the preference for this latter language was shared by members of both denominations, a divergence between Catholics and Calvinists ensued as soon as historians passed from mere source publication to the interpretation of events. It is generally claimed that Catholics followed a pro-Habsburg line, while Calvinists sympathized with the anti-Habsburg rebellions punctuating early modern Hungarian history. As we shall see, this generalization, similarly to oth-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For a recent voluminous edition of letters of this sort see: 500 magyar læél a XVI. századból. Csányi Ákos levelei Nádasdy Tamáshoz, 1549–1562, vol. 1–2, ed. by Sándor Őze (Budapest, 1996).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Several town monographs by Ferenc Szakály show the satisfying results of such a comparative approach. Géza Dávid equally has attempted the parallel evaluation of data derived from Habsburg and Ottoman tax registers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> An excellent overview of this latter period is offered by Emma Bartoniek, Fejezetek a XVI-XVII. századi magyarországi történetírás történetéből (Budapest, 1975).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>+</sup> For a rich bibliography cf. Emma Bartoniek, Magyar történeti forráskiádványok (Budapest, 1929).

ers of its type, is not valid in each and every instance. But it contains more than a kernel of truth, and remarkably enough, the divergence between 'Catholic' and 'Calvinist' interpretations of Hungarian history is noticeable even for the post-1948 era, when Marxism was the official ideology.

During the 1820s and culminating in 1848, Habsburg-dominated Hungary was the scene of reform movements of a strongly nationalist character. In this context, the Ottoman period of Hungarian history was 'discovered', as the struggle against the Ottomans could serve as an exemplar of the 'fight for Hungarian liberty'. This attitude was particularly visible where the fine arts and drama were concerned. Numerous paintings, novels and operas composed during this period featured various heroes of the Ottoman period. Their derring-do in battling the sultan's armies was meant as a call to the struggle for political and economic autonomy directed against the Habsburgs. This being the era of romanticism, a subjective and emotional world view for the most part informed historiography, Ottomanist studies not excluded. The defeat of the Hungarian revolution in 1849 by Czarist troops called in by the Habsburg government only served to prolong this tendency.

On the other hand, during and after the Crimean war some intellectuals began to feel a degree of sympathy towards the Ottomans. After all, one of the conflicts at the origins of this war had been the refusal of the Ottoman government to extradite Hungarian refugees of 1849. On the side of England and France, the Ottoman Empire now figured among the victors and in consequence was viewed in some Hungarian circles as a potential ally against the Habsburgs. Friendly relations reached their apogee in 1877, when the recently enthroned Sultan Abdülhamid II returned a number of precious manuscripts, some of them taken from the famed Corvina library of King Matthias (1458-1490) after the Ottoman conquest of Hungary following 1526.5 This situation gave rise to what has been termed the 'Turcophile' movement in Hungarian historiography. However, cordial relations on the political level did not imply a full 'victory of the Turcophiles', and some historians continued to express their hostility towards the Ottoman occupation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Cf. Béla Erődi, Csok jasa! Çok yaşa. A török küldöttség látogatásának emlék-könyve (Budapest, 1877).

Ottomanist studies proved relatively impervious to the changes in the political atmosphere after 1918. In 1920, the treaty of Paris-Trianon established a Hungarian state which contained no more than one third of the lands of the former kingdom of Hungary, as it had existed in Habsburg times. The population of the new state, 7.6 million, likewise formed no more than 40% of the inhabitants of pre-1914 Hungary. In acquiring Transylvania, Rumania gained an important Magyar minority; and in this context of nationality conflicts, refuting the Rumanian thesis of Daco-Roman continuity came to form an important concern of Hungarian historiography during the inter-war period.<sup>6</sup> This debate involved a concentration upon antiquity and the early middle ages. Moreover, certain scholars sought to legitimize Hungarian national demands by searching for 'noble ancestors', such as the Huns, and this concern equally encouraged studies dealing with the early medieval period. Ottomanist research, however, by virtue of focusing on the fifteenth to seventeenth centuries. was rather remote from the major interests of inter-war nationalists or state-builders. A lack of political 'relevance' thus permitted this discipline to develop according to its own internal dynamics.

After 1945 and notably after 1948, vulgar-Marxist simplifications came to prevail throughout the social sciences as practiced in Hungary. The clichés typical of this trend also affected overall accounts of the Ottoman period, particularly if written by non-specialists, but also by authors whose main concern was with local history.<sup>7</sup> Even worse, the tendency to think in terms of 'black and white' permeated schoolbooks and popular literature, and the negative consequences remain with us down to the present day.

# The 'grand old man' of Ottomanist studies in Hungary

Once again, however, Ottomanist studies were protected by their relative marginality in the eyes of the new régime. That considerable language skills and paleographic knowledge together constitute a

308

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> In this connection, valuable works were produced, particularly with respect to archeology and the history of rural settlement. Quite a few of the results obtained at the time are still valid, in spite of the occasionally rather outdated terminology employed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> These remarks apply to the work of Erik Molnár, Aladár Mód, Emma Léderer and other influential figures of the 1950s historical establishment.

conditio sine qua non for work in Ottoman history equally discouraged interventions by would-be ideologues. On the understanding that everybody was 'in principle' a Marxist, political supervision of our field remained relatively light and did not preclude serious work.

But a good deal of credit for this development also must be given to the principled attitude of the discipline's major representatives during this difficult period, namely Lajos Fekete (1891–1969) and the latter's former student and later colleague Gyula Káldy-Nagy (b. 1927), who began his career in the 1950s.<sup>8</sup> Important works by late nineteenth and early twentieth-century scholars notwithstanding, Fekete can be regarded as the real founder of Ottomanist studies in Hungary. An archivist by training, he had, similarly to his contemporary Paul Wittek, begun to learn Turkish in a prisoner-of-war camp during World War I. He gained proficiency in deciphering Ottoman records so rapidly that by 1926, he was able to publish his first work on 'Turkish' diplomatics, of which both a Hungarian and a German edition appeared.<sup>9</sup>

During the decades that were to follow, Fekete attempted to collect all surviving archival records pertaining to the Ottoman financial registry (*defterhane*) of Buda, in the hope of being one day able to reconstruct its functioning in detail. From his study tours abroad, which included a period of work in the Istanbul archives, where he introduced modern principles of cataloguing, Fekete brought back precious microfilms and wrote a series of articles usually accompanied by editions of Ottoman documents. After 1945, he assembled the material for what is indisputably his greatest paleographic work. This two-volume study was dedicated to the financial registers written in the *siyakat* script, whose very difficulty probably had been intended to protect the *arcana imperii* from outsiders.<sup>10</sup> Not only is the introduction exemplary, the transcription of the often extraordinarily difficult originals is almost devoid of mistakes. Moreover, Fekete's explanatory notes clearly demonstrate his unusual

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Lajos Fekete's only *captatio benevolentiae* was an article on the presents sent by Abdülhamid I to Catherine II; he also published some of his impeccable studies in Russian, among others in *Vostochniye istochniki*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Lajos Fekete, Bevezetés a hódoltság török diplomatikájába/Einführung in die osmanischtürkische Diplomatik der türkischen Botmässigkeit in Ungarn (Budapest, 1926).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Lajos Fekete, Die Siyāqat-Schrift in der türkischen Finalzverwaltung, vols. 1-2 (Budapest, 1955). His similarly significant Einführung in die persische Paläographie appeared after his death.

erudition.<sup>11</sup> In the systematic discussion of different historiographical genres which will be attempted in the present chapter, we will more than once have occasion to discuss Fekete's pioneering role.

### Outlining our project

Our paper will begin by introducing the-hitherto very small-number of Hungarian scholars who have attempted to write comprehensive studies of Ottoman history. A second section, fairly large, will introduce the reader to Ottoman rule in Hungary properly speaking. Here we will focus on the thorny problem of assessing the Ottoman role in a broader context, especially difficult because in this field ideological pre-suppositions often impinge on conclusions derived from a close study of the relevant primary sources. Such general assessments are not always easy to separate from the political history which constitutes the topic of the third section of our discussion. The administrative history of Ottoman Hungary, a rather neglected but important field, will be discussed in a separate, fourth section. Moreover, the fifth sub-chapter will be devoted to biographies of significant political figures; for, rather differently from the historiography of most Ottoman provinces, studies of provincial commanders and administrators do constitute a significant part of Hungarian historiographical output.

The sixth section—a substantial part of our overview—is devoted to economic history which reflects, by its relatively high level of development, the preoccupation of historians during the 1960s and 1970s with the material conditions of everyday life in society. This is followed by a discussion of demographic history, also a favorite topic of those decades. However, in our particular context, demographic history mainly covers the work of scholars who have attempted to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Among his other works, two text editions should be singled out here. The first is the pioneering publication of an Ottoman tax register of the kind known as 'detailed' (*mufassal*): Lajos Fekete, *Az Esztergomi szandzsák 1570. évi adóösszeírása* (Budapest, 1943). While addressed to a Hungarian audience, this work became renowned internationally due to the methodology followed, and also because of the careful identification of placenames. His method was further developed by Gyula Káldy-Nagy in his numerous *tahrir defteri* editions. The second work produced by Fekete, along with Káldy-Nagy, is a faithful translation of the Buda treasury registers: Lajos Fekete and Gyula Káldy-Nagy, *Rechnungsbücher türkischer Finanzstellen in Buda (Ofen) 1550–1580*. Türkischer Text (Budapest, 1962). Lajos Fekete/Gyula Káldy-Nagy, *Budai török számadás könyvek*, 1550–1580 (Budapest, 1962).

determine whether, and if applicable, to what extent, Hungary lost population during the one hundred and fifty years of its existence as an Ottoman border province. This seventh section of our study also includes a discussion of the fate of Hungarian towns. After a short detour concerning military events (section 8), a brief overview over research in ecclesiastical history (section 9) follows, which will be completed by what may be termed a glimpse of Ottoman Muslim culture in Hungary. Studies of mosques, theological schools and dervishes have not attracted much interest in the past, but as this tenth and final section will demonstrate, they are now engaging a growing number of researchers, especially among the younger generation.

#### General issues

Although the Hungarians of the fourteenth to seventeenth centuries possessed much first-hand information concerning the Ottoman Empire, rather surprisingly, they made no attempts to elaborate or summarize this knowledge. The first systematic description of Ottoman civilization—over and above events in the military and diplomatic fields—appeared in a three-volume monograph published at the end of the eighteenth century, when most information on Ottoman customs not previously consigned to writing had already perished.<sup>12</sup> The author, Sámuel Decsy, wished to make up for these omissions of earlier Hungarian scholarship.<sup>13</sup> In the first two volumes, he presented in detail the "natural, moral, religious, civil, and military condition of the Ottoman Empire", while in the third volume he examined the history of Ottoman-Hungarian conflict right up to his own day (1789).<sup>14</sup>

Decsy based his monograph on the works of well-known western experts (such as Francesco Sansovino, Luigi Fernando Marsigli and numerous French authors), on several Turkish and many Hungarian chronicles, as well as on Hungarian archival sources available in

- <sup>13</sup> Preface, without page numbers.
- 14 Decsy, Osmanografia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Sámuel Decsy, Osmanografia, az az: a' török birodalom' természeti, erköltsi, egy-házi, polgári, 's hadi állapottyának, és a' Magyar Királyok ellen viselt nevezetesebb hadakozásainak summás leirása, 3 vols. (Vienna, 1788–1789). We have used the second revised edition of 1789. Nicolai Schmitth's Turkish history (Imperatores ottomanici a capta Constantinopoli cum epitome principum turcarum, 2 vols. (Tyrnavia, 1747–1752; 2nd ed. 1760–1761), covering the period from 1453 until 1719, was published before Decsy's work, but may be considered as part of the chronicle tradition of the late medieval and early modern periods.

print. His synthesis reflected contemporary standards. He entitled his work Osmanografia because he considered the Ottoman Empire to be a dynastic state—a view which does not contradict present-day conceptions. For Decsy the basis of the empire primarily consisted of the moral and political system of Islam; ethnic groups, including the Turks, had only a secondary role to play. No work published in Hungarian since then has incorporated as much subject matter and detail as Decsy's monograph.

However, Decsy's promising initiative found few imitators. Hungarian Turcologists and Orientalists were primarily interested in discovering and publishing Turkish sources and even throughout the twentieth century usually limited themselves to Ottoman Hungary. Therefore, nearly a century had to pass before a further history of the Ottoman Empire was published. This work, in two volumes, had been authored by Gyula Lázár, whose far from original text was based primarily on well-known general Ottoman histories and various national histories of the era. Among the secondary sources used, we find Joseph von Hammer, Johann Wilhelm Zinkeisen, Demetrius Cantemir, Johann Christian von Engel, Leopold von Ranke and George Finlay.<sup>15</sup> Lázár examined the history, especially the political history, of the Ottomans from its very beginnings down to his own time.

A further one hundred years passed before the next general Ottoman history was published in Hungary, tracing the history of the Ottoman state from its inception to its disintegration. The author was Jozef Matuz, a Hungarian scholar who worked in Germany after 1956. Five years after the original work had appeared in German, Matuz produced a Hungarian version. The author was primarily interested in political and institutional history and thus concentrated on the Ottoman state rather than on Ottoman society. Subscribing to the 'traditional' view of Ottoman history, Matuz referred to a 'golden age' of the Ottoman Empire lasting until the later sixteenth century, followed by a period of 'decline' and 'female rule'. Influenced presumably by the vulgar-Marxist theories he had imbibed as a student, Matuz regarded the Ottoman system as a form of feudalism, considering the presence of 'feudal rent' to be sufficient proof.<sup>16</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Gyula Lázár, Az oszmán uralom története Európában, 2 vols. (Budapest, 1877).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Josef Matuz, Das Osmanische Reich. Grundlinien seiner Geschichte (Darmstadt, 1985), 113–114: "A high level of centralisation and feudalism are not mutually exclusive.

Despite this rather doubtful concept, the book is well written and based on a thorough knowledge of primary sources.

Almost concurrently, there appeared a study by Klára Hegyi and Vera Zimányi, which we may perhaps describe as an "illustrated Ottoman history".<sup>17</sup> The text was written by Klára Hegyi, while the book's many illustrations were selected by Vera Zimányi from among a large number of mostly unpublished manuscripts, which the latter author had tracked down in the larger European libraries. These illustrations are clearly one of the book's greatest assets, but the text is also of a high standard: it provides a brief but brilliant account of the history of the Ottoman state and society from the thirteenth through the seventeenth century. Klára Hegyi describes the expansion of the empire only in a few brief chapters. By contrast, in addition to the 'obligatory' institutional and military history, she gives a balanced overview of economy, science and art in the Ottoman realm, the positions of Muslims and Christians, as well as everyday customs. Even through the title refers merely to Ottoman Europe, the author's conclusions for the most part apply to the Empire in its entirety.

During the last three decades, Hungarian Ottomanists have started to show increasing interest in themes not directly connected with Hungary. This fortunate change is apparent not only in general histories, but equally in a whole range of special studies dealing with various aspects of military, economic and social history.<sup>18</sup> We will refer to some of these works in due course.

The common feature of the European and Ottoman versions of feudalism is that in both cases the feudal lords were entitled to a part of the land yield. The cultivators of the land were each given a piece of land; in return, they were required to submit a part of the harvest, the so-called feudal rent, to the feudal lords. When answering the question of whether or not feudalism rules in a land, the feudal rent is the decisive factor."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Klára Hegyi and Vera Zimányi, Az Oszmán Birodalom Európában (Budapest, 1986). The book was also published in German and English: Muslime und Christen. Das Osmanische Reich in Europa (Budapest, 1988); The Ottoman Empire in Europe (Budapest, 1989).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Compare the works of Gyula Káldy-Nagy (for a bibliography of his earlier writings, see *idem*, "Bibliographie des travaux turcologiques en Hongrie," *Turcica*, 13 (1981), 203–205), in addition to studies by Géza Dávid, Mária Ivanics, Gábor Ágoston, Ibolya Gerelyes and Pál Fodor. A collection of articles by the latter author has recently been published: In Quest of the Golden Apple. Imperial Ideology, Politics, and Military Administration in the Ottoman Empire (Istanbul, 2000).

# Ottoman rule in Hungary

The first academic account of the Ottoman occupation of Hungary was written by the leading Hungarian historian of the later nineteenth century, namely Ferenc Salamon. Revised several times, the first part of his monograph examined the Ottoman conquests in Europe, the Ottoman-Hungarian wars before 1526, and the relationship between the Ottomans and Christendom.<sup>19</sup> Salamon then provided thorough descriptions of Ottoman and Hungarian border defence systems and Ottoman urban policy, taxation, and justice. His monograph also offered detailed accounts of taxation and justice throughout the Turkish-occupied areas, in which both the Habsburg-ruled Hungarian state and also its counties and landowners continued to play a significant role. This latter historical phenomenon, known as the condominium, which affected quite a few Ottomanoccupied territories, constituted Salamon's greatest discovery. He considered it to be a "curiosity" of world history that the institutions and subjects of a defeated (but not obliterated) country were able to oblige their conqueror to consent to a degree of power-sharing. Salamon also realized that the primary factor enabling Hungarians in the occupied territories to preserve their ethnic and religious identity was the penetration and gradual implantation of the institutions of Royal or Habsburg Hungary alongside their Ottoman competitors.

Although positively evaluated by his fellow Hungarian historians, Salamon's brilliant findings were quickly forgotten. Subsequent ideas concerning the one hundred and fifty years of Ottoman rule were often less subtle and sometimes tended towards extremist positions.

As we have seen, the first Hungarian historians of the nineteenth century took up positions on the Turkish era according to their views of the Habsburgs, who long had been governing Hungary.<sup>20</sup> Opinions significantly were influenced by the great political events of the century. After the Crimeán war, as a consequence of Pan-Slavism and the Russian threat, cordial relationships developed, at least for a while, between the Ottoman and the Habsburg Empires and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> In book-form it was first published in 1864. We have used its second, final edition: Ferenc Salamon, *Magyarország a török hódítás korában* (Budapest, 1886). It was also published in German: *Ungarn im Zeitalter der Türkenherrschaft* (Leipzig, 1887).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> János Hóvári, "Adalékok a magyarországi török hódoltság történetének historiográfiájához", Keletkutatás (Spring, 1987), 138–139.

between some Ottoman and Hungarian intellectuals.<sup>21</sup> In this environment, Turcophile views easily could be projected on to past events. Thus for many scholars the principality of Transylvania became the symbol of Hungarian independence and national unity, the Ottoman Empire the supporter of the Hungarian national idea, while the Habsburg Empire figured as the oppressor. Such views permeated the historical writings of Sándor Takáts, but were also promoted by Ármin Vámbéry and the historian-architect Károly Kós. In an otherwise excellent book on the architecture of Istanbul, Kós wrote the following:

For us, Hungarians [Sultan Süleyman] represents the beginning of Ottoman rule in Hungary, of sufferings beyond words and uninterrupted struggle for survival; the most tragic pages of our history begin with his name. However, he equally marks the beginning of a Hungarian age of chivalry, the formation of our national self-respect, the birth of our racial consciousness, and the beginning of our wars of independence against the Habsburgs; he marks the birth of the Hungarian language and national culture, and the period when freedom of conscience was being codified. He inaugurates the creation of Transylvania as a separate Hungarian world which took refuge with his power from the western enemy.<sup>22</sup>

Turcophile views culminated in the numerous works of Sándor Takáts. In several respects, this author was ahead of his time. Thus he was especially interested in the relationship between the peoples coexisting in sixteenth and seventeenth century Hungary. Focusing on the areas of contact and interaction between Turks, Hungarians, Germans and Serbs, he also pioneered research into the everyday lives of these peoples. Moreover, although almost all his works were based on archival sources, he considered history-writing to be a form of literature, and his talents as a writer were such as to lend credibility to his claim. In addition Takáts, in a rather spectacular fashion, dissociated himself from the pronounced anti-Turkish sentiment which had characterized most previous historical works, both Hungarian and non-Hungarian.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Cf. László J. Nagy, "La turcophilie en Hongrie au temps des crises d'orient: contributions à l'histoire des relations turco-hongroises", *Oriente Moderno* (N.S.), 11, No. 7–12 (1992), 21–25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Károly Kós, Sztambul. Várostörténet és architektura (Budapest-Constantinople, 1918), 9. The book was recently translated into Turkish: İstanbul. Şehir tarihi ve mimarisi, transl. by Naciye Güngörmüş (Ankara, 1995), 76. Vámbéry's formulation was very similar; cf. A magyarság keletkezése és gyarapodása (Budapest, 1895), 345 ff.

Takáts' political attitudes informed his work as a historian. Although he accepted the inevitability of Habsburg sovereignty for his own period, with regard to the past he became an unshakeable supporter of Hungarian independence. For this very reason, he showed a great dislike for the Habsburgs of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries. and especially for their mercenaries. Meanwhile, he portrayed both the conquering Ottomans and their Hungarian opponents in a highly favorable light, bordering on partiality. In his accounts, the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries became the age of romanticism and heroism: Turks and Hungarians equally were presented as chivalrous, courageous, and honest adversaries. Although his work is still considered required reading-because of its accuracy of detail and broad, almost post-modern scope-Takáts ended up giving a rather onesided and false impression, for he created a world that never really had existed. However, it is also true that his writings continue to exert a positive effect on Hungarian historiography by raising questions and providing both ideas and otherwise inaccessible information.<sup>23</sup>

The opposite extreme is represented by Gyula Szekfű, the most respected figure of Hungarian historiography during the interwar period. Admittedly, one of his works, published in 1918, did identify certain features of the Ottoman system which the author considered advantageous to the Hungarian nation.<sup>24</sup> Yet his multi-volume Hungarian history, which ran to many editions, painted a desolate picture of the consequences of the Ottoman conquest.<sup>25</sup> Szekfű considered the Hungarian wars to have been a struggle between two civilizations, "the West and the East" in which the "Turkish slave state seized victory while the traces of Hungarian European civilization were wiped out".<sup>26</sup> The wars and existential insecurity that accom-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Takáts wrote almost 600 articles and 30 books (some of the latter were collections of his articles). His most important studies of Turkish-Hungarian relationships were published in four volumes entitled *Rajzok a török világból*, 3 vols. (Budapest, 1915–1917) and *A török hódoltság korából* (Rajzok a török világból, IV. [Budapest, 1928]). On Takáts' scholarship, see further Steven Bela Vardy, *The Ottoman Empire in Historiography: a Re-Evaluation by Sándor Takáts* (Pittsburgh, 1977); *idem, Clio's Art in Hungary and Hungarian-America* (New York, 1985), 148–149.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Such features, in Szekfű's perspective, included the emergence of the market towns of the Hungarian Plain, or, on quite a different level, the fact that the conquerors did not mix with the local population; see A magyar állam életrajza (Budapest, 1918), 92–93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Gyula Szekfű, Magyar történet. A tizenhatodik század (Bálint Hóman and Gyula Szekfű, Magyar Történet IV) (Budapest, n. d.); idem, Magyar történet. A tizenhetedik század (Bálint Hóman and Gyula Szekfű, Magyar Történet V) (Budapest, n. d.), 5–79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Magyar Történet V, 3.

panied the Turkish conquest gave rise to the "anti-culture of the *puszta*" on the Hungarian plain and to marshland and bog elsewhere. Even worse, the climate, and soil of Hungary were irreparably damaged. Moreover, the ancient lands of the Hungarian nation came to be settled by immigrants from the Balkans, who arrived in the wake of the Turkish invasion, as military campaigns, in addition to the tyranny and indifference of the Turkish state towards the needs of its subjects, plunged the Hungarians into a demographic disaster.<sup>27</sup>

We may search in vain for the positive effects of Turkish rule. We are talking about two opposing cultures, whose natural relationship is one of conflict.  $^{\rm 28}$ 

Gyula Szekfű's strong anti-Turkish sentiments were primarily due to his ideas concerning the relationship between state and nation. He regarded the state as the guarantor of national survival and independence and believed that the Ottomans had severely weakened this vital element. This was not just because they had swallowed up a part of the sovereign state of Hungary, in which, moreover, the largest numbers of Hungarians happened to be living. Another disadvantage of Ottoman expansion was that the residual Hungarian state had entered Habsburg-dominated central Europe, which then was being organized by the latter dynasty in order to balance the Turkish-French concentration of power, with a just small part of its original strength. Certainly the foundation of the principality of Transylvania did lead to a moderate improvement in the situation, given the local princes' attempts to re-establish national unity. But due to the opposition of the two great powers, such attempts were bound to fail. As a result, the Hungarian nation split into two parts not only territorially but also spiritually. There were western (Catholic) Hungarians and eastern (Protestant) Transylvanians, and the former were

not satisfied with the Transylvanian Hungarian state organization but sought instead the complete unification of national forces under the direction of the legitimate ruler, the Habsburg king.

Nevertheless, such unification was impossible as long as the eastern conquerors remained in the center of the country.<sup>29</sup> In the final

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Magyar Történet V, 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Magyar Történet V, 65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Szekfű, A magyar állam életrajza, 116-117.

analysis it was the three hundred years of conflict with the Turks which diverted the Hungarian nation and state from their main course of development. For this reason "Turkish rule was the greatest and perhaps the only disaster of Hungarian history" and the cause of all subsequent misery.

A common peculiarity of the above-named authors is that they all evaluated the Ottoman system on the basis of Hungarian and Habsburg sources. As we have already mentioned, the first great generation of Hungarian Turcologists (Antal Gévay, József Thúry, Imre Karácson and others) devoted their time and energy to the study of Ottoman sources and their publication in Hungarian. Thus, Hungarian Ottomanists for a long time did not participate in historiographical debate, and the first monograph written by a Turcologist and based mainly on Ottoman sources appeared only in 1944. This epoch-making book was entitled Budapest a törökkorban (Budapest under Turkish rule).<sup>30</sup> We have already encountered its author, namely, Lajos Fekete, who over the years had collected a great amount of source material from European and Turkish archives. Although the book was published as part of a series on the history of Budapest and thus concentrated on Buda and Pest in the Ottoman period, in reality it was much more than a mere study of urban history. For Fekete provided a comprehensive survey of essential aspects of the Ottoman political, military, and social systems, including Muslim education, family life, cuisine and many other matters.<sup>31</sup> Similarly to Szekfü, Fekete considered the relationship between Turks (Muslims) and Hungarians (Christians) to have been a struggle between "two world views". However, in Fekete's case this opinion was not based purely on ideological considerations or the 'spirit of his own times'. Having studied everyday living conditions in the Ottoman period, he concluded that the society of the conquerors was diametrically opposed to the society of the defeated Hungarians. Indeed, in Fekete's view they represented two separate entities with little mutual contact.<sup>32</sup> Thus—supporting the conclusions of Salamon with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Lajos Fekete, *Budapest a törökkorban* (Budapest, 1944). Some parts of this study were also published in English: *Buda and Pest under Turkish Rule* (Budapest, 1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> The work is supplemented by an appendix in which the leading experts István Genthon, Magda Bárányné Oberschall, and Sándor Garády give short accounts of architecture, industrial art, and pottery in Ottoman Hungary (Fekete, *Budapest a törökkorban*, 313–401).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> "During the one hundred and fifty years of Ottoman occupation in Hungary,

additional information from Ottoman sources—Fekete demonstrated one of the important characteristics of Ottoman rule in Hungary: here the Ottomans were far less successful at integrating the local population than had been the case in the Balkans. This finding is still accepted by scholars today.

Since the 1970s an increasing number of monographs on a variety of subjects have further developed the results of Salamon and Fekete. The success of many of these new studies is linked to the fact that researchers no longer connect anti-Ottoman and anti-Habsburg struggles in the manner typical of the older nationalist historiography. They have placed their investigations of the Ottoman period on a broader base and have employed many new archival sources. The first book to epitomize this new type of 'objective' historywriting is Harács-szedők és ráják (Head tax collectors and tax-paying subjects) by Gyula Káldy-Nagy. Apart from information about the population, commerce and economy of some of the more important settlements located in the occupied territories, this work includes a precise description of sixteenth-century Ottoman administration and taxation.<sup>33</sup> In a work entitled Egy világbirodalom végvidékén (On the borders of a world-empire), Klára Hegyi has concluded, on the basis of both Ottoman and Hungarian documentation concerning the Hungarian towns under Turkish rule, that in this region the Ottomans never were able to introduce the 'classical' set of institutions, of the kind established throughout the Balkans.34 Thus their rule never amounted to more than a military occupation, and they always lacked the strength to control civilian life. From the Ottoman perspective, Hungary remained an "unsatis-factorily conquered and administered province".35 On the other hand, it was precisely this Ottoman weakness, along with the continued existence of the Hungarian state and its increasing judicial and ad-ministrative role in the occupied areas, that enabled the Hungarians to achieve a peculiar autonomy within the Ottoman Empire. As a consequence they were never completely excluded from European history. In a further monograph, Klára

they co-habited in such a way that no ties of cohesion were established between them" (Fekete, Budapest a törökkorban, 308). <sup>33</sup> Gyula Káldy-Nagy, Harács-szedők és ráják. Török világ a 16. századi Magyarorszá-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Gyula Káldy-Nagy, Harács-szedők és ráják. Török világ a 16. századi Magyarországon (Budapest, 1970). Some parts of the book also appeared in Turkish: Macaristan'da 16. yüzyılda Türk yönetimi (Budapest, 1974).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Klára Hegyi, Egy világbirodalom végvidékén (Budapest, 1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Hegyi, Egy világbirodalom, 276.

Hegyi went on to provide precise data on the composition, numerical strength, and ethnic/religious background of the Ottoman armies of occupation, the fortress system, and changes in taxation during the seventeenth century (e.g. collection of the *avanz* taxes).<sup>36</sup> Such data showed that one-third of the Ottoman provincial forces had to be used in the defence of the Hungarian base, and that, by the seventeenth century, this force of at least 25,000 men was mainly financed out of the Balkan tax revenues. At the same time, Hegyi clarified the phases and chronological order of the establishment of the Hungarian judicial system in the occupied territories. She also succeeded in elucidating several important problems relating to Ottoman and Hungarian dual ownership, as well as the various forms of co-operation between the conquerors and the southern Slavs living in Hungary.

Hungarian taxation and justice in the occupied areas, which intermittently had been on the agenda ever since the publication of Salamon's work, were most thoroughly studied by Ferenc Szakály. In his first book on this subject, Szakály demonstrated that Hungarian influence in the Ottoman-occupied territories had been even stronger than had been supposed by Salamon.<sup>37</sup> Apart from one or two areas in the extreme south, by the seventeenth century the Hungarians were levving taxes throughout the Ottoman domain and attempted to collect an entire panoply of dues. Of the three tax-levving bodies, i.e. the Hungarian state, the Catholic church, and Hungarian landowners, the latter were the most effective, but even they were dependent upon the assistance of the garrisons of the Habsburg border-fortresses. According to Szakály the amounts paid to the Ottomans however by far exceeded the total of taxes collected by the Hungarians. Nevertheless, the significance of double taxation was enormous: it contributed to the maintenance of Habsburg-Hungarian border defences and to the reconstruction of the Hungarian institutions which had collapsed at the time of the original Ottoman occupation. All these measures increased the sense of cohesion among the divided parts of the country. Hungarian institutions in the occupied territories were the subject of a separate monograph by Ferenc Szakály.<sup>38</sup> He presented the organizations, officials and apparatuses

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Klára Hegyi, Török berendezkedés Magyarországon (Budapest, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Ferenc Szakály, Magyar adóztatás a török hódoltságban (Budapest, 1981).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Ferenc Szakály, Magyar intézmények a török hódoliságban (Budapest, 1997).

which, after an increase in their operational efficiency in the course of the seventeenth century, effectively impeded the Ottoman authorities in exercising powers of justice and administration in many parts of their territory.

In a work entitled A hódolt Magyarország (Subjugated Hungary), Gábor Ágoston introduced various modifications to the established views concerning the consequences of Ottoman conquest.<sup>39</sup> He pointed out that the Ottoman administration and soldiers were not the only agents responsible for the changes occurring in the Hungarian landscape during the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries, as Szekfű had once claimed. Deforestation, increasing areas of marshland and bog also resulted from changing patterns of farming which included increasing livestock numbers on the Hungarian plain and the spread of millponds secured by dikes. Moreover, some of these changes had begun even before the arrival of the Ottomans. In Ágoston's perspective, increasing demand for wood on the part of all armies operating on Hungarian territory constituted the primary reason for deforestation. The Christian side also played a part in this process, as fortresses and bridges everywhere were built of timber, to sav nothing of the immense consumption of firewood, both for heating and the manufacture of gunpowder. Citing western examples, Ágoston proved that the destruction brought about by the Ottoman and Tatar armies was far from exceptional at the time, and that the main reasons for declining population levels were starvation and the epidemics accompanying the wars.

Today Hungarian scholars researching the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries have a more balanced understanding of conditions prevailing in Hungary and of the conquerors themselves, than did their predecessors working in the first half of the twentieth century. They also attempt to move beyond the emotional and politicallymotivated approaches that have divided Hungarian historians for so long.

Nevertheless, they consider the consequences of the Ottoman wars and occupation to have been extremely grave. Of course, this was not just due to the non-European political traditions of the conquerors and their different culture, but above all to the fact that, if the fifteenth century is included, the Ottoman conquest turned the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Gábor Ágoston, A hódolt Magyarország (Budapest, 1992).

country into a battlefield for about three hundred years. Hungarian historians consider the timespan between the middle of the sixteenth and the end of the seventeenth century, when the defence systems of the two adversaries were located right in the middle of the country, to have been particularly disastrous. Ferenc Szakály, who has authored the most comprehensive survey of the period, thinks that the misfortunes affecting the Hungarian nation can be summarized under the following headings: first of all, there was a demographic disaster, accompanied by a notable increase in the number of non-Magyar inhabitants in the Hungarian provinces of the Ottoman Empire. This immigration, in Szakály's perspective, lay at the root of Hungary's dismemberment in the twentieth century. In addition, he refers to the dissolution of the medieval settlement pattern and the decline of the former economic centers; this disruption involved much destruction of productive capacity and a concomitant stagnation of commerce. Last but not least, political independence came to an end.<sup>40</sup> Although Szakály regrets the loss of the latter, he nevertheless agrees that without the financial and military support of the Habsburgs, the Ottoman conquest would have swallowed up the remaining parts of Hungary as well.<sup>41</sup>

At the same time, Hungarian researchers are quite aware that the processes which caused Hungary to fall behind the developed countries of the West had begun well before the arrival of the Ottomans. After all, the country formed part of the East-Central European region which had become a periphery of the Atlantic economy.

We may be quite certain—wrote Klára Hegyi—that even without the Ottoman conquest the country would not have entered the mainstream of bourgeois development. But Ottoman rule did result in the lag being even greater than it would otherwise have been.<sup>42</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Ferenc Szakály, "Mi veszett Mohács után? A magyarországi török uralom mérlege" Valóság, (1988) No. 3, 39–51; cf. Idem, "Die Bilanz der Türkenherrschaft in Ungarn", Acta Historica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae, 34, 1 (1988), 63–77. Recently, Szakály has commented on the sixteenth-century Hungarian commerce in more favorable terms, but on the whole, he has persisted in his former opinion; cf. idem, Gazdasági és társadalmi változások a török hódítás árnyékában (Budapest, 1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> This has been stated and supported with data by Géza Pállfy, the best expert on border defence: "The Origins and Development of the Border Defence System Against the Ottoman Empire in Hungary (Up to the Early Eighteenth Century)" in Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor eds., Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest (Leiden, Boston, Cologne, 2000), 3-69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Hegyi, Egy világbirodalom, 276.

## Political issues

Although a consensus thus has been established concerning the main issues, many aspects of the Ottoman occupation are still heatedly debated with pro-Habsburg or pro-Ottoman biases reemerging from time to time. This political bias became very obvious from a stormy dispute among historians in the 1970s and 1980s concerning the political aims of the sixteenth-century Ottoman Empire. Revising and supplementing some of the arguments of nineteenth-century scholars, Géza Perjés advanced the view that Sultan Süleyman had not originally planned a conquest of Hungary. In Perjés' opinion, Süleyman recognized that his economic interests were linked to the Mediterranean, Hungary lay beyond the boundaries within which his army could operate effectively, and, furthermore, a permanent occupation of Hungary would be extremely expensive. For these reasons, Sultan Süleyman supposedly offered the Hungarians autonomy, subject to payment of taxes and a sustained anti-Habsburg policy. When his offer was refused, Süleyman had no choice but to occupy the central part of the country: this was the only way to prevent the whole of Hungary from falling into the hands of the Habsburgs.43 Reasoning on the basis of the Transylvanian example, Perjés suggested that if the status of a Turkish vassal had been accepted, Hungary might have avoided the complete loss of its independence, the destruction of the following one hundred and fifty years, and therefore the great tragedy of the twentieth-century dismemberment of the country.

Perjés' theories were not well received by his fellow historians. It was shown, for example, that he had underestimated the action radius of Ottoman troops, and that Hungary lay well within the zone where the Ottoman army was able to fight effectively.<sup>44</sup> With respect to the costs of occupation, it was demonstrated that in border zones such costs were always immense. Similar resources were needed to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Géza Perjés, Az országút szélére vetett ország (Budapest, 1975), p. 112; idem, Mohács (Budapest, 1979), 465. For an English version, see The Fall of the Medieval Kingdom of Hungary: Mohács 1526-Buda 1541 (Boulder, 1989).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Ferenc Szakály, "Oktalan oknyomozás. Perjés Géza Mohács-könyvérűl", *Kritika* (1979) No. 10, 21–23. For a survey of the first phase in the debate and the relevant literature, see Pál Fodor, "Ottoman Policy towards Hungary," *Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae* 45, 2–3 (1991), 274–78.

occupy the northern Serbian border zone, and apparently the Ottoman leadership accepted these expenditures as normal. A close study of Ottoman accounts from the second half of the sixteenth century demonstrated that, although the Hungarian province was loss-making, the deficit incurred was far smaller than scholars previously had thought.<sup>45</sup> Attention moreover was drawn to the fact that Ottoman opinion at the time had considered the cost of defending the vassal state of Hungary higher than that of occupying the country.<sup>46</sup> After all, the structural features of the Ottoman state and the relationship between the great powers of the time would have required the empire to make further conquests sooner or later. During the critical period from 1520 to 1532, Süleyman and his Grand Vizier Ibrahim Pasha had planned not just the conquest of Hungary but the occupation of the Habsburg Empire, or at least that of Austria.<sup>47</sup> Given these circumstances, Hungary had no choice but to accept Habsburg rule. Without the resources of the latter empire, the country's complete fall to the Ottomans would have been inevitable.

Participants in the dispute were fully aware that the debate was only partly related to the historical events and personalities under discussion. In actual fact the exchange of ideas revolved around Hungary's historical alternatives. Historians disagreed on whether or not the country might have avoided the concatenation of events which reduced it from a medium power in the medieval period to a small nation-state in the twentieth century. In order to appreciate the above-mentioned trauma, we must have an understanding of the Ottoman period. For this reason, Ottoman studies will always retain their special status and relevance within Hungarian scholarship. It is the responsibility of Ottomanists to avoid undue politization and to promote, as far as humanly possible, an impartial approach to this complicated issue.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Gábor Ágoston, "The Costs of the Ottoman Fortress-System in Hungary in the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries", in Dávid and Fodor eds., Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs, 195–228.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Fodor, "Ottoman Policy towards Hungary", 302-303.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Ferenc Szakály, A mohácsi csata (Budapest, 1975), 119–126. Fodor, "A Bécsbe vezető út," in *Két tárgyalás Sztambulban. Hyeronimus Laski tárgyalása a töröknél János király nevében. Habardanecz János jelentése 1528 nyári sztambuli tárgyalásairól*, translated by Gábor Barta and József Kun, edited, introduced and commented by Gábor Barta and Pál Fodor (Budapest, 1996), 65–96.

## Ottoman administration

The functioning of the Ottoman administration in general and in Hungary in particular has been a rather neglected domain until very recent times. For many years, almost nothing was known about the nomination of provincial and district governors, their social backgrounds, or the manner of rotation in office. The governors' duties, and the manner and extent of their cooperation with other local office-holders such as the kadis, equally had remained unexplored. As a first step, one of the present authors has attempted to characterize the tasks of the district governors and subordinates, establishing a more or less complete list of district governors.<sup>48</sup> Another study has surveyed the organizational transformations implemented in the province of Temesvár.<sup>49</sup> Additionally, Ottoman administrative strategies in western Hungary also have been investigated.<sup>50</sup>

As far as prosopography is concerned, interest arose much earlier. Already in the mid-nineteenth century, Antal Gévay, a chief archivist in the Haus-, Hof- und Staatsarchiv, Vienna, put together short biographies of the pashas of Buda, using the dispatches of Habsburg envoys in Istanbul and reliable Ottoman chronicles for periods, such as the seventeenth century, for which documents are scarce.<sup>51</sup> Compared with Ottoman records, Gévay's sixteenth-century data often turn out to be correct down to the very days of appointment, or at least, the difference is insignificant. Recently, names, nomination dates, revenue-producing estates, and previously held offices of district governors in some Hungarian sub-provinces have been assembled.<sup>52</sup> It has also been possible to reconstruct the life stories of certain persons active principally in the Hungarian border areas.<sup>53</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Géza Dávid, Osmanlı Macaristan'ında toplum, ekonomi ve yönetim. 16. yüzyılda Simontornya sancağı (Istanbul, 1999), 20–40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Pál Fodor, "Das Wilayet von Temeschwar zur Zeit der osmanischen Eroberung", Südost-Forschungen, 50 (1996), 25–44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Géza Dávid, "Ottoman Administrative Strategies in Western Hungary". Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V. L. Ménage, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 31-43; idem, "The Sancaq of Veszprém", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 47 (1994) [1995], 57-65. <sup>51</sup> German version: "Versuch eines chronologischen Verzeichnisses der türkischen

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> German version: "Versuch eines chronologischen Verzeichnisses der türkischen Statthalter von Ofen", Der österreichische Geschichtsforscher 2 (1841), 56–90. Hungarian version: A budai pasäk (Vienna, 1841).
<sup>52</sup> Géza Dávid, "Die Bege von Szigetvár im 16. Jahrhundert", Wiener Zeitschrift

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Géza Dávid, "Die Bege von Szigetvár im 16. Jahrhundert", Wiener Zeitschrift für die Kunde des Morgenlandes 82 (1992), 67–96; idem, "The Sancakbegis of Arad and Gyula", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 46 (1992/93), 143–162.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Géza Dávid, "Kászim vojvoda, bég és pasa. I-II. rész", Keletkutatás (Fall 1995),

# **Biographies**

Hungarian researchers have tended to concentrate their attention on the Ottoman statesmen of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries who were closely connected to events taking place in Hungary. As in the case of so many other subject-matters and genres concerning the period of Ottoman occupation, the initiator was Sándor Takáts. A whole series of useful biographies of the pashas of Buda (including Arslan, Sokollu Mustafa, Kara Üveys, Kalaylıkoz Ali, Sinan Frenk Yusuf, Ferhat, Sofi Sinan, Sinan Paşazade Mehmed, Mehmed Paşazade Hasan, Kadızade Ali, and İbrahim) were written by this scholar.<sup>54</sup> Takáts based his work primarily on Habsburg-Hungarian archival sources including the reports of the Istanbul ambassadors, while focusing on the pashas' activities in Hungary. He was very partial towards his Turkish 'heroes', an inclination which, as we have had occasion to note, may be explained by his romantic view of history.

Among the governors-general of Buda, special attention always has been given to Sokollu Mustafa Paşa, who among all his colleagues, held the position of governor (*beylerbeyi*) of Buda for the greatest length of time. Gyula Káldy-Nagy, for instance, wrote two studies on Sokollu Mustafa. Employing Ottoman sources, he substantially supplemented the picture that had been drawn by Takáts. He provided a detailed account of the governor's pious foundations, and also discussed the duties of these commanders and high-level administrators in general.<sup>55</sup> Basing his work on a wide range of sources, Géza Dávid equally has examined the official activities and biographies of the pashas and *beys* active in Hungary.<sup>56</sup>

Two lengthy biographies, in addition to a third and rather shorter one, have been written about Sultan Süleyman I, the conqueror of Hungary. Once again, the first of these works has been authored by Lajos Fekete. While recognizing the achievements of Süleyman, Fekete did not fail to mention the less favourable aspects of his rule and

<sup>53-66; (</sup>Spring 1996), 41-56; *idem*, "Az első szegedi bég, Dervis életpályája", Aetas (1999) No. 4, 5-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Sándor Takáts, A török hódoltság korából [Budapest, 1929], 57–293, 501–542.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Gyula Káldy-Nagy, "Macht und Immobiliarvermögen eines türkischen Beglerbegs im 16. Jahrhundert", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 25 (1972), 441–450; idem, "Budin beylerbeyi Mustafa Paşa", Belleten 54 (1990), 649–63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> For information concerning the results of his research, see below.

character.<sup>57</sup> The most comprehensive and extensive biography of Süleyman to date, however, has been produced by Gyula Káldy-Nagy. This account includes a detailed study of Ottoman politics and society, as well as an examination of the achievements of Süleyman both as an individual and as a politician.<sup>58</sup> Employing numerous unpublished archival sources, Káldy-Nagy draws a clearly negative picture of the ruler. Thus, although Süleyman is usually considered to have been a great man, a reader of Káldy-Nagy's monograph is confronted with an indecisive and unimaginative individual whose apparent success was linked to a fortunate combination of circumstances 59

Pál Fodor, the author of the third, and much briefer biography, also considers the Hungarian policy of the sultan to have been erroneous. Nevertheless, Fodor arrives at a more favorable judgement with regard to the ruler's abilities and historical role.<sup>60</sup> This "tolerant" appraisal also characterizes the other seven biographies, concerning four sultans and three grand-viziers, which have appeared in the same volume as the Süleyman biography, written by either Klára Hegyi or Pál Fodor himself.<sup>61</sup>

<sup>57</sup> Lajos Fekete, Szülejmán szultán (Budapest, 1967), 116: "It is difficult to characterize this man. He ruled for forty-six years, and a lot of both good and bad can fit into forty-six years, Respect for the forefathers, and having nine sons and a grandson killed; fighting wars without being a real commander; the title of Kanunî, because excellent doctors of law lived in Süleyman's time and he could employ famous experts such as Kemalpasazade or Ebussuud. Süleyman was able to build wonderful religious buildings because it was in his time that Koca Sinan, the great architect of the century, was active, and he did not shy away from driving the workers hard or spending money, if something great was being built. The Sultan was able to turn equestrian peoples of the steppes into lords of the seas, because he had excellent admirals, and he secured their services. His age saw the flourishing of science and literature, because his age had excellent scientists and poets, including even his humble self using the pseudonym of Muhibbî. In spiritual and material terms, his era was the golden age of the Ottoman Empire..., The facts support this."

<sup>58</sup> Gyula Káldy-Nagy, Szulejmán (Budapest, 1974).

<sup>59</sup> In the words of the author: "In the course of the centuries, there sometimes have been men of exceptional capabilities who were strong enough to shape history: Süleyman was not one of these. Nevertheless, he did become a well-known historical figure, if not because of his capabilities, then due to the conditions prevailing at the time. His greatest victory at Mohács almost fell into his lap just when the European balance of power had collapsed. Thus it was the circumstances or era into which he was born that made Süleyman great" (Káldy-Nagy, *Szulejmán*, 215). <sup>60</sup> Pál Fodor, "I. Szulejmán, a Pompás és a Törvényhozó", in Pál Fodor, Klára

Hegyi and Mária Ivanics, Török és tatár hódítók (Budapest, 1993), 43-51.

<sup>61</sup> Fodor/Hegyi/Ivanics, Török és tatár hódítók, 5-42, 52-56.

## Economic history

When characterizing economic life in Ottoman Hungary, most authors have produced no more than a few commonplaces. A lack of reliable sources can be made responsible for this unfortunate situation, but in addition it must be conceded that available materials have not been used with the appropriate methods either. The easiest approach has been to list the various Ottoman taxes and comment that they must have been unbearable, without realizing that, in the Ottoman state, dues paid to the church were unknown. As a result, considerable resources remained in peasant hands. This was the legal situation in any Islamic polity. However, it is more difficult to judge to what extent the timariots and their soldiers collected more than was theoretically allowed.

Yet our greatest problem is that actual harvest data are available in only a few cases, almost no data having survived from the seventeenth century. Tithe registers of settlements reserved for the Ottoman treasury, the so called hass estates, constitute one of the rare sources recording agricultural produce effectively collected as taxes. Fortunately, two lists of this type have come down to us from the very same region, reflecting tax yields both from the sixteenth and the seventeenth centuries. In the places concerned, which belonged to the sub-province (sancak) of Szeged (Segedin), a clear decline in agricultural production could be detected.<sup>62</sup> In the absence of more broadly based data, it is, however, quite difficult to establish whether this decline was typical of Ottoman-controlled Hungary in its entirety. For a different development can be observed in the nearby town of Nagykőrös, where a stratum of wealthy people existed in the seventeenth century.<sup>63</sup> Less reliable conclusions can be drawn from late seventeenth and early eighteenth-century statements of peasant serfs in answer to questions of incoming Hungarian landlords concerning the peasants' former liabilities to the Ottoman timariots. Not only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> J. [Gyula] Káldy-Nagy, "Two Sultanic Hāss Estates in Hungary During the XVIth and XVIIth Centuries", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 13 (1961), 31-62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> János Buza, "Gabonaárak és áruforgalom a török uralom alatt. (Nagykőrös 1626–1682)", Agrártörténeti Szemle 27, 1–2 (1985), 1–57, 356–59; idem, "Die großbäuerliche Viehzucht auf der ungarischen Tiefebene im 17. Jahrhundert", Zeitschrift für Agrargeschichte und Agrarsoziologie 32, 2 (1984), 165–209.

were the territories covered quite limited, the newly enserfed villagers were likely to distort reality for their own purposes.<sup>64</sup>

For the sixteenth century, but unfortunately not for the seventeenth, the detailed (*mufassal*) tax registers contain fairly rich material on economic history, since taxes were assessed as fixed proportions of the total harvest. However, even in principle, these dues were based on the the average of three years' production, which means that estimates and declarations on the part of the peasants concerned must have played a significant role. Yet in spite of these weaknesses, such data permit us to estimate sixteenth-century agricultural production for entire sub-provinces (*sancaks*); in favorable cases such estimates are possible for three to six different dates.

When analyzing such data, we cannot be satisfied with simple enumerations of taxes and probable harvests on a village or *per capita* basis. Rather it is our aim to arrive at a coherent interpretation, taking into account contemporary living standards and consumption habits.<sup>65</sup> Meat and grain ingestion varied from one Hungarian region to another.<sup>66</sup> Along the Danube and other rivers, but also south of Mohács, fish ponds were numerous at this time. But in most cases a full picture of peasant consumption continues to escape us. At least it appears that in the *sancak* of Simontornya, after an initial setback in (or underregistration of) agricultural production, from the 1560s onwards grain and other harvests increased. Peasants became selfsufficient and had enough surplus to pay their levies in cash.<sup>67</sup>

What we know about handicrafts and manufacturing concerns mainly the towns on the Great Plain and is relevant primarily for the seventeenth century. In addition, certain economic enterprises, often of some military relevance, have been recorded in the sixteenth

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Such documents were published by: G. K. [Gábor Kazinczy], "Adalékok a török-magyarkori beltörténethez. Hivatalos nyomozások a török adó s hódítások körül Borsodban a XVII. század I. felében", *Magyar Történelmi Tár* 6 (1859), 101–67; Károly Ráth, "A Győr vármegyei hódoltságról", *Magyar Történelmi Tár* 7 (1860), 1–123; István Purjesz, "A török hódoltság Pest megyében a XVII. század második felében", *Levéltári Közlemények* 29 (1958), 173–200.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> This issue was first raised in Hungarian historiography by Géza Petjés, *Mezőgaz*dasági termelés, népesség, hadseregélelmezés és stratégia a XVII. század második felében (Budapest, 1963), 45–46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Cf. Zsigmondné Kirilly – István N. Kiss, "Adalékok a paraszti gabonatermelés kérdéséhez a XVI–XVII században", Agrártörténeti Szemle 11, 1–2 (1969), 117, 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Dávid, 16. yüzyılda Simontornya sancağı, 116-46.

century tax registers. Mills can be documented countrywide, and saltpeter beds occasionally are referred to as well.<sup>68</sup> Slaughterhouses, candle-dippers' workshops (*semhanes*), and similar enterprises satisfying everyday needs equally are indicated. Unfortunately, these scattered references to economic activities have not as yet been systematically collected and analyzed.<sup>69</sup>

However, the tax registers of Hungary are mute on urban guilds and also on domestic industry in villages. It can be inferred from municipal documents that some guilds functioned in the towns of the Great Plain. Jewellers, furriers, and tailors are recorded for Kecskemét.<sup>70</sup> Butchers were active in Szeged.<sup>71</sup> Boot-makers, tailors, furriers, felt-makers, butchers, barbers, millers and carpenters had formed guilds in Gyöngyös.<sup>72</sup> Furriers' and merchants' guilds existed in Tolna.<sup>73</sup> Similar modest corporations were formed in Mezőltúr, Nagykőlrös, Pásztó, Ráckeve, and probably in some other places as well.<sup>74</sup>

Great attention has been paid to the role of Ottoman Hungary in international trade. On the one hand, scholars have been intrigued by the fact that in the Ottoman period the cattle trade to Austria, Germany, and Italy reached extraordinary dimensions.<sup>75</sup> On the other

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Gábor Ágoston, "Ottoman Gunpowder Production in Hungary in the Sixteenth Century: the *Baruthane* of Buda", in Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor, eds., *Hungarian-Ottoman Military and Diplomatic Relations in the Age of Süleyman the Magnificent* (Budapest, 1994), 149–59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Recently Pál Zsigmond Pach has dwelt on some peculiarities of textile fabrication and trade in Ottoman Hungary, using material published earlier: "Aba, kebe, igriz. Posztófajták a hódoltsági török vámnaplókban a 16. század derekán", *Történelmi Szemle* 39 (1997), 1–19; *idem*, "Platea Chapo ucza vocata". A hazai posztóipar 16. századi történetéből", *Századok* 132, 4 (1998), 793–824.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Cf. László Mészáros, "Kecskemét gazdasági élete és népe a XVI. század közepén", in Tibor Iványosi-Szabó ed., Bács-Kiskun Megye Múltjából, vol. 2, (Kecskemét, 1979), 103–118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Cf. Ferenc Szakály, "Török megszállás alatt (1543–1686)", in Gyula Kristó ed., Szeged története 1. A kezdetektől 1686-ig (Szeged, 1983), 693–94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Cf. Ferenc Szakály, "Gyöngyös gazdasági és társadalmi változásai a török korban", in Péter Havassy and Péter Kecskés eds., *Tanulmányok Gyöngyösről* (Gyöngyös, 1984), 164-65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Cf. Ferenc Szakály, "A mohácsi csatától a szatmári békekbőtésig, 1526–1711", Tolna mezőváros monográfiája (Tolna, 1992), 121.

<sup>74</sup> Szakály, Tolna mezőáros monográfiája, 167, footnote 114.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> An essential publication of Ottoman source material concerning cattle passing through the customs station Vác is due to Gyula Káldy-Nagy, "Statistische Angaben über den Warenverkehr des türkischen Eroberungsgebiets in Ungarn mit dem Westen in den Jahren 1560–1564", Annales Universitatis Scientiarum Budapestinensis de Rolando Eötvös nominatae, Sectio Historica XI (1970), 269–341. For evaluations and other doc-

hand, trade routes, where imported textiles and spices circulated, also have interested economic historians.<sup>76</sup> Commercial florescence in the sixteenth century has so much impressed one of our leading historians that he labelled this period the "first epoch of entrepreneurship" in Hungarian history.<sup>77</sup>

However, the expansion of trade did not result in an overall improvement of material conditions. As probate inventories show, both among Muslims and Christians men of very modest means dominated the picture.<sup>78</sup> Persons such as Ali Çelebi, a high-ranking financial administrator in Buda and a well-to-do *ziamet*-holder, who even possessed a small library, definitely belonged to a tiny minority.<sup>79</sup>

Recent research has revealed that coins circulating in Ottoman Hungary differed fundamentally from those used in other parts of the empire.<sup>80</sup> Archeological evidence shows that the *akçe* was not much favored in the Hungarian borderlands. Only in three cases

<sup>76</sup> See P. Zs. Pach, The Role of East-Central Europe in International Trade. 16th and 17th Centuries (Budapest, 1970); idem, Levantine Trade and Hungary in the Middle Ages (Thesis, Controversies, Arguments) (Budapest, 1975).

uments, see László Makkai, "Der ungarische Viehhandel 1550–1650" in Der Aussenhandel Ostmitteleuropas 1450–1650 (Cologne – Vienna, 1971), 483–506; Vera Zimányi, "Esportazione di bovini ungheresi a Venezia nella seconda metà del secolo XVI", Venezia e Ungheria nel Rinascimento (Florence, 1973), 145–56; Gyula Kocsis, "Az érsekújvári hídvámjegyzék (Adatok a 16. század végi élőllállat kivitelről)", Bács-Kiskun Megye Múltjából 12, ed. by Tibor Iványosi-Szabó (Kecskemét, 1993), 287–359; Lajos Gecsényi, "Bécs és a hódoltság kereskedelmi összeköttetései a 16. században (Thököly Sebestyén felemelkedésének hátteréhez)", Századok 129, 4 (1995), 767–90; idem, "Török áruk" és "görög kereskedőlk" a 16–17. századi királyi Magyarországon", in R. Várkonyi Ágnes emlékkönyv születésének 70. évfordulója ünnepére, ed. by Péter Tusor (Budapest, 1998), 185–203.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Ferenc Szakály, Gazdasági és társadalmi változások a török hódítás árnyékában, 12. The second expansion of entrepreneurship took place after the 1867 'Ausgleich' with Austria.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Ibolya Gerelyes, "Inventories of Turkish Estates in Hungary in the Second Half of the 16th Century", *Acta Orientalia Hungarica*, 39 (1985), 275–338.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> L. Fekete, Das Heim eines türkischen Herrn in der Provinz im XVI. Jahrhundert (Budapest, 1960).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> János Buza is the best expert on the different currencies used on both sides of the frontier. See: "A tallér és az aranyforint árfolyama, valamint szerepe a pénzforgalomban Magyarország török uralom alatti területén a XVII. században (Nagykőrös 1622–1682)", *Történelmi Szemle* 20 (1977), 73–106; *idem*, "Egy francia váltópénz levantei sikere és magyarországi szerepe a 17. század második felében. The successes of a French coin in the Levant and its role in Hungary in the second half of the 17th century", *Gazdaság, társadalom, történetírás. Economy, Society, Historiography* (Budapest, 1989), pp. 127–37; *idem*, "Die Rolle der *Dreipölker* im Geldumlauf Ungarns im XVII. Jahrhundert (Die Rehabilitation eines polnischen Wechselgeldes)", in *Actes du XIF Congrès international de numismatique*, vol. 4 (Louvain-la-Neuve, 1993), 61–66.

did excavated coin boards contain more than five *akçe* apiece.<sup>81</sup> This can be explained only by the better reputation of the Hungarian *denarius* (called *penz* in Ottoman), but also by the relative popularity of French and Polish coins.

#### Demographic history

Perhaps the most heatedly debated topic in the history of Ottoman Hungary concerns population size and migratory movements. In this field, often erroneous generalizations abound. Many authors dealing with these questions have based their arguments merely on observations of contemporary travellers or have limited themselves to data derived from Habsburg tax-lists. The resulting picture has been uniformly negative. Hundreds of burned and depopulated villages, a seriously decreasing population, and hundreds of thousands of captives driven out of the country form typical elements of this depressing picture, mostly encountered in papers and books concerning local history.

Population losses have seemed so high because estimates for the late fifteenth century have been fairly optimistic. Moreover, since they were the work of a very careful historian of excellent reputation, they have not been disputed for decades. According to István Szabó around 1494–1495 Hungary had some 3,5–4 million inhabitants.<sup>82</sup> Recent research, however, has revealed that his equation of one taxation unit with two families is open to doubt. Therefore, at least with respect to a number of counties, his figures are too high. More realistic is an estimate of 3,2 million, and the maximum should not have exceeded 3,5 million souls.<sup>83</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> István Gedai, "Turkish Coins in Hungary in the 16th and 17th Centuries", in Türk Nümismatik Demeğinin 20. kuruluş yılında İbrahim Artuk'a armağan/A Festschrift Presented to Ibrahim Artuk on the Occasion of the 20th Anniversary of the Turkish Numismatic Society (Istanbul, 1988), 102–19; Géza Dávid and Ibolya Gerelyes, "Ottoman Social and Economic Life Unearthed. An Assessment of Ottoman Archaeological Finds in Hungary", in Raoul Motika, Christoph Herzog and Michael Ursinus eds., Studies in Ottoman Social and Economic Life. Studien zu Wirtschaft und Gesellschaft im Osmanischen Reich (Heidelberg, 1999), 67–68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Čf. István Šzabó, "Magyarország népessége az 1330-as és az 1526-os évek között", in József Kovacsics ed., *Magyarország történeti demográfiája* (Budapest, 1963), 63–113.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> András Kubinyi, "A Magyar Királyság népessége a 15. század végén", Történelmi Szemle 38 (1996), 135-61.

If this is at all realistic, estimates concerning the Ottoman period appear in quite a different light. It recently has been suggested that 3,5 million people lived in Hungary at the end of the sixteenth century; thus, far from showing great losses, population seems to have increased in northern Hungary and Transylvania, while the Ottomancontrolled territories stagnated.<sup>84</sup> In spite of setbacks and even longterm losses in certain regions, population grew somewhat in the course of the seventeenth century, reaching an approximate 4 million at the end of the Ottoman period.<sup>85</sup>

Earlier it had been supposed that 77% of the late fifteenthcentury population of the Hungarian kingdom consisted of Hungarians properly speaking.<sup>86</sup> It is quite likely that this estimate equally is too high, and the actual ratio must have been between 60 and 70%. However, a significant change occurred within the following two hundred years, and around 1700 only about one half of the 4 million inhabitants consisted of ethnic Hungarians. This clearly indicates that the Magyar element suffered the most, especially in the troubled times before the full Ottoman occupation of the southern regions, from which the Magyars disappeared altogether.<sup>87</sup> Let us postulate that the Magyar population of 1700, that is two million persons, was roughly equivalent to the Hungarian population of 1494-95, and that these two millions constituted two thirds of the population of the Hungarian kingdom inherited by Matthias Corvinus' successor. Given these premises, the total population of that time should have amounted to three million. If we posit the contrafactual hypothesis that between 1495-96 and 1700 the Magyar population retained its original share of the total population of the Hungarian kingdom, namely two thirds, an increase of over 600,000 persons would have been necessary.88

<sup>88</sup> Géza Dávid, "Magyarország népessége a 16–17. században", in József Kovacsics

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Cf. Géza Dávid, "16-17. yüzyıllarda Macaristan'ın demografik durumu", Belleten, 59 (1995), 344–46. <sup>85</sup> Zoltán Dávid, "Az 1715–20. évi összeírás", in József Kovacsics ed., A történeti

statisztika forrásai (Budapest, 1957), 173.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Elemér Mályusz, "A magyarság és a nemzetiségek Mohács előtt", in S. Domanovszky ed., Magyar művelődéstörténet, vol. 2 (Budapest, 1939), 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> For the sancak of Temesvár see Géza Dávid, "The eyalet of Temesvár in the Eighteenth Century", in Kate Fleet, ed., The Ottoman Empire in the Eighteenth Century (= Oriente Moderno, N.S., 28 [79] 1999), 124–25. For the county of Valkó cf. Pál Engel, "A török dúlások hatása a népességre: Valkó megye példája", Századok 134 (2000), 267-321.

In research published after 1945, trends of urban and semi-urban development frequently have been discussed. Some scholars have claimed that progress was uninterrupted until the Ottoman occupation, and only Ottoman intervention struck a blow at flourishing towns.<sup>89</sup> Others have argued that stagnation began rather earlier, namely at the beginning of the sixteenth century.<sup>90</sup> The testimony of the Ottoman tax registers seems to corroborate the second view. Since the Ottoman scribes compiling the first post-conquest surveys faithfully followed their local informants in recording the settlements' legal status, a decrease in the number of towns and market-towns can be accepted as proof that the setback in urbanization had started well before the Ottomans made their first surveys.<sup>91</sup> Earlier calculations had arrived at 750 oppida in Hungary during the second half of the fifteenth century, not counting Transylvania and Slavonia.92 Half of the territory concerned came into Ottoman possession after 1526. Some 230 settlements were regularly designated as towns in the Ottoman surveys throughout the sixteenth century. Moreover in Habsburg Hungary some 125 places were entered as market-towns in the registration of houses undertaken in 1598. This must be a minimum value, but it clearly shows an enormous decrease in the number of market towns in the northern regions, for which the Ottomans can by no means be made responsible. This result allows us to conclude that the above-cited value for the late middle ages must be unacceptable. In all probability, it was gained by adding up all relevant data from the fifteenth century without making sure that these oppida all were really contemporary. For many sixteenth-

ed., Magyarország történeti demográfiája (896–1995). Millecentenáriumi előladások, (Budapest, 1997), 171.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> L. Elekes, "Système diétal des Ordres et centralisation dans les États féodaux", in Gy. Székely and E. Fügedi, eds., La Renaissance et la Réformation en Pologne et en Hongrie/Renaissance und Reformation in Polen und in Ungarn (1450–1650) (Budapest, 1963), 376–77; András Kubinyi, "A XV-XVI. századi magyarországi városi fejlődés kérdéseihez", Századok 99 (1965), 513–21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> J. Szücs, "Das Städtewesen in Ungarn im 15–17. Jahrhundert", in *La Renaissance et la Réformation*, 97–164; L. Makkai, "Die Hauptzüge der wirtschaftlichsozialen Entwicklung Ungarns im 15–17. Jahrhundert", in *La Renaissance et la Réformation*, 27–46; András Kubinyi, "A magyarországi városhálózat XIV–XV. századi fejlődésének néhány kérdése", *Tanulmányok Budapest Múltjából* 19 (1972), 51. As we have seen, the author had asserted a different opinion somewhat earlier.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> 'Town' is here used for *civilas*, or "free royal town", while the contemporary equivalent of 'market-town' is *oppidum*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Vera Bácskai, Magyar mezővárosok a XV. században (Budapest, 1965), 14.

century inhabitants of market settlements, it no longer made sense to insist on the oppidum-status of the places they inhabited, and this is exactly what we wished to demonstrate.93

Attempts also have been made to establish the proportion of the inhabitants of urban and semi-urban settlements within the total population. Assuming that the kingdom of Hungary contained 750 oppida, a ratio between 16 and 20% has been calculated.<sup>94</sup> Ottoman registers show that around 1568–1580, the proportion was even greater: out of 67,000 Christian heads of families living in the provinces of Buda and Temesvár, some 15,000 (22.4%) inhabited towns and market towns. If Muslims were added, this value would be even higher, since the latter almost exclusively resided in castles, which typically formed part of towns or market towns. By and large the same high ratio can be obtained for 1598 Habsburg Hungary. Given the decrease in the number of urban settlements, we thus can conclude that the average size of towns grew in the course of the sixteenth century. However, almost no urban settlements in the Ottoman zone experienced uninterrupted development, quite to the contrary: after promising rises sudden drops were not unusual.95

The most persistent generalizations in the field of demography, many of them rather remote from reality, concern depopulation. As we have noted, especially local historians when dealing with this issue are apt to accept even the least reliable data. Anti-Ottoman sentiments, and the stereotyped thinking so frequently encountered in 1950's historiography, must account for this regrettable state of affairs. Once again, the Ottoman sources shed light on certain aspects of this important question. After a short period of non-negligible losses, when approximately 20% of all villages disappeared, an almost undisturbed epoch followed, with damages to the settlement pattern quite insignificant.<sup>96</sup> However, this observation is valid only for territories

<sup>93</sup> See Géza Dávid, "Demographic Trends of Urban Population in 16th Century Ottoman Hungary", in Daniel Panzac, ed., Histoire économique et sociale de l'Empire ottoman et de la Turquie (1326-1960). Actes du sixième congrès international tenu à Aix-en-Provence du 1<sup>er</sup> au 4<sup>e</sup> juillet 1992 (Paris, 1995 [1996]), 332; idem, "Magyarország népessége a 16–17. században", 153.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> István Szabó, "La répartition de la population de Hongrie entre les bourgades et les villages dans les années 1449–1526", in Études historiques, publiées par la Com-mission nationale des historiens hongrois, vol. 1 (Budapest, 1960), 383. <sup>95</sup> Dávid, "Demographic Trends", 336–40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Géza Dávid, "Some Aspects of 16th Century Depopulation in the Sangaq of Simontornya", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 28 (1974), 63-74.

in present-day Hungary, while other regions, chiefly those south of the Danube-Drava line, suffered a much more serious decline in the number of inhabited places, amounting to 70–75%.<sup>97</sup>

With respect to migration, similarly unfounded opinions are equally widespread. Unwary readers of the secondary literature are likely to come away with the impression that sixteenth-century Hungary was a stirred-up bee-hive, with everybody wandering hither and thither. If we were to believe the claims of many authors working on local history, the Ottoman menace constituted a sufficient reason for Hungarian subjects to frequently change their residences. Investigations based on the Ottoman tax registers have helped to correct this erroneous impression. Where the inhabitants of the district of Buda between 1546 and 1559 are concerned, just a very few are known to have left the territory of Ottoman Hungary. Data on Buda are of special interest, since, after all, they concern the former Hungarian capital now turned into an Ottoman border fortress. Moreover, between 1546 and 1590, the dimensions of migration were no greater in the sub-province of Simontornya than in those parts of Habsburg Hungary where reliable analogous research has been conducted.98 Nevertheless, we do not know whether these relatively positive tendencies can be extrapolated for other provinces as well.

Even worse, our possibilities for tracing seventeenth-century population movements are much more limited. Consequently, there remains much more room for speculation and prejudice. After decades of misunderstandings and misinterpretations, by now it seems undisputable that after the 1590s, primary data neither from Ottoman nor from Habsburg sources permit conclusions of demographic relevance.<sup>99</sup> Notably, after 1608, one "porta" was legally equal to 4 serfs with land or 12 villeins without land.<sup>100</sup> At the same time, seventeenth-century head-tax units on Ottoman territories were composed of several families, ranging from 3 to 20 households. This resulted in a serious decrease in the total number of units recorded,

<sup>97</sup> Engel, "A török dúlások hatása", passim.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Cf. Géza Dávid, "Data on the Continuity and Migration of the Population in 16th Century Ottoman Hungary", *Acta Orientalia Hungarica* 45 (1991), 219–52.
 <sup>99</sup> For the Habsburg sources see Zoltán Dávid, "A házak száma és a népesség

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> For the Habsburg sources see Zoltán Dávid, "A házak száma és a népesség XVI–XVIII. századi forrásainkban", *Történeti Statisztikai Közlemények* 2, 3–4 (1958), 74–95; *idem*, "Adatok a török háborúk pusztításának értékeléséhez", *Keletkutatás* (Fall 1993), 56–68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> István Bakács, "A dicalis összeírások", in A történeti statisztika forrásai, 73.

both on the settlement and on the district level. However, these figures should not necessarily be taken at face value, and declining totals may accompany indicators of economic strength.<sup>101</sup>

## Military history

Military clashes between the Ottomans and Hungarians have always been a focus of attention in Hungarian scholarship. Already in the second half of the nineteenth century a large number of studies were published concerning the various battles, wars and peace treaties of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries. This vast literature may be considered under five headings:

1. The first period of Ottoman incursions. Due to lack of sources, both the chronology and the course of events remain very difficult to reconstruct. Recently the studies of Pál Engel have shed some new light on the first encounters, the author having demonstrated that the unbroken series of Ottoman-Hungarian wars began after the battle of Kosovo in 1389.102

2. The fifteenth century. Despite all efforts, the Hungarian state during this period was unable to construct and maintain an effective defense system along the southern borders, the Ottomans gaining the upper hand. This gradual shift in the balance of forces was best described by Ferenc Szakály who examined, phase by phase, the struggle between the two powers from the beginnings to the decisive battle of Mohács in 1526.103 Within this long period, the mysterious 'Peace Treaty of Szeged' (1444) has long presented an enigma to historians. Pál Engel could convincingly demonstrate that the conclusion of the treaty served first of all the personal interests of John Hunyadi and that it was actually signed in Nagyvárad.<sup>104</sup> Lajos Tardy has comprehensively treated the diplomatic efforts of the Hungarian

<sup>101</sup> Klára Hegyi, "A török birodalom magyarországi jövedelemforrásai", Századok 117 (1983), 375-77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Pál Éngel, "A török-magyar háborúk első évei 1389–1392", Hadtörténelmi

Közlemények 111 (1998), 561–77. <sup>103</sup> Ferenc Szakály, "Phases of Turco-Hungarian Warfare Before the Battle of Mohács (1365–1526)", *Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae* 33 (1979), 67–85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Pál Engel, "János Hunyadi and the Peace 'of Szeged'", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 47 (1994), 241-57.

state which aimed at organizing concerted attacks against the Ottomans on the part of several European states.<sup>105</sup>

3. The Ottoman occupation of central Hungary. The major events of the first half of the sixteenth century, including the loss of Belgrade (1521), the decisive battle on the field of Mohács (1526), and the capture of the Hungarian capital Buda (1541) have been the subject of innumerable works. As regards the battle of Mohács and the preceding events, three works stand out: the monographs by Ferenc Szakály and Géza Perjés cited above, and a commemorative volume published on the occasion of the 450th anniversary of the battle.<sup>106</sup> As we have shown in one of the earliest sections, Hungarian scholars are concerned not so much with the military encounters themselves as with the question of whether or not direct Ottoman conquest could have been avoided.<sup>107</sup>

4. The Habsburg-Hungarian and Ottoman border defence systems in Hungary. By the second half of the sixteenth century two large competitive military frontiers came into being in the central part of the country. While the Habsburg-Hungarian defence has long been studied, recent research, however, has brought about 'revolutionary' changes in this field. Due to the works of a younger generation, the leading personality of which is Géza Pálffy, we have a much deeper understanding of the physical structure, the finances and manpower of the central European defences. József Kelenik has elucidated the diffusion of elements of the so-called 'military revolution' in Habsburg Hungary.<sup>108</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Lajos Tardy, Beyond the Ottoman Empire. 14th-16th Century Hungarian Diplomacy in the East (Szeged, 1978).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Ferenc Szakály, A mohácsi csata (Budapest, 1975); Géza Perjés, The Fall of the Medieval Kingdom of Hungary (see above); Lajos Rúzsás and Ferenc Szakály eds., Mohács. Tanulmányok a mohácsi csata 450. évfordulója alkalmából (Budapest, 1986). Cf. also Ferenc Szakály, "The Hungarian-Croatian Border Defense System and its Collapse" in From Hunyadi to Rákóczi. War and Society in Late Medieval and Early Modern Hungary, ed. by János M. Bak and Béla K. Király (Brooklyn, 1982), 141–58; András Kubinyi, "The Battle of Szávaszentdemeter-Nagyolaszi (1523). Ottoman Advance and Hungarian Defence on the Eve of Mohács" in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs, 71–115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Concerning this issue, see also Gábor Barta, "An d'illusions (Notes sur la double élection de rois après la défaite de Mohács)", Acta Historica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 24 (1978), 1-40; idem, La route qui mène à Istanbul 1526-1528 (Budapest, 1994); Ferenc Szakály, Lodovico Gritti in Hungary 1529-1534. A Historical Insight into the Beginnings of Turco-Habsburgian Rivalry (Budapest, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> József Kelenik, "The Military Revolution in Hungary", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs, 117-59.

Research into the Ottoman frontier (*serhad*) is similarly flourishing. On the basis of Ottoman pay and *timar* registers, Klára Hegyi has reconstructed the network of fortresses, including a comprehensive discussion of the strength, composition, and replacement methods of castle garrisons.<sup>109</sup> We owe pioneering studies to Gábor Ágoston concerning the costs of the Ottoman military machine, its technical development, as well as the supply of raw materials and gunpowder.<sup>110</sup> Pál Fodor has studied Ottoman manpower policies and fortress maintenance.<sup>111</sup>

5. The period from the "Long War" (1593–1606) to the Habsburg conquest of Hungary (1683–1718). The two great wars at the turn of the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries respectively always have belonged to the favorite topics of Hungarian historiography. As a result, even a cursory overview of these studies is impossible here, and we will confine ourselves to some recent and important contributions. Sándor László Tóth's voluminous monograph on the "Long War" (called the "Fifteen Years' War" in Hungary) encompasses not only military actions, but also a wide range of underlying political, technical, and social factors.<sup>112</sup> From among the works dealing with the wars following the second siege of Vienna (1683), a book by Ferenc Szakály is especially noteworthy, which traces the

<sup>112</sup> Sándor László Tóth, A mezőeresztesi csata és a tizenöt éves háború (Szeged, 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Klára Hegyi, "The Ottoman Military Force in Hungary" in Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor eds., Hungarian-Ottoman Military and Diplomatic Relations in the Age of Süleyman the Magnificent (Budapest, 1994), 131-48; eadem, "The Ottoman Network of Fortresses in Hungary", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs, 163-93; eadem, "Etnikum, vallás, iszlamizáció: a budai vilájet várkatonaságának eredete és utánpótlása", Történelmi Szemle 40, 3-4 (1998), 229-56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Gábor Ágoston, "Gunpowder for the Sultan's Army: New Sources on the Supply of Gunpowder to the Ottoman Army in the Hungarian Campaigns of the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries", *Turcica* 25 (1993), 75-96; *idem*, "Ottoman Gunpowder Production in Hungary, 149–159; *idem*, "Ottoman Artillery and European Military Technology in the Fifteenth and Seventeenth Centuries", *Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae*, 47 (1994), 15-48; *idem*, "Habsburgs and Ottomans: Defense, Military Change and Shifts in Power", *The Turkish Studies Association Bulletin* 22, 1 (1998), 126–141; *idem*, "The Ottoman-Habsburg Frontier in Hungary (1541–1699): A Comparison", in Güler Eren et al. eds., *The Great Ottoman Turkish Civilisation. 1. Politics*, (Istanbul, 2000), 276–287.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Pál Fodor, "Bauarbeiten der Türken an den Burgen von Ungarn im 16.–17. Jahrhundert", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 35 (1981), 55–88; iden, "The Way of a Seljuq Institution to Hungary: the cerehor", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 38 (1984), 367–99; idem, "Making a Living on the Frontiers: Volunteers in the Sixteenth Century Ottoman Army", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs, 229–63.

political and military events up to the peace of Požarevac/Pasarofça (1718).<sup>113</sup> Papers read at an international conference (Budapest, 1986) also help us to understand why the Ottomans lost the war in Hungary.<sup>114</sup>

Throughout, the military history of the Ottoman period in Hungary has been studied on the basis of Hungarian and, more generally, European sources. It is one of the most urgent tasks of Hungarian Ottomanists to uncover new Ottoman archival material and construct a new synthesis reflecting the perspectives of both sides.

#### Ecclesiastical history

Similarly to their policies in the Balkans, among all the Christian denominations present on Hungarian territory, the Ottomans established the most harmonious relations with the Eastern Orthodox church. Because many Orthodox believers—mainly of Serbian and Vlach origin—were in the service of the Ottomans, they were given various privileges including the possibility of building monasteries; after 1557, they became subordinated to the restored Serbian Patriarchate of Ipek/Peć.<sup>115</sup>

On the other hand, the establishment of the Ottoman administration in Hungary coincided with the rapid spread of the Reformation in these territories. Since the ensuing social unrest endangered the consolidation of the conquest, at the outset the Ottoman administration had to intervene in the inter-confessional quarrels following the Reformation, and then to gradually clarify its position vis-à-visthe various denominations.

What is more—at least according to some scholars—the Ottoman administration even assisted the emergent Protestant groups. Data which can be interpreted in this way, mainly from the first two decades of the Ottoman period, has been gathered by Ferenc Szakály.<sup>116</sup> Such manifestations of concern, however, ceased after 1575; by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Ferenc Szakály, Hungaria eliberata (Die Rückeroberung von Buda im Jahr 1686 und Ungarns Befreiung von der Osmanenherrschaft) (Budapest, 1987).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> "Conférence internationale tenue à l'occasion du 300<sup>e</sup> anniversaire de la reconquête de Buda. Budapest de 1<sup>er</sup> au 4<sup>eme</sup> septembre 1986", *Acta Historica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae* 33–34 (1987–1988).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> The best survey of the relationship between the Serbian Orthodox Church and the Ottoman state was written by László Hadrovics: L'église serbe sous la domination turque (Paris, 1947).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Ferenc Szakály, "Türkenherrschaft und Reformation in Ungarn um die Mitte

this time the different Protestant churches had consolidated, and on the part of the conquerors, they now were treated with the same indifference as the Catholics. We possess a vast literature on the Protestants living under Ottoman rule.<sup>117</sup>

The Catholic Church suffered most from the Ottoman conquest: Its ecclesiastical hierarchy was destroyed, its landed properties confiscated, while bishops were forced to live far from their sees, in Habsburg (Royal) Hungary.<sup>118</sup> For this reason, the papal court in Rome declared the Ottoman-ruled Balkans and Hungary missionary territories and from the beginning of the seventeenth century onwards began organizing Catholic missions. These mainly were undertaken by the Bosnian Franciscans and the network of the Ragusan trading communities. From 1622 onwards, their activity was supervised by the *Sacra Congregatio de Propaganda Fide* (The Holy Congregation for Spreading the Faith). The archives of this office constitute a real mine of information for Catholic ecclesiastical history, the relationship between the Ottomans and their Christian subjects, but also for everyday life in the empire.

The first scholar to publish some reports from this extremely important collection of documents was Tihamér Vanyó.<sup>119</sup> During the last decade, István György Tóth<sup>120</sup> and Antal Molnár<sup>121</sup> have made an

des 16. Jahrhunderts", in Études historiques hongroises 1985, publiées à l'occasion du XVF Congrès international des sciences historiques par le Comité national des historiens hongrois, vol. 2 (Budapest, 1985), 437-59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Jenő Zoványi, A reformáció Magyarországon 1565-ig (Budapest, 1922; new ed. 1986); idem, A magyarországi protestantizmus 1565-től 1600-ig (Budapest, 1977); Antal Földváry, A magyar református egyház és a török uralom (Budapest, 1940); Géza Kathona, Fejezetek a török hódoltsági reformáció történetébűl (Budapest, 1974); Mihály Bucsay, Der Protestantismus in Ungarn 1521–1978 (Vienna, Cologne, Graz, 1977–1979); Katalin Péter, Papok és nemesek. Magyar művelődéstörténeti tanulmányok a reformációal kezdődő másfél évszázadból (Budapest, 1995); Ferenc Szakály, Mezőváros és reformáció. Tanulmányok a korai magyar polgárosodás kérdéséhez (Budapest, 1995); Mihály Balázs, Teológia és irodalom. Az Erdélyen kívüli antitrinitarizmus kezdetei (Budapest, 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Egyed Herman, A katolikus egyház története Magyarországon 1914-ig, 2nd edition (Munich, 1973), 216, 227-29, 290-92.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Tihamér Vanyó, "Belgrádi püspökök jelentései a magyarországi hódoltság viszonyairól 1649–1673", *Levéltári Közlemények* 42 (1971), 323–37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> István György Tóth, *Relationes missionariorum de Hungaria et Transilvania (1627-1707)* (Rome, Budapest, 1994); for the rest of his relevant publications, see the bibliography in *Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs*, 312-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Antal Molnár, "L'Église catholique dans la Hongrie ottomane (16<sup>e</sup>-17<sup>e</sup> siècles)", *Folia Theologica* 9 (1998), 163-75; *iden*, "A belgrádi kápolna-viszály (1612-1643). Kereskedelem és katolikus egyház a hódolt Magyarországon", *Századok* 134, 2 (2000), 373-429.

immense amount of material available in their numerous publications, thus much advancing the study of churches in Ottoman Hungary. Analyzing materials from the Ragusan and Roman archives, they have been able to shed new light on the early history of the missions, reveal the struggles among the different ecclesiastical organizations linked to various ethnic groups and bring to light the underlying commercial interests. These achievements are spectacular and promising, as compared to the derelict condition of this field under the Communist government, when research into ecclesiastical history was consciously impeded.

## Ottoman-Muslim culture in Hungary

Numerous aspects of Muslim cultural history long have been rather neglected. Only the somewhat mysterious and legendary personality of Gül Baba, a Bektaşi *seyh* whose *türbe* stands on a hill on the Buda side of the Danube, has attracted some attention.<sup>122</sup> However, in the 1980s systematic research in this field has begun. Gábor Ágoston has established the locations of the most important cultural centers in Ottoman Hungary and identified some outstanding scholars active in the local *medreses* and *tekkes*.<sup>123</sup>

Recently, Balázs Sudár has taken up the same line with a larger emphasis on sixteenth-century literary life in Ottoman Hungary. It has been known for quite some time that certain Hungarian poets and writers were influenced by Ottoman literature. Bálint Balassi, the most outstanding sixteenth-century Hungarian poet, was undoubtedly inspired by *aşık*s of the frontier zone. He even indicated the Turkish melodies according to which two of his poems were to be sung. "A Turkish poem" was composed to the tune of "Ben seyrane gider iken", and "When he found Julia, this is how he greeted her" was sung to the tune of "Gerekmez dünya sensüz". It is also worth noting that the first line of this latter poem is a translation of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> For the best article about him, see L. Fekete, "Gül-Baba et le *bektâšî derk'âh* de Buda", *Acta Orientalia Hungarica* 4 (1954), 1–18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Gábor Ágoston, "16–17. Asırlarda Macaristan'da tasavvul ve Mevlevîlik", 1. Milletlerarası Mevlâna Kongresi. 3–5 Mayıs 1987. Tebliğler (Konya, n. d.), 221–31; idem, "Muslim Cultural Enclaves in Hungary Under Ottoman Rule", Acta Orientalia Hungarica, 45 (1991), 181–204; idem, "Muszlim hitélet és művelődés a Dunántúlon a 16–17. Században", in László Szita, ed., Tanulmányok a török hódoltság és a felszabadító háborúk történetébűl (Pécs, 1993), 277–92.

relevant Turkish verse. Bálint Balassi rendered nine Turkish poems into Hungarian ("Some Turkish *beyts* translated into Hungarian"), the originals of which have not so far been found.<sup>124</sup> He even could imitate *divan* poems.<sup>125</sup> This example shows that there was a—probably small—group of minstrels on both sides of the frontier familiar with both Ottoman and Hungarian poetry.

Surviving monuments of Ottoman art long have been, and continue to be, subjects of considerable interest.<sup>126</sup> Not many mosques, mausolea, and baths from the Ottoman period have survived the vicissitudes of the last three centuries. But from the 1890s onwards they were considered a part of Hungary's historical heritage, worthy of being preserved. Particularly during the socialist period, the conservation of old buildings was accorded high priority and included Ottoman monuments. The major figure in this field long has been Győző Gerő, an expert on Ottoman architecture who is a highly trained archaeologist. Moreover, he is the author of many shorter and longer studies, concentrating sometimes on a single edifice, sometimes on a special type of building, sometimes on the Ottoman monuments in a given town or even in the whole country.<sup>127</sup> It should be noted that Gerő has discovered hitherto completely unknown sites such as the Malkoç bey mosque in Siklós.<sup>128</sup> József Molnár, an architect, also has dedicated a series of articles to the same monuments and published a book about them in Turkey.<sup>129</sup> One could easily that the topic is by now exhausted but that is far from being the case; Gerő has recently identified an Ottoman bastion belonging to the former castle of Szászvár.<sup>130</sup> Moreover, Ibolya Gerelyes has studied a gate and tower complex belonging to the fortification system of Gvula.<sup>131</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> J. [Gyula] Németh, "Die türkischen Texte des Valentin Balassa", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 2 (1952), 23-61; idem, "Türkische Balassa-Texte in Karagöz-Spielen", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 5 (1955), 175-80.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Balázs Sudár, "Egy Balassi-vers török háttere", *Keletkutatás* (Fall 1995), 67–79.
 <sup>126</sup> For a general evaluation of archeological activities concerning Ottoman Hun-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> For a general evaluation of archeological activities concerning Ottoman Hungary see Dávid and Gerelyes, "Ottoman Social and Economic Life Unearthed", 43–79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> He has summarized his earlier results in a book: Győző Gerő, Az oszmán-török építészet Magyarországon. (Dzsámik, türbék, fürdők.) (Budapest, 1980).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Siklós. Malkocs bej-dzsámi (Budapest, 1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> József Molnár, *Macaristan'daki türk anıtları. Les monuments turcs en Hongrie* (Ankara, 1973).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Győző Gerő, "Siedlungsgeschichte und Baugeschichte der bischöflichen Burg zu Szászvár. Szászvár — A püspöki vár településtörténete és építéstörténete", in Die Bischofsburg zu Pécs. A pécsi püspökvár (Budapest, 1999), 131–32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Oral information kindly imparted by Ibolya Gerelyes.

Turkish rugs gained popularity in the seventeenth century, especially in Transylvania and among the local Lutherans. They constitute a special genre known as Transylvanian carpets in international literature. Usually they were hung on the upper walls of churches and some can still be seen in their original locations. Other valuable Gördes, Uşak, and Ladik rugs entered the collection of the Museum of Applied Arts, Budapest, which is one of the largest of its kind in the world. Ferenc Batári, a real connoisseur of the field, has been dealing with the collection over a long time, and finally has published a catalogue, both in English and Hungarian, with a detailed description of every single item.<sup>132</sup>

Some fine examples of Ottoman applied arts have found their way into the "Esterházy Treasury", preserved in the Budapest Museum of Applied Arts. This collection consisted of tents, horse caparisons, saddles, and textiles with embroideries of a very high standard. Some of these objects had come into the possession of the Esterházy family as war booty, others as gifts or purchases. Unfortunately, the collection was severely damaged during World War II and could only partly be restored.<sup>133</sup>

However, it is the Hungarian National Museum which houses perhaps the largest number of works of Ottoman origin, some of which postdate the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries. Jewellery, decorated guns, silver bowls, copper utensils, different kinds of pottery and leatherwork, all are represented here. For a long time, Géza Fehér was the curator of the Turkish artifacts and wrote a number of careful studies on the subject.<sup>134</sup> He was succeeded by Ibolya Gerelyes, an expert of wide interests, who frequently combines archaeological data with information taken from Ottoman historical sources.<sup>135</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Ferenc Batári, Oszmán-török szönyegek. Ottoman-Turkish Carpets (Budapest, Keszthely, 1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Cf. Emese Pásztor, "Die osmanische-türkischen Objekte in der Esterházy Schatzkammer", in Gerda Mraz and Géza Galavics, eds., Von Bildern und anderen Schätzen. Die Sammlungen der Fürsten Esterházy, (Vienna, Cologne, Weimar, 1999), 83–99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> See, for example, Géza Fehér, L'Artisanat sous la domination ottomane en Hongrie (Budapest, 1975).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> See Ibolya Gerelyes, "The Influence of Ottoman-Turkish Art in Hungary, I: The Spread and Use of Turkish Ornamental Weapons on the Basis of the 16th-17th Century Probate Inventories", *Acta Historiae Artium Academiae Scientiarum Hun*garicae 35 (1990–1992), 181–91; eadem, "The Influence of Ottoman-Turkish Art in Hungary, II: The Spread and Use of Turkish Textiles on the Basis of the 16th–17th Century Probate Inventories", *Acta Historiae Artium Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae* 36 (1993), 77–85.

How far did Muslim culture affect sixteenth and seventeenth century Hungarians, and was there an influence in the opposite direction? When attempting to answer these questions, we must keep in mind that a very significant proportion of Muslims living in Hungary were not Turks at all, but Bosnians. Thus, connections with Ottoman culture as it existed in the central provinces must have been rather tenuous. Moreover, as Muslims living in Hungary were typically garrison soldiers, their everyday contacts with the local population were rather limited. However, there was a lengthy period of cohabitation of some sort or another, which did leave traces in Hungarian everyday culture.<sup>136</sup> Dress, mainly footwear, and the techniques of leather manufacture show the impact of Ottoman models.<sup>137</sup> Among other things boots (cizme), so typical of Hungarian folk-dress, were borrowed from the Ottomans. Slippers (Ottoman pabuç, modern Turkish terlik) likewise became popular; slippers manufactured in Szeged are purchased as souvenirs even today. Certain types of clothing (dolaman, zibin) and headgear made of fur (kalpak) were also adopted by Hungarians. By contrast, Hungarian cooking was only superficially influenced by Ottoman cuisine, while the latter's impact was much greater in the Balkan countries. Out of the Ottoman loan-words which can be documented in sixteenth and seventeenth-century Hungarian texts, merely a dozen or so have survived in everyday common usage. A small number has been reduced to dialect level, while most of these terms have become obsolete or even totally forgotten.<sup>138</sup>

As to the Hungarian impact on Ottoman culture, it was almost negligible. In official Ottoman documents, such as *kanunnames, taputahrir* registers and others, we find some Hungarian terms, but they did not turn into integral elements of the Ottoman language.<sup>139</sup> In

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> For a general evaluation see Tamás Hofer, "Der Einfluß der Türkenherrschaft auf die ungarische bäuerliche Kultur", *Acta Historica* 34 (1988), 89–101. There is an extended Hungarian version: "A török hódoltság hatása a magyar paraszti müveltségre", in *Népi kultúra—népi társadalom. Folclorica et ethnographica. A Magyar Tudományos Akadémia Néprajzi Kutatóintézetének Évkönyve*, vol. 17 (Budapest, n. d.), 15–36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Alice Gáborján, "A szolnoki hódoltságkori ásatási lábbelianyag magyar viselettörténeti vonatkozásai", *Ethnográfia* 68 (1957), 543–574; *eadem*, "Magyar bőr- és lábbelikészítés", in *Magyar Néprajz. Anyagi kultúra 2. Kézművesség* (Budapest, 1991), 282–308.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Suzanne Kakuk, Recherches sur l'histoire de la langue osmanlie des XVI<sup>e</sup> et XVII<sup>e</sup> siècles. Les éléments osmanlis de la langue hongroise (Budapest, 1973); Zsuzsa Kakuk, "Cultural Words from the Turkish Occupation of Hungary", Studia Turco-Hungarica 4 (Budapest, 1977).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> For a list of such words see Fekete, Die Siyāqat-Schrift, vol. 1, 57-65.

modern Turkish, we encounter only varoş 'settlement outside the town walls', from Hungarian város 'town', and kadana 'artillery horse, and figuratively, a huge woman' derived from Hungarian katona 'soldier'.

#### Conclusion

During the post-war decades, Hungarian historians often had to struggle in order to retain contact with novel developments in European and American historiography. This was especially true until about 1965, when access to non-Marxist literature was meagre indeed; moreover, even the works of Marxists not part of the 'official canon' were hard to find in Hungarian libraries. In addition, the competence of many scholars in foreign languages was weak, and there was no authority to guide the newer generations in other directions than the 'official line'. International connections were quite limited and mostly restricted to a small circle of reliable 'party comrades'. Fellowships to foreign countries were even harder to come by, and if available at all, usually the privilege of those who worked on the nineteenth and twentieth centuries.

Given these impediments, only a smallish group of relatively independent minds could follow western publications and apply the relevant findings to their own work.<sup>140</sup> A research group concerned with historical statistics and demography was founded by Zoltán Dávid, and pertinent studies appeared quite early.<sup>141</sup> During the 1970s and 1980s, important historians such as László Makkai, Vera Zimányi, Gyula Káldy-Nagy and György Granasztói absorbed the teachings of Fernand Braudel and the French *Annales* school. Hungarian historians also followed the main trends of quantitative history as developed in the United States, although they rarely produced research of their own in this field. Immanuel Wallerstein's theory of a European-dominated capitalist world economy, incorporating food- and raw-material-producing countries as 'semi-peripheries' and 'peripheries', had a considerable impact on younger scholars. In this con-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> In sociology, the acceptance of up-to-date, mostly American methodology began rather earlier. However even in this field, scholars had to carefully reinterpret findings considered as 'negative' by the powers that be, so as to make them 'acceptable'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> For a positive evaluation of Hungarian results in historical demography see T. S. Hollingworth, *Historical Demography* (Ithaca NY, 1969), 53.

text, it is worth noting that the first volume of Wallerstein's monumental work was translated into Hungarian already in 1983. By contrast, Fernand Braudel's landmark study of the Mediterranean only appeared in 1996, well after the fall of the 'ancien régime'.<sup>142</sup> In the 1990s, an interest in historical ecology, the study of mentalities and post-modernism also manifested itself.

However, the teachings of these schools, and the debates between them, were not really assimilated by Hungarian scholars in any detail. Even historians working within one or more of the 'great trends' in international historiography perhaps would have been hard put if asked to describe their methodological assumptions. Generally speaking, present-day Hungarian historiography is characterized by a search for broad perspectives deemed capable of guiding historical research. Even more obvious is the disenchantment with anything that might be termed 'ideology'. Needless to say, in this respect, Hungarian historians are not unique, as 'chaos' and 'lack of universally accepted guidelines' are typical of pluralist societies the world over.

Where the organization of research is concerned, Hungarian scholars are passing through a difficult period of transition. Before 1989-90, the situation was not on the whole favorable to team work, as the régime was happy to deal with atomized specialists. However, many historians themselves also preferred to work alone, as this made it possible to avoid controls and gain a degree of freedom to choose one's own way. Remarkably enough, the preference for working as individuals has continued throughout the 1990s as well. This is, at least partly, due to the fact that the financing of scholarly activities, which had been more or less calculable in the 1980s, came to be rather unpredictable and insecure. As new forms of sponsoring research and initiating or supporting long-term projects were often implemented in a haphazard manner, historians continued to favor projects they could manage more or less on their own. Nevertheless, in the field of research funding, there have been some encouraging developments in the very recent past.

All this is valid, more or less, for the Hungarian historical community as a whole. Ottomanists are no exception to the general rule,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Immanuel Wallerstein, The Modern World-System, Capitalist Agriculture and the Origins of the European World Economy in the Sixteenth Century (New York, San Francisco, London, 1974); Fernand Braudel, La Méditerranée et le monde méditerranéen à l'époque de Philippe II, 2 vols. (Paris, 1966).

with perhaps the added proviso that they understand themselves very much as practitioners of Hungarian national history—globalization has not been a prominent aspect even in the most recent work. Researchers continue to focus on topics related to the Hungarian provinces of the Ottoman Empire. At the same time it has become ever more obvious that Buda or Gyula were part of a wider Ottoman context and that, moreover, the Ottoman Empire as a whole was not immune to developments affecting the entire Euro-Asiatic land mass. All this requires extra attention not only to Ottomanist literature, but also to work done on India, China or western Europe.

Here Hungarian Ottomanists are well served by the traditions established by Lajos Fekete and particularly Gyula Káldy-Nagy, whose wide knowledge of the scholarly literature continues to form an example to their successors in the field. Fekete and Káldy-Nagy incessantly have urged their students to follow not only the Turkish and Hungarian secondary literature, but to acquire a sense of world history, and more particularly, of European and American studies concerning the Ottoman world. Especially where research tendencies and historiographical results concerning the period before 1700 are involved, Hungarian Ottomanists generally are well informed and up-to-date.

However, this does not of course mean that Hungarian Ottomanists have been truly and fully integrated into international scholarship. In many ways, the after-effects of the division of Europe into 'west' and 'east' are still very much with us. As a small example of the continuing 'western' orientation of much of Ottoman studies, we might point out that there is only a single Balkan scholar on the advisory board of the series 'The Ottoman Empire and its Heritage ..., in which the present volume appears. Yet scholars from the Balkan countries and Hungary have always been especially concerned with the Ottoman presence in southeastern Europe. Fortunately, there are encouraging signs as well. Thus, fellowships are being made available for applicants from the former 'Eastern block' countries wishing to do research in Turkey. Invitations to participate in symposia, complete with financial support, are also no longer a rarity. Hungarian Ottomanists gain appointments to major American universities, and publications on Hungaro-Ottoman history appear in western Europe.<sup>143</sup> Last, but in the view of the present authors,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> See footnotes 41 and 81.

perhaps not least, one might mention that this survey on Hungarian historiography has, after all, been commissioned from two Hungarian authors. Thus, a slow reintegration of Hungarian Ottomanists into the international scholarly community can be anticipated in the not so distant future.

But in the end, scholars are judged by the work they produce. We have accumulated a considerable amount of historical information, that is, both knowledge concerning the available primary sources and an understanding of international historiographical trends. Now the time has come to harvest the results. New and exciting syntheses can be expected at the beginning of the next millennium. This page intentionally left blank

#### CHAPTER NINE

# COPING WITH THE CENTRAL STATE, COPING WITH LOCAL POWER: OTTOMAN REGIONS AND NOTABLES FROM THE SIXTEENTH TO THE EARLY NINETEENTH CENTURY

#### Suraiya Faroqhi

Now the time has come to discuss once more a topic which has already been touched upon in the Introduction, namely, the status of local powerholders within the imperial framework.<sup>1</sup> This is an issue which by far transcends Ottoman history and which has exercised many of the best minds among Indianists, Chinese historians and Europeanists. Given the limited means of communication in prerailway times, any large empire, no matter how centralized, to a degree had to rely on 'the men on the spot'.<sup>2</sup> However, central governments somehow needed to control their local agent, lest the latter gained too much independent power. In the Ottoman case, the perennial problem, at least from the later seventeenth century onwards. was to ensure that whoever held local power sent a significant share of the taxes he collected on to Istanbul. This generally was more difficult than to make tax farmers and financial agents of assorted governors acknowledge the Ottoman sultans' authority. Moreover, sultanic legitimacy required that abuses on the part of the government's local agents were at least partially checked.

Most obviously, such a policy implied controlling the governors and their henchmen, the much feared *ehl-i örf.*<sup>3</sup> Appointing kadis centrally and training them in Istanbul, Bursa and Edirne, in institutions often founded by members of the Ottoman dynasty, was an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In the present chapter, we will concentrate upon center-province relationships *within* the Ottoman Empire. As we have seen, the 'peripheralization' of the Empire as a whole has constituted a major topic of Ottomanist historiography. But that question is not at issue here.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This chapter develops certain points more briefly treated in the Introduction, within the section subtitled 'Integration and Decentralization'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> On the bad reputation of these people compare Suraiya Faroqhi, "Political Activity among Ottoman Taxpayers and the Problem of Sultanic Legitimation (1570–1650)", *Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient* 34 (1992), 1–39.

important means of constructing an alternative chain of command and thus keeping the *ehl-i örf* under control. But in addition to judges and military men, urban and rural notables also belonged to the intermediate layer between the central government and its taxpaying subjects. In the 'Far West' of Algiers, Tunis and Tripolis, the janissaries manning urban citadels were joined in the local governing councils by corsair captains. Such people did not necessarily fit into the simple dichotomy of privileged state servitors and ordinary taxpayers, whose complete separation long had been regarded as the foundation of the Ottoman political system.<sup>4</sup> Therefore, these provincial upstarts might be regarded with a degree of mistrust by the authorties in Istanbul. Yet the Empire could not possibly be governed without them.

In the present concluding chapter, we will attempt a synthesis of the center-province relationship in the Ottoman world. In the first section, we will focus on territorial divisions, highlighting the economic and political factors which governed the formation of regions. As for the second part, it will be reserved for a discussion of locally prominent figures, those intermediaries between the central government and its taxpaying subjects whom we have already had occasion to invoke. We will concentrate on recent research, 'recent' mainly meaning those studies which have appeared during the last twenty years, a period during which the links between center and provinces have attracted a good deal of scholarly attention among Ottomanists. But, of course, older works which have made contributions to current debates or to the present scholarly consensus will not be neglected either.

#### Ottoman methods of securing conquered territories

In the sixteenth century, for a period which now is recognized to have been comparatively brief, a high level of centralization prevailed in the Ottoman Empire.<sup>5</sup> But even at the height of the cen-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Cornell H. Fleischer, Bureaucrat and Intellectual in the Ottoman Empire. The Historian Mustafā 'Ālī (1541–1600) (Princeton, 1986), 156–159.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> I. Metin Kunt, The Sultan's Servants. The Transformation of Ottoman Provincial Government 1550-1650 (New York, 1983) gives a good idea of the level of centralization achieved, but also of its limits.

ter's power, there were border territories where the sultans' writ was only fitfully obeyed. In the second half of the sixteenth century, Mustafa Âli, who had seen service as a military commander in the borderland (*serhad*) of Bosnia, complained that the sultans' ordinances (*kanun-i osmani*) could not be properly enforced in the remote Bosnian marches.<sup>6</sup> Something similar applied to the eastern margins. Around 1600, Aziz Efendi, an Ottoman official experienced in dealing with the Kurdish princes of eastern Anatolia, advised the central administration to treat these personages with forbearance. They were after all Sunnis, and as such, their loyalty to the Sultan and their opposition to the Shah of Iran should be strengthened.<sup>7</sup>

Such situations can in part be explained by means of a model which Halil İnalcık has proposed, in an article now almost fifty years old.8 According to the sequence of central government measures identified by Inalcik, in newly conquered territories members of the old elites who had switched their allegiances to the Ottomans were often retained as governors. But in the next generation their sons, if indeed the latter possessed the prerequisites for high office, normally were posted to localities remote from their fathers' former domains. At the same time, the territory which the new administrators' fathers once had governed now became an ordinary Ottoman province. Inalcik has demonstrated that such a sequence can be observed even in Hungary between 1524 and 1541. Moreover, the Lebanese scholar Abdul-Rahim Abu-Husayn has pointed out that local lords ran much of greater Syria (the Ottoman provinces of Aleppo, Damascus, Tripolis and later Beirut) until about 1630. Thus, the process which Inalcik has discerned could continue for a century and more, and in the case of the Kurdish beys of eastern Anatolia, it was not completed until the early nineteenth century.9

Moreover, we have to distinguish between the period during which the continental Ottoman frontiers were constantly advancing and the years after about 1550. For while after the middle of the century, there was a good deal of fighting both on the Habsburg and Safavid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Fleischer, Bureaucrat and Intellectual, 66, note 64.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> ['Aziz Efendi], Kanûn-nâme-i Sultani li 'Aziz Efendi . . ., ed. Rhoads Murphey (Cambridge, MA, 1985), 12–13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Halil İnalcık, "Ottoman Methods of Conquest," Studia Islamica 3 (1954), 103-29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Abdul-Rahim Abu-Husayn, Provincial Leaderships in Syria, 1575–1650 (Beirut, 1985); Martin van Bruinessen, Agha, Scheich und Staat, Politik und Gesellschaft Kurdistans (Berlin, 1989).

fronts, long-term conquests were quite limited.<sup>10</sup> After 1550, territories such as Hungary were organized as more or less permanent frontier provinces. In these places, much money was spent on defenses but less on sultanic foundations, one of the major means by which the Ottoman government left its imprint on the cityscapes of its more central territories. In many years, defense expenditures were so high that provincial revenues were insufficient, and only in 'good years' did Hungarian revenues cover all the expenditures of this territory's many Ottoman fortresses.

In the Hungarian border provinces, defense needs thus reinforced links to the Ottoman central government. However, the borderlands also included a territory such as Transylvania, which continued to be governed by a tribute-paying prince, who was not even a Muslim. In the case of Ottoman Iraq or parts of eastern Anatolia, strong reliance also was placed on local potentates, often with a tribal base. These personages were granted significant autonomy, provided they permitted easy access to the Safavid front in times of war. Powerful fortresses controlled by governors appointed directly from the center, such as Erzurum, Kars, Van and Diyarbekir, served not only to repel possible Safavid attacks, but also to ensure the loyalty of the frontier beys. Central control and reliance on local potentates thus existed side by side, even after most borders had come to be more or less stable. Thus, recent studies of Ottoman warfare, mainly but by no means exclusively concerning Hungary, also teach us something about the perennial tension between centralization and decentralization within the Ottoman Empire of the 'classical age'.

William McNeill in his work on 'Europe's steppe frontier' has suggested a somewhat different sequence of stages in the relationship between center and periphery on the western and northern Ottoman borders. At an early stage of imperial expansion, according to Mc-Neill's model, the center suffers less than the outlying provinces, for during these years, the central provinces merely contribute taxes and soldiers to the imperial enterprise, while being spared the destruction of war.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Only against less powerful states, such as Venice and Poland, did the Ottoman sultans make major conquests after this date.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> William McNeill, Europe's Steppe Frontier 1500–1800 (Chicago, London, 1964), 32.

If, however, we carry McNeill's ideas a step further, we may assume that at a later stage, outlying provinces can become the recipients of superior protection at relatively low cost, underwritten by the central provinces. Provided that small-scale frontier warfare can be kept within limits, the border provinces should then prosper at the expense of the center. Such situations are known to have occurred. for instance in the Spanish world empire, where, around 1600, the central province of Castile was vastly overtaxed in comparison to Aragon or Portugal.<sup>12</sup> But in eastern Anatolia, Iraq or Hungary, we do not at any time observe rising prosperity at the expense of Istanbul or Aleppo. Presumably in the Hungarian instance, continuous border fighting prevented recovery in large sections of the country.<sup>13</sup> In eastern Anatolia, the rough terrain and long cold winters put the area at a disadvantage impossible to compensate for, conditions which continue to characterize Turkey even today. As for Iraq, after the long neglect which followed the demise of the Baghdad caliphate, large-scale investment would have been needed to once more enhance the productivity of agriculture. Here, however, the distance from the Ottoman center probably discouraged such expenditure. Thus it would appear that the Ottoman ruling establishment largely viewed border areas as serving defense first and foremost, while borderland prosperity rarely if ever materialized.<sup>14</sup>

# Other models of centrality: Von Thünen and his followers

Yet another fashion of looking at center-province relationships, which mainly has been applied to Ottoman regions of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries, is linked to Johann von Thünen's by now classical concern with transportation costs as a function of distance to a central city.<sup>15</sup> Basing himself on conditions obtaining just before the dawn of the railway age, Von Thünen postulates that if transportation costs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> At this time, down to 1640, Portugal was ruled by the Spanish crown. Compare J. H. Elliot, *Imperial Spain 1469–1716* (Harmondsworth, 1970), 328–29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> McNeill, Europe's Steppe Frontier, 50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> However, McNeill, *Europe's Steppe Frontier*, 202 emphasizes the flourishing of post-Byzantine art and culture in Moldavia and Wallachia between 1650 and 1740.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Johann von Thünen, Der isolierte Staat in Beziehung auf Landwirtschaft und Nationalökonomie, ed. by Hermann Lehmann and Lutz Werner (Berlin, 1990).

are not augmented due to dangerous mountain passes, unfordable rivers or other impediments, these costs constitute a mere function of distance. Moreover, according to Von Thünen's model, the central city may be located by a navigable river, which significantly cheapens transportation. Given Istanbul's location at the confluence of two seas, a model of this type seems peculiarly appropriate to the Ottoman central city.

Different goods are more or less difficult to transport, and this affects the price of moving them. Therefore, the relevant places of production must be selected with care. Goods such as fresh milk or butter, eggs, fruit, vegetables or flowers cannot be transported at all in a world without fast trains or airplanes. As a result, dairy and poultry farms as well as market gardeners will be located close to the central city. There follows a belt producing timber and firewood, costly to transport but indispensible for a metropolis such as Ottoman Istanbul, where, after all, private residences were built of wood. A third belt will contain the grain-producing regions, while the raising of animals for meat consumption, as well as for cheese or leather, will take place in the fourth and most remote belt.<sup>16</sup> If the city in question is located near a waterway, which applied to most major cities in western Europe but less so to the more arid eastern Mediterranean, the normally circular belts surrounding the central city will be distorted to an elliptic shape. This phenomenon is, of course, very marked in the case of Istanbul. Once railways and paved roads have become established, they will produce the same effect.

As to the supply problems of Ottoman Istanbul, they are relatively well documented. In consequence Von Thünen's model has been employed largely to make sense of the geographical distribution of the 'agricultural enterprises' working for Istanbul.<sup>17</sup> Where the seventeenth century is concerned, much of the relevant material has been made accessible by Robert Mantran.<sup>18</sup> Thus this scholar has opened the way for İlhan Tekeli, İlber Ortaylı and the present

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Animals brought to the city's slaughterhouses from the fourth belt may have to be fattened up on meadows close to the city before they become, once again, desirable for consumption.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> However these were not the capitalist farms which Von Thünen had in mind, but largely peasant homesteads and the establishments of migratory sheep breeders.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Robert Mantran, Istanbul dans la seconde moitié du XVII<sup>e</sup> siècle. Essai d'histoire institutionelle, économique et sociale (Paris, Istanbul, 1962).

author, who have concerned themselves with various 'side effects' implicit in Von Thünen's model. İlhan Tekeli has studied the impact of transportation conditions upon marketing patterns along Ottoman trade routes.<sup>19</sup> Tekeli also discusses the effects which such arrangements may have had on the distribution of settlements. İlber Ortaylı has elucidated the role of one of Istanbul's service ports, namely Rodoscuk/Tekirdağ, in channeling supplies to Istanbul.<sup>20</sup> As to the present author, she has shown how closely the Von Thünen model fitted conditions 'on the ground' in the region of Istanbul, provided the distorting effects of the Black Sea, the Sea of Marmara and the Mediterranean are taken into account.<sup>21</sup> A study of eighteenth century Eyüp, with its market gardens, has further demonstrated the pertinence of Von Thünen's model to the Istanbul case.<sup>22</sup>

In addition Von Thünen's model has undergone significant amplification in the 1960s and 1970s, thus facilitating the study of regions and their central places all over the world. Especially noteworthy are the studies of William Skinner and Gilbert Rozman on marketing patterns, both rural and urban, in China, Russia and Japan.<sup>23</sup> While Skinner focuses on the twentieth-century situation, Rozman works historically, attempting to establish a sequence of stages through which the relevant societies passed in the course of their marketing histories. This 'evolutionary' stance, which today is thoroughly out of fashion, may explain why Rozman's work currently is less often cited than Skinner's synchronic study.

Ottomanists took up the challenges, as usual, somewhat belatedly, in the later 1970s and early 1980s. Leila Erder and the present author demonstrated how a system of towns came into being in Anatolia in the course of the sixteenth century. In the early 1500s, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> İlhan Tekeli, "On Institutionalized External Relations of Cities in the Ottoman Empire. A Settlement Models Approach", *Etudes Balkaniques* 8, 2 (1972), 46–72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> İlber Ortaylı, "Rodosto (extension en Marmara de la Via Egnatia) au XVI<sup>e</sup> siècle", in *The Via Egnatia under Ottoman Rule*, ed. by Elisabeth Zachariadou (Rethymnon, 1996), 193–202.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Suraiya Faroqhi, Towns and Townsmen of Ottoman Anatolia. Trade, Crafts and Food Production in an Urban Setting (Cambridge, 1984), 75–91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Tülay Artan (ed.), 18. yüzyıl kadı sicilleri işiğında Eyüp'te sosyal yaşam (Istanbul, 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> G. William Skinner, "Marketing and Social Structure in Rural China," *The Journal of Asian Studies* 24, 1 (1964), 1–43; 24, 2 (1965), 195–228; 24, 3 (1965), 363–99; Gilbert Rozman, *Urban Networks in Ching China and Tokugawa Japan* (Princeton, 1973); *idem, Urban Networks in Russia 1750–1800 and Premodern Periodization* (Princeton, 1976).

towns of this region were on the whole very small and scattered, so that it is difficult to speak of a coherent system at all. But the population growth of the sixteenth century led not only to an expansion of rural marketing, but also to the emergence of towns where none had existed before and to the development of large cities as well.<sup>24</sup> As a result, by the second half of the sixteenth century, the Ottoman Empire already possessed the 'primate' distribution often encountered in today's industrializing countries. Istanbul as the capital absolutely dominated the scene, for it contained many times the population of the next largest cities of the Ottoman core area, such as Bursa or Edirne.

With the information presently available, however, Leila Erder and myself might have been less certain of our conclusions. In the mid-1970s the numerous studies on the cities of the Arab provinces available today, with new ones regularly appearing, for the most part still lay in the future. Or at the very least, they were not accessible to us at the time of writing.<sup>25</sup> On the other hand, the much lower estimates for Istanbul's population which now have gained currency had not yet been published either.<sup>26</sup> Much against our inclination, we urban historians have been forced to admit that we have no clear idea concerning the sixteenth-century population of Istanbul. But given the large number of pious foundations and the size of the capital's built-up area, an estimate of 'a few hundred thousand' still

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Leila Erder and Suraiya Faroqhi, "The Development of the Anatolian Urban Network During the Sixteenth Century", *Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient* 23 (1980), 267–303, and Suraiya Faroqhi, "Taxation and Urban Activities in Sixteenth-Century Anatolia", *International Journal of Turkish Studies* I/1 (1979–80), 19–53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> For a small selection see André Raymond, Artisans et commerçants au Caire, au XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle, 2 vols. (Damascus, 1973–74); Bruce Masters, The Origins of Western Economic Dominance in the Middle East. Mercantilism and the Islamic Economy in Aleppo, 1600–1750 (New York, 1988); Abraham Marcus, The Middle East on the Eve of Modernity. Aleppo in the Eighteenth Century (New York, 1989); Beshara Doumani, Rediscovering Palestine, Merchants and Peasants in Jabal Nablus, 1700–1900 (Berkeley, Los Angeles, London, 1995); Dina R. Khoury, State and Provincial Society in the Ottoman Empire, Mosul, 1540–1834 (Cambridge, 1997); Tal Shuval, La ville d'Alger vers la fin du XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle. Population et cadre urbain (Paris, 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Stéphane Yérasimos, "La communauté juive d'Istanbul à la fin du XVI<sup>e</sup> siècle", *Turcica* 27 (1995), footnote 19, has shown that the high estimates for Istanbul's early sixteenth-century population, often found in the secondary literature, are due to a technical error. On the basis of a taxpayer count from the year 1478, the total population of that year has been estimated at about 80,000. This figure then erroneously was assumed to denote households and not persons, and was once more multiplied by 5 to arrive at an estimate of 400,000.

appears to make sense. In consequence, we can continue to claim that Rumelia and Anatolia taken together showed a primate distribution. Istanbul was at least double the size of the next largest towns, such as Bursa, Edirne or Salonica, none of which seems to have numbered 100,000 inhabitants during the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries.

### Regional autonomy in the economic sphere: significance and limits

But when we include the Arab provinces, the picture turns out rather differently. In terms of population, both Ottoman Cairo and Aleppo reached and even surpassed the one-hundred thousand mark. Regarding Cairo this had happened long before the Ottoman conquest, and Aleppo followed suit in the course of the seventeenth century.<sup>27</sup> This 'competition' with Istanbul in terms of size may mean that the Egyptian and Syrian regions were linked to the Ottoman capital politically and economically, but that the domination of Istanbul over these commercial metropolises was less than absolute.28 A similar result can be arrived at if we examine the trade routes which came together in these two Arab cities. Commerce with Istanbul was significant, but by no means dominant. Cairo controlled the Empire's trade with India and Yemen, the latter ceasing to form part of the Ottoman territory after the 1630s.<sup>29</sup> Aleppo also had access to Indian trade through the Basra route, and of course the importation of Iranian silks was only in part directed at the Istanbul market.<sup>30</sup> In addition the city was a mart for Venetian, French and English merchants. Moreover, Damascus, a close runner-up to Cairo and Aleppo in terms of economic activity, controlled the trans-desert trade to Mecca and Medina. Thus in economic terms, even in the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries the Ottoman center probably was less dominant over the Arab provinces than one might have assumed on the basis of the information available in the 1960s or early 1970s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> André Raymond, Grandes villes arabes a l'époque ottomane (Paris, 1985), 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> It is still within the realm of the possible that a primate distribution existed even for the Empire as a whole. Thus, for instance, we may assume 300,000 inhabitants for Istanbul and 150,000 for Cairo. But we can no longer make such claims with any degree of confidence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Raymond, Artisans et commerçants, vol. 1, passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Masters, The Origins, passim.

If Cairo, Aleppo and Damascus were thus centers in their own right, one would expect them to have controlled their respective hinterlands. That this was in fact the case has become obvious from two studies published in the 1980s. Both Abdul Karim Rafeq and Linda Schilcher have produced important work on the structure of Damascus' hinterland.<sup>31</sup> Basing his conclusions on material from the Damascus law courts and the French Foreign Ministry archives, Rafeq analyzes Damascus' economic region and the changes which were brought about, among other things, by the opening of the Suez Canal. Pilgrims to Mecca, that mainstay of the Damascus commercial economy, now increasingly preferred to travel by sea; on the other hand, the canal facilitated trade with Egypt, to the greater advantage of a pre-existing Syrian commercial diaspora. Socially even more problematic was the competition from European fabrics, which caused some Damascene textile manufacturers to reduce wages, thus deepening the cleavages between rich and poor.<sup>32</sup> In this manner Rafeq has shown that Damascus possessed a far-flung hinterland, whose structure, by the nineteenth century, was being changed and often deformed by European intervention.

Linda Schilcher by contrast has focused on the rural world, investigating relationships between Damascus and its grain-producing hinterland. Similarly to Abdul Karim Rafeq, she is concerned with the background to the anti-Christian riots of 1860, which resulted in numerous dead and much destruction of property. Schilcher differentiates between two groups of traders organized in rival factions and living in different parts of the city. One of these factions originally had been associated with the 'Azm, a family, which in the eighteenth century, had furnished most of the city's governors. But the opposing faction during the nineteenth century was able to enrich itself through the export of grain to Europe. Only after 1860, under serious pressure from the Ottoman central government, were the two factions willing to cooperate in order to ensure that the greatly expanded grain trade was routed through Damascus in preference

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Abdul Karim Rafeq, "The Impact of Europe on a Traditional Economy, The Case of Damascus, 1840-1870", in *Economie et sociétés dans l'Empire ottoman (fin du XVIII*<sup>e</sup>-début du XX<sup>e</sup> siècle (Paris, n.d.), 432; Linda Schatkowski Schilcher, *Families in Politics. Damascene Factions and Estates in the 18th and 19th Centuries* (Wiesbaden, Stuttgart, 1985).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Abdul Karim Rafeq, "New Light on the 1860 Riots in Ottoman Damascus", *Die Welt des Islams* 28 (1988), 430.

to other urban centers. Schilcher's study thus shows how strongly Damascene social structures affected the villages of southern Syria, and this impact once again proves the existence of a hinterland organized around the southern Syrian metropolis.

Even easier to demonstrate is the control of Aleppo over large sectors of the northern Syrian countryside. Before his untimely death in 1982, Antoine Abdel Nour found time to publish an important book on the hinterlands of Aleppo and Damascus in the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries.33 Abdel Nour reacts against the older literature on Aleppo's role in international trade, particularly the claims of Jean Sauvaget and Niels Steensgaard.<sup>34</sup> Sauvaget had been convinced that the city's prosperity was completely dependent on the international trade in silk, and therefore no more than a facade, which collapsed when in the early eighteenth century, Iranian silk ceased to be an important item in international trade. Not without a certain exaggeration, Abdel Nour set about minimizing the role of long-distance trade in the urban economy and stressed the role of the city's hinterland with its numerous small towns and market villages in underwriting Aleppo's commercial activities. While Abdel Nour does not as a whole invoke models developed outside of Ottoman history, motifs taken from central place theory are easily discernible in his work.

From Abdel Nour's study it thus becomes clear that at least Aleppo possessed not merely a rural hinterland, but in addition was served by a number of smaller cities, such as Ayntab (Gaziantep), Kilis or 'Azaz. This is an important finding as hitherto, the phenomenon of regional 'urban pyramids', though well enough known from European economic history, in the Ottoman instance had been studied only with respect to Istanbul.<sup>35</sup> Lesser cities in the Ottoman realm,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Antoine Abdel Nour, Introduction à l'histoire urbaine de la Syrie ottomane (XVI<sup>e</sup>-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle) (Beirut, 1982).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Jean Sauvaget, Alep. Essai sur le développement d'une grande ville syrienne des origines jusqu'au milieu du XIX<sup>e</sup> siècle (Paris, 1941); for an earlier criticism, see André Raymond, "La conquête ottomane et le développement des grandes villes arabes, le cas du Caire, de Damas et d'Alep", Revue du Monde Musulman et de la Méditerranée 1 (1979), 115–34. Niels Steensgaard, The Asian Trade Revolution of the Seventeenth Century. The East India Companies and the Decline of the Caravan Trade (Chicago, London, 1973) also is built on the assumption that long-distance trade was the mainstay of Aleppo's prosperity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Apart from Ortaylı, "Tekirdağ", compare also Suraiya Faroqhi, "İstanbul'un iaşesi ve Tekirdağ-Rodoscuk limanı", *Gelişme dergisi, iktisat tarihi özel sayısı* (1980),

even if important commercial centers, usually could claim the services of market villages only, or at best, of miniscule townlets.<sup>36</sup> But obviously there were some exceptions. Now that we find Aleppo at the tip of an 'urban pyramid' encompassing today's northern Syria and southeastern Turkey, we possess good reasons for assigning this city the status of a 'regional capital' with a fair degree of autonomy. Similar claims could of course be made for Cairo.<sup>37</sup>

Both Cairo and Aleppo had been metropolises in pre-Ottoman times, and especially in the Cairene instance, the adjustments which imposed themselves, or else were imposed, once the city had become part of the Ottoman realm have been well investigated.<sup>38</sup> A similar adjustment process occurred at a much later date, namely in the second half of the seventeenth century, after Crete had been taken

<sup>37</sup> On the rural economy of Lower Egypt compare Kenneth M. Cuno, *The Pasha's Peasants, Land, Society and Economy in Lower Egypt, 1740–1858* (Cambridge, 1992). On the concept of regional capitals, see Rozman, *Urban Networks*, 14.

Given all the attention paid to the processes of region formation, the concrete analyses of large regions within the Ottoman Empire, that is those which encompassed not one but several towns, are surprisingly few in number. One of the more recent examples is due to the cooperative efforts of the historian Nejat Göyünç and the geographer Wolf Dieter Hütteroth. Basing their work on the evidence of the surviving sixteenth-century tax registers, the two authors have covered the lands adjacent to the Upper Euphrates: Land an der Grenze. Osmanische Verwaltung im heutigen türkisch-syrisch-irakischen Grenzgebiet im 16. Jahrhundert (Istanbul, 1997). Göyünç and Hütteroth have chosen a region not political or economic, but geographical in character, and their work might be classed as cultural geography with a historical slant. In dealing with the upper course of the Euphrates down to 'Ana, they have in fact consciously transcended Ottoman provincial borders, to say nothing of present-day state frontiers. Their concern is with the location of fields and villages and with the relative significance of different ways of making a living, nomadism included. A sizeable chapter deals with taxation, and they also have devoted a separate chapter to the region's towns. Unfortunately for historians concerned with the economic criteria of region formation, the Euphrates in this period did not form a trait d'union between different regions. This was due to the many shallows, which allowed only the most flat-bottomed craft to sail the river, but also to the tribal units living closeby, whose members frequently disrupted traffic. But at the same time, Göyünç's and Hütteroth's study is unique on account of the detailed analysis to which it has subjected an otherwise little known Ottoman 'periphery'.

<sup>38</sup> This matter already has been touched upon in the Introduction; see Doris Behrens-Abouseif, *Egypt's Adjustment to Ottoman Rule Institutions. Waqf and Architecture in Cairo (16th and 17th Centuries)* (Leiden, 1994).

<sup>139-54.</sup> On Bursa, which in spite of its size, also functioned as Istanbul's 'industrial suburb', see Haim Gerber, *Economy and Society in an Ottoman City: Bursa, 1600-1700* (Jerusalem, 1988).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> For a demonstration in the case of Ankara compare Suraiya Faroqhi, "Onaltıncı ve onyedinci yüzyıllarda Ankara kenti ve kırsal çevresi" in: İlhan Tekeli and Erdal Yavuz, eds. *Tarih içinde Ankara*, (Ankara, 1984), 61–88.

from the Venetians. Molly Greene's work on the Veneto-Ottoman transition in Crete may be regarded as an original combination of two types of study current in the recent literature. On the one hand, she has produced a study with a regional focus, similar to that undertaken by Abdel Nour. On the other hand, she combines this regional study with the investigation of 'adjustment to Ottoman rule' as previously practised by Doris Behrens-Abouseif.<sup>39</sup> Once again Greene does not explicitly refer to central place theories. Yet her findings concerning Crete's olive economy during the Ottoman period, which replaced an earlier orientation toward the production of wine, can be well explained by the exigencies of Istanbul's food market. Eighteenth-century Crete thus can conveniently be placed in the fourth belt of Von Thünen's model, as similarly to hides and skins, olive oil can be transported over reasonably long distances. Moreover, the replacement of wine by oil makes sense if we take into account that olive oil was considered a more 'legitimate' food demand by the Ottoman administration than wine, even if wine consumption by non-Muslims was not prohibited.<sup>40</sup> Also it is worth noting that in spite of Crete's relative proximity to Egypt, the island developed more economic ties to Istanbul than to Cairo. When all is said and done, whatever the attractions of the Cairene market, political pressure was exercized mainly for the benefit of Istanbul.

# The 'primacy of politics'

For the last few paragraphs we have pretended that regions were formed around major Ottoman cities for purely economic reasons; in fact, this assumption, not unreasonable for his own time and place, underlies Von Thünen's model. Yet the annexation of newly ottomanized Crete to the sultans' capital, rather than to Cairo, shows the limitations of Von Thünen's reasoning in the Ottoman instance. For the government in Istanbul, especially during the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries, had fashioned itself a powerful instrumentarium in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Molly Greene, A Shared World. Christians and Muslims in the Early Modern Mediterranean (Princeton, 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> However, we should not assume that vineyards generally were neglected during the Ottoman period, for there existed a large-scale consumption of raisins and grape syrup as sweeteners.

order to institute what has been termed a 'command economy'. Wherever this 'command economy' was applied, it determined urban size and regional structuring according to non-economic criteria.<sup>41</sup> Certainly today we are more aware of the limitations which weakly developed means of communication and a comparatively small bureaucratic apparatus placed upon the centralizing ambitions of Ottoman officials. But even so, the non-development of a major urban center on the Aegean coast of Anatolia was linked to the central administration's will to reserve the produce of this fertile area for the navy and the Ottoman capital. Before the seventeenth century, any local competition for the region's resources thus must have appeared undesirable. However, the demands of the Ottoman fleet probably became less insistent after confrontations with the Spaniards had come to a virtual close at the end of the sixteenth century, and the urgent need for revenue made customs-paying exports appear less of an evil than they had seemed in earlier times. Only at this juncture was Izmir able to develop into a major urban center, where exportation ruled more or less supreme.42

One of the early scholars to point out the role of political factors in the formation of the Ottoman urban system was the sociologist and social anthropologist Mübeccel Kıray.<sup>43</sup> However, Kıray's concern being the current situation in Turkey, she only touched upon, but did not elaborate, the concept of towns which developed due to the ruling group's need for markets. In my view however, this factor is rather important in explaining the genesis of at least the smaller Anatolian and Rumelian towns. After all taxes collected in kind and not consumed locally by *timar*-holders would have to be exchanged for money before they could be transported to Istanbul. Due to the availability of foodstuffs for sale, there would have been an incentive for both craftsmen and traders to establish themselves even in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Traian Stoianovich, Balkan Worlds. The First and Last Europe (New York, London, 1994), 193-94.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Faroqhi, Towns and Townsmen, 296–97; Daniel Goffman, Izmir and the Levantine
 World, 1550–1650 (Seattle, London, 1990), 138–46.
 <sup>43</sup> Mübeccel Kıray, "Toplum yapısındaki temel değişimlerin tarihsel perspektifi:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Mübeccel Kıray, "Toplum yapısındaki temel değişimlerin tarihsel perspektifi: Bugünkü ve yarınki Türk toplum yapısı," reprinted in *eadem, Toplumbilim yazılan* (Ankara, 1982), 126. The original article was published in 1969. Moreover, Mübeccel Kıray was a most influential teacher, whose impact probably was due at least as much to her classroom *persona* as to her publications. Her account of Ottoman towns as centers of tax collection, among other things, has made a profound impact on the present author.

minor administrative centers. Town formation was the result, and in fact, Ottoman government officials always assumed that the seats of local administrators should be in towns, even though the latter might be minuscule indeed.

All this means that administrative districts came to constitute economic regions of a sort. Grain taxes collected in a given *kaza*, or area for which a kadi was responsible, came together in the markets of the central town, and this strengthened the links of villages to 'their' district centers. Moreover, the Ottoman administration assumed that even though exceptions might be authorized, a typical town should be fed by its own district. We equally must take into account that even in the sixteenth century, Ottoman peasants paid part of their taxes in cash. This should have implied that when they took the *timar*-holders' grain to market, as they were obliged to do, they also sold other items, such as fruit or the products of rural crafts, in order to earn the money they would need for the tax collector's next round. By establishing a new district center, the central government thus modified regional structure as well.<sup>44</sup>

### The politics of region formation

In a different fashion, the impact of political factors on the formation of regions, not of towns *plus* their hinterlands but of larger entities, has been explored by Klaus Kreiser.<sup>45</sup> The latter had posed himself the question whether we can draw the limits of the Ottoman 'core lands' on a map. By 'core lands' he means the territory needed to support the central administration, the capital, and the army, at least under peacetime conditions. As a measure of a given province's special significance to the Ottoman center, he has followed the example of Ömer Lütfi Barkan and studied the ultimate use to which provincial revenues were put.<sup>46</sup> For given the difficulties of transportation,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> On regional trade and tax collection in north-central Anatolia, see Huri İslamoğlu-İnan, State and Peasant in the Ottoman Empire. Agrarian Power Relations and Regional Economic Development in Ottoman Anatolia During the Sixteenth Century (Leiden, 1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Klaus Kreiser, "Über den Kernraum des Osmanischen Reiches," in *Die Türkei* in Europa..., ed. by Klaus-Detlev Grothusen (Göttingen, 1979), 53-63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Ömer Lütfi Barkan, "H. 933–934 (M. 1527–1528) mali yılına ait bir bütçe örneği", İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat Fakültesi mecmuası 15, 1–4 (1953–5), 251–57; see particularly p. 273.

the Ottoman government attempted to secure the most indispensable supplies from places within reasonable distance from Istanbul. By contrast, the more outlying provinces either provided merely for their own defensive and administrative needs, or, in the case of Diyarbakır, for example, provincial revenues were used to pay garrisons in a yet more remote place such as Iraq. For the latter, as a border province, often must have cost more than could be supplied from local sources alone.

Another criterium which, in Kreiser's perspective, may help us decide whether certain regions were in fact 'indispensable' to the Empire's day-to-day functioning, is the location of those villages whose revenues had been assigned to Istanbul's major sultanic foundations. Among the latter establishments, the complexes of Mehmed the Conqueror or Süleyman the Lawgiver figure most prominently. Kreiser has suggested that an analysis of the manner in which tax revenues were used by the Ottoman center on the one hand, and of the distribution of foundation lands on the other, allows us to arrive at more or less congruent results. The 'core region' of the Ottoman Empire included western as well as sections of central Anatolia in the east, and the Aegean seashore of Rumelia in the west. Important though Syria or Egypt might have been as sources of revenue, apparently they were not considered safe or conveniently located enough to finance the activities most crucial to the operation and legitimation of the Ottoman state.

### Local powerholders

But from the late seventeenth century onwards, and especially in the fifty-year period from about 1775 to about 1825, the central administration presumably regarded its territory in a rather different light. An Ottoman official of that time probably did not view the Empire as divided into a stable set of regions, distinguished by the services they rendered to the central government. Rather, the Ottoman lands must have appeared as a congeries of domains controlled by different local powerholders. As long-term tax farmers, the latter were more or less legitimized by the Ottoman center. However, the territories these families controlled were not stable but rather shifted frequently, as families rose and fell and their places were taken by newcomers. These powerholders, known as *ayan* in Ottoman terminology, normally owed their positions to appointments on the part of the central government, and the execution of all too powerful *ayan* was a frequent occurrence. Yet many magnate families for generations remained in the area where they once had become established.<sup>47</sup> As a result, the region of Manisa and Izmir would have appeared, to an official of the eighteenth-century central administration, as the domain of the Karaosmanoğulları, or central Anatolia as a region where the Cebbarzade or Çapanoğulları were in control.

But in spite of the power and wealth of some of these families, which even permitted them to sponsor mosques and other public buildings, these men and women have left very few texts in which they speak in their own voices.<sup>48</sup> In some cases, as in the chronicle of Panavos Skoutses, one of the more prominent people subjected to the domination of such an ayan has left his impressions.<sup>49</sup> But even such cases are rare. We thus are obliged to refer to sources prepared by officials in the service of the central administration, many of which deal with conflictual situations. When a magnate had been killed, his goods and real estate were sold on behalf of the Ottoman treasury, and inventories prepared in the course of such proceedings constitute one of our most important sources. Yet such registers in all probability did not contain 'the whole truth and nothing but the truth', as both the surviving family members and the recording officials had any number of reasons to produce only a truncated record. In addition, we possess appointment documents and correspondences with ayan expected to furnish soldiers or repair public buildings. As most magnates also held life-time tax farmsthese revenue sources might indeed form the basis of their poweraccounts of such tax farms will allow us a glimpse of the relevant family's finances. In a few instances, the foundation deeds of mosques and other religious and charitable institutions also may survive. A few remarks in Ottoman chronicles may provide further clues and, if the kadi registers of the town in which the magnate in question resided have survived, there will be documents concerning one or the other court case. Apart from a few exceptions such as Muhammad Ali, governor of Egypt, who has left a wealth of documentation,

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 47}$  For the recent literature on life-time tax farms' integrative potential, compare the Introduction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> On the building activities of such a magnate family, see İnci Kuyulu, Kara Osman-oğlu ailesine ait mimari eserler (Ankara, 1992).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Compare the account by Johann Strauss in the present volume.

this is all that most historians of ayan power have at their disposal.

Where *ayans* active in the Balkan pensinsula are concerned, we may find reports by European consuls and/or travellers. These have to be used with a great deal of caution, to say the least, for the authors of these texts often saw themselves as championing the formation of a new state on the territory of the Ottoman Empire. A local magnate thus might be viewed as a potential king, with the author his putative advisor. Moreover, literary stereotypes current in much preromantic and romantic writing, such as that of 'the blood-thirsty oriental despot', further diminish the reliability of these sources. A recent attempt to interpret European texts of this kind using techniques of literary analysis, in my view only has demonstrated that, in spite of its limitations, the Ottoman material has more to offer to the historian.<sup>50</sup> This relative lack of sources presumably explains why the number of monographs on individual notable or magnate families has remained so limited.<sup>51</sup>

Local powerholders became more prominent from the late seventeenth century onwards, yet today we are more aware of the survival of such families from earlier, sometimes even pre-Ottoman days, than was the case twenty or thirty years ago.<sup>52</sup> While the rise of the *ayan* took place when Ottoman documentation was already quite substantial, the manner in which this process has been constructed by twentieth-century historians owes more to general historiographical currents than to the documents studied. In 1953 Traian Stoianovich, taking up ideas previously developed by Fernand Braudel, suggested that the rise of these notables, along with the concomitant deterioration of peasant status, was linked to grain exports to western Europe,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Katherine E. Fleming, *The Muslim Bonaparte. Diplomacy and Orientalism in Ali Pasha's Greece* (Princeton, 1999). Even so however, European documents can be valuable, especially those concerning modest local figures. Above all, it is worth taking a closer look at texts which had not been written for publication. Such more private notes presumably contain fewer literary embellishments, and thus there is a better chance of encountering direct observations.

 $<sup>^{51}</sup>$  The documentation seems to be better for the Arab provinces than for the Balkans and Anatolia; at least that is the impression I have gained from Khoury, *Mosul* and similar works.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> For two examples compare: Abdul-Rahim Abu-Husayn, "A Case Study of *Ilti*zam in Sixteenth Century Greater Syria," in *Land Tenure and Social Transformation in* the Middle East, ed. by Tarif Khalidi (Beirut, 1984), 249–256; and Muhammad Adnan al-Bakhit, "The Role of the Hanash Family and the Tasks Assigned to it in the Countryside of Dimashq al-Sham, 790/1388–976/1568", *Land Tenure*, 257–90.

in other words, to what was later to be called the emerging European world economy.<sup>53</sup> However, by the 1960s and 1970s, the thinking of eastern Europeanists on these issues changed substantially. Now it was assumed that Brandenburg, Russian and Bohemian nobilities were granted the right to enserf their respective peasantries not so much for economic reasons, but rather as a *quid pro quo* for the increasing taxes and services demanded by an ever growing state apparatus.<sup>54</sup>

This line of thinking found favor among Ottomanist historians, who in the late 1970s and early 1980s dwelt upon the political origins of notable and magnate fortunes. Gilles Veinstein demonstrated that magnates could make a lot of money by interposing themselves between peasants and the market, while Halil İnalcık pointed out that control over the tax assessments of individual villages formed a significant source of many a notable's power.<sup>55</sup> Moreover, Bruce McGowan argued that the dispossession of peasants by local powerholders could take place in regions without any contact to the European world economy. Notable and magnate fortunes thus were political in origin, and orientation towards the market, while common enough, was by no means essential.<sup>56</sup>

But in addition to the genesis of the *ayan*, as a socio-political category, there are the institutional aspects of this phenomenon to be considered. These have been studied by Mustafa Cezar and Yücel Özkaya, but have not greatly interested scholars working on a broader synthesis of Ottoman eighteenth-century history.<sup>57</sup> In my own perspective, this is rather a pity. For as a result, we have not to date really appreciated the importance of the institutional changes which the Ottoman ruling group initiated at the very end of the seventeenth

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Traian Stoianovich, "Land Tenure and Related Sectors of the Balkan Economy, 1600–1800, *The Journal of Economic History* 13 (1953), 398–411.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> However, the difficulty with this 'political' mode of explanation is that in Poland the peasantry was enserted and the towns were largely emasculated, but no absohutism emerged: Perry Anderson, *Lineages of the Absolutist State* (London, 1974), 195–220.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Gilles Veinstein, "Âyān de la region d'Izmir et le commerce du Levant (deuxième moitié du XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle)," *Revue de l'Occident musulman et de la Mediterranée* 20 (1975), 131-46; Halil Inalcık, "Military and Fiscal Transformation in the Ottoman Empire, 1600-1700," *Archivum Ottomanicum* 6 (1980), 283-337.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Bruce McGowan, Economic Life in Ottoman Europe. Taxation, Trade and the Struggle for Land, 1600-1800 (Cambridge, Paris, 1981), 58-73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Mustafa Cezar, Osmanlı tarihinde leventler (Istanbul, 1965); Yücel Özkaya, Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda âyanlık (Ankara, 1977).

and the beginning of the eighteenth century. It has sometimes been claimed that the sultans and their advisors did not make use of the 'breathing space' which the Empire enjoyed between 1718 and 1768 for a thorough overhaul of its military structure.<sup>58</sup> This may well be true in the military field; but in the realm of administration, the years between 1690 and 1725 saw a large number of new initiatives. Among the changes inaugurated during those years, we encounter a thorough reorganization of the passguards in charge of caravan security (derbendci) on the more dangerous roads, systematic attempts to settle nomads and the institution of life-time tax farms.<sup>59</sup> In addition, the use, or maybe abuse, of the originally religious practice of the vow (nezir) in order to secure the submission of rebellious subjects, as well as the restructuring of *cizve* collection, fall into the same time period.<sup>60</sup> Apparently the institution of one avan for every district, selected by the powerful men of the locality but confirmed by the Ottoman administration, likewise formed part of this 'package' of administrative changes. Özkaya has pointed out that this official acceptance of local power was not a voluntary act, but forced upon the Ottoman central administration by circumstances; and about a century later, ayan power was in fact brutally reduced by Sultan Mahmud II.<sup>61</sup> Yet for the time being, the centrally imposed apparatus of the governors and their henchmen on the one hand and that of the kadis on the other was balanced by a structure of local government based, in a fashion, upon provincial society.

Özkaya also has shown how the magnates and notables were able to take over the office of the sehir kethüdası, whose incumbents had, from the later sixteenth century if not earlier, represented the townsfolk in their negotiations with governors and tax collectors.<sup>62</sup> Major

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Stanford J. Shaw, History of the Ottoman Empire and Modern Turkey, 2 vols., (Cambridge, 1977), vol. 1, 169, makes a similar remark, but referring to the seventeenth century: the respite provided by the victories of the Köprülü era had not been employed for a further restructuring of the Ottoman military.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Cengiz Orhonlu, Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda aşiretleri iskân teşebbüsü (1691–1696) (Istanbul, 1963); idem, Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda derbend teşkilatı (Istanbul, 1967); Mehmet Genç, "Osmanlı maliyesinde malikâne sistemi", in Osman Okyar and Ünal Nabantoğlu eds., *Türkiye iktisat tarihi semineri. Metinler-tartışmalar* (Ankara, 1975). <sup>60</sup> Suraiya Faroqhi, "Räuber, Rebellen und Obrigkeit im osmanischen Anatolien",

Periplus, 3 (1993), 31-46; McGowan, Economic Life, 80-104.

<sup>61</sup> Özkaya, Ayanlık, 119.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Özkaya, *Ayanlık*, 114 ff. On the activities of a *sehir kethüdası*, see Suraiya Faro-qhi, "Town Officials, *Timar*-holders and Taxation: The Late Sixteenth-Century Crisis as seen from Corum", Turcica 18 (1986), 53-82.

advantages were in fact to be gained from recognition as a *sehir kethüdası*, mainly because the official *ayan's* mediating role between government and taxpayers allowed him to accumulate both clients and cash. The importance of this factor becomes evident when we note how often local powerholders used force in order to gain public offices.<sup>63</sup>

#### Magnates of the Arab world

Given the later formation of a national state in Anatolia which by far transcended the territory of any single magnate, however powerful, Turkish historiography never attempted to make such magnates into 'national' figures of heroic stature. Until very recently, Turkish historians normally identified with an abstract concept of 'the state' and to a lesser degree, with an equally abstract 'people'. 'State' and 'people' typically were constructed as the victims, and in the case of the central state, also as the potential opponent of 'usurping' magnates. However, in the Arab world, it was for a while quite fashionable to see Ottoman provincial powerholders as the protorulers of certain national states, which were to form in this area only in the twentieth century.<sup>64</sup> Muhammad Ali, governor and later khedive of Egypt, was the personage who most easily lent himself to this interpretation. After all he briefly had formed a state which encompassed both Egypt and Syria, that is the traditional Mamluk territories. In addition, Muhammad Ali had organized an army superior to anything Sultan Mahmud II could muster and had tried to establish local industries in Egypt. And where the eighteenth century was concerned, the revival of Mamluk models in the building style of Cairo could be regarded as a resurgence of a hitherto dormant Egyptian 'national identity'. As for the 'Azm of Damascus, their role as governors, pilgrimage commanders and patrons of building also encouraged nationalist historians to regard them as

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Özkaya, Âyanlık, 215 ff.; compare also Christoph K. Neumann, "Selânik'te onsekizinci yüzyılın sonunda masarif-i vilâyet defterleri, merkezi hükûmet, taşra idaresi ve şehir yönetimi üçgeninde mali işlemler," *Tarih Enstitüsü dergisi* 16 (1998), 77–78.
 <sup>64</sup> Due to my minimal knowledge of Arabic, this discussion of the Arab provinces

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Due to my minimal knowledge of Arabic, this discussion of the Arab provinces is limited to the secondary literature in English and French, fortunately quite abundant. In spite of documentation available in the Istanbul archives, Turkish historians have been much less interested in the internal history of the Arab provinces.

proto-rulers of a Syrian national state. In the case of Lebanon, the originally Druze family known as the Shihab became Christian in the eighteenth century, and this change of religion in turn could be regarded as a gesture towards the 'national unity' of an as yet non-existent Lebanon.<sup>65</sup>

As Rifa'at Abou-El-Haj has demonstrated, this enterprise of discovering the 'ancestors' of twentieth-century national states in events and people of the past was only possible at the price of considerably distorting historical realities.66 Even more dangerously, such constructions often implied the notion that Arab civilization had remained static since the high middle ages, a strange congruence between the ideas of nationalists and those of old-fashioned Orientalists. For the most part however, eighteenth-century magnates were in the business of establishing or consolidating their hold over all territories within their reach. Usually they were indifferent to the language or religion of their subjects, and apart from a few, mainly Egyptian instances, these personages showed no evidence of having wanted to found states of their own. As to the political ties, largely mediated through tax farming, that continued to bind most avan to the Ottoman center, we have already had occasion to discuss the relevant work of Ariel Salzmann and Dina Khourv.<sup>67</sup>

### Localism but not proto-nationalism

'Localism' implies that a given ruler originates from, or at least possesses strong ties to, the locality he administers, and that attempts by a remote center to control local politics be successfully resisted.<sup>68</sup> In this limited sense, the 'Azm in Damascus or the Jalili of Mosul certainly acted as 'local powers'. On the other hand, the Ottoman

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Albert Hourani, "Lebanon: the Development of a Political Society", in *idem*, *The Emergence of the Modern Middle East* (London, Basingstoke, Oxford, 1981), 124-41, stresses the historical factors which led to the formation of the Lebanese state and repeatedly warns against anachronism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Rifa'at Abou-El-Haj, "The Social Uses of the Past: Recent Arab Historiography of Ottoman Rule," *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, 14, 2 (1982), 185–201.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Compare the Introduction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Schilcher, *Families in Politics*, 219, considers that a régime only can be regarded as localist if the interests of all members of the population are taken into consideration. This means that, in her understanding, localism is a political ideal, rather than something actually present in real life.

center was willing to tolerate such magnates as long as a minimum amount of taxes was paid, and major state concerns, such as the supplies and security of the pilgrimage caravan to Mecca, were taken care of. As for the degree to which these local powerholders really could withstand a determined attempt at interference on the part of the Ottoman center, this varied strongly according to the locality in question. Thus in the early nineteenth century, Mahmud II's attempts at securing control over Anatolia or northern Iraq were quite effective, while Muhammad Ali Pasha of Egypt could only be prevented from seceding, and even from conquering Istanbul, by a massive British intervention.

However, apart from the ties between the Ottoman center and provincial magnates, there were other loyalties to be taken into consideration. No dynasty of whatever origin could hope to establish itself locally without gaining adherents among provincials possessing a degree of power, as well as financial resources and social capital. Such people might include *ulema*, garrison soldiers, nomad chieftains, or even churchmen in areas with substantial Christian populations. The means of cementing a family's power, in an urban or regional context, included strategic marriage alliances, whose importance recently has been elucidated in Margaret Meriwether's study of Aleppo.<sup>69</sup> Providing employment in palaces and pious foundations might serve to tie at least some of the city's poor to the notable family whose members had set up these establishments. Pious foundations, moreover, provided working spaces for craftsmen, who presumably could be counted upon to support their magnate landlords, provided the latter contented themselves with reasonable rents. A willingness to open one's granaries and sell to the populace at affordable prices in times of scarcity must have cemented such loyalties even further, while the opposite behavior could lead to riots, which have been well studied in the case of Damascus.<sup>70</sup>

Moreover, whoever wished to exercise local power had to establish a working relationship with the Ottoman troops stationed in the major towns and fortresses. For the most part these were strongly entrenched. This applied not only to those units whose name (*yerliyya*) already indicated such a local attachment, but also to those

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Margaret Meriwether, The Kin who Count (Austin, 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Abdel Nour, Introduction, 216-53.

regiments which supposedly were connected to the center.<sup>71</sup> In eighteenth century Egypt, these local troops competed for power with the political households set up by important men of varying backgrounds. Household members' lovalty to their respective masters was cemented by the fact that the former were often manumitted slaves (Mamluks). According to the ethos of Egyptian upper class society, such Mamluks retained a life-long tie to the man who had established them in Egypt, having trained and later manumitted them.<sup>72</sup> It was possibly this special cohesion which, by the 1760s, permitted the 'political households' consisting of Mamluks to win out over the 'ordinary' troops (ocak).73 From that time until the Napoleonic conquest of Egypt, this rich and productive province was governed by men of Mamluk background.

Magnates thus worked to manufacture local consensus and secure the loyalties of the key social groups of their respective regions. However, Schilcher's study of Damascus, which we have already encountered in a different context, shows the limits of, in this particular instance, 'Azm inclusiveness rather well.74 Not only did the governors issuing from this family neglect the interests of a whole group of traders, they also failed to accommodate the demands of some of the smaller tribal units displaced by the northward migration of the 'Anayza. This turned out to be a costly failure, for it resulted in the catastrophic attack on the pilgrimage caravan of 1757. This latter event in turn led to the execution of a prominent representative of the 'Azm family, and at least temporarily, greatly weakened the dynasty's power.75

#### Cultural contacts, cultural identities

Another issue which presents itself when we study 'local consciousness' in the eighteenth and nineteenth-century Arab world is the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Only in Algiers were Anatolian young men recruited for service in the local armed forces even in the eighteenth century.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Jane Hathaway, The Politics of Households in Ottoman Eqypt. The Rise of the Qazdağlıs (Cambridge, 1997). <sup>73</sup> André Raymond, *Le Caire des janissaires* (Paris, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Schilcher, Families in Politics.

<sup>75</sup> Abdul-Karim Rafeq, The Province of Damascus, 1723-1783 (Beirut, 1970), 208-21; Karl Barbir, Ottoman Rule in Damascus, 1708-1758 (Princeton, 1980), 97 ff.

manner in which individual Cairenes or Damascenes related to the Ottoman center or neighboring provinces and how they viewed their own status as Ottoman provincials. Given the scarcity of texts emanating from even the most active magnates, these investigations concern mainly Arabs with a medrese education. On the face of it, Arab scholars should have had excellent career prospects in the Ottoman judiciary; after all, they did not need to learn the basic rules of Arabic which demanded so much time and effort from everyone else. However, given the centrality of the Fatih and Süleymanive medreses for all those who hoped for a brilliant career in the Ottoman *ilmiye*, this advantage was in reality nullified. Even the chief kadis of Cairo, Damascus or Mecca came from the pool of jurists cum theologians trained at the Ottoman center, so that only the judgeships of the district courts officiating in the provincial towns and cities were available to local scholars. While this did not mean that the Azhar and other centers of learning ceased to function, study at these institutions did not give access to the highest positions in the Ottoman ilmive. Individual attempts to build a career in Istanbul could only succeed if the candidate was able to develop strong patronage ties at the outset of his active life. Such ties were, for instance, established by Mustafa Naima, who arrived from Aleppo as a young man to enter the baltaci corps of the Topkapi Palace and, probably, study at the medrese of Sultan Bayezid II.76

Hala Fattah's recent article on two eighteenth and nineteenthcentury travel accounts by Iraqi scholars has highlighted these issues.<sup>77</sup> After having participated in a conference which was to respond to Nadir Shah's demand that the Shi'a be accepted as the fifth recognized law school, the Baghdadi scholar Abdullah al-Suwaidi (1692– 1761) went on the pilgrimage to Mecca and visited Damascus on the way. He was hardly impressed by the local *ulema*, whom he considered to be immersed in worldly affairs. Moreover, while he was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Lewis V. Thomas, A Study of Naima, ed. by N. Itzkowitz (New York, 1972).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Hala Fattah, "Representations of Self and the Other in two Iraqi Travelogues of the Ottoman Period," *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, 30, 1 (1998), 51–76. I am much indebted to Werner Ende and Christoph Herzog, who have pointed out this valuable article to me. Fattah's study concentrates on the mid-nineteenth century scholar al-Alusi, also from Baghdad, about whose life and circumstances much more is known. His travelogue is pertinent to our purposes in so far as he visited Istanbul, which al-Suwaidi did not do. However the Istanbul society he describes is very much that of the Tanzimat, which is why I have attempted to highlight his older contemporary.

himself a Sufi, al-Suwaidi professed to be repelled by the 'exaggerated' impact of Sufi shaykhs in the Syrian metropolis. All these negative impressions made al-Suwaidi inclined to view his home city, and the rectitude of his Baghdadi *ulema* colleagues, in the rosy light of nostalgia. In his latter-day colleague al-Alusi, who probably had become a victim of the Tanzimat government's attempts to establish state control over pious foundations, this emphasis on a Baghdadi *versus* an Istanbul identity is even more pronounced. However, these strictures did not preclude a basic loyalty to the Ottoman sultan; presumably because such loyalty 'went without saying', neither al-Alusi nor al-Suwaidi is very explicit on this issue.

This relative mutual isolation of the Istanbul and Cairene or Damascene intellectual establishments may well have fostered strong local traditions of scholarship. Peter Gran has suggested that at the end of the eighteenth century, there emerged a movement in Egypt of a kind which he has described as 'enlightenment, Italian style'.<sup>78</sup> By this he means an attempt to introduce rationalist tenets bit by bit, without openly challenging the religious framework unanimously accepted by the society in question. What lies behind these claims is an attempt to show that Mediterranean Europe and Egypt had not as yet seriously diverged even in the eighteenth century. This is a claim which I find inherently plausible; but its ramifications have not as yet been well investigated. We will have to know much more about the contacts between the scholarly worlds of Istanbul, Cairo and Damascus, as well as the disjunctures between these three centers, before we can move from hypotheses to valid generalizations.

### A major desideratum: the history of Ottoman Anatolia

A bird's eye overview of recent research, of the kind attempted here, somehow seems incomplete without a presentation of at least one of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Peter Gran, Islamic Roots of Capitalism. Egypt 1760–1840 (Austin, London, 1979) and more recently, Ramadân al-Khulî and 'Abd al-Râziq 'Isa, "Rencontre avec Peter Gran, une Renaissance récusée: l'Egypte à la fin du XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle", in Ghislaine Alleaume, ed., L'Expédition de Bonaparle vue d'Egypte, (Brussels, 1999), 55–70. Immediately after its appearance, Peter Gran's much-remarked thesis of an enlightenment- style movement at the end of the eighteenth century, derived from local Egyptian roots, aroused violent hostility. Strong reactions came not only from European and American scholars, but from Egyptians as well.

the major gaps in the literature. After all, this volume was put together in the hope that our readers may feel inclined to fill some of the lacunae in which our field still abounds. A real desideratum, in my view, is the history of Ottoman Anatolia. Even though this region has become the heartland of modern Turkey, the Ottoman period of Anatolia's history has been much neglected. For a long time this important sub-field of Ottoman history remained the province of locally-based amateurs, although these sometimes were very gifted and energetic.<sup>79</sup> Only in the 1960s with the work of Halil İnalcık, and also of Mustafa Akdağ, did university-based historians begin to concern themselves with Anatolian history, adopting a perspective which transcended purely local affairs.<sup>80</sup>

This neglect of the Ottoman period in Anatolian history is all the more remarkable as Speros Vryonis' book on the 'decline of medieval Hellenism in Asia Minor' can be read as a general history of western and central Anatolia during the transition from Byzantine to Seljuk

A German variant of this debate, centered around the work of Reinhard Schulze, took place in *Die Welt des Islams*, 36, 3 (1996), *Special Theme Issue: Islamic Enlightenment in the 18th Century?* For a further polemic against Schulze's thesis of an 'Islamic enlightenment' see Gottfried Hagen and Tilman Seidensticker, "Reinhard Schulzes Hypothese einer islamischen Aufklärung. Kritik einer historiographischen Kritik," Zeitschrift der Deutschen Morgenländischen Gesellschaft 148 (1998), 83-110.

<sup>79</sup> This is the place to pay tribute to the memories of two teachers active in the Aegean town of Manisa, namely İbrahim Gökçen and especially Çağatay Uluçay. Between them, they not only saved the rich Manisa kadi registers from destruction, but also published a series of works on local history based on these sources, some scholarly and others directed at a more popular audience. Moreover Uluçay, probably in the context of a broadening interest in local history during the war years, sought and found people who could provide evidence on Istanbul buildings long since destroyed, thus recording much unique information which would otherwise have been lost. Compare M. Çağatay Uluçay, "İstanbul Saraçhanesi ve saraçlarına dair bir araştırma", *Tarih dergisi* 3, 5–6 (1951–52), 147–64.

<sup>80</sup> Halil Inalcik, "Bursa and the Commerce of the Levant," Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Levant 3 (1960), 131-47; idem, "Bursa, XV. asır sanayi ve ticaret tarihine dair vesikalar," Belleten 24 (1960), 45-102; Mustafa Akdağ, Celâli isyânları (1550-1603) (Ankara, 1963).

To a complete outsider just 'looking in' on the debate, there are several surprising features. First of all, the amount of emotion expended by Gran's critics often appears disproportionate to the matter at issue; and as Adorno and Horkheimer have taught us, in such cases it is commendable to be suspicious. Secondly, the interview recently conducted by Ramadân al-Khulî and 'Abd al-Râziq 'Isa indicates that the ideas thrown out by Gran, now over twenty years ago, have not been tested since. In any case, neither the author himself nor his interlocutors refer to new studies which would either prove or disprove Gran's claims—the author himself also seems unwilling to pursue this matter. In consequence, I would regard the issue as still open.

or Ottoman rule. As the title indicates, Vryonis views this period from the standpoint of Byzantium and the Byzantinist community. In addition, Claude Cahen, a specialist in Seljuk and post-Seljuk history, has covered the same period of Anatolian history, namely, the eleventh to fifteenth centuries.<sup>81</sup> We also possess a considerable number of studies covering individual sub-provinces, in addition to even more numerous works on individual towns and their respective hinterlands. There are also a few studies of broad topics such as nineteenth century manufacturing, which to a large extent, focus on Anatolia.<sup>82</sup> It should thus be a challenge to future researchers to pull these different strands together in a comprehensive history.

However, there are serious problems of documentation, particularly regarding the eastern provinces. For as we have seen, western and to a degree central Anatolia formed part of the Ottoman 'core lands'. On the other hand, large sections of eastern Anatolia until the early nineteenth century were controlled by princes who acknowledged the overlordship of the Ottoman sultans, but were permitted to run their territories without too much involvement on the part of the central government. As a result, less documentation was produced than in those provinces where the central power was regularly present. In addition, the wars with imperial Russia during the nineteenth century, to say nothing of the disturbances which accompanied and followed World War I, have led to the destruction of numerous sources. With the fortunate exception of Gaziantep, the kadi registers, the 'provincial' historian's meat and drink, have survived for the pre-nineteenth century period only in scattered fragments and in a few places.

In consequence, it may be best to begin with a synthetic treatment merely of Anatolia's western and central parts, that is, the Ottoman provinces of Anadolu, Karaman and Rum, for these provinces formed part of the Ottoman 'core region', and their taxes financed conquests on the European and Iranian frontiers. Taxes to the cen-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Speros Vryonis Jr., The Decline of Medieval Hellenism in Asia Minor and the Process of Islamization from the Eleventh through the Fifteenth Century (Berkeley, Los Angeles, London, 1971); Claude Cahen, La Turquie pré-ottomane, 2nd revised ed. (Istanbul, 1988).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> On towns: Suraiya Faroqhi, *Towns and Townsmen*. In addition, Donald Quataert, *Ottoman Manufacturing in the Age of the Industrial Revolution* (Cambridge, 1993), strongly emphasizes Anatolian developments. In part this is due to the fact that by the second half of the nineteenth century a large part of the Balkan peninsula was no longer in Ottoman hands.

tral administration and dues to pious foundations established in the capital, but also deliveries of grain, honey, ropes and sailcloth demanded by Palace and Arsenal all needed to be recorded in files and registers. Therefore, Anadolu, Karaman and Rum occur frequently in tax documents of all kinds, but also in the financial accounts of pious foundations and of course in kadi registers and collections of sultanic rescripts. And once the groundwork has been laid, it will hopefully become feasible to enlarge the scope of such a study by including the provinces of Diyarbakır, Zülkadriye and Erzurum, even if it will not always be possible to treat these regions in as much detail as their western counterparts.

### In conclusion: toward a history of provincial powerholders

Research concerning Ottoman provincial history has, as we have seen, moved along two more or less separate paths. Working with approaches originally developed by regional planners and economic geographers, one set of studies has discussed the formation of economic and political regions. In all likelihood, a flagging interest on the part of social scientists in the concept of the 'region' will discourage most Ottomanists from pursuing this line in the future. But from the 1970s to the early 1990s, our understanding of Ottoman political and economic structure has, in my view, been much advanced by this approach.

At the present date, we seem to have returned to a line of research which goes back far in time, namely ultimately to the comments of the nineteenth-century statesman and historian Ahmed Cevdet Pasha. For as Yücel Özkaya has reminded us, it was Ahmed Cevdet who almost a hundred and fifty years ago, already attempted to make generalizations about Ottoman *ayan.*<sup>83</sup> To put it differently, we are looking at the means by which political power was built up in Ottoman provinces; as we have seen, official appointments as deputy tax collectors of one sort or another normally constituted the starting point of this process. Currently it seems that the study of the Arab provinces has progressed more rapidly than that of Rumelia and Anatolia. This is partly due to the greater abundance of locally

<sup>83</sup> Özkaya, Áyanlık, 109, 115.

produced sources both archival and narrative, especially in Syria and Egypt. But quite possibly the search for a 'usable past' in the various Arab states, in spite of all the distortions and anachronisms which will not be discussed here, has had the advantage of attracting a large number of scholars to the problems connected with seventeenth and eighteenth-century decentralization. In the end, it is both the synergy and the competition between a sizeable number of scholars which produces optimal results.

At the same time, we can now regard the institutionalization of eighteenth-century avan as part and parcel of a broader set of changes. In the middle of the crisis precipitated by the Austrian war of 1683-1699, the Ottoman administration of course sought to maximize revenues, but also to strengthen control over provincial subjects. Yet the 'classical', sixteenth-century method of securing this aim, namely leaving behind low-income timar-holders to guard provincial revenue sources, was probably no longer of much use in the years around 1700. Thus new techniques of power were devised; nomads were to be induced to settle, not only because peasants were better taxpayers, but also because people on the move were more difficult to control. New fortified khans were constructed, and the privileged passguards responsible for closing the passes in times of unrest and rebellion were placed under a clear hierarchy of command.<sup>84</sup> Moreover, the Ottoman administration also attempted to control more closely even those nomads who still were allowed to continue their former way of life. For as a study by Yusuf Halaçoğlu has demonstrated, there were numerous attempts to make nomads follow prescribed routes, with severe penalties to be paid by those who contravened the central government's rulings.<sup>85</sup>

Yet at the same time, this eighteenth-century centralization also implied an element of negotiation with provincial powerholders. This phenomenon is particularly obvious in the case of nomads who were induced—at least temporarily—to settle down. Here bargaining with tribal leaders and the appointment of these men to official positions often preceded the settlement process. Sometimes the interests of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> It is apparent from Orhonlu, *Derbend*, *passim* that even though the institution of the passguards is well known from sixteenth-century tax registers, documents detailing the *derbend*'s organizational structure mainly date from the eighteenth-century.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Yusuf Halaçoğlu, XVIII. yüzyılda Osmanlı İmparatorluğu'nun iskân siyaseti ve aşiretlerin yerleştirilmesi (Ankara, 1988).

ordinary tribesmen indeed must have been sacrificed to those of the dignitaries.<sup>86</sup> But negotiation is also apparent when villagers, townsmen and nomads were to made to vow the payment of large sums of money if agreements concluded under the auspices of the central administration were not abided by. Kadis, tribal dignitaries and villagers all participated in this process. However, the most obvious example of such negotiations was surely the election and official acceptance of district *ayan*. By authorizing this procedure, the central government at least temporarily accepted that control over provincial society could only be maintained by seeking the cooperation of local tax farmers and dues collectors.<sup>87</sup>

What is sorely missing to date is the story of *ayan* power and the magnates' eventual fall as seen from the viewpoint of these provincial figures themselves. Possibly the writings of certain servitors and associates of these prominent men will shed light on these issues in the future. Although the interaction between centralizing and decentralizing tendencies is one of the oldest research topics in Ottomanist historiography, quite a few discoveries remain to be made.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> For an example of the preferential treatment reserved for the *boy beyleri* and their relatives, see Orhonlu, *Iskân teşebbüsü*, 55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> However, this did not mean that the administration was attempting to integrate merchants into the political system. Given the expansion of trade in the first half of the eighteenth-century, this omission is worth noting. As we have seen, the more prominent *ayan* were not often of merchant background, and if they were, their commercial identities soon were submerged in their roles as tax farmers.

This page intentionally left blank

# LIST OF CONTRIBUTORS

Fikret Adamr, professor for Balkan and Ottoman Studies at Ruhr-Universität Bochum, is the author of *Die Makedonische Frage. Ihre Entstehung und Entwicklung bis 1908* (Wiesbaden, 1979) and *Geschichte der Republik Türkei* (Mannheim, 1995), in addition to many articles on the economic, political and social history of the eighteenth and nine-teenth centuries.

Géza Dávid, head of the Department of Turkology at Loránd Eötvös University, Budapest, is the author of numerous studies on Ottoman Hungary, some of them reprinted in *Studies in Demographic and Administrative History of Ottoman Hungary* (Istanbul, 1997). His monograph on the sub-province of Simontornya, originally published in Hungarian, recently has appeared in Turkish: Osmanlı Macaristan'ında toplum, ekonomi ve yönetim, 16. yüzyılda simontornya sancağı, translated by Hilmi Ortaç (Istanbul, 1999).

Büşra Ersanlı is a professor at the Department of International Relations, Marmara University, Istanbul. Aside from a book İktidar ve tarih, Türkiye'de "Resmi Tarih" tezinin oluşumu (1929–1937) (Istanbul, 1992) she has published, among other topics, on the newly independent republics of Central Asia.

Suraiya Faroqhi is a professor at the Department of Middle Eastern Studies, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität, Munich. She is the author, among other works, of *Kultur und Alltag im Osmanischen Reich* (Munich, 1995, Turkish translation by Elif Kılıç, Istanbul, 1997; English translation by Martin Bott, London, 2000) and *Approaching Ottoman His*tory: an Introduction to the Sources (Cambridge, 1999).

Pál Fodor, a senior research fellow at the Hungarian Academy of Sciences and an associate professor at Pásmány Peter Catholic University, Budapest, recently has brought out a collection of articles: In Quest of the Golden Apple. Imperial Ideology, Politics and Military Administration in the Ottoman Empire (Istanbul, 2000). In the same year he has co-edited, along with Géza Dávid, Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe, The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest (Leiden, 2000). Klaus-Peter Matschke is a professor of Byzantine history at the University of Leipzig. He has published many articles on the social and economic history of Byzantium, with a special concern for the later medieval period. Die Schlacht bei Ankara und das Schicksal von Byzanz was published in Weimar in 1981. Together with Franz Tinnefeld, he recently has authored: Die Gesellschaft des späten Byzanz (Cologne, 2000).

Hercules Millas divides his time between Greece and Turkey, where he has taught at several universities. He has produced numerous literary translations from Greek to Turkish and Turkish to Greek, and is the author of Yunan ulusunun doğuşu (Istanbul, 1994) and Türk romanı ve "öteki". ulusal kimlikte Yunan imajı (Istanbul, 2000).

Christoph K. Neumann teaches at the Humanities and Social Sciences Department of Istanbul Technical University. After publishing a book on Ahmed Cevdet Pasha as a historian (*Das indirekte Argument. Ein Plädoyer für die Tanzimat vermittels der Historie*, Münster, Hamburg, 1994, Turkish translation available) he has concentrated on Ottoman urban and social history of the eighteenth century and the position of intellectuals in modern Turkish society.

Johann Strauss teaches at Marc-Bloch-University, Strasbourg. He has published Die Chronik des 'Isazâde. Ein Beitrag zur osmanischen Historiographie des 17. Jahrhunderts (Berlin, 1991). In his later career, he has developed a special interest in nineteenth-century publishing and the book world. Among his many articles, "La conversation", dealing with nineteenth-century guides to polite conversation, constitutes a monograph in its own right, in Vivre dans l'Empire ottoman. Sociabilités et relations intercommunautaires (XVIII<sup>e</sup>-XX<sup>e</sup> siècles), Paris, 1997, pp. 251–318.

Antonina Zhelyazhkova is chairperson of the Board of Directors of the International Center for Minority Studies and Intercultural Relations, Sofia. She has founded the Bulgarian Helsinki Committee, of which she is an active member. Among her numerous publications, *Relations of Compatibility and Incompatibility between Christians and Muslims in Bulgaria* (Sofia, 1995) and *Between Adaptation and Nostalgia. The Bulgarian Turks in Turkey* (Sofia, 1998) are available in English as well as in Bulgarian.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

#### 1. Generalities and Methodology

- Abou-El-Haj, Rifa'at A., "Ottoman Methods of Negotiation: The Karlowitz Case", Der Islam 51 (1974), 131-137.
- -, "The Ottoman Vezir and Pasa Households 1683-1703: a Preliminary Report", Journal of the American Oriental Society 94 (1974), 438-447.
- -, Formation of the Modern State: The Ottoman Empire, Sixteenth to Eighteenth Centuries (Albany NY, 1991).
- Abu-Lughod, Janet, Before European Hegemony. The World System AD 1250-1350 (Oxford, 1989).
- Adanır, Fikret, "Die Armenische Frage und der Völkermord an den Armeniern im Osmanischen Reich: Betroffenheit im Reflex nationalistischer Geschichtsschreibung", in Erlebnis-Gedächtnis-Sinn. Authentische und konstruierte Erinnerung, ed. by H. Loewy and B. Moltmann (Frankfurt am Main and New York, 1996), 237-263. -, "Balkan Historiography related to the Ottoman Empire since 1945" in Ottoman Past and Today's Turkey, ed. by Kemal H. Karpat (Leiden, 2000), 236-252; Turkish version: "Ikinci Dünya Savaşı sonrası Balkan tarih yazınında Osmanlı İmparatorluğu", Toplum ve Bilim 83 (Winter 1999/2000), 224-240.

-, "Lo scambio greco-turco di popolazioni nella storiografica turca", in Esodi. Trasferimenti forzati di popolazioni nel Novecento europeo, ed. by M. Cattaruzza, M. Dogo and R. Pupo (Naples, 2000), 89-101.

- Adanır, Fikret and Hilmar Kaiser, "Migration, Deportation, and Nation-Building: The Case of the Ottoman Empire", in Migrations et migrants dans une perspective historique. Permanences et innovations, ed. by René Leboutte (Brussels, 2000), 273-292.
- Ágoston, Gábor, "Ottoman Artillery and European Military Technology in the Fifteenth and Seventeenth Centuries", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 47 (1994), 15-48.

-, "Ottoman Warfare in Europe 1453-1826," in European Warfare 1453-1815, ed. by Jeremy Black (Houndsmills, Basingstoke, Engl., 1998), 118-144, 262-263.

- Akgündüz, Ahmed, Islâm hukukunda ve Osmanlı tatbikatında vakıf müessesesi (Ankara, 1988).
- Akurgal, Ekrem, "Eski Anadolu'da Yunanlılar", in Tarih boyunca Türk-Yunan ilişkileri. III. Askeri Tarih Semineri (Ankara, 1986).
- Alkan, Türker, The Political Integration of Europe (Ankara, 1982)
- [Altınay], Ahmed Refik, XVI. asırda Rafizîlik ve Bektaşılık (Istanbul, 1932).

Anderson, Perry, Lineages of the Absolutist State (London, 1974).

- Ariès, Philippe, The Hour of our Death, transl. by Helen Weaver (Harmondsworth, 1983).
- Arıkan, Zeki, "Osmanlı tarih anlayışının evrimi", in Tarih ve sosyoloji semineri, 28-29 Mayıs 1990. Bildiriler (Istanbul, 1991), 77-91.
- Babinger, Franz, "Der Islam in Kleinasien", Zeitschrift der Deutschen Morgenländischen Gesellschaft 76 (1922), 126-152. Balard, Michel et al., "Byzance, l'Orient chrétien et le monde turc", in L'histoire
- médiévale en France, bilan et perspectives (Paris, 1991), 331-362.
- Barkey, Karen and Mark von Hagen, eds., After Empire: Multiethnic Societies and Nation-Building: The Soviet Union and the Russian, Ottoman, and Habsburg Empires (Boulder and Oxford, 1997).

- Barthold, V., "Orta Asya'da Moğol fütuhatına kadar Hıristiyanlık", Türkiyat mecmuası 1 (1925), 47–100.
- Baumgart, Winfried, The Crimean War, 1853-1856 (London, 1999).
- Black, Cyril E. and L. Carl Brown, eds., Modernization in the Middle East: The Ottoman Empire and its Successors (Princeton NJ, 1992).
- Bono, Salvatore, Schiavi musulmani nell'Italia moderna, Galeotti, vu' cumprà, domestici (Perugia, 1999).
- Borst, Arno, Die Katharer (Stuttgart, 1953).
- Braudel, Fernand, La Méditerranée et le monde méditerranéen à l'époque de Philippe II (Paris, 1st ed. 1949, 2nd ed. in 2 vols. 1966).
- -----, Civilisation matérielle, économie et capitalisme, XV'-XVIII' siècle, 3 vols. (Paris, 1979).
- Brown, L. Carl, ed., Imperial Legacy. The Ottoman Imprint on the Balkans and the Middle East (New York, 1995).
- Bryer, Anthony and Heath Lowry, eds., Continuity and Change in Late Byzantine and Early Ottoman Society (Birmingham, Washington D.C., 1986).
- Elliot, J. H., Imperial Spain 1469-1716 (Harmondsworth, 1970).
- Encyclopedia of Islam, The, ed. by M. T. Houtsma, T. W. Arnold, R. Basset, R. Hartmann et al., 4 vols. (Leiden, 1913-1934).
- Fabris, Maria Pia Pedani, I 'Documenti turchi' dell'Archivio di Stato di Venezia (Rome, 1994).
- Faroqhi, Suraiya, Approaching Ottoman History: an Introduction to the Sources (Cambridge, 1999).
- Febvre, Lucien, Amour sacré, amour profane, autour de l'Heptameron (Paris, 1944, new impr. 1971).
- Fishman, Joshua A., Language and Nationalism (Rowley MA, 1972).
- Flemming, Barbara, Landschaftsgeschichte von Pamphylien, Pisidien und Lykien im Spätmittelalter (Wiesbaden, 1964).
  - ---, Türkische Handschriften, I (Wiesbaden, 1968).
- Gölpınarlı, Abdülbaki, "Aşık Paşa'nın şiirleri", Türkiyat mecmuası 5 (1936), 87-100.
- Goubert, Pierre, The Ancien Régime. French Society 1600-1750, transl. by Steve Cox (New York, San Francisco, London, 1973).
- Hadžijahić, Muhammed, "Die privilegierten Städte zur Zeit des osmanischen Feudalismus", Südost-Forschungen 20 (1961), 130-158.
- Hagen Gottfried and Tilman Seidensticker, "Reinhard Schulzes Hypothese einer islamischen Aufklärung. Kritik einer historiographischen Kritik", Zeitschrift der Deutschen Morgenländischen Gesellschaft 148 (1998), 83-110.
- Haldon, John, The State and the Tributary Mode of Production (London, 1993).
- Hobsbawm, E. S. and Terence Ranger, eds., *The Invention of Tradition* (Cambridge, 1984).
- Hollingworth, T. S., Historical Demography (Ithaca NY, 1969).
- Hrbek, Ivan, "Abū Hāmid al-Andalusī und sein Werk 'Mu'rib'", Archiv orientálni 23 (1955), 109-135.
- Imber, Colin, "A Note on 'Christian' Preachers in the Ottoman Empire", Osmanlı araştırmaları 10 (1990), 59-67.
- İslamoğlu-İnan, Huri, "Oriental Despotism in World System Perspective", in *The Ottoman Empire and the World Economy*, ed. by Huri İslamoğlu-İnan (Cambridge, Paris, 1987), 1–26.
- Jacoby, David, "The Venetian Presence in the Latin Empire of Constantinople (1204-1261): the Challenge of Feudalism and the Byzantine Inheritance", Jahrbuch der Österreichischen Byzantinistik 43 (1993).
- Kaufmann, Thomas DaCosta, Court, Cloister and City. The Art and Culture of Central Europe 1450-1800 (London, 1995).
- Kershaw, Ian, The 'Hitler Myth': Image and Reality in the Third Reich (Oxford, 1987).
- Kitromilides, Paschalis M., "Imagined Communities' and the Origins of the National Question in the Balkans", European History Quarterly 19 (1989), 149-194.

Köprülü, Fuat, Türk edebiyatında ilk mutasavvıflar (Istanbul, 1918, 2nd ed. with a preface by Fevziye Abdullah Tansel, Ankara, 1966).

—, "Bizans müesseselerinin Osmanlı müesseselerine te'siri hakkında bazı mülahazalar", Türk hukuk ve iktisat tarihi mecmuası 1 (1931), 165–314, repr. as Bizans müesseselerinin Osmanlı müesseselerine tesiri (Istanbul, 1981).

—, "Ortazaman Türk hukuki müesseseleri", in İkinci Türk Tarih Kongresi, İstanbul, 20–25 Eylül 1937. Kongrenin çalışmaları, Kongreye sunulan tebliğler (İstanbul, 1943), 383–418. —, İslâm ve Türk hukuk tarihi arastırmaları ve vakıf müessesesi (İstanbul, 1983).

- Kreiser, Klaus, "Der japanische Sieg über Rußland (1905) und sein Echo unter den Muslimen", Welt des Islams 21 (1982), 209-239.
- -----, Germano-Turcica. Zur Geschichte des Türkisch-Lernens in den deutschsprachigen Ländern (Bamberg, 1987).
- Krekić, Bariša, Dubrovnik i Levant (1280-1460) (Belgrade, 1956); French version: Dubrovnik et le Levant au Moyen-Age (Paris and The Hague, 1961)
- Landau, Jacob M., The Politics of Pan-Islam. Ideology and Organization (Oxford, 1994).
- Lindner, Rudi Paul, Nomads and Ottomans in Medieval Anatolia (Bloomington (Indiana), 1983).
- Loos, Milan, Dualist Heresy in the Middle Ages (Prague, 1974).
- Matuz, Josef, Das Osmanische Reiche. Grundlinien seiner Geschichte (Darmstadt, 1985).
- Millman, Richard, Britain and the Eastern Question 1875-1878 (Oxford, 1979).
- Murphey, Rhoads, Regional Structure in the Ottoman Economy: A Sultanic Memorandum of 1636 A.D. Concerning the Sources and Uses of the Tax-Farm Revenues of Anatolia and the Coastal and Northern Portions of Syria (Wiesbaden, 1987).
- Mustafa Ali, Gelibolulu, Câmi'u'l-Buhûr der Mecalis-i Sur, ed. and analyzed by Ali Öztekin (Ankara, 1996).
- Nagel, Tilman, Staat und Ordnungsgemeinschaft im Islam: Geschichte der politischen Ordnungsvorstellungen der Muslime, 2 vols. (München, 1981).
- Nora, Pierre, ed., Les lieux de la mémoire, la République, la Nation, les France, 3 vols. (Paris, 1997).
- Obolensky, Dmitri, The Bogomils. A Study in Balkan Neo-Manichaeism (Cambridge, 1948). Özkırımlı, Atilla, Türk edebiyatı ansiklopedisi (Istanbul, 1982).
- Pakalın, Mehmed Zeki, Osmanlı tarih devimleri ve terimleri sözlüğü, 3 vols. (Istanbul, 1983). Peev, Y., Islyamut: doktrinalno edinstvo i raznolikost (Sofia, 1982).
- Popovic, Alexandre, "Représentation du passé et transmission de l'identité chez les Musul-mans des Balkans. Mythes et réalités", in Les Balkans à l'époque ottomane, ed. by Daniel Panzac (Revue du Monde Musulman et de la Méditerranée, no. 66, 1992/4), 139-144.
- Popovic, Alexandre and Gilles Veinstein, eds., Bektachiyya. Études sur l'ordre mystique des Bektachis et les groups relevant de Hadji Bektach (Istanbul, 1995).
- —, Les voies d'Allah. Les ordres mystiques dans le monde musulman des origines à aujourd'hui (Paris, 1996).
- Preto, Paolo, "Lo spionaggio a Venezia tra mito e realtà", in I Turchi, il Mediterraneo e l'Europa, ed. by Giovanna Motta (Milan, 1998), 123-132.
- Puech, Henri-Charles and André Vaillant, Le traité contre les bogomiles de Cosmas le Prêtre. Traduction et étude (Paris, 1945).
- Rozman, Gilbert, Urban Networks in Ch'ing China and Tokugawa Japan (Princeton, 1973). ——, Urban Networks in Russia 1750–1800 and Premodern Periodization (Princeton, 1976).
- Runciman, Steven, The Medieval Manichee. A Study of the Christian Dualist Heresy (Cambridge, 1947).
- Said, Edward, Orientalism (New York, 1978).
- Schmaus, Alois, "Der Neumanichäismus auf dem Balkan", Saeculum 2 (1951), 271-299.
- Schöttler, Peter, ed., Geschichtsschreibung als Legitimationswissenschaft 1918–1945 (Frankfurt/Main, 1999).
- Singer, Amy, "Tapu Tahrīr Defterleri and Kadı Sicilleri: A Happy Marriage of Sources", *Tarih* (1990), 95-125.

- Sinor, Denis, review of M. Fuad Köprülü, The Origins of the Ottoman Empire; The Seljuks in Anatolia. Their History and Culture According to Local Muslim Sources; Islam in Anatolia after the Turkish Invasion (Prolegomena), all translated and annotated by Gary Leiset, Journal of Asian History 30 (1996), 82-84.
- Skinner, G. William, "Marketing and Social Structure in Rural China", The Journal of Asian Studies XXIV/1 (1964), 1-43; XXIV/2 (1965), 195-228; XXIV/3 (1965), 363-399.
- Steensgaard, Niels, The Asian Trade Revolution of the Seventeenth Century, The East India Companies and the Decline of the Caravan Trade (Chicago, London, 1973).
- -----, "The Seventeenth-century Crisis", in The General Crisis of the Seventeenth Century, ed. Geoffrey Parker and Lesley M. Smith (London, 1978), 26-57. Stone, Lawrence, "Prosopography", in *The Past and the Present Revisited*, ed. by Lawrence
- Stone (London, New York, 1987), 45-73.
- Sućeska, Avdo, "Bedeutung und Entwicklung des Begriffes A'yân im Osmanischen Reich", Südost-Forschungen 25 (1966), 3-26.
- Temimi, Abdeljelil, ed., Mélanges Prof. Machiel Kiel (Zaghouan, 1999).
- Thompson, E. P., The Making of the English Working Class (New York, 1963).
- Tilly, Charles "War Making and State Making as Organized Crime", in Bringing the State Back In, ed. by Peter Evans, Dietrich Rueschemeyer and Theda Skocpol (Cambridge, 1985), 169-191.
- Thünen, Johann von, Der isolierte Staat in Beziehung auf Landwirtschaft und Nationalökonomie, ed. by Hermann Lehmann and Lutz Werner (Berlin, 1990).
- Todorova, Maria, "Language as Cultural Unifier in a Multilingual Setting: The Bulgarian Case During the Nineteenth Century", East European Politics and Societies 4 (1990), 439-450.
  - -, "Bulgarian Historical Writing on the Ottoman Empire", New Perspectives on Turkey, no. 12 (Spring 1995), 97-118.

-, "The Ottoman Legacy in the Balkans", in Imperial Legacy. The Ottoman Imprint on the Balkans and the Middle East, ed. by L. Carl Brown (New York, 1996), 45-77.

- Togan, Isenbike, "Ottoman History by Inner Asian Norms", in New Approaches to State and Peasant in Ottoman History, ed. by Halil Berktay and Suraiya Faroqhi (London, 1992), 185-210.
- Uzunçarşılı, İsmail Hakkı, Anadolu Türk tarihi vesikalarından Tokad, Niksar, Zile, Turhal, Pazar, Amasya, vilayet, kaza ve nahiye merkezlerinde kitabeler (Istanbul, 1345/1927).
- , Bizans ve Selçukiylerle Germiyan ve Osman Oğulları zamanında Kütahya şehri (İstanbul, 1932).
- -, Anadolu beylikleri ve Akkoyunlu, Karakoyunlu devletleri (Ankara, 1937).
- , "On dört ve on beşinci asırlarda Anadolu Beyliklerinde toprak ve halk idaresi",
- in İkinci Türk Tarih Kongresi. Kongreye sunulan çalışmalar (Ankara, 1943), 499-506.
- Vardy, Steven Bela, The Ottoman Empire in Historiography: a Re-Evaluation by Sándor Takáts (Pittsburgh, 1977).
- Vartan Paşa, Akabi Hikyayesi, ed. and transl. by Andreas Tietze (Istanbul, 1991).
- Velkov, Asparuch, Vidove osmanoturski dokumenti. Prinos kum osmanoturskata diplomatika (Sofia, 1986).
- Vovelle, Michel, Idéologies et mentalités (Paris, 1982).
- Wallerstein, Immanuel, The Modern World-System, 3 vols. (New York, 1974, 1980, 1989).
- Weber, Eugen, Peasants into Frenchmen. The Modernization of Rural France, 1870-1914 (Stanford, 1976).
- Weber, Max, The Theory of Social and Economic Organization, transl. by A. M. Henderson and Talcott Parsons, ed. with an Introduction by Talcott Parsons (New York, London, 1964).
- Werner, Ernst, "Geschichte des mittelalterlichen Dualismus: neue Fakten und alte Konzepte", Zeitschrift für Geschichtswissenschaft 23 (1975), 538-551.

Wieviorka, Annette, L'ère du témoin (Paris, 1998).

- Wittek, Paul, Das Fürstentum Mentesche. Studie zur Geschichte Westkleinasiens im 13.-15. Jahrhundert (Amsterdam, 1934, repr. 1967).
- [Yaltkaya], M. Serefeddin "Selcukiler devrinde mezahib", Türkiyat mecmuası 5 (1925), 101-118.
- Yıldırım, Onur, "Scholars, Diplomats and Refugees: A Historical Study of the Turco-Greek Population Exchange, 1922-1923", Ph.D. thesis, Princeton University (forthcoming).
- Zarcone, Thierry, Mystiques, philosophes et franc-maçons en Islam (Paris, Istanbul, 1993).

### 2. Southeastern Europe, general

- Adanır, Fikret, "Tradition and Rural Change in Southeastern Europe During Ottoman Rule", in The Origins of Backwardness in Eastern Europe, ed. by Daniel Chirot (Berkeley and Los Angeles, 1989), 131-176.
- Agoston, Gábor, "Habsburgs and Ottomans: Defense, Military Change and Shifts in Power", *The Turkish Studies Association Bulletin* 22,1 (1998), 126–141. Bartl, Peter, "Kryptochristentum und Formen des religiösen Synkretismus in Alba-
- nien", in Grazer und Münchener Balkanologische Studien (München, 1967).
- Castellan, Georges, Histoire des Balkans, XIV-XIX<sup>e</sup> siècle (Paris, 1991).
- Clayer, Nathalie, "Des agents du pouvoir ottoman dans les Balkans-les Halvetis, in Les Balkans à l'époque ottomane, ed. by Daniel Panzac (= Revue du Monde Musulman et de la Méditerranée, no. 66, 1992/4), 21-29.
- -. Mystiques, état et socièté, Les Halvetis dans l'aire balkanique de la fin du  $XV^e$  siècle à nos jours (Leiden, 1994).
- Crampton, Richard I., Eastern Europe in the Twentieth Century (London, New York, 1994).
- Filipović, Milenko M., "Volksglauben auf dem Balkan", Südost-Forschungen 19 (1960), 239-262.
- Filipović, Nedim, "A Contribution to the Problem of Islamization in the Balkans under the Ottoman Rule", in Ottoman Rule in Middle Europe and the Balkans in the 16th and the 17th Centuries (Prague, 1978), 305-378.
- Frasheri, K., Istorija Albanii (Tirana, 1964).
- Hering, Gunnar, "Die Osmanenzeit im Selbstverständnis der Völker Südosteuropas", in Die Staaten Südosteuropas und die Osmanen, ed. by Hans Georg Majer (München, 1989), 355-380.
- Höpken, Wolfgang, "Flucht vor dem Kreuz? Muslimische Emigration aus Südosteuropa nach dem Ende der osmanischen Herrschaft (19./20. Jahrhundert)", in Zwangsmigrationen in Mittel- und Südosteuropa, ed. by Wolfgang Höpken (Leipzig, 1996), 1-24.
- Hösch, Edgar and Karl Nehring, eds., Historische Bücherkunde Südosteuropa, II/1: Osmanisches Reich, Makedonien, Albanien (München, 1988).
- Islami, S. and K. Frasheri, Historia e Shqipërisë, 1 (Tirana, 1959).
- Jelavich, Barbara, History of the Balkans, 2 vols. (Cambridge, 1983).
- Kaleshi, Hasan, "Das türkische Vordringen auf dem Balkan und die Islamisierung. Faktoren für die Erhaltung der ethnischen und nationalen Existenz des albanischen Volkes", in Südosteuropa unter dem Halbmond. Untersuchungen über Geschichte und Kultur der südosteuropäischen Völker während der Türkenzeit. Prof. Georg Stadtmüller zum 65. Geburtstag gewidmet, ed. by Peter Bartl and H. Glassl (Munich, 1975), 125-138.
- Karpat, Kemal, "Millets and Nationality: The Roots of the Incongruity of Nation and State in the Post-Ottoman Era", in Christians and Jews in the Ottoman Empire, ed. by Benjamin Braude and Bernard Lewis (London, New York 1982), vol. 1, 141-170.

- Kaser, Karl, Südosteuropäische Geschichte und Geschichtswissenschaft. Eine Einführung (Vienna, Cologne, 1990).
- Kiel, Machiel, Ottoman Architecture in Albania, 1385-1912 (Istanbul, 1410/1990).
- Kissling, Hans Joachim, "Begleittexte zu Derwischfilmen über den Rufa'îye und Chalvetî-Orden", repr. in *idem, Dissertationes orientales et balcanicae collecta*, vol. 1: Das Derwischtum (Munich, 1986), 422-434.
- Kurat, Yuluğ Tekin, "1877-78 Osmanlı-Rus harbinin sebepleri", Belleten 26 (1962), 567-592.
- Majer, Hans Georg, ed., Die Staaten Südosteuropas und die Osmanen (Munich, 1989).
- Matei, Ion, "Contributions aux débuts des études de turcologie en Roumanie, XV<sup>e</sup>-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècles", Revue des Etudes sud-est européennes 26,2 (1988), 99-111.
- Matkovski, Aleksandar, "Yurutsite od Makedoniya vo nekoi turski dokumenti", in Etnogeneza na yurutsite i nivnoto naseluvanye na Balkanot (Skopje, 1986).
- McNeill, William, Europe's Steppe Frontier 1500-1800 (Chicago, London, 1964).
- McGowan, Bruce, Economic Life in Ottoman Europe. Taxation, Trade and the Struggle for Land, 1600-1800 (Cambridge, Paris, 1981).
- Memişoğlu, N., Pomaklara dair. Rumeli'nde bırakılanlar (Istanbul, 1975); English version: Pages from the History of Pomak Turks (Ankara, 1991).
- Ostapchuk, Victor, "The Ottoman Black Sea Frontier and the Relations of the Porte with the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth and Muscovy, 1622–1628", Ph.D. thesis, Harvard University, 1989.
- Pach, Pal Zsigmond, The Role of East-Central Europe in International Trade. 16th and 17th Centuries (Budapest, 1970).
- Palairet, Michael, The Balkan Economies c. 1800-1914. Evolution without Development (Cambridge, 1997).
- Pavlović, Dragutin, Pokret u Bosni i Albaniji protiv reforama Mahmuda II (Belgrade, 1923).
- Pippidi, Andrei, "Phanar, Phanariotes, Phanariotisme", Revue des Etudes Sud-Est Européennes 13,2 (1975), 231-239; repr. idem, Hommes et idées du Sud-Est européen à l'aube de l'âge moderne (Bucharest, Paris, 1980), 341-350.
- Pollo, S. and A. Puto, Histoire de l'Albanie des origines à nos jours (Roanne, 1974).
- Popovic, Alexandre, L'Islam balkanique. Les musulmans du sud-est européen dans la période post-ottomane (Berlin Wiesbaden, 1986).
- Pulaha, Selami, Le cadastre de l'an 1485 du sandjak de Shkoder (Tirana, 1974).

  - —, Aspects de démographie historique des contrées albanaises pendant les XV<sup>e</sup>–XVI<sup>e</sup> siècles (Tirana, 1984).
- Reiter, Norbert, "Sprache in nationaler Funktion" in Ethnogenese und Staatsbildung in Südosteuropa, ed. by Klaus-Detlev Grothusen (Göttingen, 1974), 104-115.

Skendi, Stavro, Balkan Cultural Studies (New York, 1980).

- Stanescu, Eugen, "Préphanariotes et Phanariotes dans la vision de la société roumaine des XVII<sup>e</sup>-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècles", in Actes du symposium greco-roumain sur "L'Époque des Phanariotes" (Thessaloniki, 1974), 347–378.
- Stoianovich, Traian, Balkan Worlds. The First and Last Europe (New York, London, 1994).

Sugar, Peter, Southeastern Europe under Ottoman Rule, 1354-1804 (Seattle, London, 1977).

- Sundhaussen, Holm, "Nationsbildung und Nationalismus im Donau-Balkan-Raum", Forschungen zur osteuropäischen Geschichte 48 (1993), 234-258.
- -----, Der Einfluß der Herderschen Ideen auf die Nationsbildung bei den Völkern der Habsburger Monarchie (Munich, 1973).
- Todorov, Nikolay and Asparuh Velkov, Situation démographique de la péninsule balkanique fin du XV<sup>e</sup> s.-début du XV<sup>e</sup> siècle (Sofia, 1988).
- Vasić, Milan, "The Process of Islamization of the Balkan Peninsula." Paper to the celebration of the 15th anniversary of the foundation of the Department on the

History of South-Eastern Europe at the Institute of History, University of Graz (Graz, 1985).

-, Der Islamisierungsprozess auf der Balkanhalbinsel. Vortrag gehalten anläßlich der Feier des Is-jährigen Bestchens der Abteilung für Südosteuropäische Geschichte der Universität Graz (Graz, 1985).

- Velkov, Asparuh, et al., Osmanski izvori za isljamizatsionnite protscesi na Balkanite (XVI–XIX v.) (Sofia, 1990).
- Vryonis Jr, Speros, "Religious Changes and Patterns in the Balkans, 14th to 16th Centuries", in Aspects of the Balkans. Continuity and Change, ed. by Henrik Birnbaum and Speros Vryonis Ir (Paris, The Hague, 1972), 151-176.
- Zamputi, I., Përpiekjet e Shqiptarëvë për biri në dy shekujt e parë të sundimit otoman (Tirana, 1961).
- Zhelyazkova, Antonina, "Nekotorye aspekty rasprostraneniya islama na Balkanskom poluostrove v 15-18 vv.", in Osmanskaya imperiya: sistema gossudarstvennogo upravleniya, social'nye i etnoreligioznye problemy (Moscow, 1986), 103-04.
  - -, Razprostranenie na islyama v Zapadnobalkanskite zemi pod osmanska vlast, XV–XVIII vek (Sofia 1990).

## 3. Ottoman history, general

- Abu-Manneh, Butrus, "The Islamic Roots of the Gülhane Rescript", Die Welt des Islams 34 (1994), 173-203.
- Adamir, Fikret, Die Makedonische Frage. Ihre Entstehung und Entwicklung bis 1908 (Wiesbaden, 1979).

-, "Christliche Rekruten unter dem Halbmond: Zum Problem der Militärdienstpflicht für Nichtmuslime im spätosmanischen Reich", in Von der Pruth-Ebene bis zum Gipfel des Ida. Festschrift zum 70. Geburtstag von Emmanuel Turczynski, ed. by Gerhard Grimm (Munich, 1989), 153-164.

-, "The Ottoman Peasantries, c. 1360-c. 1860", in The Peasantries of Europe from the Fourteenth to the Eighteenth Centuries, ed. by Tom Scott (London and New York, 1998), 269-310. Akçura, Yusuf, Osmanlı Devletinin dağılma devri (XVIII. ve XIX. asırlarda) (repr. Ankara,

- 1985).
- Akdağ, Mustafa, Celâlî isyanları (1550-1603) (Ankara, 1963).
- Aksan, Virginia, "Locating the Ottomans among Early Modern Empires," Journal of European Military History 3 (1999), no. 2, 103-134.
- , "Ottoman Military Recruitment Strategies in the Late Eighteenth Century," in Arming the State, ed. by Erik J. Zürcher (London, 1999), 21-33.
- Akşin, Sina, "Siyasal Tarih" in Türkiye Tarihi, 3: Osmanlı Devleti 1600-1908, ed. by Sina Akşin (Istanbul, 1988).
- Aktepe, M. Münir, Patrona isyani (1730) (Istanbul, 1958).
- -, "Mustafa Paşa, Kemankeş, Kara", İslâm ansiklopedisi, vol. 8 (Istanbul, 1960), 730-732.
- -, "Vak'a-nüvis Ahmed Lütfi ve tarihi hakkında bâzı bilgiler", Tarih Enstitüsü dergisi 10-11 (1981), 121-152.
- Aktüre, Sevgi, Ondokuzuncu yüzyıl sonunda Anadolu kenti. Mekansal yapı çözümlemesi (Ankara, 1978).
- [Ali Bey], Ertuğrul süvarisi Ali Bey'den Ayse Hanım'a mektuplar, ed. by Canan Eronat (Istanbul, 1995).
- Altay, Hamit, "Bizde Islahat ve Halil Hamit Paşa", Kaynak VII-VIII, 87 (1940), 88-89.
- [Altınay], Ahmed Refik, "Osman Oğulları", in Türk tarihinin anahatları, 2nd series, draft no. 1 (Istanbul, 1930).
  - ---, Onbirinci asr-i hicrî'de Istanbul hayatı (1592–1688) (repr. Istanbul, 1988).

- -----, Onikinci asr-ı hicrî'de İstanbul hayatı (1689-1785) (repr. Istanbul, 1988).
- -----, Onüçüncü asr-ı hicrî'de İstanbul hayatı (1786-1882) (repr. Istanbul, 1988)
- ----, Onuncu asr-1 hicri'de İstanbul hayatı (1495-1591) (repr. Istanbul, 1988).
- Altundağ, Şinâsî, "Mehmed Ali Paşa", İslâm ansiklopedisi, vol. 7 (Istanbul, 1986), 566-579.
- Arai, Masami, Turkish Nationalism in the Young Turk Era (Leiden, 1992).
- Artan, Tülay, ed., Onsekizinci yüzyıl kadı sicilleri ışığında Eyüp'te sosyal yaşam (İstanbul, 1998).
- [Aziz Efendi], Kanûn-nâme-i Sultânî li 'Azîz Efendi: 'Aziz Efendi's Book of Sultanic Laws and Regulations: An Agenda for Reform by a Seventeenth-Century Ottoman Statesman, ed. by Rhoads Murphey (Cambridge MA, 1985).
- Babinger, Franz, Stambuler Buchwesen im 18. Jahrhundert (Leipzig, 1919).
- —, Die Geschichtsschreiber der Osmanen und ihre Werke (Leipzig, 1927).
- ----, Mehmed der Eroberer und seine Zeit. Weltenstürmer einer Zeitenwende (München, 1953).
- Bacqué-Grammont, Jean Louis et al., "Dervishes et cimétières ottomans, le tekke Bektachi de Merdivenköy", Anatolia Moderna 2 (1991), 29-135.
- Bacqué-Grammont, Jean Louis and Aksel Tibet, eds., Cimétières et traditions funéraires dans le monde islamique/Islâm dünyasında mezarlıklar ve defin gelenekleri, 2 vols. (Ankara, 1996).
- Bağış, Ali İhsan, Osmanlı ticaretinde gayri müslimler. Kapitülasyonlar—Beratlı tüccarlar— Avrupa ve hayriye tüccarları (1750–1839), (Ankara, 1983).
- Balivet, Michel, Islam mystique et révolution armée dans les Balkans ottomans. Vie du Cheikh Bedreddin le "Hallâj des Turcs" (1358/59–1416) (Istanbul, 1995).
- Balletto, L. and G. Pistarino, "1453: De Péra gréco-genoise à Galata turque", in Kulturni, istoricheski i etnopoliticheski otnoshenija mezhdu khristianstvoto i islyama na Balkanite XIV-XV vek. (Sofia, 1995), 153-163.
- Barkan, Ömer Lütfi, "Türk-İslâm toprak hukuku tatbikatının Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda aldığı şekiller, I: Malikâne-divani sistemi", *Türk hukuk ve iktisat tarihi* mecmuası 2 (1932–39), 119–185.
- —, "Notes sur les routes de commerce orientales", İstanbul Universitesi İktisat Fakültesi mecmuası 1 (1939–40), 322–328.
- —, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun toprak vakıflarının idarî malî muhtariyeti meselesi" Türk hukuk tarihi dergisi 1 (1941–42), 11–25.
- —, XV ve XVI asırlarda Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda ziraî ekonominin hukukî ve malî esasları (İstanbul, 1943).
- , "XVI. asrın başında Rumeli'de nüfusun yayılış tarzını gösterir harita", İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat Fakültesi mecmuası 11 (1949–1950), at the end of the volume.
- —, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda bir iskân ve kolonizasyon metodu olarak vakıflar ve temlikler", Vakıflar dergisi 2 (1942), 279–386.
- —, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda kuruluş devrinin toprak meseleleri", in İkinci Türk Tarih Kongresi, İstanbul 20–25 Eylül 1937. Kongrenin çalışmaları, kongreye sunulan tebliğler (İstanbul, 1943).
- —, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda bir iskân ve kolonizasyon metodu olarak sürgünler", İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat Fakültesi mecmuası 11 (1949–50), 524–69; 13 (1951–52), 56–78; 15 (1953–54), 209–237.
- —, "La Méditerranée et le monde méditerranéen à l'époque de Philippe II", Istanbul Universitesi Iktisat Fakültesi mecmuası 12 (1951), 172–191.
- —, "Şehirlerin teşekkül ve inkişafi tarihi bakımından Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda imaret sitelerinin kuruluş ve işleyiş tarzına âit araştırmalar", İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat Fakültesi Mecmuası 23, 1-2 (1962-63), 239-296.
- ---, "The Price Revolution of the Sixteenth Century: A Turning Point in the

Economic History of the Near East", International Journal of Middle East Studies 6 (1975), 3-28.

—, "Türk toprak hukuku tarihinde Tanzimat ve 1274 (1858) tarihli Arazi Kanunnnamesi", in *Tanzimat. Yüzüncü yıldönümü münasebetiyle* (Istanbul, 1940), 321–421 (repr. in *idem, Türkiye'de toprak meselesi*, Istanbul, 1980, 291–375).

- Barkan, Ömer Lütfi and Ekrem Hakkı Ayverdi, eds., İstanbul vakıfları tahrîr defteri, 953 (1546) târîhli (Istanbul, 1970).
- Barkey, Karen, Bandits and Bureaucrats. The Ottoman Route to State Centralization (Ithaca, London, 1994).
- Baysun, M. Cavid, "Murad IV", Islâm ansiklopedisi, vol. 8 (Istanbul, 1960), 625-647.
- Beldiceanu, Nicoară, Les actes des premiers sultans conservés dans les manuscrits turcs de la Bibl. nationale à Paris, I: Actes de Mehmed II et de Bayezid II du ms. fonds turc ancien 39 (Paris, 1960).
- —, "Margarid: un timar monastique", Revue des études byzantines 33 (1975), 243–244. —, Le timar dans l'État ottoman (début XIV<sup>e</sup>-début XVI<sup>e</sup> siècle) (Wiesbaden, 1980).
- Beldiceanu, Nicoară and Irène Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "Recherche sur la province de Qaraman au XVI<sup>e</sup> siècle", *Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient* 11 (1968), 1–129.
- Beldiceanu-Steinherr, Irène "Un acte concernant la surveillance des Dardanelles", Bulletin d'études orientales, Institut français de Damas 24 (1977), 17-24.
- Benlisoy, Y. and E. Macar, Fener Patrikhanesi (Ankara, 1996).
- Berkes, Niyazi, The Development of Secularism in Turkey (Montréal, 1964).
- Beydilli, Kernal, Die polnischen Königswahlen und Interregnen von 1572 und 1576 im Lichte osmanischer Archivalien. Ein Beitrag zur Geschichte der osmanischen Machtpolitik (Munich, 1976).

  - —, Büyük Friedrich ve Osmanlılar. XVIII. yüzyılda Osmanlı-Prusya münasebetleri (İstanbul, 1985).
  - —, "Küçük Kaynarca'dan yıkılışa", in Osmanlı Devleti ve medeniyeti tarihi, ed. by Ekmeleddin İhsanoğlu, vol. 1 (Istanbul, 1994), 66–135.
- —, Türk bilim ve matbaacılık tarihinde Mühendishâne, Mühendishâne Matbaası ve Kütüphânesi (1776–1826) (Istanbul, 1995).
- Binark, İsmet et al., eds., 3 Numaralı Mühimme Defteri (966-968/1558-1560), 2 vols. (Ankara, 1993).
- ----, eds., 5 Numarah Mühimme Defteri (973/1565-66) (Ankara, 1994).
- -----, eds., 6 Numaralı Mühimme Defteri 972/1564-65, 3 vols. (Ankara, 1995).
- Bombaci, Alessio, Histoire de la littérature turque, transl. by Irène Mélikoff (Paris, 1968).
- Boubaker, Sadok, "Le transfert des capitaux entre l'Empire ottoman et l'Europe, l'utilisation de la lettre de change: l'exemple de la Société Garavaque et Cusson à Smyrne (1760-1772)", in *Histoire sociale et informatique: problèmes de méthode et appli*cations thématiques, ed. by Abdelhamid Henia (Zaghouan, 1997), 37-58.
- Boubaker, Sadok, La régence de Tunis au XVII<sup>e</sup> siècle: ses relations commerciales avec les ports de l'Europe méditerranéenne, Marseille et Livourne (Zaghouan, 1987).
- Bozkurt, Gülnihal, Gayrimüslim Osmanlı vatandaşlarının hukukî durumu (Ankara, 1989).
- Braude, Benjamin and Bernard Lewis, eds., Christians and Jews in the Ottoman Empire. The Functioning of a Plural Society, 2 vols. (New York, London, 1982).
  Braude, Benjamin, "International Competition and Domestic Cloth in the Ottoman
- Braude, Benjamin, "International Competition and Domestic Cloth in the Ottoman Empire, 1500–1650, A Study in Undevelopment", *Review* 2,3 (1979), 437–454.
- Bruinessen, Martin M. van, Agha, Scheich und Staat, Politik und Gesellschaft Kurdistans (Berlin, 1989).

- Brummett, Palmira, Ottoman Sea Power and Levantine Diplomacy in the Age of Discovery (Albany NY, 1994).
- [Ca'fer Efendi], Risāle-i mi'māriyye, an Early-seventeenth-century Ottoman Treatise on Architecture, transl. by Howard Crane (Leiden, 1987).
- Cevdet Paşa, Ahmed, Vekayi-i Devlet-i Aliye, I (Istanbul, 1271).
- -----, Ta'rih-i Cevdet, Tertib-i Cedid, I (Der Seadet, 1309).
- -----, Tezâkir, ed. by Cavid Baysun (reprint Ankara 1986).
- Cezar, Mustafa, Osmanlı tarihinde leventler (Istanbul, 1965).
- Cezar, Yavuz, Osmanlı maliyesinde bunalım ve değişim dönemi (XVIII. yy.dan Tanzimat'a mali tarih) (İstanbul, 1986).
  - —, "Osmanlı Devleti'nin merkez mali bürokrasi tarihine giriş: XIII. yüzyılda Bâb-1 Defterî", *Toplum ve ekonomi* 4 (1993), 129–160.
  - —-, "Osmanlı geleneksel malî örgütünde çözülme yılları: Tanzimat öncesinde Bâb-ı Defterî", *Toplum ve Ekonomi* 7 (1994), 127–159.
- —, "18.ve 19. yüzyıllarda Osmanlı taşrasında oluşan yeni mali sektörün mahiyet ve büyüklüğü üzerine", Toplum ve ekonomi 9 (1996), 89–144.
- Çizakça, Murat, "Incorporation of the Middle East into the European World-Economy," *Review* 8,3 (1985), 353-378.
- -----, "Price History and the Bursa Silk Industry: A Study in Ottoman Industrial Decline, 1550-1650", in *The Ottoman Empire and the World-Economy*, ed. by H. Islamoğlu-İnan (Cambridge, 1987), 247-261.
- -----, A Comparative Evolution of Business Partnerships, The Islamic World and Europe, with Specific Reference to the Ottoman Archives (Leiden, 1996).
- Dalsar, Fahri, Türk sanayi ve ticaret tarihinde Bursa'da ipekçilik (Istanbul, 1960).
- Danismend, İsmail Hami, İzahlı Osmanlı tarihi kronolojisi, 5 vols. (Istanbul, 1971).
- Darkot, Besim, "Serez", İslâm ansiklopedisi, vol. 10 (İstanbul, 1966), 516-518.
- Darling, Linda, Revenue-Raising and Legitimacy. Tax Collection and Finance Administration in the Ottoman Empire 1560-1660 (Leiden, 1996).
- Davison, Roderic H., Reform in the Ottoman Empire, 1856-1876 (New York, 21973).
- —, Essays in Ottoman and Turkish History, 1774–1923. The Impact of the West (Austin, 1990).
- Deringil, Selim, "19. yüzyılda Osmanlı İmparatorluğu'na göç olgusu üzerine bazı düşünceler", in *Prof. Dr. Bekir Kütükoğlu'na armağan* (Istanbul, 1991), 435-442.
  - -----, "Legitimacy Structures in the Ottoman State: The Reign of Abdülhamid II (1876-1909)", International Journal of Middle Eastern Studies 23 (1991), 345-359.
  - —, "The Ottoman Origins of Turkish Nationalism, Namuk Kemal to Mustafa Kemal", European History Quarterly 23 (1993), 165–191.
- -----, The Well-Protected Domains, Ideology and the Legitimization of Power in the Ottoman Empire 1876–1909 (London, 1998).
- [Dernschwam, H.] Hans Dernschwams Tagebuch einer Reise nach Konstantinopel und Kleinasien (1553-1555), ed. by Franz Babinger (Munich, 1923).
- Devereux, Robert, The First Ottoman Constitutional Period. A Study of the Midhat Constitution and Parliament (Baltimore, 1963).
- D'Ohsson, Mouradjea, Tableau général de l'Empire ottoman, 2nd ed., 7 vols (Paris, 1788-1824).
- Duman, Yüksel, "Local Notables, Textile and Copper Manufacturing in Tokat", unpubl. Ph.D. diss., State University of New York, Binghamton, 1998.
- Efdal üd-Din, Abd ur-Rahman Şeref Efendi: Tercüme-i hali. Hayat-ı resmiye ve hususiye (Istanbul, 1927).
- Eldem, Edhem, 135 yıllık bir hazine. Osmanlı Bankası arşivinde tarihten izler (Istanbul, 1997).
- -----, Daniel Goffman and Bruce Masters, The Ottoman City between East and West. Aleppo, Izmir and Istanbul (Cambridge, 1999).
- Emecen, Feridun, Unutulmuş bir cemaat: Manisa Yahudileri (Istanbul, 1997).

- [Enveri], Le destan d'Umur Pacha [Düsturname-i Enveri], transl. by Irène Mélikoff-Sayar (Paris, 1954).
- Erdem, Hakan, Slavery in the Ottoman Empire and its Demise, 1800-1909 (London, 1996)
- Erder, Leila and Suraiya Faroqhi, "The Development of the Anatolian Urban Network during the Sixteenth Century", *Journal of the Economic and Social History of the* Orient 23 (1980), 267-303.
- Ergenç, Özer, Osmanlı klasik dönemi kent tarihçiliğine katkı: XVI. yüzyılda Ankara ve Konya (Ankara, 1995).
- Ergin, Osman Nuri, Türkiye maarif tarihi (repr. Istanbul, 1977).
- Eryılmaz, Bilal, Osmanlı Devletinde gayrımüslim teb'anın yönetimi (İstanbul, 1990).
- Evin, Ahmet Ö., Origins and Development of the Turkish Novel (Minneapolis, 1983).
- Evliya Çelebi, Seyahatnâme VIII (Istanbul, 1928).
- -----, Evliya Celebi in Divarbekir. The Relevant Section of the Seyahatname ed. with transl., commentary and introduction by Martin van Bruinessen and Hendrik Boeschoten (Leiden, 1988).
- ----, Evliya Çelebi in Bitlis. The Relevant Section of the Seyahatname ed. with transl., commentary and introduction by Robert Dankoff (Leiden, 1990).
- —, The Intimate Life of an Ottoman Statesman: Melek Ahmed Pasha (1588–1662) as Portrayed in Evliya Celebi's Book of Travels (Seyahat-name), transl. and commented by Robert Dankoff (New York, 1991).
- Fabris, Maria Pia Pedani, Il nome del Gran Signore. Inviati ottomani a Venezia dalla caduta di Constantinopoli alla guerra di Candia (Venice, 1994).
- Fadeeva, Irina Evgen'evna, Midhat-pasha. Zhizn' i deyatel'nost' (Moscow, 1977).
- -----, Offitsial'nye doktriny v ideologii i politike Osmanskoy imperii (Osmanizm-Panislamizm) (Moscow, 1985).
- Fadeeva, Irma L'vovna, Osmanskaya imperiya i anglo-turetskie otnosheniya v seredine XIX v. (Moscow, 1982).
- Faroqhi, Suraiya, Der Bektaschi-Orden in Anatolien (vom späten fünfzehnten Jahrhundert bis 1826) (Vienna, 1981).
- ----, "The Early History of the Balkan Fairs" Südost-Forschungen, 37 (1978), 50-68. ----, "Taxation and Urban Activities in Sixteenth-Century Anatolia", International
- —, "İstanbul'un iaşesi ve Tekirdağ-Rodoscuk limanı", Gelişme dergisi, iktisat tarihi özel sayısı (1980), 139–154.
  - —, "Onaltıncı ve onyedinci yüzyıllarda Ankara kenti ve kırsal çevresi", in *Tarih içinde Ankara*, ed. by İlhan Tekeli and Erdal Yavuz (Ankara, 1984), 61–88.
- -----, Towns and Townsmen of Ottoman Anatolia. Trade, Crafts and Food Production in an Urban Setting (Cambridge, 1984).
- —, "Town Officials, Timar-holders and Taxation: The Late Sixteenth-Century Crisis as Seen from Çorum", *Turcica* 18 (1986), 53-82.
- -----, Men of Modest Substance, House Owners and House Property in Seventeenth-Century Ankara and Kayseri (Cambridge, 1987).
- ---, "In Search of Ottoman History", in *Journal of Peasant Studies* 10, 3-4 (1991), also published in *New Approaches to State and Peasant in Ottoman History*, ed. by Halil Berktay and Suraiya Faroqhi (London, 1992), 211-241.
- —, "Political Activity among Ottoman Taxpayers and the Problem of Sultanic Legitimation (1570–1650)", *Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient* 34 (1992), 1–39.
- , "Räuber, Rebellen und Obrigkeit im osmanischen Anatolien", Periplus 3 (1993), 31-46.
- —, "Bursa at the Crossroads: Iranian Silk, European Competition and the Local Economy 1470–1700", in *Making a Living in the Ottoman Lands 1480–1820* (Istanbul, 1995), 113–148.
- ----, Kultur und Alltag im Osmanischen Reich (Munich, 1995).

Feroz Ahmad, "War and Society Under the Young Turks, 1908–18", Review XI/2 (Spring 1988), 265–286.

Findley, Carter, Bureaucratic Reform in the Ottoman Empire: The Sublime Porte 1789-1922 (Princeton NJ, 1980).

- Finkel, Caroline, The Administration of Warfare: the Ottoman Military Campaigns in Hungary, 1593-1606, 2 vols. (Vienna, 1988).
- Fleet, Kate, Europeans and Islamic Trade in the Early Ottoman State, The Merchants of Genoa and Turkey (Cambridge, 1999).
- Fleischer, Cornell H., Bureaucrat and Intellectual in the Ottoman Empire: The Historian Mustafā 'Alī (1541–1600) (Princeton NJ, 1986).
- Frangakis-Syrctt, Elena, The Commerce of Smyrna in the Eighteenth Century (1700-1820) (Athens, 1992).
- Gazioğlu, Ahmet C., The Turks in Cyprus. A Province of the Ottoman Empire (1571-1878) (London, 1990).
- Gdoura, Wahid, Le début de l'imprimerie arabe à Istanbul et en Syrie: évolution de l'environnement culturel (1706-1785) (Tunis, 1985).
- Gedikli, Fethi, Osmalı şirket kültürü. XVI.-XVII. yüzyıllarda mudârebe uygulaması (Istanbul, 1998).
- Genç, Mehmet, "Osmanlı maliyesinde malikâne sistemi", in *Türkiye iktisat tarihi semineri. Metinler—Taruşmalar, 8–10 Haziran 1973*, ed. by Osman Okyar and Unal Nabantoğlu (Ankara, 1975), 231–296.

—, "XVIII. yüzyılda Osmanlı ekonomisi ve savaş", *Yapıt. Toplumsal araştırmalar* Dergisi 49,4 (1984), 52–61; 50,5 (1984), 86–93; French version: "L'économie ottomane et la guerre au XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle", *Turcica* 27 (1995), 177–196.

- Georgeon, François, Aux origines du nationalisme turc. Yusuf Akçura 1876–1935 (Paris, 1980). Turkish translation by Alev Er, Türk milliyetçiliğinin kökenleri. Yusuf Akçura 1876–1935 (Ankara, 1986).
- Georgion, François, and Paul Dumont, eds., Vivre dans l'Empire ottoman: sociabilités et relations intercommunautaires (XVIII-XIX<sup>e</sup> siècles) (Paris, 1997).
- Gerber, Haim, "Social and Economic Position of Women in an Ottoman City, Bursa 1600-1700", International Journal of Middle East Studies 12 (1980), 231-244.
- —, Economy and Society in an Ottoman City: Bursa, 1600–1700 (Jerusalem, 1988).
- , State, Society and Law in Islam: Ottoman Law in Comparative Perspective (Albany NY, 1994).
- Geze, Fredrik [Friedrich Giese], "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun teşekkülü meselesi", Türkiyat mecmuası 1 (1925), 151-173.
- Gibbons, Herbert, The Foundation of the Ottoman Empire (Oxford, 1916).
- Göçek, Fatma Müge, Rise of the Bourgeoisie, Demise of Empire: Ottoman Westernization and Social Change (New York, 1996).
- Goffman, Daniel, Izmir and the Levantine World, 1550-1650 (Seattle, 1990).
- Gökalp, Ziya, Türkleşmek, islamlaşmak, muasırlaşmak (repr. Istanbul, 1960).
- Gökbilgin, M. Tayyib, Rumeli'de Yürükler, Tatarlar ve Evlâd-1 Fâtihân (Istanbul, 1957).
- -----, XV-XVI. asırlarda Edirne ve Paşa Livası. Vakıflar, mülkler, mukataalar (Istanbul, 1958).
- Gökçen, İbrahim, Manisa tarihinde vakıflar ve hayırlar (Hicrî 954–1060) (İstanbul, 1946). Gölpmarlı, Abdülbaki, Melâmîlik ve Melâmîler (İstanbul, 1931).
- —, Yunus Emre: Hayatı (Istanbul, 1936).
- Göyünç, Nejat, "Yurtluk-Ocaklık deyimleri hakkında", in Prof. Dr. Bekir Kütükoğlu'na larmağan (Istanbul, 1991), 269–277.
- Göyünç, Nejat and Wolf Dieter Hütteroth, Land an der Grenze: osmanische Verwaltung im heutigen türkisch-syrisch-irakischen Grenzgebiet im 16. Jahrhundert (Istanbul, 1997).

Filipović, Nedim, Princ Musa i Šejh Bedreddin (Sarajevo, 1971).

<sup>----,</sup> Ottoman Civil Officialdom. A Social History (Princeton NJ, 1989).

Gran, Peter, Islamic Roots of Capitalism: Egypt 1760-1840 (Austin, London, 1979).

- Greene, Molly, A Shared World: Christians and Muslims in the Early Modern Mediterranean (Princeton, 2000).
- Groot, Alexander de, The Ottoman Empire and the Dutch Republic. A History of the Earliest Diplomatic Relations 1610-1630 (Leiden and Istanbul, 1978).
- Gülsoy, Üfuk, Osmanlı gayrimüslimlerinin askerlik serüveni (Istanbul, 2000).
- Hacısalihoğlu, Mehmet, Die Jungtürken und die Mazedonische Frage (1890-1918), Ph.D. thesis, University of Munich, 2001.
- Halaçoğlu, Yusuf, XVIII. yüzyılda Osmanlı İmparatorluğu'nun iskân siyaseti ve asiretlerin verlestirilmesi (Ankara, 1988).
- Hammer[-Purgstall], Joseph von, Des Osmanischen Reiches Staatsverfassung und Staatsverwaltung, dargestellt aus den Quellen seiner Grundgesetze, 2 vols. (Vienna, 1815, repr. Hildesheim, 1963).
- -, Geschichte des Osmanischen Reiches, grossentheils aus bisher unbenützten Handschriften und Archiven, 10 vols. (Pest, 1827-1835; repr. Graz, 1963).
- Hanioğlu, M. Şükrü, Preparation for a Revolution: The Young Turks, 1902-1908 (London, 2001).

-, The Young Turks in Opposition (New York and Oxford, 1995).

- Har-el, Shai, Struggle for Domination in the Middle East. The Ottoman-Mamluk War, 1485-1491 (Leiden, 1995).
- Hartmann, Richard, "Murad IV, und das arabische Beduinentum", in Festschrift für Friedrich Giese (= Welt des Islams, Sonderband) (Leipzig, 1941), 84-97.
- Hasluck, F. W., Christianity and Islam under the Sultans, ed. by Margaret Hasluck, 2 vols. (Oxford, 1929).
- Hayrullah, Ta'rih-i Devlet-i Aliye ve Seniye-i Osmaniye vol. 1 (Istanbul, 1271).
- Herzog, Christoph, Geschichte und Ideologie: Mehmed Murad und Celal Nuri über die historischen Ursachen des osmanischen Niedergangs (Berlin, 1996).
- Heyd, Uriel, Studies in Old Ottoman Criminal Law, ed. by V. L. Ménage (Oxford, 1973).
- Heywood, Colin, "Between Historical Myth and 'Mythohistory': the Limits of Ottoman History", Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies 12 (1988), 315-345.
- Ibn-i Kemal, Tevârih-i Âl-i Osman, I-II, ed. by Şerafettin Turan (Ankara, 1970-1983). Imber, Colin, "The Ottoman Dynastic Myth", *Turcica* 19 (1987), 7–27. —, *The Ottoman Empire* 1300–1481 (Istanbul, 1990).

- ----, "Canon and Apocrypha in Early Ottoman History", in Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V. L. Ménage, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 118-137.
- Inalcik, Halil, Tanzimat ve Bulgar meselesi (Ankara, 1943; repr. Istanbul, 1992).
  - -, "Osmanlı-Rus rekabetinin menşei ve Don-Volga Kanalı teşebbüsü", Belleten 12 (1948), 349-402.
- –, "Stefan Duşan'dan Osmanlı İmparatorluğuna: XV. asırda Rumeli'de Hıristiyan sipahiler ve menşeleri", Fuad Köprülü armağanı/Mélanges Fuad Köprülü (Istanbul, 1953), 207-248; repr. in idem, Fatih devri üzerinde tetkikler ve vesikalar (Ankara, 1954), 137-184, and idem, Osmanlı İmparatorluğu. Toplum ve ekonomi (Istanbul, 1993), 67-108.
- —, "15. asır Türkiye iktisadî ve içtimaî tarihi kaynakları", İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat Fakültesi mecmuasi 15 (1953-54), 51-57.
- ---, Hicrî 835 tarihli sûret-i defter-i sancak-i Arvanid (Ankara, 1954).
- -, "Ottoman Methods of Conquest", Studia Islamica 2 (1954), 103-129.
- -, "Bursa and the Commerce of the Levant", Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient 3 (1960), 131-147.
- -, "Bursa. XV. asır sanayi ve ticaret tarihine dair vesikalar", Belleten 24 (1960), 45-102.
- -, "The Rise of Ottoman Historiography", in Historians of the Middle East, ed. by Bernard Lewis and Peter M. Holt (London, 1962).

 —, "Tanzimat'ın uygulanması ve sosyal tepkiler", Belleten 28 (1964), 623–690.
 —, "Capital Formation in the Ottoman Empire", Journal of Economic History 29 (1969), 97-140.

, "The Policy of Mehmed II toward the Greek Population of Istanbul and the Byzantine Buildings of the City", Dumbarton Oaks Papers 23-24 (1969-70), 231-249. , "The Ottoman Economic Mind and Aspects of the Ottoman Economy", in

Studies in the Economic History of the Middle East, ed. by M. A. Cook (Oxford, 1970), 207 - 218.

-, The Ottoman Empire: Conquest, Organization and Economy (London, 1978).

-, "Military and Fiscal Transformation in the Ottoman Empire, 1600-1700", Archivum Ottomanicum 6 (1980), 283-337.

—, "Ottoman Galata, 1453–1553", in Première rencontre internationale sur l'empire Ottoman et la Turquie moderne, ed. by Edhem Eldem (Istanbul, 1991), 17–116.

-, "How to Read 'Ashık Pasha-zāde's History", in Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V. L. Ménage, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 139-156.

-, "A Case Study of the Village Microeconomy: Villages in the Bursa Sancak, 1520-1593", in The Middle East and the Balkans under the Ottoman Empire. Essays on Economy and Society (Bloomington, 1993).

, The Ottoman Empire: the Classical Age 1300-1600 (London, 1973; repr. London, 1994).

, "Djizya; ii-Ottoman", in Encyclopaedia of Islam, new ed., vol. 2 (1997), 562-566.

Inalcik, Halil, and Donald Quataert, eds., An Economic and Social History of the Ottoman Empire 1300-1914 (Cambridge, 1994).

Ipek, Nedim, Rumeli'den Anadolu'ya Türk göçleri (1877-1890) (Ankara, 1994).

Islamoğlu-Inan, Huri, ed., The Ottoman Empire and the World Economy (Cambridge, Paris, 1987).

, State and Peasant in the Ottoman Empire. Agrarian Power Relations and Regional Economic Development in Ottoman Anatolia during the Sixteenth Century (Leiden, 1994).

- Itzkowitz, Norman "Eighteenth-Century Ottoman Realities", Studia Islamica 16 (1962), 73 - 94.
- Jäck, J. H., ed., Reise des K. französischen Gesandtschafts-Secretärs und Geographen Nikolaus von Nikolai von Marseille nach Konstantinopel 1551. Taschenbibliothek der wichtigsten und interessantesten Reisen in die Türkey, 1. Theil (Graz, 1831).
- Jacob, Georg, Türkische Literaturgeschichte in Einzeldarstellungen, I: Das türkische Schattentheater (Berlin, 1900).
- Jennings, Ronald, "The Judical Registers (Seri Mahkeme Sicilleri) of Kayseri (1590-1630) as a Source for Ottoman History", Ph.D. thesis, University of California, Los Angeles, 1972.

-----, "Women in Early 17th Century Ottoman Judicial Records: the Sharia Court of Anatolian Kayseri", Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient 18 (1975), 53-114.

Jorga, Nicolae, Geschichte des Osmanischen Reiches, nach den Quellen dargestellt, 5 vols. (Gotha, 1908-1913; repr. Darmstadt, 1990).

Justin McCarthy, Death and Exile. The Ethnic Cleansing of Ottoman Muslims 1821-1922 (Princeton NJ, 1996).

Kafadar, Cemal, "A Death in Venice (1575): Anatolian Muslim Merchants Trading in the Serenissima", in Raiyyet Rüsûmu. Essays Presented to Halil Inalcik on his Seventieth Birthday by his Colleagues and Students (= Journal of Turkish Studies 10, 1986), 191-218.

-, "Self and Others: the Diary of a Dervish in Seventeenth Century Istanbul and First-person Narratives in Ottoman Literature", Studia Islamica 49 (1989), 121 - 150.

-, "'Osmān Beg and his Uncle: Murder in the Family?", in Studies in Ottoman

History in Honour of Professor V. L. Ménage, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 157-163.

- —, Between Two Worlds: The Construction of the Ottoman State (Berkeley, Los Angeles, London 1995).
- Kal'a, Ahmet et al., eds., İstanbul külliyatı, I: İstanbul ahkâm defterleri (İstanbul, 1997). Kansu, Aykut, Politics in Post-Revolutionary Turkey, 1908–1913 (Leiden, 2000).
- Kaptein, Laban, Eindtijd en Antichrist (ad-Dağğâl) in de Islam. Eschatologie bij Ahmed Bîcân († ca 1466) (Leiden, 1997).
- Karal, Enver Ziya, Osmanlı tarihi, V: Nizam-ı Cedid ve Tanzimat devirleri (1789–1856) (Ankara, 1947).
- Karpat, Kemal, "The Ottoman Attitude towards the Resistance of Bosnia and Herzegovina to the Austrian Occupation in 1878" in Otpor austrougarskoj okupaciji 1878. godine u Bosni I Hercegovini, ed. by Milorad Ekmečić (Sarajevo, 1979), 147-172.
   —, Ottoman Population 1830-1914. Demographic and Social Characteristics (Madison, 1985).

——, "The hijra from Russia and the Balkans: the Process of Self-definition in the Late Ottoman State", in Muslim Travellers. Pilgrimage, Migration, and the Religious Imagination, ed. by Dale F. Eickelman and James Piscatori (London, 1990), 131–152. Kaynar, Resat, Resid Pasa ve Tanzimat (Ankara, <sup>2</sup>1985).

Kemal, Namık, Celâl üd-Din Harezmsah (n.l., 1292).

- -----, Osmanlı ta'rihi, I (Istanbul, 1326).
- Köhbach, Markus, Die Eroberung von Fülek durch die Osmanen 1554. Eine historischquellenkritische Studie zur osmanischen Expansion im östlichen Mitteleuropa (Vienna, 1994).

Koloğlu, Orhan, Takvim-i Vekayi: Türk basınında 150 yıl, 1831–1981 (Ankara, 1981).

- [Köprülü, Fuat] Köprülüzade Mehmed Fuad, "Bizde tarih ve müverrihler", Bilgi mecmuası 5 (1913), 187–190.
- —, Les origines de l'Empire ottoman (Istanbul, 1935); expanded Turkish version: Osmanlı Devletinin kuruluşu (Ankara, 1959).
- Köprülü, M. Fuad, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun etnik menşei mes'eleleri", Belleten 7 (1943), 219–303.
- Kós, Károly, Sztambul. Várostörténet és architektura (Budapest, Istanbul, 1918); Turkish version: Istanbul. Şehir tarihi ve mimarisi, transl. by Naciye Güngörmüş (Ankara, 1995).
- Köseoğlu, Neşet, "Üçüncü Selim devrinin ıslahatçısı: Şeyhülislam Mustafa", Ün V/2, No. 21 (January 1935).
- Kreiser, Klaus, "Über den Kernraum des Osmanischen Reiches", in Die Türkei in Europa, ed. by Klaus-Detlev Grothusen (Göttingen, 1979), 53-63.
  - —, Istanbul und das Osmanische Reich. Derwischwesen, Baugeschichte, Inschriftenkunde (Istanbul, 1995).

—, Der osmanische Staat 1300–1922 (Munich, 2001).

Kunt, İ. Metin, "Ethnic-Regional (Cins) Solidarity in the Seventeenth-Century Ottoman Establishment", International Journal of Middle East Studies 5 (1974), 233–239.
 —, The Sultan's Servants. The Transformation of Ottoman Provincial Government 1550–1650 (New York, 1983).

—, "Ottoman Names and Ottoman Ages", in Rajyyet Rüsûmu. Essays Presented to Halil Inalcik on his Seventieth Birthday by his Colleagues and Students (= Journal of Turkish Studies 10, 1986), 227–234.

- Kurat, Akdes [Nimet], Isveç Kıralı XII. Karl'ın Türkiye'de kalışı ve bu sıralarda Osmanlı İmparatorluğu, 2 vols. (Ankara, 1943).
- Kütükoğlu, Bekir, Osmanlı-Iran siyâsî münasebetleri, I: 1578-1590 (Istanbul, 1962).
- -----, "Vekayinüvis", in Islâm ansiklopedisi 13 (Istanbul, 1986), 282-283.
- Kuyulu, Inci, Kara Osman-oğlu ailesine ait mimari eserler (Ankara, 1992).
- Lefebvre, Marie-Magdeleine, "Actes ottomans concernant Gallipoli, la mer Egée et la Grèce au XVI<sup>c</sup> siècle", Südost-Forschungen 17 (1983), 129-130.

Lewis, Bernard, The Emergence of Modern Turkey (Oxford, London, New York, 1961).

Lindner, Rudi Paul, "Beginning Ottoman History", in Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V. L. Ménage, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 199-208.

Lowry, Heath W., "Portrait of a City. The Population and Topography of Ottoman Selânik (Thessaloniki) in the Year 1478", *Diptycha* 2 (1980-81), 254-293.

----, "A Note on the Population and Status of the Athonite Monasteries under Ottoman Rule (ca. 1520)", Wiener Zeitschrift für die Kunde des Morgenlandes 73 (1981), 114-134.

—, "Changes in Fifteenth Century Ottoman Peasant Taxation: the Case Study of Radilofo (Radolibos)", in *Continuity and Change in Late Byzantine and Early Ottoman Society*, ed. by Anthony Bryer and Heath Lowry (Birmingham, Washington, 1986), 23–35.

---, "From Lesser Wars to the Mightiest War': The Ottoman Coquest and Transformation of Byzantine Urban Centers in the Fifteenth Century", in *Continuity* and Change, 323-338.

---, "Privilege and Property in Ottoman Maçuka in the Opening Decades of the Turkokratia: 1461-1553", in *Continuity and Change*, 97-128.

----, "The Island of Limnos. A Case Study on the Continuity of Byzantine Forms under Ottoman Rule", in *Continuity and Change*, 235–260.

—, "The Fate of Byzantine Monastic Properties under the Ottomans: Examples from Mount Athos, Limnos and Trabzon", *Byzantinische Forschungen* 16 (1990), 275–311.

—, "The Ottoman *Tahrir Deflerleri* as a Source for Social and Economic History: Pitfalls and Limitations", in *idem, Studies in Deflerology* (Istanbul, 1992), 3–18.

Lybyer, Albert Howe, The Government of the Ottoman Empire in the Time of Suleiman the Magnificent (Cambridge MA, 1913).

Macfie, A. L., The End of the Ottoman Empire (Harlow/Essex, 1998).

Majer, Hans Georg, "17. yüzyılın sonlarında Avusturya ve Osmanlı ordularının seferdeki lojistik sorunları", Osmanlı araştırmaları 2 (1981), 185–194.

-----, "Der Tod im Mörser: eine Strafe für osmanische Schejchülislame?", in Von der Pruth-Ebene bis zum Gipfel des Ida. Festschrift zum 70. Geburtstag von Emanuel Turczynski, ed. by Gerhart Grimm (Munich, 1989), 141-152.

Mantran, Robert, Istanbul dans la seconde moitié du XVII<sup>e</sup> siècle. Essai d'histoire institutionelle, économique et sociale (Paris, Istanbul, 1962).

Mardin, Ebül'ulâ, Medenî hukuk cephesinden Ahmet Cevdet Paşa (Istanbul, 1946).

Mardin, Serif, The Genesis of Young Ottoman Thought. A Study in the Modernization of Turkish Political Ideas (Princeton, 1962).

----, Jön Türklerin siyasi fikirleri 1895–1908 (Ankara, 1964).

- Matkovski, Aleksandar, "Prilog pitanju devşirme", Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju 14-15 (1969), 276-277.
- Matthews, Joyce, "Toward an Isolario of the Ottoman Inheritance Inventory, with Special Reference to Manisa (ca. 1600-1700)", in *Consumption Studies and the History of the Ottoman Empire 1550-1922. An Introduction*, ed. by Donald Quartaert (Albany NY, 2000), 45-82.
- Mehmet Ali Şevki, "Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun kuruluşu bahsı", Türk Tarih Encümeni mecmuası, N.S., V/I,1 (June-August 1929), 30-51.

Ménage, V. L., "Devshirme", in *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, new ed., vol. 2 (1997), 210-213. Mert, Özcan, XVIII. ve XIX. yüzyıllarda Çapanoğulları (Ankara, 1980).

- Montagu, Lady Mary Wortley, Turkish Embassy Letters, ed. by Anita Desai and Malcolm Jack (London, 1993).
- Morel, Eugène, La Turquie et ses réformes (Paris, 1866).
- Moutafova, Krasimita, "On the Problem of the Ottoman Methods of Conquest (According to Neşri and Sultan Murad's Gazavatname)", *Études balkaniques* 31/2 (1995), 64-81.

- Murneu, Ahmet, Osmanlı Devletinde rüşvet (Özellikle adlî rüşvet) (Ankara, 1969; repr. Ankara, 1985).
- Murphey, Rhoads, Ottoman Warfare, 1500-1700 (London, 1999).
- [Mustafa Åli], Mustafā Åli's Counsel for Sultans of 1581, 2 vols., ed. and transl. by Andreas Tietze (Vienna, 1979–1982).
- —, The Historian Mustafa 'Âli's Künhü'l-Ahbār and its Preface according to the Leiden manuscript, ed. by Jan Schmidt (Istanbul, Leiden, 1987).
- Mustafã Nûrî Paşa, Netô'icül-vukû'ât, ed. by Mehmed Galib, 4 vols. (Istanbul, 1327). Nagata, Yuzo, Muhsin-zâde Mehmed Paşa ve âyânlık müessesi (Tokyo, 1982).
- ——, Tarihte âyânlar. Karaosmanoğulları üzerinde bir inceleme (Ankara, 1997).
- Na'ima, [Mustafa], Târîh, 6 vols. (Istanbul, 1281-1283).
- Necipoğlu-Kafadar, Gülru, "The Süleymaniye Complex in Istanbul: an Interpretation", Muqamas 3 (1986), 92-117.
- Necipoğlu, Gülrü, "Süleyman the Magnificent and the Representation of Power in the Context of Ottoman-Habsburg-Papal Rivalry", *The Art Bulletin* 71 (1989), 401–427.
- Neumann, Christoph, K., Das indirekte Argument: Ein Plädoyer für die Tanzīmāt vermittels der Historie; die geschichtliche Bedeutung von Ahmed Cevdet Paşas Ta'rīh (Münster, Hamburg, 1994).
  - —, "Mazdak, nicht Marx: Frühe osmanische Wahrnehmungen von Sozialismus und Kommunismus", in *Türkische Wirtschafts- und Sozialgeschichte von 1071 bis 1920*, ed. by Hans Georg Majer and Raoul Motika (Wiesbaden, 1995), 211–226.
- —, "Selânik'te onsekizinci yüzyılın sonunda masarif-i vilâyet defterleri, merkezî hükûmet, taşra idaresi ve şehir yönetimi üçgeninde malî işlemler", *Tarih Enstitüsü* dergisi 16 (1998), 69–97.
- Neyzi, Leyla, Istanbul'da hatırlamak ve unutmak-Birey, bellek ve aidiyet (Istanbul, 1999).
- Ocak, Ahmet Yaşar, "Bazı menakıbnamelere göre XIII.-XV. yüzyıllardaki ihtidalarda heterodoks şeyh ve dervişlerin rolü", Osmanlı araştırmaları 2 (1981), 31-41.
   —, "Quelques remarques sur le role des dervishes kalenderis dans les mouvements populaires et les activités anarchiques aux XV<sup>e</sup> et XVI<sup>e</sup> siècles dans l'Em-
- pire ottoman", Osmanlı araştırmaları 3 (1982), 69-80.
- Oikonomidès, Nicolas, "From Soldiers of Fortune to Gazi Warriors: The Tzympe Affair", in *Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V. L. Mènage*, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 239-248.
- Orhonlu, Cengiz, Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda aşiretleri iskân teşebbüsü (1691–1696) (İstanbul, 1963).
- -----, Osmanlı Imparatorluğunda derbend teşkilatı (Istanbul, 1967).
- -----, Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun güney siyaseti: Habeş Eyaleti (İstanbul, 1974).
- -----, Osmanlı İmperatorluğunda şehircilik ve ulaşım üzerine araştırmalar (İzmir, 1984).
- Ortaylı, İlber, Imparatorluğun en uzun yüzyılı (İstanbul, 1983).
- , "Reforms in Petrine Russia and the Ottoman Mind", in Studies in Ottoman Transformation, ed. by Ilber Ortaylı (Istanbul, 1994), 209-214.
- —, "Rodosto (extension en Marmara de la Via Egnatia) au XVI<sup>e</sup> siècle", in *The Via Egnatia under Ottoman Rule*, ed. by Elizabeth Zachariadou (Rethymnon, 1996), 193–202.
- Ortaylı, İlber and T. Akıllıoğlu, "Le Tanzimat et le modèle français: mimétisme ou adaption?", in L'Empire ottoman, la Republique de Turquie et la France (Istanbul, Paris, 1986), 197–208; repr. in Studies in Ottoman Transformation, ed. by İlber Ortaylı (Istanbul 1994), 99–108.
- Özdemir, Rifat, XIX. yüzyılın ilk yarısında Ankara (Ankara, 1986).
- Özendes, Engin, Abdullah Frères. Osmanlı sarayının fotoğrafçıları (İstanbul, 1998).
- Özkaya, Yücel, Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda ayânlık (Ankara, 1977).

- Pamuk, Şevket, Osmanlı-Türkiye iktisadî tarihi 1500-1914 (Istanbul, 1988).
- Panzac, Daniel, La peste dans l'Empire Ottoman 1700-1850 (Louvain, 1985).
- Papadopoullos, Théodore, "Le modèle ethnohistorique de l'Empire ottoman", in XV<sup>e</sup> Congrès international des sciences historiques, Bucarest 1980, Rapports, vol. 2 (Bucharest, 1980), 258-271.
- Papoulia, Basilike, Ursprung und Wesen der 'Knabenlese' im Osmanischen Reich (Munich, 1963).
- Parla, Taha, The Social and Political thought of Ziya Gökalp (Leiden, 1985).
- Peirce, Leslie P., The Imperial Harem. Women and Sovereignty in the Ottoman Empire (Oxford, New York, 1993).
- Peri, Oded, Christianity under Islam in Jerusalem. The Question of the Holy Sites in Early Ottoman Times (Leiden, 2001).
- Petrosyan, Irina E. and Yuriy A., Osmanskaya imperiya. Reformy i reformatory (konets XVIII-nachalo XX v.) (Moscow, 1993).
- Quataert, Donald, Social Disintegration and Popular Resistance in the Ottoman Empire, 1881–1908 (New York, 1983).
  - -,, Ottoman Manufacturing in the Age of the Industrial Revolution (Cambridge, 1993).
- , "The Age of Reforms, 1812–1914", in An Economic and Social History of the Ottoman Empire, 1300–1914, ed. by Halil İnalcık and Donald Quataert (Cambridge, 1994), 759–943.
- -----, ed., Consumption Studies and the History of the Ottoman Empire, 1550-1922. An Introduction (Albany NY, 2000).
- Rozen, Minna, "Public Space and Private Space among the Jews of Istanbul in the Sixteenth-Seventeenth Centuries", *Turcica* 30 (1998), 331-346.
- Saab, Ann Pottinger, The Origins of the Crimean Alliance (Charlottesville, 1977).
- Sadi, Kerim [i.e. Ahmet Nevzat Cerrahoğlu], Osmanlı İmparatorluğunun dağılma devri ve tarihî maddecilik (İstanbul, 1941).
- Sahillioğlu, Halil, "Slaves in the Social and Economic Life of Bursa in the Late 15th and Early 16th Century", *Turcica* 17 (1985), 43-112.
- Sakaoğlu, Necdet, Anadolu derebeyi ocaklarıdan Köse Paşa Hanedanı (Ankara, 1984).
- ----, "Hekimbaşızadeler", in Dünden bügüne İstanbul ansiklopedisi, vol. 4 (Istanbul, 1994), 42-43.
- Sahşık, S., Türk-Yunan ilişkileri ve Etniki Eterya (Istanbul, 1968).
- Salzmann, Ariel, "An Ancien Régime Revisited: 'Privatization' and Political Economy in the Eighteenth-century Ottoman Empire", *Politics and Society* 21 (1993), 393– 423.
- Şapolyo, Enver Behnan, "Ziya Gökalp Tarihçi", in Ziya Gökalp. Ittihad ve Terakki ve Meşrutiyet tarihi (Istanbul, 1943).
- Sayar, Ahmed Güner, Osmanlı iktisat düşüncesinin çağdaşlaşması (Istanbul, 1986).
- Scheben, Thomas, Verwaltungsreformen der frühen Tanzimatzeit. Gesetze, Maßnahmen, Auswirkungen. Von der Verkündigung des Ediktes von Gülhane 1839 bis zum Ausbruch des Krimkrieges 1853 (Frankfurt am Main, 1991).
- Schinder, Joel, "Careerline Formation in the Ottoman Bureaucracy 1648-1750: A New Perspective", Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient 16 (1973), 217-237.
- Schmitth, Nicolai, Imperatores ottomanici a capta Constantinopoli cum epitome principum turcarum, 2 vols. [Tyrnavia, 1747–1752, 2nd ed.: 1760–1761].
- Şem'danizade Fındıklılı Süleyman, Mür'î 't-tevarih, ed. by Münir Aktepe (Istanbul, 1976–1981).
- Seng, Yvonne, "The Üsküdar Estates (tereke) as Records of Everyday Life in an Ottoman Town, 1521–1524", unpubl. Ph.D. thesis, The University of Chicago, 1991.
- -----, "Fugitives and Factotums: Slaves in Early Sixteenth-Century Istanbul", Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient 39 (1996), 136-169.
- Seref, Abdürrahman, Ahmed Lütfi Efendi ta'rihi, VIII (Istanbul, 1328).

Sertoğlu, Midhat, Resimli Osmanlı tarihi ansiklopedisi (Istanbul, 21986).

- Shaw, Ezel Kural, "Midhat Pasha. Reformer or Revolutionary?", Ph.D., Harvard University, 1975.
- Shaw, Stanford J., Between Old and New. The Ottoman Empire under Sultan Selim III, 1789–1807 (Cambridge MA, 1971).
- ----, History of the Ottoman Empire and Modern Turkey, 2 vols. (Cambridge MA, 1977).
- ----, The Jews of the Ottoman Empire and the Turkish Republic (London, 1991).
- Sheremet, Vitaliy Ivanovich, Osmanskaya imperiya i Zapadnaya Evropa. Vtoraya tret' XIX v. (Moscow, 1986).
- Şimşir, Bilâl N., Rumeli'den Türk göçleri. Belgeler, vol. 1-3 (Ankara, 1968-1989).
- Skilliter, Susan A., William Harborne and the Trade with Turkey 1578–1582 (Oxford, 1977).
- Smyrnelis, Marie-Carmèn, "Les Arméniens catholiques de Smyrne aux XVIII<sup>e</sup> et XIX<sup>e</sup> siècles", Revue du monde arménien moderne et contemporain 2 (1995–1996), 25–44.
- ----, "Une société hors de soi. Identités et relations sociales à Smyrne aux XVI Il<sup>ème</sup> et XIX<sup>ème</sup> siècles", unpubl. thèse de doctorat, nouveau régime, 2000.
- Sonyel, Salahi, Minorities and the Destruction of the Ottoman Empire (Ankara, 1993).
- Stauridis, Theocharis, The Sultan of Vezirs. The Life and Times of the Ottoman Grand Vezir Mahmud Pasha Angelović (1453-1474) (Leiden, Boston, Cologne, 2001).
- Stoianovich, Traian, "Land Tenure and Related Sectors of the Balkan Economy, 1600-1800", Journal of Economic History 13 (1953), 398-411.
- Stoyanovski, Aleksandar, Dervendzhistvoto vo Makedoniya (Skopje, 1974).
- Strohmeier, Martin, "Nāmik Kemāl und die Schwammtaucher in der Ägäis", in Das Osmanische Reich in seinen Archivalien und Chroniken: Nejat Göyünç zu Ehren, ed. by Klaus Kreiser and Christoph K. Neumann (Istanbul, 1997), 241–59.
- Sućeska, Avdo, "Die Mâlikâne (lebenslängliche Pacht der Staatsgüter im Osmanischen Reich)/Malikâne (Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda mîrî toprakların yaşam boyu tasarruf hakkı)", in Ord. Prof. Ömer Lütfi Barkan'a armağan (Istanbul, 1985) (= İstanbul Üniversitesi İktisat Fakültesi Mecmuası, 41/1-4), 261-271, 273-282.
- —, "Die Entwicklung der Besteuerung durch 'Avâriz-i dîvânîye und die Tekâlîf-i 'örfiye im Osmanischen Reich während des 17. und 18. Jahrhunderts", Südost-Forschungen 27 (1968), 89–130.
- Şükrullâh, Behçetü-t-tevârîh, ed. with modern Turkish translation by Nihal Atsız as XV. asır tarihçisi Şükrullah. Dokuz Boy Türkler ve Osmanlı sultanları tarihleri (Istanbul, 1939; repr. in Osmanlı tarihleri, İstanbul 1947).
- Sungu, İhsan, "Tanzimat ve Yeni Osmanlılar", in Tanzimat. Yüzüncü yıldönümü münasebetiyle (Istanbul, 1940).
- Suzuki, Tadaşi, "Osmanlılarda organik bir yapı olarak toplum görüşünün gelişmesi: Osmanlı sosyal düşünce tarihinin bir yönü", ODTÜ Gelişme dergisi XIV/4 (1987), 373-396.
- Tabakoğlu, Ahmet, Gerileme dönemine girerken Osmanlı maliyesi (Istanbul, 1985).
- Taeschner, Franz, Das anatolische Wegenetz nach osmanischen Quellen, 2 vols. (Leipzig, 1924-26).
- Tamdoğan-Abel, Işık, "Les modalités de l'urbanité dans une ville ottomane. Les habitants d'Adana au XVIII<sup>eme</sup> siècle d'après les registres des cadis", unpubl. thèse de doctorat, nouveau régime, 1998.
- Tanman, M. Baha, "Bayram Paşa Külliyesi", Dünden bugüne İstanbul ansiklopedisi II (Istanbul, 1994), 101–103.
- Tansel, Fevziye Abdullah ed., Namik Kemal'in hususî mektupları, 4 vols. (Ankara, 1967–1986).
- Tekeli, İlhan and Selim İlkin, Osmanlı İmparatorluğu'nda eğitim ve bilgi üretim sisteminin oluşumu ve dönüşümü (Ankara, 1993).
  - —, "On Institutionalized External Relations of Cities in the Ottoman Empire. A Settlement Models Approach", *Études balkaniques* VIII/2 (1972), 46–72.

Temimi, Abdeljelil, ed., Corps d'archéologie ottomane (Zaghouan, 1997).

Thomas, Lewis, A Study of Naima, ed. by Norman Itzkowitz (New York, 1972).

Timur, Taner, Osmanlı çalışmaları. İlkel feodalizmden yarı sömürge ekonomisine (Ankara, 1989).

- Tokay, Gül, Makedonya sorunu ve 7ön Türk ihtilalinin kökenleri 1903-1908 (Istanbul 1996).
- Türkgeldi, Ali Fuat, Mesâil-i mühimme-i sivâsivye, ed. by Bekir Sıtkı Baykal, 3 vols. (Ankara, 1960–1966; 2nd ed., Ankara, 1987).
- Ülker, Necmi, "The Emergence of Izmir as a Mediterranean Commercial Center for French and English Interests, 1698-1740", International Journal of Turkish Studies 4,1 (1987), 1-38.
- Ulucay, M. Cağatay, XVII. yüzyılda Manisa' da ziraat, ticaret ve esnaf teskilâtı (Istanbul, 1942).

, "İstanbul saraçhanesi ve saraçlarına dair bir araştırma", Tarih dergisi, III/5-6 (1951-52), 147-164.

- Ursinus, Michael, "Byzantine History in Late Ottoman Turkish Historiography", Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies 10 (1986), 211-222.
- -, Quellen zur Geschichte des osmanischen Reiches und ihre Interpretation (Istanbul, 1994). , "Millet", Encyclopaedia of Islam, new ed., vol. 7 (1997), 61-64.
- Uzer, Tahsin, Makedonya eşkiyalık tarihi ve son Osmanlı yönetimi (Ankara, 1979).

Uzunçarşıhoğlu İsmail Hakkı, "Kuruluşundan on beşinci asrın ilk yarısına kadar Osmanlı İmparatorluğu teşkilatı", in Türk tarihinin anahatları, serie II, no. 3 (Istanbul, 1930).

- -, Osmanlı Devleti teşkilâtına medhal (İstanbul, 1941).
- -, Osmanlı Devleti teşkilâtından kapukulu ocakları, 2 vols. (Ankara, 1943, 1944).
- -, Osmanlı Devletinin saray teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1945).
- -, Osmanlı Devletinin merkez ve bahriye teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1948).
- -, "Devşirme", in İslâm ansiklopedisi, vol. 3 (İstanbul, 1960), 563-565.
- -, Osmanlı Devletinin ilmiye teşkilâtı (Ankara, 1965).
- -, Osmanlı tarihi, 4 vols. (repr. Ankara, 1988).
- Vacalopoulos, Apostolos E., A History of Thessaloniki (Salonica, 1963).
- Vatin, Nicolas and Gilles Veinstein, "La mort de Mehmed II (1481)", in Les ottomans et la mort. Permanences et mutations, ed. by Gilles Veinstein (Leiden, 1996), 207-244.
- Vatin, Nicolas and Stéphane Yérasimos, "Documents sur les cimétières ottomans, I: Autorisations d'inhumation et d'ouverture de cimétières à Istanbul intramuros et à Eyüp (1565-1601)", Turcica 25 (1993), 165-187.
- Vatin, Nicolas and Stéphane Yérasimos, "Documents sur les cimétières ottomans, II: Statut, police et pratiques quotidiennes (1565-1585)", Turcica 26 (1994), 169-210.
- Vatin, Nicolas, "Aux origines du pèlerinage à Eyup des sultans ottomans", Turcica 27 (1995), 91-100.
- ----, "L'inhumation intra muros à Istanbul à l'époque ottomane", in Les ottomans et la mort. Permanences et mutations, ed. by Gilles Veinstein (Leiden, 1996), 157-174. Vefik, Ahmed, Fezleke-i Ta'rih-i Osmani (<sup>§</sup>Istanbul, 1294).
- —, "Ayân de la région d'Izmir et le commerce du Levant (deuxième moitié du
- XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle)", Revue de l'Occident musulman et de la Méditerranée 20 (1975), 131-146. Veinstein, Gilles, "On the Ciflik Debate", in Landholding and Commercial Agriculture in
- the Middle East, ed. by Çağlar Keyder and Faruk Tabak (Albany, 1991), 35-53. -, ed., Les ottomans et la mort. Permanences et mutations (Leiden, 1996).
- Wallerstein, Immanuel, Hale Decdeli and Reşat Kasaba, "The Incorporation of the Ottoman Empire into the World Economy", in The Ottoman Empire and the World Economy, ed. by Huri Islamoğlu-Inan (Cambridge, Paris, 1987), 88-100.
- Ward, Robert E. and Dankwart A. Rustow, eds., Political Modernization in Japan and Turkey (Princeton NJ, 1968).
- Werner, Ernst, Die Geburt einer Grossmacht 1300–1481, ein Beitrag zur Genesis des türkischen Feudalismus (3rd expanded ed., East Berlin, 1979).
- Wittek, Paul, The Rise of the Ottoman Empire (London, 1938).

- Woodhead, Christine, Ta'līkī-zāde's sehnâme-i hümāyun. A History of the Ottoman Campaign into Hungary 1593-94 (Berlin, 1983).
- Yavuz, Hulûsi, "Évents Leading to the Compilation of the First Ottoman Civil Code", İslâm tetkikleri dergisi 8 (1984), 89-122.
- —, "Mecelle'nin tedvîni ve Cevdet Paşa'nın hizmetleri", in Ahmed Cevdet Paşa Semineri: 27–28 Mayıs 1985. Bildiriler, ed. by Mübahat Kütükoğlu (Istanbul, 1986), 41–102.

Yazıcı, Nesimi, Takvim-i Vekayi: Belgeler (Ankara 1983).

- Yérasimos, Stéphane, Azgelişmişlik sürecinde Türkiye. Bizans'tan 1971'e, 3 vols. in one (Istanbul, 3rd printing 1980).
- -----, La Fondation de Constantinople et de Sainte-Sophie dans les traditions turques (Istanbul, Paris, 1990).
- —, "15. yüzyılın sonunda Haslar Kazası", in 18. yüzyıl kadı sicilleri ışığında Eyüp'te sosyal yaşam, ed. by Tülay Artan (Istanbul, 1998), 82–102.
- Yerolympos, Alexandra, "Siroz", in *Encyclopaedia of Islam*, new ed., vol. 9 (1997), 673-675.
- Yıldırım, Nuran, "Hayrullah Efendi", in Dünden bugüne Istanbul ansiklopedisi IV (Istanbul, 1994), 33-34.
- Yılmaz, Fikret, "XVI. yüzyılda Edremit Kazası", unpubl. doctoral thesis, Ege University, Izmir, 1995.
- Yılmazçelik, İbrahim, XIX. yüzyılın ilk yarısında Diyarbakır (1790-1840) (Ankara, 1995).
- Zachariadou, Elisabeth A., "Early Ottoman Documents of the Prodromos Monastery (Serres)", Südost-Forschungen 29 (1969), 1-12.
- -----, "The Worrisome Wealth of the Celnik Radić", in Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V. L. Ménage, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 383-397.
- ——, Δέκα τουρκικά έγγραφα για την Μεγάλη Εκκλησία (1483–1567) (Athens, 1995). Zarinebaf-Shahr, Fariba, "Tabriz under Ottoman Rule, 1725–1730", unpubl. Ph.D. thesis, The University of Chicago, 1991.
- Zhelyazkova, Antonina, Kosova pod turskom vlašću (Belgrade, 1973).
- , "Balkanski etnicheski element v osmanskite vuorazheni sili prez 15-16 v.", Voennoistoricheski sbornik 6 (1983), 75-89.
- Zilfi, Madeline, The Politics of Piety: the Ottoman Ulema in the Postclassical Age (1600-1800) (Minneapolis, 1988).
- Zürcher, Erik Jan, "Between Death and Desertion. The Experience of the Ottoman Soldier in World War I", *Turcica* 28 (1996), 235–258.

### 4. Byzantium

Ahrweiler, Hélène, Byzance et la mer (Paris, 1966).

- Balivet, Michel, Romanie byzantine et pays de Rûm turc. Histoire d'un espace d'imbrication gréco-turque (Istanbul, 1994).
- Bartusis, Mark C., "Urban Guard Service in Late Byzantium: The Terminology and the Institution", *Macedonian Studies* 5,2 (1988), 52-77.
- —, "On the Problem of Smallholding Soldiers in Byzantium", Dumbarton Oaks Papers 44 (1990), 1-26.
- Beldiceanu, Nicoară and P. S. Năsturel, "Les églises byzantines et la situation économique de Drama, Serrès et Zichna aux XIV<sup>e</sup> et XV<sup>e</sup> siècles", *Jahrbuch der Österreichischen Byzantinistik* 27 (1978), 278–ff.

----, "L'Empire de Trébizonde à travers un registre ottoman de 1487", in Archeion Pontou 35 (1979), 54-73.

—, "Les sources ottomanes au service des études byzantines", in Studien zur Geschichte und Kultur des Vorderen Orients. Festschrift für B. Spuler zum 70. Geburtstag (Leiden, 1981), 1–11.

- Beldiceanu-Steinherr, Irène and P. Năsturel, "Notes pour l'histoire d'Alaşehir (Philadelphie) au XIV<sup>e</sup> siècle", in *Byzantino-Sorbonnica* 4 (1984), 29-ff.
- Bryer, Anthony, "The Late Byzantine Monastery in Town and Countryside", The Church in Town and Countryside, ed. by D. Baker (Oxford, 1979), 233-ff.
- ---, "The Structure of the Late Byzantine Town: Dioikismos and the Mesoi", in *Continuity and Change*, 263-279.
- Darrouzès, Jean, "Lettres de 1453", Revue des Études Byzantines 22 (1964).
- de Vries-van de Velden, Eva, L'élite brzantine devant l'avance turque à l'époque de la guerre civile de 1341 à 1354 (Amsterdam, 1989).
- Demetriades, Vassilis and Elizabeth A. Zachariadou, "Serbian Ladies and Athonite Monks", Wiener Zeitschrift für die Kunde des Morgenlandes 84 (1994), 35-55.
- Dufresne Du Cange, Ch., Historia Byzantina duplici commentario illustrata (Paris, 1680).
- Haldon, John, "Limnos. Monastic Holdings and the Byzantine State: ca. 1261-1453", in *Continuity and Change*, 161-215.
- [Kantakuzenos] Ioannis Cantacuzani Historiarum libri IV I-III, ed. J. Shopen (Bonn, 1828-1832).
- Kantakuzenos, Johannes, Geschichte I-II, transl. by Georgios Fatouros and Tilman Krischer (Stuttgart, 1982-1986).
- Kazhdan, A. P., "Novye issledovaniya po vizantiyskog demografii", Vizantiyskiy vremennik 28 (1968), 307–310.
- Koder, Johannes, "Überlegungen zu Konzept und Methode der 'Tabula Imperii Byzantini", Österreichische Osthefte 20 (1978), 254-262.
- Kurat, Akdes [Nimet], "Bizans'ın son, Osmanlıların ilk tarihçileri", *Türkiyat mecmuası* 3 (1935), 185–206.
- Laiou-Tomodakis, Angeliki E., Peasant Society in the Late Byzantine Empire (Princeton NJ, 1977).
- Laiou, Angeliki E., Gender, Society and Economic Life in Byzantium (Aldershot, 1992). —, "Η Θεσσαλονίκη, ή ένδοχώρα της καί ὁ οἰκονομικός της χῶρας στήν ἐποχή τῶν Παλαιολογων", in Διεθνές συμπόσιο Βυζαντινή Μακεδονία 1324–1430 μ.Ψ., Θεσσαλονίκη, 29–31 Οκτωβρίου 1992 (Thessaloniki, 1995), 183–194.
- Lefort, Jacques, "Population and Landscape in Eastern Macedonia during the Middle Ages: The Example of Radolibos", in *Continuity and Change*, 11-21.
- —, "Anthroponymie et société villagoise (X<sup>e</sup>-XIV<sup>e</sup> siècle)", in: Hommes et richesses dans l'Empire byzantin, VIII<sup>e</sup>-XV<sup>\*</sup> siècle (Paris, 1991).
- —, "Tableau de la Bithynie au XIII<sup>c</sup> siècle", in *The Ottoman Emirate (1300–1389)*, ed. by Elizabeth Zachariadou (Rethymnon, 1993), 101–118.
- Litavrin, Gennadiy G., "O sootvetstviyjach meşdu vizantiyskimi i osmanskimi formami organizatsii ekonomiki goroda v XV-XVI vv.", *Balkanskie isledovaniya* 8 (1982), 30-39.
- Mason, Robert B. and Marlia Mundell Mango "Glazed 'Tiles of Nicomedia' in Bithynia, Constantinople and Elsewhere", in *Constantinople and its Hinterland*, ed. by C. Mango and G. Dagron (Aldershot, 1995), 321-ff.
- Matschke, Klaus-Peter, "Bemerkungen zum spätbyzantinischen Salzmonopol", in Studia Byzantina II, ed. by J. Irmscher and P. Nagel (Berlin, 1973), 45-46.
  - ----, "Byzantinische Politiker und byzantinische Kaufleute im Ringen um die Beteili-

gung am Schwarzmeerhandel in der Mitte des 14. Jahrhunderts", Mitteilungen des Bulgarischen Forschungsinstitutes in Österreich 2/VI (1984), 75–95.

-, "Der Untergang einer Großmacht", Zeitschrift für Geschichtswissenschaft 41/10 (1989), 896-897.

, "Tuchproduktion und Tuchproduzenten in Thessalonike und in anderen Städten und Regionen des späten Byzanz", Buζαντιακά 9 (1989), 49-87.

-, "Griechische Kaufleute im Übergang von der byzantinischen Epoche zur Türkenzeit", in Die Kultur Griechenlands in Mittelalter und Neuzeit, ed. by R. Lauer and P. Schreiner (Göttingen, 1996), 73-88.

-, "Münzstätten, Münzen und Münzprägung im späten Byzanz," Revue Numanistique 152 (1997), 191-210.

Necipoğlu, Nevra, "Ottoman Merchants in Constantinople during the First Half of the Fifteenth Century", Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies 16 (1992) 158-169.

, "Byzantine Monasteries and Monastic Property in Thessalonike and Constantinople during the Period of the Ottoman Conquest", The Journal of Ottoman Studies 15 (1995), 123-135.

Oikonomidès, Nicolas, "Monastères et moines lors de la conquête ottomane", Südost-Forschungen 35 (1976), 1-10.

---, "The Properties of the Deblitzenoi in the Fourteenth and Fifteenth Century", in Essays in Honor of Peter Charanis, ed. by Angeliki E. Laiou-Tomadakis (New Brunswick NJ, 1980), 176–198.

Philadelpheus, Th. N., Ιστορία των Αθήνων ἐπὶ Τουρκοκρατίας (1400-1800), ΙΙ (Athens, 1902).

Planhol, Xavier de, "Grandeur et décadence du vignoble de Trébizonde", Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient 22 (1979), 314-329.

Regel, W. E. Kurtz and B. Korablev, eds., "Actes de Zographou", Vizantiyski vremennik 13 (1907), Prilozhenie 1, Nr. 16, 37-38.

Rizos, Antonios, Wirtschaft, Siedlung und Gesellschaft in Thessalien im Übergang von der byzantinisch-fränkischen zur osmanischen Epoche (Amsterdam, 1996).

Sakkelion, Ι., "Μιχαὴλ Παλαιόγου ἀνέκδοτον χροσόβουλλον περὶ τῶν παρ΄ αὐτοῦ τή Μ. Ἐκκλησία δωρη θέντων κτημάτων", Πανδώρα 15 (1864).

Schreiner, Peter, "Zur Geschichte Philadelphias im 14. Jahrhundert (1293-1390)", Orientalia Christiana Periodica 35 (1969), 411-412.

Solovjev, Aleksandar, "Fundajatiti, patarini i kudugeri u vizantiskim izvorima", Zbornik radova Vizantološkog instituta Srpske akademije nauka 1 (1952), 121-147.

Vrachanski, Sofroniy, zhitie i stradaniya grezhnago Sofroniya (Belgrad 1861).

Vryonis Jr., Speros, The Decline of Medieval Hellenism in Asia Minor and the Process of Islamization from the Eleventh through the Fifteenth Century (Berkeley, Los Angeles, London, 1971).

-, "The Panegyris of the Byzantine Saint: a Study in the Nature of a Medieval Institution, its Origins and its Fate", in The Byzantine Saint, ed. by S. Hackel (London, 1981), 196-226.

-, "The Ottoman Conquest of Thessaloniki in 1430", in Continuity and Change in Late Byzantine and Early Ottoman Society, ed. by Anthony Bryer and Heath Lowry (Birmingham, Washington D.C., 1986), 281-321.

- Weiß, Günther, Byzanz. Kritischer Forschungs- und Literaturbericht 1968–1985 (= Historische Zeitschrift, Sonderheft 14) (Munich, 1986).
- Werner, Ernst, "Neue Methoden der Osmanistik in ihrer Relevanz für die Byzan-

tinistik: Die Defterforschung", Zeitschrift für Geschichtswissenschaft 37,3 (1985), 231-237. Zachariadou, Elizabeth A., 'A Safe and Holy Mountain': Early Ottoman Athos and Byzantine Monasticism, ed. by A. Bryer and M. Cunningham (Aldershot, 1996).

5. Greece, Ottoman provinces in Greek-speaking lands

- Alexandris, Alexis, The Greek Minority of Istanbul and Greek-Turkish Relations 1918–1974 (Athens, 1983).
- Antoniadis-Bibicou, H., "Villages désertés en Grèce. Un bilan provisoire", in Villages désertés et histoire économique XI-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle (Paris, 1965), 343-417.
- , "Mouvement de la population et villages désertés: quelques remarques de méthode", in Actes du XV Congrès international d'Etudes byzantines (Athènes, Sept. 1976), vol. 4 (Athens, 1980), 19-27.
- Balta, Evangelia, L'Eubée à la fin du  $XV^{\epsilon}$  siècle. Economie et population. Les registres de l'année 1474 (Athens, 1989).
  - ----, "Urban and Rural Populations in the Sancak of Euripos in the Early 16th Century", Archeion Euboikön Meletön 29 (1990–1991), 55–185 + 33 fasc.

—, Les vakifs de Serrès et de sa région (XV<sup>e</sup> et XVI<sup>e</sup> s.) (Athens, 1995).

- Beldiceanu, Nicoară and Irène Beldiceanu-Steinherr, "Recherches sur la Morée", Südost-Forschungen 39 (1980), 17–74.
- Clogg, Richard, ed., The Struggle for Greek Independence. Essays to mark the 150th anniversary of the Greek War of Independence (London, 1973).
- Dakin, Douglas, The Greek Struggle for Independence 1821-1833 (London, 1973).
- Dibani, L., Ελλάδα και Μειονότητες. Το σύστημα διεθγούς προστασίας της Κοινωνίας των Εθνών (Athens, 1995).

Dimaras, C. Th., Histoire de la littérature néo-hellénique (Athens, 1965).

- Fleming, Katherine E., The Muslim Bonaparte. Diplomacy and Orientalism in Ali Pasha's Greece (Princeton NJ, 1999).
- Gara, Eleni, "In Search of Communities in Seventeenth-century Ottoman Sources: the Case of the Kara Ferye District", *Turcica* 30 (1998), 135–162.
- Giankoullis, K. G., Επίτομο ετυμολογικό και ερμηνευτικό της κυπριακής διαλέκτου (Nicosia, 1992).
- Hadjiantoniou, George A., Protestant Patriarch. The Life of Cyril Lucaris (1572–1638), Patriarch of Constantinople (Richmond VA, 1961).
- Heurtley, Walter Abel, A Short History of Greece (Cambridge, 1965).
- Hidiroglou, P., 'Θθωμανικά έγγραφα τής έν Κύκκου (Nicosia, 1973).
- ----, Οι Έλληνες Πομάκοι και η σχέση τους με την Τουρκία (Athen, 1984).
- Hill, George, A History of Cyprus, vol. 4 (Cambridge, 1952).
- Inalcik, Halil, "Greeks in Ottoman Economy and Finances, 1453-1500", repr. in *idem, Essays in Ottoman History* (Istanbul, 1998), 379-389.
- Kaftantzis, Giorgos, ή Σερραϊκή Χρονογραφία τοῦ Παπασυναδινοῦ (Salonica, 1989).
- Kiel, Machiel, "Central Greece in the Suleymanic Age. Preliminary Notes on Population, Growth, Economic Expansion and its Influence on the Spread of Greek Christian Culture", in *Soliman le Magnifique et son temps*. Actes du colloque de Paris, Galeries Nationales du Grand Palais, 7–10 mars 1990, ed. by Gilles Veinstein (Paris, 1993), 399-424.
- , "Das türkische Thessalien", in Die Kultur Griechenlands in Mittelalter und Neuzeit, ed. by B. Lauer and P. Schreiner (Göttingen, 1996), 109-196.

—, "Ottoman Building Activity along the Via Egnatia: The Cases of Pazargah, Kavala and Firecik", in *The Via Egnatia under Ottoman Rule, 1380–1699*, ed. by Elizabeth A. Zachariadou (Rethymnon, 1996), 145–158.

- Kiel, Machiel and Friedrich Sauerwein, Ost-Lokris in türkischer und neugriechischer Zeit (1460-1981) (Passau, Germany, 1994).
- Knös, Börje, L'histoire de la littérature néo-grecque. La période jusqu'en 1821 (Stockholm, 1962).
- Koliopoulos, John S., Brigands with a Cause. Brigandage and Irredentism in Modern Greece, 1821–1912 (Oxford, 1987).
- Konortas, Paraskevas, "From Tâ'ife to Millet: Ottoman Terms for the Ottoman

Greek Orthodox Community", in Ottoman Greeks in the Age of Nationalism, ed. by Dimitri Gondicas and Charles Issawi (Princeton NJ, 1999), 169-179.

Kyprianos, History of Cyprus (repr. Nicosia 1971).

- Kyriazis, N., "Χρονογραφικόν Σημείωμα", *Kypriaka Chronika* VIII/2 (1931), 81–105. [Makriyannis] The Memoirs of General Makriyannis (1797–1864), transl. by H. A. Lidderdale (London, 1966).
- Mango, Cyril, "The Phanariots and the Byzantine Tradition", in The Struggle for Greek Independence, Essays to Mark the 150th Anniversary of the Greek War of Independence, ed. by R. Clogg (London, 1973), 41-66.
- Millas, Herkül, Yunan ulusunun doğusu (İstanbul, 1994).
- Odorico, Paolo, S. Asdrachas, T. Karanastassis, K. Kostis and S. Petmézas, Conseils et mémoires de Synadinos prêtre de Serrès en Macédoine (XVII' siècle) (Paris, 1996).
- Orhonlu, Cengiz, "Bir Türk kadısının yazdığı Atina Tarihi (Tārih-i Medinetü l-hükema)", Günev Doğu Avrupa araştırmaları dergisi 2-3 (1973-1974), 118-136.
- Pennas, Petros, "Τὸ Χρονικὸν τῶν Σερρῶν τοῦ Παπασυναδινοῦ μετ' εἰσαγωγικῆς μελέτης", Serraika Chronika 1 (1938), 7-72.
- Petmézas, Socrate, "Serrès et sa région sous les Ottomans", in Conseils et mémoires de Synadinos prêtre de Serrès en Macédoine (XVII<sup>e</sup> siècle), ed. by Paolo Odorico (Paris, 1996), 430-485.
- Runciman, Steven, The Great Church in Captivity. A Study of the Patriarchate of Constantinople from the Eve of the Turkish Conquest to the Greek War of Independence (Cambridge, 1968); German version: Das Patriarchat von Konstantinopel. Vom Vorabend der türkischen Eroberung bis zum griechischen Unabhängigkeitskrieg (Munich, 1980).
- Sathas, K. N., ed., Ίστορια των συμβάντων έπί τής βασιλείας τού σουλτάν Μεχμέτη (Venice, 1872).
- Sicilianos, Demetrios, Old and New Athens, transl. by Robert Liddell (London, 1960).
- Smith, Michael Llewellyn, Ionian Vision. Greece in Asia Minor 1919-1922 (London, 1998). Sophocles, S., A History of Greece (Thessaloniki, 1961).
- Strauss, Johann, "Papasynadinos de Serres ou l'homo ottomanicus du XVII<sup>e</sup> siècle", in Figures anonymes, figures d'élite: pour une anatomie de l'Homo ottomanicus, ed. by Meropi Anastassiadou and Bernard Heyberger (Istanbul, 1999), 35-61.
- Vacalopoulos, Apostolos E., The Greek Nation 1453-1669. The Cultural and Economic Background of Modern Greek Society, transl. by Ian and Phania Moles (New Brunswick, 1976).
- Valetas, G., Τό χρονικό τής Σκλαβωμένης Άθήνας γραμμένο άπό τόν Παναγή Σκουζέ (Athens, 1948).
- Weithmann, Michael W., "Osmanisch-türkische Bodendenkmäler auf der Halbinsel Morea. Beiträge zur Inventarisierung und Bibliographie", Münchener Zeitschrift für Balkanologie 7-8 (1991), 219-275.
- Zenginis, Eustratious, Ο Μπεκτασισμός στη Δ. Θρακη. Συμβολή στην ιστορία της διαδόσεως του μουσουλμανισμού στον Ελλαδικό χοπο (Salonica, 1988).

## 6. Bulgaria, Ottoman provinces in Bulgarian-speaking lands

Angelov, Dimitur, Bogomilstvoto v Bulgariva (Sofia, 1947).

- Cholakov, P., "Pop Metodieviy letopisen razkaz za poturchvaneto na Chepinski bulgari", Dukhovna kultura 24-25 (1925).
- Dimitrov, G., Knyazhestvo Bulgariya v istorichesko, geografichesko i etnografichesko otnoshenie (Plovdiv, 1894).
- Dimitrov, Strashimir, "Demografski otnosheniya i pronikvane na islyama v Zapadnite Rodopi i po dolinata na Mesta", Rodopski sbornik 1 (Sofia, 1965), 83-88.

-, "Za vurushkata kolonizatsiya i rolyata i v etnoasimilatsionnite protsesi", Vekove (Sofia, 1982), 1-2, 33-43.

Drinov, Marin, Izbrani suchineniya (Sofia, 1971).

Gandev, Christo, Bulgarskata narodnost prez 15-i vek (Sofia, 1972).

Grozdanova, Elena, "Pogolovniyat danuk i razvitieto na stokovo-parichnite otnosheniya v bulgarskite zemi prez XV-XIX vek", in *Iz istoriyata na turgoviyata v bulgarskite* zemi prez XV-XIX v. (Sofia, 1978), 166-175.

Hristov, Hristo, Christomatiya po istoriya na Bulgariya, vol. 1 (Sofia, 1965).

Ireček, Konstantin, Putuvaniya po Bulgariya (Sofia, 1974).

Kunchov, Vasil, Izbrani proizvedeniya, 3 vols. (Sofia, 1970).

Kiel, Machiel, Art and Society of Bulgaria in the Turkish Period (Assen, Maastricht, 1985).
 , "Urban Development in Bulgaria in the Turkish Period: the Place of Turkish Architecture in the Process", in The Turks of Bulgaria: The History, Culture and Political Fate of a Minority, ed. by Kemal H. Karpat (Istanbul, 1990), 79-158.

Lory, Bernard, Le sort de l'héritage ottoman en Bulgarie, l'exemple des villes bulgares 1878–1900 (Istanbul, 1985).

Mikhev, N., Naselenieto na Bulgariya 1880-1980 (Sofia, 1978).

Mitev, Yono, Istoriya na Aprilskoto vustanie 1876, vols. 1-3 (Sofia, 1986-1988).

- Mutafchieva, Vera, "Kum vuprosa za statuta na bulgarskoto naselenie v Chepinsko pod osmanska vlast", in *Rodopski sbomik* 1 (Sofia 1965), 115-126.
- -----, Le vakif--- un aspect de la structure socio-économique de l'Empire ottoman (XV-XVII<sup>e</sup> s.) (Sofia, 1981).
- Perry, Duncan M., The Politics of Terror. The Macedonian Liberation Movements 1893-1903 (Durham NC., and London, 1988).

Petrov, Petur, Sudbonosni vekove za bulgarskata narodnost (Sofia, 1975).

-----, Po sledite na nasilieto (Sofia, 1987).

Sharova, Krumka, "Midhat Pasha i Bulgarskoto revolyutsionno dvizhenie prez 1872 godina", Istoricheski pregled 1991, no. 6, 3-16, and no. 7, 3-19.

- Todorov, II., "Letopisniyat razkaz na pop Metodi Draginov", Starobulgarska literatura 16 (1984).
- Todorova, Maria, "Midhat Paşa's Governorship of the Danube Province", in Decision Making in the Ottoman Empire, ed. by Caesar E. Farah (Kirksville MO, 1993), 115-128.

Totev, At., "Naselenieto na Bulgariya 1880-1980. Demografsko-istoricheski ocherk", Godishnik na Sofiyskiya universitet, Yuridicheski fakultet 59 (1968).

- Werner, Ernst, "Die Bogomilen in Bulgarien: Forschungen und Fortschritte", Studi medievali 3 (1962), 249-278.
- Yankov, G., "Formiraneto i razvitieto na bulgarskata natsiya i vuzroditelniya protses", in *Problemi na razvitieto na bulgarskata narodnost i natsiya* (Sofia, 1988).
- Zakhariev, S., Geografiko-istoriko-statistichesko opisanie na Tatarpazardzhishkata kaaza (Sofia, 1973).
- Zhelyazkova, Antonina, "Yurutsite v rodopovedskata literatura", Rodopi (1977), no. 10.

—, "The Problem of the Authenticity of Some Domestic Sources on the Rhodopes, Deeply Rooted in Bulgarian Historiography", *Études balkaniques* 1990/4, 105–111.

7. Yugoslavia, Ottoman provinces in Serbian- Bosnian- or Croatian-speaking lands

al-Arnaut, Muhamed Mufaku, "Islam and Muslims in Bosnia 1878-1918: Two Hijras and Two Fatwâs", *Journal of Islamic Studies* 5 (1994), 242-253.

Aličić, Ahmed S., "Popis bosanske vojske pred bitku na Mohaču 1526. godine", Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju 25 (1975), 171-202.

-, Poimenični popis Sandžaka Vilajeta Hercegovina (Sarajevo, 1985).

Andrić, Ivo, "Die Entwicklung des geistigen Lebens in Bosnien unter der Einwirkung der türkischen Herrschaft", Doctoral Dissertation, University of Graz, 1924; English version: The Development of Spiritual Life in Bosnia under the Influence of Turkish Rule, transl. and ed. by Želimir B. Juričić and John F. Loud (Durham, London, 1990).

- Babuna, Aydın, "The Emergence of the First Muslim Party in Bosnia-Hercegovina", *East European Quarterly* 30, no. 2 (1996), 131-151.
  - ----, Die nationale Entwicklung der bosnischen Muslime (Frankfurt am Main, 1996).
- Balić, Smail, Das unbekannte Bosnien. Europas Brücke zur islamischen Welt (Köln, Weimar, Vienna, 1992).
- Banac, Ivo, The National Question in Yugoslavia. Origins, History, Politics (Ithaca, London, 1984).
  - ----, "Bosnian Muslims: From Religious Community to Socialist Nationhood and Post-Communist Statehood, 1918–1992", in *The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina*, ed. by Mark Pinson (Cambridge MA, 1993), 129–153.
- Bašagić, Safvetbeg, Bošnjaci i Hercegovci u islamskoj kniževnosti (Sarajevo, 1912).
- Başbakanlık Devlet Arşivleri Genel Müdürlüğü, ed., Bosna-Hersek ile ilgili arşiv belgeleri (1516–1919) (Ankara, 1992).
- Behschnitt, Wolf Dietrich, Nationalismus bei Serben und Kroaten 1830–1914. Analyse und Typologie der nationalen Ideologie (Munich, 1980).
- Bogičević, Vojislav, "Emigracije muslimana Bosne i Hercegovine u Tursku u doba austro-ugarske vladavine 1878–1918 god.", *Historijski zbornik* 3 (1950), 175–188.
- Boškov, Vančo, "Neka razmišljanja o knjiševnosti na turskom jeziku u Bosni i Hercegovini", in Kniževnost Bosne i Hercegovine u svjetlu dosadašnjih istraživanja. Naučni skup. Sarajevo, 26. i 27. maja 1976 (Sarajevo, 1977), 53-63.
- Bringa, Tone, Being Muslim the Bosnian Way: Identity and Community in a Central Bosnian Village (Princeton NJ, 1995).
- Bukowski, James, "Yugoslavism and the Croatian National Party in 1867", Canadian Review of Studies in Nationalism 3 (Fall 1975), 70-88.
- Cemerlić, Hamdija, "Alibeg Firdus. Borba muslimana za vjersko-prosvjetnu autonomiju" in *Jugoslvenski narodi pred Prvi svetski rat* (Belgrade, 1967), 877-85.
- Čerić, Šalim, Muslimani srpskohrvatskog jezika (Sarajevo, 1968).
- Čubrilović, Vasa, "Poreklo muslimanskog plemstva u Bosni i Hercegovini", Jugoslenski istoriski časopis 1 (1935), 368-403.
- Čupić-Amrein, Martha-M., Die Opposition gegen die österreichisch-ungarische Herrschaft in Bosnien-Hercegovina (1878–1914), (Bern, Frankfurt am Main, New York, 1987).
- Cvijić, Jovan, L'Annexion de la Bosnie et la question serbe (Paris, 1909).
- Despalatović, Elinor M., Ljudevit Gaj and the Illyrian Movement (New York, 1975).
- Djurdjev, Branislav, Turska vlast u Črnoj Gori u XVI i XVII veku. Prilog jednog nerešenot pitanju iz naše istorije (Sarajevo, 1953).
- —, et al., eds., Kanuni i kanun-name za bosanski, hercegovački, zvornički, kliški, crnogorski i skadarski sandšak (Sarajevo, 1957).
- Donia, Robert, "The Battle for Bosnia: Habsburg Military Strategy in 1878", in Otpor austrougarskoj okupaciji 1878. godine u Bosni i Hercegovini, ed. by Milorad Ekmečić (Sarajevo, 1979), 109-121.
- ----, Islam under the Double Eagle: the Muslims of Bosnia and Herzegovina 1878–1914 (New York, 1986).
- Donia, Robert and John V. A. Fine Jr., Bosnia and Hercegovina: A Tradition Betrayed (New York, 1994).
- Donia, Robert and William G. Lockwood, "The Bosnian Muslims: Class, Ethnicity, and Political Behavior in a European State", in *Muslim-Christian Conflicts: Economic, Political, and Social Origins*, ed. by Suad Joseph and Barbara L. K. Pillsbury (Boulder, 1978), 185–207.
- Dyker, David A., "The Ethnic Muslims of Bosnia-Some Basic Socio-Economic Data", Slavonic and East European Review 50 (1972), 238-257.
- Džaja, Srećko M., Die 'Bosnische Kirche' und das Islamisierungsproblem Bosniens und der Herzegowina in den Forschungen nach dem Zweiten Weltkrieg (Munich, 1978).

-, Konfessionalität und Nationalität Bosniens und der Herzegovina. Voremanzipatorische Phase 1463-1804 (Munich, 1984).

Ekmečić, Milorad, "Internacionalni i interkontinentalni migracioni pokreti iz jugoslovenskih zemlja od kraja XVIII vijeka do 1941", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 20 (1972-73), 101-136.

, "Die serbische Politik in Bosnien und der Herzegowina und die Agrarrevolutionen 1848-1878", in Der Berliner Kongreß von 1878. Die Politik der Großmächte und die Probleme der Modernisierung in Südosteuropa in der zweiten Hälfte des 19. Jahrhunderts, ed. by Ralph Melville and Hans-Jürgen Schröder (Wiesbaden, 1982), 427-444.

- -, "Ustanak u Hercegovini 1882", in 100 godina ustanka u Hercegovini 1882. godine, ed. by Hamdija Ćemerlić (Sarajevo, 1983), 9-20.
- Eren, Ahmet Cevat, Mahmud II. zamanında Bosna-Hersek (Istanbul, 1965).
- Erić, Milivoje, Agrarna reforma u Jugoslaviji 1918-1941 god. (Sarajevo, 1958).
- Evans, Arthur J., Through Bosnia and Herzegovina on Foot during the Insurrection, August and September 1875. With an Historical Review of Bosnia and a Glimpse at the Croats, Slavonians, and the Ancient Republic of Ragusa (London, 1876).
- Filipović, Nedim, "Odžakluk timari u Bosni i Hercegovini", Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju 5 (1955), 251-274.
  - —, "Osvrt na položaj bosansko seljaštva u prvoj deceniji uspostavljanja osmanske vlasti u Bosni", Radovi Filosofskog fakulteta u Sarajevu 3 (1965), 63-75.
  - -, "Napomene o islamizaciji u Bosni i Hercegovini u XV vjeku", in Godišnijak Akademije nauka i umjetnosti Bosne i Hercegovine 7, Centar na balkanološka ispitivanja 5 (1970), 141-167.
- -, "Ocaklık Timars in Bosnia and Hercegovina", Prilozi ua orientalnu filologiju 30 (1986), 149-180.
- Fine Jr., John V. A., The Bosnian Church: A New Interpretation. A Study of the Bosnian Church and Its Place in State and Society from the 13th to the 15th Centuries (New York, London, 1975).
- Friedman, Francine, The Bosnian Muslims. Denial of a Nation (Boulder, 1996).
- Glušac, Vaso, "Problem bogomilstva", Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine 5 (1953), 105-138.
  - -, "Średnjevekovna 'crkva bosanska'", Prilozi za knjisevnost, jezik, istoriju i folklor 4 (Belgrade, 1924), 1-55.
  - , Istina o bogomilima (Belgrade, 1945).

Hadrovics, László, L'Église serbe sous la domination turque (Paris, 1947).

- [Hadžić, Osman Nuri], Muslimansko pitanje u Bosni i Hercegovini (Zagreb, 1902). Hadžijahić, Muhamed, "Die Anfänge der nationalen Entwicklung in Bosnien und in der Herzegowina", Südost-Forschungen 21 (1962), 168-193.
  - -, "Sarajevska muafname—Povodom 500. godišnjice", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 14 (1963), 67-119.
- -, "Turska komponenta u etnogenezi bosanskih muslimana", Pregled 18 (1966), 485-502.
- -, "Muslimanska književna tradicija", in Bosansko-hercegovačka književna hrestomatija. Starija književnost (Sarajevo, 1974), 221-232.
- -, "Neposredni zadaci u izučavanju naših alhamijado tekstova", in Književnost Bosne i Hercegovine u svjetlu dosadašnjih istraživanja. Naučni skup. Sarajevo, 26. i 27. maja 1976 (Sarajevo, 1977), 41-51.
- -, "Sinkretistički elementi u islamu u Bosni i Hercegovini", Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju 28-29 (1978/79 [1980]), 301-329.

-, Porijeklo bosanskih Muslimana (Sarajevo, 1990).

- Hadžijahić, Muhamed, Mahmud Traljić and Nijaz Šükrić, Islam i Muslimani u Bosni i Hercegovini (Sarajevo, 1977).
- Handžić, Adem, "O islamizaciji u sjeveroistočnoj Bosni u XV i XVI vijeku", Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju 16-17 (1966-67), 5-48.

---, "O formiranju nekih gradskih naselja u Bosni u XVI stoljeću", Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju 25 (1975), 133-169.

----, Dva prva popisa Zvorničkog Sandžaka (iz 1519. i 1533. godine) (Sarajevo, 1986).

Hauptmann, Ferdinand, "Reguliranje zemlišnjog posjeda u Bosni i Hercegovini počeci naseljavanja stranih seljaka u doba austrougarske vladvine", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 16 (1965), 151-171.

—, "Bosanskohercegovački aga u procijepu između privredne aktivnosti i rentijerstva na početku XX. stoljeca", *Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine* 17 (1969), 23-40.

- Hehn, Paul, "The Origins of Modern Pan-Serbism: The 1844 Načertanije", East European Quarterly 9, 2 (1975), 153-171.
- Hickok, Michael Robert, Ottoman Military Administration in Eighteenth-Century Bosnia (Leiden, 1997).
- Höpken, Wolfgang, "Die jugoslawischen Kommunisten und die bosnischen Muslime", in Die Muslime in der Sowjetunion und in Jugoslawien. Identität, Politik, Widerstand, ed. by Andreas Kappeler, Gerhard Simon and Georg Brunner (Cologne, 1989), 181–210.

—, "Geschichte und Gewalt: Geschichtsbewußtsein im jugoslawischen Konflikt", Internationale Schulbuchforschung 15 (1993), 55–73.

- Ilić, Slobodan, "Hurufijski pjesnik Vahdeti Bosnevi i njegov divan", Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju 38 (1988), 63-95.
- , "Hamzawi and Hurufi Heresy in Bosnia as Reaction to the Political Crisis of the Ottoman Empire in the Second Half of the 16th Century", *Bulgarian Historical Review* 28 (2000), 34–40.
- Imamović, Mustafa, Pravni položaj i unutrašnji politički razvitak Bosne i Hercegovine od 1878. do 1914 (Sarajevo, 1976).
- Irwin, Zachary T., "The Islamic Revival and the Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina", East European Quarterly 17,4 (1984), 437-458.
- Ivšić, Milan, Les problèmes agraires en Yougoslavie (Paris, 1926).
- Jelavich, Charles, "Garašanins Načertanije und das großserbische Programm" Südost-Forschungen 27 (1968), 131-147.
- -----, South Slav Nationalisms: Textbooks and Yugoslav Union before 1914 (Columbus, Ohio, 1990).
- Jovevska, M., Bosna i Hertsegovina prez 19–20 vek. Natsii i natsionalni vzaimootnosheniya (Veliko Trnovo, 1995).
- Jukić, I. F., Putopisi i istorisko-etnografski radovi (Sarajevo, 1953).
- Kalić, Jovanka, "Podaci Abū Hāmida o prilikama u Južnoj Ugarskoj sredinom 12. veka", Matica Srpska. Zbornik za istoriju 4 (Novi Sad, 1971), 25-37.
- Kapidžić, Hamdija, Hercegovački ustanak 1882 godine (Sarajevo, 1958).

Kaser, Karl, "Die Annexion Bosniens und der Hercegovina im Jahre 1908 und ihre Auswirkungen auf die Politik der bosnisch-hercegowinischen Serben", Glasnik arhiva i društva arhivskih radnika Bosne i Hercegovine 22 (1982), 195–208.

——, "Die serbische bürgerliche Politik in Bosnien und der Hercegovina vom Ende der Annexionskrise bis zum Ende der ersten Saborsession (1909–1911)", Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju 22 (1986), 63–90.

- Kemura, Ibrahim, Uloga 'Gajreta' u društvenom životu Muslimana Bosne i Hercegovine (1903-1941) (Sarajevo, 1986).
- Kniewald, Dragutin, "Vjerodostojnost latinskih izvora o bosanskim krstjanima", Rad Jugoslovenske akademije znanosti i umjetnosti 270 (1949), 115–276.

Kočović, Bogoljub, Žrtve Drugog svetskog rata u Jugoslaviji (London, 1985).

- Korkut, Besim, Arapski dokumenti u državnom arhivu u Dubrovniku, vol. 1, parts 1-2 (Sarajevo, 1960).
- Kornrumpf, Hans-Jürgen, "Scheriat und christlicher Staat: Die Muslime in Bosnien und in den europäischen Nachfolgestaaten des Osmanischen Reiches", Saeculum 35 (1984), 17–30.

- Kreševljaković, Hamdija, "Gradska privreda i esnafi u Bosni i Hercegovini (od 1463 do 1851)", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 1 (1949), 168–209.
  - -----, Kapetanije u Bosni i Hercegovini (Sarajevo, 1954).
- Kulesić, Špiro, Razmatranja o porijeklo muslimana u Bosni i Hercegovini (Sarajevo, 1953).
- Lampe, John, Yugoslavia as History. Twice There Was a Country (Cambridge, 1996).
- Limanoski, Niyazi, Islamizatsiyata i etnichkite promeni vo Makedoniya (Skopje, 1993).
- Lockwood, William G., "Living Legacy of the Ottoman Empire: The Serbo-Croatian Speaking Moslems of Bosnia-Hercegovina", in *The Mutual Effects of the Islamic and Judeo-Christian Worlds*, ed. by. Abraham Ascher *et al.* (New York, 1979), 209–225.
- Lopasic, Alexander, "Islamization of the Balkans with Special Reference to Bosnia", *Journal of Islamic Studies* 5 (1994), 163-186.
- Lukan, Walter, ed., Vuk Stefanović Karadžić 1787–1987. Festschrift zu seinem 200. Geburtstag (Vienna, 1987).
- MacKenzie, David, "Serbian Nationalist and Military Organizations and the Piedmont Idea, 1844-1914", *East European Quarterly* 16 (1982), 323-344.
  - —, Ilija Garašanin—Balkan Bismarck (Boulder, 1985).
- Malcolm, Noel, Bosnia. A Short History (London, 1994).
- Mandić, Mihodil, Povijest okupacije Bosne i Hercegovine 1878 (Zagreb, 1910).
- Matkovski, Aleksandar, Otporot vo Makedoniya vo vremeto na turskoto vladeenye, 4 vols. (Skopje, 1983).
- Miletić, Maja, I "Krstjani" di Bosnia alla luce die loro monumenti di pietra (Rome, 1957).
- Muvekkit, Šalih Sidki Hadžihuseinović, Tarih-i Bosna, transl. and commented by Abdulah Polimac et al. (Sarajevo, 1998).
- Nagata, Yuzo, Materials on the Bosnian Notables (Tokyo, 1979).
- Naumov, Evgeniy P., Gospodstvuyushchiy klass i gosudarstvennaja vlast v Serbii XII-XV vv. (Moscow, 1975).
- Nuri-Hadžić, Osman, "Borba Muslimana za versku i vakufsko-mearifsku autonomiju", in V. Skarić, O. Nuri Hadžić, N. Stanojević, Bosna i Hercegovina pod austrougarskom upravom (Belgrade, 1938), 56–101.
- Okiç, Tayyib, "Les Kristians (Bogomiles Parfaits) de Bosnie d'après des documents turcs inédits", Südost-Forschungen 19 (1960), 108-133.
- Petranović, Božidar, Bogomili. Črkva bosanska i krstjani (Zadar, 1867).
- Petrović, Rade, Pokret otpora protiv austrougarske okupacije 1878. godine u Bosni i Hercegovini (Sarajevo, 1979).
- Pinson, Mark, "The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina under Austro-Hungarian Rule, 1878–1918" in The Muslims of Bosnia-Herzegovina. Their Historic Development from the Middle Ages to the Dissolution of Yugoslavia, ed. by Mark Pinson (Cambridge MA, 1993), 84–128.
- Popovic, Alexandre, "La litérature ottomane des muslumans yougoslaves. Essai de bibliographie raisonnée", Journal Asiatique 259 (1971), 309-327.
- Popović, Vasilj, Agrarno pitanje u Bosni i turski neredi za vreme reformnog režima Abdul Medžida (1839–1861) (Belgrade, 1949).
- Purivatra, Atif, Jugoslavenska Muslimansko Organizacija u političkom životu kraljevine Srba, Hrvata i Slovenaca (Sarajevo, <sup>2</sup>1977).
- Rački, Franjo, "Bogomili i Patareni", Rad Jugoslovenske akademije znanosti i umjetnosti 7 (1869), 126–179; 8 (1870), 121–175.
- Ramet, Pedro, "Primordial Ethnicity or Modern Nationalism: The Case of Yugoslavia's Muslims" Nationalities Papers 13, no. 2 (1985), 165–187.
   Redžić, Enver, Muslimansko autonomaštvo i 13. SS Divizija. Autonomija Bosne i Hercegovine
- Redžić, Enver, Muslimansko autonomaštvo i 13. SS Divizija. Autonomija Bosne i Hercegovine i Hitlerov Treći Rajh (Sarajevo, 1987), 71–79.
- Rusinow, Dennison, "The Ottoman Legacy in Yugoslavia's Disintegration and Civil War" in *Imperial Legacy. The Ottoman Imprint on the Balkans and the Middle East*, ed. By L. Carl Brown (New York, 1995), 78–99.
- Šabanović, Hazim, "Pitanje turske vlasti u Bosni do pohoda Mehmeda II 1463g.", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 7 (1955).

414

-----, Bosanski Pašaluk. Postanak i upravna podjela (Sarajevo, 1959).

- -----, "Vojno uredjenje Bosne 1463. do kraja XVI stoljeća", Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine 11 (1960), 173-224.
  - —, Kraište Isa-Bega Ishakovića. Zbirni katastarski popis iz 1455. godine (Sarajevo, 1964).
- —, Knjiševnost Muslimana Bosne i Hercegovine na orijentalnim jezicima (Sarajevo, 1973).
- Šehić, Nusret, Autonomni pokret Muslimana za vrijeme austrougarske uprave u Bosni i Hercegovini (Sarajevo, 1980).
- Šidak, Jaroslav, "Problem 'bosanske crkve' u našoj historiografiji od Petranovića do Glušca", Rad Jugoslovenske akademije znanosti i umjetnosti 259 (1937), 37–182.
  - ----, "Jugoslovenska ideja u ilirskom pokretu", *Jugoslovenski istorisli časopis* 2 (1963), no. 3, 31–42.
- ----, Studije o 'Crkvi bosanskoj' i bogumilstvu (Zagreb, 1975).
- Šiljivo, Galib, Omer-Paša Latas u Bosni i Hercegovini 1850-1852 (Sarajevo, 1977).
- Skarić, Vladislav, "Porijeklo pravoslavnog naroda u sjeverozapadnoj Bosni", Glasnik Zemaljskog muzeja u Sarajevu (1918), 219-265.
- Sladović, Eugen, Islamsko pravo u Bosni i Hercegovini (Belgrade, 1926).
- Smlatić, Sulejman, "Iseljavanje jugoslavenskih Muslimana u Tursku i njihivi prilagodjavanje novoj sredini", in Iseljeništvo naroda i narodnosti Jugoslavije i njegove uzajanne veze s domovinom (Zagreb, 1978), 249-256.
- Solovjev, Aleksandar, "La doctrine de l'Eglise de Bosnie", Bulletin de l'Académie royale de Belgique, Classe de lettres 34 (1948), 481-534.
  - -----, Vjersko učenje bosanske crkve (Zagreb, 1948).

  - —, "Svedočanstva pravoslavnih izvora o Bogomilstvu na Balkanu", Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine 5 (1953), 1–103.
  - —, "Le symbolisme des monuments funéraires bogomiles", *Cahiers d'Études Cathares* 18 (1954), 92–114.
  - —, "Simbolika srednjevjekovnih grobnih spomenika u Bosni i Hercegovini", Godišnjak Istoriskog društva Bosne i Hercegovine 8 (1956), 5-67.
  - —, "Bogomilentum und Bogomilengräber in den südslawischen Ländern", in Völker und Kulturen Südosteuropas. Kulturhistorische Beiträge, ed. by Wilhelm Gülich (Munich, 1959), 173–198.
- Spaho, Mehmed, Die Agrarfrage in Bosnien und in der Herzegowina (Vienna, 1912).
- Spence, Richard B., "General Stephan Freiherr Sarkotić von Lovčen and Croatian Nationalism", Canadian Review of Studies in Nationalism 17 (1990), no. 1-2, 147-155. Srednjevjekovni nadgrobni spomenici Bosne i Hercegovine, vol. 1-9 (Sarajevo, 1950-1967).
- Steindorff, Ludwig, "Von der Konfession zur Nation: Die Muslime in Bosnien-Herzegowina", Südosteuropa Mitteilungen 1997, no. 4, 277-290.
- Stojančević, Vladimir, Južnoslovenski narodi u Osmanskom carstvu od Jedrenskog mira 1829. do Pariskog kongresa 1856. godine (Belgrade, 1971).
- Sućeska, Avdo, "Promjene u sistemu izvanrednog oporezivanju u Turskoj u XVII vijeku i pojava nameta tekâlif-i şâkka", Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju 10-11 (1960-61), 75-112.
  - —, "Specifičnosti državno-pravnog položaja Bosne pod Turcima (skiza)", Godišnjak Pravnog fakulteta u Sarajevu 9 (1961), 269–292; 10 (1962), 317–361; 12 (1964), 100–114.
  - —, "Vilajetski ajani (prilog izučavanju organizacije turske vlasti u našim zemljama)", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 13 (1962), 167–198.
  - -----, "O nastanku čiflika u našim zemljama", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 16 (1965), 37-57.
  - —, Ajani. Prilog izučavanju lokalne vlasti u našim zemljama za vrijeme Turaka (Sarajevo, 1965).
  - —, "Seljačke bune u Bosni u XVII i XVIII stoljeću", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 17 (1966–67), 163–207.

—, "Die Rechtsstellung der Bevölkerung in den Städten Bosniens und der Herzegowina unter den Osmanen (1463–1878)", in *Die Stadt in Südosteuropa. Struktur und Geschichte* (Munich, 1968), 84–99.

, "Popis čifluka u Rogatičkom kadiluku iz 1835. godine", *Prilozi za orijentalni filologiju* 14-15 (1964-65 [1969]), 189-271.

----, "Istorijske osnove nacionalne posebnosti bosansko-hercegovačkih Muslimane", Jugoslovenski istoriski časopis 1969, no. 4, 47–54.

—, "Evolucija u nasljedjivanju odžakluk-timara u Bosanskom pašaluku", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 19 (1970-71), 31-43.

—, "Bune seljaka muslimana u Bosni u XVII i XVIII stoljeću", in Oslobodilački pokreti Jugoslovenskih naroda od XVI veka do početka Prvog svetskog rata, (Belgrade, 1976), 69–100.

——, "Bune seljaka muslimana u Bosni u XVV I XVIII stoljeću", in Oslobodilački, 74-75.

—, "Elementi koji su uticali na posebnost Bosne u doba osmanlijsko-turske vladavine", Godišnjak Pravnog fakulteta u Sarajevu 24 (1976), 301-315.

Südostdeutsches Kulturwerk, ed., Vuk Stefanović Karadžić (1787–1987). Beiträge zur Feier seines 200. Geburtstages (Munich, 1989).

Suljević, Kasim, Nacionalnost Muslimana izmedju teorije i politike (Rijeka, 1981).

- Tito, Josip Broz, "Nacionalno pitanje u Jugoslaviji u svjetlosti narodnooslobodilačke borbe", Proleter, no. 16 (September 1942), 4.
- Tomasevich, Jozo, Peasants, Politics, and Economic Change in Yugoslavia (Stanford CA, 1955).
- Vasić, Milan, "Etničke promjene u Bosanskoj krajini u XVI vijeku", Godišnjak Društva istoričara Bosne i Hercegovine 13 (1962), 233–250.
- Vinogradov, K. V., Bosniyskiy krizis 1908–1909 gg. Prolog Pervoy mirovoy voyny (Leningrad, 1964).
- Vucinich, Wayne S., "Yugoslavs of the Moslem Faith", in *Yugoslavia*, ed. by Robert J. Kerner (Berkeley, Los Angeles, 1949), 261–275.
- , "The Yugoslav Lands in the Ottoman Period: Postwar Marxist Interpretations of Indigenous and Ottoman Institutions", *Journal of Modern History* 27 (1955), 287-305.
- Weigand, Gustav, Ethnographie von Makedonien. Geschichtlich-nationaler, sprachlich-statistischer Teil (Leipzig, 1924).
- Wenzel, Marian, "Bosnian and Herzegovinian Tombstones-who made them and why", Südost-Forschungen 21 (1962), 102-143.

—, Ukrasni motivi na stećcima. Ornamental Motifs on Tombstones from Medieval Bosnia and Surrounding Regions (Sarajevo, 1965).

—, "Four Decorated Steles: the Influence of Islam on Bosnian Funerary Monuments", *Journal of Islamic Studies 5* (1994), 221–241.

Wilke, Georg, "Über die Bedeutung einiger Symbole an den Bogomilendenkmälern", Glasnik Zemaljsko muzeja u Sarajevu 36 (1924), 27-37.

Wilson, Duncan, The Life and Times of Vuk Stefanović Karadžić 1787-1864 (Oxford, 1970).

Zhelyazkova, Antonina, "Bosniya pod osmanskoy vlasť yu v XV-XVII vv." in Osmanskaya imperiya. Gosudarstvennaya vlasť i sotsial no-policheskaya struktura (Moscow, 1990), 167-184.

—, "The Penetration and Adaptation of Islam in Bosnia from the Fifteenth to the Nineteenth Centuries", *Journal of Islamic Studies* 5 (1994), 187–208.

- Zlatar, Behija, "O nekim muslimanskim feudalnim porodicama u Bosni", Prilozi Instituta za istoriju 14-15 (1978), 81-139.
- Zulfikarpašić, Adil, The Bosniak (Adil Zulfikarpašić in Dialogue with Milovan Djilas and Nadežda Gaće) (London, 1998).

416

## 8. Hungary

Ágoston, Gábor, "16–17. Asırlarda Macaristan'da tasavvuf ve Mevlevîlik", in 1. Milletlerarası Mevlâna Kongresi. 3-5 Mayıs 1987. Tebliğler (Konya, n.d.), 221–231.

-, A hódolt Magyarország (Budapest, 1992).

----, "Gunpowder for the Sultan's Army: New Sources on the Supply of Gunpowder to the Ottoman Army in the Hungarian Campaigns of the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries", *Turcica* 25 (1993), 75–96.

----, "Muszlim hitélet és művelődés a Dunántúlon a 16-17. Században", in Tanulmányok a török hódoltság és a felszabadító háborúk történetéből, ed. by László Szita (Pécs, 1993), 277-292.

---, "Ottoman Gunpowder Production in Hungary in the Sixteenth Century: the Baruthane of Buda", in *Hungarian-Ottoman Military and Diplomatic Relations in the Age of Süleyman the Magnificent*, ed. by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (Budapest, 1994), 149-159.

—, "The Costs of the Ottoman Fortress-System in Hungary in the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest, ed. by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (Leiden, 2000), 195–228.

----, "The Ottoman-Habsburg Frontier in Hungary (1541–1699): A Comparison", in *The Great Ottoman Turkish Civilisation. 1. Politics*, ed. by Güler Eren *et al.* (Istanbul, 2000), 276–287.

Bácskai, Vera, Magyar mezővárosok a XV. században (Budapest, 1965).

- Bakács, István, "A dicalis összeírások", in A történeti statisztika forrásai, ed. by József Kovacsics (Budapest, 1957).
- Balázs, Mihály, Teológia és irodalom. Az Erdélyen kívüli antitrinitarizmus kezdetei (Budapest, 1998).
- Balić, Smail, "Der Islam im mittelalterlichen Ungarn", Südost-Forschungen 23 (1964), 19-35.
- Barta, Gábor, "An d'illusions (Notes sur la double élection de rois après la défaite de Mohács)", Acta Historica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 24 (1978), 1-40.
- -----, La route qui mène à Istanbul 1526-1528 (Budapest, 1994).

Bartoniek, Emma, Magyar történeti forráskiadványok (Budapest, 1929).

-----, Fejezetek a XVI-XVII. századi magyarországi történetírás történetéből (Budapest, 1975).

- Batári, Ferenc, Oszmán-török szönyegek. Ottoman-Turkish Carpets (Budapest, Keszthely, 1994).
- Bucsay, Mihály, Der Protestantismus in Ungarn 1521–1978, 2 vols. (Vienna, Cologne, Graz, 1977–1979).
- Buza, János, "A tallér és az aranyforint árfolyama, valamint szerepe a pénzforgalomban Magyarország török uralom alatti területén a XVII. században (Nagykőrös 1622–1682)", Történelmi Szemle 20 (1977), 73–106.

—, "Die großbäuerliche Viehzucht auf der ungarischen Tiefebene im 17. Jahrhundert", Zeitschrift für Agrargeschichte und Agrarsoziologie 32/2 (1984), 165–209.

—, "Gabonaárak és áruforgalom a török uralom alatt. (Nagykőrös 1626–1682)", Agrártörténeti Szemle 27,1–2 (1985), 1–57, 356–359.

—, "Egy francia váltópénz levantei sikere és magyarországi szerepe a 17. század második felében/The successes of a French coin in the Levant and its role in Hungary in the second half of the 17th century", in *Gazdaság, társadalom, történetírás/ Economy, Society, Historiography* (Budapest, 1989), 127–137.

—, "Die Rolle der Dreipölker im Geldumlauf Ungarns im XVII. Jahrhundert (Die Rehabilitation eines polnischen Wechselgeldes)", in Actes du XI<sup>e</sup> Congrès international de numismatique IV (Louvain-la-Neuve, 1993), 61-66.

Dávid, Géza, "Some Áspects of 16th Century Depopulation in the Sanğāq of Simontornya", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 28 (1974), 63-74. -----, "The Sancakbegis of Arad and Gyula", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 46 (1992/93) [1994], 143-162.

, "Data on the Continuity and Migration of the Population in 16th Century Ottoman Hungary", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 45 (1991) [1993], 219–252.

---, "Die Bege von Szigetvár im 16. Jahrhundert", Wiener Zeitschrift für die Kunde des Morgenlandes in memoriam Anton C. Schaendlinger 82 (1992 [1993]), 67-96.

---, "Ottoman Administrative Strategies in Western Hungary", in *Studies in Ottoman History in Honour of Professor V. L. Ménage*, ed. by Colin Heywood and Colin Imber (Istanbul, 1994), 31-43.

—, "The Sancaq of Veszprém", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 47 (1994) [1995], 57–65. —, "16–17. yüzyıllarda Macaristan'ın demografik durumu", Belleten 59 (1995),

344-346.

—, "Kászim vojvoda, bég és pasa. I–II. rész", *Keletkutatás* 1995/2 [1997], 53–66, 1996/1 [2000], 41–56.

----, "Demographic Trends of Urban Population in 16th Century Ottoman Hungary", in Histoire économique et sociale de l'Empire ottoman et de la Turquie (1326-1960). Actes du sixième congrès international tenu à Aix-en-Provence du 1<sup>er</sup> au 4<sup>e</sup> juillet 1992, ed. by Daniel Panzac (Paris, 1995 [1996]), 331-340.

—, "Magyarország népessége a 16–17. században", in Magyarország történeti demográfiája (896–1995). Millecentenáriumi előadások, ed. by József Kovacsics (Budapest, 1997).

—, Osmanlı Macaristan'ında toplum, ekonomi ve yönetim. 16. yüzyılda Simontornya sancağı (İstanbul, 1999).

, "The Eyalet of Temesvár in the Eighteenth Century", in *The Ottoman Empire* in the Eighteenth Century, ed. by Kate Fleet [= Oriente Moderno, N.S., 18 (79) (1999)], 124-125.

—, "Az első szegedi bég, Dervis életpályája", Aetas 1999/4 [2000], 5-18.

- Dávid, Géza and Ibolya Gerelyes, "Ottoman Social and Economic Life Unearthed. An Assessment of Ottoman Archaeological Finds in Hungary", in Studies in Ottoman Social and Economic Life. Studien zu Wirtschaft und Gesellschaft im Osmanischen Reich, ed. by Raoul Motika, Christoph Herzog and Michael Ursinus (Heidelberg, 1999), 67-68.
- Dávid, Géza and Pál Fodor, eds., Hungarian-Ottoman Military and Diplomatic Relations in the Age of Süleyman the Magnificent (Budapest, 1994).

-----, eds., Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest (Leiden, 2000).

- Dávid, Zoltán, "Az 1715–20. évi összeírás", in A történeti statisztika forrásai, ed. by József Kovacsics (Budapest, 1957).
  - —, "A házak száma és a népesség XVI-XVIII. századi forrásainkban", Történeti Statisztikai Közlemények 2 (1958), 3-4, 74-95.
  - —, "Adatok a török háborúk pusztításának értékeléséhez", Keletkutatás (Fall 1993), 56–68.
- Decsy, Sámuel, Osmanografia, az az: a' török birodalom' természeti, erköltsi, egy-házi, polgári, 's hadi állapottyának, és a' Magyar Királyok ellen viselt nevezetesebb hadakozásainak summás leirása, 3 vols. (Vienna, 1788–1789).
- Elekes, L., "Système diétal des ordres et centralisation dans les états féodaux", in La Renaissance et la Réformation en Pologne et en Hongrie/Renaissance und Reformation in Polen und in Ungarn (1450-1650), ed. by Gy. Székely and E. Fügedi (Budapest, 1963), 376-377.
- Engel, Pál, "János Hunyadi and the Peace 'of Szeged'", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 47 (1994), 241-257.
  - —, "A török-magyar háborúk első évei 1389–1392", Hadtörténelmi Közlemények 111 (1998), 561–577.
  - —, "A török dúlások hatása a népességre: Valkó megye példája", Századok 134 (2000), 267–321.

Erődi, Béla, Csok jasa! Çok yaşa. A török küldöttség látogatásának emlék-könyve (Budapest, 1877). Fehér, Géza, L'Artisanat sous la domination ottomane en Hongrie (Budapest, 1975).

- Fekete, Lajos, Bevezetés a hódoltság török diplomatikájába/Einführung in die osmanisch-türkische Diplomatik der türkischen Botmässigkeit in Ungarn (Budapest, 1926).
  - —, Az Esztergomi szandzsák 1570. évi adóösszeírása (Budapest, 1943).
- -----, Budapest a törökkorban (Budapest, 1944); English version: Buda and Pest under Turkish Rule (Budapest, 1976).
- ----, "Gül-Baba et le bektâsî derk'âh de Buda", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 4 (1954), 1-18.

---, Die Siyāqat-Schrift in der türkischen Finanzverwaltung, 2 vols. (Budapest, 1955).

- —, "Das Heim eines türkischen Herrn in der Provinz im XVI. Jahrhundert", Studia Historica 29 (Budapest, 1960), 3-30.
  - —, Szülejmán szultán (Budapest, 1967).
- Fekete, Lajos and Gyula Káldy-Nagy, Budai török számadás könyvek, 1550–1580 (Budapest, 1962).
- , eds., Rechnungsbücher türkischer Finanzstellen in Buda (Ofen) 1550–1580: Türkischer Text (Budapest, 1962).
- Fodor, Pál, "Bauarbeiten der Türken an den Burgen von Ungarn im 16.-17. Jahrhundert", Acta Orientalia academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 35 (1981), 55-88.
- ----, "The Way of a Seljuq Institution to Hungary: the cerehor", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 38 (1984), 367-399.
- Fodor, Pál, "Ottoman Policy towards Hungary", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 45 (1991), 274-278.
- —, "I. Szulejmán, a Pompás és a Törvényhozó", in Pál Fodor, Klára Hegyi, Mária Ivanics, Török és tatár hódítók (Budapest, 1993), 43–51.
- —, "A Bécsbe vezető út", in Két tárgyalás Sztambulban. Hyeronimus Laski tárgyalása a töröknél János király nevében. Habardanecz János jelentése 1528 nyári sztambuli tárgyalásairól, transl. by Gábor Barta and József Kun, ed., introduced and commented by Gábor Barta and Pál Fodor (Budapest, 1996), 65-96.
- ---, "Making a Living on the Frontiers: Volunteers in the Sixteenth-Century Ottoman Army", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest, ed. by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (Leiden, 2000), 229-263.
- -----, In Quest of the Golden Apple. Imperial Ideology, Politics, and Military Administration in the Ottoman Empire (Istanbul, 2000).
- Földváry, Antal, A magyar református egyház és a török uralom (Budapest, 1940).
- Gáborján, Alice, "A szolnoki hódoltságkori ásatási lábbelianyag magyar viselettörténeti vonatkozásai", *Ethnográfia* 68 (1957), 543-574.
- —, "Magyar bőr—és lábbelikészítés", in Magyar Néprajz. Anyagi kultúra 2. Kézművesség (Budapest, 1991), 282–308.
- Gecsényi, Lajos, "Bécs és a hódoltság kereskedelmi összeköttetései a 16. században (Thököly Sebestyén felemelkedésének hátteréhez)", *Századok* 129/4 (1995), 767–790. —, "Török áruk' és 'görög kereskedök' a 16–17. századi királyi Magyarorszá-
- gon", in R. Várkonyi Ágnes emlékkönyv születésének 70. évfordulója ünnepére, ed. by Péter Tusor (Budapest, 1998), 185-203.
- Gedai, István, "Turkish Coins in Hungary in the 16th and 17th Centuries", in Türk Nümismatik Derneğinin 20. kuruluş yılında İbrahim Artuk'a armağan/A Festschrift Presented to Ibrahim Artuk on the Occasion of the 20th Anniversary of the Turkish Numismatic Society (Istanbul, 1988), 102–119.
- Gerelyes, Ibolya, "Inventories of Turkish Estates in Hungary in the Second Half of the 16th Century", *Acta Orientalia Hungarica* 39 (1985), 275–338.
- -----, "The Influence of Ottoman-Turkish Art in Hungary, 1: The Spread and Use of Turkish Ornamental Weapons on the Basis of the 16th-17th Century Probate Inventories", Acta Historiae Artium Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 35 (1990-1992), 181-191.

-, "The Influence of Ottoman-Turkish Art in Hungary, 2: The Spread and Use of Turkish Textiles on the Basis of the 16th-17th Century Probate Inventories", Acta Historiae Artium Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 36 (1993), 77-85.

Gerő, Győző, "Siedlungsgeschichte und Baugeschichte der bischöflichen Burg zu Szászvár/Szászvár-A püspöki vár településtörténete és építéstörténete", Die Bischofsburg zu Pécs/A pécsi püspökvár (Budapest, 1999), 131-132.

-, Az oszmán-török építészet Magyarországon. (Dzsámik, türbék, fürdők) (Budapest, 1980). -, Siklós. Malkocs bej-dzsámi [Budapest, 1994].

- Gévay, Antal, "Versuch eines chronologischen Verzeichnisses der türkischen Statthalter von Ofen". Der österreichische Geschichtsforscher 2 (1841), 56-90; Hungarian version: A budai pasák (Vienna, 1841).
- Göckenjan, Hansgerd, Hilfsvölker und Grenzwächter im mittelalterlichen Ungarn (Wiesbaden, 1972), 44-89.
- Hegyi, Klára, Egy világbirodalom végvidékén (Budapest, 1976).
- -, "A török birodalom magyarországi jövedelemforrásai", Századok 117 (1983), 375-377.

-, "The Ottoman Military Force in Hungary", in Hungarian-Ottoman Military and Diplomatic Relations in the Age of Süleyman the Magnificent, ed. by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (Budapest, 1994), 131-148.

- ----, Török berendezkedés Magyarországon (Budapest, 1995).
- "The Ottoman Network of Fortresses in Hungary", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest, ed. by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (Leiden, 2000), 163-193.
- -, "Etnikum, vallás, iszlamizáció: a budai vilájet várkatonaságának eredete és utánpótlása", Történelmi Szemle 40, 3-4 (1998), 229-256.
- Hegyi, Klára and Vera Zimányi, Az Oszmán Birodalom Európában (Budapest, 1986); German version: Muslime und Christen. Das Osmanische Reich in Europa (Budapest, 1988); English version: The Ottoman Empire in Europe (Budapest, 1989).

Herman, Egyed, A katolikus egyház története Magyarországon 1914-ig (München, <sup>2</sup>1973).

- Hofer, Tamás, "Der Einfluß der Türkenherrschaft auf die ungarische bäuerliche Kultur", Acta Historica 34 (1988) [1990], 89-101; Hungarian version: "A török hódoltság hatása a magyar paraszti műveltségre", in Népi kultúra-népi társadalom. Folclorica et ethnographica. A Magyar Tudományos Ákadémia Néprajzi Kutatóintézetének Évkönyve 17 (Budapest, n.d.), 15-36.
- Hóvári, János, "Adalékok a magyarországi török hódoltság történetének historiográfiájához", Keletkutatás (1987), 138-139.
- Kakuk, Suzanne [Zsuzsa], Recherches sur l'histoire de la langue osmanlie des XVI<sup>e</sup> et XVII<sup>e</sup> siècles. Les éléments osmanlis de la langue hongroise (Budapest, 1973).
- Kakuk, Zsuzsa, "Cultural Words from the Turkish Occupation of Hungary", Studia Turco-Hungarica 4 (1977).
- Káldy-Nagy, J. [Gyula], "Two Sultanic Hāss Estates in Hungary During the XVIth and XVIIth Centuries", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 13 (1961), 31-62.
- -, "Statistische Angaben über den Warenverkehr des türkischen Eroberungsgebiets in Ungarn mit dem Westen in den Jahren 1560-1564", Annales Universitatis Scientiarum Budapestinensis de Rolando Eötvös nominatae, Sectio Historica 9 (1970), 269-341. -, "Macht und Immobiliarvermögen eines türkischen Beglerbegs im 16. Jahrhun-
- dert", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 25 (1972), 441-450.
- -, Harács-szedők és ráják. Török világ a 16. századi Magyarországon (Budapest, 1970); Turkish version: Macaristan'da 16. yüzyılda Türk yönetimi (Budapest, 1974).

- —, Szulejmán (Budapest, 1974). —, "Bibliographie des travaux turcologiques en Hongrie", Turcica 13 (1981), 203 - 205.
- ---, Gyula, "Budin beylerbeyi Mustafa Pasa", Belleten 54 (1990), 649-663.
- Kathona, Géza, Fejezetek a török hódoltsági reformáció történetéből (Budapest, 1974).

- [Kazinczy, Gábor], "Adalékok a török-magyarkori beltörténethez. Hivatalos nyomozások a török adó s hódítások körül Borsodban a XVII. század I. felében", Magyar Történelmi Tár 6 (1859), 101–167.
- Kelenik, József, "The Military Revolution in Hungary", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest, ed. by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (Leiden, 2000), 117-159.
- Kirilly, Zsigmondné and István N. Kiss, "Adalékok a paraszti gabonatermelés kérdéséhez a XVI-XVII században", Agrártörténeti Szemle 9,1-2 (1969).
- Kocsis, Gyula, "Az érsekújvári hídvámjegyzék (Adatok a 16. század végi élölállat kivitelről)", in Bács-Kiskun Megye Múltjából, ed. by Tibor Iványosi-Szabó, XII (Kecskemét, 1993), 287–359.
- Kubinyi, András, "A XV-XVI. századi magyarországi városi fejlődés kérdéseihez", Századok 99 (1965), 513–521.

—, "A magyarországi városhálózat XIV–XV. századi fejlőldésének néhány kérdése", Tanulmányok Budapest Múltjából 19 (1972).

—, "A Magyar Királyság népessége a 15. század végén", Történelmi Szemle 38 (1996), 135–161.

----, "The Battle of Szávaszentdemeter-Nagyolaszi (1523). Ottoman Advance and Hungarian Defence on the Eve of Mohács", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest, ed. by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (Leiden, 2000), 71-115.

- Lázár, Gyula, Az oszmán uralom története Európában, 2 vols. (Budapest, 1877).
- Lewicki, Tadeusz, "Węgry i muzulmanie węgierscy w swietle relacji podróżnika arabskiego z XII w. Abū Hāmid al-Andalusī al-Garnātī'ego", *Rocznik orientalisty*czny 12 (1937), 106-122.
- Makkai, László, "Die Hauptzüge der wirtschaftlich-sozialen Entwicklung Ungarns im 15-17. Jahrhundert", in La Renaissance et la Réformation en Pologne et en Hongrie/ Renaissance und Reformation in Polen und in Ungarn (1450-1650), ed. by Gy. Székely and E. Fügedi (Budapest, 1963), 27-46.

—, "Der ungarische Viehhandel 1550–1650", in Der Aussenhandel Ostmitteleuropas 1450–1650 (Cologne – Vienna, 1971), 483–506.

- Mályusz, Elemér, "A magyarság és a nemzetiségek Mohács előtt", Magyar művelődéstőrténet 2, ed. by S. Domanovszky (Budapest, 1939).
- Mészáros, László, "Kecskemét gazdasági élete és népe a XVI. század közepén", Bács-Kiskun Megye Múltjából, II. ed. by Tibor Iványosi-Szabó (Kecskemét, 1979), 103–118.
- Molnár, József, Macaristan'daki Türk anıtları. Les monuments turcs en Hongrie (Ankara, 1973).
- Molnár, Antal, "L'Église catholique dans la Hongrie ottomane (16e-17e siècles)", Folia Theologica 9 (1998), 163-175.

—, "A belgrádi kápolna-viszály (1612–1643). Kereskedelem és katolikus egyház a hódolt Magyarországon", *Századok* 134 (2000), 373–429.

Nagy, László J., "La turcophilie en Hongrie au temps des crises d'orient: contributions à l'histoire des relations turco-hongroises", Oriente Moderno 11 (1992), 7-12, 21-25.

- Németh, J. [Gyula], "Die türkischen Texte des Valentin Balassa", Acta Orientalia Hungarica 2 (1952), 23-61.
- Pach, Pál Zsigmond, Levantine Trade and Hungary in the Middle Ages (Thesis, Controversies, Arguments) (Budapest, 1975).
  - —, "Aba, kebe, igriz. Posztófajták a hódoltsági török vámnaplókban a 16. század derekán", *Történetmi Szemle* 39 (1997), 1–19.
  - —, "'Platea Chapo ucza vocata'. A hazai posztóipar 16. századi történetéből", Századok 132/4 (1998), 793-824.

- Pállfy, Géza, "The Origins and Development of the Border Defence System Against the Ottoman Empire in Hungary (Up to the Early Eighteenth Century)", in Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest, ed. by Géza Dávid and Pál Fodor (Leiden, 2000), 3-69.
- Pásztor, Emese, "Die osmanische-türkischen Objekte in der Esterházy Schatzkammer", in Von Bildern und anderen Schätzen. Die Sammlungen der Fürsten Esterházy, ed. by Gerda Mraz and Géza Galavics (Vienna, Cologne, Weimar, 1999), 83-99.
- Perjés, Géza, Mezőgazdasági termelés, népesség, hadseregélelmezés és stratégia a XVII. század második felében (Budapest, 1963).
  - -, Az országút szélére vetett ország (Budapest, 1975).
- —, Mohács (Budapest, 1979); English version: The Fall of the Medieval Kingdom of Hungary: Mohács 1526–Buda 1541 (Boulder, 1989).
- Péter, Katalin, Papok és nemesek. Magyar művelődéstőrténeti tanulmányok a reformációval kezdődő másfél évszázadból (Budapest, 1995).
- Purjesz, István, "A török hódoltság Pest megyében a XVII. század második felében", Levéltári Közlemények 29 (1958), 173-200.
- Ráth, Károly, "A Győr vármegyei hódoltságról", Magyar Történelmi Tár VII (1860), 1–123.
- Roemer, Claudia, Osmanische Festungsbesatzungen in Ungarn zur Zeit Murads III, Dargestellt an Hand von Petitionen zur Stellenvergabe (Vienna, 1995).
- Rúzsás, Lajos and Ferenc Szakály, eds., Mohács. Tanulmányok a mohácsi csata 450. évfordulója alkalmából (Budapest, 1986).
- Salamon, Ferenc, Magyarország a török hódítás korában (Budapest, 1886) (German version: Ungarn im Zeitalter der Türkenherrschaft, Leipzig, 1887).
- Sudár, Balázs, "Egy Balassi-vers török háttere", Keletkutatás 1995/2 [1997], 67-79.
- Szabó, István, "La répartition de la population de Hongrie entre les bourgades et les villages dans les années 1449-1526", in Études historiques, publiées par la Commission nationale des historiens hongrois 1 (Budapest, 1960).
- —, "Magyarország népessége az 1330-as és az 1526-os évek között", in Magyarország történeti demográfiája, ed. by József Kovacsics (Budapest, 1963), 63-113.

Szakály, Ferenc, A mohácsi csata (Budapest, 1975).

- , "Oktalan oknyomozás. Perjés Géza Mohács-könyvéről", Kritika 10 (1979) 21–23.
- -----, "Phases of Turco-Hungarian Warfare Before the Battle of Mohács (1365–1526)", Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 33 (1979), 67–85.
- ----, Magyar adóztatás a török hódoltságban (Budapest, 1981).
- —, "The Hungarian-Croatian Border Defense System and its Collapse", in From Hunyadi to Rákóczi. War and Society in Late Medieval and Early Modern Hungary, ed. by János M. Bak and Béla K. Király (Brooklyn, 1982), 141–158.
- , "Török megszállás alatt (1543–1686)", in Szeged története 1. A kezdetektől 1686-ig, ed. by Gyula Kristó (Szeged, 1983), 693–694.
- —, "Gyöngyös gazdasági és társadalmi változásai a török korban", in *Tanulmányok Gyöngyösről*, ed. by Péter Havassy and Péter Kecskés (Gyöngyös, 1984), 164–165.
- ----, "Türkenherrschaft und Reformation in Ungarn um die Mitte des 16. Jahrhunderts", in Étude historiques hongroises 1985 publiées à l'occasion du XVI<sup>e</sup> Congrès international des sciences historiques par le Comité national des historiens hongrois, vol. 2 (Budapest, 1985), 437-459.
- —, *Hungaria eliberata* (Die Rückeroberung von Buda im Jahr 1686 und Ungarns Befreiung von der Osmanenherrschaft) (Budapest, 1987).
- ----, "Die Bilanz der Türkenherrschaft in Ungarn", Acta Historica Academiae cientiarum Hungaricae 34 (1988), 63-77.
- —, "Mi veszett Mohács után? A magyarországi török uralom mérlege", Valóság 1988/3, 39–51.
- —, "A mohácsi csatától a szatmári békekötésig, 1526–1711", Tolna mezőváros monográfiája (Tolna, 1992).

- ----, Gazdasági és társadalmi változások a török hódítás árnyékában (Budapest, 1994).
- ----, Lodovico Gritti in Hungary 1529–1534. A Historical Insight into the Beginnings of Turco-Habsburgian Rivalry (Budapest, 1995).
- —, Mezőváros és reformáció. Tanulmányok a korai magyar polgárosodás kérdéséhez (Budapest, 1995).
- ----, Magyar intézmények a török hódoltságban (Budapest, 1997).
- Szekfű, Gyula, A magyar állam életrajza (Budapest, 1918).
- -----, Magyar történet. A tizenhatodik század (Budapest, n.d.).
- Szűcs, Jenö, "Das Städtewesen in Ungarn im 15-17. Jahrhundert", in La Renaissance et la Réformation en Pologne et en Hongrie/Renaissance und Reformation in Polen und in Ungarn (1450-1650), ed. by Gy. Székely and E. Fügedi (Budapest, 1963), 97-164.
- Takáts, Sándor, Rajzok a török világból, 3 vols. (Budapest, 1915-1917).
- —, A török hódoltság korából (Rajzok a török világból, IV) [Budapest, 1928].
- Tardy, Lajos, Beyond the Ottoman Empire. 14th-16th Century Hungarian Diplomacy in the East (Szeged, 1978).
- Tóth, István György, Relationes missionariorum de Hungaria et Transilvania (1627–1707) (Rome, Budapest, 1994).
- Tóth, Sándor László, A mezőkeresztesi csata és a tizenöt éves háború (Szeged, 2000).
- Vámbéry, Ármin, A magyarság keletkezése és gyarapodása (Budapest, 1895).
- Vanyó, Ťihamér, "Belgrádi püspökök jelentései a magyarországi hódoltság viszonyairól 1649-1673", Levéltári Közlemények 42 (1971), 323-337.
- Vardy, Steven Bela, Clio's Art in Hungary and Hungarian-America (New York, 1985), 148-149.
- Zimányi, Vera, "Esportazione di bovini ungheresi a Venezia nella seconda metà del secolo XVI", in *Venezia e Ungheria nel Rinascimento* (Florence, 1973), 145-156.
- Zoványi, Jenő, A reformáció Magyarországon 1565-ig (Budapest, 1922; new ed. 1986). —, A magyarországi protestantizmus 1565-től 1600-ig (Budapest, 1977).

#### II magyarországi proksianazmás 1505 től 1600 ig (Budapesi, 197)

# 9. Turkey, republican period

- Akar, Rıdvan, Varlık Vergisi. Tek parti rejiminde azınlık karşıtı politika örneği (İstanbul, 1992).
- Akçam, Taner, Türk ulusal kimliği ve Ermeni sorunu (Istanbul, 1992).
- [Atabinen], Reşit Galip, "Türk tarih inkılabı ve yabancı tezler", Ülkü (October 1933), 164-177.
- Atatürk, Mustafa Kemal, Söylev (Nutuk), 2 vols. (Ankara, 1964).
- Berkes, Niyazi, Teokrasi ve laiklik (Istanbul, 1974).
- Berktay, Halil, Cumhuriyet ideolojisi ve Fuat Köprülü (Istanbul, 1983).
  - —, "The Feudalism Debate: The Turkish End: Is "Tax-vs.-Rent" Necessarily the Product and Sign of a Modal Difference", *The Journal of Peasant Studies* 14,3 (1987), 291–333.
  - ----, "The 'Other' Feudalism: a Critique of 20th Century Turkish Historiography and its Particularisation of Ottoman Society", unpubl. Ph.D.-Diss. (Birmingham, 1990).
  - ----, "Der Aufstieg und die gegenwärtige Krise der nationalistischen Geschichtsschreibung in der Türkei", *Periplus* 1 (1991), 102–125. ----, "The Search for the Peasant in Western and Turkish History/Historiogra-
  - ----, "The Search for the Peasant in Western and Turkish History/Historiography", in *New Approaches to State and Peasant in Ottoman History*, ed. by Halil Berktay and Suraiya Faroqhi (London, 1992), 109–184.
- Çelik, Mete, ed., Universitede cadı kazam, 1948 DTCF tasfiyesi ve Pertev Naili Boratav'ın müdafaası (Istanbul, 1998).
- Copeaux, Etienne, Espaces et temps de la nation turque. Analyse d'une historiographie nationaliste 1931-1993 (Paris, 1997).
- Demir, Hülya and Ridvan Akar, Istanbul'un son sürgünleri (Istanbul, 1994).

Duman, Nefi, "Darülfünun hortuluyor mu?", Yeni adam (October 1937), 8-10.

- During, Jean, "Notes sur la musique des Alevis-Bektachis et des groupes apparentés", in Bektachiyya. Études sur l'ordre mystique des Bektachis et les groups relevant de Hadji Bektach, ed. by Alexandre Popovic and Gilles Veinstein (Istanbul, 1995), 85-90.
- [Duru], Kâzim Nami, "Cumhuriyet terbiyesi", Ülkü II, 9 (1933), 200-204.
- Erhat, Azra, Karya'dan Pamfilya'ya mavi yolculuk (Istanbul, 1979).
- Ersanlı Behar, Büşra, İktidar ve tarih, Türkiye'de resmi tarih tezinin oluşumu (1929–1937) (expanded 2nd ed. Istanbul, 1996).
- Fındıkoğlu, Z. Fahri, "Türkiye'de İbn Haldunism", in 60. doğum yılı münasebetiyle Fuad Köprülü armağanı: Mélanges Fuad Köprülü (İstanbul, 1953), 153–163.
- Genelkurmay Askeri Tarih ve Stratejik Étüt Başkanlığı, ed., Türk-Yunan ilişkileri ve Megalo (sic) Idea (Ankara, 1986).
- Georgeon, François, "Les foyers turcs à l'époque kémaliste", Turcica 14 (1982), 168-215.
- Göker, Muzaffer, "Türk Tarih Kurumu çalışmaları hakkında III. Türk Tarih Kongresine sunulan rapor", *Belleten* 8 (1944), 28–29.
- Gökman, Muzaffer, Tarihi sevdiren adam: Ahmed Refik Altınay (Istanbul, 1978).
- Göle, Nilüfer, Modern mahrem: Medeniyet ve örtünme (Istanbul, 1991).
- Günaltay, Şemsettin and H. Reşit Tankut, Dil ve Tarih Tezleri üzerine gerekli bazı izahlar (Istanbul, 1938).
  - —, Tarih I (Istanbul, 1939).
- —, "III. Türk Tarih Kongresi açış nutku", Belleten 8 (1944).
- Güvenç, Bozkurt, Türk kimliği: Kültür tarihinin kaynakları (Ankara, 1993).
- Güventürk, Faruk, Türklere karşı Yunan milli hedefleri ve genel politika stratejileri nedir? (Ankara, 1976).
- Hamid and Muhsin, Türkiye tarihi (Istanbul, 1924).
- Hanioğlu, M. Şükrü, Bir siyasal düşünür olarak Doktor Abdullah Cevdet ve dönemi (Istanbul, 1981).
- Hayashi, Kayoko, "Turkey", in Islamic Urban Studies. Historical Review and Perspectives, ed. by Masashi Haneda and Toru Miura (London, New York, 1994), 185-234.
- Heyd, Uriel, Foundations of Turkish Nationalism. The Life and Teaching of Ziya Gökalp (London, 1950). İnan, Afet, "Osmanlı tarihine bir bakış ve Türk inkılabı", Ülkü X, 55 (October
- Inan, Afet, "Osmanlı tarihine bir bakış ve Türk inkılabı", Ülkü X, 55 (October 1937), 99–107.
- -----, L'Anatolie, le pays de la 'race' turque (Geneva, 1941).
- —, "Türk-Osmanlı tarihinin karakteristik noktalarına bir bakış", in İkinci Türk Tarih Kongresi, İstanbul 20–25 Eylül 1937. Kongrenin çalışmaları, kongreye sunulan tebliğler (İstanbul, 1943), 756–769.
- -----, Atatürk'ten mektuplar (Ankara, 1981).
- Kemal, Tahir, Devlet ana (Ankara, 1971).
- Keyder, Çağlar, State and Class in Turkey. A Study in Capitalist Development (London, New York, 1987); Turkish version: Türkiye'de devlet ve sunflar (Istanbul, 1989).
- Kıray, Mübeccel, "Toplum yapısındaki temel değişimlerin tarihsel perspektifi: Bugünkü ve yarınki Türk toplum yapısı", in *eadem, Toplumbilim yazıları* (Ankara, 1982), 116–132.
- Kuran, Ercüment, "Yusuf Akçura'nın tarihçiliği", in idem, Türkiye'nin batılılaşması ve milli meseleler (Ankara, 1994), 209-214.
- Mélikoff, Irène, Hadji Bektach: un mythe et ses avatars: genèse et évolution du soufisme populaire en Turquie (Leiden, 1998).
- Millas, Herkül, Türk-Yunan ilişkilerine bir önsöz (Istanbul, 1995).
- —, "Türk ders kitaplarında 'Yunanlılar': Bütünleştirici bir yaklaşım", in Tarih eğitimi ve tarihte "Öteki" sorunu. 2. Uluslararası Tarih Kongresi, 8–10 Haziran 1995, İstanbul (İstanbul, 1998), 254–265.
- ----, Türk romanı ve 'Öteki'---Ulusal kimlikte Yunan imajı (İstanbul, 2000).

Moran, Berna, Türk romanına elestirel bir bakıs, I (Istanbul, 21987).

- Ökçün, Gündüz, "1909–1930 Yılları arasında anonim sirket olarak kurulan bankalar", in Türkiye iktisat tarihi semineri. Metinler-Tartışmalar, ed. by Osman Okyar and Ünal Nabantoğlu (Ankara, 1975), 409-484.
- Ökte, Faik, The Tragedy of the Turkish Capital Tax, transl. by Geoffrey Cox (London, 1987).
- Özal, Turgut, La Turquie en Europe (Paris, 1988).
- Özbaran, Salih, "Öğrenci değerlendirmesiyle tarih öğretimi", in idem, Tarih ve öğretimi (Istanbul, 1992), 205-220.
  - , ed., Tarih öğretimi ve ders kitapları Buca sempozyumu, 29 Eylül-1 Ekim 1994 (Istanbul, 1995). —, Tarih, tarihçi ve toplum (Istanbul, 1996).
- Peyami, Safa, Türk inkilabına bakışlar (Ankara, 1988).
- Poulton, Hugh, Top Hat, Gray Wolf and Crescent. Turkish Nationalism and the Turkish Republic (London, 1997).
- Rustow, Dankwart A., "The Modernization of Turkey in Historical and Comparative Perspective", in Social Change and Politics in Turkey: A Structural-Historical Analysis, ed. by Kemal Karpat (Leiden, 1973), 93-120.
- Şen, Sabahattin, ed., Türk aydını ve kimlik sorunu (İstanbul, 1995).
- Seni, A., "Eskilik yenilik, varlıkları ve anlayışları", Servetifünun (February 1934), 165-166.
- Tansu, Samih Nafiz, "Yayılış devri", in Osmanlı tarihi özü. Orta ve liseler için (<sup>2</sup>Istanbul, 1943).
- Tarih eğitimi ve "Öteki" sorunu. 2. Uluslararası Tarih Kongresi, 8–10 Haziran 1995, İstanbul (Istanbul, 1998).
- Tekeli, İlhan, Tarih bilinci ve gençlik (Istanbul, 1998).
- Toprak, Zafer, Türkiye'de "Milli İktisat" (1908-1918) (Ankara, 1982).
- Tör, Ahmet Nedim Servet, Nevhîz'in günlüğü. Defter-i hatırat, ed. by Kaya Şahin (İstanbul, 2000).
- Tunçay, Mete, "İlk ve orta öğretimde tarih", in Felsefe Kurumu seminerleri (Ankara, 1977), 276-311.
- Türk tarihinin anahatları (Istanbul, 1930).
- Türk tarihinin anahatlarına medhal (İstanbul, 1930).
- Uzunçarşılı, İsmail Hakkı, "Türk tarihi yazılırken", Belleten 3 (1939).
- Üstel, Füsun, Türk Ocakları (1912-1931) (Istanbul, 1997).
- Yelda [Yeldağ Özcan], İstanbul'da, Diyarbakır'da azalırken (İstanbul, 1996).
- Yıldırım, Recep, "Tarih ders kitaplarında Anadolu uygarlıkları", in Tarih öğretimi ve ders kitapları Buca sempozyumu, 29 Eylül-1 Ekim 1994, ed. by Salih Özbaran (Istanbul, 1995), 160-166.
- Zürcher, Erik Jan, Political Opposition in the Early Turkish Republic: the Progressive Republican Party 1924-1925 (Leiden, 1991).
- ---, Turkey. A Modern History (London, New York, 1994).

## 10. The Arab Provinces

- Abdel Nour, Antoine, Introduction à l'histoire urbaine de la Syrie ottomane (Beirut, 1982). Abou-El-Haj, Rifa'at, "The Social Uses of the Past: Recent Arab Historiography
- of Ottoman Rule", International Journal of Middle East Studies 14 (1982), 185-201. -, "An Agenda for Research in History: the History of Libya between the Sixteenth and Nineteenth Centuries", International Journal of Middle East Studies 15 (1983), 305-319.
- Abu-Husayn, Abdul-Rahim, "A Case Study of Iltizam in Sixteenth Century Greater Syria", in Land Tenure and Social Transformation in the Middle East, ed. by Tarif Khalidi (Beirut, 1984), 249-256.

----, Provincial Leaderships in Syria, 1575-1650 (Beirut, 1985).

Akarlı, Engin, "Provincial Power Magnates in Ottoman Bilad Al-Sham and Egypt", in La vie sociale dans les provinces arabes à l'époque ottomane, ed. by Abdeljelil Temimi, vol. 3 (Zaghouan, 1988), 41-56.

----, The Long Peace. Ottoman Lebanon 1861-1920 (Berkeley, Los Angeles, 1993).

- al-Bakhit, Muhammad Adnan al-, "The Role of the Hanash Family and the Tasks Assigned to it in the Countryside of Dimashq al-Sham, 790/1388–976/1568", in Land Tenure and Social Transformation in the Middle East, ed. by Tarif Khalidi (Beirut, 1984), 257–290.
- Barbir, Karl, "From Pasha to Efendi: the Assimilation of Ottomans into Damascene Society, 1516–1783", International Journal of Turkish Studies 1,1 (1979–80), 68–83.

-----, Ottoman Rule in Damascus, 1708-1758 (Princeton, 1980).

- Behrens-Abouseif, Doris, Egypt's Adjustment to Ottoman Rule Institutions. Waqf and Architecture in Cairo (16th and 17th Centuries) (Leiden, 1994).
- Cherif, Mohammed Hedi, Pouvoir et société dans la Tunisie de Husayn bin Ali (1705–1740), 2 vols. (Tunis, 1984–1986).
- Choueiri, Youssef M., Arab History and the Nation-State: A Study in Modern Arab Historiography, 1820-1980 (London, New York, 1989).
- Cohen, Amnon, Economic Life in Ottoman Jerusalem (Cambridge, 1989).
- Cuno, Kenneth M., The Pasha's Peasants. Land, Society and Economy in Lower Egypt, 1740-1858 (Cambridge, 1992).
- David, Jean-Claude, Le waqf d'Ipšir Pāšā à Alep (1063/1653), Étude d'urbanisme historique (Damascus, 1982).
- Deguilhem, Randi, "Waqf Documents; a Multi-purpose Historical Source—the Case of 19th Century Damascus", in Les villes dans l'Émpire ottoman, activités et sociétés (Paris, 1991), vol. 1, 67–96.
- Delanoue, Gilbert, Moralistes et politiques musulmans dans l'Égypte du XIX<sup>e</sup> siècle (1798–1882) (Cairo, 1982).
- Doumani, Beshara, Rediscovering Palestine. Merchants and Peasants in Jabal Nablus, 1700– 1900 (Berkeley, Los Angeles, London, 1995).
- Fattah, Hala, "Representations of Self and the Other in two Iraqi Travelogues of the Ottoman Period", International Journal of Middle East Studies 30 (1998), 51-76.
- Hanna, Nelly, Making Big Money in 1600. The Life and Times of Isma'il Abu Taqiyya, Egyptian Merchant (Syracuse, 1998).
- Hathaway, Jane, "Sultans, Pashas, Taqwims and Mühimmes: a Reconsideration of Chronicle-writing in Eighteenth Century Ottoman Egypt", in Eighteenth Century Egypt. The Arabic Manuscript Sources, ed. by Daniel Crecelius (Claremont, 1990), 51-78.
   —, The Politics of Households in Ottoman Egypt. The Rise of the Qazdağlıs (Cambridge,
- 1997).
- Hourani, Albert, "Lebanon: the Development of a Political Society," in Albert Hourani, *The Emergence of the Modern Middle East* (London, Basingstoke, Oxford, 1981), 124-141.

----, A History of the Arab Peoples (New York, 1991).

- Kayali, Hasan, Arabs and Young Turks. Ottomanism, Arabism, and Islamism in the Ottoman Empire, 1908–1918 (Berkeley, 1997).
- Khoury, Dina R., State and Provincial Society in the Ottoman Empire: Mosul, 1540-1834 (Cambridge, 1997).
- al-Khūlī, Ramadān and 'Abd al-Rāziq 'Isa, "Rencontre avec Peter Gran, une Renaissance récusée: l'Egypte à la fin du XVIII<sup>c</sup> siècle", in *L'expédition de Bonaparte vue d'Egypte*, ed. by Ghislaine Alleaume (Brussels, 1999), 55-70.

Marcus, Abraham, The Middle East on the Eve of Modernity. Aleppo in the Eighteenth Century (New York, 1989).

Marsot, Afaf Lutfi al-Sayyid, Egypt in the Reign of Muhammad Ali (Cambridge, 1984).

- Masters, Bruce, The Origins of Western Economic Dominance in the Middle East. Mercantilism and the Islamic Economy in Aleppo, 1600–1750 (New York, 1988).
- ——, "The View from the Province: Syrian Chronicles of the Eighteenth Century", Journal of the American Oriental Society 114 (1994), 353–362.
- Meriwether, Margaret, The Kin who Count (Austin, 1999).
- Pascual, Jean-Paul, Damas à la fin du XVI<sup>e</sup> siècle, d'après trois actes de waqf ottomans (Damascus, 1983).
- Panzac, Daniel, "Affréteurs ottomans et capitaines français à Alexandrie: la caravane maritime en Méditerranée au milieu du XVIII<sup>c</sup> siècle", Revue de l'Occident Musulman et de la Méditerranée 34 (1982), 23-38.
- Planhol, Xavier de, "Le boef porteur dans le Proche-Orient et l'Afrique du Nord", Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient 12 (1969), 298-321.
- Prätor, Sabine, "Arabische Stimmen in der Istanbuler Presse der Jungtürkenzeit", in Presse und Öffentlichkeit im Nahen Osten, ed. by Christoph Herzog, Raoul Motika and Anja Pistor-Hatam (Heidelberg, 1995), 121–130.
- Rafeq, Abdul Karim, "New Light on the 1860 Riots in Ottoman Damascus", Die Welt des Islams 28 (1988), 412-430.
  - ----, The Province of Damascus 1723-1783 (Beirut, 1970).
- ——, "The Impact of Europe on a Traditional Economy: The Case of Damascus, 1840–1870", in Économie et sociétés dans l'Empire ottoman (fin du XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle-début du XX<sup>e</sup> siècle), éd. J.-L. Bacqué-Grammont, P. Dumont (Paris, 1983), 419–432.
- Raymond, André, "La conquête ottomane et le développement des grandes villes arabes, le cas du Caire, de Damas et d'Alep", *Revue du Monde musulman et de la Méditerranée* 1 (1979), 115–134.
- -----, Artisans et commerçants au Caire, au XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle, 2 vols. (Damascus, 1973-74).
- -----, Grandes villes arabes à l'époque ottomane (Paris, 1985).
- -----, "Les provinces arabes (XVI<sup>e</sup>-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle)", in *Histoire de l'empire Ottoman*, ed. by Robert Mantran (Paris, 1989), 385-413.
- -----, Le Caire des janissaires (Paris, 1995).
- Rogan, Eugene, Frontiers of the State in the late Ottoman Empire. Transjordan 1850-1921 (Cambridge, 2000).
- Sauvaget, Jean, Alep. Essai sur le développement d'une grande ville syrienne des origines jusqu'au milieu du XIX<sup>e</sup> siècle (Paris, 1941).
- Schilcher, Linda Schatkowski, Families in Politics. Damascene Factions and Estates in the 18th and 19th Centuries (Wiesbaden, Stuttgart, 1985).
- Shaw, Stanford J., The Financial and Administrative Development of Ottoman Egypt 1517–1798 (Princeton NJ, 1962).
- Shuval, Tal, La ville d'Alger vers la fin du XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle. Population et cadre urbain (Paris, 1998).
- Singer, Amy, Palestinian Peasants and Ottoman Officials. Rural Administration around Sixteenth-Century Jerusalem (Cambridge, 1994).
- Strauss, Johann, "Türkische Übersetzungen zweier europäischer Geschichtswerke aus Muhammad 'Alīs Ägypten: Botta's 'Storia d'Italia' und Castéras 'Histoire de Catherine'", in Dreiundzwanzigster Deutscher Orientalistentag, Würzburg, 16.–20.IX. 1985: Ausgewählte Vorträge, ed. by Einar von Schuler (Stuttgart, 1989), 244–258.

Tucker, Judith, Women in Nineteenth-Century Egypt (Cambridge, 1985).

- Valensi, Lucette, Fellahs tunisiens, l'économie rurale et la vie des campagnes aux 18<sup>e</sup> et 19<sup>e</sup> siècles (Paris, Den Haag, 1977).
- Ze'evi, Dror, An Ottoman Century. The District of Jerusalem in the 1600s (Albany NY, 1996).

This page intentionally left blank

## INDEX

Abandonment of towns 88, 92 Abbasid -68 Abd al-Râziq Isa 377 Abdülaziz (Ottoman sultan) 60, 73 Abdülhamid I (Ottoman sultan) 210. 309Abdülhamid II (Ottoman sultan) 36-39, 45, 59, 63, 71, 73, 74, 118, 120, 138, 273, 307 Abdullah al-Suwaidi 375, 376 Abdülmecid (Ottoman sultan) 139Abdul-Rahim Abu-Husayn 353 Abdürrahman Seref 45, 78, 149, 177 Abou-El-Haj, Rifa'at 372 Achaeans, Dorians, Ionians ethnicity of 164, 167 Adana 73 Adanır, Fikret 51 Adherence to Islam, in the world view of Namik Kemal 118 - to the Orthodox church 106 - 110Adjustment to Ottoman rule 362 Adrianople 107, 112 (see also 'Edirne') 124, 125, 137 Afet Inan Ağaoğlu, Ahmet 119 Agazade-Azapagić, Mehmed Tevfik Azab 274 Ágoston, Gábor 16, 321, 339, 342 11, 65 Ahmed I (Ottoman sultan) Ahmed III (Ottoman sultan) 210 Ahmed Cevdet Pasha 3, 44, 58, 60, 61, 63, 64, 67, 76-78, 144, 177, 379 Ahmed Lutfi 74, 75 Ahmed Midhat 3, 38, 39, 74 Ahmed Refik [Altinay] 120, 124, 128, 129, 133, 146, 147, 149 Ahmed Vefik 44, 61, 73 Ahrweiler, Hélène -99 Ahundzade, Fethali 140 Akarlı, Engin 31Akçam, Taner 186 akçe 331, 332 Akçura, Yusuf 119, 120, 123, 124,

126, 129, 133, 136, 149, 173, 174, 176 Akdağ, Mustafa 377 Akdes, Nimet Kurat 134, 152 Aksan, Virginia 17 Akurgal, Ekrem 184Al-Alusi 376 Alâüddin Keykubad III - 70 Albania(ns) 50, 75, 98, 101, 155, 199, 211, 223, 224, 235, 237, 239-244, 246, 247, 252, 256, 257, 259, 260, 265353, 355, 359-362 Aleppo Algier 352, 374 Ali Çelebi (administrator in Buda) 331 Ali, 'Kadızade' (pasha of Buda) 326Ali, 'Kalayhkoz' (pasha of Buda) - 326 Anastassiadou, Meropi 221Anatolia(n) 1, 4, 18, 24–26, 28, 39, 51, 66, 69, 94, 98, 105, 116, 121, 123, 127, 128, 131-133, 142-144, 147, 148, 151, 156, 161, 164, 167, 168, 199, 210, 217, 226, 229-231, 234, 236, 243, 246, 254, 296, 297, 354, 358, 364, 366, 368, 374, 376, 378 immigration/immigrants from 28. 230, 231, 234, 240, 243, 246, 247, 254 'Anatolianism' 167, 168, 170 Anderson, Benedict 303 Andrić, Ivo 285 Andronikos III 88 Ankara 25, 155 Anti-Ottoman struggles, in Hungary prefiguring 19th century developments 307 Antivari/Bar 242Arab(s) 29, 30, 159, 199 archon, archontes 107, 213, 251 Aristocracies - Islamic, their role in early Ottoman expansion 150Arkadiupolis 88, 94 armatoloi 36, 40 Armenia(ns) 36, 39, 156, 159, 181, 185, 199, 260

Arsenije III Crnojević 237, 238 Crnojević family (Montenegro) 250Arslan (pasha of Buda) 326Artuk-oğulları 132 Arvanit 303 Asiatic 'mode of production' 168Assimilation, through military service 36Atatürk, Mustafa Kemal 122, 124, 125, 137, 141, 146 Athens, Athenians 48, 80, 195, 210-212, 220, 221 Atsiz, Nihal 134, 146 Austria, Austrians 4, 9, 38, 50, 235, 238, 271, 272, 274, 276, 282, 324, 330, 380 Austria-Hungary 236, 269, 275 (see also 'Habsburg(s)') Autochthonous - ethnic groups, claims made on behalf of 268 - inhabitants, claims made on behalf of 161, 164 population, claims made on behalf of 279 Autonomy, enjoyed by certain Greek communities 251 avarız-ı divaniye 98 Avrupa tüccarları 179Aya Sofya 43, 165 ayan 214, 298, 299, 366-368, 370-372, 379-381 119, 142 Azerbaijan Azeri 120Azhar (al-Azhar in Cairo) 375 Aziz Efendi 353 'Azm, family of Damascus governors 360, 371, 372, 374 Babinger, Franz 102, 129 Badoer, Giacomo 105 Baghdad 202, 204, 228, 262, 355 Baghdadi (regional identity) 375, 376 Bağiş, Ali Ihsan 174, 177-179 Balassi, Bálint 342, 343 Balikesir 147 Balivet, Michel -19 Balta, Evangelia 253 Bankruptcy, of the Ottoman state 34 Barkan, Ömer Lütfi 22, 126, 133, 143, 147, 150-152, 154, 180, 231, 234, 365 Barthold, V. V. 130, 143 Bartusis, Mark 100, 101

Bašagić, Safvetbeg 300 Başeşkiya, Mustafa 8 Basileus, title used by Papasynadinos for the Ottoman sultan 200, 204 Basra 359 baştina, baština 98, 100, 101, 295, 296 Batári, Ferenc 344 Bayezid I 'Yıldırım' (Ottoman sultan) 112, 117, 129, 261 Bayezid II (Ottoman sultan) 102, 375 Bayram Pasha 203 Bedestan (covered market) 18 Bedreddin 'Simavi', Sheikh 20, 112, 293 Behrens-Abouseif, Doris 363 Beirut 219, 353 Bektashi(s) 228, 257, 294 Beldiceanu, Nicoara 20, 99 Beldiceanu-Steinherr, Irène 20, 85, 87 Belokoma/Bilecik 93 Berat 245 Berber, Engin 174 Berker, Aziz 143 Berkes, Niyazi 174, 175, 177 Berktay, Halil 45, 64 beylerbeyi 26Bithynia 20, 85, 86, 88, 167 Bitola/Manastir 240, 255 Prilep 240 Bizzi, Mario 242 'Black Death' 82 Black Sea 19, 41, 357 Bodrum 168 51, 223, 248, 285-287, Bogomil(s) 289, 302 Boran, Behice 174 Boratav, Pertev Naili 174 Börklüce Mustafa -20Boshnak (Bosnian) 50, 51, 236, 278, 283, 303 Boškov, Vančo 300 Bosnia(ns) 2, 8, 16, 38, 49, 222, 228, 236, 245-250, 257, 260, 261, 265, 267-271, 273, 274, 277, 280, 281, 284, 289, 290, 291, 294–296, 298, 301, 305, 345, 353 - *ciftlik* formation in 296–298 - Church (Crkva Bosne) 51, 247, 248, 284-290, 292, 302 - frontier (Bosanska krajina) 292,293, 295, 296 – kapudanlık (kapetanija) 296– landlords 272- 'peculiarities' of society in Ottoman times 294-302

Bosnia-Hercegovina 50, 267, 269-271, 273-279, 282, 283, 285, 301, 302, 304 - as a member republic of post . WW II Yugoslavia 280, 281 - annexed to Croatia during WW П 280 annexation by Austria-Hungary 50, 276, 277 - Austro-Hungarian administration of 269Bošančica (Bosnian alphabet) 300 Bošnjaštvo (Bosnianhood) 274, 275, 278, 283 Bosphorus 81 Bourgeoisie 41 – commercial 38 national 39, 41 - Turkish, creation of a 155-157, 175-176, 184-185 Bozkurt, Gülnihal 174, 177 Braude, Benjamin 22, 191 Braudel, Fernand 21, 23, 346, 347, 368 Bribery 76, 175 (see also rüşvet) Britain/British 21, 33, 214, 216, 219, 220, 307, 359, 373 Bryer, Anthony -99 Buda 325, 336, 338 Bulgaria(ns) 1, 25, 27-29, 34, 37, 40, 41, 43, 47, 49, 50, 80, 81, 121, 160, 181, 182, 197-199, 202, 222, 226, 229–231, 236, 240, 246, 247, 251-254, 257, 258, 260, 261, 263-265, 268, 305 Bureaucracy, Ottoman 3, 13, 14, 34 199, 203, 247, 351 Bursa Byzantinists 19, 47, 79, 80, 85, 90, 98, 103, 110, 174, 378 Byzantium, Byzantine Empire 3, 4, 17-21, 43, 47, 48, 55, 70, 79, 80, 83-88, 90, 93, 96, 97, 99-102, 104, 106, 108, 112, 128, 134, 148, 149, 165-167, 169, 170, 180, 188, 194, 196, 204, 224, 226, 286, 377, 378 Çağatay, Neşet 143 Cahen, Claude 378 Cairo, Cairenes 228, 359, 360, 362, 375 Caliphat 145 Calvinist historians of Hungary sympathizing with anti-Habsburg

rebellions 306-307

Canik 240 Cantemir, Demetrius 312 Capitalism 49 Capitation tax 259, 262- complaints concerning, inducing conversion to Islam 243, 245 (see also harac, cizye) Capitulation(s) 178, 180, 186 Castle(s), in Ottoman Hungary 335, 339Catholic(s) 51, 190, 226, 237, 241-245, 249, 252, 257, 261, 265, 284, 286, 290, 292, 302, 306, 307, 317, 320 - historians, of Hungary, showing Habsburg sympathies 306-307 - of Hungary, Ottoman attitudes toward 341 33 Caucasus Cehajić, Džemal 300, 301 Censor/censorship 119 Center-periphery relations 54 Central Asia 167 Centralism 112 as practiced by Muhammed Ali (in Egypt) 78 - of Tanzimat bureucracy 301 Centrality, according to von Thünen 355-357 Centralization 5, 30, 31, 44, 57, 58, 119- *cum* reliance on local potentates, as an Ottoman way of government 354Ottoman, during the 16th century 352 – political 173 Centre for Byzantine Studies at the University of Birmingham 79 Cezar, Mustafa 369 Cezayirli Hasan Pasha 211Chalcidice 79 Chalkokondyles, Andreas 102 Chiftlik(s) 271, 297, 298 Chios 104Choza Ise (late Byzantine merchant family) 105Christian(s) 8, 34, 36, 48, 51, 53, 84, 85, 89, 94, 95, 97-99, 101-103, 106, 118, 128, 142, 143, 156-159, 165, 176, 178-180, 182, 195, 197, 199, 203, 205, 207, 208, 212, 217-220, 226, 234, 237-239, 242, 245, 249, 254, 256-259, 261, 262,

267, 290, 295, 302, 304, 313, 318, 331, 341, 373 - performing armed service in the early Ottoman Empire 96-102 - peasants 84, 149 Chronicle(s) 198 - local, in the Ottoman world 194, 195 3 – Ottoman Chronographia, Byzantine 199 Church construction, in Serres 208Circassian(s) 231, 236 Cities 79, 104, 186 – Byzantine 82, 90, 92 - Ottoman 8, 91, 363-366 Civilization, Balkan, changed by Ottoman conquest 226 Cizye 98, 202, 212 (see also 'capitation tax' and 'poll-tax') Cizakça, Murat 22, 23 'clash of civilizations' in the work of Gyula Szekfü 316-318 in the work of Lajos Fekete 318 Classes, social, in 18th century Athens 212-214 Colonies 22 234Colonization - by Albanians, supposedly assisted by the Ottoman state 239 - Ottoman – of the Balkans 229 - 235– in Albania 240 'command economy', in the Ottoman context 364 Commerce, international 359, 361 Committee for Union and Progress 155, 156 Competition, between non-Muslim Ottoman and foreign traders 184 - 185Condominium of Ottomans and Habsburgs in Hungary 314, 320 Conflicts between various millets 182 Conformity, pressures of, within Jewish communities 255 'confrontationist' as a style of argument in Turkish historiography 162, 172-176 Confusion between 'Ottomans' and 176 'Turks' Congress of Berlin 236, 269 Constantinople/Istanbul 12, 18, 24, 25, 37, 63

Constitutionalism 59 as a means of ensuring the survival of the Ottoman state 135 Continuity, of the pre-Ottoman Bosnian elite, as a reaearch problem 247 Control of trade routes 180 Control, central, in Albania 243-244 Conversion 28, 206 – from Islam to Christianity 205- to Islam 199, 205-206 - 'forced' 50 - on the part of slaves 259-260 - supposedly forced (Bulgarian historiography) 260-264 'core country', in a world economy 22, 24'core lands', Ottoman 365-366 'core region' 378 Corinth/Qoritos 91, 92, 97 'corruption' 117, 123, 136, 137, 145, 153- as a feature of late Ottoman politics 138 - 139- as an Ottoman problem 135 Corvinus, Matthias 52, 53, 305, 333 Crafts, Byzantine - limited development of 86-87 Craftsmen 8, 15 Crete 104, 197, 218, 220, 244, 362, 363 Crimea 104, 105, 142 Crimean War 33, 34, 41 Crisis demographic, in late Byzantium 83 feeling of 60 'critical' - as a style of argument in Turkish historiography -162– historians -183 Croatia(ns) 246-248, 269, 270, 274, 275, 277-284, 292, 302, 303 Crypto-Christian 244, 245 Cult sites, used in common by Muslims and Christians 258 Cyprus, Cypriot 49, 196, 211, 213-221 D'Ohsson, Mouradjea 13 DaCosta Kaufmann, Thomas 53 Damascus 30, 353, 360, 373–375 Danişmend, İsmail Hami -138

Danube 33, 329, 336, 342

Darphane 204 Dávid, Géza 51, 52, 53, 326 346 Dávid, Zoltán Decdeli, Hale 23 Decentralization 5, 30 Decline 153 – Ottoman 29, 57 - Yusuf Akçura's ideas on 136- of agricultural production, in certain parts of Ottoman Hungary 328 Decsy, Sámuel 311, 312 Delilbaşi, Melek 174, 188 Demirhisar 201, 237 Demography/demographic changes, during the Ottoman period 223 - decline, in Hungary, during the Ottoman period 322 - deficiency, of Ottoman conquerors in the Balkans 230 - history, Ottoman Hungary 332 'denationalization' of the Balkan peninsula 234 Denigrating the Ottoman Empire (as a European historigraphical tradition) 173 deniz levendleri 251 Depopulation 82, 335 (see also 'population losses') derbendci 36, 239Dervish(es) 143, 235, 240, 256–258 Descent, disputed, of Bosnian Muslim 291nobility 'destruction' of the Ottoman state 176 (see also 'Ottoman decline') Dette Publique Ottoman 21dev şirme 189, 199, 203, 227, 260, 261 (see also 'levy of boys') Differentiation among Muslims 259by ethnicity Disabilities, of Ottoman non-Muslims, in social life 178 'discontinuity thesis', separation of Ottoman past and Kemalist Repulican present 121, 127, 130, 133Diyarbakir 142, 366, 379 Djilas, Milovan 281 Djurdjev, Branislav 283 donanma 202, 206 Donia, Robert 299dönme 255, 256 Double taxation 53

Draginov, Metodi 262, 263Dragoman 215 Drama 198, 199 Drinov, Marin 230 Du Cange, Ch. 103 Dubrovnik 288 Dukagin 24079, 82, 88 Dumbarton Oaks Durkheim, Emile 127 Dynamic, local, in economic change 24 276Džabić, Ali Fehmi Džaja, Srečko 290, 291 Ecological change, in Hungary - supposedly due to Ottoman occupation 317 - as a result of war 321-322 Edirne 73, 112, 203, 226, 233, 255, 351, 358 Eğriboz/Euboea 253 Egypt(ian) 7, 17, 30, 31, 33, 45, 71–73, 75–77, 145, 195, 199, 207, 215, 217-219, 246, 261, 360, 362, 363, 366, 367, 371-374, 376, 380 ehl-i örf 351, 352 Ekmečić, Milorad - 302 Emigration to Ottoman territory, of Bosnian Muslims 272-274 - of Muslims from Bulgaria 236 - of Greeks – to Italy 252– to Russia 252 encümen-i danis 65 Engel, Johann Christian von 312Engel, Pál 337 Entrepreneurs, of Byzantine origin during the early Ottoman period 102 - 106Epirus 252 Erdel 51 Erdem, Hakan 189 Erder, Leila 357, 358 Ergin, Osman Nuri 183 Erhat, Azra 168 Erivan 202, 262 Ersanlı, Büşra 10, 45–47, 167, 176 Ertuğrul Gazi 66, 68, 131 Eryılmaz, Bilal 177, 178 Esma Sultan 210, 211 39 'Ethnic cleansing' Ethnic origins - of Bosnian Muslims 285- of the first Ottomans 123

224Ethnocentric approach 268Ethnogenesis 49, 50 - of the Turks 130 Euphrates 362 European Union 169 Evliya Çelebi 143, 197, 198 Evrenos-oğullari 168 Eyüboğlu, Sabahattin 168 Eyüp -12 Fairs 94-96 Fallmerayer, Jacob Philipp 166 Famine 216, 217 Faroqhi, Suraiya 54, 94-96, 140 Fehér, Géza 344 Fekete, Lajos 309, 318, 319, 326, 348 Ferhad Pasha (of Buda) 326 'feudal rent' 312, 313 Feudalism 168, 185 Ottoman state and society as a variety of 312 Fezleke 73 Filipović, Miloko M. 245Filipović, Nedim 246, 293 Fine, John V. A. Jr. 288, 290, 299 Finkel, Caroline 16 Finlay, George 312 Firat, Melek 174 Firdus, Alibeg 276 Fodor, Pál 51, 52, 53, 327, 339 Fojnica 246 Foundation for Turkish Social and Economic History 186 France, French 33, 307, 332, 359 Franciscans, Bosnian 249, 341 Frasheri, Kristo (Frashëri) 242 French Revolution 165 Fuad Pasha 60 Gaj, Ljudevit 268, 269 Gandev, Christo 229, 230 Garašanin, Ilija 269 gaza 146 gazi 146 378 Gaziantep gebr, gebrân 51, 290 Gegues 242, 243 Gemlik 86 Genç, Mehmet 15, 16 Genealogy 67 Genoa(ese) 19, 103, 104

Ethnicity, in Greek historiography

Gerelyes, Ibolya 343, 344 Gerő, Győző 343 Geschichte des Osmanischen Reiches 65 Gévay, Antal 318, 325 Gibbon, Herbert 129, 130, 143 Gökbilgin, M. Tayyib 232Gökcen, Ibrahim 377 Gölpinarli, Abdülbaki 143 'Golden Age' 117 gonikon 99, 101 Gordlevskii, V. A. 244 Governors, of Ottoman Hungary 325 Göyünç, Nejat 362 Gran, Peter 376, 377 Granasztói, György 346 'Great Powers' 21, 166 Greece, Greeks 19, 20, 29, 32, 34, 36, 39, 40, 41, 43, 47, 48, 80, 84, 86, 103, 105, 106, 110, 121, 142, 147, 155-159, 160, 161, 164-167, 170-172, 174, 176, 179, 185, 187-191, 195, 205, 207-209, 214, 216, 221, 224, 226, 227, 244, 247, 251–254, 256, 258, 260, 265, 303 Greek Revolution 215, 217 Greene, Molly 363 Gül Baba, of Buda 342 Gülhane, Hatt-ı Şerif of, reform edict of 32, 73, 217 Gümüşhane 244 Günaltay, Şemsettin 125, 133, 142 Güventürk, Faruk 171 Gypsies 197, 199, 208, 212, 281 Habsburg(s) 4, 26, 36, 40, 52, 235, 237, 238, 245, 268, 274, 305–308, 314, 316–318, 320, 323–325, 336, 338, 341, 353 Hadžijahić, Muhamed 274, 291, 299 Haiduk 40 Halaçoğlu, Yusuf 380 Haldon, John -99 Halil Pasha (Grand Vizier) 112 Halikarnas Balıkçısı (Cevat Şakir Kabaağaçlı) 168 halkevleri 126 Halvetis 249, 257 Hamid and Mushin (textbook authors) 124, 127, 134 Hammer-Purgstall, Joseph von 9, 13, 42, 65, 203, 312 Hamzavis 294 Hanafite Law 58 haraç 208 (see also 'Capitation tax')

Harvest 49, 215, 329 has vakıf 86 Hasan, 'Mehmed Paşazade' (pasha of Buda) 326 Hasluck, F. W. 294 hass 328 Hasseki Hacı Ali 48, 210, 211–213, 221Haus-, Hof- und Staatsarchiv, Vienna 325hayriye tüccarlari 179 Hayrullah Efendi 44, 65, 66, 68–71, 74 Hegyi, Klára 312, 319, 320, 327, 339Hercegovina 246Heterodoxie 19 Heyberger, Bernard 221 Hickok, Michael Robert 296, 297 Hill, George -215Historical change 140, 162 – consciousness 163 demography 52 Hobsbawm, Eric J. 263 26, 160 Hospodar Hotin 200 Hourani, Albert 29, 30 Hungarian Revolution of 1848/49 Hungary, Hungarians 4, 51–53, 235, 238, 245, 247, 249, 271, 305-349, 354, 355 Hunyadi, John 337, 338 Hurufis 294 Hütteroth, Wolf Dieter 362 Ibn Haldûn 61 Ibrahim I (Ottoman sultan) 200, 326 Ibrahim Pasha (son of Mehmed Ali Pasha of Egypt) 11, 17, 219, 324 Identity 6, 64 - national, in southeastern Europe 28, 29- discussion of 57 - Turkish, of the Ottoman elite 120Ihcak, Şükrü 174 Ilić, Slobodan 294 Ilkhanids (of Persia) 148 ilmiye 13, 375 Imber, Colin 65 Immigration - into the Balkans of non-yürük Anatolians 234 - into the Balkans, state-directed 230, 231

- Muslim-Turkish, into Thrace 251- of Albanians into Kosovo 237 - of Bulgarians into Bulgaria 236- of Islamized slaves, into Ottoman Bosnia 247 - of Muslim Albanians into present-day Greece 252 of Ottomans into Bosnia, as a focus of ideological controversy 284 - of Slavs into Hungary 322 - of Spanish and Portuguese Jews into the Ottoman Empire 254-255 - Ottoman, into newly conquered Bosnia 246Imperial legitimacy - 8 Inalcık, Halil 18, 19, 32, 34, 57, 65, 86, 97, 98, 104, 105, 117, 143, 152, 179, 180, 202, 208, 212, 218, 231, 232, 240, 262, 295, 353, 369, 377 Incorporation into the 'world system'/'world economy' 5, 23, 27, 185 'ingratitude' of Greeks 165, 170, 176 Institute for Mediterranean Studies in Crete 80 Instrumentalization of history, promoting inter-ethnic strife 159, 163-166, 265 'insularity' of writers on Ottoman history 140 Integration low level of, in the Ottoman Empire 136, 225-228 of Hungary into the Ottoman Empire 319 - of new conquests, into the Ottoman Empire 353 of non-Muslims into Ottoman state and society 38, 186 Intervention - foreign, in the Ottoman Empire 60- Great Power 18, 33 Invention of historical sources, by 19th century nationalist authors 263-264 'Ionian' civilization 169 Iorga, Nicolae 43 Iraq, Iraqi 30, 355, 366, 373, 375 Isfendiyar-oğlu 175 Iskarpara/Skrapari 240 islâhât fermani 60, 217

Islam 34, 38, 42, 43, 46, 50, 51, 59, 68, 70, 71, 95, 101, 118, 119, 141–145, 157, 158, 169, 180, 199,

222, 224, 226, 227, 233, 235, 238, 242, 244, 245, 249, 250, 252, 254–257, 259, 261, 264, 265, 267, 270, 275, 284, 286, 289-293, 296, 302, 312 as a criterium defining Turkish nationality 118 - as an integrative force 118 - importance in defining Turkish nationality 142, 157 presence in the medieval Balkans 293 Islami, Selim 242 Islamization - in the Balkans 223 - 266- of Albanians in Kosovo 238Islamoğlu, Huri 23, 24 Ispat, district of 245 255, 330 Italy ittihad-1 anasır 34 283, 304 Izetbegović, Alija Izmir/Smyrna 364, 367 Jacoby, David 92 Jalâl al-Dîn, Khvârezm-shâh -70 Jalili (family of Mosul) 32, 372 Janissaries 73, 102, 117, 201, 203, 260, 262, 298, 352 -72 Japan(ese) Jelavich, Barbara 166, 174 Jews 89, 156-160, 185, 197, 199, 253, 254, 256, 261, 281 Jireček, Konstantin 43, 230, 265 Journalists 63 Jugoslavenska muslimanska organizacija (see 'Yugoslav Muslim Organization') Justice 16, 75 – as an Islamic virtue - 70 - as characteristic of the Ottoman 168 state Kabaağaçlı, Cevat Şakir ('Halikarnas Bahkçısı') 168 Kadi 208, 211, 325, 375, 381 148 Kadi registers Kafadar, Cemal 64, 93, 97, 105, 111, 188 Kaffa 105*kâfir* 51, 290 Kalavryta 92 Káldy-Nagy, Gyula 309, 319, 326, 327, 346, 348 Kaleshi, Hasan 238, 284 Kállay, Benjámin 270, 271, 274

Kâmil Pasha 217 Kantakuzenos, Johannes 111 Kantakuzenos, Michael 102, 103 Kapetanović-Ljubušak, Mehmedbeg 275Kara Ahmed 204, 207 Karácson, Imre 318 Karadağ 250 (see also 'Montenegro') Karadžić, Vuk Stefanović 268, 269 Karal, Enver Ziya 143, 152 Karaman (principality) 20 Karamanlis 199 Karaosmanoğulları 367 181, 182, 190, 191 Karpat, Kemal H. Kasaba, Reşat -23 Kastritza 84 Kâtib Çelebi 61 Kavala 88 Kay (an eastern Turkic group) 132 Kayapinar, Levent 174 Kayı (tribe) 153 – supposedly among the early arrivals in Anatolia, as subjects of historical debate 132-133 Kazalieva, Rada 263Kelenik, József 338 Kemal Tahir [Demir] 167, 169 Kemalist 45, 115, 122-124, 136, 140, 141, 145, 147, 152, 154, 156, 170 - 'party line' 154 vision of Ottoman history: major tenets 115-118 Kemalpaşazade Şems üd-Din Ahmed 66 Kenan Pasha 201 Kerasus/Giresun 97, 99 Kesriye/Kastoria 237 Keyder, Çağlar 49, 184-186 Khoury, Dina - 372 kıbtiyan 259 Kiel, Machiel 28, 47, 81, 82, 84, 88, 89, 96 'king and battles' in historiography -9, 14 King – Matthias 307 – Tomaš 290 Kingdom of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes, after 1929 Yugoslav Kingdom 278, 279 Kiray, Mübeccel 364 Kiustendil 246 kocabaşı 211, 213, 214, 217 koinari 197, 199, 208

Komadina, Mujaga 276 Konotas, Paraskevas 252 Konya -240 Köprülü, Mehmet Fuat 3, 4, 64, 126, 130-133, 144, 147-150, 153, 154Korais, Adamantios 41 Koralla/Görele - 97 Kós, Károly 315 Köse Mihal 96 Köseoğlu, Neşet 144 Kosovo 224, 235, 237, 238, 282 (see also 'Old Serbia') - battle of (1389) -337 Kreiser, Klaus 365, 366 kristiyani 51, 290 Kurşunlu 86 Kütahya 147, 148 Kyriazis, N. 214 Laiou, Angeliki E. 87, 90, 100, 104 Lampsakos 91, 92 Land reform projects, in Bosnia, Muslim landowners' opposition to 271 - 272Landlords, Montenegrin, adopting Islam 250 Larnaca 215 Lázár, Gyula 312Lebanon 372 Lefort, Jacques 82, 85 Legitimacy - ensured through Sunni piety 11 - imperial 10 - of Ottoman sultan, accepted by Papasynadinos 200-201 of power-sharing 44 – Ottoman -48 - scholarly 52 – sultanic 17 through enthronement ceremonies 12 - through justice 16 Legitimization – by placing the Ottomans in a long line of Turkic states 130 - Hamidian strategies of the Ottoman state -59 - through history 62, 64-71 - through moral superiority 70-71 - of the Ottoman dynasty - through its early history 65-71 - through adherence to Islam - 68 through Sunni Islam 144

- of the Republic of Turkey - by dissociating it from its Ottoman past 121 - through Ottoman history 173 - of ruler, by political power 76-77 Legitimationswissenschaft 52 Lemnos/Limnos 79, 97, 99 'levy of boys' 149, 251 (see also dev şirme) Lewis, Bernard 157 'liberal' as a style of argument in Turkish historiography 162, 172, 173, 179–183, 190 Limanoski, Niyazi 231, 232, 235, 238, 239Links, of Ottoman Hungary with Europe 319 List, Friedrich 38 Litavrin, Gennadii G. 93 Literature, in Ottoman, by 'Bosnevis' 300 - 301'Local Ottomans' 30 Lockwood, William G. 304Loos, Milan - 288 Lowry, Heath 101 Loyalty to ethno-cultural group 181 - to family 181 - to millet 181 - to the Ottoman sultan 181 Lüle Burgazı 88, 94, 96 Macar, Elçin 174 Macedonia 20, 35, 79, 197, 202, 223, 224, 231, 235-242, 246, 251, 252, 256, 257, 265, 281 Madytos/Mayton 86, 89 Magnate 32 Magyar 52, 247, 274 minority 308 - share of residents of Ottoman Hungary 333 Mahmud II (Ottoman sultan) 17, 31, 45, 74, 77, 117, 166, 179, 370, 371, 373 Mahmud Pasha 227 Makkai, László 346 Makriyannis 209 290, 291, 302 Malcolm, Noel malikâne 151, 210, 212 (see also 'Tax farming, Ottoman, life-time') Mamluk 72, 76, 374 Manisa 240, 367, 377 Mantran, Robert 356

Marmara region of 79, 85, 86 - Sea of 86, 91, 357 Marsigli, Fernando Luigi 311 40 martolos – başı 239 Masaryk, Thomas 50 Mass slaughter, supposed, of Bulgarians 229–230 Matkovski, Aleksandar 256 Matschke, Klaus Peter 4, 19, 47, 48 Matuz, Jozef 312 79 Matzuka/Maçuka McGowan, Bruce 298, 369 McNeill, William 354, 355 Mecca 8, 11, 359, 360, 373, 375 Mecelle 58 Meclis-i ulema (Bosnia) 270 mecmua (miscellaneous texts) 214 Medina 359 33, 41, 80, 103, 189, Mediterranean 323, 357, 376 Medrese 226, 375 Megali Idea 166, 172, 175 Mehmed I, 'Çelebi' (Ottoman sultan) 20, 112Mehmed II, 'Fatih' (Ottoman sultan) 18, 20, 112, 177, 190, 191, 227, 232, 244, 245, 262, 299 Mehmed, 'Sinan Paşazade' (pasha of Buda) 326 Mehmed Ali Pasha (of Egypt) 17, 30, 31, 33, 45 (see also 'Muhammad Ali Pasha') Mehmed Es'ad Efendi 62, 74 Mehmed Raşid 7, 17 Mehmed Süreyya 210 Mehmed, Sokollu (Sokolović, Grand Vezir) 103 Mehmet Akif 146 Mehmet Ali Şevki 129, 130, 143 Mehmet Tevfik [Bıyıkoğlu] 124 Memişoğlu, N. 253 'Memorandum' of the Serbian Academy of Sciences (1986) 282 - 283Memory, and historical research Ménage, Victor 203 2Meriwether, Margaret 373 Metropolitan 111, 197, 250 Mevlevis 228, 249, 257 Midhat Pasha -37 Mihal-oğulları -168 Mileševa/Milaseva 95

Miletić, Maja 287 Military service 35 'military revolution' of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries 16 Millas, Hercules 49 millet 28, 160, 165, 171, 173, 175, 182, 183, 190, 191, 193, 194 - Ottoman, defined on the basis of religion and not of ethnicity 158 Milli tetebbüler mecmuası 120 Minorities -160- Turkish, in nationalist polemics 158 - 160Missionary territories, Hungary and the Balkans as 341 'moderate' as a style of argument in Turkish historiography 162, 172, 173, 177-179 Mohács 53, 329 - Battle of (1526) 291, 337, 338 Moldavia 26, 33, 174, 176, 226, 251 Molnár, Antal 341 Molnár, József 343 Monasteries Orthodox, during Byzantino-108 - 110Ottoman transition Montenegro 245, 250, 269, 281 (see also 'Karadağ') Mostar 275, 276, 279, 280, 299 Mosul 8, 30, 32, 372 Mount Athos 79, 80, 84, 100, 109, 110, 195, 196, 226, 261 Mudanya 86 Muhammad Ali Pasha (of Egypt) 71, 72, 74-78, 166, 367, 371, 373 (see also 'Mehmed Ali Pasha') Mukaddima 61 mukata 93 Multi-ethnic character, of the Ottoman Empire 155, 225-227, 228 Murad II (Ottoman sultan) 198, 261 Murad IV (Ottoman sultan) 16, 48, 200-204, 262 Murphey, Rhoads 16 müsellems -99 – Christian 101, 106 Museum of Applied Arts, Budapest 344 'Esterházy Treasury', preserved in 344Muslim National Committee (of Mostar) 280 Muslim National Organization (Muslimanska narodna organizacija) 276

Muslim(s) 8, 19, 27, 28, 36-39, 45, 48, 60, 89, 112, 128, 143, 151, 156, 171, 177, 180, 182, 195, 197, 212, 218, 223, 224, 234, 241, 242, 249, 253, 258, 261, 264, 267, 269, 270, 272, 278, 318, 331, 335, 353 - Bosnian, recognized as a 'special group' in 1940 281 cultural influences, in Hungary 345- emigrating from 18th century-Montenegro 250- recognized as a nationality in the Yugoslav census of 1971 282 town-dwellers, specialised in crafts 89 Muslimanska narodna organizacija (see 'Muslim National Organization') Mustafa III (Ottoman sultan) 210 Mustafa Ali 135, 353 Mustafa Efendi (Selim III Chief Mufti) 144 Mustafa Nuri 44, 61, 74, 75, 76 Mustafa Pasha, 'Kemankeş' 200, 204 Mustafa Resid Pasha 77 Mustafa, 'Sokollu' (pasha of Buda) 326müstahfiz 240 Nagata, Yuzo -298 Naima, Mustafa 7, 17, 61, 204, 205, 375 Nakşbendis 249 Namık Kemal 44, 64, 68–71, 118, 119, 122, 135, 145, 186 Narratives, first-person 195 nasihat-nâme 199 Nation(s) emergence of, in the 18th century 167 'perennial'quality of 167 - political 228 National - 'consciousness', Turkish 155- 'economy' 38 - 'enemy', as a historiographical concept 159, 162 - 'purity' 137, 153 Nationalism 44, 193 - ethnic 40, 118, 120, 154, 268, 283, 303 – secular 153- imperial 40 – Greek 176

of subject peoples, as a problem for the Ottoman elite 136-137
Turkic, in the late Ottoman period 117, 120
Turkish 59, 60, 71, 116, 119, 120
as a reaction against minority nationalism 182, 184
impact on debates concerning the ethnicity of the early Ottomans 132, 133
Nationalist 35
discourses 25

non-Muslim 18, 34, 190

- historiography 164
   Turkish 167
   'official history thesis' of the Kemalist era 152
  - official line on Ottoman history, not accepted by certain historians 134
- movements 5, 21
- polemics against religion 144, 145
- sentiment (among Balkan Christians) 36
- Christians) 36 Nation-building 50
  - 'from above' 41
  - Bulgarian 264
- Nationhood, European understanding of 42
- Nation-state 59
- Necip Asim 120
- Necipoğlu, Gülru 11, 188
- Necipoğlu, Nevra 174
- Neo-Manichaean 285, 287, 293
- Netayic ül-vukuat 74, 75, 78
- Neumann, Christoph K. 44, 45, 47
- Nicaea/Iznik 93
- Nicholas I 33
- Nikopol 246
- Niš 238, 246
- Non-Muslim 18, 19, 26, 32, 34–39, 43, 49, 51, 85, 98, 137, 155–158, 160, 163, 173, 176–190, 194, 195, 201, 202, 235, 262, 272, 295, 300, 302, 363 – minorites 176 – millets 187 – normalities 126
  - population 176
- Notaras, Lukas 112
- Nour, Antoine Abdel 361, 363 Novi Pazar (Convention of 1879) 269
- Novi Pazar (Convention of 1879) Novipazar 238, 247
- Novipazar 238, 2-Novo Brdo 109
- nüfus defteri 218

ocak 374 ocaklık 296, 297 Official gazette 62 Officialdom, Ottoman 8, 15 Oghuz 67, 70 Oikonomides, Nicolas 109 Okiç, Tayyib 51, 230, 289, 290 Old Serbia 239 (see also 'Kosovo') oppidum, oppida (market towns in the kingdom of Hungary) 334, 335 Opposition Ottoman, against Abdülhamid II 119 - Bosnian, against Austro-Hungarian régime 275 Ortayli, Ilber 356, 357 18, 26, 28, 29, 33, 48, 49, Orthodox 51, 95, 107, 108, 142, 165, 180, 190, 205, 226, 238, 244, 245, 248–253, 257, 265, 274, 277, 282, 284, 286, 290, 292, 302, 303, 340 - Albanians 303 - Assyrian communities 156 - Church 34, 47, 95, 107, 110, 112, 175, 176, 181, 198, 261, 340 - Greek 156, 179, 180-183, 190, 197, 200 - millet 191 Patriarchate 103, 106, 107, 110, 189, 262 - Serbian 277, 282, 284, 286, 289, 340Osman I (founder of the Ottoman dynasty) 65, 66, 70, 96, 129 Osman II (Ottoman sultan) 200, 201, 203Osmanlı Ta'rihi 68, 69, 71 Ottoman/Ottomanism 34, 38, 119 - Overseas colonies vs. territorial expansion, as a problem for the Ottoman elite -136 - 'strengthening the Empire' as a 19th century project 59, 64 - 'saving the state' 119 Özbaran, Salih 163 Özkaya, Yücel 369, 370, 379 Palaiologi 100-102, 105Palaiologos, Jakobos 105 Palaiologos, Michael -18 Palairet, Michael 27 Palamas, Gregorios 112 Palestine 159 Pálffy, Géza 338

- Pamuk, Şevket 184-186
- Pandeliev, Hristak Pop 263
- panegyris, panayır 94, 95
- Pan-Islamism 59, 138
- Pan-Slavism 314
- Pan-Turkists 134
- Papadoupoullos, Theodore 230, 254
- Papasynadinos 48, 195–198, 200, 201, 203–206, 209, 220, 221
- 'parochialization' of religion, in the
- 19th century Ottoman Empire 182 paroikos 100
- Patriarch Cyril Lucaris 200
- Patriarch Gennadios 191
- Patriarch of the Greek Orthodox
- Church 34, 175, 251, 303
- Patriarchate 48, 107 – of Constantinople 110, 165, 174
  - Serbian, of Ipek/Péc 340
- Patronage problems, of Orthodox artists 27, 28
- Pavelić, Ante 280
- Pax Ottomanica 83
- Peace Treaty of Lausanne 15, 156
- Peace Treaty of Pojarevac/Pasarofça (1718) 235, 340
- Peace Treaty of Szeged (1444) 337
- Peasant(s) 7, 21, 27, 32, 35, 43, 47, 53, 83, 84, 86, 87, 89, 90, 96, 100, 101, 149–151, 176, 199, 215, 217–220, 236, 240, 241, 243, 244, 246, 248–250, 256, 261, 271, 278, 290, 291, 295, 298, 301, 302, 328, 329, 356, 358, 362, 365, 368, 369,
  - 380 tour dualling 00
  - town dwelling 90
  - involved in market relations 96
- Peloponnese 91, 92, 98, 165, 166, 190
- Pera/Galata/Beyoğlu 18, 104, 156, 187, 262
- Periphery(ies), peripheralization 5, 22–24, 27
  - 'peripheralization' of Hungary 322, 346
- Perjés, Géza 323, 338
- Perspective
  - of Ottoman chroniclers and bureaucrats 3, 64, 193
  - of Ottoman subjects 195, 219
- Peter I 'the Great' 77
- Petrov, Petar 254
- Petrović, Danilo 250
- Phanar, Phanariote(s) 41, 48, 108, 174, 176, 194

Philadelphia/Alasehir -93 Philhellenism, Philhellenic 42, 165 Philippopolis 199 (see also 'Plovdiv') Pious foundations 11, 151, 233, 235, 246, 260, 264, 326, 358, 366, 367, 373, 376, 379 Pippidi, Andrei 108 Plague 82, 198, 199, 207, 219, 237 – locust 216, 218 Plovdiv 233, 246 (see also 'Philippopolis') Political household, Mamluk 31, 374 Poll-tax 202, 289 (see also 'cizye' and 'capitation tax') Pomak(s) 236, 257 in Greek and Turkish nationalist mythologies 252 Pope Pius II 249 Popkonstantinov, Hristo 263 Popović, Alexandre - 300 'popular' historiography 170–172, 189 'popular' literature 171, 177 Population - growth, 17th century, in Ottoman Hungary 332, 333 - losses, supposed, in Ottoman Hungary 332, 335 – pressure 83 – size of 16th century Istanbul 358 Populism - 39 Portugal 22, 255 Power, sultanic 3, 10 Powerholders, Ottoman and local within an imperial framework 351, 366 - as topics of historiography 368-374 praktika 84, 91 Pressure, Great Power 177 Primate distribution, of cities 358, 359 Printing 62 Prizren 238 Professionalism - in Ottomanist historigraphy 150pronoia 100, 101, 296 Propaganda - Ottoman governmental 62, 63 Prosopography, of Ottoman personnel in Hungary 325 Protection of traders, not given by 184 Ottoman state 'protection', foreign, of Ottoman non-Muslims 178, 179, 182

Protestants 317

- of Hungary, Ottoman attitudes toward 340, 341
- 'proto-industry' in the Balkans 27
- Provinces, Arab 5
- Provincials, Ottoman, with power and social capital 373
- Public Record Office 174, 178
- Public, reading 62
- Publication, of primary sources, as a major task of Hungarian scholarship 306, 312, 318
- Pulaha, Selami 242
- Raćki, Franjo 286
- Radolibos/Radilofo 82, 84, 87, 94
- Rafeq, Abdul-Karim 360
- Ramadân al-Khulî 377
- Ranger, Terence 263
- Ranke, Leopold von 312
- Rationalization, of state bureaucracies 57
- Reappropriation of Ottoman history, in an anti-imperialist context 141
- reaya 197, 200
- Recovery
  - demographic, in the late 15th century 84
- Reform 123
  - 'elite' 135
  - in language and script, as part of the Kemalist project 140, 156
  - in the late Ottoman Empire 117
  - language 119
  - of coinage, in the 17th century 204
  - Ottoman 57, 58, 59
- Regions, with the Ottoman Empire 5 'Registers of Important Affairs'
- (mühimme defterleri) 150
- Reisülulema (Bosnia) 270
- Religion 303
  - in the Ottoman polity 117
  - in the Ottoman society 123
  - played down by Kemalists 152
  - İslam, preserving a distinct Bosnian identity 284
- Religious history of the Balkans, neglected by Turkish historians 224–225
- Reşit Galip [Atabinen] 125, 145
- 'revival process' of 1985 to 1989
- (in Bulgaria) 265
- Rhodopes 262-264
- Rifā'a at-Tahtāwī 77

Rizos, Antonios 94 Rodoscuk/Tekirdağ 357 Roman Catholic 189, 274, 289 Romania 112Rozman, Gilbert 357 Rum milleti 49, 165, 171, 187 Rumania 51, 308 Rumelia/Rumelian 27, 94, 98, 199, 364, 366, - Turks 197 Runciman, Steven 262 Ruralization - of late Byzantine towns 89, 90, 92 Russia, Russians 4, 33, 37, 41, 45, 72, 73, 119, 143, 236, 247, 252, 378 rüsvet 117 (see also 'Bribery') Sa'dullâh Pasha 77 Sacra Congregatio de Propaganda Fide 341 Safa, Peyami 140, 142 Safavid 353, 354 Salomon, Ferenc 314, 319, 320 Salzmann, Ariel 372 Samsun 240San Stephano/Yeşilköy 37 Şanda, Hüseyin Avni 141 Sansovino, Francesco 311 Sarajevo 246, 247, 255, 299 Sarković (General) 277 240Saruhan Sauvaget, Jean 361 Schilcher, Linda 360, 361, 374 Scholarios, Gregorios 107 School textbooks 46, 164 in history, as a device for legitimizing the Kemalist régime 122, 126 Schulze, Reinhard 377 'second class', non-Muslim subjects 186 Secularism 146 – as a possible means of saving the Ottoman Empire 138 'secular' character of Turkish republic, as a liability in domestic 158 politics Secularization 64 şehir kethüdası 370 şehnameci 7 Self-image, late Ottoman 72 Selim I (Ottoman sultan) 68, 69, 144, 145, 246, 261

Selim II (Ottoman sultan) 210 Selim III (Ottoman sultan) 17, 117, 136, 139, 144 Seljuk 67, 68, 70, 128, 143, 148, 226, 377, 378 Selvmbria/Silivri 87 Semi-Periphery 22 Şemsi Pasha Seni, A. -139 Şerafettin [Yaltkaya] 143 Serbia(ns) 7, 27, 34, 40, 43, 96, 109, 110, 160, 182, 199, 224, 226, 235, 237, 238, 241, 242, 246, 248, 269-271, 274, 275, 277, 278, 280–284, 289, 296, 305, 324, 340 serhad 4, 16, 19, 50, 245, 339, 353 Seriat 123, 136, 145, 208, 262 (see also 'Shari'a') Serres/Serrai 48, 82, 111, 195-199, 201-203, 207, 209, 237 Sevastopol 219 Seyh Bedr ed-Din (see Bedreddin 'Simavi', Sheikh) Seyhülislam 58, 270 Nadir Shah (of Persia) 375 Shari'a 58 (see also 'Seriat') Shishkov, St. 263Shkoder (Shkëder) 241(see also 'Skutari') Shoumen (Şumnu/Šumen) 246Sidak, Jaroslav 289 199 Siderokastro Silistria 118 Simontornya 329, 336 Sinan, 'Frenk Yusuf' (pasha of Buda) 326 Sinan, 'Sofi' (pasha of Buda) 326 Sinasi 135 Sinop, naval battle of 33 Sinor, Denis 131 sipahis 106, 208, 295–298 siyakat 309 Skinner, William 357 Skopje 222, 245, 255 Skouzes, Panayis 48, 196, 208, 209, 211, 212, 214, 220, 221, 367 Skutari 250 (see also 'Shkoder') Slave status, of many Ottoman non-Muslim 189 234, 242, 253, 295 Slaves Slavonia(ns) 247, 334 Slovenia(ns) 247, 281 Society for Turkish Historical Research 128, 148

Sofia 255 Solovjev, Aleksandar 286, 287 Sonyel, Salahi 159, 160, 174, 176, 177 Spaho, Mehmed 279 Spain 22, 255, 261, 364 Stagnation, of Hungarian towns 335 Stanescu, Anderei -108Starvation 321 (see also 'famine') State censorship -63 State-centeredness, of Turkish historography 231 Stavriots 244 Stećci (tombstones) of medieval Bosnia, religious symbolism 286-288 Steensgaard, Niels 30, 361 Stoianovich, Traian 368 Strauss, Johann 8, 9, 48 Strymon 79 Sućeska, Avdo 236, 295, 301 342 Sudár, Balázs Sugar, Peter 27 Sugdaia 105 Süleyman I 'the Magnificent' (Ottoman sultan) 11, 53, 117, 315, 323, 324, 326, 327 Süleymaniye 11 Sultan-Caliph -158 – Abdülhamid II as 118, 144 Sultanate 7, 31, 48, 64, 67, 68, 71, 145, 158, 226 'Sun Language Theory' 142 Sungu, Ihsan 135, 136, 145 Sunni/Sunnite/Sunnism 11, 46, 68, 118, 257, 293 Syncretism, religious 256, 257, 292 (see also 'Crypto-Christianity') Syria 8, 75, 159, 366, 371, 380 Szabó, István 332 Szakály, Ferenc 320, 322, 337-340 Szeged 328, 330 Szekfu, Gyula 316, 318, 321 Ta'rih -74 Ta'rih-i Cevdet 74 Ta'rih-i Devlet-i Alîye ve Saltanat-ı Seniye-i Osmaniye 65 Ta'rih-i Devlet-i Osmaniye - 78 Tabriz 262Tabula Imperii Byzantini 81 tahrir 98, 100, 202 tahrir defteri 84 tahrir defterleri 223 Takáts, Sándor 315, 316, 326

Takvim-i vekayi 62, 74 Tankut, H. Reşit 142 Tansu, Samih Nafiz 137 Tanzimat 32, 37, 62, 65, 117, 118, 122, 135, 139, 141, 177, 181, 182, 186, 191, 195, 214, 215, 218, 301, 302, 378 Tardy, Lajos 337 Tarih-i Osmani Encümeni mecmuası 120120, 230, 231, 236 Tatar Tax farming/farmers 31, 32, 297, 351, 366, 367, 372, 381 – Byzantine 93, 180 102, 103, 180 – Ottoman - life time 31, 370 (see also malikâne) Tax lists, Habsburg, concerning Hungary 306, 332 Tax registers 20, 51, 99, 102, 241, 252, 258, 259, 330 - Ottoman 79, 90, 97, 98, 229, 240, 258, 330, 334, 336 (see also *tahrir*) – mufassal 306, 329 tekalif-i örfiyye -98 Tekeli, Ilhan 163, 356, 357 temlik 295terakki (progress) 77 tercümans (dragomans) 160 Terrorism 35 Tertsetis, George 209 Testimonies, personal 194 (see also 'narratives, first-person') Tevarih-i Al-i Osman 66 Textbooks, of history, Turkish 161, 163, 164 Theoharidis, Y. 254 Thessalonike/Selânik 79, 88–90, 109, 111, 112, 156, 197, 201, 255, 256, 359Thessaly(ian) 82, 84-86, 89, 94, 98, 199, 202 Thrace, Thracian(s) 231, 236, 240, 246, 252, 253 Thünen, Johann von 355-357, 363 Thúry, József 318 Tihamér, Vanyó 341 Tilly, Charles -30 101, 151, 234, 237, timar, timariots 240, 241, 246, 295, 296, 306, 328, 339, 364, 365, 380 Timur, Taner 184-186 Tirnovo 261Tito, Marshall Josip Broz 50, 281, 282

Todorov, I. 263Togan, Zeki Velidi 132, 154 Tokat 148 Tomašević, Stjepan 249Topkapi palace (Topkapı Sarayı) 12.212, 375 Toponyms, Byzantine 85 Toprak, Zafer 184-186 Torlak Kemal -20Totev, Atanas 236Tóth, Istaván György 341 Tóth, Sándor László 339 Tourkokratia 47, 48, 81, 85, 89, 94, 106, 111, 195, 205 Towns 11, 18, 48, 85-92, 98, 112, 164, 238, 245, 246, 255, 257, 358, 364, 378 – Byzantine 47, 82, 99 - in Ottoman Hungary 311, 319, 329, 330, 334, 335 Town-village distinction 86-89 Trabzon 20, 79, 97–99, 101, 244Trade international in Hungary 330 – rural 83 Transition – Byzantine-Ottoman 4, 19, 47 - to capitalism 27 'transition studies' 188 Transylvania 26, 51, 226, 305, 308, 315, 317, 323, 333, 334, 344, 353 Trapezunt, see 'Trabzon' Travnik 299 Treaty of Berlin 302 Tripolis/Libya 352, 353 Tripolis/Tirebolu 97 Tunisia 26, 352'Turan', as a Turkic community 122,123Turanism 134'Turcophile' movements in Hungarian 307 historiography - views, in the work of Sándor Takáts 315, 316 Turkic background of the Ottoman dynasty 132'Turkish yoke' 43 'Turkishness' as a source of political 130strength Turkism, cultural 141 Tyrnabos 85, 86, 89

Ukrainians 247 ulema 8, 262, 270, 272, 274, 298, 373, 375, 376 Uluçay, M. Çağatay 143, 377 Umayyads 68, 149 Unat, Faik Reşat 143 'urban pyramids', controlled by Ottoman cities 361, 362 Üss-ı zafer 62 Ustaša 280 Usul-1 cedid 66, 67 Üveys, 'Kara' (pasha of Buda) Uzer, Tahsin 198 326Ušice 238 Uzunçarşılı, İsmail Hakkı 13, 14, 126, 147-149, 154 Vacalopoulos, Apostolos Vak'a-i hayriye 73 203, 256 Vak'a-i hayriye vak'anüvis 74 Vakuf (vakif) 276Vámbéry, Ármin 315 Varlık Vergisi 156 Vasić, Milan 254, 292 Vassaldom, to the Ottoman sultan, as a possible alternative for Hungary 323, 324Veinstein, Gilles -369 Velestinlis, Rhigas 41 Venality, in Orthodox church 198 Venice, Venetians 19, 21, 92, 103, 105, 206, 244, 250, 252, 354, 359, 363 Verković, Stefan - 237 Via Egnatia -88 Vidin 233, 246, 261 52, 54, 77, 132, 270, 277, Vienna 279, 339 Vineyard(s) 86, 91, 95 Vintners -86 Visoko 246 199, 288, 292, 340 Vlach(s) Vojvodina 238, 282 98 voynutsi voyvoda 210, 212, 213 Vryonis, Speros, Jr. 88, 94, 224, 377, 378 Vuzroditelen protses (in Bulgaria) 254 Wallachia 26, 33, 160, 174, 176, 226, 251Wallerstein, Immanuel 5, 21, 23, 185, 346, 347 3, 8, 28, 30, 52, 53, 82, Warfare 132, 305 - Ottoman 14-17, 354

Weakening of the Hungarian state, as a consequence of Ottoman conquest 317

- Weber, Eugen 35
- Weber, Max 12, 14
- Weingand, Gustav 197
- Wenzel, Marian 287, 288
- Westerners/Westernization 72, 119
- 'westernization' as a possible means of saving the Ottoman Empire 138
- 'whole world', the, identical with the Ottoman Empire 199
- Wilke, Georg 287
- Wittek, Paul 309
- Women 7, 8, 137, 145
- World economy 5, 21, 22, 24, 27, 185, 346, 369
- World systems theory 21-24, 185 World War II 2, 13, 26, 51, 160, 185, 280, 289, 344
- Yemen 359
- Yenişehir/Larissa 88, 89, 91, 92
- Yérasimos, Stéphane 112, 187, 189, 254, 358
- Young Ottomans 137, 145
- Young Turks 39, 70, 127

Yugoslav Muslim Organization (Jugoslavenska muslimanska organizacija) 278, 279 Yugoslavia 1, 26, 50, 51, 279, 283, 302Yürük 50, 197, 199, 202, 230, 232-234, 237, 259 Zachariadou, Elisabeth A. 79, 85, 88, 95, 106-111, 252 Zagreb 275, 281 Zahariev, St. 263 Zamputi, Injac 242 Zenginis, Eustratios 258Zevi, Sabatai 255 Zhelyazkova, Antonina 27, 47, 49, 50, 55, 267, 292 Zimányi, Vera 312, 346 zimmis 189 Zinkeisen, Johann Wilhelm - 312 Ziya Gökalp 122, 123, 127, 130, 142 Ziya Pasha 135, 145, 217 216 zorbadhes Zulfikarpašić, Adil 283 Zviijh, I. 245

Zvornik 246

## THE OTTOMAN EMPIRE AND ITS HERITAGE

Politics, Society and Economy

- Islamoğlu-Inan, H. State and Peasant in the Ottoman Empire. Agrarian Power Relations and Regional Economic Development in Ottoman Anatolia during the Sixteenth Century. 1994. ISBN 90 04 10028 8
- Leeuwen, R. van. Notables and Clergy in Mount Lebanon. The Khāzin Sheikhs and the Maronite Church (1736-1840). 1994. ISBN 90 04 09978 6
- Aksan, V.H. An Ottoman Statesman in War and Peace. Ahmed Resmi Efendi (1700-1783). 1995. ISBN 90-04-10116-0
- 4. Har-El, S. Struggle for Dominiation. The Ottoman-Mamluk War, 1485-91. 1995. ISBN 90-04-10180-2
- Abu Shouk, A.I. and Bjørkelo, A. (eds. & trs.). The Public Treasury of the Muslims. Monthly Budgets of the Mahdist State in the Sudan, 1897. 1996. ISBN 90 04 10358 9
- Darling, L.T. Revenue Raising and Legitimacy. Tax Collection and Finance Administration in the Ottoman Empire, 1560-1660. 1996. ISBN 90 04 10289 2
- Kırımlı, H. National Movements and National Identity Among the Crimean Tatars (1905-1916). 1996. ISBN 90-04-10509-3
- Çizakça, M. A Comparative Evolution of Business Partnerships. The Islamic World and Europe, with Specific Reference to the Ottoman Archives. 1996. ISBN 90 04 10601 4
- 9. Veinstein, G. (ed.). Les Ottomans et la mort. Permanences et mutations. 1996. ISBN 90 04 10505 0
- 10. Zilfi, M.C. (ed.). Women in the Ottoman Empire. Middle Eastern Women in the Early Modern Era. 1997. ISBN 90-04-10804-1
- Anastassiadou, M. Salonique, 1830-1912. Une ville ottomane à l'âge des Réformes. 1997. ISBN 90-04-10798-3
- Ozcan, A. Pan-Islamism. Indian Muslims, the Ottomans and Britain (1877-1924). 1997. ISBN 90-04-10632-4
- Hickok, M.R. Ottoman Military Administration in Eighteenth-Century Bosnia. 1997. ISBN 90-04-10689-8
- 14. Barlas, D. *Etatism and Diplomacy in Turkey*. Economic and Foreign Policy Strategies in an Uncertain World, 1929-1939. 1998. ISBN 90-04-10855-6

- 15. Togan, I. Flexibility and Limitation in Steppe Formations. The Kerait Khanate and Chinggis Khan. 1998. ISBN 90-04-10802-5
- 16. Yazbak, M. Haifa in the Late Ottoman Period, 1864-1914. A Muslim Town in Transition. 1998. ISBN 90 04 11051 8
- Criss, N.B. Istanbul under Allied Occupation, 1918-1923. 1999. ISBN 90-04-11259-6
- Kołodziejczyk, D. Ottoman-Polish Diplomatic Relations (15th-18th Century). An Annotated Edition of 'Adhnames and Other Documents. 1999. ISBN 90 04 11280 4
- Eldem, E. French Trade in Istanbul in the Eighteenth Century. 1999. ISBN 90 04 11353 3
- Dávid G. and Fodor, P. (eds.) Ottomans, Hungarians, and Habsburgs in Central Europe. The Military Confines in the Era of Ottoman Conquest. 2000. ISBN 90 04 11907 8
- 21. Cohen, A. The Guilds of Ottoman Jerusalem. 2001. ISBN 90-04-11918-3
- 22. Somel, S.A. The Modernization of Public Education in the Ottoman Empire 1839-1908. Islamization, Autocracy and Discipline 2001. ISBN 90-04-11903-5
- 23. Peri, O. Christianity under Islam in Jerusalem. The Question of the Holy Sites in Early Ottoman times. 2001. ISBN 90-04-12042-4
- 24. Stavrides, T. The Sultan of Vezirs. The Life and Times of the Ottoman Grand Vezir Mahmud Pasha Angelovic (1453-1474). 2001. ISBN 90-04 12106-4
- 25. Adanir, F. and Faroqhi, S. (eds.). *The Ottomans and the Balkans*. A Discussion of Historiography. 2002. ISBN 90 04 11902 7